

Anette Eltner Dirk Hoffmeister Andreas Kaiser Pierre Karrasch Lasse Klingbeil Claudia Stöcker Alessio Rovere (eds.)

UAVs for the Environmental Sciences

Methods and Applications

W DE Academic

Anette Eltner, Dirk Hoffmeister, Andreas Kaiser, Pierre Karrasch, Lasse Klingbeil, Claudia Stöcker, Alessio Rovere (eds.)

UAVs for the Environmental Sciences

Anette Eltner, Dirk Hoffmeister, Andreas Kaiser, Pierre Karrasch, Lasse Klingbeil, Claudia Stöcker, Alessio Rovere (eds.)

UAVs for the Environmental Sciences

Methods and Applications



Die Deutsche Nationalbibliothek verzeichnet diese Publikation in der Deutschen Nationalbibliographie; detaillierte bibliographische Daten sind im Internet über www.dnb.de abrufbar

wbg Academic ist ein Imprint der wbg

© 2022 by wbg (Wissenschaftliche Buchgesellschaft), Darmstadt

Die Herausgabe des Werkes wurde durch die

Vereinsmitglieder der wbg ermöglicht.

Satz und eBook: Satzweiss.com Print, Web, Software GmbH

Umschlagsabbildungsnachweis:

Front 1 - Outcrop of Last Interglacial (125.000 years ago) limestones in the Seychelles. Image credits Alessio Rovere.

Front 2 - UAV hovering over a corn field in Bonn, Germany. Image credits Volker Lannert.

Front 3 - River mapping in a Boreal forest in Northern Finland. Image credits Eliisa Lotsari.

Back 1 – Dislocated boulders at a shoreline near Elaphonisos, Greece. Image credits Dirk Hoffmeister.

Back 2 - UAV in front of the Turtmann Glacier in Valais, Switzerland. Image credits Jana Eichel.

Back 3 – Sunken ancient bridge in a temporary empty water dam in Eastern Germany. Image credits Anette Eltner. Gedruckt auf säurefreiem und

alterungsbeständigem Papier

Printed in Germany

Besuchen Sie uns im Internet: www.wbg-wissenverbindet.de

ISBN 978-3-534-40588-6

Elektronisch ist folgende Ausgabe erhältlich: eBook (PDF): 978-3-534-40590-9

Dieses Werk ist mit Ausnahme der Einbandabbildung als Open-Access-Publikation im Sinne der Creative-Commons-Lizenz CC BY-NC International 4.0 (»Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International«) veröffentlicht. Um eine Kopie dieser Lizenz zu sehen, besuchen Sie https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/. Jede Verwertung in anderen als den durch diese Lizenz zugelassenen Fällen bedarf der vorherigen schriftlichen Einwilligung des Verlages.

Table of Contents

Preface	7
1 Basics	
1.1 Historical developments of UAV use in environmental sciences	11
1.2 Comparing UAV to other remote sensing techniques	25
1.3 Technical basics of UAVs	
1.4 Legal considerations of UAV flights	63
1.5 Guidelines for flight operations	75
2 Data Acquisition	
2.1 Georeferencing UAV measurements	
2.2 Principles of image-based 3D reconstruction	109
2.3 Uncertainty in image-based 3D reconstruction	
2.4 Thermal-infrared imaging	157
2.5 Multi- and hyperspectral imaging	
2.6 UAV laser scanning	199
2.7 Other UAV sensors	
3. Data Analysis	
3.1 Data formats	229
3.2 Analysis of imagery - automatic extraction of semantic information	
3.3 Image sequence processing	259
3.4 Digital Elevation Models and their topographic derivatives	
3.5 Deformation measurements based on point clouds	
4. Applications	
4.1 UAVs in geology	
4.2 UAVs in geomorphology	
4.3 UAVs in hydrology	
4.4 UAVs in forestry	
4.5 UAVs in cryosphere research	
4.6 UAVs in volcanology	

421
423

Preface

The application of unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) in environmental sciences has increased significantly in the last ten to fifteen years. We, as the editors of this book, have been and are still part of this development of increasing applications of UAVs in environmental studies, including the learning pathway. With the opportunities provided by UAVs, we are able to conduct research as never intended before. UAVs are causing a paradigm change in environmental sciences because it becomes possible to observe the Earth surface nearly continuously at spatial resolutions that change our measurement perspective from samples to continuums. Because of the nature of a 'flying sensor' and the mostly light-weight and affordable equipment, challenging and more difficult to access environments, such as deserts, wetlands, cliffy coasts, or alpine areas can be monitored for the first time or more easily than before. Compared to other surveying methods, such as terrestrial laser scanning or airborne (i.e. by plane) remote sensing, data can be achieved much easier, faster, and mostly with larger coverage or with higher temporal and spatial resolution. These advantages helped to establish a large group of researchers using UAVs for environmental studies, enabling them to observe processes, patterns, and changes, for the first time due to unprecedented spatio-temporal resolutions.

Using the same technology and working in the area of environmental sciences brought us together on several conferences, where we recognized that we are all stumbling at the same tripping stones and pitfalls, such as choosing a suitable number and type of ground control points or preparing a task-specific flight plan and choosing the correct sensor. Thus, we started to realize that a comprehensive overview and teaching book for the application of UAVs in environmental sciences, that can prevent other researchers from repeating the same mistakes, is still missing. This book elaborates on the fundamental basics of applying UAVs in environmental research, reaching from essentials in planning and preparing UAV flights, sensor systems, data collection and processing, data analysis to numerous examples of possible fields of application. We hope that this work, which was intended to be openly available from the beginning, can be of great support when working with UAVs in environmental research, directly achieving optimal data for the myriads of applications worldwide. During the course of editing this book, all of us were surprised by the numerous applications represented in this book, which never seem to end.

Lately, the term 'unmanned aerial vehicle' is in discussion because this term can be considered as a not fully inclusive usage of language. Therefore, it has been proposed to use 'unoccupied aerial vehicle' or 'uncrewed aerial vehicle', giving the opportunity to stay with the same acronym.

Preface

Also, the usage of RPAS (Remotely Piloted Aircraft System) has been suggested. However, the community, who uses UAVs in environmental sciences has not finalized its decision on what term to use. Thus, we decided to allow for the usage of all three possibilities to define UAV. Furthermore, we would like to state that company names, e.g. in regard of software, platforms or sensors are being used without specific recommendation.

We like to thank the authors for their contributions; without their input this book would of course not have been possible. The authors cover a vast variety of scientific background and expertise spanning from engineering to photogrammetry, to geo-information science, to remote sensing, to geomorphology, to ecology, to hydrology and to geology, which very well underlines the diversity of the applicability of UAVs in environmental sciences. The book would also not have been possible without the support by the reviewers, who assisted our editing process. They considered the chapters thoroughly and commented very supportively and helped to improve the book. We would like to thank Simon Buckley, Görres Grenzdörffer, Sören Hese, Eliisa Lotsari, David Mader, Berit Schmitz, Ellen Schwalbe and Christian Thiele for providing their support and expertise. Furthermore, we want to express our gratitude towards Luise Hofmann. We thank the German Research Foundation (DFG) for its trust into a group of early career scientists and its support of the scientific network that allowed for regular meetings to advance our joint book editing. Last but not least, we are very thankful for the support of the publisher: wbg – Wissenschaftliche Buchgesellschaft.

This publication has been produced as part of the work of the co-editor Anette Eltner at the Technische Universität Dresden, Junior Professorship for Geosensor Systems, and has been financially supported by the Technische Universität Dresden.

Anette Eltner Dirk Hoffmeister Andreas Kaiser Pierre Karrasch Lasse Klingbeil Claudia Stöcker Alessio Rovere

1 Basics

1.1 Historical developments of UAV use in environmental sciences

Irene Marzolff

1.1.1	Unmanned aerial photography at the origins of remote sensing	11
1.1.2	Developments in modern SFAP and UAV remote sensing techniques	15
1.1.3	Terminology in UAV remote sensing today	22

Ultra-high resolution earth observation data as well as their derivatives have become ubiquitous in environmental research and spatial applications of all kinds. The proliferation of unmanned aerial vehicles, both professional and consumer-grade, together with new miniaturized sensors and 3D image-processing techniques has revolutionized centimetre-precision geodata acquisition within just a decade or so. The concepts, applications and techniques of UAV remote sensing, however, go back a long way, building on nearly 150 years of unmanned remote sensing with various types of sensors and platforms. Kites, balloons, blimps, paragliders, model airplanes and model helicopters are among the most common vehicles employed before the advent of modern drones. Their characteristics vary greatly: tethered or free-flying, powered or unpowered, aerostatic by buoyancy (lighter-than-air) or aerodynamic by means of fixed, flexible, or rotary wings (heavier-than-air), technically basic or highly sophisticated, endurance from minutes to hours, payloads from light to heavy. The choice of system may therefore be matched to a large range of operational, logistic, legal and financial conditions. This chapter traces the development of unmanned airborne remote sensing from its very beginning until today.

1.1.1 Unmanned aerial photography at the origins of remote sensing

For more than a century before the drone age, images of the Earth as seen from above have been taken with the aid of unmanned platforms by scientists, engineers and professional as well as hobby photographers. Experiments with cameras attached to kites and balloons were made in the mid-19th century, as early as ten years after the invention of the daguerreotype, by Colonel Aimé Laussedat, a French engineer later considered the father of photogrammetry. More successful attempts at unmanned aerial photography using balloons were made in the 1860s to 1880s in America, Germany, and France (Aber et al., 2019). The kite, however, was to become the most widely adopted pilotless platform until the early 21st century for obtaining low-altitude images for the environmental and geo-sciences, for archaeological documentation and for landscape photography in arts and leisure. Tethered kites must have been the earliest aircraft in history and were already flown in China more than 2000 years ago. Their successful use as a platform for scientific measurements, even before the earliest kite airphotos appear, is documented in publications by British and American meteorologists (e.g. Archibald, 1884, McAdie, 1885).

In 1890, the French photographer Arthur Batut published a 70-pages booklet on aerial photography with a kite and simple wooden box-camera entitled La photographie aérienne par cerf-volant (Aerial photography by kite) (Batut, 1890; Figure 1.1-1). In this publication, a UAV photographer will find even today a surprisingly up-to-date documentation of the techniques, concepts and pitfalls of unmanned low-altitude aerial photography. Batut's progressive ideas on potential applications of such imagery include the use of a newly proposed method for measuring terrain heights from two overlapping photographs: This method was to become stereo-photogrammetry and thus one of the main applications for UAV imagery today (see chapter 2.2). Batut also advocated kite photography as a promising means for environmental monitoring, giving the example of mapping phylloxera infestations in vineyards. This was a pressing issue in late 19th-century France, where wine production had dramatically dropped to 25% following the introduction of this pest from America. The activities of Arthur Batut and Émile Wenz, another French pioneer of kite aerial photography, gained considerable attention in the press, and the method was soon taken up in North America (Beauffort & Dusariez, 1995). Spectacular photographs were taken by the Illinois photographer George R. Lawrence, who used a 22 kg panoramic camera suspended from a train of kites to document the ruins of San Francisco after the devastating 1906 earthquake (Aber et al., 2019).



Figure 1.1-1: Wood-and-paper kite (approx. 2,5 m x 1,75 m) used by Arthur Batut for aerial photography since 1888. The wooden box camera is fitted with a simple lens and its shutter was triggered with a slow match that was lit before launching the kite.
Photography by A. Batut, 1890. Image credits: Collection Espace photographique Arthur Batut/Archives départementales du Tarn.

After the invention of motor-powered airplanes by Wilbur and Orville Wright at the turn of the 20th century, the role of kites and balloons declined as more and more military and commercial aerial photographs were taken from planes. Technical developments in cameras, films and photo analysis developed rapidly during World War I and again during World War II, spurred by the need for military reconnaissance and accurate cartographic measuring and mapping. Consequently, early publications on aerial photography were dominated by technical aspects, such as Herbert E. Ives's handbook on *Airplane Photography* (Ives, 1920) or Hermann Lüscher's *Photogrammetrie* (Lüscher, 1920). However, non-military communities engaged in documenting, monitoring and interpreting landscape patterns and processes also benefited greatly from these developments during the first half of the 20th century. The value of aerial photographs in geography, geology, archaeology and other disciplines was examined in numerous publications of the 1920s (e.g. Hamshaw, 1920, Lee, 1922, Crawford, 1923, Ewald, 1924, Perlewitz, 1926). In his landmark paper on airphotos for landscape ecology studies, the German geographer Carl Troll strongly advocated the development of a systematic research method based on aerial photographs and highlighted their potential for viewing the landscape as a spatial entity (Troll, 1939).

After World War II, the expertise of military photographers and photointerpreters as well as surplus photographic equipment became available for furthering airphoto use in non-military and scientific applications (Colwell, 1997). Systematic aerial surveys and photogrammetric mapping became a standard task for land surveying agencies. The development of satellite remote sensing during the Cold War moved Earth observation into new dimensions yet again, with unmanned platforms in orbital altitudes beyond the airspace and digital scanning sensors providing a new type of imagery. This type of remote sensing data became accessible for civilian use with the beginning of NASA's Landsat programme in 1972, which still continues today.

By the 1970s, these developments had made not only image acquisition, but also image analysis by aerial photogrammetry and satellite image processing a professional task, carried out by trained specialists with access to dedicated and expensive equipment, hardware and software. Obviously, this presented a rather intimidating barrier to many research endeavours in the Earth, environmental and (cultural) landscape sciences. In many cases, projects could have benefitted greatly from using aerial photography for documenting and monitoring forms, patterns and processes. However, they often required practicable, cost-effective image acquisition methods for taking local-site images at very detailed scale at exactly the right time. The repeat rate of conventional aerial photography or the spatial resolution of satellite imagery – not to mention the considerable costs of such material – prevented their use in studies on small-area and often transitory features and on highly dynamic landscape processes, such as rill and gully erosion processes, coastal morphodynamics, field-based pest infection detection or local-scale vegetation encroachment.

It is therefore not surprising that, at the same time that satellite remote sensing advanced, low-altitude aerial photography employing low-tech platforms and sensors began to make a slow but definite comeback during the 1970s and '80s, paving the way for today's discipline of UAV remote sensing.

1.1.2 Developments in modern SFAP and UAV remote sensing techniques

Beginning in the early 1970s, consumer-grade small-format cameras were increasingly used for taking airphotos from low flying heights in archaeology and cultural heritage studies, and also in forestry, agriculture, vegetation studies and physical geography. By the 1990s, the term small-format aerial photography or SFAP (Warner et al., 1996, ASPRS, 1997), sometimes also low-altitude aerial photography (LAAP), had become established for a niche remote-sensing technique that was pursued by a small community of enthusiasts willing to face the technical challenges inherent in using non-metric cameras for aerial photography in low flying heights. Studies using manned small aircraft were soon outnumbered by those using unmanned platforms such as kites, balloons, helium blimps and other non-conventional, often custom-built aircraft. In particular, KAP (kite aerial photography) as a "sub-discipline" of SFAP became increasingly popular for scientific purposes (testified by numerous publications until today; e.g. Bigras, 1997, Boike & Yoshikawa, 2003, Smith et al., 2009, Aber et al., 2020), but also for leisurely and artistic purposes - similar to the coexistence of today's scientific UAV remote-sensing community and hobbyist drone community. Kites are still valued as an unpowered alternative to UAVs in sensitive, windy, high-altitude or flight-restricted environments (Duffy & Anderson, 2016, Feurer et al., 2018, Wigmore & Mark, 2018).

Table 1.1-1: Most common constellations of sensors, platforms and image-analysis
techniques for primary data generation used in unmanned aerial remote
sensing since 1970. Dominant uses are formatted in italics.

Decade	Sensors	Platforms	Image-analysis techniques
1970s 1980s	<i>analogue small</i> and medium <i>format</i> <i>film cameras</i> (<i>VIS</i> , NIR)	tethered kites, balloons, blimps tethered kites, halloons, blimps	visual image interpretation (2D and 3D/ stereoscopic), analogue sketch-mapping, 2.5D analogue photogrammetry
1990s		manually navigated model airplanes and model helicopters	visual image interpretation, 2D digitized image processing and mapping, 2.5D analogue photogrammetry
2000s	digital RGB camer- as (VIS and NIR)	autopiloted fixed-	visual image interpretation, 2D digital image processing and mapping, 2.5D digital photogrammetry
2010s	digital RGB and multi-spectral cameras (VIS, NIR, MIR, TIR), hyper- spectral sensors, LIDAR	<i>wing, multicopter</i> and hybrid VTOL <i>UAVs</i> , tethered kites	visual image interpretation, 2D digital image processing and mapping, 3D analysis with Structure-from-Motion photogrammetry, 4D analysis of time-lapse imagery

Considering the 50 years since the revival of unmanned aerial photography in the early 1970s, an accelerating development in three sectors can be identified: sensors, platforms, and image-analysis techniques (Table 1.1-1). For three decades, the most common sensor-platform combination comprised 35 mm small-format film cameras suspended from tethered kites, balloons or blimps (Figure 1.1-2). These image acquisition techniques changed little from Ullmann's plastic-balloon photography of raised moors (Ullmann, 1971) to the author's own SFAP beginnings with hot-air balloons (Marzolff & Ries, 1997). Various types of radio-controlled rigs and mounts evolved for attaching the camera (or dual-camera stereo or multispectral arrangements) to the kite line, balloon or blimp (Aber et al., 2019). The technical challenges at that time included intermittent surveys with film-roll changes every 36 pictures, no quality control before film had been processed, and constraints to size and nature of the survey areas, as tethered platforms require direct access to the site and limit the survey range both horizontally and vertically. For lighter-than-air platforms, access to propane, helium or

(more dangerously) hydrogen as lifting or fuelling gas was required – not all of them are readily available throughout the world. Manually navigated model aircraft began to complement the tethered platforms in the 1980s (Przybilla & Wester-Ebbinghaus, 1979, Koo, 1993). However, they were less popular due to their strong vibrations, their technical complexity and the considerable pilot skills required.



Figure 1.1-2: Left: Tethered hot-air blimp used by physical geographers of Freiburg and Frankfurt Universities for monitoring erosion and vegetation in northern Spain, 1996 (Marzolff, 1999).
Right: Large rokkaku kite designed for lifting a SLR camera with sledge-type rig (see inset) in light to medium winds; here seen during aerial survey of a gully site in South Morocco, 2006. Photographs by the author. Figure modified after Figs. 7-14A and 7-21 in Aber et al. 2019; copyright Elsevier – all rights reserved.



Figure 1.1-3: Scanned 35-mm slide taken with an analogue Pentax SLR camera fitted with additional fiducial marks for digital photogrammetric processing. This kite aerial photograph of archaeological excavations at Tell Chuera settlement mound, northeastern Syria, was taken by the author in 2003, the last year before digital cameras took over.



Figure 1.1-4: Left: Topographic map of Gully Oursi, Burkina Faso, created in 2002. The gully scarps, contour lines and height points were manually mapped as 3D vector data with ERDAS StereoAnalyst using a stereo-model from scanned 35-mm slides that was viewed with active shutter glasses on a stereo computer monitor. Right: TIN surface model computed from the 3D points and lines. Adapted from Marzolff et al. (2003).

While sensors and platforms changed little during this phase, image-analysis techniques (which had been traditionally analogue during the 1970s and 1980s) shifted towards digital processing of scanned negatives or slides in the 1990s (Figure 1.1-3). The same image-processing techniques already established in satellite remote sensing (e.g. filtering, spectral transformations and ratioing, image classification) were applied to the digitized colour and colour-infrared images (e.g. Fouché & Booysen, 1994, Bürkert et al., 1996, Marzolff, 1999). At the same time, photogrammetric analysis of SFAP remained mostly analogue, depending on access to professional equipment and expertise, and was predominantly used in archaeology and cultural heritage documentation (e.g. Wanzke, 1984, Summers & Summers, 1994).

Although digital cameras were already available in the 1990s (above all, the KODAK DCS series; e.g. Mills et al., 1996), camera price and image quality only began to compete with analogue photography in the mid-2000s. At the same time, softcopy photogrammetry became accessible to the non-specialist as hardware requirements and software prices decreased. Small-format digital compact cameras and digital single-lens reflex (DSLR) cameras then quickly replaced 35 mm film in unmanned aerial photography, considerably speeding up image acquisition. The range of applications using digital image-processing techniques began to widen rapidly (e.g. Baker et al., 2004, Eisenbeiss, 2004, Hunt et al., 2005, Marani et al., 2006). Again, archaeology was the first discipline to take advantage of digital stereo-photogrammetric analysis with small-format airphotos (e.g. Karras et al., 1999, Altan et al., 2004). Its use in geomorphology – although this is the geoscientific discipline most interested in 3D forms – remained rare (Marzolff et al., 2003, Marzolff & Poesen, 2009, Smith et al., 2009) due to the considerable photogrammetric expertise required, the high degree of manual stereo-mapping involved (Figure 1.1-4) and the comparatively low quality and density of point clouds extracted by automatic image matching (Figure 1.1-5).

Analogue film cameras had become largely obsolete by 2010, but digital analysis of SFAP remained a challenge: image-processing and photogrammetry software was still devised for far lower-resolution satellite imagery and (scanned) metric large-format airphotos with precise camera calibration, abundant ground control and highly regular vertical image-acquisition schemes – none of it typical for the output of an SFAP survey with a kite and compact camera on a windy day in the field. Also, geodata formats available for storing and analysing continuous surface information – TINs, raster elevation models – did not allow to model true 3D surfaces, but what is often termed 2.5D (one z value only per x/y location (chapter 3.4); Aber et al., 2019). By the mid to late 2000s, the potential of SFAP in high-resolution topographic data acquisition seemed exhausted. As the support hotline of a market-leader geospatial software company put it to the author in 2004: "I fear that, given the special nature of your data, you have reached the limits of feasibility."



Figure 1.1-5: Left: Comparison of five point clouds built by state-of-the-art photogrammetry software in 2004 and 2020 (note logarithmic scale of y axis). Film transparencies (scanned with 1800 dpi; A & C) and simultaneous digital camera images (B, D & E), all with GSD 2.3 cm, were processed with traditional photogrammetry (Leica Photogrammetry Suite; A & B) in 2004 and again with Structure-from-Motion photogrammetry (Agisoft Metashape; C, D & E) in 2020. The highest possible point-cloud resolution in LPS was 1 point/(3*GSD)² = 210 points/m², but gaps in surface reconstruction, particularly in shadowed and textureless areas, resulted in much lower average densities for film, and also for digital images (models A−B). In contrast, the 120 point/m² target density (= "medium quality" tier of 1 point/(4*GSD)²) is easily surpassed by current SfM algorithms, which perform nearly identical for film and digital sensor (C & D). Model E is computed with SfM "ultrahigh quality" (1 point/1 GSD²). Photographs taken by the author with analog and digital Canon EOS cameras in 2004 at Gully Negratín 3, Southern Spain.

- Platforms: The recent technological advancements and price decline of GNSS and INS-based navigation and flight-control systems for autopiloted unmanned aerial systems (chapter 1.3) have made drones of all varieties the prevalent means of Earth observation from low heights. They are employed not only for geo- and environmental research, but also in a wide range of civil, commercial and governmental applications concerned with surveying, mapping, monitoring, inspection and surveillance. Fixed-wing, multi-rotor and hybrid VTOL (vertical take-off and landing) UAV in a wide range of prices, sizes and technical configurations are now available on the consumer and professional market (van Blyenburgh, 2018). Of these, the micro (or small) and mini UAV class, with maximum take-off weights of 5 or 25 kg, respectively, have become the most common in scientific use. Unlike traditional model aircraft, UAVs fly autonomously or in semi-automatic mode (where the human pilot is assisted by the flight-control system). By the mid-2010s, professional-grade UAV with high-precision RTK/ PPK GNSS (real-time or post-processing kinematic global navigation satellite systems) became available, so ground control for georeferencing may be reduced or omitted (chapter 2.1). Platform hardware is complemented by a large choice of flight-planning and ground-station software. Although legislation amendments lag behind this development of UAV technology, unmanned aircraft have come increasingly under the control of airspace regulations - an ongoing development challenging UAV use for research in many countries (see chapter 1.4).
- Sensors: In addition to an ever-increasing choice of RGB cameras suitable for UAVs (Aber et al., 2019), small-format to miniature multispectral sensors for near-infrared and short-wave infrared wavelengths and subsequently hyperspectral sensors have become widely available (Yang et al., 2017, Manfreda et al., 2018). Passive sensors specifically designed for UAS include fully integrated on-board mini-cameras with electronic gimbals, mirrorless interchange-able-lens cameras (MILC) without display and viewfinder, multi-sensor arrays with synchronized monochrome sensors sensitive to red, red-edge and near-infrared wavelengths, and combined visible and thermal imaging sensors (see chapter 2.4 and 2.5).
- Image-analysis techniques: The development of new and often open-source software coupling photogrammetric principles with computer-vision concepts and algorithms specifically Structure from Motion-Multi-View Stereo or SfM-MVS (Smith et al., 2016, Eltner & Sofia, 2020; see chapter 2.2) has revolutionized high-resolution 3D geodata acquisition and orthophoto generation in terms of speed, ease and cost-effectiveness. The main differences to classical photogrammetry are the specific focus on non-metric, small-format cameras, the higher flexibility regarding scales, image schemes and image orientations, the multi-view stereo approach, more powerful image-matching algorithms (see Figure 1.1-5), the possibility of creating 3D models without ground control and a higher degree of work-flow automation. A typical UAS image-processing software now includes automatic bundle-block adjustment, extraction of 3D point clouds, interpolation into 2.5D DEMs or 3D meshes and creation of

orthophoto mosaics as well as – NIR imagery provided – vegetation index maps. UAV dataprocessing modules have also become available for leading GIS and image-processing software packages. In addition, numerous software tools not specifically designed for UAV data facilitate advanced analyses of UAV-based 3D point clouds, meshes and (ortho-)imagery (see also chapter 3.2–3.5). Automated co-registration and image tracking approaches have begun to turn UAV remote sensing 4D, adding time to space for monitoring dynamic changes of soil, water and ice (e.g. Turner et al., 2015, Jouvet et al., 2018, Pinton et al., 2020).

The developments of the last decade have also seen an increased integration of these three sectors. For example, small quadcopter UAS with dedicated flight-control software connected to black-box cloud-processing services may allow a user with next to no specialist knowledge to conduct an aerial survey and generate decent DEMs and orthophotos all within an hour. While the quality and accuracies of these quick-and-easy products is limited and certainly not suitable for all research questions, many simpler applications may not require more precise and advanced data.

1.1.3 Terminology in UAV remote sensing today

The term unmanned aerial vehicle or UAV appeared in scientific publications on Earth and environmental studies around 2005, corresponding to the technical developments outlined above. During the first years of transition, there remained some indecision whether the "vehicle" should also include traditional tethered platforms such as kites and balloons (e.g. Eisenbeiss, 2009), but definitions of "UAV" in the research literature soon agreed on free-flying, powered aircraft that may be flown remotely by a pilot on the ground or programmed to fly autonomously along specified routes to designated waypoints. Nevertheless, a confusing variety of terms and acronyms exists next to UAV, for which the following summary is based on an overview given by the author elsewhere (Aber et al., 2019). For a thorough review of the origins and chronology of terminology, the reader is referred to Granshaw (2018).

Undoubtedly, "drone" is the colloquial term most commonly used in everyday language for a small aircraft without an on-board human pilot. This term was originally introduced in the 1940s as the official US Navy designation for unmanned target aircraft (Granshaw, 2018), but has been unpopular by many civilian users of UAV due to its association with often debated military operations. This ambivalent connotation of the term has faded away more recently as small consumer-grade quadcopters, in particular, have become ubiquitous in non-military uses of all kinds. Drone is now the preferred term in popular scientific contexts, governmental applications and leisure activities.

In academic and professional usage, however, the most common terms remain UAV or UAS (unmanned aerial system or unmanned aircraft system), which includes remotely piloted and autonomously navigated aircraft. In little-used varieties of the term, the U may also stand for unpiloted or uninhabited. In the more regulatory context of the US Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) and the European Aviation Safety Agency (EASA), the "aircraft system" rather than "aerial" or "vehicle" is preferred, as the aircraft component stresses the need for airworthiness, and the system includes ground-control stations, communication links, and launch and retrieval operations in addition to the vehicle (Dalamagkidis, 2015). Other common terms are RPA (remotely piloted aircraft), RPV (remotely piloted vehicle) and RPAS (remotely piloted aircraft system). These are seen as distinctive from UAS by the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO), as the latter includes fully autonomous aircraft not allowing pilot intervention, which are primarily used in military contexts (ICAO, 2015; Granshaw, 2018). The term RPAS is most commonly used in contexts of explicitly civilian aviation regulation. It is worth noting that none of the currently valid definitions by regulatory agencies - not even those addressing the "system" (e.g. EASA, 2009) - includes any reference to cameras or other sensors carried by the unmanned, remotely or autonomously piloted aircraft. To the scientific communities engaged in Earth and environmental research, however, carrying the sensors used for geospatial data acquisition clearly is the main purpose of these platforms, whichever term is used for them.

One and a half centuries after its beginnings, unmanned aerial remote sensing has reached an unprecedented degree of automation from image acquisition to finished geodata product – and also an unprecedented range of sophistication from simple visual interpretation of micro-drone airphotos to multi-sensor, artificial-intelligence and high-precision approaches for investigating, amongst many others, detailed soil-surface and riverbed structures (Onnen et al., 2020; Mandlburger et al., 2020), machine-learning classification of trees (Xu et al., 2020) or modelling of canopy thermal emissions (Bian et al., 2021). Many of the questions we strive to answer as Earth and environmental scientists, however, have been part of this history all along – even though Arthur Batut, flying a kite with a wooden box-camera over the destroyed vineyards of his home region in 1890, could never have imagined the deep-learning segmentation approaches used for vine-disease detection by his French colleagues of today (Kerkech et al., 2020).

References for further reading

- Aber, J. S., Marzolff, I., Ries, J. B. & Aber, S. W. (2019): Small-format aerial photography and UAS imagery. Principles, techniques and geoscience applications. 2nd ed. Amsterdam: Elsevier Academic Press.
- Batut, A. (1890): La photographie aérienne par cerf-volant (Gauthier-Villars et fils, Paris). [online] https://gallica.bnf.fr/ark:/12148/bpt6k1102849# [15.11.2020].

- Colomina, I. & Molina, P. (2014): Unmanned aerial systems for photogrammetry and remote sensing: A review, in: ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 92, 79–97.
- Granshaw, S. I. (2018): RPV, UAV, UAS, RPAS ... or just drone?, in: The Photogrammetric Record, 33, 160–170.
- Manfreda, S., McCabe, M., Miller, P., Lucas, R., Pajuelo Madrigal, V., Mallinis, G., Ben Dor, E., Helman, D., Estes, L., Ciraolo, G., Müllerová, J., Tauro, F., Lima, M. de, Lima, J. de, Maltese, A., Frances, F., Caylor, K., Kohv, M., Perks, M., Ruiz-Pérez, G., Su, Z., Vico, G. & Toth, B. (2018): On the use of unmanned aerial systems for environmental monitoring, in: Remote Sensing, 10, 641.

1.2 Comparing UAV to other remote sensing techniques

Alessandro Matese

1.2.1	Overview of remote sensing platforms	
	1.2.1.1 Satellite	
	1.2.1.2 Aircraft	
	1.2.1.3 Unmanned Aerial Vehicles	27
1.2.2	Comparison of UAVs to other remote sensing platforms	
	1.2.2.1 Strengths	
	1.2.2.2 Weaknesses	

Since the beginning of 1900, various platforms carried cameras mounted to collect images, today satellites and UAVs acquire most of the data collected remotely. The platforms indicate the structures or vehicles on which the remote sensing instruments are mounted. Thanks to several platforms located far from the target, remote sensors can collect a large amount of data in a short time, ensuring rapid data acquisition even in large areas. The remote sensing platform must be able to support the weight of a sensor, remain at a given altitude, remotely take a series of images at a specific time and then return those images for different applications. The potential for environmental remote sensing using these platforms has been effectively supported by many authors, the purpose of this chapter is to define what types of data/accuracies can be achieved with UAV vs. remote sensing and the pros/cons of UAV vs. satellite and aircraft-based platforms.

1.2.1 Overview of remote sensing platforms

1.2.1.1 Satellite

Remote sensing from space-based orbital platforms for information collection had its beginnings in early 1960s, when it first became possible to place cameras in polar earth orbit to remotely photograph any point on the globe on a routine and predictable basis (Pabian, 2015). Among the first applications for satellite-based imagery collection was for military purposes. Landsat satellite (1972) by US Government was the first open-source project provided the first publicly accessible imagery from space. The Landsat-1 satellite carried digital scanning sensors covering four multispectral bands that provided a spatial resolution of 80 m, while Landsat 7 (1999) and Landsat 8 (2013) in addition to having eight-multispectral 30 m bands, and two thermal 100 m infrared bands, also has a 15 m resolution panchromatic band. French SPOT-1 satellite launched in 1986 provided 20 m multispectral and 10 m panchromatic ground resolution. In early 2000, Ikonos, capable of providing electro-optical imagery at a resolution of less than 2 m, reaching up to 31 cm with WorldView-3 with the sharpest imagery currently available.

A revolution in terms of accessibility was made by the Copernicus programme of the European Commission (EC), where the European Space Agency (ESA) launched in 2017 the Sentinel 2B mission acquiring high spatial resolution (10 to 60 m) optical imagery. The free, full and open data policy adopted for the Copernicus programme foresees access available to all users for the Sentinel data and offers an unprecedented combination of systematic global coverage of land and coastal areas, a high revisit of five days under the same viewing conditions, high spatial resolution, and a wide field of view (295 km) for multispectral observations from 13 bands in the visible, near infrared and short-wave infrared range of the electromagnetic spectrum (Drusch et al., 2012).

1.2.1.2 Aircraft

In recent years, the advent of UAVs has overshadowed the use of aircraft for many of the remote sensing activities. Although they are still widely used for large-scale monitoring for land-use and inspection purpose by public and private institutions, their peculiarities lead them to be considered a "middle way" between satellite and UAV. The main strength remains the payload capacity. In fact, they can carry much heavier sensors than UAV, such as LiDAR and a combination of sensors of various nature. A UAV that can only carry one

sensor at a time would have to go through multiple passes, thus increasing flight time and processing time, while a manned aircraft carrying multiple sensors could collect all data in one pass.

Aircrafts have many restrictions on their use, they must obtain airspace permits, plan adequate take-off and landing points, and comply with ever-changing flight restrictions. Finally, as UAVs continue to improve, it will fly longer, withstand higher wind speeds, and carry more sophisticated payloads, the overlap between their mapping capabilities and those of manned aircraft will increase. The next huge increase in the number of UAVs and their applications will come when national regulatory bodies will allow flight beyond line of sight (BVLOS) in controlled airspace.

1.2.1.3 Unmanned Aerial Vehicles

The initial use of UAV systems and platforms was inspection, surveillance and mapping of military areas followed by geomatic applications. UAV photogrammetry opens up several new applications in the short-range aerial field and also introduces low-cost alternatives to classical manned aerial photogrammetry (Colomina et al., 2008). This development can be explained by the diffusion of low-cost platforms combined with RGB digital cameras and GNSS/INS systems, necessary to navigate the UAV with high precision to the predefined acquisition points. The small size and low payload of some UAV platforms limit the transport of high quality IMU devices such as those coupled with aerial cameras or LiDAR sensors used for mapping. Simple, hand-launched UAVs operating autonomously using its autopilot with GPS and, in general, an IMU sensor, are the most economical systems, although platform stability in windy areas could be a problem (Nex & Remondino, 2014). More stable systems, usually with a petrol engine, with a higher payload allow a more professional camera on board or even detection with LiDAR instruments. Typical domains were UAV images and 3D data derived from photogrammetry or orthoimagery are generally used in agriculture with the aim to produce maps with high spatial resolution for precision agriculture applications support agronomic decision in different areas of the field (Matese & Di Gennaro, 2018). Assessments of woodlots, fires surveillance, species identification, volume computation and tree detection are the main applications in forestry (Wallace et al., 2012). Environmental surveying for land and water monitoring are also feasible. A large number of applications in the archaeology and cultural heritage domain exist, where 3D mapping of sites and structures are easily achieved with a low-altitude image-based survey (Remondino et al., 2011).

1.2.2 Comparison of UAVs to other remote sensing platforms

Recent advances in UAV technologies have produced alternative monitoring platforms that offer the opportunity to acquire spatial, spectral and temporal information in a wide range of applications at a relatively low cost. They offer high versatility, adaptability and flexibility compared to other remote sensing techniques such as satellites or aircraft due to their potential to be rapidly and repeatedly used for high spatial and temporal resolution data. Despite the recent and rapid increase in the number and scope of satellites, the temporal resolution and availability of current satellite sensors with very high spatial resolution are neither sufficient nor flexible for many remote sensing applications especially in forestry and agriculture. Moreover, most of the satellites are managed by commercial organizations and the cost of the images can be high if short survey times are required. Aircraft can provide both high spatial resolution and rapid revision times but their use is limited by operational complexity, safety, logistics and costs, it becomes feasible only on medium-sized areas and remains largely run by commercial operators, even if some countries do not have aircraft for this kind of acquisitions and remote areas are also difficult to reach. In a comparison of the three monitoring platforms, UAVs are an economic technique on limited areas (5 ha), while for larger dimensions (50 ha), aircraft or satellite platforms can be more effective options. Obviously, the regulations limit the economic advantages linked to their use and some potential applications, even if operational adjustments are in the process of being evaluated that will certainly facilitate their use in the coming years.

The vulnerability of UAVs to weather conditions (i.e. wind, rain) that can alter the monitoring quality is certainly a negative aspect even if the other platforms are neither immune to weather conditions in terms of operability and data quality (e.g. cloud coverage for satellites). One of the aspects that directly affects the area that can be detected is the limited flight times of UAVs due to the payload and battery power supply. Most UAVs are powered by electric batteries, others by combustion engines that use gasoline as fuel. The actual flight time for a single monitoring may not be sufficient for a given application and careful mission planning is therefore required. However, this problem is currently solved by planning that allows the management of multiple flights. Advances in the field of hardware technology offer new solutions that will extend the flight duration up to two hours, making the use of UAVs more competitive.

The recent and rapid developments in sensor miniaturization, standardization and cost reduction have opened up new possibilities for UAV applications, there are a large variety of sensors available for UAVs, from RGB cameras to multispectral and hyperspectral cameras, thermal cameras, GNSS RTK, IMU and LIDAR. The most common sensor is the RGB camera that takes high quality images for interpretation or photogrammetry. Small multispectral cameras with bands in the near-infrared range can be mounted on UAVs. Thermal infrared sensors are commonly used for inspections in urban areas but also in agriculture, while LiDAR sensors are available for use on UAVs for both urban and forestry purposes. Most UAVs provide real-time video transmission to the remote-control point, so that the operator can accurately track the flight.

The most common difficulties related to the acquisition of UAV imagery range from image blurring due to forward movement of the platform, resolution impacts due to variable flight height, orthorectification problems due to geometric distortion associated with inadequate image overlap and spectral effects induced by variable lighting during the flight, just to mention the main problems.

It is therefore essential to consider the best practices in mission planning and the sensor's configuration/setup before the flight to bypass the previous issues. It is then opportune to consider the various corrections and calibrations, radiometric, geometric and atmospheric before the mosaicking, georeferencing and orthorectification procedures. Together, these aspects are crucial for data acquisition and post-processing, which provide the necessary starting point for subsequent application-specific analyses. However, despite the existence of consolidated workflows in photogrammetry devoted to aircraft or satellite acquisitions, UAV systems introduce various additional complexities, which until now have not been fully addressed.

The high spatial resolution of UAV data generates a strong demand for data storage and data processing capacity that results in the need to implement work-flow procedures for pre- and post-processing. In fact, if for satellite applications they are generally associated with a processing chain that guarantees the final data quality, in the case of UAVs all this is left to the end user. For a profitable data-processing workflow, it is necessary to consider the whole computational chain from raw images to final products, allowing a better comparison of the three remote sensing platforms. The strengths of the UAV acquisition are obviously in the highest resolution and precision, but at the cost of a greater effort for the mosaicking and geocoding.

Large amounts of digital data can be acquired on a single UAV flight. Collecting overlapping images of reasonable size over an area of 10 ha can result in thousands of individual images that need to be processed. Also, in order to obtain good results in terms of post-processing, overlaps of images are required, sometimes greater than 80 %.

The problem does not concern computer storage but the processing phases, especially the mosaic, which requires computers with excellent computational features, especially for RAM and GPU. Obviously, this is if a minimum operating time for the production of results is needed, otherwise good quality processing can be done even with slower computational times. Furthermore, while cloud service providers eliminate the need to think about hardware and software, particularly image processing, there is still a bottleneck regarding the image upload and return times.

Most of the processing activities, in particular the new algorithms for image processing and computer vision, are developed as software libraries that are user friendly but not easy to mod-

ify. In agricultural applications (chapter 4.7), especially the radiometric correction remains a very delicate aspect, the multispectral sensors acquire RAW images in DN (Digital Number) which must then be converted into radiance and subsequently into reflectance to be used in the calculation of various vegetation indices. Usually, irradiance sensors connected to the UAV are used to convert directly to reflectance, or empirical calibrations are performed using Lambertian panels with known reflectance placed on the ground before the flight.

Flight or mission planning is the first essential step for UAV data acquisition and has a profound impact on the acquired data and processing workflow (chapter 1.5). Similar to other remote sensing approaches, a set of parameters must be considered before flying, such as platform specifications, extent of the study site (area of interest), terrain sampling distance, payload characteristics, topography, study objectives, weather forecasts and local flight regulations.

As for costs, of course, the additional advantage of the UAV platform is that the temporal resolution is limited only by the number of flights (power supply/battery capacity), so any cost equivalence is quickly exceeded due to repeatability. The costs for acquiring UAV data are generally derived from the initial investment, processing software, data storage and associated field-work costs. However, after the initial investment, the data sets can be supplied more often and with a higher resolution than any other system. In comparing the acquisition and processing costs of the three different platforms (UAVs, aircraft and satellites), UAVs are identified the most economical solution for fields of 20 ha or less (Matese et al., 2015). A NDVI map (Normalized Difference Vegetation Index) derived from UAVs on a 5 ha field costs approximately, 2000 \in , while on larger areas, the costs of acquisition, georeferencing and orthorectification have a negative impact on the costs of images derived from UAV.

Regarding the cost of satellite images, a wide spectrum ranges from free images of ESA with a maximum spatial resolution of 10 m, to satellite images with a resolution of 1 m but which are prohibitively expensive. Of course, it is not an equivalent evaluation to compare these platforms on an image-by-image basis, as it is the richness of the spatial and temporal resolution of UAV systems that makes their application so flexible. In addition to allowing the high resolutions required for many applications, sensors mounted on UAVs have numerous other advantages that are fundamental in a wide range of applications, providing quick access to environmental data, offering the near real-time functionality required.

1.2.2.1 Strengths

The most direct and important advantage of UAVs is the ability to acquire **high-resolution images**, which, depending on the flight altitude and sensor spatial resolution, can reach a ground sampling distance (GSD) of few millimetres. GSD is the distance between two consecutive pixel centers measured on the ground. The bigger the value of the image GSD, the lower the spatial resolution of the image and the less visible details. Using these high resolution and photogrammetric software is possible to develop very high resolution 2D orthomosaics and 3D point clouds (Figure 1.2-1).



Figure 1.2-1: 3D point cloud of a vineyard developed using UAV imagery. All images were prepared by the authors for this chapter.

Another positive aspect of UAVs is **ease of management**. Using new control technologies UAVs can be managed by users with relatively minimal experience. Furthermore, they present much more manoeuvrability when flying in areas that are difficult to reach and at low altitudes. In addition, there are platforms on the market with "open" technology for rapid prototyping and there is therefore the possibility of designing and implementing platforms with different types of sensors, also integrated (Figure 1.2-2). An aspect to be taken into account is the pilot certificates, in Europe, theory and practical training followed by an aeronautical tests and medical assessments are required to obtain it. Even if the skills needed to became a pilot in terms of technical and aeronautical background knowledge are prerequisites, the perfect knowledge of regulation is mandatory. A pilot needs to perfectly know the operational limitation, risk management and administrative procedures to avoid incidents and failures.



Figure 1.2-2: UAV equipped with different cameras for precision agriculture applications.

Concerning **operational times and costs**, UAVs can acquire data very quickly as regards the mission planning and implementation times. As to the costs there are now very cheap platforms on the market, but also service companies that operate in all disciplines at relatively inexpensive charges per surface area. Moreover, it is easy to repeat the monitoring on the same area at different times to capture any changes. Using very powerful and inexpensive processing software it is also possible to deliver the processed data within tight deadlines, useful for example for supporting decisions in agriculture or forestry (chapter 4.7 and chapter 4.4).

Poor weather conditions, can result in reduced visibility, loss of communication, or loss of control. The influence of the wind on the UAV behaviour and onboard energy limitations are important parameters that must be taken into account, in fact, wind and turbulence play the largest role in aviation weather accidents. The manual or semi-manual piloting of a UAV has proven to be tiring and stressing due to the constant need to compensate for perturbations due to meteorological phenomena, often reducing the quality of acquired image blocks (i.e. irregular overlaps). The major ways in which wind affects UAV include changing the flight trajectory, limiting control and reducing battery life. Extreme temperatures have negative implications for the physical components of an aircraft as well its aerodynamic performance. Precipitation affects UAVs in a variety of ways. Just as with fog and high levels of humidity, precipitation can reduce visibility and damage electronics. UAVs are very flexible in terms of cloud coverage, even if some sensors, for example, multispectral sensors for agricultural application require light conditions suitable because in the most of cases are passive optical sensor that measure crop radiance.

UAVs equipped with **GPS** can be precisely programmed and piloted in exact positions, better if using RTK technologies. This is particularly useful in precision farming, where UAVs are used

for a variety of needs such as spraying fertilizers and pesticides, identifying weed infestations and monitoring crop health (Figure 1.2-3). There are also models on the market that allow very large tanks for a greater operability of UAVs.



Figure 1.2-3: UAV prototype equipped with a tank for spraying application.

1.2.2.2 Weaknesses

The greatest negative aspect in the use of UAVs is the limit of spatial coverage with a single flight and therefore the **flight time and autonomy**. Although fixed wing UAV can reach flight times over one hour, the multirotor UAV have a short flight time of 20 minutes to one hour, which limits the surface monitored.

An important example is a geometrical compromise between altitude and flight coverage area, which results from the sensor's field of view (FOV) and the limited UAV autonomy in terms of

energy, that determines its flight time. The higher the altitude, the greater the ground coverage. At the same time, higher altitudes lead to less images per unit area to be processed but low GSD and therefore the details that can be detected by the images. Obviously to optimize the efficiency of the UAV detection it is a good idea to plan an accurate flight mission considering the flight altitude, weight of the payload and batteries used.

The greatest advantage in using multi-rotors is the possibility of having a gimbal on which the different sensors are installed, this allows stabilization of the sensors during flight, but in the same time small UAVs can only carry **light sensors** and this is a limiting factor both on the type of sensors that can be installed and on the flight times. Indeed, the choice of payload had to taking into account the autonomy (battery) and thus the flight time, also the flight stability.

Since the widespread use of UAVs is relatively new, **legislation** is still in the process of providing regulations, although legislation is already in place in more than 50 % countries of the world, that are both capable of maintaining security but also of allowing UAV operators to work flexibly. In fact, most countries already adopted risk-based approaches and provide good frameworks to pursue safe UAV flights.

The UAV technology continues to improve and with it also the software used to process the acquired data. However, the fact remains that the large amount of data acquired, compared to satellite images for example (considering the same area to survey), requires high computation times and processing power.

	UAV	Aircraft	Satellite
Resolution	+++	+	
Management and Development	++		ns
Operational time and cost	+		
Weather conditions	-		
Actuators	+	+	ns
Flight Time and Range		++	ns
Payload		+++	+++
Legislation and Safety	-	-	ns
Computational time	-	+	+++

Table 1.2-1: Compara	itive characteristi	cs for different remote
sensing platforms (+	positive, - negativ	<i>ve, ns not significant).</i>

References for further reading

- Aasen, H./ Honkavaara, E./ Lucieer, A. & Zarco-Tejada, P. J. (2018): Quantitative remote sensing at ultrahigh resolution with UAV spectroscopy: a review of sensor technology, measurement procedures, and data correction workflows, in: Remote Sensing, 10, 7, 1091.
- Colomina, I. & Molina, P. (2014): Unmanned aerial systems for photogrammetry and remote sensing: a review, in: ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 92, 79–97.
- Hardin, P. J./ Lulla, V./ Jensen, R. R. & Jensen, J. R. (2019): Small Unmanned Aerial Systems (sUAS) for environmental remote sensing: challenges and opportunities revisited, in: GIScience & Remote Sensing, 56, 2, 309–322.
- Matese, A./ Toscano, P./ Di Gennaro, S. F./ Genesio, L./ Vaccari, F. P./ Primicerio, J./ Belli, C./ Zaldei, A./ Bianconi, R. & Gioli, B. (2015): Intercomparison of UAV, aircraft and satellite remote sensing platforms for precision viticulture, in: Remote Sensing, 7, 2971–2990.
- Nex, F. & Remondino, F. (2014): UAV for 3D mapping applications: a review, in: Applied Geomatics, 6, 1, 1–15.
1.3 Technical basics of UAVs

Jérôme Ammann, Philippe Grandjean, France Floc'h, Stéphane Bertin, Marion Jaud, Pascal Allemand, Nicolas Le Dantec, Christophe Delacourt

1.3.1	Types of UAVs	
	1.3.1.1 Rotorcraft: multirotor and helicopter UAVs	
	1.3.1.2 Fixed-wing UAVs	40
	1.3.1.3 Hybrid and multipurpose UAVs	41
1.3.2	Components	43
	1.3.2.1 Autopilot	46
	1.3.2.2 Communication system	50
	1.3.2.3 Motorization	51
	1.3.2.4 Internal and external safety	53
	1.3.2.5 Adaptation of the payload on the UAV	56
1.3.3	Operation	57
	1.3.3.1 Flight modes	57
	1.3.3.2 Mission planning	58

UAV or drone technology is nowadays increasingly plug and play, ready to fly (RTF), and affordable. It makes airborne platforms available to all, opening up new possibilities for research, observation, and data acquisition. The number of UAV models available on the market is increasing rapidly. It is therefore essential to correctly define requirements in order to choose the right model.

This chapter describes the technical basics necessary to understand the fundamental characteristics of UAVs. Here we will discuss only **those UAVs with take-off weights between 1 kg and 25 kg and capable of carrying scientific payloads up to 5 kg**, with detailed descriptions also provided in the following chapters. These types of UAVs are subject to specific regulations and require a drone pilot licence to operate them (see chapter 1.4 for more details on regulations). This chapter is divided into three parts: (1) different types of UAVs, (2) their main components, and (3) flight operations.

1.3.1 Types of UAVs

There are two main types of UAVs: firstly, those equipped with propellers providing lift and thrust (helicopter and multirotor) and, secondly, those equipped with fixed wings and a propeller for thrust. There are also 'hybrid' UAVs inspired by both types. This section provides an overview of the different types of existing UAVs. Table 1.3-1 summarizes the advantages and disadvantages of each type.

1.3.1.1 Rotorcraft: multirotor and helicopter UAVs

Multirotor and helicopter UAVs are drones lifted by propeller rotors, the rotors being located on a horizontal plane. A helicopter UAV is a rotorcraft with one or two rotors, and can be powered by an electric motor or an internal combustion engine. A multirotor UAV can have four, eight or twelve rotors, which are exclusively electrically powered. Rotorcraft UAVs have two specific flight characteristics that differentiate them from other types of drones:

- Vertical Take Off and Landing (VTOL) for reduced spaces (cities, cliffs, etc.).
- Hover mode, offering the possibility of 360° observations from a fixed point, typically used for the monitoring and inspection of specific sites at close range (engineering structures, cliffs, forests, farmland) and for activities requiring contact or sampling (gas, rock, water, etc.).

The main criterion when selecting a multirotor UAV is the payload carrying capacity according to scientific requirements and flight autonomy. The latter is difficult to precisely determine, with observations in the field that often differ from manufacturer values. Actual flight autonomy depends on the energy capacity of the batteries, the total take-off weight¹ (including empty UAV weight, battery weight and payload weight), the flight scenario to be carried out² and the wind condition.

Flight autonomy is specific to each UAV; it can be refined with flight experience and optimised with suitable battery management (see chapter 2.2). At the end of a flight, it is essential to ensure

¹ For the same battery capacity, a UAV with no payload or a very-light payload (e.g. a small integrated camera) may fly for up to 30 minutes, whereas with a payload of five kg the same UAV may fly for less than 10 minutes.

² For the same flight duration and altitude, hover flights will consume much more energy than linear, level flights.

a margin of 15–20 % of remaining battery capacity. Indeed, the autonomy curves depending on payload weights provided by manufacturers constitute a maximum limit under optimal conditions.

There are many RTF (ready to fly), compact and light (< 2 kg) multirotor UAVs on the market today (Figure 1.3-1A). They usually carry a single pre-integrated sensor (digital, thermal, or multispectral camera). They are mass-produced drones for the general public, their cost becoming affordable to specialize them around one type of sensor. The priority is thus on simplicity of use and piloting for general public drones. They are equipped with pilot assistance functions such as automatic take-off and landing, return path memory with obstacle avoidance, and propeller protection. Their light weight and small size make them suitable for use in urban environments.



Figure 1.3-1: UAVs in use at IUEM's Ocean Geosciences Laboratory. (A) Compact RTF multirotor UAV (DJI Phantom) with an integrated image sensor. (B) Custom-built multirotor UAV in flight with its gyro-stabilized hyperspectral sensor payload in a waterproof case. (C) Custom-built helicopter UAV (190 cm rotor diameter) equipped with side instrument pods (in white), a Reflex camera, and a thermal camera synchronized with a RTK-GPS. (D) SenseFly eBee commercial RTF fixed-wing UAV with an integrated image sensor. Image credits: (A) Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO. (B) Christophe Prunier LGO, CNRS – UBO. (C) Philippe Grandjean Univ-Lyon1. (D) Mouncef Sedratti LGO, CNRS – UBS.

However, these small drones are not adequate for all the scientific requirements outlined in this book, particularly when the payload is comprised of complex instrumentation such as several sensors (e.g., LiDAR, hyperspectral camera, thermal camera, various probes, sample collector, etc.). Currently, there are few RTF drones capable of carrying 3–5 kg of payload; this would otherwise incur very limited autonomy. Multi-sensor multirotor UAVs (Figure 1.3-1B) are thus specifically designed around the scientific payload and mission-specific requirements. Some UAVs now permit a take-off weight of up to 25 kg. They are generally produced in limited or medium series, or can be custom-built, depending on users' needs. The cost is thus higher compared to an RTF drone.

Caution: not all RTF or custom drones offer the same reliability. It is important to consult feedbacks on specialised forums and to think in terms of the quality of the components used.

The advantage of the **helicopter UAV** (Figure 1.3-1C) is that it is a versatile carrier. It is possible to mount one or more sensors of different types (digital, thermal, or multispectral camera, and sampling system) without having to redesign the whole system or to add additional power. The flight autonomy of the helicopter UAV is dependent on its motorization and more particularly on the rotor-motor or rotor-engine energy efficiency, with internal combustion engines remaining the most efficient in terms of autonomy for this type of UAV.

Example: for the same helicopter UAV, one hour of level flight will require 1.5 litres of fuel (fuel weight: 1.2 kg) for an internal combustion engine, twelve litres of fuel (fuel weight:10 kg) for a turboshaft engine, and 8 kg of Lithium-Polymer batteries for an electric motor.

While the helicopter UAV equipped with an internal combustion engine appears to be more energy efficient and offers a level of autonomy of over one hour, it is noisy and produces unwanted vibrations, against which payloads must be protected. The assembly of the UAV and its permanent tuning require the expertise of a qualified technician. It is often an artisanal drone of custom design or, more rarely, small series production. It is also relatively complex to fly a helicopter UAV, meaning that they require the experience of a qualified drone pilot. The helicopter UAV is not a ready to fly drone.

1.3.1.2 Fixed-wing UAVs

Fixed-wing UAVs (Figure 1.3-1D) are very aerodynamic and fast. One reason being that the payload is integrated into the fuselage, which considerably reduces drag. Thanks to their aerodynamics and large lift-over-drag ratio (vertical/horizontal speed ratio in glide), fixed-wing UAVs

have the ability to fly for a long time (autonomy generally ranging from one to several hours). On the other hand, unlike multirotor, they are not able to hover (i.e., to stand still in the air).

The flight principle of a fixed-wing UAV is constrained by the **wing loading**. This is the ratio between the weight of the UAV and the surfaces of the air foil (wings, stabilizer), the **angle of attack** that the wing forms with the level flight position (with the fuselage horizontal), and the **flight envelope** comprised between the stalling speed and the never-exceed speed, the latter inducing a risk of disintegration of the UAV if exceeded. The normal operating horizontal speed must be well above the stalling speed to ensure a safe flight.

Like multirotor UAVs, there are light (< 2 kg) and compact fixed-wing UAVs of the RTF type (Figure 1.3-1D), equipped with a single on-board sensor pre-integrated into the fuselage (digital, thermal, or multispectral camera). The structure of these light UAVs is mainly composed of expanded polypropylene (EPP). They are set going by a propeller driven by an electric motor. The flight speed is generally between 40 and 70 km/h. Models with autonomy of one hour can cover more than 50 km in linear flight. Fixed-wing UAVs are typically equipped with piloting assistance functions, all stages of the flight being managed by the autopilot. They are launched by hand and perform gliding and belly landing. The main constraint of compact and light fixedwing UAVs is the need for a clear, unobstructed environment during take-off and landing.

In the case of fixed-wing UAVs with several sensors, as for their multi-sensor multirotor counterparts, it is generally complicated to integrate the complete instrumentation into the fuselage and UAV dimensions have to increase in proportion. For those UAVs, the wingspan can reach more than 2 m while maintaining a weight of less than 25 kg. They are capable of travelling long distances (over 100 km), propelled by an internal combustion engine. However, in the absence of wheel landing gear, and as they become too heavy to be launched by hand, a catapult is generally used for take-off, while recovery will require a net or a sling. In the event of use on-board a ship, the catapult and sling are indispensable. The use of this type of UAV can require special qualifications for both the pilot and the UAV itself, a subject that is beyond the scope of this chapter.

1.3.1.3 Hybrid and multipurpose UAVs

Combining the advantages of the VTOL of rotary wing (rotorcraft) UAVs and the large autonomy of fixed-wing models, hybrid UAVs have recently become available. In that case, an electric motor/rotor ensures the VTOL phases, while the wings are used for horizontal and level flights using either an electric motor or an internal combustion engine.

To increase the flight autonomy of a multirotor UAV, it can also be made captive by continuously powering it from the ground via an electric cable. The cable can also be used to recover large data flows (increasing image quality in real time) and to avoid the risk of the drone flying away. Flight is then only possible in hover mode. This sort of UAVs can be used for remote surveillance and telecommunication relay applications. It is nevertheless possible to increase the range of a UAV by installing the winch and the operator on-board a moving vehicle (car or boat).

Finally, to allow flights under heavy rain or snow, it is necessary to reinforce the water tightness of UAVs and their components, or to choose a UAV designed for this purpose. It is possible to find amphibious drones capable of operating both underwater and in the air. However, the simultaneous use of such UAVs for both environments constitutes a compromise that diminishes the performances obtained in either environment.

To sum up this first chapter content, in order to choose the right type of UAV, it is important to precisely define the scientific requirements and, in particular, the main sensor to be used. Then, using easy-to-collect information on the operating environment, it is possible to define the type of UAV required by following the indications given in Table 1.3-1 below (for UAVs up to 25 kg).

Vectors	Multi-rotor UAV		Fixed-wing UAV	
	Compact	Multi-sensor	Compact	Multi-sensor
Maximum Take- off weight	< 2 kg	=< 25 kg	< 2 kg	=< 25 kg
Payload	< 200 g	< 10 kg	< 200 g	< 5 kg
Autonomy	30 mins	10–15 mins de- pending on payload weight	~ 1 hr	> 1 hr
Flying Pro- gramme (versa- tility)	VTOL* RTF** Automatic flight	VTOL*	Launched by hand Gliding and belly landing RTF Automatic flight	Catapult or track for take- off Net or sling for recovery
Constraints (flight limits)	Flexibility of the rotors	Forbidden in cities or needs special authorization; needs parachute, airbag, etc.	Site with clear sky, sufficient space for take-off and landing	Forbidden in cities or needs special authori- zation

Table 1.3.-1: Summary of the autonomy, load, constraints, and advantages of each type of UAV.

Implementation	RTF**	Several cases	RTF**	Wingspan
	Automatic flight		Automatic flight	> 2 m
	Easy to carry		Easy to carry	Several cases
	(drone case or		(drone case or	
	backpack)		backpack)	
Energy	Electric	Electric	Electric	Petrol
COST	Large choice on	RTF** 6 k€ , Cus-	10–30 k€	50–150 k€
	the market	tomised : 40 k€		
	0.5–3 k€			

*VTOL: Vertical Take-Off and Landing – **RTF: Ready To Fly

1.3.2 Components

Historically, airborne data acquisition like aerial photography was performed using aircrafts piloted by a person on board. In order to reduce mission cost, and to access the aerial domain regardless of location, weather conditions and conventional aircraft availability, model aircrafts carrying a self-triggering camera were conceived. At first, model aircrafts were radio-controlled remotely from the ground without any assistance on board (Figure 1.3-2). Even with the support of an experienced pilot, issues such as a poor flight stability preventing good pictures to be obtained and large geolocation uncertainty were common. In the end, this technique generated more waste than useful data (~80 % of low-quality photos). Thus, in order to retrieve the stability of the traditional aircraft, it became essential to 'put the pilot back on board' but in an electronic form. The autopilot was born and with it, the drone. Today, using the latest generations of autopilots and associated UAVs, it is possible to achieve almost 99.9 % of good photos exploitable in photogrammetry.



Figure 1.3-2: Feedback and pilot principles for a manned remote-control aircraft. Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

UAVs or drones are basically model aircraft equipped with a programmable autopilot and a navigation system (based on GNSS) that render them virtually automated (Figure 1.3-3). It has thus been possible for them to be developed very rapidly for the civilian and, more particularly, scientific communities. Faced with the rapid expansion of UAVs that are freely available for civilian use, civil aviation authorities have had to regulate their use and their flight areas in order to integrate them into air traffic (e.g., French DGAC, 2012, European EASA, 2021). UAVs are today considered as air users in the same way as other aircraft. Their use is therefore subject to constraints (declaration of the UAVs and pilots, activities, and incidents), and their equipment and components are subject to a duty of reliability.



Feedback and autopilot principles for Unmanned Aircraft Vehicles (UAV)

Figure 1.3-3: Feedback and autopilot principles for an Unmanned Aircraft Vehicles (UAV). Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

A UAV for scientific applications comprises five basic components:

- an autopilot controlling the stability and positioning of the drone, and its trajectory in the air;
- a communication and telemetry system providing the link between the pilot on the ground and the drone;
- a motorisation system allowing the drone to be moved in three dimensions;
- a platform for payloads (scientific instrumentation);
- an independent system ensuring safety in the event of a major drone failure.

These different components are detailed in the following sections.

1.3.2.1 Autopilot

Architecture and functions. The autopilot behaves like a real on-board pilot. In other words, it must first and foremost ensure flight stability in all conditions and pilot the UAV to a desired destination. Even in the event that the connection with the drone pilot on the ground is lost, the autopilot is able to continue along its programmed flight plan. Physically, the autopilot is a programmable microcontroller (Figure 1.3-4) that manages flight controls and data flows from the on-board sensors. It comprises one or more printed circuit boards (PCB). The autopilot controls the UAV stability (attitude) by analysing the data coming from the Inertial Motion Unit (IMU) several times per second.



Figure 1.3-4: Overview of autopilot operation. Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

The **IMU** comprises a set of motion and orientation sensors: a gyroscope for angular rotation movements, an accelerometer for linear movements, and a magnetometer for orientation with respect to the magnetic north, i.e., a total of nine sensors for the three flight axes (pitch, roll and yaw). The autopilot positions the UAV in a terrestrial frame of reference and measures its speed

using a **GNSS** receiver (GPS (USA), GLONASS (Russia), Galileo (Europe), BeiDou (China)). The accuracy of the positioning is metric (autonomous accuracy: ~5 m corresponding to the intrinsic value of the absolute GNSS; the accuracy can be improved up to 1 cm along the horizontal axis and ~2 cm along the vertical axis through the use of a Real Time Kinematic GPS system (RTK-GPS)) (more details in chapter 2.1).

The **pressure sensor** allows the precise measurement of the UAV's relative altitude to the take off point (to within a few tens of centimetres). Some autopilots also incorporate optical, laser and ultrasonic sensors capable of detecting fixed or moving obstacles as well as ground location.



Figure 1.3-5: Difference between fixed wing and multirotor UAVs. Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

In order to **control** the motion of the UAV, the drone pilot on the ground sends a direction change command to the UAV, which is materialized by an electrical signal transmitted to the autopilot. The autopilot acts on the motorization and on the control surfaces (air foils) of the three flight axes (pitch, roll and yaw) (Figure 1.3-5). In the case of an electric multirotor UAV, the autopilot controls the speed of rotation of the electric motors in accordance with the attitude

provided by the IMU. Upon receiving a change of direction command, the autopilot changes the rotational speed of some of the motors to create a movement in the desired direction. Hence, we can say that motorisation and three axis flight control are mixed together (Figure 1.3-5). In the case of a helicopter or fixed-wing UAV, the autopilot commands the control surfaces of each flight axis also on the basis of the attitude data provided by the IMU. Since the control surfaces are mechanical structures and the autopilot is a PCB, the autopilot transmits its commands to the control surfaces via electro-mechanical transducers called servomotors. There are as many servomotors as there are control surfaces. We can see here that the control/command technology of multirotor UAVs is simpler than that of helicopter and fixed-wing UAVs. This has greatly contributed to the rapid uptake and success of multirotor drones.

Open-source autopilots offer total freedom in the design of the flight functionalities. Indeed, the developer, often a drone pilot, can implement his/her own UAV behaviour functions. Developers have federated into a large online community where functions, programs, interfaces, and information are exchanged to encourage and facilitate the development of their technology. Some open-source autopilots go beyond primary flight management functions, using communication protocols such as MAV-Link (Micro Air Vehicle Link) to interface with compatible user sensors.

Black box autopilots (Figures 1.3-6 and 1.3-7) are pre-programmed by the manufacturer for specific uses depending on the type of UAV. The user does not have access to the development of the primary flight management functions. The manufacturer provides access to certain parameters only for installing the autopilot on the UAV and programming flight plans. To ensure proper use, the manufacturer provides detailed documentation and html interfaces for programming and implementation from the ground.



Figure 1.3-6: (A) One-piece version of a black box autopilot (all the functions of the autopilot are in the same box). (B) Modular version of a black box autopilot (each function has its own box, here in grey). Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

Failsafe mode and redundancy. What happens in the event of an autopilot failure? Imposed by the regulations as an autopilot safety function, the failsafe mode switches the UAV operation to a specific behaviour in the event that a failure is detected. Depending on the developers' choice, this behaviour can notably be a return to the point of origin at a specific altitude (return to home), an emergency landing at the UAV's location, or a looped flight of the UAV at a specific altitude. To ensure the correct operation of the UAV throughout the mission, some manufacturers prefer to increase the reliability of their autopilot systems by doubling, or even tripling, all of the associated functions and sensors (Figure 1.3-7). This is known as redundancy.



Figure 1.3-7: Push-pull motorized UAV equipped with an autopilot with triple function and navigation redundancy (three IMUs and three GNSSs, two RTK-GPS, advanced diagnostic algorithms, compass capable of resisting magnetic interference from metal structures). Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

Caution. The programmed obsolescence by some manufacturers of their autopilot systems reduces the service life of the UAVs concerned. This can notably be the case of mass-produced

black box autopilots. We find here the logic of certain computer operating systems, where the manufacturer no longer maintains either the firmware version of the autopilot or the compatibility with the ground station software, and sometimes both. In this way, the user is encouraged to replace the autopilot, and even the whole UAV in the case of RTF type drones. For both open-source and black box autopilots, it is essential to check the validity of the firmware version before updating it. This can be done by consulting the manufacturer's documentation and user websites. If the drone system is working well, then it is perhaps not worth taking the risk of updating the firmware.

1.3.2.2 Communication system

The communication system must be able to transmit the flight controls and flight plan to the UAV, and to control the payload. It must also be able to receive data on the status of the UAV and the telemetry values (UAV position, alarms, remaining battery capacity, the voltage, current and fuel levels for internal combustion engines, motor/engine speed of rotation, etc.), video feedback (good continuity of images), and payload measurements. The transmission system can be implemented by one or more transceiver units, preferably point-to-point (P2P) for UAV piloting or via relay stations to increase the operational distance. Below, we present the main frequencies and power levels that are used for UAV data transmission.

The **2.4 GHz band (2400–2483.5 MHz)** is freely usable for wideband data transmission type equipment (sub-class 22) compliant with European standard EN 300 328, which includes new technology radio control units with spectrum extension. Since 2012, the permitted power level is 100 mW.

The **5.8 GHz band** with a power limit of 25 mW is used for the transmission of video feedback and First-Person View (FPV) flight. The range can be improved by increasing the gain of the omnidirectional quarter-wave dipole antennas to 2 dBi (decibels-isotropic) by lobe antennas with better gain (5 dBi, 8 dBi, etc.).

The **WiFi 802.11 standard (2.4 GHz and 5.8 GHz bands)** offers a data rate of several hundred Mbps and a range limited to 100 m. By correctly tuning the antenna gain and by reducing the data rate to 150 Mbps, as is the case with WiFi Air Max 802.11n, ranges of several kilometres can be reached in free-field conditions (output power 27 dBm).

The **4G LTE (Long Term Evolution) standard** set up for mobile telephony to ensure very high-speed wireless access to Internet (150 Mbit/s) allows communication with the UAV without any distance concerns. Flying the UAV via the Internet can pose security problems (network stability, latency, hacking). It is, therefore, advisable to use it only for piloting the on-board payload.

1.3.2.3 Motorization

Propeller motorization principle. Most of the UAVs described above are powered by one or more propellers. The propeller is the interface between the engine or motor and the air in which the UAV is flying. It provides the thrust required to move the UAV. The motor provides the necessary power for the propeller to convert its power into thrust. To obtain the best performances, it is necessary to ensure that the propeller lets the motor/engine run at its maximum power rating. In general, it is the motor/engine manufacturers who size the drive unit with a small range of propellers according to a specific range of use. It is important to respect that and not to try changing only the size of propeller motor/engine block. The advent of the electrical brushless motor has revived the use of electric motors to power UAVs. This type of motor delivers high power and has a high-speed dynamic. Its magnets are light and efficient. As it has no manifold, there is no friction between the rotor and the stator. This results in low inertia and is the reason why the motor is designated as 'brushless'.

Principle of verification of the correct motorization of a UAV. A UAV in level flight should not use more than 50 % of the throttle. In other words, the thrust exerted by all of the motors at 50 % of their rotating speed (rpm) must allow the total weight of the UAV to be lifted at take-off. Total take-off weight includes everything: empty UAV weight, payload weight in operational configuration, and weight of all of the batteries necessary to ensure the desired autonomy. These data allow for estimating, in theory, whether the UAV is correctly motorized.

Caution. The autonomy values announced for a UAV with a free payload (other than a compact UAV) may be biased.

- They do not always account for the payload weight (test performed without payload).
- The maximum permissible payload weight may require additional batteries to advantageously increase autonomy.
- The maximum autonomy duration corresponds to the moment when the battery is completely run down (0 %). At 0 %, the drone falls out of the sky. It is, therefore, essential to always factor in a margin of 15–20 %.

In the case of your application with a particular payload, the autonomy will be well below that estimated by the manufacturer. Recalculating the theoretical autonomy from all the known data (weights, propeller thrust, number of motors/engines, normal or push-pull assembly, etc.) will make it possible to decide whether the proposed UAV is undersized with respect to the initial requirement. Brushless motors require little maintenance other than listening for unusual noises. These noises can mean that an attachment screw is coming loose, or that the propeller is forcing too much and creating play in the motor. It is important to deal with these issues quickly to avoid a crash.

Batteries. Among the existing battery technologies (NiCd, NiMH, Li-ion, LiPo, LiFe, Pb, etc.), we will mainly focus on lithium batteries for UAVs because, at equal voltage and capacity, they are the lightest. The cells of a lithium polymer or LiPo battery (Figure 1.3-8) are connected in a stack of layers in which the power is concentrated. This technology can provide a high current without destruction. There are two important battery parameters:

The numbers of S and P. The battery pack is an assembly of parallel-connected (P) and series-connected (S) cells. It is designated by the number of associated cells.

Example: 4S2P thus corresponds to a combination of four series-connected cells and two parallel-connected cells. If one cell has a voltage of 3.7 V and a capacity of 6,000 mAh, then the pack designated 4S2P will have a resulting voltage of $4 \times 3.7 = 14.8$ V and a total capacity of 2 x 6,000 = 12,000 mAh.

The number of 'C's indicated on the battery multiplied by the nominal value of the charge corresponds to the instantaneous current that can be delivered.

Example: a battery with a charge of 6,750 mAh means that it can deliver this current for one hour. Multiplied by the number 25C indicated, it is capable of instantaneously supplying 25 x 6,750 or 168,750 A.

As lithium is a flammable material, it is considered a class nine product. Precautions must thus be taken when using these batteries, and notably (a) never exceeding the indicated charging current and (b) recharging in safety bag, in a ventilated area and under supervision. In all cases, users should consult the maintenance and user booklet supplied with the UAV and the battery usage instructions. Finally, when batteries are not use during several days, it is recommended to storage them (use the storage function of the loader that manage battery charge to \sim 30–40 %); this recommendation increases the battery life time. Some kind of battery known as 'Intelligent Professional Battery (IPB)' are equipped with a microcontroller that estimates the level of charge left in the battery and activates storage mode after three days of non-use.



How to read a battery sticker ?

Figure 1.3-8: How to read a battery sticker. Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

Generally speaking, lithium batteries offer little autonomy for multirotor type UAVs (under 40 minutes for a compact UAV weighing less than 2 kg, and under ten minutes for UAV weighing 25 kg). Unlike the weight of the fuel of a combustion engine which decreases during the flight and can improve a little autonomy, the weight of the on-board battery remains constant throughout the flight even though the battery runs down. Depending on the UAV model, the weight of the battery represents between 22 % and 35 % of total weight at take-off.

1.3.2.4 Internal and external safety

Geofencing is a geolocation technology that allows creation of a virtual perimeter over a real geographical area that is commonly used to restrain UAV movements within a predefined perimeter. Associated with the UAV's GNSS, the geofencing function will trigger an alert or an ac-

tion (UAV shutdown) as soon as the virtual border of the authorized zone is crossed. Geofencing zones are of two types:

- 1. The zone created voluntarily by the user (Figure 1.3-9A): The majority of advanced UAV control software includes a geofencing function that allows for determining, prior to each flight, a zone from which the UAV will not be able to deviate. This function can be very practical in the event of a flight close to a prohibited or sensitive area.
- 2. The zone created by the UAV manufacturers (Geo Fly zones) (Figure 1.3-9B): Some market leaders have integrated geofencing zones into their control software. These zones, close to airports, nuclear power plants and all sensitive places such as sports stadiums, Temporary Flight Restriction Zones, etc., do not even allow the UAV to take off (engine blockage). However, some of these zones can be temporarily unblocked on demand after the manufacturer has identified your UAV.



Figure 1.3-9: (A) Example of user-defined geofencing zone. This geofencing allows the UAV to fly over the river but prevents it from flying over the group of houses. (B) Example of a geofencing zone imposed by the UAV manufacturer. The colours indicate the degree of restriction (blue: authorization via website; orange and red: authorization via provision of official documents).
Image credits: (A) Philippe Grandjean, Univ-Lyon1. (B) Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

Anti-collision sensors allow the avoidance of obstacles as well as the maintenance of a safe altitude for the UAV with respect to the ground. They also assist piloting inside buildings when satellites are inaccessible. Anti-collision sensors use a number of complex technologies that work together to create a global system. There are many sensors that can be linked with each other by software programming, and include mathematical modelling and algorithms for real-time orientation (e.g. Simultaneous Localization and Mapping, SLAM).

Anti-colli- sion sensor system	Optical	Ultrasonic	Radar	Infrared	Laser
Function- ality	3D vision highly de- pendent on reflectivity and ambient light.	Detects large obstacles, flat surfaces, trans- parent objects, the ground, and fol- lows topography. Not influenced by brightness.	Precise and stable detec- tion, little disturbed by other sys- tems.	Detects me- dium-sized objects. Is sen- sitive to direct sunlight, and does not detect transparent obstacles.	Efficient processing speed under difficult con- ditions (tur- bulence).
Measuring range	1–40 m	20–500 cm	100–400 cm	20–500 cm	25 cm-100 m
Resolution distance	1 mm-10 cm	1 cm	10 cm	1 cm	1 cm
Opening angle	60° hori- zontal x 45° vertical	100° horizontal x 40° vertical	100°	5°-35°	1°-45°

 Table 1.3-2: Anti-collision sensor technologies. The combination of these various systems

 makes it possible to cumulate the advantages of the different technologies

 and eliminate the weaknesses associated with each system.

Emergency safety device against Fly Away. A Fly away is an incident due to unintended and unwanted behaviour on the part of the autopilot sending the UAV away from the flight zone and beyond the control of the pilot on the ground. To mitigate this risk, aviation regulations on UAVs require the implementation of an emergency safety device that can be executed by the drone pilot without any link to the general control system. An emergency safety device manifests itself in the instantaneous shutdown of the motors/engines, thus causing the UAV to fall out of the sky. However, a parachute can be added to this device to limit the impact on the ground.

Air traffic detection system. Automatic detection of airplanes or helicopters flying in the vicinity of a UAV will soon be possible. Indeed, UAVs will be equipped (from 2020) with a receiver that will detect ADS-B signals transmitted by airplanes and helicopters. As soon as an aircraft enters the range of the UAV, the drone pilot will be warned and will be able to see its exact position on a map.

Parachute. The main criterion for the choice of a parachute is its surface area, which, depending on the weight of the UAV, will determine the rate of fall. The latter must be calculated to avoid any bodily injury during a UAV landing. However, the UAV and especially the on-board sensors can be damaged during deployment of a parachute.

Extraction system	Mechanical	Pyrotechnic
Operation	An actuator releases a spring from its housing (tube or plate), causing the parachute to be ejected.	A small pyrotechnic charge explodes in a cavity located under the parachute, causing high instantaneous pressure to eject the parachute.
Advantages	Simple and reliable (high rate of successful deployment).	Total opening of the canopy in under one second; effective even at low altitudes (be- tween 5 and 8 m).
Disadvantages	Ejection time (1.5 s), leaving 10 to 15 m of free fall before the parachute becomes effective.	High cost, delicate handling, and shelf life of pyrotechnic charges.

Table 1.3-3: Advantages and disadvantages of parachute extraction systems.

Example: for a 4 m² parachute, the rate of fall will range from 2.6 m/s for a UAV weighing 2 kg to 4.4 m/s for a UAV weighing 7 kg. The impact energy will be between six and 68 joules.

Airbag technology is still very little developed in the UAV world. Airbags are a complement to parachute protection. They are mainly developed to protect the payload. Indeed, with the increasingly high value of on-board sensors, it is necessary to protect them in the event of damage to the UAV. A watertight box can also be used for equipment that has to fly over water.

Caution. these safety devices are not considered by the manufacturer at the time of design, except in the specific case of custom UAVs. The weight of these devices will add to the total takeoff weight and will reduce the final autonomy of the UAV.

1.3.2.5 Adaptation of the payload on the UAV

During flight, the voluntary or involuntary movements of the UAV generate vibrations that affect the on-board sensor. To compensate for this and to ensure the optimum functioning of the sensor, two- or three-axis pods can be used to stabilize it. A two-axis pod pivots on two axes, roll (X) and pitch (Y), while a three-axis pod adds an additional axis, yaw (Z). Each type of pod comprises at least one mechanical stabilization (silent block) to dampen the vibrations, located at the interface between the UAV and the pod. The movements are also compensated by either servomotors or brushless motors. Servomotors are used more on two-axis pods or for sensors that require less accuracy. Brushless motors offer a movement accuracy better than 1/100th of a degree and allow rotation through 360°. They are ideal for three-axis pods and for stabilizing high-frequency acquisition sensors (video, LiDAR, hyperspectral, etc.).

The main characteristics of a pod include the:

- number of motion axes (usually two or three);
- axis travel and stabilization accuracy (in degrees);
- type of motor (servo or brushless);
- payload capacity (maximum weight and dimensions);
- electronics managing the stabilization (specific IMU or autopilot);
- specific position functionalities (nadir, follow-me, video tracking, etc.);
- power supply and consumption;
- intrinsic dimensions (length, width, height, weight).

1.3.3 Operation

1.3.3.1 Flight modes

Manual mode. Visual flight depends on the size and distance of travel of the UAV. It is used primarily for the take-off and landing phases. By managing the climb and descent path properly, the pilot can save battery time compared with landing in automatic mode. The pilot can follow flight parameters displayed on a screen interface known as IOSD (Figure 1.3-10A and 1.3-10B). Manual flight in First Person View (FPV) allows the UAV to be flown as if the drone pilot were on board. The pilot is equipped with a head-mounted display (Figure 1.3-10C) that integrates his/her entire view into the UAV. With this mode, the pilot can easily extend the distance and forget the point of origin. It is thus recommended to have two pilots in FPV mode. The second pilot, not equipped with a head-mounted display, monitors the UAV behaviour in direct view and its movement on the map to avoid risks due to distance of travel (disorientation, loss of the radio link, etc.) and collisions.

Automatic Mode. This is recommended for scientific operations (measurements, photographs, etc.). The UAV flies in a more stable and regular manner than in manual mode. It follows its flight

plan by linking a succession of GNSS waypoints programmed during the mission-planning phase. Flying in automatic mode controls all actions during flight like sensor triggering at waypoints.



Figure 1.3-10: Interface On-Screen Display (IOSD): (A) It contains some flight indicators like heading, speed, attitude, turn and slip, numbers of GNSS received and geographic position, battery voltage level, UAV distance from ground station, map, flying mode. (B) IOSD on tablet screen. C) IOSD on helmet for FPV flight, comprising 2 radio antennas for connecting with the UAV. Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

Specific Mode. Some UAVs offer specific flight modes, such as turning around an object at a fixed distance and directing the camera or sensor at the object (turn around function), or following a person wearing a transmitter (follow-me function). All these specific modes are nothing more than flights in automatic mode where the form of the flight plan is pre-set by the manufacturer's software application.

1.3.3.2 Mission planning

Mission planning is the flight preparation phase. In this phase, all the data required is gathered (flight zones, authorizations, resolution, and accuracy required, on-board sensors, UAVs to be used, flight altitudes, weather, back planning of operations, etc.) and the flight plans are developed.

Flight plan and software interfaces. Most ground station software offers touch interfaces that can be used on a tablet or smartphone. (Figure 1.3-11) The flight plan is programmed on a geonormed image by tracing the limits of the plan or via a KML file (Google Earth*). The waypoints

A CONNECT TAL BALA DECONNECT TAL BALA DECONNECT TAL BUT A DECONNEC

are automatically positioned according to the sensor swath and the image overlap rate, the UAV's speed, and the flight altitude, which can be user defined.

Figure 1.3-11: Creation of a flight plan via a tablet or smartphone compatible with the flight interface: (A) DJI GS PRO (works only with Apple IOS). (B) Litchi (works also with IOS and Android OS). Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

It is important to consider the terrain topography when deciding flight altitude and take-off site especially in the case of steep terrains. Altitude zero is set at the take-off place. The flight altitude determines the spatial extent and resolution of the survey. (Figure 1.3-12)



Figure 1.3-12: Adapt the flight altitude to the local topography. Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

It is also possible to orient the flight lines in relation to the terrain, the wind direction, or the reflection of the sun on the water (sun glint), with the software automatically readjusting the flight plan. In principle, the UAV's speed is controlled to remain constant in relation to the ground. The autopilot adjusts the UAV's speed and movements depending on the instantaneous wind conditions. In the event of strong winds, it is advisable to postpone the flight. In principle, the manufacturer provides a maximum limit value for the operating wind speed.

Most ground station software applications require an internet connection to retrieve the topographic base. This is memorized after saving the flight plan. The software prompts the pilot to choose three parameters (Figure 1.3-13): the image sensor model proposed in the list, the overlap rate between two images, and the desired ground resolution in pixel per cm. Depending on these three parameters, the software calculates all the others (flight altitude and distance, UAV speed, duration of the flight plan, etc.). The total duration of the flight, considering the time to climb to and descend from the working altitude remains to be estimated in order to evaluate the battery or fuel autonomy. It is important to increase the flight time to ensure a safety margin for energy autonomy (20 % of energy remaining). It will therefore sometimes be necessary to divide the site into several flight plans.



Setting autopilot's user parameters for mapping

Figure 1.3-13: Setting autopilot's user parameters for mapping. Image credits: Jérôme Ammann LGO, CNRS – UBO.

Checklist when planning a flight. The checklist process starts in the office and continues in the field before the flight, then after the flight once back in the office. Here is a summary table of the relevant actions in chronological order.

Steps	Actions	Who
In the office/	Preparation of the plans and the flight zone (loading of the	UAV pilot and
workshop	topographic base, geo-flying zone authorizations). Charging of	scientific mission
	the batteries, equipment check, functional test of the UAV and	leader
	payload. Monitoring of the weather.	
In the field,	Estimation of the flight conditions (environment, weather, wind	UAV pilot and
pre-flight	speed). Ground beacons (markers for measurements, public	participants
	information on the presence of UAVs). Equipment check (as-	
	sembly, battery level, functional test of the UAV and payload,	
	the parachute system, etc.).	
During the	Take-off. Basic flight behaviour test. Loading of the flight plan	UAV pilot
flight	followed by its execution. Piloting the payload. Landing.	Payload pilot
In the field,	Ensuring the security of the UAV hardware and data. Logging	UAV pilot and
post-flight	of events and technical parameters (battery consumption, etc.).	participants
	Recovery of the ground beacons.	
In the office/	he office/ Archiving. Storage. Flight debriefing. Data pre-processing and	
workshop	organization of data processing.	scientific mission
		leader

Table 1.3-4: Checklist of steps to prepare, carry out and complete a UAV flight.

References for further reading

- Raletz, R. (2010): Basic theory of the helicopter. Cépaduès Édition. 80 pages.
- Kermode, A. C./ Barnard, R. H. & Philpott, R. (2012): Mechanics of Flight. 12th ed. Harlow: Pearson Education Limited.
- Austin, R. (2010): Unmanned aircraft systems: UAVS design, development and deployment. John Wiley & Sons, 372 pages.
- Chao, H./ Cao, Y. & Chen, Y. (2011): Autopilots for Small Unmanned Aerial Vehicles: A Survey, in: International Journal of Control, Automation, and Systems, 8, 36–44.
- Reyes, C. (2009): Model Airplane Design Made Easy: The Simple Guide to Designing R/C Model Aircraft. Albuquerque: RCadvisor.com.

1.4 Legal considerations of UAV flights

Claudia Stöcker and Jaap Zevenbergen

1.4.1	Development of UAV regulations	63
	1.4.1.1 From past to present at a global scale	63
	1.4.1.2 European efforts towards harmonised UAV regulations	66
1.4.2	Content of UAV regulations	68
	1.4.2.1 Regulatory approaches	68
	1.4.2.2 Requirements towards UAV, UAV operator and UAV pilot	69
	1.4.2.3 Operational aspects	70
	1.4.2.4 Privacy and ethics-related aspects	72
1.4.3	Joint responsibility	

Increasing operational capabilities of UAVs as well as improved hard- and software components are raising severe concerns about public safety, privacy and data protection. Therefore, more and more national and international authorities introduced legal provisions that regulate the use of UAVs. Such regulations significantly impact how, where, when and by whom UAV-based data can be captured. This chapter is based on Stöcker et al., 2017 and Stöcker, 2021 and provides an overview of past and present developments as well as important aspects of current regulatory frameworks.

1.4.1 Development of UAV regulations

1.4.1.1 From past to present at a global scale

The history of UAV regulations dates back to manned aviation and the emergence of aeroplanes during World War II. In 1944, the international community established the first globally acknowledged aviation principles—the Chicago Convention. Besides the main focus on requirements for safe and secure flights in manned aviation, one article addresses pilotless aircraft and highlights the need for special authorisation of UAV operations.

"No aircraft capable of being flown without a pilot shall be flown without a pilot over the territory of a contracting State without special authorisation by that State and in accordance with the terms of such authorisation. Each contracting State undertakes to ensure that the flight of such aircraft without a pilot in regions open to civil aircraft shall be controlled as to prevent danger to civil aircraft." Article 8 (ICAO, 1944)

Due to the early developments of UAVs in the form of manipulated model aircraft, UAV operations were usually conducted under respective regulations for model aircraft. In the 2000s—after years of technological research and innovation—UAVs developed into a commercially workable system for a wide field of applications. Hence, in 2006, the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) identified and declared the need for international harmonised terms and principles of the civil use of UAVs (ICAO, 2015). To strengthen the operation of UAVs throughout the world in a safe manner, ICAO published Circular 328 AN/190 in 2011 as a first step to provide a fundamental international regulatory framework through standards and recommended practices. In 2016, the same organisation published an online toolkit that delivers general guidance for regulators and operators. ICAO further issued recommendations to the safe integration of UAVs into controlled airspace. In those, UAVs are "(...) envisioned to be an equal partner in the civil aviation system [that is] able to interact with air traffic control and other aircraft on a real-time basis" (ICAO, 2015). As this manual mainly focuses on global harmonisation of UAVs in air traffic-controlled environments, lower priority is granted to visual line-of-sight (VLOS) operations (ICAO, 2015).

At a national level, the UK and Australia were the first nations that promulgated regulations in 2002. Some European countries, as well as the US, Canada, Brazil, and Russia, followed during the next years. As visualised in Figure 1.4-1, the vast majority of countries – particularly in Asia and Africa – remained without regulations during that time. Only after 2012, aided by guiding documents of the ICAO as well as a continually growing UAV market, the number of countries with enacted UAV rules and regulations increased significantly.



Figure 1.4-1: Worldwide overview of the first release of UAV regulations (source: Stöcker, 2021).

As of October 2019, more than 50 % of all nations have documents containing specific instructions for the use of UAVs (Figure 1.4-2). Most of these documents refer to regulations which are enforced by law whilst a few countries published only guidelines or public notices as the law-making process is still in progress. In 2019, six nations banned the use or even the import of UAVs in the country (Kenya, Egypt, Uzbekistan, Brunei Darussalam, Cuba and Morocco).



Figure 1.4-2: Status of national UAV regulations at a global level.

Internet sources of relevant international UAV organisations or crowd-sourced platforms provide useful links and precompiled overviews to derive general information on the status of national UAV regulations, a shortlist of related resources is listed in Table 1.4-1. Due to the rapid emergence of and ongoing changes to UAV regulations, none of the collections provides a reliable, complete and coherent picture of regulations and before undertaking any UAV mission in a country, the information should always be validated with official documents of national aviation authorities.

Internet Presence	Content	
http://jarus-rpas.org/regulations	Joint Authorities for Regulation of Unmanned Systems (JARUS): list 30 national UAV regulations and provide a de- tailed comparison	
https://droneregulations.info	Collaborative wiki: global UAV Regulations Database which is comprised of a country directory with summaries of national drone laws, links to original regulatory documents and addi- tional resources.	
https://dronerules.eu	Co-funded by the European Union, the portal informs about the basic requirements and applicable drone-related laws and regulations across the EU, Norway and Switzerland.	

Table 1.4-1:	Overview	of online	compiled list	s handling	UAV	regulations
14010 1.4 1.	OVCIVICW	J Onune	complica lisi	<i>s nananng</i>	0111	regulations.

Besides the official 'hard' law regulations, soft law is increasingly gaining importance in guiding the development of the UAV market as well. As an example, in 2019, the international standardisation organisation has published the first UAV-related standard (ISO, 2019) which specifies internationally agreed and accepted requirements for safe commercial UAV operations. This standard includes protocols on safety and security, data protection, the operator, the airspace, facility and equipment, requirements, operations, and maintenance; and will support shaping future UAV legislation.

1.4.1.2 European efforts towards harmonised UAV regulations

Besides national efforts to introduce UAV regulations, international organisations took initiatives in parallel. At the European level, the European Commission set up the European RPAS steering group (ERSG)—a gathering of organisations and experts in this field. A critical step towards the integration of civil UAVs into the European aviation system was made with the publication of the Riga Declaration on Remotely Piloted Aircraft in 2015. This declaration highlights five main principles that should guide the regulatory framework in Europe (EASA, 2015):

- 1. Drones need to be treated as new types of aircraft with proportionate rules based on the risk of each operation;
- 2. EU rules for the safe provision of drone services need to be developed now;
- 3. Technologies and standards need to be developed for the full integration of drones in the European airspace;
- 4. Public acceptance is key to the growth of drone service;
- 5. The operator of a drone is responsible for its use.

Regulation of UAVs below 150 kg was handled by all member states individually until August 2018, when with Regulation (EU) 2018/1139, the European Commission received the order to regulate all sizes of UAVs (European Parliament, 2018). Following its mandate, EASA published the first common European UAV rules in Summer 2019, which has come into effect as of January 1st 2021 and will replace existing national provisions (European Commission, 2019). Ultimately, this regulatory reform allows to harmonise the European UAV market and enables UAV pilots to easily accomplish UAV flights in the EU without struggling with heterogeneous national legislation. While aiming primarily at ensuring safe operations of UAVs, the European regulatory framework will also facilitate the enforcement of citizen's privacy rights and contribute to addressing security issues and environmental concerns. The current approach is risk-based (1.4.2.1) and distinguishes three main categories applicable for commercial and recreational users alike: the low risk "open category", the "specific category", and the high risk "certified category". Specifications are outlined in Figure 1.4-3. In this scheme, European and national aviation authorities by January 2023.

Category of operation	Open (low risk)	Specific (medium risk)	Certified (high risk)
Authorization needed	None	Authorization from National Aviation Authority based on risk assessment or specific scenario	Authorization from National Aviation Authority or European Union Aviation Safety Agency
UAS	Compliant with Commission Implementation Regulation on UAS	Compliant with requirements included in the authorization	Certified UAS
Operations allowed	Restricted to: VLOS, altitude < 120m, other limitations defined by Commission Implementation Regulation or national airspace zones	Restricted to: Operations specified in the authorization and limitations defined by national airspace zones	Controlled airspace U-Space
Regulations	Commission Implementation Reg and specific	ulation on UAS operations on open	Revision of existing aviation regulation
	Commission Delegated Regulation on UAS	No regulatory requirement (UAS requirements included in the authorization)	

Figure 1.4-3: Categorisation of UAV operations according to Commission Implementing Regulation 2019/947, based on EU, 2020.

1.4.2 Content of UAV regulations

Besides the great advantage of UAV applications, two main risks are associated with its operation; firstly the collision with other airspace users and secondly the impact of UAVs with the ground and objects on the ground. Generally speaking, UAV regulations exist to manage associated risks and to minimise potential harm to people and property to an acceptable level. As to that, requirements towards operators, UAVs and pilots (1.4.2.2) as well as operational limitations for flying (1.4.2.3) are inherent parts of UAV regulations. With an intensifying societal debate about privacy and the potential misuse of UAV technology to seriously violate privacy, an increasing number of UAV regulations also include provisions about privacy, ethics and data protection (1.4.2.4).

1.4.2.1 Regulatory approaches

Different regulatory approaches can be taken to maintain air safety and public safety. In the early days and to some extent even at present, UAV regulations are based on case-by-case authorisation in which civil aviation authorities treat every application for a flight mission as a stand-alone exercise. However, this approach is very time-consuming and mostly fails to provide regulatory certainty as deemed necessary to accelerate the UAV industry. As an example of the United States in 2010, (Rango & Laliberte, 2010) concluded that the regulations by the Federal Aviation Authority are restricting the progress in UAV natural resources mapping.

Pushed by the quick development of numerous UAV applications and increasing demand for more efficient and practical regulatory procedures, most countries follow a risk-based approach nowadays. Regulations set out proportionate requirements following the rational of the level of operational risk posed by a UAV (Washington et al., 2019). Most aviation authorities distinguish risk categories based on the weight, the site, or the operational complexity. As a rule of thumb, the higher the risk category, the stricter the operational conditions under which a flight authorisation is granted.

Figure 1.4-4 shows the example of the Canadian regulatory approach illustrating the different risk categories at hand. All UAVs under 250 g are exempted from the regulations. In the weight category of 1 kg to 25 kg, sub-categories are distinguished according to the site of the UAV operation. Remote areas are categorised at a lower danger level than built-up areas as well as areas close to aerodromes. Independent of the weight, Beyond Visual Line of Sight operations are all rated with a high-risk category which adds operational complexity as the third dimension to the risk assessment.



Figure 1.4-4: Canadian UAV risk categorisation as an example of a risk-based regulatory approach. Based on a graphic representation by Spectral Aviation Canada 2020 (http://spectralaviation.com/en/summary-new-drone-regulation/).

1.4.2.2 Requirements towards UAV, UAV operator and UAV pilot

Depending on the associated risk of the flight operation, requirements towards the UAV, the UAV operator and the UAV pilot are part of all UAV regulations. Predominantly for commercial purposes but increasingly also for recreational uses, most regulators call for formal registration as well as identification marks on the UAV. Even though compliance to a minimum level of technical airworthiness is deemed necessary in most regulatory frameworks, special airworthiness certificates as mandatory for manned aircraft are less relevant for small UAV up to 25 kg, except operated under special conditions (cf. Federal Aviation Administration (2016)). Besides general airworthiness, most legislative contexts require automated procedures to terminate the flight in case of system failure. Such emergency cases can be caused by, e.g. breakdown of essential components for a safe flight (motor loss or damage to wings), loss of data link or insufficient battery to complete the mission. Measures to deal with such situations are called fail-safe systems or flight termination systems and must be able to allow for human independent system guidance and ensure that all safety objectives are achieved.

Particularly for UAV flights that are not for recreational purposes, UAV regulators often anticipate specific approval of the UAV operator, which is seen as the superior unit (such as a company or a university) managing the UAV flights. The preparation of an operational manual is vital for such organisations to become a UAV operator and is seen as a kind of contract between the national civil aviation authority and the organisation. The main content includes risk and site assessments, emergency procedures, technical details and operational limitations of all UAVs as well as documentation of UAV pilot qualifications. In most cases, the proof of sufficient third-party liability insurance is mandatory for UAV operators. Besides the UAV and the UAV operator itself, many regulations include demands upon the UAV pilot. Here, practical training, theoretical knowledge tests, aeronautical tests, and medical assessments encompass the most common requirements (Stöcker et al., 2017). In most countries, the level of required pilot skills tends to depend on the risk category of the flight mission.

1.4.2.3 Operational aspects

Operational limitations refer to elements that pose certain restrictions towards UAV flight missions. Most prominently are so-called no-fly zones, which must not be entered by a UAV. Typically, no-fly zones are defined around airports and airstrips, natural protection areas, representative buildings, or congested areas. In addition to permanent restricted areas, emergency situations such as police operations or fire brigades might be subject to temporal UAV flight restrictions in other areas, too.

To ensure clear segregation between manned and unmanned aircraft, UAVs are usually allowed to operate only in uncontrolled airspace (airspace class G) which is not managed by air traffic control (ATC). In contrast, controlled airspace around airports (airspace class B, C, D) and at specific altitudes (airspace class A, E) is subject to ATC service provisions and designated for manned aircraft. Thus, controlled airspace is commonly considered as a no-fly zone, and the accomplishment of commercial or recreational UAV flights would require special authorisation or a waiver (see Figure 1.4-5).



Figure 1.4-5: Airspace guidance for UAV operators in the United States Image credits: Federal Aviation Administration, 2018.

Another aspect that can be found in almost all UAV regulations worldwide refers to the maximum flight height. Despite a few exemptions, an altitude of 120 m (400 ft) above ground level (AGL) is considered as the upper bound of permitted UAV flight height. This homogenous criterion is closely linked to the minimum safe altitude for aircraft which is typically 150 m (500 ft) AGL in non-congested areas and 300 m (1000 ft) above field elevation in congested areas. Besides the precise definition of a maximum flight height, the horizontal distance between the UAV pilot and the UAV is also a typical yet differently defined aspect in national UAV regulations (Stöcker et al., 2017). As shown in Figure 1.4-6, three ranges can be distinguished: visual line of sight (VLOS), extended visual line of sight (EVLOS) and beyond visual line of sight (BVLOS). In VLOS conditions, the pilot must be able to maintain direct unaided visual contact with the UAV. If not amended by a specific distance, the required VLOS range can be subject to various interpretations. EVLOS involves an additional person as an observer during the UAV mission and extends the horizontal distance to the distance that the external observer can keep visual contact with the UAV. The observer communicates critical flight information and supports the pilot in maintaining a safe distance from other airspace users. BVLOS refers to the range outside VLOS but still within the radio line of sight which is required to keep full (manual) control over the UAV. Further operational limitations can include temporal aspects (day/night operation) or distances to people, vessels and infrastructure amongst others.


Figure 1.4-6: Schematic distinction between UAV flight ranges: visual line of sight (VLOS), extended visual line of sight (EVLOS) and beyond visual line of sight (BVLOS). Image from Stöcker et al., 2017 (license: Creative Commons Attribution http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

1.4.2.4 Privacy and ethics-related aspects

The aspect of privacy and data protection in relation to the increasing use of UAVs underlines one currently widely discussed topic (Marzocchi, 2015; Nelson et al., 2019). As shown in chapter 1.3, UAVs can be equipped with multiple payloads such as imaging equipment or transmitters which can easily capture and record data of people, houses or other objects and thus potentially violate the privacy and data protection rights of a citizen. In a survey, (Finn & Wright, 2016) identified particularly private users and law enforcement as the category of drone operators that pose a high risk to privacy, data protection and ethics. In 2017, the inclusion of privacy and ethics-related aspects in national UAV regulations remained very low (Stöcker et al., 2017). However, during the past two years (2019 and 2020), this issue gained importance, and an increasing number of UAV regulations refer to existing national and international data protection and related privacy regulations such as the General Data Protection Regulation in Europe.

1.4.3 Joint responsibility

The key challenge appears to be to find an optimum balance between the demands of the various actors; allowing for innovation on the one hand, but at the same time ensuring recognition and support for safety, fundamental human rights and civil liberties. The future development of civil UAV use will ultimately involve multiple interest groups and various motivations (Rao et al., 2016). Government institutions and regulatory bodies holding political mandates want to ensure public safety and security, civil liberties, but also to promote UAV innovation and technology innovation more generally. Stakeholders in research strive for UAV technical advancement. Hardware and software manufacturers aim to sell products and are interested in lowering market barriers and opening up new application areas. End users have their own needs and market interests according to their priorities.

It can be predicted, that over the next decade, technology, societal acceptance and regulation are converging. As showcased in this chapter, remarkable progress has already been made as more and more countries are establishing risk-based regulations as a fundamental basis to unlock the full potential of UAVs for their economies.

The bottom line is that all users should comply with the rules and regulations, even though compliance assessment and compliance finding might be in the early stages of development (Washington et al., 2019). Otherwise, if widely publicised incidents happen, the risk-based system might get jeopardised, and the current balance for regulating UAV missions might be revisited and even lead to a 'no, unless ...' system in many more cases.

References for further reading

- ISO (2019): ISO 21384-3: Unmanned aircraft systems Part 3: Operational procedures. [online] https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:21384:-3:ed-1:v1:en.
- Nelson, J. R./ Grubesic, T. H./ Wallace, D. & Chamberlain, A. (2019): The View from Above: A Survey of the Public's Perception of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Privacy, in: Journal of Urban Technology, 26, 1, 83–105.
- Rao, B./ Gopi, A. G. & Maione, R. (2016): The societal impact of commercial drones, in: Technology in Society, 45, 83–90.
- Stöcker, C./ Bennett, R. M./ Nex, F./ Gerke, M. & Zevenbergen, J. A. (2017): Review of the current state of UAV regulations, in: Remote Sensing, 9, 5, 459.

1.5 Guidelines for flight operations

Anette Eltner and Mike R. James

1.5.1	Flight settings	76
	1.5.1.1 Pre-flight planning	76
	1.5.1.2 Flight plan	77
	1.5.1.3 Georeferencing	80
1.5.2	Camera settings	81
	1.5.2.1 Sensor size and image format	81
	1.5.2.2 Lens and focus	82
	1.5.2.3 Exposure	83
	1.5.2.4 Geometric camera calibration	83

Every UAV mission should be planned and prepared carefully, to ensure safe operations and to maximise the likelihood of successful data acquisition. Project aims and flight goals should be defined first, from which suitable equipment can be identified and the necessary information sourced for mission planning. Short missions may benefit from the portability and manoeuvrability of small, battery-powered multi-copter-style UAVs, whilst larger mapping missions may require the extended range of long-endurance fixed wing systems. Flight permissions, safety and pre-flight checklists, as well as data acquisition and processing protocols, are essential pre-requisites for effective UAV missions, and the importance of suitably trained and experienced pilot and observer should not be underestimated.

1.5.1 Flight settings

1.5.1.1 Pre-flight planning

The pilot must be familiar with the region in which the UAV will be used. If they are not already experienced in the area through previous work, then maps, satellite and aerial images can be studied to locate suitable areas for launch and landing, and to identify hazards such as power lines. Any no-fly zones near the area need to be located and plans developed to ensure they are avoided. For georeferencing data, good ground control point (GCP) locations can be estimated whilst in the office to ensure optimal coverage of the area of interest.

The expected environmental conditions for each flight should be assessed beforehand. For instance, elevated atmospheric salt concentrations might be considered for flights over a littoral zone, forests can make ensuring visible line of sight challenging, and sand can damage engines and rotors in desert environments. Weather is an important consideration and suitable mission dates should be identified from forecasts of appropriate flight conditions, i.e. low wind speed, no rain and, ideally, overcast cloud conditions for UAV photogrammetry. Of course, the prevailing weather conditions should be continuously reviewed up to and during a flight. GNSS signal availability should also be assessed (including possible interference from geomagnetic activity) because this can influence the reliability of aircraft control. Multiple apps are available to determine the suitability of weather and GNSS conditions for UAV flights (e.g. UAV Forecast³).

Prior to each flight, all legal obligations must be met, keeping in mind that national and international regulations can be updated frequently (chapter 1.4). Where required, flight permissions must be acquired and fully documented. The use of safety and pre-flight checklists, which include personnel information as well as mission details, UAV settings and safety issues, is highly recommended. James et al. (2020a) provide examples⁴ (see their supplementary material for a 'UAV Project Aviation Safety Plan and Signatures' form from the USGS, and a pre-flight checklist) which can be adapted to individual requirements. Furthermore, a detailed documentation of the data acquisition and subsequent processing should form part of any scientific UAV mission and an example protocol⁵ is provided by Eltner et al. (2016). Immediately prior to each flight, and continuously during it, the vicinity should be checked for the presence of people

³ www.uavforecast.com.

⁴ https://doi.org/10.30909/vol.03.01.67114.

⁵ https://doi.org/10.5194/esurf-4-359-2016.

and other aircraft. Again, apps are available to monitor flight activity and flight zones (e.g. UAV Forecast³, Airmap⁶).

1.5.1.2 Flight plan

An appropriate flight plan will optimise data acquisition under safety, environmental and equipment constraints (e.g. maximum flight duration). These constraints will vary from site to site and from mission to mission, so here we'll consider only the initial data acquisition aspects. In most scenarios, UAV data acquisition should be carried out in autopilot mode to facilitate controlled data capture. Data acquisition should be planned to generate suitable overlap (along and across flight lines) to satisfy data processing requirements and to avoid data gaps. The recommended overlap will vary depending on the sensor used; for example, UAV laser scanning (ULS, chapter 2.6) has different requirements to those for UAV photogrammetry (chapter 2.2) or UAV multispectral sensing (chapter 2.5).

UAV photogrammetry is widely used in environmental sciences, so we provide some specific flight plan recommendations for acquiring suitable imagery. The science objectives guide survey design by determining the smallest features needing to be detectable in imagery, or the spatial accuracy needed within topographic products. For instance, mapping soil surface roughness may require sub-centimetre resolution, whereas quantifying large magnitude river bank erosion may require only decimetre spatial resolution and accuracy. These requirements will allow the survey's ground sampling distance (GSD) to be estimated, but note that the GSD influences, but does not define, the survey accuracy (which is also a function of the photogrammetric image network and georeferencing, chapter 2.3). Horizontal survey accuracy can often achieve a value smaller than the GSD, but vertical accuracy is usually substantially poorer. However, carefully acquired, high-quality image networks, that are well supported by GCPs, can achieve vertical errors smaller than the GSD.

Considering GSD as the size of an image pixel on the ground relates it to the selection of camera (e.g. focal length and pixel pitch) and flying height:

$$GSD = \frac{pixel \, pitch}{focal \, length} flying \, height$$

⁶ www.airmap.com.

In many practical cases, there may be a limited or no choice in UAV or camera, and flight height may be the only variable. For example, if a GSD of 2 cm is required and the available camera has a focal length of 5 mm and a pixel pitch of $1.7 \mu m$, then a flying height of about 60 m is needed.

The camera and flight height define the size of the image footprint on the ground, from which the distance between image acquisitions (i.e. the base, Figure 1.5-1) is determined to ensure overlap between adjacent images. Along a flight line, image overlap should be a minimum of 60 % and, between adjacent parallel flight lines, overlap should be a minimum of 20 %. However, significantly higher overlaps along (80 %) and between (60 %) flight lines are usually recommended to increase the number of matched image points for photogrammetric processing. Higher overlaps enable the same object point to be observed in more images with similar views, which usually increases image matching success. This can be especially important in otherwise difficult-to-match images, such as those from areas of extensive vegetation cover.



Figure 1.5-1: (a) Influence of flying height, pixel pitch and focal length on ground sampling distance (GSD) and image overlap. For a constant base (the distance between camera projection centres), image overlap decreases with increasing focal length (a to b) and increases with increasing flying height (b to c). All images were prepared by the authors for this chapter.

The most accurate topographic models are achieved from 'strong' photogrammetric image networks in which the position and orientation of each captured image can be estimated reliably, as well as the camera calibration parameters. Conventional aerial surveys (e.g. Figure 1.5-2a) tend to result in a relatively weak image network, but networks can be strengthened by capturing each feature in more images from a wider range of different camera orientations and by including different viewing distances within the survey. Consequently, a flight plan will usually represent a trade-off between spatial coverage and the strength of the resulting image network.

In general, flight planning should consider the most appropriate camera calibration strategy, taking into account the accuracy demands and flight path options, which will be different for fixed wing and rotor-based UAVs. If the UAV has sufficient flight endurance, additional crossstrip flight lines should be carried out (Figure 1.5-2b). These increase the strength of the image network geometry, and they can be particularly useful in directly georeferenced surveys (where GCPs are not used; e.g. Gerke and Przybilla, 2016). A strong image network geometry is widely recommended due to it facilitating the most accurate results by enabling a high-quality 'on-the-job' camera calibration (chapter 1.5.2.4). Such calibrations are an effective approach because they are based on the survey images themselves (so calibrations are optimised for the specific surveys) and they don't require additional flights or image sets solely for calibration. The flight plan can strengthen the image network geometry further by including multiple flying heights (especially over flat terrain or for images captured from high altitudes above the surface) and convergent images where possible, to decrease the likelihood of systematic errors in 3D surface models (chapter 2.3).



Figure 1.5-2: Flight planning for UAV photogrammetry, considering (a) overlap along the flight direction and across the flight strips, (b) improving the stability of the image network by performing cross-strip flights, (c) decreasing the potential of systematic errors (such as domes) by capturing convergent images (red) in addition to nadir images (green),
(d) improving focal length estimation by flying at different altitudes.

1.5.1.3 Georeferencing

In most scenarios, survey georeferencing is required to enable scaled measurements and multi-temporal analysis (chapter 2.1). Some sensors require direct georeferencing, which is based on knowledge of the sensor position and orientation, i.e. ULS (chapter 2.6). Other sensors, such as RGB and TIR cameras, can also be used with indirect georeferencing, which relies on GCPs. For some applications, the use of a locally defined coordinate system can be sufficient (for instance, defined by stable targets for which the inter-target distances are known).

The choice of type and distribution of GCPs is important, particularly for photogrammetry. The best results are usually achieved by using artificial (i.e. manufactured) targets as GCPs rather than natural features in the scene. In this case, GCPs should be sized such that they have widths of between ~5 and 20 pixels in the images, to provide good visibility and to enable precise measurement of their centre. Therefore, GCP size should be considered once the GSD has been determined for the flight. Different sensors (e.g. multi- and hyperspectral sensors, chapter 2.5) will require different materials to ensure a strong GCP contrast against the image background within measured wavelength bands. For instance, for a thermal sensor, material should be selected based on its radiance in the thermal spectral range (chapter 2.4). One option is using black velvet, which is strongly absorbing, in front of a strongly reflecting heat foil (Westfeld et al., 2015). Natural features can also be used as GCPs, but they do not usually achieve the same accuracies as artificial targets due to their lower contrast and distinctiveness in the images.

The use of consumer-grade sensors and platforms introduces substantially more variability into UAV photogrammetric image networks than in conventional (survey-grade) aerial photogrammetry. This limits the application of the direct relationships between GCPs and expected survey accuracy that have been developed for conventional aerial photogrammetry (e.g. Kraus, 2007). Consequently, generalised recommendations cannot be provided to determine the number, density or quality of GCPs required to achieve a specific UAV survey accuracy. Survey accuracy will depend on the location, flight pattern, environmental conditions and the sensor.

In the ideal scenario, GCPs should be distributed equally across the full survey area to provide valuable constraints for the shape estimated by the photogrammetry, as well as for georeferencing. However, this is rarely implemented because GCP deployment is typically limited by practical considerations (e.g. difficulties accessing the entire survey area and limited field time). Minimal GCP deployments can be based on conventional aerial photogrammetry guidelines (e.g. Kraus, 2007), with GCPs in each corner of the survey area and also along the area edges. Additional GCPs within the survey area are likely to strongly

improve the height accuracy of any 3D model. If increasingly complex flight plans are used to strengthen the image network geometry (which generally improves the shape accuracy of topographic models, Figure 2.5-2c, d), the number of GCPs can usually be decreased. Nevertheless, wherever possible, more GCPs should be deployed than are needed, so that some can be used as independent check points (CP). CPs are not included within the photogrammetric processing, but are essential for providing unbiased estimates of the photogrammetric accuracy.

1.5.2 Camera settings

Sensor settings (hardware and software) should always be checked for optimised data capture. This can be particularly important when images are being acquired for photogrammetry, where areas of poor data quality can impact the overall accuracy of results (O'Connor et al., 2017; Mosbrucker et al., 2017).

1.5.2.1 Sensor size and image format

If the UAV allows the use of different cameras, then camera selection often primarily considers camera type, weight and cost. Sensor size within the camera should also be considered due to its influence on image quality. Larger sensors, with larger pixel sizes, should be preferred because they generally have less image noise (larger pixels can collect more photons, to give a better signal to noise ratio).

For many applications, recording image data in compressed file formats (such as JPG) will be sufficient. Nevertheless, if possible, capturing images in a larger RAW format should be considered, even if their subsequent processing is more involved. RAW imagery preserves all the originally captured information and allows enhancements, such as exposure correction, where necessary. Thus, particularly for field campaigns with challenging light conditions, RAW format is beneficial. Furthermore, use of RAW format makes it possible to avoid the in-camera distortion corrections that many systems automatically implement in their compressed image output, but which may have implications for photogrammetric processing (James et al., 2020b).

1.5.2.2 Lens and focus

If the UAV camera allows different lenses to be selected, then the optimum focal length can be considered. For a given sensor size, a shorter focal length gives a wider field of view, so fewer images are required to maintain the same overlap for any particular flying height. The resulting larger distances between image acquisitions lead to observations from wider angles, which can improve the height accuracy of photogrammetric products. However, this advantage is offset by accuracy reductions due to the increased GSD, and image matching tends to be less successful because the appearance of objects changes more strongly between images from wider view-points. However, fewer images will have to be captured to cover the survey area (Figure 1.5-3).

Wider-angle lenses usually display increasingly complex lens distortions that may be decreasingly well represented by the distortion model used in most image-based 3D reconstruction software. In most scenarios, greater distortion will just underscore the need for careful consideration of camera calibration for accurate measurements (chapter 1.5.2.4). However, in extreme cases such as fisheye lenses, alternative distortion and projection models may be required.



Figure 1.5-3: Influence of the focal length to flying height ratio and the base on ray intersection angles. For a similar image overlap from a given flying height, a smaller focal length (a) enables a larger base compared to a larger focal length (b). However, this leads to smaller angles between intersecting rays (b), which weakens height measurement accuracy with respect to the GSD, when compared to larger bases.

The camera focus should be set to manual to avoid focus varying during the mission, which would alter the camera's interior geometry. This is important because photogrammetric processing usually assumes that the camera model, which represents the camera's interior geometry, is the same (constant) for all images. In most data capture scenarios, the focus should to be set to infinity, except for very close-range flights, or if very large focal lengths are used. Lenses with a fixed focal length are preferred over zoom lens because they generally offer a better geometric stability (Eltner & Schneider, 2015). If the geometric stability of the camera and lens is of a concern, then photogrammetric processing can be carried out using independent camera models for each image, but this does run the risk of over-parameterization, and results are usually improved if a fixed focal length lens can be used.

1.5.2.3 Exposure

In most scenarios, the camera ISO setting should be as low as possible to minimise image noise, but using the auto ISO option is usually sufficient. Only under low light conditions might higher ISO values be suitable. The shutter speed should also be as fast as possible to avoid motion blur whilst maintaining an acceptable image exposure. The aperture should be set to a high aperture number (i.e. a small aperture) to have a sufficient depth of field whilst, again, being aware of the risk of under exposure if the aperture is too small. Finally, and particularly for photogrammetric work, cameras with a global shutter (that exposes the image sensor all at once) should be preferred over cameras with rolling shutter (that sequentially exposes the sensor pixels row-wise). Rolling shutters can cause image distortions that can be especially problematic on fast moving platforms.

1.5.2.4 Geometric camera calibration

The geometric camera calibration strategy should be evaluated prior the UAV flight, with options considered for either independent pre- and/or post-flight calibration, or 'on-the-job' self-calibration (Gruen & Beyer, 2001; chapter 2.2). In general, on-the-job calibration is preferred, but this requires strong image network geometries and, usually, a good distribution of accurately measured GCPs, for reliable results. For a strong image network geometry, the UAV flight pattern should include nadir and inclined images at different flight heights, and cross-strips for images rotated around the Z-axis (Hastedt & Luhmann, 2015). If a gimballed camera system is used and the survey area is not too extensive, point of interest (POI) flight paths can be adapted to provide spatial coverage with a wide range of oblique imagery, resulting in high-quality photogrammetric products due to the image network strength (Sanz-Ablanedo et al., 2020).

However, if flight pattern options are more limited, and the image network geometry is likely to be weak (e.g. a single image strip, or multiple parallel strips at the same altitude, with only few GCPs over low-relief topography), it can be beneficial to perform additional camera calibration to avoid systematic errors in the reconstructed 3D model (Hastedt & Luhmann, 2015; Harwin et al., 2015; Eltner & Schneider, 2015). One such scenario might be a directly georeferenced survey with no GCPs (chapter 2.1), for which re- and/or post-flight camera calibration could be performed using a test object of known 3D coordinates (a test-range calibration; Fraser, 2001). A more flexible option is to use a temporary calibration field (Figure 1.5-4), which is imaged from different distances, angles and with camera rotations, to form a very strong geometry for a self-calibrating image network (Luhmann et al., 2019).



Figure 1.5-4: Example image capture arrangement for pre- or post-flight camera calibration with a temporary calibration field (for more details see Luhmann et al., 2019).

References for further reading

- Aber, J. S., Marzolff, I., Ries, J. B. & Aber, S. W. (2019): Small-format aerial photography and UAS imagery. Principles, techniques and geoscience applications. 2nd ed. Amsterdam: Elsevier Academic Press.
- Gerke, M. & Przybilla, H.-J. (2016): Accuracy analysis of photogrammetric UAV image blocks: influence of onboard RTK-GNSS and cross flight patterns. Photogramm. Fernerkundung Geoinf. 1, 17–30.
- Hastedt, H. & Luhmann, T. (2015): Investigations on the quality of the interior orientation and its impact in object space for UAV photogrammetry, in: Int. Arch. Photogramm. Remote Sens. Spatial Inf. Sci., XL-1(W4), 321–328.
- O'Connor, J., Smith, M. J. & James, M. R. (2017): Cameras and settings for aerial surveys in the geosciences: optimising image data, in: Progr. Phys. Geogr., 41(3), 325–344.

2 Data Acquisition

2.1 Georeferencing UAV measurements

Lasse Klingbeil

2.1.1	Coordinates				
	2.1.1.1	Coordinate systems	.89		
	2.1.1.2	Global reference frames	.91		
	2.1.1.3	Geodetic coordinates	.91		
	2.1.1.4	Map projections and local coordinate systems	.92		
	2.1.1.5	Heights	.92		
	2.1.1.6	Examples	.93		
2.1.2	Sensors	s for georeferencing	.94		
	2.1.2.1	Terrestrial geodetic measurement equipment	.94		
	2.1.2.2	Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS)	.95		
	2.1.2.3	Sensors for rotational information 1	01		
	2.1.2.4	Trajectory estimation	03		
2.1.3	Georefe	erencing concepts 1	04		
	2.1.3.1	Direct georeferencing 1	04		
	2.1.3.2	Indirect georeferencing 1	06		
	2.1.3.3	Integrated approaches 1	07		
	2.1.3.4	Available systems 1	08		

In order to provide a spatial context of the information gathered with the UAV, the measurements taken with the airborne sensor or the products derived from it have to be georeferenced in some way. This can be realized by the determination of the position and the rotation of the sensor directly, by the knowledge of the location of specific points in the observed environment, or by a mixture of both. This chapter introduces a variety of coordinate systems, which are used in praxis and it describes different methods to assign these coordinates to the data.

A major goal in UAV based environmental monitoring is to collect spatially distributed sensor data and to derive useful information from those data. In most cases, this information consists of geometrical representations of the environment, such as 2D maps (e.g. orthomosaics), 2.5D maps (e.g. digital surface models) or 3D maps (3D models or point clouds). Please note, that within this chapter all of the above examples are called **maps**. Often these maps are augmented with spectral information, such as colour or temperature or spectral reflectance. Although there are many different sensors and processing methods available to generate these maps, a common requirement is usually, that the maps are provided in a well-defined coordinate system. This is necessary for the integration of different data sources and models, as well as for the analysis of multi-temporal data sets.

Although any **coordinate system** with a given definition of the origin, the axis, and the coordinate type may be suitable for this, it has some advantages to use global geodetic coordinates systems, such as the ITRS (International Terrestrial Reference System). Because many different coordinate systems are usually involved in a measurement campaign (sensor coordinate systems, national mapping coordinate systems, Global Navigation Satellite System (GNSS) coordinates), it is useful to get an overview of their concepts and relationships.

The process of assigning geodetic coordinates to the data of interest (in our case the resulting map) is called **georeferencing**. There are two general concepts of georeferencing:

Indirect Georeferencing. Here, objects or features with known geodetic coordinates are integrated into the map generation procedure or are used to transform a local map into a global coordinate system in a post processing step. An example of indirect georeferencing is the classical aero-triangulation with clearly visible dedicated targets at known positions (Ground Control Points), as it is realized in most software packages for UAV data processing.

Direct Georeferencing. Here, the global position and orientation parameters of the mapping sensor (e.g., a camera or a LIDAR) at the time instances of their measurements is determined and used during the map generation process. This method is usually used in airborne laser scanning, where the position and orientation of the laser scanner are determined using an advanced multi-sensor setup (GNSS/IMU unit, see below) in order to transform all laser measurements into the global coordinate system.

Sometimes, the two concepts are combined in **integrated approaches**. An example is GNSS-aided aero-triangulation, where GNSS coordinates of the UAV at each image location are recorded and integrated into the map generation process together with a set of ground control points.

The particular realization of these georeferencing concepts depends strongly on the used mapping sensor, available other sensors, and the application. In this chapter, we will give an overview of the concepts and about the aspects, which are common to all of them, without going too much into the details of certain mapping sensors. We will focus on the sensors which are used to determine position and orientation of the UAV, as they are used in direct and integrated approaches, but also on sensors that are often used in indirect approaches. Details on the map generation process, which also include georeferencing aspects, can be found in the chapters, which are focussing on Structure from Motion (chapter 2.2) or airborne laser scanning (chapter 2.6). Another term, which is often used in the context of georeferencing, is '**registration**'. Registration means in most cases the transformation of a set of spatial data (e.g. a point cloud as a result of a laser scanner) from one coordinate system into another. If a point cloud taken with a terrestrial laser scanner from a certain position is 'registered' to a point cloud taken from another position, then this means usually

- the determination of the transformation parameters between two point clouds using methods such as ICP (iterative closest points) or using distinct 3D points, such as targets or feature points and
- the transformation of one of the point clouds using these estimated parameters.

If the target coordinate system of the registration process is a global geographic system, then this can be seen as a method for indirect georeferencing as described above. Even in the case, where the transformation parameters are determined using sensor data, as in the case of direct georeferencing, the term registration is sometimes used. In the rest of the chapter we will no more use the term registration, but the reader should be aware of its relation to georeferencing, especially in the context of laser scanning.

The chapter is organized as follows. Firstly, different coordinate systems are described, which are usually involved in the mapping process with UAV systems. This also includes a very quick overview about global reference frames, heights, and map projections. Secondly, different sensors are described, that are usually used within the georeferencing process. A major focus is on giving an overview about the principles of GNSS receivers, but also inertial sensors as well as methods to calculate the position and rotation of a UAV are shortly reviewed.

2.1.1 Coordinates

As the purpose of georeferencing is the determination of the coordinates of sensor data or a derived product in some sort of global or at least common coordinate system, it is useful to understand the variety of coordinate systems and frames and the underlying concepts. This section aims to provide a very brief overview of this equally important and confusing topic.

2.1.1.1 Coordinate systems

Coordinate systems are defined by their origin and their coordinate axis. In the context of UAVs, the involved coordinate systems are:

Earth Centred Earth Fixed: Global system attached to the Earth. The origin is in the mass centre of the Earth, the z-axis is parallel to the Earth rotation axis, the x-axis is going through the intersection of Greenwich meridian (0° longitude) and the equatorial plane, the y-axis is completing a right-handed coordinate system. Coordinates in this system, as for example the position of a UAV, are usually written as \mathbf{p}^{e} .

Body frame: Local system attached to the UAV. The origin is some point on the vehicle, e.g. the centre of mass, the x-axis is pointing forward, the z-axis is pointing down and the y-axis is completing the right-handed system (pointing to the right). Please note, that ground vehicles often have a different definition with z pointing up and y pointing to the left and that this is also often applied to UAVs. Coordinates in this system, as for example the position of a sensor on the platform, are usually written as l^b .

Sensor frame: Local system attached to the sensor. Raw sensor readings are given in this system. Its definition strongly depends on the type of sensor. Coordinates in this system, as for example the position of an object detected by a scanner, are usually written as \mathbf{x}^{s} .

Navigation frame: Local topocentric system. The origin is the same as for the body frame, the x-axis is pointing towards North, the z-axis is pointing down (parallel to gravity), the y-axis is completing the right-handed system, pointing East. This system is also called NED (North-East-Down). The rotation information about the UAV is usually given as a rotation R_b^n between the body frame and the navigation frame. If the UAV is levelled and the x-axis is pointing North, then the three rotation angles (roll, pitch, yaw) are (0,0,0). Please note, that if the body frame is defined in a (Forward-Left-Up) mode, as it is usually for ground vehicles, then the navigation frame is usually defined as (East-North-Up).



Figure 2.1-1: Coordinate frames involved in the georefrencing of sensors data, taken with a moving platform (e.g. UAV). Unless otherwise stated, all images were prepared by the author for this chapter.

2.1.1.2 Global reference frames

The above definition of the Earth-Centred-Earth-Fixed coordinate system is a theoretical concept and the question arises, how these coordinates can be actually measured, as the centre of mass of the Earth is not physically accessible and neither are the axes. Apart from that, these parameters change over time due to continental drifts and other geophysical effects. To account for this issue, the IAG (International Association of Geodesy) maintains the **ITRF (International Terrestrial Reference Frame**), which realizes a global coordinate system by defining up to 1000 reference coordinates all over the planet and updating their values every few years based on space geodesy methods. These methods (e.g. Very Long Baseline Interferometry, Satellite Laser Ranging, and GNSS) use astronomical or celestial objects (satellites, quasars) as tie points to determine the coordinates of points on the Earth surface. Due to the regular updates, the values of a set of global coordinates need to be given with a frame description, which includes a year number. The current version is ITRF2014. However, the changes between the different versions are in the order of a few millimetres up to a centimetre and therefore mostly not relevant for most UAV applications.

Another important global reference frame is the **WGS84** (**World Geodetic System**). It is the official reference frame of the Global Positioning System (GPS) and coordinates determined with GPS receivers are usually using this convention. Although the system is maintained by the National Imagery and Mapping Agency (NIMA) of the United States, it is nowadays very similar to the current version of the ITRF and the coordinate values can be treated as identical. Please note, that although WGS84 has the year number 84 in its name, it is still constantly updated without changing this number. This is done for maximum confusion.

2.1.1.3 Geodetic coordinates

While the ITRF is represented in Cartesian coordinates (x,y,z), global coordinates can also be given in geodetic coordinates, which are longitude, latitude and height (Figure 2.1-1). Here, the Earth figure is represented as an ellipsoid, and a point on the Earth is described by two angles, describing the east-west position (longitude, starting from the Greenwich meridian) and the angle between the local normal and the equatorial plane (latitude). The third coordinate component is the height above the ellipsoid. It is important to understand, that the values of these coordinates depend on the definition of the ellipsoid parameters (e.g. length of the two half-axes), and that these have to be known when using geodetic coordinates. In the example of GPS coordinates, the used ellipsoid is the GRS80 ellipsoid. Ellipsoid parameters are usually defined within a reference frame.

2.1.1.4 Map projections and local coordinate systems

A very common type of coordinates is **UTM coordinates** (Universal Transverse Mercator). UTM coordinates are the result of a so-called map projection, where the curved surface of the ellipsoid is projected to a plane, in order to create a 3-dimensional metric coordinate system. The x-y (East-North) plane represents the ellipsoid surface and the z-axis codes the orthogonal deviation from that surface. Each longitudinal strip of the Earth figure (6° width) creates a new projection plane, therefore the strip number needs to be part of the coordinate values (see example below). Because the UTM projection only describes the projection method, the reference frame and the ellipsoid parameters still need to be specified.

One of the main sources of confusion in the world of coordinates systems is that many countries or continents define their own ellipsoids, as they locally approximate the Earth figure better than a global ellipsoid. This then also leads to different UTM coordinates. There are also local reference frames, addressing the specific needs of certain regions. As an example, the **ETRS89** (European Terrestrial Reference System) is a European reference frame. It is derived from the ITRF in the year 1989 and has been kept nearly fix by then because mostly there are no continental drifts within Europe. It also uses the GRS80 as the reference ellipsoid and together with the UTM projection it defines the official coordinate system of the Cadastre in Germany and some other European countries. Note, that due to the regular updates of the ITRF (and the WGS84) since 1989, which also considers continental drift, there is an offset of about 75 cm between the official GPS system and the official European system, which does not so much considers continental drift.

2.1.1.5 Heights

In all the descriptions above, the ellipsoid is the reference surface for the height. This height definition is called 'ellipsoidal height' and it is usually the output of GNSS receivers. Another definition of height is the 'orthometric height', describing the height above an equipotential surface of the Earth's gravity field, which is called the Geoid. The shape of the Geoid is rather irregular compared to the ellipsoid, as density variations within the Earth and other geophysical effects lead to irregularities. The ellipsoid serves as a simplified model of the Geoid. However, while no water can flow between two points with the same orthometric height, this is possible for points with the same ellipsoidal height. This fact may also illustrate the importance of orthometric height values for many geodetic or geographic applications. There are models for the difference between the orthometric and ellipsoidal heights, which is called the geoundulation. The geoundulation depends on the position on the Earth and it can vary between -100 m and

+100 m. In small areas (~km) the value is nearly constant. It is very important to understand, which height value is provided by any source of coordinates. National coordinates systems mostly use orthometric heights, while GNSS receivers usually provide ellipsoidal heights. Sometimes GNSS receivers also provide orthometric heights using a simple model for the geoundulation.

2.1.1.6 Examples

To demonstrate the issues of different coordinate systems, we pick the tip of the Eiffel tower in Paris and show its coordinate in different versions.

Cartesian coordinates	X ^e [m]	Y ^e [m]	Z ^e [m]
current WGS84/ITRF2014	4201189.03	168293.93	4780529.15
WGS84@1994/ITRF90	4201189.07	168293.95	4780529.13

Given, that continents (e.g. Europe and America) have moved away from each other roughly 25 cm between the 2 realizations of the coordinate system, the values are still the same within the orders of centimetres, which nicely shows the benefit of regular updates.

UTM coordinates	Strip	East [m]	North [m]	Ellipsoidal height [m]	orthometric height [m]
current WGS84	31	448212.12	5411973.40	403.55	359.00
current ETRS89	31	448211.55	5411972.90	403.55	359.00

It can be seen here, that there is a significant difference between the official European reference system and the global system, which is for example provided via GNSS measurements. Similar effects can be expected for other local systems. Also shown here is the difference between the ellipsoidal height and the orthometric height. This difference (44.55 m at the Eiffel tower) can be treated as constant in local areas, but changes for larger distances (e.g. 46.90 m at the Cologne Cathedral, ~400 km away).

Geographic	latitude	longitude	Ellipsoidal	orthometric height
coordinates	[degree]	[degree]	height [m]	[m]
current WGS84	48.8585630	2.2939539	403.55	359.00
current ETRS89	48.8585584	2.2939463	403.55	359.00

Of course, the geographic coordinates also differ between the two systems. It is helpful to remember, that the 5th to 7th digits in a degree coordinate correspond to variations between 1 cm and 1 m depending on the location on the Earth and the actual direction (longitude or latitude).

2.1.2 Sensors for georeferencing

In this section we describe sensors, which are often used during the georeferencing process. We start with geodetic measurement equipment, which is usually used on the ground to determine coordinates of specific points or features. We proceed with an overview about GNSS, which can be used on the ground and also on the UAV. Finally, we describe other sensors, such as inertial sensors to determine the full position and orientation parameters of the UAV.

2.1.2.1 Terrestrial geodetic measurement equipment

We shortly introduce some of the geodetic measurement equipment, that can be used for determination of object coordinates on the ground. A detailed introduction into surveying techniques and instruments can be found for example in (Breach & Schofield, 2007).

GNSS Receivers have antennas, which are mounted on tripods or poles and they receive signals from the Global Navigation Satellite Systems in order to determine a point's position in a global coordinate frame (Figure 2.1-2 left). Because UAVs also contain GNSS receivers, their functionality and measurement principle are described in more detail in the next section.

Total Stations are instruments which can determine the direction and the distance of points in the direct line of sight of the instrument using electro-optical distance measurements. These points are often reflector prisms mounted on a vertical pole, which then can be used to measure points on the ground. However, the reflecting object can also be an arbitrary surface patch. The range can be up to hundreds of meters with an accuracy in the order of millimetres, depending on the type of the instrument, on the reflecting surface and on environmental parameters. Following the notion from the section 'coordinate systems', the total station measures a 3D coordinate in its own sensor coordinate system. If an absolute (global) coordinate is needed, the position and orientation of the total station system needs to be known in the global system. Therefore, a total station cannot directly deliver global coordinates, but in combination with multiple distance and direction measurements between multiple points (**geodetic network**), where some points have known absolute coordinates, georeferencing of the full network is possible. The latter procedure is called **network adjustment**.



Figure 2.1-2: Left: Terrestrial Geodetic measurement equipment on tripods (from left to right: GNSS Antenna, Terrestrial Laser Scanner, Total Station). Right: Ground Control Point (GCP) for indirect georeferencing. Image credits: Christoph Holst.

Terrestrial Laser Scanners (TLS) measure also directions and distances to points on surfaces and therefore provide coordinates in the local scanner coordinate system (Figure 2.1-2, middle). Compared to total stations they are usually a bit less accurate and they also do not aim to measure distinct points, but rather sample the full surrounding with a high data rate, leading to a dense grid of measurements. Laser scanners usually provide the data of interest, similar as airborne LIDAR in chapter 2.6. In order to georeference the data, known points, visible in the scans, are necessary and a network adjustment as in the case of total station measurements needs to be performed.

2.1.2.2 Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS)

One of the main methods for generating global coordinates is the use of GNSS receivers. This is the case for indirect georeferencing methods, where points in the object space are measured using GNSS devices, as well as for direct methods, where the position of the sensing system (e.g. the UAV) is determined directly. This section gives a brief overview of the basic principles of GNSS by explaining, how it is possible to achieve centimetre level accuracy and what effects lead to measurement errors. Further information on GNSS and their functionality can be found for example in (Hoffman-Wellenhoff et al. 2008).

While the Global Positioning System (GPS), which is owned and operated by the United States, serves as the system for the explanation in this chapter, other GNSS such as the Russian

GLONASS, the European GALILEO or the Chinese BEIDOU follow the same measurement principles.

Basic Concept The basic concept of GNSS is that a number of satellites in space with known positions synchronously transmit radio signals, which are received by some device on Earth. The time of flight of the signal, and by knowing that it travels with the speed of light, the distances between the receiver and the satellites are determined. Then, multiple distances to multiple known satellite positions allow the calculation of the receiver position using a trilateration method.

Satellites The so called 'Space Segment' of GPS consists of about 30 satellites orbiting the Earth two times per day in a height of 20 000 km (corresponding to a time of flight of the signal of about 70 msec). Each of the satellites carries an atomic clock to create a common time base and to allow for the synchronous transmission of signals. The whole system is monitored and controlled by a collection of ground stations, which is called the 'Ground Segment'. The ground segment also determines the exact position of the satellites and potential clock offsets between individual satellites. Both are important for the operability of the system.

Correlation. The measurement principle to determine the time of flight of the signal between the satellites and the receivers (the collection of all receivers is called 'User Segment') is based on correlation. Based on the knowledge about the signal structure of all satellites, the receiver internally creates a replica of the satellite signal at every time of transmission and then measures the time shift between the received and the created signal using cross-correlation. Assuming, that the receiver clock is synchronized with the satellite clock, this time shift corresponds to the time of flight of the signal. In reality, the user and the satellite clocks are not synchronized, leading to a 'receiver' or 'user' clock offset, which needs to be known. As this offset is changing fast and unpredictable (receivers do not have an atomic clock), it is actually an unknown parameter, which has to be estimated every time the position of the receiver is determined.

Code Observations. In order to have a sharp correlation peak in the above-mentioned correlation process, the signal needs to have a small autocorrelation coefficient, as it is the case for random signals. Furthermore, the transmitted signal needs to be unique for each satellite in order to distinguish different satellites. To achieve both, the signal is realized as a so-called pseudo-random-noise (PRN) code. This code is a noise-like but deterministic digital sequence, which is unique for each satellite. The sequence consists of 1023 chips (zeros and ones), and it repeats every millisecond. The chips (each of them having a length of about 300 m in vacuum) are modulated on a carrier wave with a wavelength of about 20 cm. In the code-based measurement, this code is reconstructed from the signal and then used for the actual correlation process. Its 'wavelength' of 300 m determines the possible correlation accuracy of 1–10 m. The result of a code observation is called 'pseudo-range' because it still contains the unknown receiver clock-offset.

Most GPS satellites transmit two different codes (C/A and P/Y) on two different carrier frequencies (L1: 1575.42 mHz & L2: 1227.60 MHz). The C/A code can be used by all GNSS receivers, while the P/Y is encrypted and can be used only by military users. Its shorter chip length (10 m) leads to a higher correlation accuracy (0.1–1 m). While the above signals are specific to GPS, other GNSS have similar signals and similar carrier frequencies.

Navigation Message. In addition to the capability of measuring the time-of-flight, the receiver also needs information about the position of the satellites. This data is also modulated on the signal with the PRN code, but with a much lower bit rate. The so-called navigation message contains information about the satellite's own position (accuracy ~ 1 m) and other status parameters, such as satellite clock offsets. The navigation message also contains the positions of all other satellites (the so-called 'Almanac'), which are needed before a receiver is able to provide a position ('cold start').

Navigation solution. If a receiver determines its own absolute position based on code measurements (pseudo-ranges) and the data from the navigation message, then this is called 'Single Point Positioning' and the result is called the 'navigation solution'. For each measurement epoch (1–10 times per second), the receiver uses at least four satellites (leading to four 'observation') to estimate its position and the current receiver clock offset (four unknowns). The absolute accuracy is in the order of 3–15 m depending on the measurement conditions. This measurement mode is the standard mode for consumer grade GPS receivers as it is used in mobile phones, navigation devices and most autopilots for UAVs. Note, that no other information than what is transmitted by the satellite is needed to calculate the navigation solution.

Geodetic grade positioning. When cm accuracy is needed, as it is usually the case for direct and indirect georeferencing of UAV data, the navigation solution is not sufficient. In this case other measurement techniques, such as RTK (Real time Kinematic), PPK (Post Processing Kinematic) or PPP (Precise Point Positioning) are applied. These techniques use carrier phase observations and differential processing (except in the case of PPP) to achieve higher accuracies.

Carrier Phase Observations. During the correlation process in the receiver, after the PRN code has been removed from the carrier wave, the actual correlation procedure can additionally be performed directly on the carrier wave, determining the phase shift between transmitted and simulated signal from the satellite and receiver, respectively. This leads to a very high correlation accuracy in the order of millimetres. These measurements are called carrier phase observations, and the higher accuracy comes with some drawbacks. The main problem is that due to the short wavelength of 20 cm, the determined time shift is highly ambiguous. We only observe a fraction of a full wavelength, while the number of full cycles between the satellite and the receiver remains unknown. These so-called integer ambiguities have to be resolved, which

puts additional requirements to the receiver, the measurement process, and the processing algorithm.

Observation errors. Both, code, and carrier phase observations are prone to measurement errors. These result from various effects, which can be classified as *satellite*, *transmission*, and *receiver environment* effects.

The major *satellite effect* is the uncertain position of the satellite at signal transmission time. The position provided via the navigation message is only 1–2 m accurate, limiting the potential accuracy of the final result.

Transmission effects are due to the refraction of the signal in the Earth Ionosphere and Troposphere. The Ionospheric refraction mainly depends on the sun activities and leads to distance errors of up to 100 m and can be reduced to about 20 m when the refraction is modelled based on the knowledge about current parameters provided with the navigation message. The tropospheric refraction depends on humidity, pressure, and temperature (weather) and introduces errors below a meter. Both errors are the bigger, the lower the satellite is above the horizon, due to the longer path through the atmosphere.

The major *receiver environment* errors are due to the so called multipath and non-line-of-sight effects. In the case of multipath, the signal from a satellite interferes at the receiver with a version of itself, which has been delayed due to reflection at a surface, such as the ground, a water surface, or a building wall. In the non-line-of-sight case, the direct path between the satellite and the receiver is blocked, but the signal still arrives with a delay at the antenna due to reflection or refraction at a building wall or corner. Multipath errors can reach values of several tenth of meters for pseudo-ranges and they are periodic with typical periods around10 to 30 minutes, depending on the distance between the antenna and the reflecting surface (thus, building the mean over a sufficient observation time, e.g. one hour or longer, can reduce this effect if the antenna is static). Non-line-of-sight errors can be even larger and they are more difficult to detect at the antenna.

Relative Positioning. The key to cm accuracy is the usage of the more accurate carrier phase observations, but only if the ambiguities inherent with these measurements are solved. In order to do so, it is necessary to reduce all observation errors to a minimum. This can be achieved by relative positioning, which includes the usage of two receivers with a maximum distance of about 10 km. The so-called *master* or *base station* is usually placed at a known and fixed position and the so-called *rover* is placed at the position of interest. By building differences between the observations of one satellite at the two receivers (single differences) and by building differences between the single differences of two satellites (double differences), all satellite and transmission related errors can be removed or reduced. The differencing procedure, however, leads to the loss of absolute information in the subsequent position determination process, which then provides only the so-called base line vector between the

master and the rover. However, this is possible with an accuracy of a few centimetres, if the already mentioned integer ambiguities could be fixed successfully. Please note, that in order to derive a precise rover position in real-time, the rover needs the observations from the base station also in real-time, leading to the need for some sort of communication between the two. The whole procedure is then called RTK (Real-Time Kinematic) GNSS. If there is no communication between the two receivers, but all observations from the rover and the base are processed later in a post processing phase, the procedure is often called PPK (Post-Processing Kinematic).

Reference services. An alternative option to setting up an own base station for relative positioning is the usage of a so-called *reference service*. Reference service providers maintain a network of base stations over large areas (or even the whole world). A receiver connects to the service via the internet to be provided with observations from a close base station. As the distance between single base stations is usually too large, the service uses a network of them and some interpolation procedures to simulate the observations of a base station, which is very close to the receiver. This simulated base station is also called *Virtual Reference Station* (VRS). Reference services are sometimes provided by official state authorities (e.g. in Germany 'SA-POS' by the Official German Surveying and Mapping) or by companies, such as Trimble, Leica, or John Deer.

Please note, that the global coordinate frame of the resulting coordinate is determined by the reference service. As the relative positioning procedure only estimates the relative vector between the reference position and the receiver, the resulting absolute position provided by the receiver is derived by adding this relative vector to the absolute coordinate of the base station. If this coordinate, for example, is provided by the service provider in the ETRS89 coordinate frame with orthometric heights, then the receiver results are also valid in this system. Please be aware of this, as the receiver might not know about the reference system of the reference station and it might state, that the results are in WGS84 with ellipsoidal heights as it does not know it better.

PPP. In areas, where no base station observations are available, it is still possible to calculate precise position information using carrier phase observations. This procedure is called PPP (Precise Point Positioning) and it does not rely on building differences to reduce observation errors. The main idea is to model all observation errors, which usually leads to the need for a large number of model parameters that can quickly change over time and space. Theses parameters need to be provided by a PPP service provider. Additionally, the process of ambiguity fixing takes more time. As a result, cm accuracy can be achieved, but sometimes only after an observation time of about 10–20 minutes or even longer. In recent years, there has been a huge progress in real-time PPP, so it can be assumed, that in the future PPP services will offer a similar performance to RTK services.



Figure 2.1-3: Basic principle of relative GNSS measurements. In order to achieve cm level accuracy, observations from a second receiver (master) or a reference network is necessary. Without these additional observations, only a navigation solution with a meter level accuracy is possible.

GNSS Receivers. Mobile phones, navigation devices and nearly all autopilot units in UAVs use code based absolute positioning. The receivers are small, lightweight, and cheap. So far, geodetic grade receivers, which are able to process carrier phase observations on multiple frequencies and which provide communication interfaces to other receivers or to reference services, have been in a cost range of about 10,000 \in and were only used by professional surveyors. However, most recently, geodetic grade receivers have become available for less than 1,000 \in . This has been taken up by the UAV industry and nowadays RTK/PPK receivers are commercially available on small UAVs for direct georeferencing. Remember, that in any case where cm accuracy is needed, it is necessary, that (a) the receiver is able to receive carrier phase observations, and that (b) additional GNSS observations from a second GNSS receiver at a known position or a reference service (RTK or PPK) or (3) very specific information about current and local observation errors (PPP) are needed.

2.1.2.3 Sensors for rotational information

While GNSS receivers provide information to locate objects in a global reference frame, the rotation between the body frame and the navigation frame of the UAV needs to be derived from other sensor modalities. Therefore, UAVs contain inertial sensors (gyroscopes and accelerometers) and some of them use also magnetometers or dual antenna GNSS receivers to estimate rotations.

Gyroscopes. Gyroscopes or angular rate sensors measure the angular rate $\mathbf{\omega}_s^i$ of the sensor around its sensitive axis with respect to the inertial frame. The inertial frame is the coordinate system, which is assumed to be fixed in the universe. As a consequence, a gyroscope lying motionless on the ground would still measure the Earth rotation rate $\mathbf{\omega}_e^i$. However, most gyroscopes, especially the ones used on UAVs are not sensitive enough to measure the Earth rotation. Starting from a known orientation and assuming that the gyroscope sensor coordinate frame is identical to the body frame, the data from a three-axis angular rate sensor can be integrated over time to derive the orientation R_b^n of the UAV with respect to the navigation frame. Due to the fact, that also measurement errors are integrated, the error of resulting angles grows over time and needs to be corrected using sensor fusion methods described below. Details about working principles and properties of gyroscopes can be found for example in (Titterton & Weston, 2004).

Accelerometers. Accelerometers measure the specific force \mathbf{f}_{s}^{i} acting on the sensor along its sensitive axis with respect to the inertial frame. The specific force is the non-gravitational force per unit mass, which is basically an acceleration. A three-axis accelerometer attached to a UAV free falling from the sky would measure 0 m/s^{2} in any direction. An accelerometer standing motionless on the ground measures 9.81 m/s^{2} antiparallel to gravity, as this is the specific force of the ground acting on the UAV to prevent it from falling further down along the gravitational field of the Earth. The readings of a three-axis accelerometer can be used in two ways. In the case of a non-accelerating platform, it is possible to calculate two angles between the platforms z-axis and the gravity vector \mathbf{g}_{grav}^{n} (rotations around the gravity vector are not observable). In the case of an accelerating platform, the gravitational and the translational acceleration components can be separated if the rotation of the platform is known and the translational component can be integrated twice to derive the position of the platform. For further reading regarding on the working principles and properties of accelerometers, please refer to (Titterton & Weston, 2004).

Magnetometers. A three-axis magnetometer, measuring the vector \mathbf{m}_{mag}^{s} of the Earth magnetic field \mathbf{m}_{mag}^{n} in the local sensor frame, serves as a compass and provides information about the rotation of the platform around the gravity axis, which cannot be observed by accelerometers. This is the reason, why magnetometers are integrated into most inertial measurement units

(IMUs). A combination of gyroscope, accelerometer, and magnetometer theoretically allows for the derivation of all three angles of rotation between the body frame and the navigation frame. However, the Earth's magnetic field in the close vicinity to UAVs is heavily disturbed by metallic components of the platform or superimposed by other mostly stronger field sources such as high currents driving the engines. Therefore, the usage of magnetic field sensors on UAVs is usually avoided.

Dual Antenna GNSS Receivers. By attaching a GNSS master and rover antenna to the UAV (Figure 2.1-4) with a distance of about 20–100 cm to the UAV, it is possible to determine the baseline vector $\Delta \mathbf{b}_{GNSS}^{e}$ between these antennas, given in the global coordinate system and with cm accuracy using RTK processing. From this vector it is possible to derive 2 angles of the rotation of the UAV with respect to the global coordinate system. The third angle, which is the rotation around the baseline vector itself, remains unobserved. The angle accuracy depends on the baseline length. There are GNSS receivers on the market, which are equipped with two antenna inputs to derive these orientation angles automatically along with the position information. However, because a proper carrier phase processing chain is needed, there are so far not available in the low-cost segment. Please note, that for cm position accuracy the UAV also needs to contain a GNSS receiver, which serves as a rover, forming a longer baseline with a master station somewhere on the ground or a virtual reference station. This rover of the long baseline for positioning is usually the master for the short baseline for orientation determination.



Figure 2.1-4: Inertial sensors and a dual GNSS receiver can measure the rotational state of the UAV.

2.1.2.4 Trajectory estimation

For direct georeferencing and integrated approaches, the full 6D pose information of the aircraft and therefore of the mapping sensor needs to be known at each time a measurement (e.g. an image or laser scan) is taken. In most cases this realized by integrating readings from GNSS receivers and inertial sensors (gyroscopes and accelerometer) as they are described above, using recursive sensor fusion algorithms such as the Kalman Filter.

Strapdown Integration. Starting from known rotation angles, the orientation of a vehicle can be updated using the relative information from consecutive gyroscope readings. Using this orientation, the readings from an accelerometer can be corrected by the not measured gravitational components, resulting in translational acceleration values, which can be integrated twice to absolute position information, assuming known starting values for velocity and position. This procedure to derive the trajectory of a vehicle is known as *Strapdown Integration*. The drawback of the method is, that starting values are needed and that sensor errors lead to growing orientation and position errors over time. This is especially the case for low-cost sensors that are usually implemented on UAVs. To reduce these drift effects, strapdown integration is often combined with GNSS readings sensor fusion and filtering algorithms, such as the Kalman Filter.

Kalman Filter. A Kalman Filter estimates the current state (and its uncertainty) of a system, by combining knowledge about the system's evolution (and its uncertainty) with all sensor observations (and their uncertainties) about the systems state up to the current time in a statistically optimal way. In the case of UAV trajectory estimation, the state consists of the position and the orientation of the vehicle, and the observations are given by the measurements from the GNSS receiver, the inertial sensors, as well as from potential further sensors such as magnetometers. The current pose estimation is recursively updated every time a new sensor reading is available, leading to a full trajectory estimation. There are many variants of Kalman Filter implementations, which depend mainly on available sensors and their quality (measurement models) and on knowledge about the motion of the vehicle (system model). Kalman Filters are implemented in most autopilot systems to provide position and orientation in real-time for navigation and flight control. For these purposes, an accuracy in the order of meters and a few degrees is usually sufficient. Aerial LIDAR based sensor units also use Kalman Filters for fusing GNSS and inertial sensors, but due to the usually higher quality of the sensors and the missing requirement of a real-time estimation, the filter can be realized in a different way, leading to more accurate results in the order of centimeters and sub-degrees. This is necessary for direct georeferencing of LIDAR data as described below and in chapter 2.6. A detailed introduction into trajectory estimation using GNSS, inertial sensors strapdown integration and Kalman Filtering can be found in (Groves, 2013).

2.1.3 Georeferencing concepts

2.1.3.1 Direct georeferencing

The most prominent example of the usage of direct georeferencing is airborne laser scanning. The position and orientation of the aircraft is determined using the sensors and algorithms described above. This information is used to transform the range and distance measurements of the scanner into the global coordinate system. Another example of direct georeferencing is the use of the aircrafts position and orientation parameters within the structure from motion processing chain, in order to derive a georeferenced point cloud without the use of any ground control point.

We use the geometric model of mobile laser scanning here to demonstrate the concept of direct georeferencing (see also chapter 2.6). If a laser scanner measures an object point \mathbf{x}^s in its sensor coordinate system, then the relationship between this measurement and the same object point \mathbf{x}^e in the global coordinate system is given by the **georeferencing equation**:

$$\mathbf{x}^{\mathbf{e}}(t) = \mathbf{p}^{e}(t) + R_{n}^{e}(t)R_{b}^{n}(t)(\mathbf{l}^{b} + R_{s}^{b}\mathbf{x}^{s}(t)).$$

 \mathbf{p}^{e} , $R_{n}^{e}(t)$ and $R_{h}^{n}(t)$ are results from the trajectory estimation, describing the position and rotation parameters of the platform with respect to the global frame. Even when these parameters are provided with accuracies in the order of centimetres and millidegrees, it is still a challenging task to link these data spatially and temporally correct to the actual mapping sensor data. One reason for this is, that the transformation between the georeferencing sensor unit coordinate system and the mapping sensor coordinate system has to be known. The translational component of this transformation is called **lever arm l**^b and the rotational components are called **boresight angles** (building the rotation matrix R_s^b in the above equation). The process of estimating these parameters is called system calibration. It aims to reduce the systematic errors, which otherwise would be introduced into the resulting map during the direct georeferencing process. There are many methods to derive lever arm and boresight angles within dedicated calibration flights or procedures, assuming that the parameters do not change over time. There are also methods, which use observations from the actual mission to perform an in-situ calibration, which is especially of interest if the parameters cannot be considered as temporally constant. Most of the calibration procedures use objects with known coordinates or scales, such as control points, planes or features in the environments to detect and correct misalignments induced by wrong calibration parameters.



Figure 2.1-5: Position error (y-axis) corresponding to a synchronization error (x-axis) between the trajectory and the mapping sensors, depending on the velocity of the vehicle.

Sensor synchronisation. Another important aspect in direct georeferencing is the temporal relation between the georeferencing sensor and the mapping sensor. In the georeferencing equation, the laser measurement and the trajectory parameters have to be known at the exact same time t. The velocity of the platform directly determines the influence of synchronisation errors. If for example the sensor displacement error should be in the order of a view centimetres and the platform moves with a speed of 50 km/h, then the synchronization error should be below 2 msec (see Figure 2.1-5). This accuracy is not trivial to achieve without time deterministic processing components on the UAV. There are two main concepts of synchronisation between mapping sensors and GNSS/IMU units. One approach, which is often used with high performance laser scanners, is to feed in the so-called PPS (pulse per second) signal, which usually can be extracted from GNSS receivers. It corresponds to the time base of the GNSS/IMU unit and hence the trajectory data. The scanner synchronizes its internal clock with this signal to directly assign correct time stamps to the laser measurements. The second approach, which is mostly used with cameras, is to extract a trigger signal from the mapping sensor in the exact moment, when it performs the measurement, and then to feed this signal into the GNSS/IMU unit. The GNSS/IMU unit stores the reception time of the signal with its own clock. A disadvantage of this method is

that the association of the mapping measurement and the recorded time requires some assumptions on the reliability of the mapping sensor. It is further not always easy to extract a signal from the mapping sensor. Consumer cameras can generate this signal via the hot shoe. Low-cost laser scanners sometimes provide a signal which is synchronized with the internal measurement rate.

2.1.3.2 Indirect georeferencing

In the indirect georeferencing concept, the trajectory of the mapping sensor is not directly estimated as in the direct georeferencing case, but features or points with known coordinates in object space are used to georeference the data.

Map transformation. A simple example for this approach is to first generate a (potentially unscaled) map (3D or 2D) in an arbitrary local coordinate system using a sensor system and the needed processing steps. Afterwards, a seven parameter Helmert transformation (three translational, three rotational and potentially one scale parameter) is used to transform the map to the target coordinate system. The transformation parameters can be estimated by linking known coordinates in the global coordinate system with local coordinates of the corresponding map points. This approach is often used with terrestrial laser scanners, as they create point clouds with a high internal accuracy. Also, orthophotos, which do have no or an insufficient georeference can be transformed to a global coordinate system in this way (e.g. using only four parameters in this case: two translational, one rotational and scale).

Aerial Triangulation. However, in the case of UAV imagery and SfM based mapping, things become a bit more complicated because the known coordinates of points or features in the real world need to be incorporated into the actual mapping algorithm. As described in more detail in chapter 2.2, ground control points (GCPs) are distributed over the whole mapping area and their position is determined using GNSS or other geodetic measurement equipment. The GCPs are detected and localized in the images and then used in the SfM pipeline. As a result, the reconstructed map, and the derived products (e.g. orthophotos or digital surface models) are represented in the coordinate system of the GCPs. Additionally, the trajectory of the vehicle in the form of a sequence of external camera orientation parameters (position and rotation, also in the GCP coordinate system) is an output of this procedure. Using GCPs also helps to improve the accuracy of the map by avoiding systematic reconstruction errors, such as drift or bowl effects, which are inherent to the SfM procedure (see also chapter 2.2 and 2.3). Given a sufficient image geometry, the mapping result can be georeferenced simply with only GCPs and no knowledge about the vehicle trajectory. However, nowadays most UAVs comprise GNSS receivers leading to image positions with an accuracy of at least several meters. Therefore, integrated approaches, utilizing these data, have become the standard processing approach.

2.1.3.3 Integrated approaches

In integrated approaches, observations of the object space, which come from the actual mapping sensor, are combined with on-board navigation sensor data (IMU, GNSS) from the UAV, in order to generate a georeferenced map and simultaneously estimate the trajectory of the UAV in the global coordinate system. The combination of known targets on the ground (GCPs) and image positions recorded with on-board GNSS receivers is the most prominent example for this approach (GNSS aided Arial Triangulation). Any combination between 'no' and 'many' GCPs with 'cm-level' or 'm-level' on-board GNSS accuracy is possible and has been investigated e.g. in (Gerke & Przybilla, 2016) or (Benjamin et al., 2020).

If the on-board GNSS is using only code observations, as it is the case in most UAV auto-pilot systems, the accuracy of the position is in the order of several meters. Therefore, without any GCPs, the absolute accuracy of the mapping result can also not be better. Furthermore, the internal accuracy of the 3D point cloud may suffer from systematic effects, such as the bowl effect (see chapter 2.3). The additional usage of GCPs will increase the absolute and relative accuracy, depending on the accuracy and the distribution of the GCP positions.

The usage of high accuracy differential carrier-phase based GNSS receiver on the drone offers the potential of cm accurate results, even without any GCPs. However, the usage of a few GCPs still provides a higher robustness and improves the estimation of the internal camera parameters, which is in most cases part of the reconstruction process. Especially in missions with a constant flight height, reconstruction algorithms have difficulties to separate the camera focal length parameter from the object distance and therefore a single GCP, which provides a good measure of the object distance, will help.

The position of a very slow flying drone (e.g. walking speed = 1 m/s) changes about 10 cm between two GNSS measurements. In the example of a vertical distance of 30 cm between the GNSS antenna and the camera, a tilt angle of the drone of 20° degrees leads to a horizontal shift of the camera position of about 10 cm. These two examples show, that the usage of RTK GNSS receivers on the drone in order to derive camera coordinates with an accuracy of 1-3 cm comes with some technical challenges. The synchronization between the GNSS observations and the actual time stamp of the image exposure, as well as the current spatial relation between the GNSS antenna and the camera focal point (lever-arm) have a significant influence on the accuracy.

The accuracy of UAV LIDAR systems can also be improved by integrated approaches. As described in chapter 2.6 overlapping laser observations, e.g. from various flight strips, can be used to improve the trajectory estimation and therefore the overall result.
2.1.3.4 Available systems

The applicability of direct georeferencing and integrated approaches mainly depends on the accuracy of the on-board georeferencing sensors and the level of integration of the mapping sensors. Some researchers presented prototype systems already in 2013, where on-board RTK GNSS receivers were used to track the position of the UAV (e.g. Turner et al., 2013; Eling et al., 2014; Rehak et al., 2014). These systems where custom designed solutions and required a deep understanding of the technical and algorithmic integration. In recent years more and more commercial systems became available, which offer the possibility of tagging the images with RTK GNSS generated coordinates. These systems, however, mostly do not allow the integration of custom sensors or other cameras than the ones provided by the vendor. These are mostly closed systems, where a sensor or a camera cannot easily be changed. The reason is, as mentioned above, that a proper spatial and temporal relationship between the mapping sensor and the navigation sensors need to be maintained. However, it can be expected, that the number of commercially available system will increase even more in the future and that the modularity of these systems will increase as well, enabling the usage of arbitrary sensors.

References for further reading

Breach, M. & Schofield, W. (2007): Engineering Surveying, 6th ed. Boca Raton, Florida: CRC Press.

- Gerke, M. & Przybilla, H. J. (2016): Accuracy analysis of photogrammetric UAV image blocks: Influence of onboard RTK-GNSS and cross flight patterns, in: Photogrammetrie, Fernerkundung, Geoinformation, 2016, 1, 17–30.
- Groves, P. D. (2013): Principles of GNSS, Inertial, and Multisensor Integrated Navigation Systems, 2nd ed. Boston: Artech House.
- Hofmann-Wellenhof, B./ Lichtenegger, H. & Wasle, E. (2008): GNSS Global Navigation Satellite Systems. Wien & New York: Springer.

2.2 Principles of image-based3D reconstruction

Francesco Nex, Yolla Al Asmar, Claudia Stöcker and Markus Gerke

2.2.1	Principles of photogrammetry	110
	2.2.1.1 Pinhole camera model	110
	2.2.1.2 Principle of collinearity	111
	2.2.1.3 Single image orientation – spatial resection	112
	2.2.1.4 Stereo-pair images	113
	2.2.1.5 Ground Sampling Distance (GSD)	113
2.2.2	Photogrammetric workflow	113
	2.2.2.1 Image orientation – classical approaches	114
	2.2.2.2 Image orientation – modern approaches	120
	2.2.2.3 Image matching algorithms	125
2.2.3	Generation of end-products	128
	2.2.3.1 3D point clouds	128
	2.2.3.2 TIN and 3D mesh	128
	2.2.3.3 DSM and DTM – Digital Surface and Terrain Models	129
	2.2.3.4 Orthophoto generation	129

This chapter provides a general overview and a simplified description of the basics of photogrammetry for image-based 3D reconstruction. It starts with a brief introduction of the main principles that are essential to the understanding of photogrammetry. The second and main part of the chapter explains the classical workflow, including image orientation, image matching and the generation of 3D point clouds, DSM and orthomosaics. In this context, traditional as well as modern approaches are presented. In-text references are provided for further reading and deeper insights into technical details. For a more complete explanation on the technical and mathematical details of photogrammetry please refer to (Förstner & Wrobel, 2016, Kraus, 2007, Mikhail et al., 2001).

2.2.1 Principles of photogrammetry

Photogrammetry is the science of using 2D image measurements to extract 3D information about the position and the geometry of an object as it is shown in Figure 2.2-1. The goal of photogrammetric multi-image approaches is to revert the transformation process, which takes place when a 3D-scene is projected into a 2D camera image. The basic input of photogrammetry is given by two or more images acquired from different positions in space and visualising the same part of a static scene⁷.



Figure 2.2-1: From UAV images to 3D information (illustrated with dataset from James et al., 2020).

The photogrammetric workflow allows processing a set of images to generate 3D geo-spatial information. The following paragraphs provide insights into the main theoretical principles that ground photogrammetry.

2.2.1.1 Pinhole camera model

The pinhole camera model describes the mathematical relationship between the coordinates of a 3D point in the object space and its projection into the image plane (Figure 2.2-2). The pinhole camera model assumes that the images capture central perspective projections of the scene. In the central perspective, the light of a scene converges into a single central point inside the sensor lens, called projection centre. In the perspective projections, the point of the object scene (A),

⁷ Please note that dynamic scenes can also be reconstructed in 3D acquiring synchronized images with dedicated multi-camera systems.

the corresponding point in the image (a) and the projection centre (O) are arranged along the same line. These three points are also called collinear as they stand together on the imaging ray (from Latin: co = together and Linea = line).

2.2.1.2 Principle of collinearity

The collinearity principle is the basis of photogrammetry as it establishes a mathematical function between each point in the image and the corresponding point in the object space. The collinearity equations are:

$$\begin{aligned} x &= -c \frac{r_{11} \left(U - U_0 \right) + r_{12} \left(V - V_0 \right) + r_{13} \left(W - W_0 \right)}{r_{31} \left(U - U_0 \right) + r_{32} \left(V - V_0 \right) + r_{33} \left(W - W_0 \right)} + x_{PP} \end{aligned}$$
(1)
$$y &= -c \frac{r_{21} \left(U - U_0 \right) + r_{22} \left(V - V_0 \right) + r_{23} \left(W - W_0 \right)}{r_{31} \left(U - U_0 \right) + r_{32} \left(V - V_0 \right) + r_{33} \left(W - W_0 \right)} + y_{PP} \end{aligned}$$

Where:

- *x* and *y* are the image coordinates in the camera system,
- *U*, *V*, *W* are the ground/object coordinates of the point,
- c, x_{pp} and y_{pp} are the interior orientation parameters of the camera: focal length, and principal point coordinates, respectively
- r_{11} , r_{12} , r_{13} , r_{21} , r_{22} , r_{23} , r_{31} , r_{32} , r_{33} , are the elements of a rotation matrix and are computed from the three rotation angles omega, phi, kappa rotating around W, V and U, respectively
- $U_{\sigma} V_{\sigma} W_{o}$ are the coordinates of the image projection centre within the ground/object coordinate system



Figure 2.2-2: Collinearity principle. Unless otherwise stated, all images were prepared by the authors for this chapter.

An important finding is that while a 3D-point from the scene will be projected to a distinct point in the image (as it can be inferred from Equations 1), an observation in the image will lead to an infinite viewing ray in object space: this means that a single image cannot be used to define the position of points in the 3D object space.

2.2.1.3 Single image orientation – spatial resection

The spatial position and orientation of an image can be determined through the spatial resection, using a set of points of known coordinates on the ground and their corresponding coordinates in the image as input. As spatial resection is not a linear process, existing methods (such as Direct Linear Transform, DLT) linearise the collinearity equations and determine the final solution according to an iterative process.

2.2.1.4 Stereo-pair images

Two images can define a so-called stereo-pair. Given an object point visible in both images, its 3D coordinates can be determined by exploiting the collinearity principle and intersecting corresponding imaging rays in space (Figure 2.2-3, right). The intersection of two or more imaging rays in the space is called forward intersection.



Figure 2.2-3: Single image and stereo pair: why photogrammetry needs at least two images.

2.2.1.5 Ground Sampling Distance (GSD)

The Ground Sampling Distance is the size of the image pixel projected in the object space. The bigger the GSD size, the lower is the spatial resolution of the image. Typical UAV-based projects have a GSD in the range between one to 5 cm.

2.2.2 Photogrammetric workflow

The photogrammetric workflow can be divided into three main steps: (i) the image orientation, (ii) the point cloud extraction and surface modelling and (iii) the orthophoto generation. The image orientation determines the positions and the attitude of the images in the 3D object space. The point cloud extraction produces dense point clouds that allow generating detailed 3D models and meshes, i.e. surface models, while the orthophoto generation steps produce an orthoimage (or orthophoto) that can be directly used as a base for topographic mapping. In the following paragraphs, a detailed description of each of these steps will be given.

2.2.2.1 Image orientation - classical approaches

The image orientation is the process of establishing the relationship between the camera capturing the image, the image itself and the terrain, thus establishing the relationship between the image coordinate system and the ground/space coordinate system. The image orientation is the prerequisite to extract any geometric information from the images. In the image orientation process, three different types of coordinate systems can be defined:

1. **Image coordinate system:** This is a left-handed Cartesian 2D coordinate system, defined as pixel addresses by row and column numbers (*r*,*c*). The origin point of the system is on the upper left of the image, with the positive x-axis to the right and the positive y-axis downwards (Figure 2.2-4a) and the unit is normally expressed in pixel. In analogue cameras, distances between points in the image were measured in millimetres, defining the origin of this reference system in the centre of the image. For this reason, most commercial software still reports both image coordinate systems.



Figure 2.2-4: Image (a), camera (b) and ground (c) coordinate systems.

2. **Camera coordinate system:** This is a 3D Cartesian, right-handed coordinate system. The origin point is the projection centre O, the (x, y) plane is parallel to the image plane, the positive x-axis is parallel to the flight direction, and the z-axis is the optical axis. The z value for any

image point in the camera coordinate system is equal to -c (calibrated focal length), as shown in Figure 2.2-4b. The unit is usually expressed in millimetre (or number of pixels).

3. **Ground (terrain/object) coordinate system**: This is a 3D Cartesian, right-handed coordinate system (U, V, W). It can be the national mapping system of the country or just a local coordinate system (Figure 2.2-4c) while the unit is usually expressed in meter (chapter 2.1).

The image orientation process can be divided into two main steps: (i) estimation of the interior orientation and the (ii) exterior orientation (Figure 2.2-5). The interior orientation defines the geometry "inside" the camera, while the exterior orientation determines the position (given by its coordinates Uo, Vo, Wo) and attitude of the camera (given by three angles around the cartesian axes _, _, _) in the object space. The exterior orientation process can further be divided in (i) relative orientation and (ii) absolute orientation.

In the first step, the relative position of the images is determined. Neither scale nor positioning of the images in the object space is determined: the images are placed in the so-called photogrammetric relative model. In the absolute orientation, the position and attitude of the images is determined in the real object space: the measures and the positions recovered from an absolutely oriented image block correspond to reality.



Figure 2.2-5: Interior and exterior orientation.

a) Interior orientation

The camera model relates back to the pinhole camera assumption, resembling a perspective projection. To perform geometric computations, e.g. as shown above in the collinearity equation,

three main parameters of the idealised pinhole system must be known: The *principal distance* (or *focal length* in case the focus is at infinity) describes the orthogonal distance from the projection centre to the image plane (i.e. along the optical axis). The point where this virtual axis intersects with the focal plane is called *principal point* – since this point is a 2D entity, two parameters are needed to describe it. Only when those three parameters are known for the camera, the geometry of the so-called *bundle of rays*, passing through the projection centre and imaged on the focal plane can be described mathematically. Those parameters need to be computed for each camera/ lens individually, e.g. in a lab, or during bundle adjustment (self-calibration; see below).

The pinhole model, however, is an idealised model. In practice, the lines in the image do not resemble straight lines within the optical system, the image plane might be deformed, or pixels might not be strictly quadratic. Therefore, an additional set of *distortion parameters* are defined and computed for each camera individually, as well. In sum, the interior orientation is composed of the following parameters:

- *Principal distance* or *focal length* (*c*): the distance between the projection centre (O) and the focal plane.
- *Principle point* (*pp*): the orthogonal projection of the projection centre (*O*) with respect to the *focal plane* (also called image plane).
- *Lens distortions*: these distortions can be radial, affine and decentring. They model the deformations of the image plane comparing it to a regular array made of squared pixels of the same size. They are usually no dimensional, and their values depend on the model adopted for the camera calibration.

To convert pixel and metric units, the sensor size or pixel size needs to be known for digital cameras. For metric airborne cameras, all these parameters are usually provided by the camera's manufacturer through camera calibration reports. These parameters can be directly adopted for the image orientation as they are supposed to be valid for any flight performed with this camera. Camera calibration parameters are valid for some years, and they are updated from time to time. On the other hand, the cameras installed on a UAV are usually no metric cameras. It means that the parameters determined in a calibration procedure are not stable over time as they can change every time the camera is shut down. This circumstance makes the self-calibration procedure necessary, where the camera parameters of the interior orientation are estimated together with the exterior orientation process.

b) Relative orientation (of a stereo-pair)

Let's consider the case of a simple stereo-pair. The unknown parameters of a stereo-pair are twelve in total (i.e. six exterior orientation parameters for each image), but its relative orientation can be defined using only five parameters. This is possible by fixing the positions and orientations of one of the images (six parameters) and constraining the movement of the second image along the line connecting the two projection centres (base distance). The remaining parameters in the 3D space are the three rotations and two translations along the line of the second image. The relationship between images is established by determining corresponding object points in the two images. These corresponding points, known as tie-points, must have known images coordinates but still unknown ground/object space coordinates. It is important to understand that the scale within the relative oriented stereo model is arbitrary and proportional to the mentioned base distance. The interesting fact is thus that the seven remaining parameters (from five for relative orientation to twelve for full exterior orientation) resemble a similarity transform, i.e. 3D-shift and rotation and a unique scale.

To compute the relative orientation, a minimum of five tie-points are needed in the overlapping area of both images. The distribution of the tie-points should be as much homogenous as possible. As discussed in the following paragraphs, this process is nowadays performed automatically thanks to the use of algorithms capable of extracting hundreds (or even thousands) tie-points in each stereo-pair.

As depicted in Figure 2.2-6, the two straight lines (L' and L') and the base distance (i.e. line connecting the two projection centres O' and O') lay on a unique plane called epipolar plane. The epipolar plane properties and its use in the automated processing will be discussed in more detail in the following sections.



Figure 2.2-6: Epipolar plane and coplanarity of O'-O"-A.

c) Relative orientation (of an image block)

UAV acquisitions usually generate a huge collection of images: several hundred images can be easily acquired in one flight. The images are typically acquired according to regular pattern and overlaps, as discussed in the image acquisition section (chapter 1.5). The assembly of many overlapping images together is usually called an *image block*. Each image must be "connected" to one or more images of the block through a sufficient number of tie-points. This allows propagating the relative orientation of the images among the image block.

Bundle Block Adjustment in a nutshell

The orientation of the images is further refined using the BBA. This is a unified process that simultaneously estimates the interior and exterior camera parameters as well as the 3D tie-point coordinates in a statistically optimal manner (Förstner & Wrobel, 2016). BBA is a non-linear process, and hence needs as initial (starting) orientation the "approximate" solution generated by the previous relative orientation. The mathematical backbone is given by the collinearity equations (Equation 1), and the whole process aims at minimising the re-projection error on the tie-points. The optimal solution is reached by iteratively converging to the optimal estimation of the parameters.

The minimum inputs of the BBA are the images, the set of tie-points extracted from the images of the block and their approximate exterior (and interior) parameters (either in a local reference system or in absolute coordinates given by the on-board GNSS and IMU in the object space. In most BBA-approaches, the interior parameters can be estimated within the BBA, in case the cameras are not strictly metric (self-calibration, see also above). The outputs of the BBA are the six parameters of the exterior orientation for each image of the block, the coordinates of the tie-points with relative coordinates, and the interior orientation parameters (if not given as input).

d) Absolute orientation

The absolute orientation is the process to locate the relative model obtained from images into an absolute (cartographic) reference system, i.e. to define the datum. In this step, seven parameters are determined to scale (one parameter), shift (three parameters) and rotate (three parameters) the relative model into the ground coordinate system. Figure 2.2-7 illustrates the absolute orientation concept.



Figure 2.2-7: From relative to absolute orientation (a) and use of GNSS information to absolutely position the images (b).

The absolute orientation can be achieved in two different ways: (i) using a set of GCP or (ii) using the coordinates of the projection centres given by GNSS installed on-board (chapter 2.1).

i) The use of GCPs is the traditional way to define the absolute orientation of an image block and can be referred to as indirect sensor orientation. GCPs are points of known coordinates in the ground reference system that are visible in at least two images of the block. The absolute orientation needs to scale, translate (along X, Y and Z) and rotate (around the three axes) the relative orientation, determining a total of seven unknown parameters. It means that at least three GCPs are needed to perform an absolute orientation. Three is the minimum, but more GCPs are required to produce an accurate absolute orientation. There is no general recommendation on the number of GCPs as this largely depends on various aspects such as terrain, flight conditions, flight planning, land cover and camera specifications. It is, however, the case that GCPs are not only required to define the datum of the image block but also to stabilise its inner geometry (Gerke & Przybilla, 2016). GCPs help to minimise a so-called block deformation: effects which are caused by remaining uncertainties and which lead to a distortion of the block geometry (chapter 2.3).

It is essential to mention that the seven unknown parameters can be determined after the relative orientation independently (so-called *free-network* process) or they can be added as unknown in a BBA (being optimised together with all the other parameters). This latter approach is the one implemented in most of the commercial solutions. In this case, the GCPs are therefore added in the BBA process, inserting their image and corresponding ground coordinates. With this information, a relation (i.e. transformation) between the relative and absolute reference system can be established. The mentioned effect of GCPs helping to minimise block deformation can only be derived with this option.

ii) The position given by the navigational unit of UAVs can also be used to determine the absolute orientation. Typically, UAVs have an on-board positioning unit exploiting one or more satellite constellations (GPS, Glonass, Galileo, BeiDou, etc.). In most cases, the camera trigger is synchronised with the on-board GNSS, storing the position where each image has been acquired. The accurate position of the images would allow georeferencing the scene, making the acquisition of further GCPs obsolete. However, most of the UAVs are equipped with low-cost receivers that can provide an approximate position of the UAV, with a few meters accuracy. In this case, the absolute orientation is not accurate enough to allow for a good georeferencing. A growing number of UAVs installs GNSS with RTK correction, providing solutions with few centimetres accuracies. However, this theoretical accuracy can be often worsened by the insufficient synchronisation accuracies between camera trigger and satellite receiver that introduces systematic shifts in the coordinates (Gerke & Przybilla, 2016) or by the incorrect assessment of the relative position between GNSS and camera (i.e. lever-arm and boresight alignment). The size of these errors depends on the UAV and can potentially prevent the accurate georeferencing. Thus, it is recommended to use a few GCPs, even when accurate RTK or PPK corrections are used: four GCPs in the four corners of the image block are often sufficient to adjust and relocate the position of the block. The use of GCPs is also recommended to improve the camera self-calibration (especially when using long focal lengths). One should also keep in mind that even with RTK or PPK corrections, a good synchronisation and the lever-arm calibration, the absolute positioning will not be better than 2–3 cm in all three coordinate axes. The inner accuracy, however, of the image block might be much better, i.e. in the order of 1 GSD or even smaller. In some project, thus, a GCP survey of better quality, using total stations and a surveying network might be necessary.

2.2.2.2 Image orientation - modern approaches

The development of automated algorithms in Computer Vision has changed the paradigm of image orientation in the last years. The focus of research in the Computer Vision domain has been oriented on how to derive scene geometry from uncalibrated cameras without any pre-knowledge of the camera parameters. The concepts described in the previous sections are still valid and in use, but many parts of the photogrammetric processing have been modified and improved. The main differences between the traditional and modern approach are reflected in higher flexibility and automation in the image orientation process. In the following sections, a brief description of the main aspects of contemporary methods is given.

a) Automated tie-point extraction

The manual extraction of tie-points on large datasets, like the ones acquired by UAVs, requests a huge amount of time that is completely incompatible with productive requests. For this reason, the development of algorithms like SIFT (Lowe, 2004), SURF (Bay et al. 2006), BRISK (Leutenegger et al., 2011), etc. has given a significant contribution in the automation of large image blocks processing. These algorithms work according to the three following steps: (i) feature extraction, (ii) feature description and (iii) feature matching. The first step allows to identify the most proper points (also called key-points) to be used as tie-points in the orientation; the second step defines a descriptor that gives a unique description of the area around each of these key-points; comparing the descriptors from overlapping images, the points are finally matched in the third (and last) step.

Feature extraction. This step should select points that are particularly suitable for their matching in other images. In particular, two typologies of points can be detected: corners or blobs. Corners represent a well-defined radiometric discontinuity identified by an image gradient in two perpendicular directions (Figure 2.2-8a, b). Blobs are small image regions, which share similar image properties such as brightness or colour (Figure 2.2-8c, d) and have at least one radiometric extreme, positive or negative (i.e. bright or dark). The size of the blob is defined by the intensity in the region.



Figure 2.2-8: Example of a corner (a) and corner detection in an image (b); an example of a blob (c) and blob extracted in the same image (d).

The great majority of recent approaches are extracting blobs instead of corners as these regions are more invariant to scale, illumination and (partial) geometric transformations of the same region in images acquired from different positions. While corners are extracted searching for radiometric gradients on the input image, the extraction of blobs is usually performed on the so-called image octaves and image scales. As an example, in the SIFT algorithm (Lowe, 2004), image octaves are progressive down-samplings of the original image (Figure 2.2-9a). An image scale is then a sequence of images generated by applying repeated and progressively larger smoothing (Gaussian) filters on the input image (Figure 2.2-9b). The blob is usually detected

considering the difference of adjacent images in the same scale (Figure 2.2-9c) and then searching for local extremes across scales, (Difference of Gaussian DoG) (Figure 2.2-9d).



Figure 2.2-9: Example of octaves (a), image scales (b), Differences of Gaussians (c) and local extremes search across three image scales (d).

Feature description. Once the features have been extracted in the images, a description must be used to allow the identification of the same points in images depicting the same area. In general, a descriptor should contain/summarise information about the immediate neighbourhood of a feature and transform it into a compact vector of numbers. Descriptors are extracted considering either radiometric gradients or intensity comparisons on these regions. Two main typologies of descriptors exist; float and binary descriptors, according to the way the information is stored in the vector. Float descriptors are a collection of floating numbers, while binary descriptors are a string of binary numbers. According to the implementation, descriptors can be rotation, illumination, scale and (partially) affine invariant. The size of the area considered to generate the descriptor and the way to build it depends on the considered implementation.

Feature matching. Once a complete set of key-points and their corresponding descriptors have been generated, the corresponding points (i.e. tie-points or homologous points) in overlapping images need to be matched. Here, each descriptor of one image should be compared to all the descriptors of the other image. The similarity is usually computed considering the "distance" (i.e. the difference) between each corresponding number of the descriptor. As an example, in the SIFT algorithm, each descriptor is composed by 128 numbers: each of these numbers is compared with the corresponding number of the other descriptor and the Euclidean distance is computed summing these differences together.

b) Fundamental matrix

The relative orientation of a stereo-pair is defined by five parameters. In the modern approach, the relative orientation of a stereo-pair can be "summarised" in a 3x3 matrix called Fundamental Matrix (Faugeras & Maybank, 1990). This matrix is able to map the position of the homologous

points in the two images, embedding part of the interior orientation (image distortions are not included) in this process.

The fundamental matrix embeds the concept of the epipolar lines. According to this principle, homologous points and their corresponding point in the space lay on a unique plane. Given two relatively oriented images and their corresponding Fundamental matrix, for each point in the first image, we will not be able to determine the position of the corresponding point in the second image, but we will be able to define the line (called epipolar line) where that point will be projected in the second image. This concept is explained earlier and depicted in Figure 2.2-6.

The computation of the Fundamental matrix can be formed using the 8-point algorithm as described in detail by (Hartley & Zisserman, 2004). The general idea encompasses that the tie-points generated by feature extraction and matching allow the determination of putative correspondences between the two images: these correspondences can then be used to estimate the Fundamental Matrix.

c) RANSAC (Random Sample Consensus)

Points matched using features and descriptors can often be wrong because of the presence of repetitive patterns (i.e. windows on a building façade, etc.), bad image quality, lack of distinctive features in the image, etc. These wrong matches can negatively affect the estimation of the Fundamental matrix and, therefore, need to be removed. In this regard, several statistical approaches have been implemented to perform this task. Among them, RANSAC (Fischler & Bolles, 1981) is a general approach that allows eliminating outliers reliably and robustly. The starting point of RANSAC is a mathematical model (in this case, the one given by the Fundamental matrix estimation) that defines the "behaviour" that the points should follow. RANSAC works according to an iterative approach: at each iteration, a minimum number of points (i.e. eight points) are used to estimate the Fundamental matrix. Afterwards, the number of inliers is counted. A pair of matched points is considered as inlier if – using the computed Fundamental matrix and the position of the point in the first image – the epipolar line computed in the second image is close to the corresponding homologous point. After many iterations, the solution with the largest number of inliers is selected as the correct one: all outliers are finally removed from the dataset. RANSAC allows to remove up to the 40 % of outliers from the dataset and, although the algorithm is almost 40 years old, it is still one of the most used solutions.

d) Structure-from-Motion (SfM)

Structure from Motion is the technique to relatively orient a sequence of images together, to generate an image block. The outputs of SfM are the orientation parameters of the images (i.e. Motion) defined in a relative system, the interior camera parameters due to camera self-calibration (if needed) and the position of the matched tie-points (i.e. structure) in the object space that

defines a 3D model of the scene structure. There are very different implementations of SfM, but the easiest implementation can be divided into four subsequent steps (according to Pollefeys et al., 2004):

- Match or track points over the whole image sequence. This process usually performs the already described feature extraction and matching.
- Initialise the structure using two images, suitable for initialisation. One of the two frames is defined as the origin of the reference system and reference for the angular measurements (i.e. the orientation angles are all 0). Using these first two images the structure is initialised (i.e. the first points are matched and their positions estimated via forward intersection in the local system defined by the image pair).
- Add new images to the sequence. For every new image, its position is inferred applying spatial resection and using the matched points with the other images and roto-translating it in their reference system. The orientation of the new image is then refined using a Bundle Block Adjustment. In many implementations, this step is just a local BBA, considering only the neighbouring images and not the complete image block. Every new image allows for the forward intersection of further matched points and thus, new observations that can be used in the orientation of the next image.
- **Run the BBA**. A Bundle Block Adjustment is finally run to refine both the image positions and the points positions (i.e. sparse point cloud) of the whole image block.

As all sequential processes, the SfM can run into serious problems of error cumulation: small errors in the relative orientation of a single stereo-pair can cumulate in a sequence of stereo-pairs, leading to large deformations of the image block. Therefore, the Bundle Block Adjustment is a fundamental step in SfM as it allows to achieve more precise results, keeping the deformations lower. In SfM the image orientation is often defined by the Projection Matrix. This matrix embeds both the interior and exterior parameters, allowing to move from image coordinates to object space coordinates and vice-versa.

SfM has been originally conceived for terrestrial image sequences, with images acquired in a sequential way without knowing their position. If no a priori information is available, then the feature extraction and matching must be performed considering all the other images increasing the computational effort of the image block orientation. Another common way to process them was to concatenate the images together considering the time of acquisition: each image is supposed to be in overlap with the neighbouring ones. More advanced approaches have been recently implemented (Schönberger & Frahm, 2016) to cope with unordered sequences of images.

Most UAV platforms store GNSS information of the location where each image has been acquired. This information can clarify in advance which images overlap and which ones are too far away and do not have overlap. In this way, the tie-point extraction can be performed on a limited number of images instead of using the whole image block. Different strategies can be adopted for this purpose: one example is given in Figure 2.2-10. Starting from the initial stereo-pair, a radius is considered to define the next image of the sequence. Simple criteria like the "closest not already oriented image" can be used to define where to move the concatenation process. It must be noted that multiple matches (i.e. tie-points visible in more than two images) are extremely important to make the block more "rigid" and to reduce deformations.



Figure 2.2-10: Concatenation strategy in a UAV acquisition (nadir image case).

2.2.2.3 Image matching algorithms

The term image matching refers to the techniques to identify and match identical objects features in overlapping images in order to reconstruct their position in the space. Two main types of image matching exist: the *feature matching* and the *area-based matching*. Feature matching has been already described in the image orientation section: the aim of this process is to detect some well recognisable features to be used as tie-points in the orientation process. The results provided by feature matching is a sparse point cloud generated intersecting the tie-points in the object space. On the other hand, the area-based matching aims at maximising the number of matched points to generate a dense point cloud. Many area-based matching algorithms were developed in the last decades. The basic idea of these methods is to associate many pixels in a reference image to the corresponding (homologous) points in the search image. In ideal cases, a corresponding pixel in the second (or slave) image should be found for each pixel of the reference image (assuming that no occlusions are hampering). In order to define the similarity between corresponding pixels, an image patch centred on the pixel to match is extracted in the first image. This patch is then compared to a sliding window of the same size in the second image (see Figure 2.2-11): the window is translated one pixel per time in the horizontal and vertical direction. The similarity measures (such as normalised cross-correlation) are computed in all the

positions to define the degree of similarity among image patches. The location of the maximum of correlation is finally selected as the corresponding match.



Figure 2.2-11: The basic idea of area-based matching using a reference and a slave image and one-dimensional explanation of correlation (right).

Many image matching algorithms adopt different measures of the similarity, such as: mutual information, mean squared differences, etc. As it can be easily understood, this process can lead to many wrong matches as many parts of the picture can look similar analysing a small patch. On the other hand, the same point can appear completely different in two images because of varying illumination conditions or viewing angles. For this reason, many strategies to reduce the number of incorrect matches has been implemented. This very long development can be summarised in four key-advances.

Use of the epipolar constraint. Given two oriented images, the epipolar constraint assures that the homologous point in the second image will lay on the epipolar line, which reduces the search space in the slave image to a 1D problem.

Multi-resolution point cloud generation. The use of the epipolar constraint is often not sufficient to prevent the selection of wrong matches as the epipolar line is still very long. For this reason, the use of multi-resolution images can partially solve this problem by iteratively refining the reconstruction in the 3D space progressively using higher resolution images. The images are initially down-sampled, and the image matching is performed using lower resolution images: as the resolution is lower, larger areas are covered by each patch (as the GSD is larger) decreasing the likelihood of ambiguities or to extract wrong correspondences. The set of matches generated in this phase is then used to build a first rough model (Model 1 in Figure 2.2-12). The second iteration considers higher resolution images and is guided by the approximate model generated in the previous step reducing the search area in the matching process. The process is repeated until the full resolution images are used as input to generate a full-resolution model. Three to five image resolutions are usually used in this process.





Multi-image matching. In photogrammetric applications, images are usually acquired using high overlaps, and more than two images capture the same point of the ground. In multi-image approaches, this redundant information is used to improve the quality and reliability of the achieved results. For a reference image, cross-correlation values are checked with more than one slave image at the same time, and their information is merged in order to have unique and more robust information (Figure 2.2-13).



Figure 2.2-13: Epipolar geometry in a multi-image approach.

Semi Global matching. Semi-global approaches (Hirschmüller, 2005) fuse the information provided by the correlation on a local patch with the contextual information provided by neighbouring pixels. The general idea of these approaches is to look at the consistency of each putative match considering the position of the adjacent matched pixels: in a 3D reconstruction, each point should typically be close to other points. In Figure 2.2-14, red and green points are good candidate matching along the projection line, but only the green one is consistent with the position of the neighbouring points. From a mathematical point of view, this information is stored in the so-called cost function that is minimised. The cost function "forces" the generation of locally flat surfaces, penalising irregular changes (i.e. sudden depth variations) from the position of

neighbouring points. At the same time, large depth variations are allowed and through another parameter in the penalty function. In general, this leads to the preservation of e.g. roof edges.



Figure 2.2-14: Consistency of matches in object space: the green point is close to other points in the reconstructed space.

2.2.3 Generation of end-products

2.2.3.1 3D point clouds

Image matching algorithms are able to generate huge point clouds. Point clouds are collections of points matched in the object space (chapter 3.5). Each point is generally defined by three coordinates in a local Euclidean (U, V, W) or cartographic (East, North, height) reference system. As images usually store the RGB colours, the matched point can also incorporate this information: in this case, each point is defined by three coordinates and three colour values. Point clouds represent the direct output of image matching, but they are often unpractical for their delivery to final users. In this regard, the point cloud can be converted in other formats.

2.2.3.2 TIN and 3D mesh

A TIN is a digital representation of a continuous surface consisting of non-overlapping/nonintersecting triangular elements. TIN is obtained by connecting the points of a point cloud that become the vertices of each triangle. TINs are usually produced from aerial nadiral acquisitions: each X and Y value can have only one Z value.

3D mesh represents a generalisation of TIN as it represents the surface of a generic object (e.g. landscape, statue, buildings) in the space: in this case, each X and Y value can have multiple Z values. 3D meshes are usually textured by adding the radiometric information of the images.

2.2.3.3 DSM and DTM – Digital Surface and Terrain Models

DSM and DTM are digital representations of the Earth surface stored in raster data format with a regular grid/pixel and each pixel containing one elevation/height (for more details see chapter 3.4). A DSM is a geometric model of the earth surface and includes the elevation of the topography and all the natural (i.e. trees) and human-made (i.e. buildings, bridges, etc.) objects. A DTM contains the elevation of the terrain.

The reduction of a DSM into a DTM requires to identify the objects that protrude outside the ground. Many algorithms have been developed in the last decades, however without delivering accurate results in all the operational conditions. The general idea of these approaches is that ground points are lower than the others, although several exceptions may occur in hilly areas. DTM extraction using photogrammetric data such as UAV images is more challenging than using LiDAR data because of the higher number of outliers and the unavailability of multi-echo information that allows penetrating inside vegetated areas, providing the position of the ground in hidden regions (Gevaert et al, 2018).

2.2.3.4 Orthophoto generation

The images acquired during a UAV flight cannot be directly used to infer the position and geometry of the object on the ground. As already discussed, the images are central perspective and (i) the size of pixels (i.e. scale) on the ground varies according to their positions in the image frame and (ii) the appearance of the objects looks distorted according to different viewing angles.

To determine metric information from images, we need to generate an orthophoto. The orthophoto (or Ortho-image) is a geometrically corrected ("orthorectified") image such that the scale is uniform: it combines the characteristics of the image and the geometry of the map offering the same metric information. Orthorectification is the process of projecting the image content into the surface on the ground, removing central perspective distortions, and transforming the image information in an orthogonal projection. It can be divided into four main steps, which are also summarised in Figure 2.2-15. The process is repeated for each pixel of the orthophoto.

- 1. The orthophoto is initially a blank image. As it is shown in Figure 2.2-15, the orthophoto has the same planimetric coordinates of the DSM and the same resolution: each pixel in the DSM corresponds to a pixel in the orthophoto. This is not always true, but in general, these resolutions are similar and, as a rule of thumb, the orthophoto pixel size (GSD) in units on the ground should not be smaller than the size of the pixel in the original image.
- 2. Each pixel of the orthophoto is initially projected into the DSM. In this way, the height component of this pixel is determined.
- 3. The point in the DSM is then back-projected into the image using the collinearity equation. A radiometric value from the original image is finally interpolated. *Nearest neighbour, bilinear interpolation* and *cubic convolution* are typical interpolation methods used in the orthophoto generation.
- 4. The interpolated value on the original image is finally stored in the orthophoto.



Figure 2.2-15: Main scheme of the orthophoto generation process.

The orthorectification process can be performed using the DTM or the DSM as altimetric support. Traditionally the orthorectification was performed using the DTM: in this case, only the elements on the ground are geometrically corrected and can be used for measurements. All the other elements (buildings, trees, etc.) are only projected on the DTM and are still distorted and displaced from their correct position. These elements cannot be used for extracting any geometric information. The increased automation and reliability of dense point cloud generation has eased the use of DSM in the orthorectification process. The product generated using the DSM takes the name of *true-orthophoto*: the true-orthophoto rectifies all the elements producing a geometrically corrected representation of the whole scene (i.e. all the elements can be measured).

Software

The incredible diffusion of UAVs has pushed many companies and research groups to implement dedicated software for the processing of data acquired by these devices. The number and the functional range of these software solutions have constantly increased with the aim to satisfy a growing and heterogonous market. Depending on the scope of the UAV acquisitions, the experience and technical skills of the operator as well as the available budget, there are several affordable solutions already available on the market. The holistic software probably does not exist, but some features and options should be however considered when we approach these instruments in order to find the optimal solution for our needs.

References for further reading

- Armenakis, C. & Patias, P. (2017): Unmanned Vehicle Systems for Geomatics: Towards Robotic Mapping. Caithness: Whittles Publishing.
- Förstner, F. & Wrobel, B. P. (2016): Photogrammetric computer vision: Statistics, Geometry, Orientation and Reconstruction. Basel: Springer International Publishing AG.
- Kraus, K. (2007): Photogrammetry: Geometry from Images and Laser Scans. 2nd. ed. Berlin: De Gruyter.
- McGlone, J. C. (2013): Manual of Photogrammetry. 6th ed. ASPRS.
- Mikhail E./ Bethel, J. S. & McGlone J. C. (2001): Introduction to Modern Photogrammetry. Hoboken: John Wiley & Sons.

2.3 Uncertainty in image-based3D reconstruction

Mike R. James and Stuart Robson

2.3.1	Random error in photogrammetric image networks	136
	2.3.1.1 Photogrammetric considerations	136
	2.3.1.2 Georeferencing	137
	2.3.1.3 Survey precision estimates	137
2.3.2	Systematic error in photogrammetric image networks	140
	2.3.2.1 Photogrammetric considerations	140
	2.3.2.2 Georeferencing	142
2.3.3	Quantifying uncertainty	143
2.3.4	Reducing uncertainty through survey design and processing	145
2.3.5	Case study: topographic change detection	147
	2.3.5.1 Survey design and execution	148
	2.3.5.2 Accuracy of the image networks	148
	2.3.5.3 Accuracy of the geospatial products	149
	2.3.5.4 Repeatability of the geospatial products	152
	2.3.5.5 Change detection	153
2.3.6	Summary	154

Uncertainty in photogrammetric geospatial output arises from error in the input measurement data and errors in the geometric model describing the light ray paths from object to image, and their geometric interaction with the camera. Here, we focus on the causes and characteristics of uncertainty associated with topographic point coordinate output, which underpin derived geospatial products (e.g. DEMs and orthomosaics). We aim to enable uncertainty to be success-

fully reduced, and to be considered appropriately within subsequent analyses. By focussing on geometric aspects, we leave uncertainty in radiometric considerations (which are particularly important for applications such as thermal surveys) to chapters 2.4 and 2.5.

Uncertainty estimates describe the likely magnitude of error on measurements, and quantify the qualitative concept of measurement 'accuracy'. A measurement error (a measured value minus the associated accepted reference value (JCGM, 2012)) can be considered as comprised of a random component, the likely magnitude of which is described by the measurement precision, and a systematic component that is represented by 'trueness' (Figure 2.3-1). For clarity in terminology, we draw on the rigorous definitions provided by the ISO measurement community (JCGM, 2012; ISO, 1994; JCGM, 2008):

Accuracy: a qualitative term describing the closeness of agreement between an individual measurement and the accepted reference value (ISO, 1994) or the true value (JCGM, 2012). Accuracy encompasses contributions due to both measurement precision and trueness.

Precision: the distribution of repeated measurement values obtained under stipulated conditions. Precision reflects the impact of random components of error and does *not* relate to the true or accepted reference values. Quantitative estimates of precision can be provided using statistics such as standard deviation.

Trueness: the closeness of agreement between the average of a large number of measurements and the accepted reference value (the difference between these values is expressed quantitatively as 'bias').



Figure 2.3-1: Schematic illustration of the relationships between error and uncertainty terms. Adapted from Menditto et al. (2007).

For direct measurements (e.g. determining an object's weight with a mass balance), random and systematic errors are often clearly distinguishable from each other and can be handled appropriately. In contrast, photogrammetric measurements, such as point coordinates, are generated from numerical modelling of indirect observations (i.e. the 'bundle adjustment', or optimisation, of an 'image network' of image feature coordinates, chapter 2.2). The resulting interdependencies give rise to complex relationships making random and systematic errors challenging to isolate.

Geospatial output is typically derived from the optimum least squares estimated parameter values of the equations that comprise the photogrammetric model. However, complex parameter inter-relations may result in poor estimates for some parameters, and associated systematic error in others (e.g. Figure 2.3-2). Uncertainty in geospatial results therefore reflects contributions from both errors on the input data and limitations and weaknesses in the photogrammetric model. A clear separation of random and systematic error components is not usually possible. The complexities involved mean that uncertainty is not only likely to vary between survey sites, but also between repeat surveys of the same site, and spatially across individual surveys. Thus, uncertainty assessments should be clear about their limitations, whether they cover repeatability and replicability and, consequently, how generalised and transferrable they may be to other surveys.



Figure 2.3-2: Ray diagrams illustrating the modelled positions of topographic points, S, reconstructed from observations in three photographs. (a) The true, i.e. error-free, scenario in which all rays are coincident for each point (rays only shown for one illustrative point). (b) In real images, image observations are associated with random error, ε_{1-3} , which is propagated into the topographic point coordinate estimates. (c) Error in estimated camera parameters, e.g. in principal distance, ε_{f} , results in additional systematic error (bias) in point coordinate estimates. Unless otherwise stated, all images were prepared by the authors for this chapter.

The photogrammetric model can be considered in two components: a stochastic model and a functional model. During photogrammetric processing, the stochastic model describes the expected distribution of random error on both the observations and the estimated parameters (chapter 2.3.1) and provides precision estimates for all model parameter values. The functional component describes the underlying optical physics (including the collinearity equations, chapter 2.2). However, omissions or weaknesses in the functional model are not generally identifiable within the precision estimates and usually result in spatially correlated, systematic error across a survey (chapter 2.3.2). For both random and systematic contributions, uncertainty can also be considered in terms of photogrammetric components (i.e. related to the image network geometry that defines the underlying shape of the model) and georeferencing aspects (which scale, orient and locate the model in the real-world coordinate system).

2.3.1 Random error in photogrammetric image networks

Random error is introduced into photogrammetric image networks by the finite precision of the observations (i.e. the input data for the bundle adjustment). In SfM-based processing, most observations are provided as the automatically measured tie point image coordinates that form the majority of the image network. However, georeferencing requires additional observations (e.g. GNSS measurements of control points or camera positions, chapter 2.1), which are associated with their own error characteristics that must be accommodated in the bundle adjustment.

2.3.1.1 Photogrammetric considerations

The precision of tie point image coordinates is a function of the algorithms used to identify them, and the local image content and micro-contrast (texture). For example, the centroiding algorithms used within engineering metrology, which are tuned for locating well-illuminated circular artificial targets, can provide feature coordinates that are good to ~0.02 pixels (Gruen, 2012; Trinder, 1989; Shortis et al., 1995; Dold, 1996). In contrast, the robust feature-based algorithms such as SIFT (Lowe, 2004) or SURF (Bay et al. 2008), typically used for locating natural image features from UAV survey data (which are unlikely to be geometrically simple and may vary between image acquisitions in environmental scenes, e.g. vegetation moving in the wind), generally provide image feature coordinates that correlate across images to ~0.1–0.5 pixels (Remondino, 2006; Barazzetti et al., 2010; Ahmadabadian, 2013).

Within the image network, random error on the image observations contributes directly to random error in the 3D tie point coordinates (e.g. Figure 2.3-2b), and un-modelled residual error is represented by tie point image residuals. Thus, photogrammetric contributions to tie point precision result in point coordinate values being sensitive to such error. Where tie points have only a few poor observations (i.e. large image residuals) in images acquired from similar directions, their coordinate precision will be weak. Tie point precision is strength-ened through acquiring high quality observations (i.e. giving small image residuals) in many images, from diverse directions. Whilst a geometric solution in which shape on an arbitrary coordinate datum is possible using tie points alone, photogrammetric and image measurement considerations also apply to image observations of ground control points (GCPs) used for georeferencing.

2.3.1.2 Georeferencing

The control observations used for survey georeferencing (e.g. GNSS measurements of ground targets or camera positions) define the scale and orientation of the photogrammetric model with respect to the external coordinate system (chapters 2.1 and 2.2). Uncertainty in such observations is thus propagated through this datum definition to point coordinate estimates by the stochastic model, and presents as spatially correlated (i.e. systematic) uncertainty in georeferenced topographic results. Good georeferencing precision is achieved through control data that tightly constrain this transformation, e.g. a large number of carefully measured control points, widely dispersed across the survey. Considering georeferencing effects alone, the position of optimum point coordinate precision is located at the weighted centroid of the control measurements. Georeferencing contributions to precision will steadily weaken away from the centroid, as extrapolated scale and orientation errors increase and may well be compounded with other systematic biases resulting from the imaging configuration used (chapter 2.3.2).

2.3.1.3 Survey precision estimates

Estimates of survey precision given by the stochastic model therefore cover contributions from both photogrammetric and georeferencing aspects. The magnitudes and directions of random error may be spatially systematic, and coordinate estimates for any one tie point (i.e. X, Y and Z values) will be inter-dependent. Such inter-dependencies can be described by a coordinate covariance matrix for each point, which enables precision estimates to be visualised as oriented 3D ellipsoids (or projections of them; Figure 2.3-3).



Figure 2.3-3: Illustrative precision ellipses for 3D points observed (dashed lines) in different numbers of variously oriented cameras (triangles). Many, converging observations result in good precision (small ellipses) and few, near parallel observations provide weaker precision (larger, elongated ellipses). Redrawn and adapted from James et al. (2017).

Software that provides coordinate covariances from network adjustments (i.e. precision ellipsoids, Figure 2.3-3) can be particularly informative, but valuable information can also be gained through spatial patterns in precision magnitudes (James et al., 2017; James et al., 2020). Figure 2.3-4 gives indicative examples of patterns that reflect different relative influences of photogrammetric or georeferencing contributions to survey precision.

Where a georeferenced datum is strong, estimated point coordinate precision may be limited by photogrammetric aspects such as tie points having few or poor observations. An example is the use of many, well distributed control points with externally measured coordinate input precisions that are similar to the coordination capability of the photogrammetric network (Figure 2.3-4d, left column). Precision variations, both within and between surveys, may thus reflect differences in photogrammetric aspects: areas of reduced image overlap, or areas of steep faces or vegetation where tie points may have few, low quality observations or where observations are from a restricted range of angles (e.g. Figure 2.3-3).

Weaker georeferencing, for example through using fewer GCPs (Figure 2.3-4d, column second from left), more poorly constrained GCP observations (Figure 2.3-4d, column third from left), or at locations increasingly far from the control centroid, leads to point coordinate precision weakening systematically across the surveyed area. Regions of best precision become increasingly focussed around the centroid of the control point distribution (e.g. Figure 2.3-4d, column third from left).

Considering coordinate precision magnitudes can help enable improvements or optimisations in future surveys and be used within uncertainty-bound change detection between surveys (chapter 2.3.5). However, precision covariance, including covariance between points, is a function of the datum definition, and not yet generally considered in geospatial products. For the most accurate analyses, both are needed to consider precision-limiting processes fully.



Figure 2.3-4: Variation of Z-coordinate precision for a survey of a low-relief proglacial river, Arolla region, Switzerland. (a) Oblique overview showing all camera positions (blue rectangles). (b) Orthoimage, with the area of interest outlined in red; coordinates in Swiss National Grid. (c) DEM of the area of interest, cropped to remove wetted areas. (d) Z-precision of tie points from processing all images (top row) and a reduced image set from parallel-only flight lines (bottom row) as a function georeferencing strength. For georeferencing with GCPs, red triangles show the GCPs used in the bundle adjustment; in the right-hand column, the GCP precision has been weakened by a factor of ten compared to in the left and central columns. Where the number of control points has been reduced, note that some are retained at the survey boundaries so that tie points are interpolated within the bounds of the control data. The right-most column (boxed) shows precision estimated without GCPs in the bundle adjustment. These should not be directly compared with the results on the left because the transformation to the geographic coordinate system has to be determined independently and introduces uncertainty that is not represented within the figure. Panels (b) and (c) adapted from James et al., 2020, under a CC BY license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

2.3.2 Systematic error in photogrammetric image networks

Although spatial correlation can be evident in tie point coordinate precision estimates (particularly related to georeferencing, Figure 2.3-4d), other contributions to systematic error are not related to precision, so are not included in the stochastic model and cannot be reliably estimated internally through the bundle adjustment. Such error may *only* be reliably identified through comparison with an externally measured reference such as coordinates, lengths, surface profiles or complete surfaces. As for precision estimates, systematic error generally comprises both photogrammetric and georeferencing contributions.

2.3.2.1 Photogrammetric considerations

Systematic photogrammetric error can result from the functional model being either insufficient or poorly determined. A model is insufficient when it omits a part of the physical imaging process with non-negligible effects. For example, for most UAS surveys imaging from ≤ 100 m above the ground, including an atmospheric refraction correction (Mugnier et al., 2013; Kraus, 1993) may not be necessary. However, omitting refraction modelling might produce measurable

systematic error when imaging over kilometre-scale distances (Fraser, 1993). Another example is correction due to Earth curvature (Mugnier et al., 2013; Kraus, 1993), which, depending on the desired accuracy of the UAS survey, may become significant for survey dimensions \gg 100 m. Earth curvature does not present a direct error in the photogrammetry itself, but introduces deformation if field-surveyed control measurements are included without conversion into a true Cartesian coordinate system. Most processing software will carry out this conversion if the control measurements' coordinate system (e.g. WGS 84) is identified and associated with the control data prior to bundle adjustment. For the majority of UAS surveys, it is generally expected that all the required physical processes are sufficiently represented within the processing software's functional model.

More commonly, photogrammetric models from UAS surveys are limited by weak image network geometry that leaves some model parameters, particularly those associated with the internal camera imaging geometry, highly interdependent and difficult to define uniquely. 'Conventional' aerial survey designs, comprising grid-style parallel imaging developed for use with purpose-built survey mapping cameras, typically represent weak UAS image networks. In practical UAS surveys following such designs, the bundle adjustment equations often present a complex set of poorly distinguishable local optimisation minima into which the adjustment can converge, resulting in parameter estimates with substantial uncertainty, including serious systematic error (Luhmann et al., 2019). These issues can be particularly problematic when camera self-calibration is included in the processing of weak networks, as is commonly the case for UAS surveys (chapter 1.5). In contrast, 'strong' image networks, such as highly convergent multi-image networks traditionally used for camera calibration or industrial measurement (Fraser, 2001; Fraser, 2013) are represented by a bundle adjustment solution with a clear optimisation minimum, allowing rapid convergence to accurate parameter estimates.

Typically, errors in estimated camera model parameter values correlate with systematic errors in the modelled topographic surface shape, or with estimated camera positions and orientations. For example, near-parallel imaging directions of relatively low-relief topography (e.g. elevation variations of < 10 % of the flight height) can be associated with poor camera principal distance estimates and are susceptible to correlation between estimated radial lens distortion and tie point Z-coordinate values. Estimated principal distance error correlates with error in estimated flight height above the surface and consequently, for directly georeferenced surveys, can present a systematic Z-offset of topographic results (Benassi et al., 2017; Grayson et al., 2018; Przybilla et al., 2020) (e.g. Figure 2.3-2c). In such cases, at least one GCP, preferably more, are required within the adjustment to improve camera principal distance estimates. Error in estimated radial lens distortion typically results in a curved 'doming' error on the topographic surface (Figure 2.3-5a). These topographic errors may not be readily observable within the random error patterns seen through topographic coordinate precision estimates when internal correlations between photogrammetric model parameters are high. Within relatively low-relief topography surveys (Carbonneau & Dietrich, 2017; Griffiths & Burningham, 2019; James & Robson, 2014; Javernick et al., 2014; Sanz-Ablanedo et al., 2020), for which such issues tend to be greatest and most obvious, survey-wide systematic error may be modelled and removed (Carbonneau & Dietrich, 2017; James et al., 2020; Sanz-Ablanedo et al., 2020). Surveys of higher-relief areas, giving greater variation of observation distances within and be-tween images, usually represent stronger image networks (i.e. with less-correlated parameters), resulting in smaller magnitude but more complex error distributions (James et al., 2020; Nesbit & Hugenholtz, 2019). The likelihood of important systematic error can be assessed by consider-ing correlations between estimated parameters but, usually, these are only provided for camera parameters representing the lens model.

2.3.2.2 Georeferencing

Including control measurements in the bundle adjustment (as either ground control point coordinates or camera positions and orientations) is a standard approach to help mitigate systematic error resulting from photogrammetric aspects. However, control measurements also have associated error, which can propagate adversely into the image network if not handled appropriately. Control measurements should be provided with their precision estimates at a minimum. In professional-grade mapping and survey software it is established practice to provide their associated variance-covariance matrices so that anisotropic survey errors are accounted for. Such software can also allow the network adjustment to be extended to include other types of control observations (e.g. GNSS line lengths and angles from total station observations), along with their measurement uncertainties.

Weak image networks covering areas of low-relief topography are particularly vulnerable to error in control measurements because they can deform relatively easily to accommodate the error. For example, error on widely separated or highly weighted GCPs can result in both local and survey-wide systematic error in topographic results (Figure 2.3-5b, c). When georeferencing is carried out using camera position data, caution is advised to ensure that some ground-based measurements are also acquired and withheld from the adjustment for use as an independent check.

Comparison between estimates of check point coordinates from the bundle adjustment and their field-measured values help in identifying any systematic datum-related issues that might be represented as survey-wide systematic error. Differences include translations, tilting or scale errors within topographic results that might be manifest across different comparative data and influence decisions when assessing landform change. Comparisons in which this can be most obvious are between UAS photogrammetric survey and aerial LiDAR, or satellite altimetry data. If permanent GCPs can be used for repeat surveys, issues related to datum-definition will be minimised in inter-survey comparisons.



Figure 2.3-5: Examples of systematic error as illustrated by Z-difference to an accepted reference survey of the Arolla site (Figure 2.3-4b, c). Red triangles represent GCPs used as control points in the bundle adjustment (filled symbols) or as check points (open symbols). (a) Residual doming/ dishing due to correlation between lens distortion parameters, despite well-distributed ground control. (b) Irregular errors highlighting changes in image overlap within a weak survey resulting from over-weighting of control observations. (c) Systematic error resulting from a simulated blunder in a GCP ground survey measurement (arrowed GCP vertically offset by 100 mm).
(d) Error resulting from GNSS difficulties in a directly georeferenced survey (the error shown represents the remaining differences following a best-fit translation to the check points).

2.3.3 Quantifying uncertainty

For rigorous use of survey results, uncertainty estimates must accompany geospatial products such as dense point clouds, DEMs and orthomosaics, and be propagated into subsequent analy-
ses. Communicating and accounting for uncertainty is complicated from both photogrammetric and georeferencing aspects by the spatially varying precision and bias components involved. Furthermore, photogrammetric geospatial products are derived from the dense image matching process that follows bundle adjustment. This processing does not change the underlying photogrammetry, so initial image network uncertainty estimates will remain relevant. However, independent verification of final geospatial products is usually warranted due to the additional image matching, which will extend into local areas in which there are few tie points. The subsequent point cloud averaging and interpolation involved in producing DEMs and orthomosaics, will also play a part.

Options for quantifying uncertainty in geospatial products vary depending on the level of detail required and the available effort:

- The achieved *accuracy of the image network* can be assessed as the most straightforward option, based on (1) misfit to independently measured check points within the network and (2) precision estimates derived from the bundle adjustment. Such assessments should be considered as the minimum acceptable; insight into any issues is limited because the precision estimates exclude any effects of bias, there tend to be few check points available, and neither approach considers the geospatial products directly.
- The *accuracy of a geospatial product* can be estimated through comparison with independent measurements such as check points and GNSS profiles, or with wider established datasets with sufficient quality to represent an accepted reference surface (e.g. a LiDAR dataset or a previously acquired orthomosaic). This can provide a detailed accuracy assessment if a large number of comparisons can be carried out, but requires extensive additional survey, which might be too costly or impractical.
- The *repeatability of geospatial products* can be determined through inter-comparison of repeated UAS surveys made at a higher temporal resolution than the anticipated landform change. This approach is not widely used due to the effort required to carry out multiple repeat surveys (e.g. with some exceptions (Goetz et al., 2018; James et al., 2020; Sanz-Ablanedo et al. 2020)). However, in combination with an accuracy assessment (as above), this represents the gold standard in determining the uncertainty in geospatial products.

Whichever method is adopted, comparisons must be dispersed widely across the survey to identify spatial variability, and can be provided as 3D values for products such as point clouds, or 2D or 1D for orthomosaics and DEMs (i.e. *Z*-coordinate differences to check points, or reference profiles or surveys). The resulting differences can be communicated as (see chapter 2.3.5 for examples):

• *Statistical distributions*, illustrated through histograms and quantile-quantile (Q-Q) plots for assessing the normality of errors and identifying outliers.

- *Summary statistics* for characterising survey-wide performance, such as root mean square error (RMSE), mean absolute error (MAE), mean, standard deviation for normally distributed error, and non-parametric equivalents such as median, quantiles, and the normalized median absolute deviation (NMAD (Hohle & Hohle, 2009)). Note that metrics such as RMSE combine components of both trueness and precision, so should be provided along with others that can isolate bias contributions. Ideally, summary statistics should be accompanied by measures that describe their uncertainty, such as a confidence interval (Hohle & Hohle, 2009).
- *Map-style visualisations* are required to reveal spatial relationships, which cannot be identified through statistical distributions or summary statistics.

2.3.4 Reducing uncertainty through survey design and processing

Effective survey planning is underpinned by an image acquisition design that is capable of achieving the required survey accuracy. For historical airborne surveys with crewed aircraft and purpose-built metric cameras, consistencies in equipment, acquisition and processing procedures enabled relatively straightforward relationships between design parameters and expected survey accuracy (Kraus, 1993). Similar relationships (e.g. accuracy or precision ratios with viewing distance or GSD) have been derived for SfM-based surveys (Eltner et al., 2016; James & Robson, 2012; Mosbrucker et al., 2017), but have been found reliable only as broad guides, with literature reviews (Mosbrucker et al., 2017; Smith & Vericat, 2015) illustrating that error magnitudes achieved deviate around forecasts over ranges of up to an order of magnitude. For UAS-based surveys, the large variety of systems, image acquisition geometries, image quality and the effectiveness of the camera modelling, limit such direct relations to first-order estimates.

More effective forecasts of UAS survey accuracy tend to be based on the operator's specific prior experience of the equipment under similar survey scenarios. Under favourable conditions, high-quality surveys may deliver results with a Z-uncertainty of $\sim 1-2$ GSD and better in plan, representing approximately twice the magnitude of precision estimates determined from the bundle adjustment (James et al., 2020). Such results are usually achieved where best practice guidelines have been followed for control deployment (chapter 2.1) and for providing a strong image network geometry (chapter 1.5). The inherent weakness of image networks from traditional grid-style aerial survey flight paths (particularly for surveying relatively low-relief topography in combination with a requirement for camera self-calibration) can be strengthened by incorporating images from convergent viewpoints (Harwin et al., 2015; James & Robson,

2014; Sanz-Ablanedo et al., 2020) preferably from different heights (Carbonneau & Dietrich, 2017; Fraser, 2001), or by using a survey strategy that continuously varies the acquisition angle (Sanz-Ablanedo et al., 2020).

If a survey does not achieve its design accuracy requirements, then the first steps are to identify whether the issues are trueness- or precision-dominated and to quantify the photogrammetric and georeferencing-related contributions (e.g. see the tests given in chapter 2.3.3). Such insight will guide processes to improve existing surveys by adapting data processing and enhance survey design for future work (Table 2.3.1).

	To improve precision	To improve trueness
Survey design		
Strengthen the pho-	Observe tie points in more images	Improve camera calibration. If
togrammetric image	from a wider range of angles, or from	self-calibration is used improve
network	shorter observation distances (e.g.	estimates of camera parameters by
	include additional, lower-altitude,	strengthening the image network
	convergent imagery). This might	geometry (e.g. wider range of imaging
	include increasing image overlap or	distances, more convergent imagery,
	flying more flight lines.	varying flying height).
Enhance the georef-	More control measurements, more	More GCPs or a combination of cam-
erencing	widely dispersed and more precisely	era position information and GCPs,
	measured. For repeat surveys, con-	particularly if surveying low-relief
	sider deploying permanent GCPs.	topography.
Survey execution		
Acquire higher	Survey under consistent bright but	Improve the internal stability of the
quality images with	diffuse lighting conditions. Collect	camera (e.g. avoid the use of zoom
a consistent internal	raw-format imagery (e.g. TIFF,	lenses and either glue or tape-up the
geometry	RAW) rather than compressed (e.g.	focussing ring on a dSLR lens).
	JPG).	
Control measure-	Improve the precision of control	Ensure that outliers in control
ment	measurements (e.g. ground survey of	measurements can be identified prior
	GCP positions, or camera position	to use (e.g. validate ground survey
	data).	data through repeat measurements of
		GCPs).

Table 2.3.1: Strategies for reducing uncertainty in photogrammetric products.

	To improve precision	To improve trueness	
Data processing			
Photogrammetric	Remove weak tie points (i.e., those	Check for unexpected correlations	
image processing	with minimal observations e.g., < 4,	between camera parameters.	
	from closely aligned directions or	Remove images with few/poorly	
	with large-magnitude image resid-	distributed tie points or systematic	
	uals).	image residuals.	
	Remove images with few or poorly	Identify and remove any outliers in the	
	distributed tie point observations,	control data (e.g., anomalously large	
	and those with image residuals that	misfits to GCP or camera positions).	
	are anomalously large magnitude	For larger sites (e.g., \gg 100 m) and	
	or spatially systematic compared to	higher-flying heights (e.g. \gg 100 m),	
	others in the data set.	ensure that refraction is included in	
		the photogrammetric model and that	
		Earth curvature is accounted for in	
		field-measured control coordinates by	
		correctly assigning (and converting	
		from) the appropriate coordinate	
		system.	
Generation of geo-	Use filtering and spatial averaging to	Reduce any identified bias by refin-	
spatial products	improve precision in final products	ing alignment to reference data or	
	(e.g., use a larger spatial resolution	modelling (e.g., align stable areas	
	for DEMs).	of topography with previous survey	
		results, or model and subtract a	
		systematic bias).	

2.3.5 Case study: topographic change detection

End-to-end consideration of uncertainty is particularly important when designing optimal surveys for quantifying topographic change. Here, we provide a design example aimed at enabling the detection of surface change exceeding 50 mm over an \sim 100 m \times 200 m area of rugged topography (covering a vertical relief of \sim 85 m; Figure 2.3-6a). We assess the achieved survey performance by comparing the results of repeat surveys over a period of negligible surface change against those of a reference survey.

2.3.5.1 Survey design and execution

Survey design was based on orthogonal intersecting flight lines, using a 20° forward camera inclination to strengthen the image network. In combination with the strong topographic relief, the resulting convergence within the imaging geometry should facilitate robust camera self-calibration and help avoid dominant systematic error. To meet the design requirement of a 50-mm level of detection (at a confidence level of 95 %), repeated surveys should aim for a precision of ~18 mm (Brasington et al., 2003; Lane et al., 2003). Under favourable imaging conditions, given minimal vegetation within the area and the limited spatial extent of the survey, this may represent ~one GSD. Thus, for a camera with a 2.4 μ m pixel pitch and a principal distance of 8.8 mm, a flying height of ~66 m was required. Ideally, a full coverage of images should be acquired at this elevation above ground, with additional imagery collected to strengthen the image network as required. However, it is often not possible to maintain a consistent height above ground over rugged terrain, and a practical solution may require compromises such as tolerating greater uncertainty in some survey areas.

For control and check measurements, 39 artificial GCP targets were deployed as evenly as practically possible (Figure 2.3-6). Their coordinates were recorded using survey-grade GNSS on deployment and retrieval, enabling measurement quality and target stability to be verified by comparing differences within each measurement pair. All but one GCPs showed coordinate differences in line with GNSS quality estimates (means of 10 mm in the horizontal and 19 mm in vertical). The outlier GCP had differences an order of magnitude greater and was identified to have been located on unstable ground so it, and the surrounding area, were excluded from all analyses.

The UAS survey was carried out with a Phantom 4 Pro quadcopter and repeated five times. An additional flight provided a reference survey, which was processed with all the stable GCPs incorporated into the bundle adjustment as control measurements. Using this SfM-based survey to generate a reference dense point cloud facilitated direct comparisons but is subject to similar error processes as the reference survey. Consequently, TLS data were also collected to illustrate comparison with an independent method.

2.3.5.2 Accuracy of the image networks

All images in each network were of sufficient image quality and content to process automatically, with only a few of the lowest altitude images being subsequently removed due to limited distributions of tie points. For an example survey, photogrammetric processing reported that a 17.5 mm mean GSD had been achieved, with an RMS image residual of 0.39 pixels, and a mean number of observations per tie point of 6.9. The strength of the convergent image network was reflected by a precision estimate of 0.7 μ m (0.008 %) for the camera principal distance and small correlations (magnitudes of ≤ 0.03) between radial and decentring lens distortion parameters.

Misfit to independent check point coordinates suggested that the example survey met design requirements, achieving mean values of 0.5, -5.1 and 3.0 mm in X, Y, and Z respectively, and associated standard deviations of 5.1, 8.1 and 17.6 mm (0.3, 0.5 and 1.0 GSD). No clear survey-wide bias could be observed, although one control GCP was evident as a potential outlier; Figure 2.3-6c).

The tie point precision estimates from the bundle adjustment were free of the clear systematic, survey-wide variations symptomatic of georeferencing-based limits, highlighting the potential for reducing GCP deployment in future work (Figure 2.3-6d). However, their non-normal distributions (Figure 2.3-6d, inset histograms) had summary statistics that, in *Z* particularly (median values of 4.7, 4.8 and 10.3 mm in *X*, *Y*, and *Z* respectively), were substantially more optimistic than the achieved misfit on check points (17.6 mm).

2.3.5.3 Accuracy of the geospatial products

For a direct assessment of geospatial output, a cloud-to-cloud 3D comparison was carried out between the dense point cloud from the example survey and the reference point cloud using the M3C2-PM algorithm (James et al., 2017; Lague et al., 2013) (Figure 2.3-7). Note that survey georeferencing was estimated using control data only. No subsequent transformations were applied to refine cloud-to-cloud registration which, in practice, would have the undesired effect of confusing areas of change with stable areas. 3D vectors of difference between the point clouds were calculated for each point of the reference cloud and averaged over a 0.2-m-resolution grid for visualisation (Figure 2.3-7c).

The computed M3C2 difference values were not normally distributed, but their summary statistics (NMAD values of 3.2, 4.0 and 16.2 mm in *X*, *Y* and *Z* respectively, equivalent to ~0.2 GSD in *X* and *Y*, and 0.9 GSD in *Z*; Figure 2.3-7a, b) were broadly in line with those of check point misfits. However, visualising the spatial distribution of point cloud differences reveals regions of local systematic bias (Figure 2.3-7c). Thus, although summary statistics for both check point misfits and for dense point cloud differences to a reference survey suggest that the design requirement had been met, clear spatial systematics can be observed, and the survey-wide use of summary statistics that assume normally distributed data should be avoided.



Figure 2.3-6: Network accuracy assessment for an example survey of a high-relief proglacial forefield, Arolla region, Switzerland. (a) Perspective overview showing camera positions and 20° forward inclination along the orthogonal flight lines. (b) Orthomosaic, with area of interest outlined in red, and DEM showing GCP locations as red symbols. (c) 3D misfit to control (triangles) and check (circles) points as a map and histograms. (d) Tie point coordinate precision estimates from the bundle adjustment, with inset histograms. Panel (b) adapted from James et al., 2020, under a CC BY license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).



Figure 2.3-7: M3C2 differences between the example and reference dense point clouds. Coordinate difference for X, Y and Z directions as (a) histograms overlain with normal distribution curves parameterised by either the mean and standard deviation (black) or the median and NMAD (red), (b) quantile-quantile plots, and (c) maps of spatial distribution.

With this comparison between similarly derived SfM-based point clouds, some of the differences in Figure 2.3-7 will reflect error in the reference dataset itself. Best practice would promote comparison against data acquired using an independent technique to an order of magnitude smaller uncertainty, but this is rarely practical or possible. A high-resolution aerial or groundbased photogrammetric survey could be used, but TLS data are often considered to represent a gold-standard benchmark. Comparison of the example survey with a TLS point cloud (Figure 2.3-8) shows evidence of the same systematics observed when using the SfM-based reference (Figure 2.3-7c). However, the different degrees of smoothing and occlusion in the SfM and TLS datasets (Figure 2.3-8c, d) indicate that care must be taken when comparing results from different methods. Assessments of surface change should always consider the influence of the observed 3D landforms on the measurement capabilities; for example, to avoid inappropriately attributing differences due to applying different methods, from different observation distances and directions, to either error or to geomorphic change.



Figure 2.3-8: Comparison between TLS and SfM point clouds. (a) Histogram of M3C2
Z-differences. Curves are normal distributions parameterised using mean and standard deviation (black) or median and NMAD (red). (b) Spatial distribution of the Z-differences (c.f. Figure 2.3-7c, which compares the example SfM point cloud with that from the SfM reference survey). Grey arrow shows the location and direction of the 3D oblique views (c) of point cloud excerpts and their Z-differences, (d) Section X-X' (see c) through a large block showing differences in smoothing and data coverage between the TLS, SfM and SfM reference (ref.) point clouds.

2.3.5.4 Repeatability of the geospatial products

The repeatability of the dense point cloud output was assessed by comparing differences between the reference point cloud and point clouds from the repeated surveys. The mean differences (Figure 2.3-9a) demonstrated a very similar pattern of systematic bias as observed for the example survey (Figure 2.3-7c) and were of greater magnitude than inter-survey variability (Figure 2.3-9b). Thus, spatial systematics were repeatable between different surveys, and represented a consistent pattern of bias.



Figure 2.3-9: 3D point cloud differences between five repeated surveys and a reference survey.
(a) Mean point coordinate differences, showing systematic error, particularly in Z, that generally exceeds the inter-survey variability (b). Note the different colour scales used.

2.3.5.5 Change detection

For rigorous identification of topographic change between point cloud datasets, cloud-to-cloud differences need to exceed local thresholds of detectability that reflect the measurement uncertainties (Brasington et al., 2003; Lane et al., 2003; Wheaton et al., 2010). M3C2-PM (James et al., 2017; Lague et al., 2013) uses precision to estimate such levels of detection, $LoD_{95\%}$ (for a 95 % confidence level), and only where 3D cloud-to-cloud differences exceed these values are they representative of significant change. Our repeated surveys (over a period of negligible surface

change) enable us to assess the uncertainty estimates; analyses should be as sensitive as possible, whilst not erroneously indicating surface change.

Between our example SfM survey and reference survey, using tie point precision estimates from bundle adjustment (i.e., one-sigma estimates) within M3C2-PM gives $LoD_{95\%}$ values with a median of 21 mm (Figure 2.3-10a). However, these $LoD_{95\%}$ values leave clear areas erroneously identified as significant change (Figure 2.3-10b, left panel), reflecting the bias due to systematic contributions to uncertainty that are not included in precision estimates (e.g., the systematics observable in Figure 2.3-7c). Using twice the precision values (i.e. two-sigma estimates) within M3C2-PM has been previously found to improve results (James et al., 2020), and makes the comparison appear more reasonable, but with some spatial systematics remaining (Figure 2.3-10b, right panel).

The complexity of these systematics indicates that they cannot easily be accounted for by a straightforward analytical model (such as may be used to mitigate doming (James et al., 2020; Sanz-Ablanedo et al., 2020)). However, the systematics are also evident within the mean differences to the reference from repeated surveys (e.g., Figure 2.3-9a). Correcting our example survey for this bias (by subtracting a mean error surface derived from the other surveys) brought differences closer in line with those expected from one-sigma precision estimates and slightly exceeded expectations if two-sigma values were used.

2.3.6 Summary

Through their derivation from optimised model parameter estimates rather than as direct measurements, all photogrammetric output contains systematic and random components of uncertainty, from both model and input error. The accuracy of geospatial photogrammetric output from UAS surveys is influenced by environmental, equipment, imaging strategy and processing effects. Survey-to-survey variability of these factors affect the magnitude of random and systematic errors. High-quality surveys can achieve *Z*-uncertainty of ~one-two GSD. Separating the random error and systematic bias contributions can enable modelling and reduction of systematic aspects but may require extensive external measurements that entail considerable effort. To guide improvements in survey design, insight into survey-limiting factors can be gained through considering uncertainty in terms of photogrammetric components (which affect the shape of the topographic output) and georeferencing components (which reflect how the output data are represented in the world coordinate system).

To support rigorous assessment of surface change, photogrammetric software should enable input measurements to be associated with a priori variance-covariance matrices. All estimated



Figure 2.3-10: Detection of 3D differences between the example SfM survey and the reference SfM survey. (a) 3D level of detection between the surveys, $LoD_{95\%}$, determined by MC32-PM for tie point precision estimates based on one (left column) or two (right column) sigma. (b, c) Significant 3D differences between the surveys (i.e. where differences exceed the local 3D $LoD_{95\%}$); white represents cropped areas and the tie points for which differences do not exceed $LoD_{95\%}$ (their corresponding proportion of all tie points in the area of interest is given by the 'no diff.' percentage). Differences are shown for the original example survey (b) and for the example survey following bias correction by subtraction of mean error derived from four similar suveys (c). Bias correction brings the survey to be closer statistically in line with the reference survey, when considering precision-based levels of detection.

parameter values (e.g., topographic coordinates) should be considered in association with their a-posteriori variance-covariance estimates. Patterns of coordinate variance and covariance should be visualised, compared with expected topographic change and, ultimately, values may be used to determine spatially variable levels of change detection.

References for further reading

- Goetz, J., Brenning, A., Marcer, M. & Bodin, X. (2018): Modeling the precision of structure-from-motion multi-view stereo digital elevation models from repeated close-range aerial surveys, in: Remote Sens. Environ., 210, 208–216.
- Harwin, S., Lucieer, A. & Osborn, J. (2015): The impact of the calibration method on the accuracy of point clouds derived using unmanned aerial vehicle multi-view stereopsis, in: Remote Sensing, 7, 11933–11953.
- Hohle, J. & Hohle, M. (2009): Accuracy assessment of digital elevation models by means of robust statistical methods, in: ISPRS-J. Photogramm. Remote Sens., 64, 398–406.
- James, M. R., Robson, S. & Smith, M. W. (2017): 3-D uncertainty-based topographic change detection with structure-from-motion photogrammetry: precision maps for ground control and directly georeferenced surveys, in: Earth Surface Processes and Landforms, 42, 1769–1788. DOI: 10.1002/esp.4878.
- Nesbit, P. R. & Hugenholtz, C. H. (2019): Enhancing UAV-SfM 3D model accuracy in high-relief landscapes by incorporating oblique images, in: Remote Sensing, 11, 239.

2.4 Thermal-infrared imaging

Emile Faye, Audrey Jolivot, Jérôme Théau, Jean-Luc Regnard, David Gómez-Candón

2.4.1	Principles and functioning of thermal imaging	160
	2.4.1.1 The theory of thermal-infrared	160
	2.4.1.2 How thermal-infrared cameras work?	160
	2.4.1.3 Which TIR cameras are available for UAVs?	162
2.4.2	Acquisition processes with TIR UAV	163
	2.4.2.1 The flying platform	
	2.4.2.2 Ground measurement devices	
	2.4.2.3 Camera settings and flights planning	168
2.4.3	TIR images (pre-)processing	170
	2.4.3.1 Thermal radiometric corrections	170
	2.4.3.2 Orthomosaics and geometric corrections using TGCPs	171
	2.4.3.3 Correcting emissivity values for each object in a thermal map	172
	2.4.3.4 Surface temperature cross-validation	173
2.4.4	Analyzing TIR images acquired by UAV	173
	2.4.4.1 Relative or absolute surface temperatures	173
	2.4.4.2 Image co-registration and data fusion	
	2.4.4.3 Object-based analysis	
	2.4.4.4 Vegetation indices using the TIR band	174
2.4.5	Challenges and limits	175

Infrared thermography is a non-invasive method that uses a thermal imager (thermal camera) to detect radiation (heat) emitted by all objects above absolute zero temperature and converting it into temperature. Thermal cameras provide a continuous distribution of surface temperature, called thermogram, that makes possible to detect heat-producing objects invisible to the hu-

man eye (Vollmer & Möllmann, 2010). Major developments in infrared thermography over the past decade significantly improved its application in various domains: military (guidance systems and engine detection), electronic (detecting overloaded electrical circuits), surveillance, research and rescue of people, disease control (Covid-19 fever), wildlife survey (animal detection), medical (assessment of circulatory disorders), building inspection (heat losses), etc. Among these applications, infrared thermography has also been increasingly used in various fields of environmental sciences such as animal (Briscoe et al., 2014) and plant physiology (Still et al., 2019), agronomy (Maes & Steppe, 2012) and landscape ecology (Scherrer & Koerner, 2010).

Thermal cameras embarked onboard UAVs can harvest thermal-infrared (TIR) images remotely, providing low-cost approaches to meet the critical requirements of bridging fine spatial and temporal resolutions with the covering of large environmental scenes. Autonomously operated, flying low and slow, UAVs equipped with TIR cameras offer scientists new opportunities for measuring and studying thermal environments. By this mean, the spatial variability of temperature across an ecosystem or at the organism level (e.g., plant) can be acquired over large areas and at a greater level of detail (Figure 2.4-1) compared to ground-based thermal imagery or usual recording with temperature loggers. In addition, the price of TIR cameras and UAVs are continuously decreasing, while their management and maintenance become more automatic and simpler. Consequently, these flying systems are currently becoming more affordable and accessible.

However, recording appropriate thermal data using TIR cameras onboard UAVs is not straightforward, as many pitfalls must be bypassed along the acquisition process. Indeed, depending on the objectives of the study to be addressed, either to retrieve the accurate surface temperature of an object of interest (Gómez-Candón et al., 2016), or to map and compare the thermal heterogeneities at the landscape scale (Faye et al., 2016a), or simply to detect endothermic animals (Chrétien et al., 2016; Burke et al., 2019), the use of TIR cameras onboard UAVs raises some major issues that have to be taken into consideration before flying.

For instance, TIR imaging devices that meet the constraints of weight and energy consumption of UAVs are based on microbolometric sensors that are not stabilized at a constant temperature, resulting in instability and drift in the temperature recording. Moreover, the spatial resolution of the TIR sensors restricts the flight planning for thermal mapping and makes the mosaicking of TIR images less accurate in the photogrammetry process than for Red Green Blue (RGB) images. Temperature measurements performed by TIR cameras are also affected by the physical properties of the studied object such as his capacity to emit in the thermal band (i.e., the object emissivity). The ratio between object size and the spatial resolution of the image, the thermal contrast between the target and its environment also impact TIR measurements. Several parameters external to the studied object affect the values recorded by the thermal sensors such as the ambient atmospheric conditions (e.g., air temperature and humidity, atmospheric pressure, wind speed) and the presence of fog, dust or smoke (Meier et al., 2011). Varying weather conditions during the acquisition flight (e.g., cloud passes) will also have strong impacts on TIR readings. In studies requiring accurate temperature measurements, these effects must be minimized and corrected using a proper radiometric calibration, which requires the acquisition of meteorological data.



Figure 2.4-1: Examples of thermal-infrared images captured on-board UAVs for addressing environmental issues. 1 and 2 show the RGB and TIR images, respectively. (A) Agroecological landscape in the center of France. (B) Riparian and stream ecosystem in Quebec, Canada.
(C) Hot springs in the Sajama altiplano, Bolivia. (A) and (C) © CIRAD – E. Faye.
(B) © Centre de géomatique du Québec – P. Ménard. All rights reserved.

This chapter details the TIR cameras functioning and settings, specificities of TIR flight planning, radiometric calibrations and geometric corrections, meteorological recording, orthomosaicking of TIR images, and illustrated TIR data analysis from object-based and thermal landscape analysis to vegetation indices. Finally, we illustrate some of the challenges and limits of using TIR cameras onboard UAVs that remain to be overcome in the future.

2.4.1 Principles and functioning of thermal imaging

2.4.1.1 The theory of thermal-infrared

Infrared thermography is an imaging method that records the radiation emitted by an object at wavelengths ranging from 7.5 to 14 μ m in the electromagnetic spectrum. Object radiates in the thermal-infrared band as a result of the molecular motion that relies on its temperature [1]: the hotter the object, the more its molecules move, the more the object emits in the thermal-infrared. According to the Planck's law, the radiations emitted by a perfect blackbody (i.e., a theoretical object at thermal equilibrium that absorbs all radiations) will depend only on its temperature, whatever its composition or shape (see [1] for details). Under the same conditions, any real object will emit radiation as a proportion of the blackbody radiation. This ratio is characterized by the emissivity of the object (ε) that illustrates its effectiveness to emit TIR radiations. Emissivity values varies between zero and one depending on the chemical composition and physical structure of the object. For instance, the emissivity of plants ranges between 0.95 and 0.99, higher when they contain more chlorophyll and water, with an average of 0.98 meaning that their surface emits 98 % of the energy emitted by a perfect blackbody at the same temperature (Rubio, 1997). Consequently, any object that has a temperature above the absolute zero (-273.15°C or 0 K at which all molecular motion stops) will emit a define quantity of radiations in the TIR band depending on its temperature and emissivity.

2.4.1.2 How thermal-infrared cameras work?

TIR cameras are imaging devices that deliver a visual representation of the thermal radiation emitted by objects. Because of their low load capacity, UAVs need to carry light-weight, small size, low power, and uncooled thermal cameras, in where the TIR sensor is not stabilized to a constant temperature (Kelly et al., 2019). The functioning of uncooled TIR cameras is based on a microbolometer sensor (Figure 2.4-2) made of an array of pixels built in an absorbing material that has a temperature-dependent electrical resistance (commonly silicon or vanadium).

When TIR radiations heat the detector material, the electrical signal variation is measured and compared to the value at the operating temperature of the sensor. By taking into account the ambient temperature and object emissivity, these changes in electrical signals are converted into temperature values that are displayed as monochrome or false-color images (i.e., 1 band), visible by human eyes.

One major difference with optical RGB cameras is that the lenses of TIR cameras cannot be made of glass, as glass blocks the TIR radiations. Thus, lenses are made of specific materials (such as crystalline silicon or fluoride) that is one of the main reasons explaining the high cost of TIR cameras (between 1000 to 10,000 US dollars). Another specificity of using uncooled TIR cameras is the lack of internal temperature control system (conversely to cooled TIR cameras) that bring instability and strong drift in temperature acquisition by the microbolometers (Mesas-Carrascosa et al., 2018). In order to reduce this drift during operation, and consequently to reduce the inaccuracies in temperature measurements, uncooled TIR cameras are equipped with a self-calibration system taking advantage of an internal reference source that regularly updates the offset parameters (Olbrycht et al., 2012). This self-calibration harmonizes the response signal across the entire sensor and reduces the inaccuracies due to the sensor temperature dependency (Mesas-Carrascosa et al., 2018). The TIR camera inconveniences must be taken into account to retrieve accurate surface temperatures (see 2.4.3.).



Figure 2.4-2: Schematic of a silicon-based microbolometer pixel. Reproduced with permission from SPIE – the International Society for Optics and Photonics: Yon et al., 2008.

2.4.1.3 Which TIR cameras are available for UAVs?

Choosing a TIR camera for UAV applications depends on the spatial resolution and thermal accuracy needed, but also the weight and the price of the device. Due to their building properties, the sensors of uncooled TIR cameras offer a much lower spatial resolution (mostly 640 x 480 pixels, Table 2.4-1) than other cameras suitable to be carried onboard UAVs, although most expensive cameras can achieve a resolution of 1,280 x 1,024 pixels. The low resolution of the TIR sensors brings issues for TIR acquisition that has to be considered. The UAV flights must be planned in stable atmospheric conditions (e.g., no clouds, low wind speed) while the resolution of thermal image (depending on the flight altitude) must be fine enough to avoid an excess of mixed pixels at the border of objects of interest. Moreover, the thermal sensitivity, or noise-equivalent temperature difference expressed in milli-Kelvin, is another key parameter for choosing a TIR camera. Thermal sensitivity (or thermal resolution) measures for how well a TIR camera is able to distinguish between very small differences in thermal radiation within one image. Manufacturers also provide temperature accuracies for their TIR cameras that represents the error made by the camera on temperature reading. Thermal accuracy usually ranges between ± 0.1 and $\pm 5^{\circ}$ C. However, numerous studies have shown that the accuracy of the TIR camera depends on the ambient conditions in which the shooting occurs. For instance, Kelly et al. (2019) revealed that the thermal accuracy of a Flir Vue Pro (radiometrically uncalibrated, FLIR Systems, Inc., Wilsonville, USA) varied from ±0.5°C when used under stable laboratory conditions (i.e., air temperature maintained constant at 20.6°C) to ±5°C when used in outdoor conditions for TIR UAV mapping (with flight conditions varying between partly cloudy to full sun, air temperatures between $20-28^{\circ}$ C, and wind speeds up to 4 ms⁻¹). Finally, some TIR cameras are factory-calibrated to generate non-uniformity compensation coefficients which are applied automatically by the camera in real time to maintain good image quality. These coefficients are based on pre-set ambient temperature, shooting distance, and take into account the TIR radiations emitted by the different parts of the camera itself (Olbrycht et al., 2012) (e.g., interior, lens).

Camera model	Spatial Resolution (px)	Weight (g)	Spectral band (µm)	Thermal accuracy (°C)	Internal calibration
Micasense Altum*	160 x 120	357	8.0-14.0	+/- 5	Radiometric
FLIR Duo Pro R**	640 x 512	325	7.5–13.5	+/- 5	Radiometric
FLIR Vue Pro R	640 x 512	114	7.5–13.5	+/- 5	Radiometric
FLIR Tau 2 640	640 x 512	265	7.5–13.5	+/- 2	Uncalibrated
Thermoteknix MicroCAM 3	640 x 480	107	8.0-12.0	+/- 2	Uncalibrated
Gobi-640	640 x 480	263	8.0-14.0	+/- 2	Radiometric
ICI 9640 P-Series	640 x 480	137	7.0-14.0	+/- 2	Radiometric
InfraTec VarioCAM HD 600	640 x 480	1,150	7.5-14.0	+/- 1	Radiometric
Optris PI 640	640 x 480	320	7.5-13.0	+/- 2	Radiometric
Pearleye P-030 LWIR	640 x 480	760	8.0-14.0	+/- 2	NA
Tamarisk 640	640 x 480	121	8.0-14.0	+/- 2	NA
Thermal-Eye 4500AS	640 x 480	108	7.0-14.0	+/- 2	NA

Table 2.4-1: Examples of currently available thermal cameras to be carried onboard UAVs.

* Combined with a 5-band sensor (R, G, B, red edge, near-infrared)

** Combined with a 4K RGB camera

2.4.2 Acquisition processes with TIR UAV

Before taking off with a TIR camera onboard a UAV, many particularities must be taken into account in order to accurately retrieve both accurate or relative surface temperatures, such as TIR camera settings, flight planning, weather conditions, geometric and radiometric corrections, and orthomosaicking. Below, we present a step-by-step process to follow for obtaining high-resolution spatially distributed correct temperatures that can be used to address environmental issues (Figure 2.4-3).



Figure 2.4-3: An example of a methodological flowchart to acquire and process thermal-infrared images with UAV. Photograph of an uncooled TIR camera (InfraTec VarioCAM® HR 600) onboard a flying platform © *CIRAD – E. Faye. All rights reserved.*

2.4.2.1 The flying platform

Depending on the applications, different types of UAVs can carry TIR cameras onboard (Watts et al., 2012). In most cases, TIR cameras will be embarked on UAV multi-copters that provide more stability and can hover. As always, flying an UAV is a trade-off between the payload, the battery capacity, the flight elevation and speed, the extent covered, and the desired image resolution. Flying with TIR cameras onboard will affect each of these parameters. Indeed, the flight time significantly decreases as the payload increases. TIR camera made for UAV applications are usually connected, managed and thus fully interoperable with the UAV system and flight controller: control, tilting, and triggering are based on the Global Navigation Satellite System (GNSS) data of the platform.

2.4.2.2 Ground measurement devices

The thermal radiance emitted by the object and captured by the TIR camera is modified by the qualitative and quantitative features of the atmosphere between the object and the sensor (Scherrer & Koerner, 2010). Indeed, the atmosphere: (i) reduces the original signal (by absorption and scattering), and (ii) adds its own signal (related to the atmosphere temperature, its relative humidity and other components). This results in a change in the TIR readings by the camera as the shooting distance increases (Figure 2.4-4), even at very low distance (Faye et al., 2016b).



Figure 2.4-4: Effect of flight height on TIR readings (adapted from Faye et al., 2016a with permission of Wiley).

In order to retrieve an accurate and absolute measurement of the surface temperature of the object of interest, various methods have been described in the literature: application of radiative transfer models (i.e., simulating atmospheric interference, Dubuisson et al. (2005)), empirical atmospheric radiance corrections using ambient temperature of a blackbody (linear or polynomial models, Torres-Rua (2017)), or neural networks (Ribeiro-Gomes et al., 2017). In practice, using an empirical calibration method based on known temperatures of thermal targets on the ground to apply the radiometric correction on the TIR images is the most commonly used method (Kelly et al., 2019). This is the method presented below.

• Radiometric thermal targets

The radiometric correction detailed here is based on the knowledge of the absolute surface temperature of specific objects (radiometric thermal targets) during the airborne TIR image acquisition. The device is composed of four contrasted temperature targets (Lambertian surfaces) that produce a large temperature range: two extreme temperature targets, that represent the hottest and coolest temperature of the area of interest, and two intermediate temperature targets. For example, targets can be made of: white polystyrene (cold), black-painted wood panel (hot), and dry and wet bare soil for intermediate targets (Figure 2.4-5). The temperatures of each target can be continuously measured during the UAV flight using thermo-radiometers

placed above the target (such as IR120, Campbell Scientific, ±0.2°C accuracy when calibrated against a blackbody) and recorded by a datalogger (Jolivot et al., 2017). Alternatively, temperature of ground targets can be measured continuously using a thermocouple placed at the surface of the targets. Radiometric targets must be located within the cover zone of the UAV flight and be large enough to ensure they are easily detectable within the UAV images (i.e., several homogenous pixels in the TIR image depending on the resolution of the TIR camera used).

• Geometric thermal targets

Similar to RGB mapping, thermal ground control points (TGCPs) improve the georeferencing of TIR mapping products. TGCPs must be easily identifiable in the TIR bands. Indeed, not all objects appearing in an RGB image might be distinguishable in the TIR image. For example, two features of different colours (different signature in the visible spectrum) can have the same temperature and become not distinguishable in TIR images, and vice-versa (can you spot the cold stream in Figure 2.4-1C.2). It is therefore advisable to use high or low reflective surfaces displaying a high thermal contrast with the surroundings (Figure 2.4-6). Different materials and shapes are suitable to make easily recognisable TGCPs (e.g., cross, tri-



Figure 2.4-5: Thermal targets for radiometric calibration. A.) Schematic drawing of the ground measurements device, B) and C) images of the device in RGB and TIR bands, respectively, D) absolute temperatures recorded over different radiometric targets during UAV flights (adapted from Jolivot et al., 2017, originally published under a CC BY license https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

angle, circle, square made of piece of metal, black painted panel, wooden board covered with an aluminium film). The TGCPs size will depend on the spatial resolution of the TIR sensor used (usually five to ten-fold larger to ensure their visibility).



Figure 2.4-6: Geometric thermal target to improve the georeferencing of a TIR map. RGB (A) and TIR (B) images of a thermal target made of a black cross on a wooden board both contrasting with the surroundings in the TIR and RGB bands. ©*IRBI – S. Pincebourde. All rights reserved.*

Because these patterns are easily identifiable in UAV images in the RGB and in the TIR bands, they can be used for both the RGB and TIR maps geolocation (see detail in Figure 2.4-7).

- Meteorological records and optimal flight conditions
 - In order to compare temperature between images or for thermal mapping, weather conditions have to be as stable as possible. Therefore, changes in weather conditions should be monitored to ensure their stability during TIR UAV image acquisition (Faye et al., 2016a). Indeed, changes in weather conditions can have a rapid and adverse impact on the object surface temperature (mainly wind gusts and variations of solar radiation due to cloud passes (Kelly et al., 2019)). Ideally, meteorological data should be recorded using a weather station located nearby the flight area and recording at a fine step-time. The main parameters to monitor are: air temperature and relative humidity, solar and atmospheric radiation, wind speed and direction. Accurate and synchronized time-keeping must be ensured across all devices (dataloggers and TIR camera) and the timer of the GNSS receiver of the UAV. This monitoring allows to confirm that weather conditions were stable during the flights (Figure 2.4-7); if not the acquisition flight should be performed again. Therefore, TIR UAV flights and image acquisition have to be carried out during steady weather conditions, typically full sun periods, with no wind (i.e., gusts below 20 km/h), and no dust or smoke.



Figure 2.4-7: Solar radiation recorded during a day with clear sky conditions in the south of France in August 2013. The red vertical lines indicate the time of five successive UAV flights. The small peaks below the blue curve are linked to little cloud passes. Unless otherwise stated, all images were prepared by the authors for this chapter.

Moreover, the optimum flight conditions depend on the object of interest and must be established with a thorough knowledge of the studied system. For example, the thermal contrast between the studied object and its surroundings must be maximal in order to optimize the detection of endothermic animals (e.g., flying during night to detect endothermic organisms will be more efficient than during the day because this maximizes the difference in thermal radiance between the studied object and its environment). Not all objects have the same physical properties related to the absorption and emission of thermal-infrared radiation (see 2.4.1.). For instance, some targets such as minerals (e.g., rocks) have higher thermal inertia than others such as vegetation. Rocks thus absorb the thermal-infrared radiation more slowly but also re-emit it more slowly than the vegetation, causing a higher (e.g., rocks) or lower (e.g., vegetation) lag contrast with the surrounding temperatures.

2.4.2.3 Camera settings and flights planning

First of all, in order to retrieve stable temperature data, the TIR camera needs to pre-heat before flying (i.e., stabilisation time). Ribeiro-Gomes et al., 2017 studied uncooled TIR cameras stability with a blackbody device and showed that, under laboratory conditions, at least 30 minutes of pre-heating are needed to obtain stabilized good quality data (Figure 2.4-8). Then, the emissivity should be set to the emissivity value of the main studied object referring in emissivity table (Rubio, 1997) or by experimentally determining it (Zhang et al., 2016). If various objects of interest with a different emissivity are studied, changes will be made in the post-processing (see 2.4.3). To avoid blurred image acquisition, the focus of the lens has to be set manually to the flight height. Last, as stated in 2.4.1., the ambient temperature has to be set as an input in TIR cameras that dispose of an internal calibration system (Table 2.4-1).



Figure 2.4-8: 30 minutes of temperature readings (Thermotechnix Miricle camera) after switching on the TIR camera. Data acquired each 20 seconds on a blackbody set to 20°C. The jumps correspond to self-calibration events of the TIR camera.

The flight planning for TIR image acquisition is designed in a similar way as for RGB cameras (see chapter 1.5), but it is necessary to consider the lower resolution of the TIR sensor, the shutter speed, and triggering limitations of TIR cameras. Therefore, the flying speed, the elevation, the frontal and side overlap have to be defined considering the TIR camera specifications. TIR ground sampling distance that depends on the pixel size and flying height should be chosen to ensure object detection in the TIR bands. For example, Burke et al., 2019 target a minimum of ten pixels per object (i.e., animal) to ensure effective detection. This aspect must also be taken into account to limit the effects related to mixed pixels (see 2.4.5).

The flight plan should be designed to fly over the radiometric calibration targets as many times as possible per flight (see 2.4.2). This will ensure to achieve a robust calibration relationship and therefore to improve the accuracy of the results. For instance, the UAV can make three passages over the radiometric thermal targets on each flight: at take-off, landing, and once in-between (Figure 2.4-9).

2.4.3 TIR images (pre-)processing

The use of low altitude TIR images acquired by UAV often cannot cover the whole area of interest. It is therefore needed to take a series of images, whereupon images have to be radiometrically corrected, and/or ortho-rectified and mosaicked to map the area of interest. Thermal image processing is a time-consuming step, which must be largely automated before infrared thermography can be applied as a routine tool in environmental practices. The desired temperature accuracy and spatial resolution must be chosen by taking into account the aim of the study.

2.4.3.1 Thermal radiometric corrections

The radiometric corrections can be performed by computing empirical linear equations each time the UAV captured the radiometric thermal targets, depending on flight plan (three times in our example, Figure 2.4-9). The average thermal TIR values for each target (four in the example given in Figure 2.4-5) must be calculated for each image acquired above the targets and then compared to the ground data recorded at exactly the same time by the ground device (Figure 2.4-9). Then, the linear regression equations computed on these temperature data must be applied to the TIR images acquired the closest to the time of the UAV pass over the targets. In our example, the UAV passed three times over the targets and therefore three equations can be computed.



Figure 2.4-9: Radiometric calibration equation applied to retrieve calibrated temperature data. A. green marks on the flight plan represent a single TIR image acquisition and red marks represent TIR images acquired over the thermal calibration targets. B. Example of a ground based TIR imagery radiometric calibration equation for one passage over the thermal targets.
Each red dot represents a ground target in Figure 2.4-5. Adapted by permission from Springer Nature Customer Service Centre GmbH: Springer, Precision Agriculture, Gómez-Candón, D., Virlet, N., Labbé, S., Jolivot, A. & Regnard, J. L.: Field phenotyping of water stress at tree scale by UAV-sensed imagery: new insights for thermal acquisition and calibration, © (2016).

Other authors (Salgadoe et al., 2019) made use of non-reference histogram methods for determining average surface temperature, bypassing the procedure based on thermal references.

2.4.3.2 Orthomosaics and geometric corrections using TGCPs

The generation of TIR mapping products can follow the steps presented in chapter 2.2 for RGB orthoimage generation (see examples of a RGB and TIR orthomosaic in Figure 2.4-10). However, the low spatial resolution of the TIR sensor and the low image quality in terms of contrast

and noise, leading to a low signal to noise ratio, make the mosaicking of TIR images less accurate compared to the use of RGB images. One way to improve the accuracy of TIR mapping is to process it in combination with RGB imagery. The RGB images are used to calculate a high-resolution digital elevation model onto which lower resolution TIR images are projected (e.g., Sledz et al., 2018 and Ribeiro-Gomes et al., 2017). This procedure makes it possible to obtain TIR orthomosaics of a much higher quality in term of geometrical correctness.



Figure 2.4-10: UAV-based RGB (A) and TIR (B) orthomosaics of a French apple orchard. White and blue dots visible respectively in RGB and TIR orthoimages are the geometric thermal ground control points.

2.4.3.3 Correcting emissivity values for each object in a thermal map

If various objects of interest with different emissivity values are to be studied on the same TIR map (e.g., in order to compare their accurate temperature under the same environmental conditions), Faye et al., 2016a developed a remote sensing procedure bringing together object recognition, masking and cropping objects, with emissivity assignment that can be used to extract object temperature with the appropriate emissivity value. However, by applying this process, Faye et al., 2016a assume that emissivity is spatially and temporally homogeneous for the same object (see Zhang et al., 2016 for details). Moreover, one should be aware that change in emissivity within a 5 % range will only slightly impact the final temperature values (Clark, 1976). Thus, correcting emissivity values of different objects in a TIR map should be made for retrieving

fine-scale discrepancies in absolute temperatures between objects or when studying objects with different values of emissivity (Faye et al., 2016a).

2.4.3.4 Surface temperature cross-validation

Once obtained, the accuracy of temperature in the TIR orthomosaics (radiometrically and emissivity corrected) can be checked. A simple method for temperature quality cross validation consists in comparing temperature values in the corrected TIR image with the temperatures acquired by thermo-radiometers located above artificial targets specifically built for this purpose or placed above natural surfaces already existing in the landscape.

2.4.4 Analyzing TIR images acquired by UAV

2.4.4.1 Relative or absolute surface temperatures

Choosing to work with absolute or relative temperature is an important decision when analysing thermal images. Absolute temperature analysis is justified when comparing image series (e.g., multi-temporal or multi-site) or when an accurate measurement of the temperature of an object is needed.

On the other hand, relative temperature retrieval is suitable to compare thermal data across space (e.g., temperature differences between objects) within the same image or for object detection. Surface temperature excess (i.e., positive or negative deviation between pixel temperature values in the TIR images and ambient air temperature) is a relevant index for direct comparisons of object surfaces' temperature captured under different conditions, regardless of their absolute temperature dissimilarities. But surface temperature excess is sensitive to radiative conditions, wind speed, and vapour pressure deficit (Maes & Steppe, 2012). Temporal comparisons of object responses to environmental conditions based on this index require that ambient conditions are controlled or remain mostly unchanged during experiments (Berger et al., 2010).

2.4.4.2 Image co-registration and data fusion

Coarse resolution of TIR images can be combined with the finer resolution of RGB image, in order to upscale the resolution of the thermal image. A procedure of data fusion, proposed by

Kustas et al. (2003) consists first in regressing thermal pixels of TIR image against an index issued from the high-resolution pixels of the RGB image, this method being feasible only when TIR and RGB images are properly overlaid. Secondly, on the basis of the regression, an estimation of temperature can be obtained for each subpixel, at the finer resolution.

2.4.4.3 Object-based analysis

A category of TIR image analysis focuses on object selection, delineation, and identification based on their spectral (i.e., thermal), shape, and contextual information. This type of analysis can be carried out by photointerpretation or by image processing. Interpretation is done in a similar way to traditional aerial photographs (i.e., *in situ* visual detection made by an observer on board an aircraft). It can also benefit from the motion dimension made possible by acquiring a video data available for some sensors. Recording moving objects in TIR video provides an additional detection feature that is the movement of the target. The detection of moving objects in the video helps the observer to limit the potential confusion between animals and objects (e.g., rocks, stumps). However, photointerpretation remains tedious to perform and is dependent on the observer.

Automatic image analysis allows standardization of the detection approach and the processing of large quantities of images. Whether pixel-based, or object-oriented performed by artificial intelligence-based (e.g., convolutional neural networks), these approaches provide increasing accuracies but remain demanding in terms of parameterization and data availability. Faye et al., 2016a present a workflow to quantify the thermal heterogeneity at the landscape scale based on RGB and TIR maps acquired from UAV and by applying spatial statistics to the TIR values of objects detected and classified using remote sensing technics on the RGB orthoimage.

2.4.4.4 Vegetation indices using the TIR band

The use of thermal image and the spatial variation of surface temperature as a proxy for plant transpiration rate and stomatal conductance is an efficient indicator of the plant water status, because stomatal closure occurs before any other changes in plant water status (Jones, 1992). Thus, TIR imagery provide useful information to monitor plant water status and/or stress using vegetation indices. High precision plant water status maps can be retrieved from remotely sensed TIR imagery through these stress indices, which are very useful tools for irrigation monitoring and plants trait responses to their environment, especially in areas where water resources are limited.

The crop water stress index (CWSI) is one of the most commonly used indices in crop water stress studies and irrigation scheduling applications (Idso et al., 1981). CWSI is a normalized index that was developed to overcome the influence that other environmental variables cause on the relationship between crop temperature and water stress. The empirical CWSI is calculated as:

$$CWSI = \frac{\left(T_c - T_a\right) - \left(T_c - T_a\right)_{LL}}{\left(T_c - T_a\right)_{UL} - \left(T_c - T_a\right)_{LL}}$$

where Tc-Ta is the measured difference between canopy and air temperature; $(Tc-Ta)_{LL}$ is the lower limit of (Tc-Ta) for a given vapor pressure deficit (VPD) which is equivalent to a canopy transpiring at the potential rate; and $(Tc-Ta)_{UL}$ is the maximum (Tc-Ta), which corresponds to a non-transpiring canopy.

Other commonly used vegetation indices based on TIR imagery are the water deficit index (WDI) (Moran et al., 1994) which is suitable for non-full-cover vegetation surfaces, the temperature-vegetation dryness index (TVDI) that assessess the land-surface dryness (Sandholt et al., 2002), and the vegetation health index (VHI) that combines thermal and multispectral data to monitor vegetation health, drought, and moisture (Choi et al., 2013).

2.4.5 Challenges and limits

By taking into account all the best-practices provided in this chapter to avoid the pitfalls addressed, one should be able to appropriately record accurate thermal data with TIR cameras onboard UAVs in order to address various environmental and other issues. However, some challenges still remain to face in UAVs-borne TIR imagery.

The radiometric correction of the TIR images based on simultaneous ground- and UAV-based thermal recordings with TIR cams is suited to provide accurate surface temperature measurements by taking into account the atmospheric component effects (e.g., distance, particles emission, wind, ...) and the potential bias of TIR sensors due to their temperature-dependency (Mesas-Carrascosa et al., 2018). However, even when following this empirical calibration procedure, the resulting accuracies of either calibrated or uncalibrated TIR cameras achieved no less than a few degrees (Yon et al., 2008), a resolution that may not be sufficient for many applications such as ecophysiology or plant phenotyping. Indeed, the ground TIR data that is used for calibration is also affected by the same internal (and to a minor extent external) bias, leading to potential misestimates of absolute surface temperatures. The calibration of TIR sensors against blackbodies is an effective way to increase the accuracy of the TIR measurements (Torres-Rua, 2017), although these materials are not always available, and the procedure is time consuming.

TIR images acquired from UAVs provide instantaneous thermal information spatially distributed, but its associated low-resolution results into difficulties like mixed pixels which affects the interpretation of TIR data (Jones & Sirault, 2014), particularly in heterogeneous surfaces such as plant canopies which do not fully cover the soil. Indeed, when several elements of the study area are included in the same TIR pixel (including part of the studied object), the resulting value of the pixel consists of a temperature mixture of these different elements. In order to avoid misinterpretation of object temperatures due to mixed pixels, we advise to not consider at least two rows of TIR pixels at the border of the studied object and to fly at appropriate elevation to adapt the TIR image resolution at the size of the body object (see 2.4.2.).

Usually, the angle of view when capturing TIR images from a UAV is nadir. But similar to the shooting distance effect (Faye et al., 2016b), the shooting viewing angle is known to impact the TIR cameras readings (Clark, 1976). Thus, care should be taken when analysis temperature readings on TIR images taken with oblique viewing angle. Moreover, these effects might lead to inconsistencies in the TIR orthomosaicking process. As explained by Sledz et al., 2018, the blending step, which identify tie points from several images taken with different viewing angles using the pixels from all parts of the TIR image (including image vignetting effects), is critically hampered by the viewing angle effects, resulting in a lower quality in the TIR orthomosaic reconstruction.

TIR cameras onboard UAVs can provide relatively high-resolution and spatially-resolved surface temperature measurements and, therefore, provide a powerful tool for environmental sciences. But still UAV-TIR measurements provide no information on temperatures of beneath-surface layers (i.e., under canopy, under rock or soil temperatures), which represent a major part of the thermal environment experienced by living organisms. Other thermal approaches, such as proxidetection TIR imaging or punctual thermal recording, can then complement the surface data.

References for further reading

- Faye, E., Rebaudo, F., Yánez-Cajo, D., Cauvy-Fraunié, S. & Dangles, O. (2016a): A toolbox for studying thermal heterogeneity across spatial scales: from unmanned aerial vehicle imagery to landscape metrics, in: Methods in Ecology and Evolution, 7, 437–446.
- Gómez-Candón, D., Virlet, N., Labbé, S., Jolivot, A. & Regnard, J. L. (2016): Field phenotyping of water stress at tree scale by UAV-sensed imagery: new insights for thermal acquisition and calibration, in: Precision Agriculture, 17, 786–800.
- Kelly, J., Kljun, N., Olsson, P., Mihai, L., Liljeblad, B., Weslien, P., Klemedtsson, L. & Eklundh, L. (2019): Challenges and Best Practices for Deriving Temperature Data from an Uncalibrated UAV Thermal Infrared Camera, in: Remote Sensing, 11, 567.

- Ribeiro-Gomes, K., Hernández-López, D., Ortega, J., Ballesteros, R., Poblete, T. & Moreno, M. (2017): Uncooled Thermal Camera Calibration and Optimization of the Photogrammetry Process for UAV Applications in Agriculture, in: Sensors, 17, 2173.
- Still, C., Powell, R., Aubrecht, D., Kim, Y., Helliker, B., Roberts, D. & Goulden, M. (2019): Thermal imaging in plant and ecosystem ecology: applications and challenges, in: Ecosphere, 10(6).

2.5 Multi- and hyperspectral imaging

Sandra Lorenz, Robert Jackisch, René Booysen, Robert Zimmermann and Richard Gloaguen

2.5.1	The spectrum: physical background on the absorption and emission of light	181
2.5.2	The image: from spectral to hyperspectral	184
2.5.3	The pre-processing: origin and correction of data distortions	188
	2.5.3.1 Geometric distortions	188
	2.5.3.2 Radiometric disturbances	190
2.5.4	Post-processing and interpretation	195
2.5.5	Discussion and outlook on current innovations	196

Multi- and hyperspectral (MS and HS) imaging are currently deployed at a wide range of spatial dimensions ("scales"), ranging from satellites observing the Earth and other planets down to labscale sensing for small sample spectral analysis. New techniques such as UAV-borne imaging or terrestrial scanning of vertical targets are emerging and allow observing any target at a wide and contiguous range of scales.

Deploying spectral imaging on unmanned aerial platforms or drones creates one of the most promising application fields of spectral imaging in the last decade. Lightweight, low-cost, customizable, and usable by anyone and nearly anywhere, UAV close the scale gap be-tween airborne and ground-based spectroscopy and offer individual solutions for the respective application. Short turnaround times and a high variability and customizability of platforms and sensors enable targeted surveying of inaccessible or complex areas or objects of interest. Depending on flight altitude and deployed sensor, spatial sampling distances in the range of few centimeters can be reached while still offering a single image footprint of over one thousand square meters. With multi-image or push broom spectral imaging surveys a sufficiently large area can be covered within tens of minutes. Current developments in UAV technology aim to increase flight path automatization, object detection, and collision
avoidance, as well as system redundancy. Concurrently, the market for small and lightweight spectral sensors is growing fast. Sensors in the visible and near-infrared (VNIR) range of the electromagnetic spectrum are well-represented and distributed by a variety of companies, as they are based on common CCD technology, common optics, and require no additional cooling. The development and application of light-weight full short-wave infrared (SWIR) sensors (up to 2,500 nm) is more complex and still in early stages. Recently, a few companies were able to offer SWIR push-broom sensors with a mass below 7 kg. The rapidly ongoing miniaturization could allow lightweight multi- or even hyperspectral sensors in the mid-wave (MWIR) and long-wave (LWIR) infrared soon. Reflectance spectroscopy as a passive technique is currently the most common approach for drone-borne imaging spectroscopy. However, also active spectroscopic methods using fluorescence effects are increasingly researched for drone-borne applications.

Parallel to the technical development, the number of prospective users and application fields for drone-borne spectral imaging rises fast. One of the main fields of interest encompasses the wide range of vegetation analysis, such as precision farming, forestry, plant species and health monitoring as well as soil moisture detection (chapter 4.3, 4.4, 4.7). Important, but less applied fields are hydrology (chapter 4.3), geology (chapter 4.1), geomechanics, and environmental monitoring (ch 4.8).

Multispectral imaging is the currently most advanced and applied spectral imaging technique for UAV-borne use. The well-progressed development of ready-to-use UAV-borne MS sensor systems allow straight-forward processing and the delivery of trustable and high-quality data products. Optimized routines comprise the required steps for radiometric and geometric processing and have been implemented in established photogrammetric software (Agisoft Metashape, Pix4D) as easily-applicable and well-documented workflows.

In contrast, corrections on drone-borne HS data are applied rarely in recent publications and the data interpretation is often not exploiting the potential of the dataset. Whereas many basic applications such as the calculation of vegetation indices on flat terrain are still possible with poorly corrected data, more advanced problems, such as spectral endmember analysis or lithological mapping in hilly terrain, crucially rely on the scientific rigor of the corrected dataset. Geometric and radiometric disturbances are often not trivial to handle and differ greatly from the effects known from satellite or airborne data. The influence of the atmospheric spectral component at low flight altitudes is usually small, while the differences in illumination caused by microtopography need to be strongly considered. So far, the novelty and diversity of UAV platforms and HS sensors have hindered the establishment of universal data processing routines as they exist for MS or satellite and airborne HS data. Respective future development of universal open-source workflows is required to ensure that not only developers but all users of UAV-based HS imagery can obtain well-corrected data.

The following sections will give an insight into the principles of multi- and hyperspectral imaging that are required to understand the physical nature of spectroscopic processes as well as sensor-specific and external influence factors during the acquisition of spectral data. In later sections, the state of the art on drone-borne multi-and hyperspectral sensors, common and application-specific data correction and processing workflows are given to outline the remaining challenges.

2.5.1 The spectrum: physical background on the absorption and emission of light

Optical spectral analysis in general is the measurement of matter-light interactions as a function of their energy. More specifically, this encompasses any radiation that is emitted, reflected, or transmitted from the investigated target (Clark, 1999). The typical wavelength ranges analysed in spectral imaging comprise VNIR, SWIR, MWIR, and LWIR, as depicted in Figure 2.5-1.

The concept of quantized molecular energy is key to the understanding of any absorption and emission processes observed in spectral imaging. It states that the possible quantum states of individual atomic species (atoms, ions, or molecules) are well-defined at a characteristic energy level. These states are characteristic of the particles' physical nature and the dynamic and energetic processes affecting them. An atomic species possesses different sets of energy levels, associated with electronic, vibrational, rotational, and translational processes as well as electron spins. Besides a low energy or ground state, each set can feature several high energy or excited states. An excited state is reached when it absorbs an amount of energy matching the state's energetic difference. Once excited, the transition back to a lower energy state usually happens spontaneously through the emission of energy with a frequency resembling the energy of the transition.

As the differences in energy level vary depending on the type of the associated process, absorption and emission occur in different spectral ranges. Changes in rotational energy are observed in microwave down to UV range, vibrational processes are mainly expressed in the infrared range, and electronic energy transitions are characteristic to the visible and UV range (Figure 2.5-1).



Figure 2.5-1: The electromagnetic spectrum: Important properties and relations for spectral imaging. (UV: Ultraviolet, FIR: Far Infrared). (Lorenz, 2019).Unless otherwise stated, all images were prepared by the authors for this chapter.

An optically active center is usually affected by several processes, resulting in characteristic absorption and emission features over the entire electromagnetic spectrum. In visible and infrared spectroscopy, observed absorption and emission effects mostly originate from atom or molecule vibrations and electronic transitions (Clark, 1999). Infrared-range photon energies are too small to excite electrons, instead atoms and groups in covalent bonds are excited to a range of **vibration motions** such as stretching and bending. Fundamental features at shorter wavelengths (4,000-1,450 cm⁻¹ or 2.5-6.9 µm) are mostly broad and related to stretching vibrations of diatomic regions (group frequency region), while signatures in the so-called fingerprint region (1,450-600 cm⁻¹ or 6.9-16.7 µm) are a usually highly complex mixture of stretching and bending vibration effects. Weaker features occur at multiples of one fundamental absorption frequency and additions of several fundamental absorption frequencies, referred to as overtones and combinations. The excitation of **electronic transitions** requires higher excitation energies than thermal vibrations and can therefore be observed mainly in the visible, but also UV and SWIR range of the electromagnetic spectrum. The processes that electronic transitions are related to are manifold:

Crystal field effects are associated with unfilled or partially filled shells of transition elements (such as Fe, Ni, Cr, and Co) located in a crystal field. The influence of the field causes a splitting of the transition elements electronic states, and thus a shift of the transition energy. The splitting and resulting absorbed or emitted energies are highly dependent on the crystal structure and therefore characteristic for the host mineral.

Charge transfer absorptions occur when electrons are transferred between two metal ions (intervalence charge transfer, e.g. Fe²⁺-Fe³⁺, Fe²⁺-Ti⁴⁺) or between a cation and oxygen (oxygen-metal charge transfer, e.g. Fe-O, Cr-O). Charge transfer absorptions are usually located in the UV and lower VIS and are much stronger than crystal field effects.

Band gap electronic transitions occur in materials featuring an energetic gap between conduction and valence band. Only electrons with energies exceeding the energetic gap between are absorbed, causing an absorption edge. At wavelengths above the edge and within the band gap, the material is theoretically transparent, whereas at lower wavelengths all incident radiation is absorbed. For silicates, the absorption edge is situated in the UV and the spectral signal in the VNIR remains unaffected. In sulfide minerals, the absorptions edge is located at much higher wavelengths, λ , from 350 nm for Sphalerite (ZnS) up to 3,350 nm for Galena (PbS).

Color centers are caused by the incidence of ionizing radiation or an imperfect crystal (Hunt, 1977). These imperfections may be lattice defects due to the presence of impurities (replaced ions), vacancies (missing ions), and interstitials (additional ions forced in between the lattice). The resulting modified ions and trapped electrons possess their own electronic states. Related absorptions appear as broad spectral features visible in the VNIR as a variety of distinct colors (e.g., the colors of irradiated apatite, topaz, or zircon).

Similar to vibrational processes, the energy absorbed by electronic processes in every case causes an excited energy state, from which the electron can relax. The respective spontaneous, discrete emission of light unrelated to thermal radiation is referred to as **luminescence**. Depending on the process triggering the excitation, multiple types of luminescence are distinguished, such as chemi-, electro-, and photoluminescence, which often can be further subdivided. A common approach to measuring meaningful luminescence spectra is the excitation with a strong, monochromatic excitation source such as a laser or LED (Light-Emitting Diode) under the total absence of other light. A pulsed light source offers the possibility of on-/off-measurements to retrieve a luminescence signal under ambient light.

Additional to the described effects, **thermal radiation** and grey body emission are common effects to every object or surface with a temperature above 0 k, resulting in a constant emission of infrared radiation due to the thermal motions of its charged particles. At an assumed thermo-

dynamic equilibrium, the emitted radiation behaves according to Planck's law (Planck, 1914). Idealizing the emitter to a blackbody, which absorbs every incident radiation at all wavelengths and emits solely thermal radiation, the emitted wavelength- and temperature-specific radiation is simplifiable by Planck's function (see Figure 2.5-1). With increasing temperature, the intensity of the emitted radiation of any matter rises, while the wavelength, at which the maximum radiation intensity is observed, decreases. The radiance spectra of incandescent light sources, such as the sun or lightbulbs, often have their intensity maximum in the VIS, where radiation is visible to the human eye. For matter at temperatures commonly experienced on the earth's surface, the maximum radiation intensity is situated within the invisible infrared range of the electromagnetic spectrum (Figure 2.5-1). This results in the interference of the matter's thermal radiation with additional polychromatic light and complicates the interpretation of the observed radiance signature. In the SWIR range, thermal radiation has only a minor influence and is therefore mostly neglected. The MWIR range is equally influenced by both sources, making its interpretation extremely complicated and often limiting its usage in spectral imaging. The LWIR range is largely dominated by thermal radiation, making it the common range for thermal analysis in remote sensing (chapter 2.4).

2.5.2 The image: from spectral to hyperspectral

Independent of the observed wavelength range, investigated material, and the underlying spectroscopic processes, the format and visualization of any spectral dataset remains similar. All spectral datasets acquired by imaging spectroscopy in principle feature three dimensions with at least one value defining the measured signal intensity along at least two spatial and one spectral axis. Depending on the type of data this basic model can be reduced or extended to different levels of spectral and spatial complexity (Figure 2.5-2).

Standard digital cameras represent a very basic version of a spectral sensor, providing three broad and partly overlapping spectral channels centered at the "true color" wavelengths of blue, green, and red light: a close representation of the human eye vision. Most commonly, the data of all three channels is acquired at the same time and on the same sensor by covering the sensor with a particular pattern of color filters.

Multispectral sensors tune this concept for spectral analysis, not only by extending the observable spectral range towards the near infrared, but also by discretizing the single channels. As the overall number of channels is still very low (usually between four and ten), a similar sensor concept as for RGB cameras can be used. While such snapshot sensors allow acquiring data without temporal and with negligible spatial offset, the increased number of channels drastically reduces the achieved spatial resolution. For this reason, many popular off-the-shelf MS cameras such as the Parrot Sequoia+ or the MicaSense RedEdge-MX operate as a multi-camera (or camera rig), i.e. all channels are provided by separate cameras in a fixed rig, which during image acquisition are triggered simultaneously. Once the offset between the cameras is determined, all channels can be treated similarly during further processing. The use of a single sensor together with a fast-rotating filter wheel provides another alternative without spatial and with a negligible temporal offset; however, the increased number of moving parts also increases the size and fragility of the sensor. Common to all MS sensors is a small size, weight and price, quick acquisition time, and a limited number of channels compared to HS sensors. The number and center wavelength of the latter are usually set according to the application. Most multispectral sensors are used for vegetation monitoring and such provide around four to six spectral channels in the green, red, and near-infrared part of the electromagnetic spectrum, tailored for the calculation of plant-specific spectral indices (chapters 4.4, 4.7, 4.8).



Figure 2.5-2: Schematic examples on different levels of dimensionality of spectral data with x, y, z being the spatial, λ the spectral, and t the temporal axes (Lorenz, 2019).

In contrast to the few broadbands provided by multi-spectral data, a hyperspectral image is defined as a three-dimensional data-cube with a large number of spectrally narrow, quasi-UAVi-

contiguous entries along the spectral axis. This provides the possibility to query a plottable spectral signature for each spatial position on a surface (Figure 2.5-2, plot 3). The accompanying amount of information results in much larger data sizes compared to polychromatic or multispectral imagery. The acquisition of an HS dataset in a reasonable time is thus more complicated. The multi-camera approach is not feasible for HS data, as it would mean to acquire each band by a separate sensor. In theory, snapshot sensors enable the contemporaneous acquisition of one dataset at a time, but are still rarely used as this is often achieved by a decrease of either spectral or spatial resolution or signal-to-noise-ratio (SNR). Common HS sensors, therefore, reduce the amount of simultaneously acquired data by sequential scanning of, e.g., one spatial pixel at a time (whisk broom or across-track scanning), one spatial pixel line at a time (push broom or line scanning), or one spectral channel at a time (frame-based imaging).

These approaches require either moving parts within the device or a movement of the whole sensor to acquire a complete data-cube. Due to the time offset between the individual recordings, additional movements of the sensor platform lead to image distortions and trigger the need for additional data pre-processing steps. Related to their acquisition principles, whisk and push broom scans are dominantly in need of spatial alignments between the acquired pixels or lines, while frame-based images may feature spatial offsets between spectral channels. Examples of current commercial HS sensors suitable for UAV-borne use are given in Table 2.5-1.

Fast sensors that are less prone to generate spatial distortion effects, such as snapshot or frame-based sensors, can be deployed on smaller, but also less stable UAV. Whisk and push broom scanners often provide spectrally higher quality data, but in general require more stable platforms with a higher payload to carry additional equipment for geometrical calibration, such as a global positioning system (GNSS) and inertial measurement unit (IMU). Based on current legislation in most countries, UAV systems up to 25 kg MTOW (maximum take-off weight) have relatively easy permitting (chapter 1.4). Redundancy is an additional weight, but a critical safety factor. Thus, all systems (GPS, IMU, ...) should be designed fully redundant. Multifrequency GNSS receivers and INS systems, that allow for either RTK or PPK computation of the flight trajectory, are also critical in that sense (chapter 2.1).

Currently, the majority of civil (lightweight) UAV used for environmental sciences can be grouped into two categories; fixed-winged systems and multi-copters (chapter 1.3). In general, fixed-winged drones have decreased payload compared to multicopters. Fixed-wing drones that are capable to carry heavier payloads usually have only confined space for the payload and need more space for take-off and landing. Further limitations originate from the relation of flight speed vs altitude. For fixed-wing UAVs, a speed of around 15–25 m/s in the medium (air) is necessary to provide a stable flight. Depending on the wind conditions, this may result in a ground speed of more than 30 m/s, however, due to regulations, the maximum altitude is usually limited to 100–120 m above ground (chapter 1.4). To achieve qualitative data, the deployed sensor needs

to operate at very high frame rates, which at the same time limits the maximum integration time and therefore also SNR in the images. True color RBG and multispectral sensors, which are usually light and less affected by fast movements, are the preferred payload of fixed-wing UAV. In particular, for higher altitude flights with longer range (BVLOS) and higher coverage requirements, the fixed-wing solution is most attractive. Hyperspectral sensors are typically heavier than multispectral sensors and require stop-and-go or slow speed acquisition to achieve sufficient SNR data. Multicopters (or multi-rotor platforms) are the most preferred choice, as they allow respective low-speed acquisition. However, these platforms are usually characterized by significant vibrations and a high-frequency rolling and pitching to achieve a levelled flight. Sensor-mounting on a high-quality gimbal is therefore an important asset to achieve sufficiently stable acquisition conditions.

Table 2.5-1: Examples on current multi- and hyperspectral sensors for drone-borne use.
A more exhaustive list can be found in Adão et al., 2017 or Aasen et al.,
2018, FWHM =Full Width at Half Maximum.

	Sensor name	Spectral channels (ch)/ FWHM	Spatial image size	Weight	Dimensi- ons
Push broom	HySpex Mjolnir VS-620	200 ch/3 nm (VNIR) 300 ch/5.1 nm (SWIR)	620 px	6 kg	374/202/ 178 mm
	Headwall Co-Aligned VNIR-SWIR	270 ch/6 nm (VNIR), 267 ch/8 nm (SWIR)	640 px	6.25 kg	272/208/ 165 mm
	Corning microHSI 425	512 ch/< 8 nm (VNIR/ SWIR)	640 px	2.7 kg	108/205/ 283 mm
Frame-based	Senop HSC-2	up to 1,000 ch/5–15 nm (VNIR)	1,024x1,024 px	0.990 kg	199/131/ 97 mm
Multi- Camera	Parrot Sequoia+	4 ch/10–40 nm (VNIR)	1,280x960 px	0.072 g	59/41/ 28 mm
	MicaSense RedEdge-MX	5 ch/10–40 nm (VNIR)	1,280x960 px	0.232 kg	87/59/ 45 mm
Snapshot	Cubert Firef- IEYE PLUS	125 ch/8 nm (VNIR)	50x50 px	0.490 kg	200/67/ 60 mm
	imec XIMEA SNt32	32 ch/10 nm (NIR)	256x256 px	0.150 kg	150/40/ 40 mm

2.5.3 The pre-processing: origin and correction of data distortions

2.5.3.1 Geometric distortions

Geometric distortions encompass any effects that influence the spatial correctness of an image or dataset. Spatial quality in this case is achieved if the spatial projection of any information delivered by the image/dataset matches its real location within a reference surface/space. The definition of the reference system is artificial, but allows to set different datasets into a spatial context and to describe the location of any image feature with unequivocal and universal coordinates (chapter 2.1). The compensation of any geometric distortion in conjunction with the geolocation of the dataset into a reference system is called orthorectification.

The origins of geometric disturbances in spectral image data are manifold and directly related to the imaging principle:

Sensor-specific, internal, or optical distortions occur due to the technical design and mechanical imperfections of the sensor itself. Common examples are one- and two-dimensional barrel (fish-eye) distortions or curvature effects at the slit of line-scanners due to diffraction. By careful determination of the individual device-specific distortion coefficients (radial and tangential) and internal camera parameters (focal length, skew and center coordinates), the distortions can be determined by calibration routines and finally removed from the dataset.

The main **external distortions** originate from the **viewing angle** of the sensor, may it be stable during the acquisition of one or all datasets in a survey, or variable due to random and systematic movements of the platform. Stable off-nadir viewing angles can usually be corrected by perspective un-distortion of the image. Stable velocity of the sensor or platform can be used to calculate the appropriate aspect ratio of the resulting pixels. However, changing velocities, as they are particularly common in multi-rotor platforms (also refer to chapter 1.3), are much harder to correct and require a logging during the acquisition for a satisfactory correction. The required parameters comprise any variability in **sensor or platform movement**, such as pitch, roll, yaw, skew, and changes in position and altitude (Figure 2.5-3). For whisk broom, push broom, and frame-based sensors this results in distortions between each acquired pixel, line, or spectral band, respectively (Figure 2.5-3). For snapshot sensors or at extreme movements, an additional blurring of the image may occur. The most common correction approach is the logging of the three-dimensional location, time, and axial acceleration (= angular position) using a GPS and an IMU attached or near to the sensor during the entire survey. A post-processing accuracy (RMS error) in the range of sub-decimeter for positioning (x,y,z) and better

than 0.1° for roll/pitch/heading is recommended (e.g., Applanix AP-15UAV or similar). Several measurement INS (inertial navigation system) types (e.g., MEMS, fiber optic systems) and (multi-)antenna GNSS setups are established (chapter 1.3). However, these devices differ significantly in price and weight. Sufficient accuracy levels are commonly reached by integrating a multifrequency GNSS receiver and a MEMS inertial components unit. After careful boresight alignment, i.e. the correction of angular misalignment between the measurement axes of the single sensors, the recorded information can be used to separately orthorectify each distorted part of the image. For fast movements, such as for very small platforms, the approach does not apply, either because additional devices are not allowed by the limited payload of the platform or due to the limited accuracy and synchronicity of position, orientation, and HSI measurements. The cost factor also plays an important role for small surveys. For these reasons, alternative strategies need to be developed (chapter 2.1). Topography can have a strong negative influence on the spatial correctness of a dataset (chapter 2.2). The amount of distortion is highly dependent on the topographical height differences within the scene as well as the altitude of the sensor. In particular, with strong topographic effects, the number of required control points for an accurate orthorectification is manually hardly achievable. Alternative correction approaches encompass (1) automatic keypoint detection, matching, and respective warping of the dataset to an orthophoto with similar or higher spatial resolution, or (2) projection of the image on a high-resolution digital elevation model (DEM) using sensor position, angles, and altitude, as well as image-specific parameters such as field-of-view (FOV). While approach (1) is independent of the exact knowledge of all acquisition parameters, approach (2) is robust to low information content or quality of the dataset (e.g., off-shore imaging, extremely noisy, or cloud-covered images).

A combination of several external distortions – such as expressive topography in conjunction with low acquisition altitudes, strong sensor movements, or high platform velocity – can complicate the distortion correction distinctly. For this reason, the use of a gyro-stabilized sensor or gimbal is highly advised for drone-borne data, as they can help to reduce pitch and roll angular movement of the sensor during the acquisition, which eases the correction of the remaining effects.



Figure 2.5-3: Schematic illustration of common geometric distortions due to sensor or platform movement, left: push broom scanning, right: frame-based imaging. (A) Characteristic movements of an unstabilized travelling aerial platform. (B) Resulting line-wise distorted image of a push broom HSI. C) Characteristic movements of a hovering drone-borne gyro-stabilized platform. (D) Resulting band-wise distorted image of a frame-based HSI. The landscape background of both top figures was created with Google maps satellite imagery (Lorenz, 2019).

2.5.3.2 Radiometric disturbances

Radiometric effects disturb the spectroscopic information within the dataset and comprise global, spatially-local, and/or spectrally-local deviations in the pixel values. Similar to geometric effects, their origin may be internal (sensor-related) or external (environment-related). A dataset corrected for any internal radiometric effects is usually referred to as at-sensor radiance. Correction for any external illumination effects results in TOA (top of atmosphere) reflectance, an additional atmospheric correction finally retrieves surface reflectance.

While irradiance, *E*, defines how much radiometric flux is received by a surface per unit area and is given in $W \cdot m^{-2}$ (or $W \cdot m^{-3}$ at wavelength dependency), the radiance, *L*, indicates how much radiometric flux is received or released from a surface per unit area and unit solid viewing angle. It is given in $W \cdot sr^{-1} \cdot m^{-2}$ (or $W \cdot sr^{-1} \cdot m^{-3}$ at wavelength dependency), and is in contrast to irradiance independent from the distance to the illumination source. Reflectance, *R*, as a ratio between the incident and reflected radiation, is unitless and usually given either in percent or as a factor between zero and one.

Important examples of **internal radiometric disturbances** comprise dark current, bad pixels, vignetting, smile, and keystone effects (Barreto et al., 2019).

Dark current refers to the signal received by a photodetector in the absence of any incident external light. The measured electrons are generated due to the non-zero temperature of the sensor, leading to defects in the semiconductor band structure and a random noise pattern, especially in low-signal images. This noise consists of a hardly correctable random or shot noise part and a rather fixed temperature- and pixel-specific pattern, which can be corrected by subtraction from the dataset. As dark current is a thermal effect, sensor cooling is highly advised to achieve stable and low-noise imagery, especially for measurements in the IR range of the spectrum.

Dead, stuck, and **hot pixels** (often summarized as "bad pixels") are sensor pixels that fail to return a meaningful signal, instead, they provide permanently minimal (dead) or maximal (stuck) intensity or show anomalous values after sensor heating (hot). In the acquired image data, these pixels appear as definite one-dimensional lines along a spatial or spectral axis with zero, infinite, or anomalous values. Even if their information content is irrevocably lost, they can be eliminated by interpolation – for example from the spectrally and spatially closest image value (Kieffer, 1996) – to avoid a further disturbance of the dataset in subsequent processing.

Similar to commercial RGB cameras, spectral sensors utilizing a lens may be subject to **vignetting**, i.e. a radial loss in intensity towards the image edges. A correction requires knowledge on the optical pathway, and can be achieved by data-driven cross-track illumination correction or the application of a pixel- and wavelength-specific gain and offset matrix. The latter is used to correct for device-specific deviations in sensitivity between the pixels of the sensor array in general.

In push-broom imaging systems, optical aberrations and misalignments of the sensor can lead to a concurrent spatially and spectrally curved distortion, known as **smile** (or frown) and **keystone effects**. In this context, smile refers to a shift of the center wavelength, keystone to a band-to-band-misregistration (Yokoya et al., 2010). Both effects are usually corrected using sensor-specific calibration values.

Depending on the acquisition circumstances, numerous **external radiometric effects** can influence the measured signal (Figure 2.5-4). The radiance of the illumination source defines the maximal achievable radiance (full reflection). For drone-borne measurements, **illuminating irradiance** is usually a mixture between direct solar irradiance and diffuse sky irradiance resulting from the scattering of sunlight in the atmosphere. Changes in irradiance intensity or spectral shape during one or between several surveys result in global differences of measured at-sensor radiance, either within one or between several datasets. Depending on the sensor-target distance, different compensation approaches exist.



Figure 2.5-4: Paths of radiance and external radiometric disturbances in a HS field acquisition (based on the concept of Jensen, 2007; first published in Lorenz, 2019).

For low altitude drone-borne data, reference targets with known reflectance spectra and orientation similar to the observed surface can be used to determine the current downwelling irradiance. The targets should have a known, ideally featureless spectra and a constant diffuse reflectance within the measured wavelength range. Well suited are white or grey polyvinyl chloride (PVC) plates in VNIR, high-purity polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE or teflon) in the SWIR, and brushed aluminum or coarse high-purity gold in the LWIR. If the reference targets are not visible within each acquired image or scan line, an on-board irradiance ("sunlight") sensor can log irradiance intensity (and spectra) for each scene for later compensation (Gilliot et al., 2018; Hakala et al., 2018). In comparison to the reference-target-based approach, an irradiance sensor allows the correction of potential irradiance variations occurring during the acquisition process. If no such sensor is available, a data-driven bundle-block adjustment can be used to estimate and correct for overall illumination differences between overlapping images (Honkavaara et al., 2012). At higher altitudes, the pixel footprint eventually becomes too large to allow the usage of reference targets. However, the downwelling irradiance within one acquisition should be rather constant and, on a clear and sunny day, can be estimated according to the current date and time, sensor-target distance, and assumed atmospheric composition.

The reflected signal on a specific surface is dependent on a range of parameters and its behaviour can be described by the **Bidirectional Reflectance Distribution Function** (BRDF, Nicodemus et al., 1977). It is defined as the ratio f_r between the differential scattered radiance, dL_r , in direction of the observing sensor and the differential incident irradiance, dE_r , with:

$$f_r(\lambda, \theta_i, \mathbf{f}_i, \theta_r, \mathbf{f}_r) = \frac{dL_r(\lambda, \theta_r, \mathbf{f}_r)}{dE_i(\lambda, \theta_i, \mathbf{f}_i)} = \frac{dL_r(\lambda, \theta_r, \mathbf{f}_r)}{L_i(\lambda, \theta_i, \mathbf{f}_i)\cos\theta_i d\omega_i}$$
(1)

Here, λ shows the dependency of BRDF on the wavelength in spectral measurements. The terms $(\theta_{\rho}, \phi_{i})$ and $(\theta_{\rho}, \phi_{r})$ describe the azimuth and declination of irradiance and reflection, respectively. It can be seen that the incident irradiance, dE_{ρ} is represented by the radiance, L_{ρ} which is incident under the solid angle, $d\omega_{\rho}$ onto a surface. Hereby an incidence angle, θ_{ρ} off the surface normal leads to a radiated surface area which is by $1/\cos \theta_{i}$ larger than at a normal angle incidence. By that, the radiation intensity is reduced by the factor $\cos \theta_{i}$. As a result, surfaces illuminated at an angle far from the surface normal appear darker than such with a near-normal illumination. Materials with a BRDF dependent on both ϕ_{i} and ϕ_{r} show an additional variation in radiance when the azimuth of the illumination is changed (the material is rotated). Such surfaces are referred to as anisotropic, in contrast to isotropic materials. Additionally, the BRDF is dividable in two main components, i.e. specular and diffuse reflection, and can be influenced not only by direct but also by concurrent ambient illumination.

An exhaustive experimental determination of BRDF is seldomly reasonable due to its high dimensionality as well as material and texture dependency. For surveys carried out on flat topography and with sufficient overlap between individual images (60–80 %), the BRDF effect can be suppressed by incorporating only the very central image parts into the final mosaic or by using overlapping image regions to estimate the required parameters. In more complex scenarios, empirical and theoretical models can be used to approximate the material-specific effect of BRDF

(Cook & Torrance, 1981; Lambert, 1760; Schlick, 1994). In remote sensing, the assumption of a Lambertian behaviour is common, which represents isotropic diffuse reflection (Civco, 1989; Teillet et al., 1982). At image acquisition with large pixels, such as high-altitude drone-borne data, and areas with low topography this approach usually retrieves satisfactory results. Such, across-track brightness gradients in the imagery of sensors with a wide view angle can be corrected (Cross-Track Illumination Correction (Kennedy et al., 1997)). However, in rugged terrain as well as over anisotropic surfaces such as forest or meadows, the Lambertian assumption can lead to strong overcorrection, especially at off-nadir viewing angles or at illumination at an angle far from the surface normal. A range of empirical non-Lambertian illumination/topographic correction methods has been developed, such as c-factor (Teillet et al., 1982), Sun-Canopy-Sensor (SCS (Gu & Gillespie, 1998)), or Minnaert (1941). The determined wavelength-specific empirical coefficients are retrieved by regression of pixel brightness and illumination angle. Despite the distinctly improved result for rugged terrain, these approaches lack performance in areas with high material variability, as in theory each material with different BRDF would require the calculation of a separate empirical coefficient. Data pre-classification and separate correction would be required to achieve a sufficient regression error.

None of the approaches can sufficiently correct for **shadows** yet. Usually, the affected pixels are determined using illumination angle (core shadow) and surrounding topography (cast shadow) and are masked out after. Compensation for shadows is practically almost impossible. Firstly, the signal intensity from shadowed areas commonly falls within the background noise level of the sensor and fails to contain any valuable information. Secondly, the retrieved signal is a specific mixture of reflection from different sources of diffuse irradiance (sky, trees, and neighbouring topography). In illuminated pixels, the contribution of these sources is generally low enough to barely interfere with the received signal. In shadowed pixels, they are the only light source and their single proportions of contribution are very specific and hardly estimable for each pixel.

Despite interactions on the surface of the target, every radiation path in the system is influenced by the **atmosphere**. Despite reflection and scattering at atmospheric particles that weaken the signal and produce diffuse sky irradiance, all traveling photons are subject to absorption by atmospheric gases and dust. Depending on the crossed thickness and composition of the atmosphere the intensity and spectral shape of the atmospheric disturbances vary. For low flight altitudes, e.g. below a hundred meters, the influence of the atmosphere on the downwelling and reflected light is usually corrected using several reference ground targets (Empirical Line Calibration – ELC (Smith & Milton, 1999)). For higher altitudes, atmospheric compensation by physical modelling is common. Several algorithms exist to estimate the atmosphere's spectral contribution, usually combined with topographic illumination correction (e.g., ATCOR (Richter & Schläpfer, 2018), FLAASH (Cooley et al., 2002)). Such tools usually utilize lookup tables based on calculated radiative transfer models such as MODTRAN (Berk et al., 2014) or 6SV (Vermote et al., 1997). Several input parameters are required such as time, date, altitude, and location of the measurement, weather conditions, and a high-resolution digital elevation model. It has been shown that these tools are also applicable for low-altitude UAV acquisitions (Schläpfer et al., 2018).

The signal finally arriving at the sensor is composed not only of the radiance of the target (including all described disturbances), but also the **path radiance** of light scattered in the atmosphere without reaching the ground as well as light from surrounding surfaces scattered into the field of observation (**adjacency radiance**). Every surface with a temperature above 0 K additionally emits **thermal radiation**, which interferes with the reflected signal. At common temperatures, this affects mainly the LWIR part of the electromagnetic spectrum. Only very hot surfaces (over several hundred degrees Celsius) such as lava flows can influence VNIR and SWIR measurements (chapter 2.4, 4.6).

2.5.4 Post-processing and interpretation

Spectral imaging data can be interpreted by two major approaches, either by directly analysing the physical spectroscopic properties of materials or by using a more mathematical approach of classifying the data according to extractable patterns or data features using machine learning techniques (chapter 3.2).

Spectral analysis in principle relies on the spatial mapping of spectroscopic properties such as specific absorption or emission features. The focus of the analysis can be set on single features or reach up to full material-specific spectral patterns. This results also in different analysis approaches. Single features or spectral characteristics are often mapped according to spectroscopic knowledge, e.g. using simple band ratioing approaches that map the ratio of reflectance values at specific, manually set wavelengths. This approach is mainly used in multispectral data, where a full analysis of a spectral feature is not possible. It can provide simple abundance maps of spectrally active materials, such as plants or iron minerals. For HS data, comparable, but more informative approaches exist, that allow to map the accurate width, depth and position of a specific spectral feature to draw conclusions for example on the material composition (van der Meer et al., 2018). Spectral mapping or the analysis of full material-specific spectral patterns is much more complex. Usually, available spectral validation data from field measurements, extracted image spectra or official spectral libraries (Kokaly et al., 2017) are used as reference spectral signature. This reference can then be compared to the observed image spectra to determine the spectral similarity and such, the probability of occurrence of the mapped material per pixel. Different spectral mapping approaches exist (Harris, 2006). These approaches perform best if the analysed pixel covers a target of homogeneous composition, which makes the spectral signatures directly comparable. For natural targets or low spatial resolution of the sensor, mixed spectra are a common effect, i.e. that the observed spectrum is actually composed of a mixture of contributing spectral "endmembers". Image processing techniques exist that allow an extraction or "**unmixing**" of these spectral components to retrieve and map information on the target's composition (Bioucas-Dias et al., 2012) as well as the abundance of the different components per pixel. This approach is particularly interesting for geological targets that represent a heterogeneous mixture of minerals with highly variable spectral composition.

The techniques of **classification** or **domain mapping** allow a different approach of data analysis based on the categorization of data pixels according to data-specific criteria. Machine learning and artificial intelligence plays a major role in the development of algorithms for classification and the related fields of segmentation and feature extraction (Ghamisi et al., 2017). The resulting classification maps allow a clear discrimination between different domains that can be composed of mixed materials and do not necessarily need to be characterized by one specific spectral signature (e.g. lithological units, plant communities).

2.5.5 Discussion and outlook on current innovations

Multispectral cameras represent the currently most used spectral imaging systems for UAVbased acquisition. In particular for applications in vegetation (crop, forestry) monitoring a range of ready-to-use systems exist on a both scientific and commercial basis, including not only the camera itself but also optimized platforms and dedicated processing routines for data correction, processing, and interpretation. Their ruggedness and endurance make MS cameras a good choice for simple mapping tasks or when harsh imaging conditions (rough terrain, long flight times) are expected. Their low-number of spectrally fixed channels constrain possible applications mostly to the initial design aim. However, this also allows designing cheap and reliable systems, which can deliver the exact mapping products that are required by a potential customer, thus making MS drone systems ideal for industrial use. Interchangeable filters and/or an extension of the observable spectral range to the SWIR and LWIR could increase the flexibility of MS cameras and broaden their applicational spectrum.

Hyperspectral cameras, with their capability to capture hundreds of image bands, offer the detection and mapping of plants, soil, and rock, as well as respective mineral types. The maturity of UAV-based HSI is constantly advancing and with it the level of quality to characterize unique properties of ecosystems, including topographical and physical aspects, surface composition, and vegetation at once (Arroyo-Mora et al., 2019). UAV-based HS data require specific steps of pre-processing and correction which differ from aircraft and satellite platforms. The novelty of

the approach, but also the diversity and customizability of UAV platforms and deployable sensors impeded the establishment of correction workflows available for any user. As a result, most published UAV-borne datasets are only partly or not corrected for platform-specific radiometric and geometric effects. In particular, for targets with highly variably morphology this can cause distinct distortions within the dataset (Jakob et al., 2017). While it is still possible to retrieve meaningful information from poorly corrected data using simple two-band-ratios, detailed spectral analysis of usually narrow absorption features is not possible. Geological applications in particular build on reliable spectral information, as the spectral differences between mineralogical domains are usually subtle. The establishment of versatile and comprehensive processing workflows will be key to ensure quality standards within UAV-based HSI. The Mineral Exploration Python Hyperspectral Toolbox (MEPHySTo) (Jakob et al., 2017) was one of the first to combine the essential tools for a full processing workflow of UAV-based HSI, and could provide a basis for implementing today's broad range of advanced processing algorithms (Aasen et al., 2018).

Multi-sensor UAV approaches are used increasingly across many scientific disciplines, with the environmental and agricultural sciences as one of the very early contributors, e.g. in combining spectral and elevation information for segmentation and plant species detection. The generation of quantitative multi-sensor spatial mapping products in precision farming with lowcost UAVs became more feasible in the early 2000s (Berni et al., 2009). Recent studies show the potential of using a UAV equipped with exchangeable sensors to investigate plant communities and ecosystem properties, such as peatlands (Beyer et al., 2019). The integration of multispectral, high-resolution RGB, and thermal data in combination with photogrammetry and image classifiers driven by machine-learning makes it possible to derive high-precision plant parameters. Since the introduction of user-friendly UAV handling, software and processing routines, numerous applications were developed and tested. Future applications are likely to expand from earth sciences and engineering towards human social interaction (Xiang et al., 2019).

The next step in the evolution of UAV-based HSI could be real-time or quasi-UAVi-real-time **on-board data processing** and evaluation. Such systems would provide a direct link and feed-back of the acquired data to the end-user on the ground. The fusion of state-of-the-art hardware to capture and process the resulting heavy data streams is challenging but possible (Horstrand et al., 2019). It is important to note that most HS sensor systems are currently transported by multi-rotor UAVs, which are limited in flight time, and therefore spatial coverage. For UAV to become a complete substitute to manned airplane imaging systems, currently only fixed-wing or VTOL (Vertical Take-Off and Landing) platforms hold the endurance and flexibility to compete.

A parallel development in sensor technology regarding **miniaturization** and **innovative sensor concepts** will allow using a much wider range of spectral imaging sensors for droneborne use in the future. As a major advantage, it will allow increasing the value of drone-borne spectral surveys for new application fields. It additionally fuels the diversity of available sensors on the market and promotes the development of increasingly low-cost and user-friendly products. In the VNIR, a large assortment of competing products already allows making an application-based selection according to the required spectral range, sensitivity, resolution, or budget. The number of available sensors in the SWIR is far more limited as sensor cooling is obligatory to reach a sufficient SNR, which complicates the device design, limits possible miniaturization, and increases the price distinctly. Still, innovative concepts are already under development and promise much lighter and cheaper sensors for the future (Goldstein et al., 2018). A similar development is ongoing for LWIR range HS sensors. Appropriate lightweight drone-borne versions are not yet commercially available but have been announced recently (Boubanga Tombet et al., 2019) and will increase the application portfolio of drone-borne surveys in the future. Mineral mapping campaigns could benefit from such sensors in particular, as it would allow increasing the amount of detectable rock-forming minerals (chapter 4.1).

Drone-borne spectral sensors of any kind are used for reflectance measurements only in most of the cases, using the irradiance of the sun. However, approaches to measuring **luminescence** signal from a drone-platform have started (Burud, 2019; Duan et al., 2019). For the moment, however, only point measurements are performed in a drone-based setup, but the concept could be extended to a mapping approach soon. The luminescence signal could be used alone or complementary to reflectance measurements to characterize and monitor vegetation, hydrocarbons, man-made structures, or valuable raw materials (Lorenz et al., 2019) (chapter 2.7).

References for further reading

- Aasen, H., Honkavaara, E., Lucieer, A. & Zarco-Tejada, P. (2018): Quantitative Remote Sensing at Ultra-High Resolution with UAV Spectroscopy: A Review of Sensor Technology, Measurement Procedures, and Data Correction Workflows, in: Remote Sens., 10, 1091.
- Clark, R. N. (1999): Chapter 1: Spectroscopy of Rocks and Minerals, and Principles of Spectroscopy, in: Manual of Remote Sensing, Volume 3, Remote Sensing for the Earth Sciences, Rencz, A. N. (ed), New York: John Wiley and Sons. 3–58.
- Ghamisi, P. et al. (2017): Advances in Hyperspectral Image and Signal Processing: A Comprehensive Overview of the State of the Art, in: IEEE Geosci. Remote Sens. Mag., 5, 37–78.
- Jakob, S., Zimmermann, R. & Gloaguen, R. (2017): The Need for Accurate Geometric and Radiometric Corrections of Drone-Borne Hyperspectral Data for Mineral Exploration: MEPHySTo—A Toolbox for Pre-Processing Drone-Borne Hyperspectral Data, in: Remote Sens., 9, 88.
- Lorenz, S. (2019): The Need for Accurate Pre-processing and Data Integration for the Application of Hyperspectral Imaging in Mineral Exploration. Doctoral Dissertation, Technische Universität Bergakadamie Freiberg.
- van der Meer, F. et al. (2018): Wavelength feature mapping as a proxy to mineral chemistry for investigating geologic systems: An example from the Rodalquilar epithermal system, in: Int. J. Appl. Earth Obs. Geoinformation, 64, 237–248.

2.6 UAV laser scanning

Gottfried Mandlburger

2.6.1	I LiDAR principles	
	2.6.1.1 Laser ranging	
	2.6.1.2 Scanning	
	2.6.1.3 Laser beam model	
	2.6.1.4 Signal detection and waveform processing	
	2.6.1.5 Geometric sensor model	
	2.6.1.6 Radiometric sensor model	
	2.6.1.7 Flight planning	
	2.6.1.8 Quality control and sensor orientation	

2.6.2	UAV-LiDAR sensor concepts	213
	2.6.2.1 Sensor overview.	213
	2.6.2.2 Topo-bathymetric sensors	215
	2.6.2.3 Sensor integration examples	215

Laser scanning, in general, is a method for obtaining 3D information of the environment. UAV (Unmanned Aerial Vehicle) laser scanning, in particular, delivers dense 3D point clouds of the Earth's surface and objects thereon like buildings, infrastructure, and vegetation. In contrast to conventional airborne laser scanning (ALS), where the sensor is typically mounted on manned aircraft, UAV laser scanning (ULS) utilizes Unmanned Aerial Systems (UAS) as measurement platforms, which allow lower flying altitudes and velocities compared to manned platforms resulting in higher point densities and, thus, a more detailed description of the captured surfaces and features.

Whereas the benefit of ALS is large-area acquisition of topographic data, with the Digital Terrain Model (DTM) being the prime product, ULS can be thought of as close-range ALS enabling applications, which require high spatial resolution. However, both ALS and ULS are similar in the fundamental aspects of operation.

ULS is a dynamic kinematic data acquisition method. The laser beams are continuously sweeping in lateral direction and together with the forward motion of the platform, a swath of the terrain below the UAV is captured. The distances from the sensor in the air and targets on the ground are determined by measuring the time difference between the outgoing laser pulse and the portion of the signal scattered back from the illuminated targets into the receiver's Field of View (FoV). This is commonly referred to as the Time-of-Flight (ToF) measurement principle. As laser scanning in general, ULS is therefore a sequentially measuring, active acquisition technique.

To obtain 3D coordinates of an object in a georeferenced coordinate system (e.g. WGS84), the position and attitude of the platform and the scan angle need to be measured continuously in addition to the ranges. Thus, ULS is a dynamic, multi-sensor system, where each laser ray has its own absolute orientation. In contrast to aerial photogrammetry, where the image orientation can be established by bundle block adjustment based on ground control points, ULS mainly relies on direct georeferencing. The use of a navigation device consisting of a GNSS (Global Navigation Satellite System) receiver and an IMU (Inertial Measurement Unit) are indispensable.

ULS is a polar measurement system, i.e., a singe measurement is sufficient to obtain the 3D coordinates of an object. This is of special advantage in case of dynamic objects like tree canopies which are permanently moving due to wind. For image-based techniques, this is a relevant problem because in the UAV-context, the image ground sampling distances (GSD) are typically in the cm range, and small object movements lead to displacements of multiple pixels.



Figure 2.6-1: 3D UAV-LiDAR point cloud of a forest plot; (a) colored by echo number: 1st echoes (blue) accumulate in the canopy whereas 2nd and 3rd echoes dominate on the ground, (b) colored by reflectance: small twigs and branches feature lower reflectance (blue) compared to laser returns from understorey (green), and from stems and bare ground (orange). Unless otherwise stated, all images were prepared by the author for this chapter.

The ideal laser ray is infinitely small, but the actual laser beams can rather be thought of as light cones with a narrow opening angle. In ULS, the typical diameter of the illuminated spot on the ground (footprint) is in the cm- to dm-range depending on the flying altitude and the sensor's beam divergence. Due to the finite footprint, multiple objects along the laser line-of-sight can potentially be illuminated by a single pulse. In such a situation, ToF sensors can return multiple points for a single laser pulse. This so-called multi-target capability together with high measurement rates leads to unprecedented 3D point densities for the acquisition of semi-transparent objects like forest vegetation (cf. Figure 2.6-1).

Next to signal runtime, ULS sensors typically deliver additional attributes for each detected echo. Especially if the entire incoming radiation is sampled and stored with high frequency (full waveform recording), object properties like reflectance can be derived via radiometric calibration of the signal (cf. Figure 2.6-1b). The received signal strength strongly depends on the employed laser wavelengths, which range from the visible green to near infrared part of the spectrum. Green laser radiation (λ =532 nm) is capable of penetrating water and is therefore used in laser bathymetry for capturing the bottom of clear and shallow water bodies. Infrared wavelengths (λ =905/1,064/1,550 nm), in turn, exhibit better reflectance characteristics for vegetation, soil, sealed surfaces, etc. Thus, infrared lasers are the first choice for topographic mapping and forestry applications. This is equally relevant for both ALS and ULS.

Another similarity between ALS and ULS is data acquisition with partially overlapping flight strips. The overlap area provides the basis for (i) checking the strip fitting accuracy and (ii) geometric calibration of the sensor system via strip adjustment. In contrast to area-wide data capturing, ULS is particularly well suited for corridor mapping (river courses, forest transects, fault lines, etc.). While manually piloting the UAV is restricted to visual line-of-sight (VLOS) operation, regular scan grid patterns are usually realized via waypoints, which potentially enable beyond line-of-sight (BVLOS) given the respective permission.

The remainder of the chapter is structured as follows: Chapter 2.6.1 details the fundamentals of laser ranging and scanning, the sensor geometric and radiometric model, and the principles of flight planning, quality control, and sensor orientation via strip adjustment. Chapter 2.6.2 gives an overview of available UAV-LiDAR topographic and bathymetric sensors and their integration on different UAV platforms and discusses the pros and cons of the individual sensor systems together with their targeted field of application. The chapter concludes with a list of related references.

2.6.1 LiDAR principles

In this Section, the principles of ALS scanning in general and of UAV-based laser scanning in particular are shortly summarized (Pfeifer et al., 2015; Shan & Toth, 2018; Vosselman & Maas, 2010).

2.6.1.1 Laser ranging

The core component of each laser scanning system is the ranging unit. Knowing the speed of light *c*, the pulse emission time t_0 , and the arrival time of the return pulse t_1 , the sensor-to-target distance *R* can be calculated as:

$$R = \frac{\left(t_1 - t_0\right)}{2}c \tag{1}$$

If (i) the laser beam hits an extended planar target under a normal incidence angle and (ii) the speed of light (group velocity) is accurately determined, the ranging accuracy is directly related to the timing error. To achieve a ranging accuracy in the cm range, sub-nanosecond time measurement accuracy is required.

Ranging based on the ToF principle is employed for manned ALS as well as for most ULS systems. However, the phase-shift method constitutes an alternative ranging approach. In this case, a continuous laser signal is imprinted onto a carrier wave and the offset between the phase of the emitted and returned signal is measured. The main advantage of the ToF principle is its inherent multi-target capability. This is particularly useful for environmental studies, especially when scanning semi-transparent objects like forests, where the laser light is able to penetrate the vegetation through small openings in the foliage. The phase-shift technique, in contrast, only delivers a single return per pulse.

2.6.1.2 Scanning

As in traditional ALS, sampling of the Earth's surface with UAV-based laser scanning is accomplished based on flight strips. Areal coverage with 3D points requires (i) the forward motion of the UAV platform and (ii) a beam deflection unit systematically steering the laser rays below or around the sensor. Figure 2.6-2 shows typical beam deflection mechanisms used in ULS.



Figure 2.6-2: Mechanical beam deflection strategies used in UAV-based laser scanning.

Assuming both horizontal terrain and horizontal forward motion of the platform with constant velocity, a rotating multi-faced polygonal wheel produces parallel scan lines on the ground approximately perpendicular to the flight trajectory. The constant rotation of a mirror polygon yields an approximately constant point distance along the scan line within a typical FoV of $\pm 30^{\circ}$ around the nadir direction. By adjusting rotation speed (scan rate), flying velocity, and pulse repetition rate (PRR), a homogeneous point pattern on the ground can be achieved, both along and across track (Figure 2.6-2a).

Panoramic scanning in vertical scan planes is achieved using a scan wedge, where the mirror plane is tilted by 45° with respect to a horizontal rotational axis. As the laser scanner is typically mounted below the UAV, the full circle of laser beams is restricted in practice to approximately 230°. This still allows scanning even above the horizon, which is beneficial in the context of environmental mapping, e.g., to acquire narrow canyons or riverside vegetation. Concerning the homogeneity of the point pattern, the same as for polygonal wheels applies for the nadir area (±30°). Due to panoramic scanning, the swath is much wider and is only limited by the maximum measurement range of the sensor. The point spacing decreases with increasing distance from the strip center and with larger ranges the size of the laser footprints increases (Figure 2.6-2b).

In contrast to scanning in vertical planes as described above, oblique scanning with a constant laser beam off-nadir angle results in a spiral-shaped scan pattern on the ground. This is, e.g., implemented by employing a rotating scan wedge with a tilted rotational axis (Palmer scanner, Figure 2.6-2c). Palmer scanners are especially used in laser bathymetry with off-nadir angles

between 15–20°, as this is the optimum trade-off for receiving reflections from the water surface as well as for penetration of the laser signal into the water column (Guenther et al., 2000). For topographic applications, oblique scanning enables to look under bridges and potentially provides more returns from facades, depending on building height, road width, and laser beam tilt. It also provides a forward and backward look in the same scan line (more precisely: scan circle or ellipse), thus hitting objects from different viewpoints. However, this double-look feature diminishes from the center towards the border of the strip. A downside of this scanning mechanism is the inhomogeneous point distribution with a much higher density on the border compared to the center of the strip, which needs to be appropriately considered during data processing.

Oscillating mirrors constitute an alternative to constantly rotating mirrors or polygons (Figure 2.6-2d). The mirror constantly swings between two positions. The extreme mirror positions mark the border of the strip. Due to the necessary deceleration at the end of the swing, the point density is higher at the border of the strip compared to the center, as it is the case for Palmer scanners.

A completely different scanning approach is persued by a technique referred to as solid-state hybrid lidar (Frost et al., 2016) or rotating multi-beam LiDAR, respectively. In this context, solid-state means that no rotating or oscillating device is used to deflect the laser beam in different directions, but the entire laser unit spins around an axis. As this technology often operates a fan of laser range finders (8/16/32/64/128 channels) in parallel, the term profile-array scanner is used in the following. In ULS, scanner integrations with horizontal rotation axes are preferred enabling panoramic scanning similar to Figure 2.6-2b, but with multiple laser channels and, hence, multiple scan lines per revolution. This potentially increases the capturing rate by a factor of n, with n=number of laser channels. Figure 2.6-3 illustrates the general principle.



Figure 2.6-3: Scanning principle of profile-array laser scanners.

In all strategies shown so far, an individual detector receives the backscattered signal from a single narrow laser shot. In contrast to that, so-called flash LiDAR or focal plane LiDAR sensors use a broad laser pulse and the backscattered signal illuminates an array of receivers. These systems are also termed ToF cameras or range cameras, as the result of a single laser pulse is a range image (Hansard et al., 2012). Thus, no scanning in the above sense using rotating elements is

required to obtain arial coverage, which enables extremely compact and lightweight design (~100 g). Due to the limited measurement range on natural targets (< 50 m), flash LiDAR is not further considered here but with ongoing development it is likely to become an option in UAV-based LiDAR mapping for environmental applications in the future.

2.6.1.3 Laser beam model

While the ideal laser shot is infinitely short and narrow, in practice typical UAV LiDAR sensors exhibit a laser pulse duration in the range of 1–6 ns corresponding to 30–180 cm in metric units and feature a laser beam divergence of around 0.5–3 mrad resulting in a laser footprint on the ground of 2.5–15 cm for a flying altitude of 50 m above ground level (AGL).

The energy distribution in longitudinal and radial direction (along and across the laser beam direction) is commonly described as a Gaussian function (Jutzi & Stilla, 2005; Słota, 2015). Figure 2.6-4 shows a conceptual drawing of the energy distribution within a laser beam and the corresponding mathematical formulation is provided in eq. 2.



Figure 2.6-4: Leaser beam model (adapted from (Słota, 2015)).

$$I(t,r) = I_0 e^{-\frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{t^2}{\sigma_{tang}^2} + \frac{r^2}{\sigma_{rad}^2} \right]}$$
 2

 I_0 denotes the peak energy level which is reached at temporal position t = 0 and radial position r = 0, i.e. along the laser axis in the middle between rising and falling of the laser energy.

 I_o decreases exponentially from this center point both along and across the laser line of sight. The drop level depends on the standard deviation of the Gaussian curves (longitudinal: σ_{tang} , radial: σ_{rad}). In signal processing, pulse duration and size are often described by the so-called "full width at half maximum" (FWHM), i.e. the range when the signal has dropped to the half of its maximum. The following relations between FWHM and standard deviation apply for the longitudinal and radial direction:

$$w = 2\sqrt{2\ln 2}\,\sigma_{tang}^2$$

$$s = 2\sqrt{2\ln 2} \,\sigma_{rad}^2 = R \,\gamma \tag{4}$$

The pulse duration w (eq. 3) directly influences the range discrimination distance, i.e. the capabilitity to separate two consecutive objects illuminated by the same laser beam along the beam path (e.g., two branches of a tree, shrub and ground below, etc.). As a rule of thumb, the minimum time, or distance, respectively, to separate two individual laser echoes is dt = w/2. For a typical pulse duration of 3 ns, the range discrimination distance in metric units is approximately 45 cm.

From eq. 4 it can be seen that the size of the illuminated area s (i.e., the laser footprint diameter) depends on both the measurement range R and the beam divergence γ . The size of the laser footprint inherently limits the spatial resolution of any LiDAR system. As ALS and ULS sensors exhibit comparable beam divergence measures, the spatial resolution of ULS is higher by an order of magnitude due to shorter measurement ranges.

2.6.1.4 Signal detection and waveform processing

In conventional ToF laser ranging, the return signal of a highly collimated laser pulse is received by a single detector. For the conversion of the optical power into digital radiometric information, a two-stage procedure is employed (Ullrich & Pfennigbauer, 2016). First, an Avalanche Photo Diode (APD) converts the received laser radiation into an analog signal, and subsequently an Analog-Digital Converter (ADC) generates the final measurement in digital form. APDs used for UAV-based laser scanning operate in linear-mode, i.e. the dynamic range of the APD where the optical power and the analog output are linearly related. Such APDs deliver measures of the received signal strength and provide object reflectance and/or material properties of the illuminated objects via radiometric calibration (Briese et al., 2012; Wagner, 2010).

The actual range detection is either implemented by hardware components of the laser scanner (discrete echo systems) or by high-frequency discretization of the entire backscattered echo waveform. In the latter case, the captured waveforms are either processed online by the firmware of the sensor (Pfennigbauer et al., 2014) or stored for detailed analysis in postprocessing (Mallet & Bretar, 2009; Shan & Toth, 2018). To date, some existing ULS sensors feature full waveform acquisition with entailed advantages w.r.t. ranging precision, target separability, and object characterization (amplitude, echo width, reflectance, etc.). A detailed discussion of full waveform laser scanning is beyond the scope of this book. More information is found in subject literature (Jutzi & Stilla, 2005; Mallet & Bretar, 2009; Wagner et al., 2006).

2.6.1.5 Geometric sensor model



Figure 2.6-5: Conceptual drawing of ALS/ULS sensor model based on: (Glira et al., 2015b).

UAV laser scanning is a kinematic measurement process based on a tightly synchronized multi-sensor system consisting of a Global Navigation Satellite System (GNSS) receiver, an Inertial Navigation System (INS), and the laser scanner itself. INS sensors are also termed IMU (Inertial Measurement Unit). The computation of georeferenced 3D points is called direct georeferencing and is illustrated in Figure 2.6-5.

In a preprocessing step, Kalman filtering (Grewal et al., 2013) is employed to merge GNSS and IMU observations resulting in a so-called Smoothed Best Estimate of Trajectory (SBET). A Kalman filter integrates the individual positional and inertial measurements over time in a linear quadratic estimation framework considering statistical noise and other sources of inaccuracies. It delivers the absolute 3D positions (X, Y, Z) of the measurement platform in a geocentric,

Cartesian (Earth-Centered-Earth-Fixed, ECEF) coordinate frame as well as the attitude of the measurement platform w.r.t. to the local horizon (navigation angles: roll, pitch, yaw). GNSS typically provides positions with a rate of 1–2 Hz corresponding to a point distance of 4–8 m for a typical UAV flight velocity of 16 knots (~8 m/s). The INS measurement rate in turn, is much higher (100–500 Hz) and both 3D positions and attitudes are estimated for each timestamp (t) of the higher IMU-frequency within the Kalman filter resulting in a typical point spacing of consecutive flight trajectory points of 1.6–8 cm.

The trajectory data are subsequently combined with the time-stamped laser scanner measurements. In general, the raw range and scan angle measurements are not directly provided by the sensor manufacturers, as small corrections are applied to the raw data compensating systematic instrument effects which are calibrated in the manufacturer's lab (irregularities of the scan mirrors, amplitude dependency of range measurement, etc.). This internal calibration leads to 3D coordinates of the detected objects (i.e. laser echoes) in the sensor coordinate system and constitute the basis for the calculation of 3D object coordinates in an ECEF coordinate system according to eq. 5

$$x^{e}(t) = g^{e}(t) + R_{n}^{e}(t)R_{i}^{n}(t)\left(a^{i} + R_{s}^{i}x^{s}(t)\right)$$
5

The transformation chain in eq. 5 transforms between the following coordinate systems (CS), each denoted by a specific index and highlighted by a specific color in Figure 2.6-5.

- s/blue: scanner CS
- i/red: INS CS, also referred to as body CS or platform CS
- n/no color: navigation CS (local horizon: x=north, y=east, z=nadir)
- e/magenta: ECEF (earth-centered earth-fixed) CS

Reading eq. 5 from right to left, $x^s(x^s, y^s, z^s)$ is a 3D vector denoting the coordinates of a laser point in the local scanner CS which is rotated by the boresight angles into the INS system (R_s^i) and shifted by the lever arm (a^i). The lever arm is the offset vector between the phase center of the GNSS antenna and origin of scanner system, and the boresight angles denote the small angular differences (Δ roll, Δ pitch, Δ yaw) between the reference plane of the scanner and the INS (cf. green elements in Figure 2.6-5). While the lever arm can be measured on the ground with a total station, the boresight angles are determined within strip adjustment based on data from a calibration flight (Hebel & Stilla, 2012; Skaloud & Lichti, 2006). R_i^n transforms the resulting vector from the INS CS to the navigation system based on the IMU measurements (roll/pitch/ yaw), and R_n^e rotates to the cartesian ECEF system. The latter rotation depends on the geographical position (latitude/longitude) of the INS origin. The 3D coordinates of the laser point $x^e(t)$ are finally obtained by adding the ECEF coordinates of the GNSS antenna (g^e).

The total positional and vertical uncertainty (TPU/TVU) of ULS-derived 3D points depends on the accuracy of both the laser scanner and the trajectory as well as on the synchronisation of all sensor components (GNSS, IMU, scanner). Compared to ALS based on manned aircraft, the accuracy demand for the angular components (scan angle, platform attitude) is lower for ULS due to the shorter measurement ranges. For this reason, the employed INS sensors are typically less accurate (roll/pitch: ~0.015°, yaw: 0.035°) as used for ALS. GNSS errors, however, directly translate to respective errors in the ULS point clouds, thus, equally accurate GNSS receivers are required for ALS and ULS.

2.6.1.6 Radiometric sensor model

Information about the radiometric properties of illuminated objects are of high importance for environmental applications. The laser-radar equation describes the fundamental relationship between the emitted and the received optical power (Pfeifer et al., 2015; Wagner et al., 2006):

$$P_{R} = \frac{P_{T}}{\left(\gamma R\right)^{2} \pi / 4} \quad \sigma \quad \frac{D^{2} \pi / 4}{4\pi R^{2}} \quad \eta_{ATM} \eta_{SYS} + P_{BK} \tag{6}$$

The received power P_{R} depends on the transmitted power P_{T} , the measurement range R, the laser beam divergence γ , the size of the receiver aperture D, the radar cross-section σ , as well as factors related to system losses η_{SYS} and atmospheric attenuation η_{ATM} . P_{BK} , finally, indicates solar background radiation that deteriorates the signal-to-noise ratio.

The laser-radar cross-section σ incorporates all target properties and can be separated into the illuminated target area *A*, the object's reflectance ρ , and the backscattering solid angle Ω .

$$\sigma = \frac{4\pi}{\Omega} \quad \rho \quad A \tag{7}$$

 Ω denotes the opening angle of a cone into which the laser signal is reflected. Specular reflection is characterized by a narrow cone (i.e. small values of Ω). Most of the natural targets (soil, grass, trees, etc.) as well as sealed surfaces (asphalt, concrete) are diffuse scatterers. For ideal diffusely reflecting targets ($\Omega = 180^{\circ}$), Lambert's cosine law is applicable.

The cross-section further depends on the illuminated area A, which is a function of the measurement range R, the beam opening angle γ , and the incidence angle α between the laser beam

and the normal direction of the illuminated surface. For extended targets larger than the laser footprint, the area calculates to (Roncat et al., 2016; Roncat et al., 2012):

$$A = \frac{A_L}{\cos\alpha} \approx \frac{\left(\gamma R\right)^2 \pi}{4\cos\alpha}$$

 $A_{\rm L}$ is the projection of the effectively illuminated target area to a plane orthogonal to the laser beam direction which only depends on the measurement range *R* and the laser beam opening angle *y*. Inserting eqs. 8 and 7 into eq. 6 reveals a decrease of received power with the squared sensor-to-target distance (R^2). Linear targets (e.g. power lines) crossing the laser footprint, in turn, exhibit a R^3 relationship and the signal loss corresponds to R^4 for point features (e.g. leaves).

LiDAR sensors do not directly measure the received optical power P_R , but especially full waveform laser scanning provides the signal amplitude and the width of the return echo which together are proxies for P_R . Simple correction strategies account for the dominating range effect to correct the received signal strength measurements (Höfle & Pfeifer, 2007), while rigorous radiometric calibration use external radiometric reference measurements to obtain object properties like backscattering cross-section, backscattering coefficient, or object reflectance (Briese et al., 2012; Kaasalainen et al., 2011; Kashani et al., 2015; Wagner, 2010).

The laser-radar equation only applies in the far field starting at a range of about 50 m. While UAV flying altitudes are seldomly lower than 50 m above ground level due to safety considerations, still objects standing out from the ground (e.g. buildings, trees, power line towers, etc.) may well result in measurement ranges smaller than 50 m. In this case, sensor manufacturers often provide look-up tables describing the relation between signal strength and short measurement range.

2.6.1.7 Flight planning

ULS data capturing is generally carried out based on individual flight strips. For areal data acquisition a setup with longitudinal strips for areal coverage and occasional cross strips for block stabilization (cf. Figure 2.6-6a) constitutes best practice. Adjacent flight strips typically exhibit an overlap area of 20–50 %. Corridor mapping often requires a more flexible flight plan with the strips aligned to the object of study (cf. Figure 2.6-6b). Also in this case, sufficient overlap of consecutive strips is crucial for enabling proper quality control and stabilizing the block geometry.



Figure 2.6-6: Flight strip setup for areal survey (a) and corridor mapping (b). The areal setup consists of six longitudinal strips and three cross strips. In the corridor setup, the flight strips follow the river course and strip overlaps are provided at the junction points for block stabilization.

The most relevant parameters for planning a flight are (i) the swath width of the individual strips and (ii) the intended laser pulse density:

$$SW = 2h \tan \frac{FOV}{2}$$
 8

$$PD = \frac{points / second}{area / second} = \frac{MR}{SW_{V}} = \frac{MR}{2h_{V} \tan \frac{FOV}{2}}$$
8

The swath width *SW* (eq. 9) relates to the flying altitude *h* and the scanner's *FOV*. This applies to scanners with a finite FOV. For panoramic 360° scanners, *SW* is only restricted by the maximum range. The mean pulse density *PD* (eq. 10) is directly proportional to the effective measurement range *MR* and indirectly proportional to the swath width and the flying velocity *v*. For Palmer scanners and scanners with an oscillating mirror, *MR* corresponds to the *PRR*, while in most other cases *MR*<*PRR*. The latter is typically the case for scanners with rotating polygons or 360° scanners. For the prior, eq. 10 denotes the mean pulse density as an average of very high density at the strip boundary and more representative lower pulse density in the middle of the strip.

2.6.1.8 Quality control and sensor orientation

Within the common area of two flight strips, the ground surface and objects thereon are measured independently from different viewing points. Deviations in the overlap area are an indicator of the sensor calibration quality. Especially smooth and inclined surfaces (slopes, embankments, roofs, etc.) are well suited to detect potential sensor calibration problems. Deviations can either be measured as strip height differences based on strip-wise, gridded Digital Elevation Models (Ressl et al., 2008) or based on the 3D point clouds by calculating the distances of points in one strip from the planes constructed from the neighbouring points of the overlapping strip (point-to-plane distances). If (i) the residual errors are larger than the nominal accuracy of the employed sensors or (ii) systematic errors occur, re-calibration of the sensor system and orientation of the flight strips becomes necessary.

Depending on data availability, either approximative methods (Ressl et al., 2011) or rigorous approaches (Glira et al., 2019; Glira et al., 2015a; Pfeifer et al., 2015; Skaloud & Lichti, 2006) can be employed. Approximative methods typically start with the geo-referenced 3D point cloud and try to minimize the (height) deviations in the strip overlap area. Rigorous approaches, in turn, are based on the geometric sensor model (cf. chapter 2.6.1.5), and utilize the raw measurements (i.e., flight trajectory and the coordinates of the laser echoes in the sensor's CS) to estimate the sensor calibration parameters. The most important parameters are (Glira et al., 2016):

- mounting calibration (lever arm and boresight angles)
- scanner calibration parameters (range and scan angle offset and scale)
- trajectory correction parameters (constant offsets, drifts, time dependent correction terms of higher order)
- datum shift parameters

Sensor calibration and strip adjustment of ULS does not generally differ from the strategies applied for manned ALS-platforms. UAVs, however, are not as stable as manned aircraft and hence prone to sudden fluctuation in position and attitude, especially when flown in windy conditions. Keeping in mind that the highest-class INS sensors are seldomly used for ULS, local deviations of the 3D point clouds of overlapping flight strips are likely. To compensate these short-term effects, a cubic spline-based trajectory correction is proposed by Glira et al. (2016) for UAV-flights with sufficient strip overlap and control patches. An optimum sensor calibration and orientation strategy would incorporate the raw GNSS and INS measurements, but this is still subject to scientific research (Cucci et al., 2017). Glira et al. (2019) extended the concept of pure laser scanning strip adjustment to hybrid sensor orientation including camera sensors. Including correspondences between laser strips and image tie points in a comprehen-

sive integrated adjustment framework has proven to improve the trajectory estimation (Glira, 2018).

2.6.2 UAV-LiDAR sensor concepts

2.6.2.1 Sensor overview

Table 2.6-1 provides an overview of existing compact laser scanners suited or even designed for integration on UAVs. The specifications are taken from company brochures. In case of different operation modes, the reported values always denote the mode with the highest measurement rate. The maximum range depends on the object's reflectivity, where at least $\rho \ge 60$ % is assumed. The listed precision (prec) and accuracy (acc) numbers relate to the ranging component only. For better readability, the beam divergence measures are also expressed as footprint diameters on the ground assuming a flying height of 50 m AGL.

ID	sensor	mass	wave-	max	prec/	meas.	beam	footprint	FOV	chan-
			length	range	acc	rate	div.	@50 m		nels
								agl		
		[kg]	[nm]	[m]	[mm]	[kHz]	[mrad]	[mm]	0	
1	VUX1-UAV	3.75	1,550	300	5/10	500	0.5	25	330	1
2	mini-	1.60	905	250	10/15	200	1.6 x 0.5	80 x 25	360	1
	VUX-2UAV									
3	VUX-240	4.10	1,064	650	15/20	1500	0.35	18	75	1
4	VQ-840-G	12.00	532		15/20	200	1.0-6.0	50-300	40	1
5	Puck LITE	0.59	903	100	/30	300	3.0 x 1.2	150 x 60	360	32
6	Alpha Puck	3.50	903	300	/30	2,400	3.0 x 1.5	150 x 75	360	128
7	CL-90	3.85	1,550	175	5/10	500	0.3	15	90	1
8	CL-360	3.50	1,550	300	5/10	500	0.3	15	360	1

Table 2.6-1: UAV-LiDAR sensor specifications.



*Figure 2.6-7: Selected UAV-lidar sensors.*⁸ *Images from Riegl, Velodyne Lidar and Teledyne Geospatial; used with permission – all rights reserved.*

In general, different categories of LiDAR sensors are available. Extremely lightweight sensors (< 1 kg) enable longer flight endurance but are typically less accurate (3 cm) and exhibit a larger footprint diameter in the dm-range. Such sensors can be integrated on small UAS (sUAS) platforms with a maximum take-off mass (MTOM) < 10 kg. Sensors delivering survey-grade precision in the cm range typically weigh around 4 kg and, thus, require larger UAVs with a MTOM of around 25 kg.

The sensors listed in Table 2.6-1 use the scan mechanisms shown in Figure 2.6-2 and Figure 2.6-3. All sensors except (5) and (6) are conventional linear-mode LiDAR systems with a single laser channel and mechanical beam deflection with a rotating polygonal wheel (3), rotating wedge (1, 2, 8), oscillating mirror (7), or conical scanning (4). Sensors (5) and (6) are profile-array scanners with 32 or 128 jointly rotating laser channels. Most of the cited sensors use panoramic scanning (FoV=360°) with (near) horizontal rotation axes allowing to capture vertical structures to both sides of the scanner in narrow valleys, street canyons, and river corridors. It is a clear advantage of agile UAVs to operate in such demanding scenarios. The down side of this scanning mechanism is that, in most cases, the surfaces and objects of interest are located

⁸ Source: (1) http://www.riegl.co.at/uploads/tx_pxpriegldownloads/Infosheet_VUX-1series_2017-12-04. pdf. (2) https://www.geoweeknews.com/news/riegl-goes-small-minivux1-uav-lidar. (3) http://www. riegl.co.at/products/unmanned-scanning/riegl-vux-240/. (4) http://www.riegl.com/nc/products/ airborne-scanning/produktdetail/product/scanner/63/. (5), (6) https://velodynelidar.com/products/ alpha-prime/. (7) https://www.teledyneoptech.com/en/products/compact-lidar/cl-90/. Image courtesy of Teledyne Geospatial. (8) https://www.teledyneoptech.com/en/products/compact-lidar/cl-360/. Image courtesy of Teledyne Geospatial.

beneath the UAV. Hence, concentrating the emitted laser pulses to a smaller FoV would increase the effective measurement rate, as this is the case for scanners (3), (4) and (7).

The measurement rates ranging from around 200 kHz (2, 4, 5) to more than 1 MHz (3, 6) result in point densities on the ground in the order of 50–500 points/m² depending on flying altitude, flight velocity, and FoV. ULS is therefore well suited for deriving Digital Elevation Models with a grid spacing of 5–10 cm (Escobar Villanueva et al., 2019; Mandlburger et al., 2015). It is noted that the spatial resolution generally depends on both the point spacing and footprint size and is always limited by the larger of the two. Thus, when choosing the right scanner for a certain application, both aspects need to be taken into account.

2.6.2.2 Topo-bathymetric sensors

Most sensors listed in Table 1 are topographic scanners based on infrared wavelengths. Sensor (4) is a topo-bathymetric scanner employing a laser operating in the visible green domain of the spectrum (532 nm). At this wavelength, laser light is able to penetrate the water column and measure the ground of the water bodies. While airborne laser bathymetry based on manned aircraft is well suited for mapping clear and shallow coastal areas and larger inland water bodies, the spatial resolution is moderate as relatively broad laser beams are employed to ensure eye-safe operation. The main advantages of UAV-borne LiDAR bathymetry are (i) the potentially higher planimetric resolution and (ii) the agility of the UAV platforms. The latter make UAV-based bathymetry an upcoming technique for mapping smaller water bodies like ponds and medium-sized rivers featuring a meandering course.

The depth performance of topo-bathymetric sensors is often defined in multiples of the Secchi depth (SD). Secchi depth is an empirical measure for water turbidity and denotes the distance where the black and white quadrants of a 30 cm checker board disk lowered into the water can no longer be separated. Sensor (4) constitutes a survey-grade topo-bathymetric sensor featuring a maximum depth penetration of 2 SD. However, the sensor requires a powerful UAV platform with a MTOM of around 35 kg. Complementary to sensor (4), more lightweight instruments (5 kg) with a depth penetration of around 1 SD are available too. Such sensors are suitable for capturing small and very shallow clear water rivers. A comprehensive review of existing topo-bathymetric sensors can be found in (Mandlburger et al., 2020).
2.6.2.3 Sensor integration examples

Figure 2.6-8 shows examples for integrations of LiDAR sensors on various UAV platforms. The choice of the appropriate type of UAV depends on the payload capacity and the targeted flight endurance. In general, multicopter, helicopter, and fixed wing UAVs are potentially suited for UAV-LiDAR integrations, but multicopters (quad-, hexa-, and octocopters) are most often utilized.



*Figure 2.6-8: UAV-LiDAR sensor integration examples.*⁹ *Images from 4D-IT and Quantum Systems; used with permission – all rights reserved.*

Figure 2.6-8a depicts a full-featured hybrid sensor system consisting of a panoramic laser scanner (1), two oblique cameras, and a navigation system (GNSS+IMU) integrated on an octocopter-UAV with a MTOM of 25 kg. The maximum flight time of this survey-grade sensor system is around 30 min and the targeted application include agriculture, forestry, archaeology, corridor mapping, monitoring of landslides and open-cast mines, and urban mapping.

Figure 2.6-8b shows a bigger version of the same UAV-type (octocopter, MTOM: 35 kg) carrying a topo-bathymetric sensor (4). The inertial navigation sensors and an optional camera or IR laser range finder are combined and tightly coupled in a compact housing. The targeted applications for UAV-based LiDAR bathymetry include flood modelling, habitat mapping, monitoring of morphodynamics, roughness estimation for hydrodynamic-numerical modelling, etc.

⁹ Source: (c) 4DIT. (d) Quantum systems, YellowScan.

The system shown Figure 2.6-8c comprises two ultra-lightweight profile-array laser scanners (5), two oblique looking RGB cameras and a navigation system (GNSS+IMU) mounted on a hexacopter UAV. The system features a maximum flight time of 40 min and is used for terrain modelling, vegetation mapping, geological mapping, documentation of pit-mining activities, or land slide monitoring, and for high-quality 3D documentation of building facilities, industrial sites, or archaeology.

The final example depicted in Figure 2.6-8d shows the same scanner as above (5) integrated on a fixed wing UAV featuring only limited payload capacity (700 g) but long flight endurance. In general, fixed wing UAVs outperform multicopters in terms of flight endurance, which is especially useful when operated BVLOS. The depicted system features a flight time of 90 min, and offers telemetry capabilities within a radius of 7 km. Together with the generally faster cruising speeds compared to multicopter platforms, fixed wing UAVs are best suited for large-area mapping with very high spatial resolution. This is especially beneficial for capturing vast uninhabited forest areas, for which BVLOS flight permissions are easier to obtain compared to populated areas.

References for further reading

- Kashani, A. G., Olsen, M. J., Parrish, C. E. & Wilson, N. (2015): A review of LIDAR radiometric processing: From ad hoc intensity correction to rigorous radiometric calibration, in: Sensors (Switzerland), 15(11), 28099–28128.
- Mallet, C. & Bretar, F. (2009): Full-waveform topographic lidar: State-of-the-art, in: ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 64(1), 1–16.
- Mandlburger, G., Pfennigbauer, M., Schwarz, R., Flöry, S. & Nussbaumer, L. (2020): Concept and Performance Evaluation of a Novel UAV-Borne Topo-Bathymetric LiDAR Sensor, in: Remote Sensing, 12(6), 986.
- Shan, J. & Toth, C. K. (2018): Topographic Laser Ranging and Scanning: Principles and Processing, Second Edition. Taylor & Francis.
- Vosselman, G. & Maas, H.-G. (eds.). (2010): Airborne and Terrestrial Laser Scanning. UK: Whittles Publishing.

2.7 Other UAV sensors

Elisa Casella and Alessio Rovere

2.7.1	Atmospheric variables and aerosol	220
2.7.2	Natural gas emissions and pollutants	222
2.7.3	Magnetometry	224

Regardless of the application, UAVs are largely employed in environmental sciences for a simple reason: they allow researchers or professionals interested in a given process or physical element to gather observations giving, at the same time, some logistical advantage. The advantage given by UAVs might be measurable in terms of cost (e.g., compared with airborne data acquisition), resolution, rapidity, feasibility and accessibility of the site that one intends to study.

UAVs are most often used in environmental studies to gather low-cost and high-resolution visible or multispectral aerial imagery of one or more elements of interest within the environment. Typical examples are the reconstruction of orthophotos and Digital Elevation Models starting from overlapping RGB photos processed with photogrammetry methods (chapter 2.2), or the collection of multispectral imagery (chapter 2.5) to assess the health of crops or to assess ecosystem status (Salamí et al., 2014). These are examples of how UAVs can be used to collect ground data, that are largely treated in this volume.

In this chapter, an overview on other use of UAVs in environmental science is presented. Due to the rapid increase of the use of UAVs in different environmental fields and the existing broad applications, it will not be possible to cover all the other environmental uses of UAVs, but, in this chapter, we aim at mentioning some of the established ones. To note is here we only give a broad overview of these "other" environmental applications, with the necessary references where more detailed information can be found.

A well-established use of UAVs is certainly the study of the air column. Atmospheric scientists have pioneered the use of UAVs to study atmospheric phenomena (Gottwald & Tedders, 1985; Konrad et al., 1970). This resulted in new insights into atmospheric processes, that were first hitherto difficult to reach with traditional techniques (e.g. Ramanathan et al., 2007). In literature, most examples of UAV use relate to operations involving a single drone (Martin et al., 2011; Rautenberg et al., 2018 and other), but there are examples where UAVs are flown in a swarm to collect, for example, multi-layer data (Han et al., 2013; Ramanathan et al., 2007).

The brief overview presented here is based upon the extensive work of Villa et al., 2016, entitled "An Overview of Small Unmanned Aerial Vehicles for Air Quality Measurements: Present Applications and Future Prospectives". These authors reviewed 60 papers on the subject of "Air quality monitoring", and report a detailed description for each one of them, including both UAV platforms and associated sensors. Villa et al.'s review (2016) is subdivided into three broader subtopics: "Study of Atmospheric Composition, Pollution and Climate Change", "Measurement of Surface, Interior and Atmospheric Phenomena", and "Measurements for Prevention, Patrolling and Intervention". These are herein summarized into two broader topics: "Atmospheric variables and aerosol" and "Natural gas emissions and pollutants". In addition to those two topics, we briefly explore the use of UAVs in the magnetometry field.

2.7.1 Atmospheric variables and aerosol

UAVs can mount sensors to measure atmospheric variables such as wind intensity and direction (Reuder et al., 2012 and other), even within extreme weather events such as typhoons (Lin et al., 2008). UAVs can also be employed in the measurement of temperature, humidity, pollens and other variables at different altitudes (Brosy et al., 2017; Renzaglia et al., 2016; Aylor et al., 2006 and other) and to assess the concentration of aerosols and greenhouse gases within the atmospheric boundary layer (ABL) or above it (Villa et al., 2016). As an example, Watai et al., 2005 used UAVs can be used to measure temporal and spatial variations of atmospheric CO, in and above the ABL. As a matter of fact, they measured temporal and vertical variation of CO₂ from about 650 m to 2,000 m a.g.l. (above ground level). In 2012, Mayer et al., used the data collected by an UAV to evaluate the ABL parameterization schemes of the Advanced Weather Research and Forecasting model (AR-WRF). The UAV provided vertical profiles of temperature, relative humidity and wind from the ground to about 3,500 m a.g.l. This, not only proved the capability of the UAV to catch the relevant physical processes of the diurnal evolution of the ABL, but also the crucial value of the UAV data for the detailed validation and development of the parameterization schemes used in forecasting numerical models. To give the reader the necessary references of different applications, Table 1 provides the list of variables measured using different sensors mounted on UAVs. The table presents the variables measured and the dedicated instrument/ sensor used on a UAV in the specific study.

Measured Variables	Instruments on drone	Reference
Mean and turbulent wind vector (40-Hz temporal resolution, 55 cm spatial resolution)	5-hole probe; GPS receiver; inertial measurement unit (IMU) manufac- tured by the	Kroonenberg <i>et al.</i> , 2008.
	Braunschweig)	Wartin <i>et ut.</i> , 2011.
Temperature and humidity	Vaisala Intercap HMP50 sensor (1 s); Dantec sensor (Temperature with higher temporal resolution)	
Wind direction and speed 3-dimensional turbulence flow vec- tor (100 Hz).	5-hole probe; pressure transducers; data logger (Aeroprobe Corpora- tion).	Reuder <i>et al.</i> , 2012.
Temperature and humidity	Sensirion SHT 75 sensor; PT1000 Heraeus M222 sensor (Temperature with higher temporal resolution, at least in unsaturated ambient air)	
Pressure	VTI SCP1000 sensor	
Turbulent 3D wind vector	pitot-static tube; standard inertial navigation system; global navigation satellite systems	Rautenberg <i>et al.</i> , 2018.
Aerosol (concentration, size distribu- tion, absorption coefficient)	Condensation Particle Counter; Op- tical Particle Counter; Aethalometer	Ramana <i>et al.</i> , 2007.
Solar radiation fluxes	Pyranometer; Photo-synthetically Active Radiation	
Clouds microphysics (drop size dis- tribution, liquid water content)	Cloud Droplet Probe; Liquid water content probe	

Table 2.7-1: Atmospheric variables and aerosol measured by different instruments mounted on UAVs.

Typhoons Data Collection	Two Vaisala RSS901 PTU (pres-	Lin <i>et al.</i> , 2005.
(tangential and radial wind profiles	sure-temperature-humidity) sensors	
from the outer perimeter into the eye		
of the typhoon; surface pressure		
in the eyewall; specific humidity and		
air temperature)		
Ultrafine Particle	condensation particle counters; opti-	Altstädter et al., 2014.
	cal particle counter	

2.7.2 Natural gas emissions and pollutants

The concept of mounting sensors on UAVs to assess or monitor in time and space the chemical composition of volcanic plumes has been developed for nearly 15 years (Caltabiano et al., 2005). In a recent review, Jordan et al., 2019 (their section 6) gives an overview of the studies that have employed different sensors to measure volcanic gases such as sulfur dioxide (SO₂) and carbon dioxide (CO₂). Other than natural gas emissions, UAVs have been employed to monitor pollutants or other elements that pose a risk to human health. Within this context, specific sensors can be used to measure industrial or radioactive pollutants. Han et al., (2013) showed that fixed-wing UAVs flying in formation can be used to detect nuclear radiation using a lightweight (< 600 g) radiation detection sensor. In radiation surveillance the advantage of using UAVs is well evident since dangerous missions can be carried out safely from remote locations while the drone reaches contaminated areas and measure the level of radiation. Pollanen et al., (2009) used an air sampler and a gamma-ray spectrometer mounted on a mini-UAV to detect alpha-particle emitting radionuclides. Other sensors can be used to measure the concentration of atmospheric aerosol particles. Brady et al., (2016) used an optical particle counter and a CO₂ sensor mounted on a quadrotor UAV to measure vertical and horizontal concentration gradients of CO, and Particulate Matter (PM, both small-size, with diameter between 0.5 and 1 µm, and larger size, $> 1 \,\mu$ m) at high spatial resolution (1 m). It is worth noting that PM is a significant health hazard (Anderson et al., 2011) and also it plays a central role in Earth's radiation budget (IPCC, 2013). Harrison et al., (2015) successfully measured airborne PM concentration using an aerosol spectrometer and an intake probe mounted on a UAV. Another application on air quality monitoring is reported in the work of Gonzalez et al., (2011) where they developed a prototype spore trap onboard an UAV which successfully captured and geolocated spores of pathogens in the air. Table 2 gives an overview of the literature on natural gas and pollutants variables measured by specific sensors mounted on UAV platforms.

Measured Variables	Instruments on drone	Reference
Carbon dioxide (CO_2) and Partic- ulate Matter (PM) at a high spatial resolution (1 m)	MetOne 80080 two-channel particle counter to measure PM; CO2 meter K-30 sensor to detect CO_2 between 0 and 10,000 ppm	Brady <i>et al.</i> , 2016.
Airborne Particulate Matter (PM)	Grimm 1109 aerosol spectrometer; intake probe	Harrison <i>et al.</i> , 2015.
Carbon dioxide (CO_2) , methane (CH_4) , and water vapor concentrations at high temporal resolution (1 Hz)	Compact lightweight atmospheric analyser (near infrared Off-Axis Integrated Cavity Output Spectrosco- py)	Berman <i>et al.</i> , 2012.
Methane (CH ₄)	Custom laser-based methane sensor	Nathan <i>et al</i> ., 2015.
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOCs) and other gases (NO, NO ₂ , CO).	Custom micromachining Metal Oxide (MOX) sensor	Rossi <i>et al.</i> , 2014.
Ozone (O ₃)	Electrochemical Concentration Cell (ECC) ozonesonde (manufactured by Science Pump Ltd)	Illingworth <i>et al.</i> , 2014.
Gas (gas source location)	Configurable electronic nose (Örebro University); Gas detector (Dräger X-am 5600, Dräger Safety AG & Co. KGaA, Germany)	Neumann <i>et al.</i> , 2013.
Carbon dioxide (CO_2) , Sulfur	MicroGAS, MiniGAS, DOAS minia-	Stix <i>et al.</i> , 2018.
dioxide (SO ₂), Hydrogen sulfide (H_2S) and Hydrogen (H_2) content in volcanic emission	turized ultraviolet spectroscopic system	Jordan, 2019.
Carbon dioxide (CO ₂), Sulfur di- oxide (SO ₂) and Hydrogen sulfide (H ₂ S) content in volcanic emission	microDOAS gas-sensing spectrometer	Kern <i>et al.</i> , 2015. Jordan, 2019.

Table 2.7-2: Natural gas and pollutants variables measured by different instruments mounted on UAVs.

Nuclear radiation	MiniRad-V radiation detection sensor	Han <i>et al.</i> , 2013.
Alpha-particle emitting radionu- clides and ionizing radiation	Air Sampler and Small gamma-ray spectrometer	Pollanen <i>et al.</i> , 2009.
Fungal pathogens (spores of plant pathogens)	Spore trap	Gonzalez <i>et al.</i> , 2011.

2.7.3 Magnetometry

Magnetometry is used in numerous geophysical applications as a form of site investigation of mineral exploration, infrastructures tracking, unexploded ordnance detection and other applications involving magnetic field anomalies. UAVs mounting a magnetometer can exploit a higher rate of coverage than terrestrial magnetic surveys at a higher resolution than manned airborne surveys (Walter et al., 2019). The use of UAVs in this field is very challenging due to the difficulties in separating the magnetometer signal from the UAV platform to minimize the UAV's magnetic field influence on the observations. Particularly apt platforms for magnetometry are multicopters, which allow to suspend a magnetic sensor away from the aircraft to avoid these effects (Walter et al., 2019). This reduces significantly the magnetic field contributions from the UAV platform (Malehmir et al. 2017, Parvar et al. 2018). Walter et al. (2019) investigated the performance of optically pumped vapour magnetometers suspended under a UAV. They concluded that once the magnetometer sensor axis has been optimally oriented with respect to the Earth's magnetic field, the attitude variations of the sensor in pitch and roll are not significant contributors to magnetic data loss. Instead, yaw axis variations, if unrestricted, contribute to magnetic data loss. They demonstrated that fixing the magnetometer yaw axis allows to collect data within the industrial standard. Among the applied examples of UAV magnotometry, we report that of Parvar et al. (2018), who used it a magnetometer mounted on a UAV to detect chromite (a mineral used as source of chromium for stainless steel production) by mapping the serpentinite rocks surrounding it.

References for further reading

- Han, J., Xu, Y., Di, L. & Chen, Y. (2013): Low-cost multi-UAV technologies for contour mapping of nuclear radiation field, in: J. Intell. Robot. Syst., 70, 401–410.
- Martin, S., Bange, J. & Beyrich, F. (2011): Meteorological profiling of the lower troposphere using the research UAV "m2av carolo", in: Atmos. Meas. Tech., 4, 705–716.
- Ramanathan, V., Ramana, M. V., Roberts, G., Kim, D., Corrigan, C., Chung, C. & Winker, D. (2007): Warming trends in Asia amplified by brown cloud solar absorption, in: Nature, 448(7153), 575.

- Villa, T., Gonzalez, F., Miljievic, B., Ristovski, Z. & Morawska, L. (2016): An overview of small unmanned aerial vehicles for air quality measurements: Present applications and future prospectives, in: Sensors, 16(7), 1072.
- Walter, C. A., Braun, A. & Fotopoulos, G. (2018): Impact of 3-D attitude variations of a UAV magnetometry system on magnetic data quality.

3. Data Analysis

3.1 Data formats

Pierre Karrasch and Matthias Müller

3.1.1	The choice of data formats – why does it matter?	229
3.1.2	Point cloud data formats	231
	3.1.2.1 ASCII data formats	231
	3.1.2.2 Binary data formats	232
3.1.3	Image data formats	233
3.1.4	Decision checklist	235

3.1.1 The choice of data formats – why does it matter?

UAVs themselves do not actually collect any data. It is much more about the data generated by different sensors carried by the UAVs. Chapters 2.4–2.7 already provides a broad overview of different sensor techniques carried by different systems like copters or fixed wings. Thus, the aim of this chapter is to give a fundamental overview about data structures and formats generated by different sensor technologies. The next subchapters start with an introduction of various point cloud data formats followed by a discussion of image data formats.

To facilitate the use and exchange of collected data, commonly used data formats follow or should follow some basic principles. The use and exchange of data is particularly successful if the data formats are open in the broadest sense. It is important that specific license terms do not bind working with the data to specific software products or impose additional fees on their users. These formats should also be backed by a large community of developers and users to ensure long-term availability and software support. Data formats should allow to store the data in a compact an efficient way, but also ensure that lossless compression algorithms can be applied. This is especially crucial if the data should be used for computational analysis in later processing steps. A common example is the analysis of radiometric information (e.g. from camera images) where lossy compression may introduce artifacts that have a negative effect on feature extraction or the computation of band indices. Closely related are considerations of numerical accuracy and value ranges. Low-precision floating-point data (16 and 32 bit) can easily produce computational inaccuracies in the percent-range. If possible, sufficiently large floating-point types (e.g. 64 or 128 bit) or precise integer or decimal values are preferred. Finally, a suitable data format should permit fast reading under various access patterns. Data tiling or partitioning divides the whole data set into subsets to support fast seek operations. The integration of pre-generated image pyramids provides generalized representations at different spatial resolutions. Both mechanisms enable fast access to subsets of the data without having to load the whole data set.

For practical applications, the data format is often determined by the (often proprietary) sensor technology and the software used for post-processing and data analysis. Both usually restrict the choice of data formats and may even lead to various problems in data analyses if the overlap is very small and only leaves poor choices. If the technology is less restrictive, the choice of the data format can be determined by the task to achieve optimal results and a seamless processing workflow.

The choice of the data format deserves some consideration, incorporating the immediate task as well as storage and computing aspects and suitability for future applications which may not be fully known at the time of data recording. A poor choice may lead to sub-optimal results, uneconomic use of resources or a restriction of downstream applications of the data. The following example should outline such a case: The storage of UAV images in the JPEG format, which uses lossy compression and usually encodes data in eight bits per RGB channel, is very economic but immediately heavily degrades the radiometric accuracy of the stored images. This downgrade removes or modifies finer structures in the image, alters some pixel values to obtain better compression and introduces artificial patterns that result from the lossy encoding. Any subsequent image classification task will not only produce sub-optimal results – it must also be carefully analysed to identify areas where the classification algorithm was deceived by artificial patterns. Especially for a temporal comparison, this can cause considerable constraints, which in the worst case leads to the necessity to repeat the UAV flights.

To save time and effort in data acquisition UAV data are very often re-used for other tasks later on. However, this is only possible if a further use has already been anticipated. Hence the selection of a suitable data format must be part of every flight planning. The following chapters provide decision support for picking the right data format. They cover data formats for point clouds as well as image data formats.

3.1.2 Point cloud data formats

At first glance, the primary structure to store is that of a point. Essentially, a point cloud is a set of points in vector space. This set of points is usually unorganized and lacks any topological information. Such point clouds can be captured directly by laser scanners installed on the UAVs, or they can be the product of data processing of 2D images that have been run through Structure from Motion algorithms (SfM, chapter 4.3).

The data formats mentioned in this chapter are certainly not complete and represent only a fraction of the total data formats available for point cloud data. Nevertheless, the essential formats are presented here.

The file formats for point clouds can be divided into two large groups – ASCII formats and binary formats – with individual advantages and disadvantages.

3.1.2.1 ASCII data formats

Data formats based on ASCII characters store the point information as lines of text. In the simplest form, each line stores the x, y, z value of the spatial coordinate of each point. More complex formats may contain additional information such as intensities or even colour values for each point. The main advantage of ASCII data formats is plain text and easily to understand by reading. In many cases, a simple text editor is sufficient. With a view to the short-lived nature of data formats and the associated risk, that data once collected will no longer be readable in the future, ASCII data formats are of particular importance when storing data over long periods of time. But there are also disadvantages associated with the ASCII data format: The use of text characters reduces data density and leads to a rapid increase in the data volume required for ASCII data. In addition, it is not possible, to read spatial subsets of the data record without scanning the whole file. Data in ASCII format must be read line by line. This necessity can considerably limit the speed of data processing, which is especially true for large scenes with high resolution. In the following two common ASCII data formats are introduced briefly.

XYZ: In principle, there is no clear specification standard for this file format. The structure of such a file therefore depends very much on the preferences of the creator (e.g. for the separator of columns: spaces, tabs, commas). It is useful to have columns for the X, Y, and Z coordinates. In theory, the number of columns is unlimited, and these columns can contain additional information about the points, such as color values. A disadvantage of non-specification is that errors can occur during data exchange because of missing information on measurement units or coordinate systems if these are not passed as supplementary information.

OBJ: The OBJ data format is not only suitable for storing point information, but could store more complex geometric objects. This ASCII data format uses the definition of elements. These elements include points (p), lines (l), curves (curv), 2D-curve (curv2) and surfaces (surf). The file starts with an ordered set of points where each point has a unique index (first, second, and so on). This index is used in subsequent parts of the file when objects such as surfaces (key: f) are created from these points indices. Many common software products use the OBJ data format. Depending on the application, the point information can also contain colour information, which are appended to each point's coordinate as additional numbers (0.1).

3.1.2.2 Binary data formats

The use of binary formats avoids some of the disadvantages of ASCII data formats. Binary data encodings are more storage-efficient than ASCII data and also require less bandwidth for transfer. Many binary data formats support spatially indexing making it possible to read, visualize and analyse subsets of the data very quickly. Furthermore, they provide additional structures for metadata, sometimes down to each contained coordinate. The obvious disadvantage of binary data formats, however, is the lack of immediate readability as it was the case with ASCII data, making it less suitable for data archives. The LAS format is probably the most important binary point data format.

LAS: The LAS data format is a binary point cloud data format offered by the American Society for Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing. Due to the binary storage, a data set in LAS format needs significantly less space than ASCII formats. The point information can be stored in eleven different types of point data records. These types are distinguished mainly by the different available data fields. Depending on the type of data record, the format also offers the possibility to store additional information about the point data. This includes information about intensity, colour, GPS time and classification. Within a LAS file, all point data records must have the same format.

There are some data formats that try to combine the strengths of binary and ASCII formats. Among the best known are the PLY and E57 data formats that allow point clouds to be stored in both ASCII and binary representations.

PLY: The PLY format is basically based on the OBJ format and was developed especially for storing 3D data. It is also called the Stanford Triangle Format. The similarity to the OBJ format becomes clear when you consider the structure of an ASCII representation. Points are defined step by step to be combined into flat polygons in a second step. The file format is also capable of providing additional information, for example, about colour, transparency or texture.

E57: E57 is a vendor-neutral format that allows not only point clouds to be stored very compactly, but also images and metadata. E57 files have a hierarchical tree structure. The sections containing the metadata (e.g. sensor information) are encoded as XML. However, for reasons of efficiency, most of the data (point data) is binary coded and not embedded in the XML sections. An advantage of the E57 data format over other formats (e.g. LAS) is its theoretically unlimited file size.

As already mentioned, the decision for one or the other point data format depends on the software and hardware that is to be or must be used. Especially among the software, many products allow a variety of import and export formats. Furthermore, the conversion of a binary file into an ASCII file for archiving purposes can be considered. Otherwise, it can be concluded that with LAS and E57 two formats are available that can guarantee a high degree of interoperability.

3.1.3 Image data formats

Camera systems that deliver data as digital images form another important group of sensors on UAVs for in environmental sciences. Their images record information over a broad electromagnetic spectrum. Chapters 2.4 and 2.5 provide a detailed description of imaging systems.

The development of image data formats has started decades ago and led to a broad range of different data formats with major or subtle differences. In general, two types of image data can be distinguished: RAW data formats and the so called "developed formats".

RAW data is data recorded by the cameras' electronic sensors and stored almost unchanged. Because there is currently no uniform standard for sensor hardware RAW data formats differ between camera manufacturers. Today, raw data formats such as ARW (Sony), NEF (Nikon), CRW/CR2/ CR3 (Canon) or RAF (Fuji) are in use. Approaches to find a common standard do exist. The digital negative (DNG) is considered an open data format but is still protected by license (Adobe Inc.).

"Developed formats" can be derived from raw data formats. Examples are the JFIF (JPEG File Interchange Format) or the TIFF (Tagged Image File Format) which are certainly the most used data formats. If you compare RAW data with, for example, data in JPEG format, some differences occur that are well suited to show the advantages and disadvantages of one data format over the other. RAW data have a colour depth of 10 to 16 bits, i.e. they are able to distinguish radiometric differences in 1,024 to 65,536 brightness levels (per colour channel). JPEG, on the other hand, can only store 256 different brightness levels (8 bit). If the brightness or colour range in an image is high, losses in the radiometric quality of the images are inevitable. Often camera systems already include RAW data converters, which give the user the choice of one and/or the other format, but JPEG images may have already gone through pre-processing steps, such as white balance, tonal value corrections or noise reduction. The introduction of this chapter already pointed out the consequences of these pre-processing steps for the analysis of the image data. Especially when comparing different images of the same object, the differences could represent real changes or are the result of such corrections. Already in the planning of UAV flights, it is therefore necessary to consider which data format is chosen to meet the requirements of

the task. If, for example, only point clouds (cf. SfM) or one-time geometric information is to be derived from the resulting images, this fact can play a rather minor role.

Nevertheless, JPEG also has advantages over RAW data formats. Data in JPEG format is very compact and much less storage-intensive than RAW data. With regard to the application of such data formats in camera systems on UAVs, however, this leads to a sometimes-significant increase in time required for saving an image. In the case of RAW data, this may well mean three times the saving time. However, this additional time has a direct effect on flight planning. In such a case, the UAV would have to fly much slower to completely record the desired area. In the above example (triple saving time), the power supply would only be secured for one third of the flight time and additional resources (battery, working time, etc.) would have to be provided.

An alternative to JFIF/JPEG is the lossless Tagged Image File Format (TIFF). TIFF allows a colour depth of up to 32 bits per colour channel. However, the conversion from a RAW data format may already include adjustments may by noise reduction or white balance procedures. Here again the already explained problems in data analysis can arise.

In the environmental sciences and especially in the use of UAVs, image data are usually required in georeferenced form. Here, with the GeoTIFF, especially the TIF format offers a special format that combines the advantages of lossless compression with additional information for spatial reference. This includes the coordinates for georeferencing as well as information about the map projection and the coordinate reference system.

Finally, the decision for an image data format depends on the specific task. This is akin to the decision process for point cloud format but probably much simpler in case of raster data. GeoTIFF has become a de facto standard for the storage of raster data in recent years. It can be assumed, that all current software products and libraries for raster data processing can handle this type of data (reading and writing).

Finally, Table 3.1-1 provides an overview of the properties of the image data formats discussed.

Format	Numeric Types *	Colour channels/ Bands *	Georeference	Tool sup- port and adoption	Compres- sion *	Image pyramids
RAW (vendor-spe- cific, proprie- tary)	8 to 32 bit	ven- dor-spe- cific	vendor-spe- cific, usually limited to a Geotag (GPS point)	Medium	yes/lossy or lossless	no/ vendor specific

Table 3.1-1: Image data formats and their properties (selection).

JPEG/JFIF	8 bit Inte-	3	yes, via	Very good	yes/lossy	no
(JPEG Group)	ger		extended			
			metadata or			
			external files			
Tiff/	8 to 64 bit	> 1,000	yes,	Good	yes/lossless	yes (op-
GeoTiff	Float and		with GeoTiff			tional)
(Adobe/	Integer		Metadata			
Aldus)	types					
JPEG2000	1 to 38	3	Yes	Medium	yes/lossy	yes
(various patent					or lossless	
holders)						
HFA (.img)	8-64 bit	> 1,000	Yes	Medium	yes/lossless	yes
(Erdas)	Float and					
	Integer					
	types					
* There is a difference between what the format specifications allow and what the software						
tools support. We have tried to focus on the widely used variants.						

3.1.4 Decision checklist

In the preceding chapters, the advantages and disadvantages of the common data formats for point clouds and raster images were briefly reviewed. It became clear that a decision for one or the other data format will very often depend on the individual requirements. Nevertheless, the following checklist points out where the choice of data formats in the use of UAS matters.

- 1. The **selection of the sensor** often implies a decision for a vendor-specific data format. It should be checked whether the available formats are compatible with the available software for data processing or can be effortlessly converted without loss of information.
- 2. The **speed of data storage** should be considered when data must be recorded at a high volumes or high repetition rate. As a rule of thumb, smaller data formats provide faster write speed, provided that the involved compression algorithms are efficiently implemented.
- 3. For the purposes of later data processing, care should be taken to ensure that **fast data access** is possible, especially if it is necessary to get a fast access to **subsets** of a data set. As data volumes grow, this aspect becomes increasingly important. If low latency, indexed

access, and high throughput are not provided by the original format, consider a conversion to a more capable format prior to any data processing steps.

- 4. If the thematic dimension of a data set is high or varies within the data, a format is required that allows such **data structures**. For raster data, for example, it would have to be checked whether a data format is required that allows multilayer structures.
- 5. If large amounts of data are recorded and produced, **data compression** (or storage efficiency) should be a concern. It is important to check if a data format can be selected that enables compression and whether a possible lossy compression has a negative influence on the further process of data analysis.
- 6. Especially in the field of environmental sciences, long-term observations and longitudinal studies are frequently conducted and should be anticipated in any UAS project. In such scenarios, when selecting a data format, care should also be taken to ensure that the formats can be expected to have **long availability** and tool support or can be considered human readable, such as well-documented ASCII data. Alternatively, data curation strategies that involve converting the data to newer formats should be set up that ensure the data can be used after maybe more than 20 years.
- 7. When deciding for or against a data format, attention should be paid to its **degree of adop-tion**. When sharing the data with other people reusability is usually improved by picking a widely recognized data format with good tool support.

Since there are hundreds of data formats available which are optimized for different purposes, it is impossible to recommend "a best" format. Hence, we recommend sticking to this checklist and the discussed features of the to evaluate the strengths and weaknesses of a particular format in your application context.

3.2 Analysis of imagery – automatic extraction of semantic information

Claudio Persello and Caroline Gevaert

3.2.1	Image classification workflow	238
3.2.2	2D image feature extraction	240
	3.2.2.1 Deriving textural features I: Grey-Level Co-occurrence Matrix (GLCM)	240
	3.2.2.2 Deriving textural features II: Linear Binary Pattern (LBP)	241
3.2.3	2.5D feature extraction	243
3.2.4	3D feature extraction	243
	3.2.4.1 Spatial binning	243
	3.2.4.2 Planar segments and shape attributes	244
3.2.5	Feature selection	244
3.2.6	Supervised classification algorithms	246
	3.2.6.1 Support Vector Machine	246
	3.2.6.2 Random Forests	249
	3.2.6.3 Deep learning classification and convolutional networks	251
3.2.7	Accuracy assessment	254
3.2.8	Summary	256

The advent and rapid development of radio-controlled platforms for aerial image acquisitions is offering new opportunities for the acquisitions of overhead imagery. UAVs allow us to perform acquisitions that can be easily repeated in time, over different geographical areas, and in dangerous conditions for human operators (e.g., after catastrophic events). As discussed previously in chap-

ter 2.2, multiple overlapping images acquired on the same area on the ground with different viewing angles can be used to obtain three-dimensional (3D) information of the target area. Thanks to recent developments in photogrammetry and computer vision, state-of-the-art dense matching techniques can generate Digital Elevation Models (DEMs) and 3D point clouds with accuracies and densities, which were unexpected until recently (Hirschmüller, 2008). The extremely high spatial resolution of 2D images combined with 3D geometric information allows us not just to recognize a large and detailed set of thematic classes, but also to precisely characterize the objects in the area under investigation according to their material and geometry. In the context of urban studies, UAV data can be used to map buildings (Gevaert et al., 2018a), roads (Zhou et al., 2017), monuments (Fiorillo et al., 2013) as well as to detect damages after catastrophic events (Nex & Remondino, 2014) (e.g., earthquakes, flooding). In vegetation related studies, UAV data can provide estimations of biophysical parameters or detect early signs of plant stress or disease (Nex & Remondino, 2014). The capability to extract such information, with a flexible and relatively cheap acquisition process, is opening new opportunities, including 3D urban modelling, damage assessment and recovery action planning, precision agriculture, mapping of informal settlements (Gevaert et al., 2017) and cadastral boundaries (Xia et al., 2019). For all these applications, automated image analysis techniques, capable of extracting semantic information efficiently and accurately, are essential. In this domain, machine learning techniques play a fundamental role. In particular, supervised classification algorithms, which are able to learn how to classify images from a set of training samples. Unsupervised algorithms such as clustering and segmentation do not require training data. They are used for separating different objects; however, they cannot assign them class labels.

This chapter presents an overview of supervised classification strategies to extract semantic information from UAV data. The focus is on the automated classification of UAV data, considering the main processing steps of a classical workflow based on supervised learning algorithms (chapters 3.2.1–3.2.6). An overview of the deep learning approach, recently becoming popular thanks to the excellent feature extraction capabilities of convolutional networks, is given in chapter 3.2.6.3. Chapter 3.2.7 covers classification accuracy assessment aspects, and chapter 3.2.8 closes the chapter with a short summary.

3.2.1 Image classification workflow

The classical workflow for the classification of UAV images, also known as land-cover or landuse classification in the remote sensing literature (Tong et al., 2020), consists of a sequence of processing steps. In computer vision, this task is commonly called semantic segmentation (Long et al., 2015). The output of this process is a thematic map, where each pixel is labelled according to a predefined set of classes, e.g., land-cover categories. The classification can be performed on a per-pixel basis or per region. In the first case, pixels are considered as the atomic elements for the classification process. In the second approach, often referred to as object-based image analysis (OBIA) (Blaschke, 2010), the image is firstly divided into homogeneous regions through a segmentation algorithm. The segments (and therefore all pixels therein) are then classified according to user-defined rules or a supervised classification algorithm. In both cases, one of the fundamental points to obtain accurate classifications is the extraction of the spatial information that characterize the neighbourhood of individual pixels. This is fundamental for the analysis of extremely high-resolution imagery acquired from UAVs, where the objects of interests (e.g., buildings, roads) are typically much larger than the pixel size.

A diagram of the general classification workflow is reported in Figure 3.2-1. The first step involves all necessary pre-processing operations aimed at correcting geometric and radiometric distortions and includes the application of photogrammetric techniques to derive an orthorectified image, a digital elevation model (DEM) and a point cloud. This fundamental processing phase is important to obtain high-quality input data for the semantic analysis. This step was described in detail in chapter 2.2. The second stage involves the extraction of informative features for the classification of the input image. It involves the extraction of spatial-contextual features, which capture radiometric, textural and geometric information from the neighbourhood of the individual pixel. The extraction process can operate in a moving window manner or on the basis of homogeneous regions obtained by segmentation. This step is important to enhance the discrimination ability of the classes and to obtain accurate classification by considering the spatial relations between pixels. Several techniques have been proposed in the literature to extract (2D) textural features (Haralick et al., 1973; Ojala et al., 2002), 2.5D and 3D contextual features (Weinmann et al., 2015). Texture feature extraction based on Grey-Level Co-occurrence Matrix (GLCM) and Linear Binary Pattern (LBP) is presented in chapter 3.2.2; 2.5D and 3D contextual features extraction are covered in chapters 3.2.3 and 3.2.4, respectively. The feature extraction phase may result in the extraction of a large number of potentially discriminative characteristics, not all of them being relevant for the supervised classification task. To remove redundant and non-informative features, a feature selection is commonly adopted to identify a subset of the most relevant features for the problem at hand (chapter 3.2.5). Finally, the third step is about the supervised classification. A classification algorithm is used to translate the features extracted in the previous step into a thematic map representing the spatial semantic information of the area under investigation. The focus of this chapter is on supervised classification algorithms, which require the availability of labelled samples for training the classification model. Popular algorithms are based on machine learning techniques like Support Vector Machine (SVM) (Bruzzone & Persello, 2009) or Random Forests (RF) (Belgiu & Drăguț, 2016) which can derive accurate classification from a set of heterogeneous features as input (chapter 3.2.6). Chapters 3.2.2-3.2.6 will enter into the details of feature extraction, selection and classification of UAV data.



Figure 3.2-1: Diagram of the classical image classification workflow. Unless otherwise stated, all images were prepared by the authors for this chapter.

3.2.2 2D image feature extraction

2D feature extraction from UAV imagery is quite similar to feature extraction from satellite imagery. In this chapter, a feature is considered to be a variable in an n-dimensional feature space such as radiometric and texture features:

Radiometric features consist of the spectral bands of the UAV sensor, ranging from RGB to multispectral to hyperspectral and thermal, as well as derivatives of these bands such as vege-tation indices. Other chapters of this book (chapter 2.4, 2.5 and 4) provide the reader with an overview of these features linked to specific applications.

Texture features can provide important supplementary information. For example, in urban settings, UAVs mounted with only RGB cameras may not have the spectral resolution to distinguish between green roofs and vegetation. Texture features have proven to be useful in such examples where the radiometric resolution of the imagery is not sufficient to distinguish between classes. Most texture features work with single-band images, so the first step is usually to convert a colour image into a grayscale image. Then, textures are identified by comparing the intensity of pixel values within a defined neighbourhood. Two main types of texture features are the GLCM and the LBP.

3.2.2.1 Deriving textural features I: Grey-Level Co-occurrence Matrix (GLCM)

Textural features can be extracted from a GLCM matrix. GLCM matrices describe how often a defined intensity combination (i.e. Grey-Level) of adjacent pixels occurs (i.e. Co-occurrence) (Haralick et al., 1973) within a moving window or kernel. Pixel adjacency is generally under-

stood as horizontal, vertical, left-diagonal, and right-diagonal neighbours described by an offset (i, j). The user will define these offsets and construct a GLCM matrix for each combination individually. The image is first re-quantized to N number of grey-levels. The resulting GLCM matrix **P** will have a dimension of $N \ge N$. Higher values of N increase the computational complexity and processing requirements of the GLCM features. So, in practice, values of up to 64 are generally used. Texture patterns in UAV imagery can be oriented in different directions. For example, the linear texture created by roof material may sometimes be oriented North-South and sometimes East-West. The aim is to identify the roof texture regardless of which direction the roof is oriented. In other words, a good texture feature in remote sensing should have *rotational invariance*. A certain degree of rotational invariance can be introduced into GLCM features by normalizing the matrices for the different offset directions. The user will also select the kernel size, which can have a large impact on the results. A kernel that is too small does not cover enough of the image to capture dominant texture patterns. A kernel size that is too large will cover too many different texture patterns in the image and make it difficult to distinguish between them.

Textural features can be calculated from the GLCM matrix **P**. 28 features were originally proposed (Haralick et al., 1973), such as homogeneity, contrast, dissimilarity, entropy, angular second moment, mean, standard deviation, and correlation. These statistical measures are known as Haralick features. Many (remote sensing) image processing software have the option to calculate GLCM texture features based on a user-defined kernel size, offset, and Haralick features. Unfortunately, it is difficult to know before-hand which kernel size will be optimal or which Haralick features best describe the texture patterns in the image that is being classified. In practice, different combinations of kernel sizes and texture features are tested in order to select the ones that obtain the highest classification accuracies.

3.2.2.2 Deriving textural features II: Linear Binary Pattern (LBP)

LBP texture features are less computationally intensive than GLCM and are rotationally invariant. LBP features are computed by selecting a total of N neighbours evenly distributed in a circle with a radius R from a central pixel (Ojala et al., 2002). A binary code with a length of Nbits is obtained by comparing each neighbour to the value of the central pixel. The digit is assigned a value of one if the intensity of the neighbour is higher than that of the central pixel, and a value of zero if it is lower. Figure 3.2-2 displays two examples of LBP patterns calculated from UAV imagery considering eight neighbours (N=8) at a radius of one pixel (R=1). If we take the bottom pattern as an example, the first, second and seventh neighbours have a higher intensity value than the central pixel, so this corresponds to a code of 11000010. Rotational invariance can be obtained by applying bitwise rotation, or circular shift until the lowest binary value is obtained. The code 11000010 would then be transformed into 00001011. The next step is to introduce a "uniform" pattern by counting the number of transitions from 1/0 and 0/1 in the rotationally invariant code. For example, 00001011 will change into 3. Ultimately, this process assigns a value between one & N+2 to each pixel (the extra two representing only 0s or only 1s), where the number represents a uniform and rotationally-invariant texture pattern.



Figure 3.2-2: Example of extracting LBP texture features (R=1, N=8) from a UAV image.

For aerial image classification applications, it is practical to calculate the LBP texture pattern for different values of *R* and *N*. In practice, useful combinations for [R,N] are [1,8], [2,16], and [3,24]. The inclusion of more neighbours (=higher values of *N*) is computationally inefficient.

Each [R,N] combination results in a raster with codes indicating the texture pattern surrounding the pixel. This raster tends to be very noisy, with many different texture patterns observed by neighbouring pixels. Rather than using the raster of LBP codes directly as classification features, it is common practice to calculate the relative frequency of the LBP codes over certain image segments. This is done by first selecting an image patch (using either a moving window or image segmentation techniques), and then computing the normalized histogram giving the frequency of each LBP code within that patch. In this way, noise and small artefacts are removed and the feature used for classification will consider texture patterns over a larger area.

Note that LBP textures only consider whether a neighbour is higher than the central pixel, but not by how much. The variance of the neighbours *N* is therefore usually included as a supplementary feature to the LBP code. The final textural features used for image classification will

then be the relative frequency of the LBP codes and variance features for each [R,N] texture feature.

3.2.3 2.5D feature extraction

2.5D (topographic) features refer to features extracted from a Digital Surface Model (DSM) or Digital Terrain Model (DTM) (see chapter 5.4 for a description of DSMs and DTMs). These features give an indication of the elevation characteristics of objects in the scene but do not take the full 3D geometries into account. For example, morphological filters applied to DSMs can be used as topographic features for UAV scene classification. This is especially useful for scenes where it is difficult to obtain the DTM due to the limited availability of points on the ground or scenes with very steep topography. Various studies have demonstrated the utility of using morphological top-hat filters applied to the elevation data (Arefi & Hahn, 2005; Mongus et al., 2014). These filters provide information regarding the height of a pixel compared to the neighbouring pixels which fall within a user-defined structuring element. A multi-scale topographic feature set can be constructed by applying top-hat filters with structuring elements of various sizes to the DSM obtained from the UAV. This provides information regarding the height of an object compared to its neighbours, and the utilization of multiple structuring elements provides an indication of the expected size of the object.

3.2.4 3D feature extraction

3.2.4.1 Spatial binning

3D features are computed directly on the point-cloud (opposed to 2.5D features which are calculated from the DSM or DTM). The benefit of full 3D features is that they can capture more detailed 3D information of the scene in question. However, the 3D features must be converted into 2D raster in order to be combined with the 2D and 2.5D features from the previous section.

One of the simplest ways to do this is through spatial binning, sometimes known as elevation images. First, the "spatial bins" are constructed by creating a grid where the boundaries align to the geographical coordinates of the 2D image pixels. Features can be obtained by determining the: total number, maximal height difference, and standard deviation in the height of all 3D points corresponding to each bin. Note that if this results in many empty bins (due to a low point cloud density), a larger spatial resolution should be selected or smoothing techniques should be used.

3.2.4.2 Planar segments and shape attributes

Another way to convert complex 3D shape attributes to a 2D raster is to calculate the shape attribute for the highest point in each spatial bin. As the UAV captures imagery from above, it makes sense that the radiometric information in an image pixel will correspond to the object represented by the highest point in the point cloud for the spatial bin corresponding to this pixel. 3D shape attributes can be approximated by first defining a neighbourhood (either limited by size or a maximum number of neighbours) around a point in the point cloud. The normalized eigenvalues of the matrix constructed by the X, Y, Z coordinates of these points provide an indication of the shape of this neighbourhood (Chehata et al., 2009). For example, a linear surface will have a very large primary eigenvalue and relatively small secondary and tertiary eigenvalue. A planar surface will have a large primary and secondary eigenvalue, but much smaller tertiary eigenvalue. Various studies provide overviews to such geometric shape attributes which can be obtained from point clouds based on local neighbourhood's (Demantké et al., 2012; Weinmann et al., 2015). In some cases, planar features extending over much larger areas than can easily be represented by local neighbourhoods in high-density UAV point clouds. For example, flat terrain in a field or large roof surfaces. Large planar segments can be extracted more easily through surface-growing algorithms (Vosselman, 2013). Features can then be extracted from each planar segment, such as the number of points per segment, average residual to the segment, inclination angle of the segment, and the maximal height difference between the segment and directly neighbouring points. More methods regarding the analysis point clouds, such as segmentation and classification, can be found in chapter 3.5.

3.2.5 Feature selection

The previous sections describe a wide range of features that can be extracted from UAV data. Although more features can provide more detailed information to capture the differences between classes, the additional complexity may actually reduce the classification accuracy. This is known as the "curse of dimensionality", or Hughes phenomenon. It is especially a problem when limited training data is available. Feature selection is an effective way to mitigate the "curse of dimensionality" and limit unnecessary data processing. It reduces the total number of features to a selected set which provides the most discriminatory information for the classification task at hand. Feature selection methods are made up of a *search strategy* and a *criterion function* (Richards, 2013; Persello & Bruzzone, 2016). The search strategy is the method which the algorithm uses to select different subsets of features. The criterion function allows you to rank the different subsets and select the set of features which has the highest performance for your classification problem.

There are three main types of feature selection methods: *filter, wrapper, and embedded methods* (Chandrashekar & Sahin, 2014). Filter methods use statistical metrics to define the dependence of class labels on each individual feature in the feature sets (i.e. the criterion function) and then rank the features in order of importance (i.e. the search strategy). Benefits of filter methods include fast computation and independence from the classification method used. However, this method may sometimes select two features which have a very high correlation to the class label, but also to each other. This is known as feature redundancy because the two selected features contain redundant information. Feature redundancy can be solved using search strategies such as Sequential Forward Selection (SFS) and Sequential Backward Selection (SBS). SFS starts in the same way by selecting the most important feature. The difference is when ranking the subsequent features. Rather than assessing the information contained in each feature separately, SFS adds each remaining feature to the selected features individually. Each time, it calculates the improvement in the statistical importance metric. It then adds the feature which has enhanced this important criterion the most. This process is repeated to select the remaining features. SFS thus avoids feature redundancy by answering the question: which new feature will improve my set of selected features the most? SBS works in the opposite direction. It first calculates the criterion function on the entire set of features. It then removes a feature from the set of selected features and calculates the decrease in the criterion function. It does the same for each feature. The feature which causes the smallest decrease is considered to be the least important and is removed from the set of selected features. The same process is followed to keep removing the least important features. Both SFS and SBS are sub-optimal search strategies, meaning that they do not test each and every feature set combination, but they are computationally more efficient. These heuristics can be used to find a good subset of features, although it may not strictly be the optimal one. Criterion functions for filter methods may include divergence, the Jeffries-Matusita (JM) Distance, and transformed divergence (Richards, 2013).

Wrapper methods recursively perform the classification with different feature subsets and use the classification accuracy as the criterion function to identify important feature subsets (Guyon et al., 2002). The largest disadvantage of wrapper methods is their considerable computational cost. Therefore, literature often uses a hybrid model which first employs a filter method to remove irrelevant or weakly associated features, and then uses a wrapper method to identify the optimal subset. Embedded methods include feature selection in the training process of the classifier, and features are ranked according to their contribution to the model. Recursive Feature Elimination for Support Vector Machines (SVM-RFE) is a common example. It uses the weight vector w to rank important features (see details on the SVM classifier in the next section).

3.2.6 Supervised classification algorithms

Supervised classification algorithms aim to learn a general mapping rule, i.e., a partition of the feature space to assign a class label to an input pattern (feature vector). The learning process takes advantage of a set of labelled examples named training set. In semantic segmentation, the input patterns are commonly associated with individual pixels, although it is also possible to consider image segments according to an object-based image analysis approach. In the latter case, features are extracted per segment, which are then considered as input vectors for the supervised classification. In both cases, the spatial-contextual information is captured during the feature extraction phase preceding this step. The output is a thematic map, where each pixel of the input image is assigned to one of the predefined class labels. Pixels are commonly mapped according to multi-class land-cover or land-use classes, but depending on the application, they can be classified according to a specific label set. For example, in a damage assessment application, pixels are labelled as "damaged" or "not damaged" by solving a binary classification problem. Many detection problems can be modelled as a binary classification problem, e.g., building detection, road detection, flood mapping, change detection, boundary delineation. Several supervised algorithms have been explored in the remote sensing literature, including 1) Gaussian Maximum Likelihood (GML) (Paola & Schowengerdt, 1995), 2) Artificial Neural Networks (ANN), also known as Multi-Layer Perceptron (MLP) (Benediktsson et al., 1990), 3) Decision trees (Pal & Mather, no date), 4) RF (Gislason et al., 2006) and, 5) SVM (Gualtieri & Chettri, no date; Cortes & Vapnik, 1995). GML is a probabilistic classifier that adopts a parametric model for the distribution of the classes (for this reason called parametric), more specifically the normal (Gaussian) model, resulting in quadratic decision surfaces in the feature space. ANNs, RF and SVM are non-parametric (or distribution-free) classifiers; that means that they do not require an explicit assumption on the distribution of the classes. An important type of ANNs, specifically designed for image analysis, are Convolutional Neural Networks (CNNs). The remainder of this section will focus on popular non-parametric techniques: SVM, RF, deep learning, and CNNs.

3.2.6.1 Support Vector Machine

SVM implements a binary classification strategy that exploits a *geometrical* criterion rather than a statistical one. In other words, SVMs do not estimate the statistical distributions of classes to carry out the classification task, but they derive the model by exploiting the concept of margin maximization. The success of SVMs in many applications, including remote sensing and UAV image analysis, is rooted in a number of attractive properties (Burges, 1998; Vapnik, 1998; Cristianini & Shawe-Taylor, 2000; Scholkopf & Smola, 2002):

- 1. A non-parametric approach that does not require an explicit assumption on the distribution of the classes, unlike probabilistic techniques such as GML;
- 2. A discriminative strategy, which does not explicitly estimate the distribution of the classes, but focuses on deriving the optimal decision boundary directly;
- An effective approach to improve the generalization ability (i.e., the ability to classify unseen data correctly) based on a regularized loss function (also called the structural risk minimization principle);
- 4. The possibility to solve non-linear separable classification problems by implicitly projecting the data into a high dimensional feature space and separating the data with a simple linear function.

Let us consider the problem of pixel-wise classification of a generic image of size $I \times J$ pixels. We assume that a training set of N pairs $(\mathbf{x}_i, y_i)_{i=1}^N$ is available, where \mathbf{x}_i are feature vectors associated with pixels (or segments) and y_i are the corresponding labels. For the sake of simplicity, we focus here on the two-class case, while multi-class problems can be solved by combining multiple binary classifiers. Accordingly, let us assume that $y_i \in \{+1, -1\}$ is the binary label of the pattern \mathbf{x}_i . The goal of SVM is to divide the *d*-dimensional feature space into two subspaces, one for each class, through a separating hyperplane $H: f(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{w} \cdot \mathbf{x} + b = 0$. The decision rule used to find the membership of a test sample is based on the sign of the discrimination function $f(\mathbf{x})$. Therefore, a generic test pattern \mathbf{x} is labelled according to the following rule:

$$f(\mathbf{x}) > 0 \to \mathbf{x} = +1$$

$$f(\mathbf{x}) < 0 \to \mathbf{x} = -1$$
(1)

The training of an SVM consists of finding the position of the hyperplane H, estimating the values of the vector \mathbf{w} and the scalar b, according to the solution of an optimization problem. From a geometrical point of view, \mathbf{w} is a vector perpendicular to the hyperplane H and thus defines its orientation. The soft-margin training algorithm, designed to handle data which are not linearly separable, consists in minimizing a cost function (also called loss function) expressed by the combination of two criteria: 1) margin maximization, and 2) error minimization:

$$\Psi(\mathbf{w}, b) = \frac{1}{2} |\mathbf{w}| + C \sum_{i=1}^{N} \xi_i, \qquad (2)$$

where ξ_i are so-called slack variables, which control the penalty for the misclassification of training samples (see Figure 3.2-3 for an illustrative example). *C* is a regularization parameter that controls the penalty associated with errors, and thus controls the trade-off between training

errors (empirical risk) and the width of the margin (generalization ability). If the value of C is too small, many errors are permitted, and the discriminant function will poorly fit the data (underfitting); on the opposite, if C is too large, the classifier may overfit the data instances, thus resulting in low classification accuracy on the test set, i.e., unseen data. Careful tuning of the C value is crucial and should be derived through an accurate model selection phase. The minimization of the cost function (2) is subject to the following constraints:

$$y_{i} \left(\mathbf{w} \cdot \mathbf{x}_{i} + b \right) \ge 1 - \xi_{i}, \quad i = 1, 2, \dots, N$$

$$\xi_{i} \ge 0, \qquad i = 1, 2, \dots, N$$
(3)

resulting in a quadratic optimization problem subject to inequality constraints. It is difficult to solve this optimization problem directly; therefore, the Lagrange theory is usually applied to transform it into a dual formulation (Cristianini & Shawe-Taylor, 2000).



Figure 3.2-3: Illustrative example of the SVM discriminant function for a binary classification task.

Solving this optimization problem leads to the linear SVM classifier. However, one of the main advantages of SVM is the possibility to extend it to non-linear discriminant functions by means of an elegant mathematic expedient. Instead of using more complex discriminant functions, the input data are projected into a high dimensional feature space where a linear function can better separate the transformed samples. This is done by replacing the inner product in the mathematical formulation of the problem with a kernel function defined as:

$$K(\mathbf{x}_{j},\mathbf{x}_{j}) = \phi(\mathbf{x}_{j}) \cdot \phi(\mathbf{x}_{j}) \quad i, j = 1, \dots, N,$$

$$\tag{4}$$

calculating implicitly the inner product in the transformed space.

Once solved the problem (in the dual form) with respect to the Lagrange multipliers α_i the discrimination function becomes:

$$f(\mathbf{x}) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} y_i \alpha_i K(\mathbf{x}_i, \mathbf{x}) + b = \sum_{i \in SV} y_i \alpha_i K(\mathbf{x}_i, \mathbf{x}) + b,$$
(5)

where SV is the set of *support vectors*, i.e., the training samples associated with $\alpha_i > 0$. The SVM solution is *sparse* in the sense that only a subset of the training samples, i.e., the support vectors, contribute to the definition of the membership function.

3.2.6.2 Random Forests

Ensemble classifiers are classification algorithms that are based on a number of individual supervised classifiers. Random Forests are ensemble classifiers made up of individual Classification and Regression Trees (CART) (Breiman, 2001) (explained in more detail in the next paragraph). Each CART in the RF is trained by using a random subset of the training data (Figure 3.2-4). A *bagging* approach randomly selects the training data subset for each CART through bootstrapping (i.e. random sampling with replacement). A *boosting* will give training samples which are difficult to classify in one CART a higher likelihood to be selected to train the next CART. Benefits of using ensemble classifiers like RF is that, by aggregating the results of the individual CARTs, a greater accuracy can be achieved and the classifier is more robust to noise in the training samples. Due to the high accuracies obtained by RF classifiers and the ease and speed of training, RF has become a popular classification method in the remote sensing community (Belgiu & Drăguț, 2016).



Figure 3.2-4: Illustrative example of a Random Forest classifier constructed from three CARTs using a bagging approach.

Each individual CART is made of nodes and leaves. The first node (the root node) generally contains about two-thirds of the *N* training samples (though this depends on the specific software package and can sometimes be altered). The remaining training samples are retained as a validation set, known as the *out-of-bag* samples. Each node in the CART splits the training samples into two groups based on a selected number of features with the aim of increasing the homogeneity or purity of the two descending nodes. Consecutive nodes, therefore, split the group of training samples into increasing degrees of purity, until the final leaves of the tree which assign a class label to the training samples. The degree of purity can be calculated by the Information Gain or the Gini Index (6).

$$G = 1 - \sum_{k=1}^{C} (p_k)^2$$
 (6)

Where *G* is the Gini index, *c* is the total number of classes, and p_k is the relative frequency of class *k* in the samples present at that given node. A Gini index of one indicates a low homogeneity and equal distribution of classes within the node, and a Gini index of zero indicates the presence of only a single class within the node. During the training phase, the Gini index of each feature in a parent node and two child nodes is calculated. The feature which causes the largest decrease in the Gini index between the parent and child nodes (in other words,

the feature which increases the purity of the child nodes the most) will be selected. The user must define a number of parameters when training an RF. The first parameter is the number of individual trees to train in the ensemble classifier. Sensitivity studies for remote sensing applications show that this parameter generally does not have a big effect on the classification accuracies. The second parameter is the number of features to randomly select and present to each individual node during the training phase. This seems to have a stronger influence on the classification results. A good rule of thumb is to set it to the square root of the number of input variables (Gislason et al., 2006; Belgiu & Drăguţ, 2016). Finally, the user can also set the maximum number of samples allowed in each leaf. Allowing more samples per leaf tends to create smaller trees and smoother results. Fewer samples per node will cause more heterogeneous results.

3.2.6.3 Deep learning classification and convolutional networks

The classification workflow described above is based on the extraction of spatial features specifically designed to address the problem at hand. The corresponding methods depend on several free parameters, which are usually set according to user experience or by trial and error. An exhaustive optimization of the parameter values is computationally expensive, especially when large spatial neighbourhoods need to be considered as is the case of high-resolution UAV images. Moreover, traditional feature extraction techniques are unsupervised, which means that the extraction is not guided by the specific classification task through a supervised learning process. Deep learning networks can partly overcome the above-mentioned issues by automatically learning spatial features from the input data (Zhu et al., 2017). Deep ANNs are computational models, where the input data is gradually transformed through a sequence of processing layers that extract intermediate features and finally predict the target output (LeCun et al., 2015). In a supervised setting, the network is trained with a set of training data, exemplifying the functional relationship between input and output. The training is an iterative process that tunes the free parameters of the network to minimize a cost (or loss) function. The procedure for training ANNs is based on the backpropagation algorithm (LeCun et al., 1998) and the most common technique is called stochastic gradient descent (SGD) (Weinmann et al., 2015).

CNNs are a type of ANNs, which are specifically designed for image analysis (or any data that come in the form of multiple 2D arrays). As other ANNs, they are composed of a sequence of processing layers that perform an affine transformation of the input data followed by a non-linear activation function. The main building blocks of CNNs are: 1) 2D convolution (see chapter 3.3), 2) an activation function, and 3) spatial pooling. The weights of the convolution operations
are shared at each pixel location and learned through a supervised learning process aimed at minimizing the classification error. The activation function is a non-linear transformation, such as the sigmoidal function or the linear rectifier (Nair & Hinton, 2010). The pooling performs spatial aggregation by taking the average or the maximum value of the image in non-overlapping windows of fixed size (e.g., 2×2). Standard architectures use a sequence of convolutional layers to extract feature maps interleaving the main three processing operations described above. Through progressive pooling operations, the feature maps are then flattened into a 1D vector and fed to a fully connected network, which corresponds to a conventional ANN. Figure 3.2-5 shows the architecture of a popular CNN architecture, named VGGNet after the name of the research group that developed it (Simonyan & Zisserman, 2015). The convolutional layers are responsible for learning the spatial features, whereas the fully connected layers learn the classification rule to be applied to the extracted feature vector. The network is trained in an end-to-end fashion; hence, feature extraction and classification occur simultaneously in a single supervised learning algorithm. This approach has shown to be effective in various computer vision tasks, including multimedia image classification, where one label is assigned to the entire input scene. Deep CNNs have been successfully applied to image categorization benchmarks such as the ImageNet Large-Scale Visual Recognition Challenge (ILSVRC) (Russakovsky et al., no date), considerably outperforming techniques based on hand-crafted features.



Figure 3.2-5: Architecture of VGGNet (Simonyan & Zisserman, 2015). Source (Bezdan & Bačanin Džakula, 2019).

CNNs have also been adapted to perform pixel-wise image classification. The standard patchbased approach consists in training the CNN to label the central pixel of patches extracted from the input image (Bergado et al., 2016). This, however, results in redundant processing at inference time and therefore in high computational cost when applied to large RS images. Currently, the most effective architectures are the so-called Fully Convolutional Networks (FCNs), which are trained to infer pixel-wise labels of the entire input image. In these networks, the fully connected layers are usually substituted by one or multiple layers that up-sample the feature maps (e.g., by applying bilinear interpolation or transposed convolutional filters) extracted by the convolutional layers to the resolution of the input image (Long et al., 2015; Noh et al., 2015; Ronneberger et al., 2015b; Badrinaravanan et al., 2017). Long et al., (2015) adapted contemporary CNNs into FCNs and fine-tuned them to address semantic segmentation. More recent networks use an encoder-decoder structure (see Figure 3.2-6), using various strategies for up-sampling the feature maps learned by the encoder to the resolution of the input image (Noh et al., 2015; Ronneberger et al., 2015a; Badrinarayanan et al., 2017). An alternative approach is to use nodown-sampling networks employing dilated convolutional filters as in (Yu & Koltun, 2016; Persello & Stein, 2017). Figure 3.2-7 shows the classification workflow based on a deep learning approach: FCNs allow us to merge the two traditional distinct steps of feature extraction and classification into one optimized processing step.



Figure 3.2-6: Architecture of SegNet (Badrinarayanan et al., 2017), popular encoder-decoder fully convolutional network for semantic segmentation.



Figure 3.2-7: Diagram of the deep learning classification workflow based on a fully convolutional network. Please note the difference to Figure 3.2-1: Feature learning and classification are merged into one single supervised algorithm.

3.2.7 Accuracy assessment

The final step is to assess the accuracy of the supervised classifier. The accuracy will determine whether the map is fit-for-purpose and acceptable for the intended application. It is conducted by comparing the results of the classifier with reference data. This reference data represents the actual class label on the ground. It can be obtained from fieldwork or other thematic maps or remote sensing imagery sources. It is important to ensure that there is no spatial or temporal shift between the reference data and the map data. For example, land-use changes could occur between the date of field data collection and the UAV image capture. The model may appear to contain false errors if this field data is then used to assess the accuracy of a classification model based on the UAV imagery. In practice, the spatial detail of UAV imagery is so high that visual interpretation can often be used to manually digitize reference data on top of the imagery.

A suitable set of reference data, also known as testing data, must satisfy a number of characteristics. Firstly, it must represent all of the classes targeted by the supervised classification algorithm. The number of samples per class is still under research, but in general, the more, the better. Some sources recommend 30 to 60 samples per class, though the supervised classification of UAV imagery can easily result in hundreds of samples per class. Ideally, the reference data should also be balanced. That is to say that each class is represented by approximately the same frequency. However, this is often difficult in practice as some classes will be much more abundant in the imagery than others. A practitioner may therefore need to make a selection of the samples to ensure that the classes are more balanced.

Reference data should be collected according to an adequate sampling design strategy. Random sampling distributes the number of sample points over the study area ad hoc. Systematic sampling distributes the points evenly over the study area in a grid-like pattern. Random and systematic sampling are easy to implement and result in unbiased reference data. Disadvantages include that they may select areas that are difficult to visit in the field or observe in the image, and that rare classes might be omitted from the sampling. Stratified sampling ensures that each class is represented in the reference data. This sampling design strategy selects a number of testing samples per class depending on the relative frequency of that class in the output map (Warner et al., 2009).

Once reference data is selected, we can proceed to assess the accuracy of the supervised classification. This is commonly done with the confusion matrix, also known as an error matrix, which compares the reference labels with the labels predicted by the supervised classifier. For example, cell c_{ij} will give the frequency of testing samples with the class label *i* in the predicted map and class label *j* in the reference data. Table 3.2-1 displays an example of a confusion matrix for binary classification.

		Reference classes				T- 6-1
		1	2	3	с	Iotal
dı	1	C _{1,1}	C _{1,2}	C _{1,3}	C _{1,c}	C _{1,+}
ic ma	2	C _{2,1}	C _{2,2}	C _{2,3}	C _{2,c}	C _{2,+}
emati	3	C _{3,1}	C _{3,2}	C _{3,3}	C _{3,c}	C _{3,+}
The	с	<i>C</i> _{<i>c</i>,1}	C _{c,2}	C _{c,3}	C _{c,c}	C _{c,+}
	Total	C _{+,1}	C _{+,2}	C _{+,3}	C _{+,c}	

Table 3.2-1: Example of a confusion matrix with multiple classes.

Various accuracy metrics can be extracted from the confusion matrix. The diagonal of a confusion matrix indicates the number of correctly classified samples. These cells represent *true positives*, because the thematic map correctly predicts the reference class (i=j). The other cells in the matrix represent samples that were misclassified. For example, samples in cell $c_{1,2}$ are *false positives* as the thematic map predicts they are class 1, but the reference class is actually 2. The *overall accuracy* (OA) of a classification is the proportion of correctly classified pixels and can be calculated by taking the sum of the diagonal divided by the total number of testing samples (7). The *user's accuracy* (UA) is the probability that a pixel in the reference map is actually that class on the ground (8). This is sometimes also known as correctness or precision. The *producer's accuracy* (PA) is the probability that a reference sample has been correctly classified by the algorithm (9). This is also known as the completeness, or recall. It is common to provide the total UA and PA averaged over all thematic classes. However, these average metrics can be misleading if the classes are unbalanced. Therefore, the F1-score is often presented as it includes both the UA and PA (10) (Warner et al., 2009). Sometimes you will see the kappa coefficient used to report classification accuracies in remote sensing studies. However, there are convincing arguments that this not appropriate because, e.g. it reports the overall agreement above chance agreement (yet chance agreement is not relevant for remote sensing classification problems) and it is difficult to interpret kappa values (Foody, 2020).

$$OA = \sum_{i=1}^{c} c_{ii} / N \tag{7}$$

$$UA(f \text{ or class } i) = c_{i}/c_{i+}$$
(8)

$$PA(f \text{ or class } i) = c_{i}/c_{i+} \tag{9}$$

$$F1 = \frac{2 \cdot UA \cdot PA}{UA \cdot PA} \tag{10}$$

3.2.8 Summary

This chapter presented an overview of the most common techniques used in the analysis of UAV images to produce a thematic map, i.e., associating a semantic label to each pixel of the image. Considering the high spatial resolution that can be achieved by UAV data, one of the fundamental challenges of the last decade has been to characterize the spatial-contextual information and extract discriminative features for the automated classification. We have seen that the classical approach requires to "handcraft" those spatial features considering 2D, 2.5D, and 3D information, which can be a cumbersome procedure. The deep learning approach simplifies the workflow by learning those features directly from the training data, assuming that enough labelled data is available. This approach proved very effective in many applications and is going to play a fundamental role in the research as well as in the operational use of UAV images for mapping purposes. Nevertheless, the high computational requirements and the need for large training data may limit the use of deep learning. It has been highlighted the role of convolutional networks designed for pixel-wise labelling, i.e., fully convolutional networks. Recent literature has shown that these networks can be applied to a large number of applications, including the extraction of DTMs (Gevaert et al., 2018b), delineation of agricultural boundaries (Persello et al., 2019), cadastral boundaries (Xia et al., 2019), and mapping of urban areas (Persello & Stein, 2017). We expect that in the near future, advanced computer

vision methods for semantic segmentation and object detection will become more and more popular and will find a number of applications in the extraction of semantic information from UAV data.

References for further reading

- Belgiu, M. & Drăguț, L. (2016): Random forest in remote sensing: A review of applications and future directions, in: ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing. Elsevier, 114, 24–31.
- Burges, C. J. C. (1998): A Tutorial on Support Vector Machines for Pattern Recognition, in: Data Mining and Knowledge Discovery. Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2(2), 121–167.
- Gevaert, C. M. et al. (2017): Informal settlement classification using point-cloud and image-based features from UAV data, in: ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 125.
- Haralick, R. M., Shanmugam, K. & Dinstein, I. (1973): Textural Features for Image Classification, in: IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics, SMC-3(6), 610–621.
- Zhu, X. X. et al. (2017): Deep Learning in Remote Sensing: A Comprehensive Review and List of Resources, in: IEEE Geoscience and Remote Sensing Magazine, 5(4), 8–36.

3.3 Image sequence processing

Anette Eltner, Salvatore Manfreda and Borbala Hortobagyi

3.3.1	Image pre-processing	260
	3.3.1.1 Image ortho-rectification	260
	3.3.1.2 Image co-registration	261
	3.3.1.3 Image filtering	262
3.3.2	Feature-based tracking	263
3.3.3	Patch-based tracking	265
	3.3.3.1 Tracking in the spatial domain	265
	3.3.3.2 Tracking in the frequency domain	267
	3.3.3.3 Improving robustness and accuracy	267
3.3.4	Tracking strategies	268
3.3.5	UAV monitoring applications	270
	3.3.5.1 Streamflow	270
	3.3.5.2 Landslide	271
	3.3.5.3 Glacier	271

Measuring object displacement and deformation in image sequences is an important task in remote sensing, photogrammetry and computer vision and a vast number of approaches have been introduced (Leprince et al., 2007; Alba et al., 2008; Debella-Gilo & Kääb, 2011). In the field of environmental sciences, applications are, for instance, in the studies of landslides, tectonic displacements, glaciers, and river flows (Manfreda et al., 2018). Tracking algorithms are vastly utilized for monitoring purposes in terrestrial settings and in satellite remote sensing, which need to be adapted for the application with UAV imagery because resolution, frequency and perspective are different. For instance, geometric and radiometric distortion need to be minimal

for successful feature tracking, which can be a large issue for UAV imagery in contrast to satellite imagery with much smaller image scales (Gruen, 2012).

Using UAV systems for multi-temporal data acquisition as well as capturing images with high frequencies during single flights enables lateral change-detection of moving objects. And if the topography is known, a full recovery of the 3D motion vector is possible. The underlying idea is the detection or definition of points or areas of interest, which are tracked through consecutive images or frames considering the similarity measures.

In this chapter, pre-processing steps to successful image tracking and vector scaling are introduced. Afterwards, two possible strategies of tracking, i.e. feature-based and patch-based, are explained. Furthermore, different choices of tracking in image sequences are discussed. And finally, examples are given in different fields.

3.3.1 Image pre-processing

UAV image sequences can be either acquired during multiple flight campaigns to observe phenomena evolving at slow rates, e.g. landslide monitoring or during a single campaign focusing on faster change rates, e.g. lava or river flows. In both cases, information about the terrain has to be considered to calculate scaled motion vectors (chapter 3.3.1.1). Thereafter, frame co-registration is necessary for precise tracking of objects. This step becomes more critical when image sequences of high frequencies are captured (chapter 3.3.1.2). Finally, image filtering may be required to increase the robustness of image tracking (chapter 3.3.1.3).

3.3.1.1 Image ortho-rectification

It is important to account for impacts of camera perspective and relief to avoid false scaling of tracking vectors. The objective is the projection of the original image, which might be captured from oblique viewing angles looking at unlevelled terrain, into an image plane to calculate a distortion-free photo where the scale remains constant (Figure 3.3-1). Without this transformation, correct measurements would solely be possible if a planar terrain is captured from nadir view. To achieve the conversion from central projection, i.e. lines of projection intersect at one point (projection centre), to parallel projection, i.e. lines of projection are orthogonal to the projection plane, knowledge about the interior camera geometry, the camera position and orientation during the moment of capture, and the topography is required. This information can be retrieved, capturing overlapping images and using SfM photogrammetry. The result is an orthophoto al-

lowing for distance and angle measurements. You can find more details regarding the process of calculating an orthophoto in chapter 2.2.



Figure 3.3-1: Captured scene can be distorted due to the influence of camera perspective and relief hindering scaled measurements. Oblique view at a planar terrain leads to increased scale overestimation with increasing distance to the camera projection centre. Terrain deviating from a plane leads to increased scale underestimation with decreased projection centre to object distance. Information about the relief has to be implemented for correct transformation of central projection to parallel projection. All figures were prepared by the authors for this chapter.

3.3.1.2 Image co-registration

To track the displacement of fast-moving objects, such as particles on water, it becomes necessary to capture images in a fast sequence, for instance, using videos. In most circumstances, UAVs are not able to capture the entire event from a stable position and orientation among others due to vehicle drifts and tilts caused by wind and due to vibrations of the sensor. If these movements are not mitigated, they will affect the calculation of correct flow velocity vectors. Therefore, image sequences need to be stabilized exploiting fixed targets, which can be identified in the image sequence.

Image stabilization can be achieved by identifying manually tie points or performing an automatic detection and matching of points of interest (chapter 3.3.2 and 2.2). The information of the corresponding points is used to retrieve the parameters of a transformation matrix between the two images. Usually, either an affine transformation with six parameters (two scales, two shifts, one rotation, and on shear) is considered (Figure 3.3-2b) or a homography with eight parameters is estimated, where lines between both images still remain straight lines after the transformation (Figure 3.3-2c). With the retrieved transformation matrix, the source image will

be converted requiring the interpolation of a new image. In the end, the co-registered image sequence has to be ortho-rectified for correct scaling of tracks (chapter 3.3.1.1) applying the same transformation to all images.

It has to be noted that the approach via tie points assumes that the surface is a plane, which can be a suitable approximation for higher flying heights and/or relatively flat terrain. Another requirement is that the UAV imagery captures stable areas distributed around the area of interest. This is not possible in all scenarios, for instance, if large areas are affected by movements. In such cases, other possibilities need to be considered. One option can be direct referencing (chapter 2.1). However, accuracy demands regarding position estimation with dGNSS, orientation reconstruction with the IMU, and camera synchronisation are very high, and future research has to reveal whether such an approach will be possible.



Figure 3.3-2: Distortion of the image due to off-nadir image acquisition and/or sloping terrain.
(a) Un-distorted image. (b) Distorted image describable with affine transformation.
(c) Distorted image describable with perspective transformation (homography).

3.3.1.3 Image filtering

Tracking objects in image sequences can be sensitive to noise and low signal strength leading to ambiguities. Especially in environmental applications difficulties due to lighting conditions (e.g. glares and shadow) or water turbidity (e.g. transparent, clear water) have to be mitigated. Therefore, different image processing approaches might be considered to increase the robustness of data analysis.

Applying a low-pass filter is a possible method to decrease image noise. An option of image smoothing is convolution. A kernel or window with a specific size is applied to the original image (Figure 3.3-6). Possible kernels are a Gaussian kernel (Figure 3.3-3b), where the weight of the pixel decreases with distance to the centre pixel, a median kernel, which is especially suitable for salt and pepper noises, or a bilateral kernel, where the noise is reduced, but the edges are preserved. Further image improvements are possible via contrast enhancement (Dellenback et al., 2000), gamma correction (Tauro et al., 2017), histogram equalization (Dal Sasso et al., 2018) or intensity threshold criterion (Jodeau et al., 2008).

Another option to increase the robustness of image sequence analysis is the calculation of image derivatives, for instance, considering edges applying a Laplace operator (Figure 3.3-3c). To improve the signal strength, the histogram of the radiometric pixel values of an image can be modified. An example is the adaptive histogram equalization that amplifies the contrast in distinct image regions instead of applying a global histogram change (Pizer et al., 1987). Another approach to improve the signal for tracking is the calculation of derivatives from SfM (chapter 2.2), or Lidar (chapter 2.6) derived digital elevation models (chapter 3.4), e.g. considering hillshades to identify traceable features in the terrain.



Figure 3.3-3: Different options of image filtering to reduce the impact of image noise or to increase the tracking robustness. (a) Original image. (b) Gaussian filtered image for smoothing. (c) Laplace filtered image to keep edges only for tracking.

3.3.2 Feature-based tracking

Feature-based tracking in image sequences can be separated into three processing steps: feature detection, feature description, and feature matching. These steps are similar to the image matching approach during SfM, which was introduced in chapter 2.2. The result of feature-based matching is in most scenarios a sparse set of correspondences. To find distinct and traceable image points, assumptions about the required feature shape are made. The feature has to reveal a large contrast to its neighbourhood, and the strong intensity changes have to occur in at least two directions. First- or second-order derivatives of the image can be calculated to assess the radiometric gradients and their orientation. In flat areas, no changes in all directions are measurable. Along edges, intensity changes occur solely in one direction resulting in ambiguous feature matches. Thus, blobs or corners are the interest operators of choice (Figure 3.3-4). As blob features were already introduced in detail in chapter 2.2, the focus lies on corner features.



Figure 3.3-4: Examples of unsuitable features as well as corners and blobs as suitable features for tracking. (a) Unfiltered, raw image. (b) Radiometric gradient filtered image.

An example of a corner feature detector is the Harris feature (Harris & Stephens, 1988). Image gradients are calculated via convolution using the Sobel operator. Thus, first derivatives are estimated for both image directions. Within local neighbourhoods, the distribution of the retrieved gradient intensities is assessed, and corresponding eigenvalues are calculated, making the feature detector rotation invariant. Finally, a score is computed from the eigenvalues. Both eigenvalues are high for corners. If they are only high for one eigenvector or low for both eigenvectors, an edge or flat area has been detected, respectively. Another corner feature is the Shi-Tomasi feature (Shi & Tomasi, 1994), which is especially designed for tracking tasks. The approach is similar to the Harris detector, however, the score function is different as both eigenvalues solely have to be above a minimum threshold.

Another possibility to extract features can be simply performed through the binarization of the images and identifying a threshold value, which allows to separate the background from the particles represented by brighter colours. Thus, the pixels at a higher intensity than the threshold will keep their value unaltered and pixels at lower intensities will be assigned a black colour (Figure 3.3-5). The procedure described above is called global threshold, but there are also other methods in the literature, such as: i) local threshold, which overcomes the limits of the global approach, varying the value of the threshold within the image depending on the light intensity, or ii) Otsu's method (Otsu, 1979) which performs clustering-based image thresholding.



Figure 3.3-5: Binarization of radiometric information to apply a threshold (histogram) to keep points of interest, in this case, floating particles at the water surface.

The extracted features can be either used to estimate descriptors considering their local neighbourhood and subsequently matching these features or the features can be considered as points of interest for a subsequent patch-based matching approach.

3.3.3 Patch-based tracking

Patch-based tracking approaches define areas or patches, which are then tracked by searching for the corresponding location of the highest similarity in the next image. The areas to track can be chosen manually, defining regular grids, or considering the locations of detected features (chapter 3.3.2) to create templates. Dense sets of correspondences are possible, e.g. in the case of the definition of grids with high resolution. In patch-based tracking techniques correspondences are found at locations where matching costs are minimal. Tracking can either be performed in the spatial or the frequency domain.

3.3.3.1 Tracking in the spatial domain

The most common approaches in the spatial domain are represented by the similarity and optimization algorithms. In the case of similarity estimates kernels of finite size, with radiometric information extracted from the source image, are searched for in the target image. Thus, the kernel is moved across the search image to find the position, where the kernel information and the overlapping local target information are most similar (Figure 3.3-6). Different kernel functions can be applied in the convolution, e.g. considering the sum of squared differences (SSD). Another frequently used template matching function is the normalized cross-correlation (NCC), which accounts for brightness and contrast changes to increase the matching robustness. The results of the kernel applications are similarity maps, where the similarity peak (e.g. for SSD and NCC negative and positive, respectively) corresponds to the final position of the tracked feature.



Figure 3.3-6: Patch-based tracking approaches. Kernel k with information of image x-1 (source image) sliding across search image x (target image). At each pixel position x_{i,j} in the extracted patch of the search image, corresponding to the overlapping area of the kernel, is computed with the kernel applying different functions. Different similarity measures R can be considered, e.g.
SSD (sum of squared differences) or NCC (normalized cross-correlation). Image displays a cross-correlation map, where NCC values were computed using a moving window over the search area. Diagram illustrates a 1D representation of sub-pixel interpolation by estimating the extreme value for a Gaussian fitted curve to NCC values along the x-axis of similarity image.

SSD and NCC have the disadvantage that both measures are sensitive to rotation, scale changes and shear. However, other patch-based matching such as optimization algorithms can overcome these constraints. An example is represented by the least-square-matching (LSM; Ackermann, 1984; Förstner, 1982). LSM searches for the transformation matrix between two image patches such that the square of sums of grey value differences is minimized. For instance, if it is assumed that the corresponding patches are located in a plane, six parameters of an affine transformation are estimated (Figure 5.3-2b). This enables the tracking of distorted features, e.g. at stretching landslides, buckling glaciers, or rotating particles on rivers. The optical flow algorithm Lucas-Kanade (Lucas & Kanade, 1981), increasingly used in hydrological tracking tasks, is another optimization approach fitting an affine model to the motion field. Sub-pixel accurate measurements are possible, and the statistical output of the adjustment can be used to assess the matching quality. Due to the non-linearity of the adjustment, approximation values are required, which can be provided assuming solely minimal changes between images (e.g. in the case of high-speed imagery or very slow-moving objects), using the results of other matching approaches (e.g. NCC) as first estimates, or considering hierarchical approaches (chapter 3.3.3.3).

3.3.3.2 Tracking in the frequency domain

To find the position of highest similarity, it is also possible to estimate displacements in the frequency domain using the Fourier transformation. The phase correlation approach (e.g. De Castro & Morandi, 1987) calculates the cross-correlation between the Fourier transformed search and kernel patch to retrieve the phase shift in the frequency domain and thus lateral shift between both image patches in the spatial domain (Figure 3.3-7). Finding matches in the frequency domain is significantly faster than measuring in the spatial domain.



Figure 3.3-7: Simplified 1D representation of measuring phase shift θ *between search (target) and source object in the frequency domain to retrieve displacement.*

3.3.3.3 Improving robustness and accuracy

In most cases of patch-based tracking, the feature to track will not be located at the pixel centre in the search image due to signal discretization, i.e. the conversion of a continuous signal to a discrete (integer) value during the image capture process. Thus, to improve the matching accuracy sub-pixel estimation can be necessary. One approach is the fitting of a paraboloid (Figure 3.3-6) at the position of the highest score in the similarity map and then extracting the coordinates at the local extreme value. The advantage of that method is that also the strength of the match can be evaluated considering the steepness of the paraboloid. Further parameters for quality assessment of the similarity measure are height and uniqueness of the estimated values.

Patch-based matching approaches can be further improved regarding their robustness and accuracy with hierarchical methods, which build image pyramids made off increasingly downsampled images to incrementally decrease image resolution (Figure 3.3-8). The tracking will start at the highest pyramid level, thus at the image with the lowest resolution. The search area can cover nearly the entire image. The position of the matching result is used as an approximation to confine the search area in the next pyramid level. These steps are repeated until the last level with the full image resolution, where the final location of the match is extracted. The hierarchical approach enables to mitigate the impact of choosing the right kernel and search window sizes. The larger the kernel is chosen, the less sensitive it is to ambiguities due to repeating patterns and the smaller it is chosen, the higher the accuracy will be because more details are captured. And the larger and smaller the search window is chosen, the larger displacements can be captured and the faster processing times are achieved, respectively. Therefore, applying image pyramids allows for processing from the stage of high robustness at the first low-resolution levels to the stage of high accuracies at the last high-resolution levels.



Figure 3.3-8: Applying image pyramids to improve the tracking robustness and accuracy. The highest level corresponds to the image of the lowest resolution (first image), and the base level corresponds to the image of the highest resolution (last image). The matching result at each level serves as an approximation for the next level. The kernel has the same number of pixels in each level, and therefore different areas of the scenery are covered. Note that kernel size and downsampling are not scaled accordingly in this example to enhance the visibility of changes at different levels.

A further option to increase the accuracy of the tracking is the application of filtering algorithms to the final tracks. These can be either used globally, considering, e.g. the average and standard deviation of all measured displacements to identify outliers, or locally, considering, e.g. displacement statistics only within a specified neighbourhood. The latter approach is especially useful for objects with complex movement patterns.

3.3.4 Tracking strategies

Different spatial tracking strategies are possible for successful estimation of velocities and direction of moving objects in UAV image sequences. First of all, it has to be considered if tracking is performed in stationary image sectors, thus where in each subsequent image tracking starts again at the same image coordinate, i.e. Euler approach, or if the track of a specific target in the image sequence is searched for, i.e. Lagrangian approach. The Euler method is generally computationally more efficient with respect to the Lagrangian method. In return, the latter approach is able to perform measures also with low tracer density, whereas the former relies on abundant seeding density. To identify matching regions or features, the concept of similarity between groups of particles in two consecutive images is used, but it is also possible to use multi-frame algorithms that use three or more consecutive frames to solve the problem of correspondences.

Once the particle positions are identified, the velocity is estimated by dividing the displacement of particles between consecutive frames by the time interval between the pair of images. A finite difference scheme is applied implicitly for calculating the velocity. Therefore, the temporal accuracy is directly correlated to the image frequency. Sampling frequency must be identified properly in order to avoid over- or undersampling that may lead to missed features or high velocity uncertainties if displacements are happening at the sub-pixel range, respectively. Different temporal tracking strategies are possible with different temporal bases, overlap and resolutions (Schwalbe, 2013, Figure 3.3-9). For instance, in a scenario of very slow-moving particles captured with high framerates, instead of tracking consecutive frames illustrated by strategy two in Figure 3.3-9, it might be suitable to skip frames and track features subsampling frames at a lower frequency. This may help to enhance the visibility of shifts and movements of objects within each frame. Thereby, features or patches might be detected, e.g. every frame or every second frame (strategy four and three in Figure 3.3-9, respectively).



Figure 3.3-9: Temporal matching strategies (after Schwalbe, 2013).

To transform the measurements within the image sequences into displacements in a scaled coordinate system and correspondingly to metric velocity values, it is necessary to reference the tracking result (chapter 3.3.1.1). Referencing can be either performed prior to the tracking processing or afterwards. Executing the tracking in the original image, and thus transforming the image measurement afterwards, only considering the coordinates of the tracked particles, entails the advantage that interpolation errors, especially in strongly tilted images, are avoided.

3.3.5 UAV monitoring applications

The applications of tracking approaches to UAV data are vast and therefore entail very case-specific challenges. Therefore, we display three common fields of application – hydrology (chapter 4.3), geomorphology (chapter 4.2) and glaciology (chapter 4.5) – to highlight different advantages, challenges and limits of image sequence analysis of UAV-based data.

3.3.5.1 Streamflow

Image-based flow velocity measurement with UAV imagery is a valuable emerging flow gauging technique, which can also be applied to terrestrial images captured by fixed station or mobile stations (Eltner et al., 2020). The advantage of using UAVs is the possibility for greater coverage of the river surface at multiple locations, including potentially inaccessible sites. Furthermore, they tend to fail less at high flow conditions compared to classical monitoring systems.

A vast number of methodological approaches are available to compute water surface velocities. The most frequently adopted algorithms are large scale particle velocimetry (LSPIV, Le Coz et al., 2010), belonging to the Euler tracking strategy, and particle tracking velocimetry (PTV, Tauro & Grimaldi, 2017), belonging to the Lagrangian tracking strategy. LSPIV is an adaption of particle image velocimetry (PIV, Creutin et al., 2003). In contrast to PIV, LSPIV can be used for a wider range of physical phenomena due to its capacity to cover larger areas and to adopt low-cost cameras. Regardless of the specific algorithm considered for tracking, the estimated velocity is recovered from the information of tracing features on the water surface, i.e. natural foam, seeds, woody debris, and turbulence-driven pattern.

Accuracy assessments of UAV image velocimetry revealed that stationary UAV measurements are in strong agreement with established flow gauging approaches. To better understand the complexity of 2D river flow structures, following major points have to be respected: i) the stability of the camera, ii) a good compromise between flight altitude, camera resolution, tracer particle size and river width (Lewis & Rhoads, 2018), iii) the potential necessity of nonoblique UAV imagery at wider rivers to enable the coverage of the entire cross-section, and iv) the presence of a traceable pattern on the water surface. Seeding density is one of the most relevant parameters in the determination of reliable velocity fields. When facing low seeding density conditions, the number of analysed frames should be increased for more accurate results (Dal Sasso et al., 2018).

3.3.5.2 Landslide

UAVs offer a cost-effective, time-efficient, flexible and safe data collection solution to improve the spatio-temporal resolution of landslide movement maps (chapter 4.2), e.g. through the comparison of SfM-derived co-registered digital surface models (DSM) or using multi-temporal orthophotos. Landslide tracking techniques applied to satellite, airborne or terrestrial data cannot be easily transferred to UAV-imagery, due to the different monitoring scales. Therefore, Lucieer et al. (2014) applied the COSI-Corr (co-registration of optically sensed images and correlation) algorithm (Ayoub et al., 2009) to hill shaded DSMs, instead of RGB imagery, to measure landslide movements. In a further step, other UAV-derived morphological attributes, such as slope, openness and curvature, can be considered (Peppa et al., 2017). Furthermore, feature tracking approaches based on terrain break-lines can be more suitable to detect landslide movements with important surface deformation, whereas NCC-based correlation can be more appropriate when targeting small landscape elements.

The presence of vegetation can become an important challenge. For instance, image cross-correlation performance decreases when terrain surface is covered with grass. And vegetation's negative effect on correlation is even more pronounced when images were produced in different seasons (e.g. spring and winter). Although some errors are expected, especially over regions with rotational failures, UAV-based methods offer a reliable quantification of translational earth-flow activity, in particular, movement of ground material pieces, vegetation patches and landslide toes (Lucieer et al., 2014; Peppa et al., 2017).

3.3.5.3 Glacier

Similarly to landslide monitoring, UAV-acquired data can be beneficial to better understand glacial dynamics (chapter 4.5). However, applying UAV image-based processing can be particularly challenging in these landscapes due to large uniform surfaces, but whose texture can be enhanced by the presence of dust or debris. One of the challenges when quantifying glacier velocity is isolating ice movement from other surface displacements (e.g. debris slope collapse or falling blocks from the moraine on the ice surface) (Rossini et al., 2018). Application of a multi-scale mode, implemented in COSI-Corr, allowed for the exclusion of the majority of these noises. The best results involved a trade-off between limited noise, when using larger correlation windows, and fine-scale details. Besides orthomosaic, hillshaded DSMs and DSM derivates, e.g. detected edges, can also provide a globally coherent output. Feature-tracking algorithms used to compute glacier surface velocity can perform similarly compared to manual digitalization, and they enable fine spatio-temporal displacement quantification of debris-covered glaciers (Rossini et al., 2018).

References for further reading

- Lucas, B. & Kanade, T. (1981): An iterative image registration technique with an application to stereo vision, in: Proceedings of the 7th International Joint Conference on Artificial Intelligence, 121–130.
- Schwalbe, E. & Maas, H.-G. (2017): The determination of high-resolution spatio-temporal glacier motion fields from time-lapse sequences, in: Earth Surface Dynamics, 5, 861–879.
- Szeliski, R. (2010): Computer Vision: Algorithms and Applications. New York: Springer-Verlag New York Inc.
- Thielicke, W. & Stamhuis, E. (2014): PIVlab Towards User-friendly, Affordable and Accurate Digital Particle Image Velocimetry in MATLAB, in: J. Open Res. Softw., 2, e30.

3.4 Digital Elevation Models and their topographic derivatives

Giulia Sofia

3.4.1	Acronyms	276
3.4.2	DEM generation	277
3.4.3	Data processing and construction	279
3.4.4	DEM accuracy	282
3.4.5	Guidance	283
3.4.6	DEM derivatives	286
3.4.7	Redundancy and scale	289
3.4.8	DEM of difference	291
3.4.9	Quantifying spatially variable uncertainty	293
3.4.10) Final remarks	294

The current development with UAVs is revolutionizing many fields in geosciences, at least for small-to medium scale studies. In comparison with traditional topographic surveys and modern techniques such as laser scanning and aerial photogrammetry, UAVs applications are generally cheaper, provide faster data acquisition and processing, and generate several high-quality products with impressive level of details.

UAVs applications often rely on Digital Elevation Models (DEMs) to represent the topography, and on digital terrain modelling or geomorphometry (see Sofia (2020) for a recent review), a steadily increasing range of techniques, providing a full objective description of landforms through descriptive measure of the surface form (Evans, 2012) in their purest form as elevation, slope, and aspect, and with increasingly sophisticated measures (Wilson, 2018; Hutchinson & Gallant, 2000a,b). These tools offer the best opportunity for understanding the physical context of the Earth's surface at spatial and temporal frequencies that are commensurate with rates of natural processes (Viles, 2016; Passalacqua et al., 2015; Tarolli, 2014).

The increase in the quality of UAV survey georeferencing, achieved mainly through the use of ground control points and real-time kinematic technology, led to the reproducibility and repeatability of multi-temporal spatial data (Clapuyt et al., 2017). As a consequence, the UAV-based multi-temporal digital surface models and orthophotos also provide the opportunity to extend timescales of enquiry and, based on knowledge of forcing events during the monitoring period, inferences can be made about the processes evolution. Not only digital cameras but also more advanced geophysical sensors, including LiDAR (Lin et al., 2019), multispectral cameras (Diaz-Varela et al., 2014) or meteorological sensors (Spiess et al., 2007) can be mounted on-board UAVs. Ground penetrating radar (Chandra & Tanzi, 2015) or drone-mounted magnetometers (Versteeg et al., 2007) allow for underground surveys, for instance. Bathymetric LiDAR provide the technology for underwater surveys (Mandlburger et al., 2016).

Despite the quality of the software and data currently available, there is an uncertainty intrinsic to the surfaces acquired by UAVs and this discrepancy needs to be assessed in order to validate the techniques applied. This points to a series of unique challenges regarding DEM pre- and post-processing, the uncertainties and their subsequent application, and the consistent representation of processes in the digital realm.

The importance of resolution has been deeply investigated and highlighted in geomorphology in general (Passalacqua et al., 2015; Tarolli, 2014), but the way we conceptualize the surface is also becoming more and more critical (Sofia, 2020). As survey techniques advances, problems arise because of insufficient resolution as compared to the landscape of interest (i.e. loss of locally significant features such as ridgelines and streams), and because of the scale-dependency of many descriptors (Bishop et al., 2012).

As well, we need improved algorithms to filter out vegetation, buildings and other human-made structures in the DEMs that we can generate from remote sensing and UAV surveys. Finally, the default surface surveyed with drones is generally the top of the structures or vegetation, and most geoscientific applications require a bare-earth DEM, therefore new challenges exist for the creation of DEMs from photogrammetry-based surveys.



Figure 3.4-1: The main tasks associated with digital terrain modelling and the sources of errors. Modified and updated from (Wilson, 2012; Hutchinson & Gallant, 2000). All figures were prepared by the author for this chapter.

Challenges also emerge from the steadily growing number of parameters and algorithms for processing DEMs and defining descriptive measures and surface features. Because terrain analysis is currently implemented in many commercial or open-source software, procedures are implemented through different methods and algorithms. The results of different workflows often conflict, leading to uncertainties due to the mathematical model by which land parameters are calculated, the size of the search window, and each one of these steps' bias and limitations is generally transferred and accumulated to the next step (see Figure 3.4-1 for a typical workflow and sources of errors). The challenge is, therefore, to recognize and minimize uncertainties in data that are particularly elusive.

Aside from the challenge of deriving descriptive statistics, quantifying volumetric change using UAV-based data is also a process prone to bias. The ability to develop spatially distributed models of topographic change generally relies on a DEM of Difference (DoDs – Wheaton et al., 2010), and requires the reconstruction of one or more geomorphic surfaces from which elevation changes can be computed. The quality and confidence in the topographic data available are usually the limiting factors in the accuracy and confidence in the resulting analysis.

This book chapter provides an overview of the state-of-the-art for a typical digital terrain modelling workflow, from DEM production, to surface modelling, and identification of morphological changes or DEM errors. This workflow is cross-disciplinary, and independent from the sensor used for the survey. Nonetheless, UAV surveys specifically require additional care and processing, that will be addressed throughout the chapter.

The remainder of the article is organised as follows. The next section describes the primary sources and methods for capturing elevation data, and it represents the methods used to preprocess DEMs along with some of the challenges that confront those who tackle these tasks. This section also describes the various kinds of errors that are embedded in DEMs and how these may be propagated and carried forward with the calculation of different land surface parameters. Chapter 3.4.6 describes the land surface parameters that are derived directly from DEMs to model water flow and related surface processes. Chapter 3.4.8 discusses above mentioned DoD. The final section offers some concluding remarks.

3.4.1 Acronyms

During the years, the concepts of Digital Elevation Model (DEM), Digital Terrain Model (DTM) and Digital Surface Model (DSM) have been used with a context-dependent implication. The use of different terms mostly relates to the technological development of surveying techniques (Table 3.4-1). The earliest definition of a Digital Terrain Model (DTM) dates back to the 50s and refers to 'a statistical representation of the continuous surface of the ground by a large number of selected points with known xyz coordinates in an arbitrary coordinate field' (Miller & Laflamme, 1958). As of today, in most cases the term digital surface model represents the Earth's surface and includes all objects on it.

In contrast to a DSM, the digital terrain model (DTM) represents the bare ground surface without any objects like plants and buildings but may include other artificial features, such as road embankments (Li et al., 2004; Maune, 2001). DEM is often used as a generic term for DSMs and DTMs, only representing height information without any further definition about the surface. With the growing application of LiDAR, it is recommended to employ DTM for explicitly describing the bare-earth surface generated from LiDAR raw point clouds, while DEM is generally recommended in studies based on photogrammetry (DEMs from structure-from-motion or satellite). Throughout this book chapter, the term DEM will be considered as any generic numeric representation of a topographic surface arranged as a set of regularly spaced points in a square grid.

Digital Ele- vation Model (DEM)	 a) Generic term covering digital topographic (and bathymetric) data in all its various forms as well as the method(s) for interpreting implicitly the elevations between observations. Typically implies elevations of bare earth without vegetation and buildings, but may include other artificial features, such as road embankments (Li et al., 2005; Maune, 2001) b) Numeric representation of a topographic surface arranged as a set of regularly spaced points, generally in a square grid or hexagonal pattern, expressed as three-dimensional coordinates (Petrie & Kennie, 1987)
Digital Ter- rain Model (DTM)	 a) Umbrella concept covering models of elevations and other geographical elements and natural features, such as rivers and other break lines. May also include derived data about the terrain, such as slope, aspect, curvature, visibility (Miller & Laflamme, 1958; Petrie & Kennie, 1987) b) Currently, DTM is a synonym of a bare-earth DEM (as widely referred in works related to laser-scanning and UAV applications)
Digital Sur- face Model (DSM)	Model depicting elevations of the top of reflective surfaces, such as buildings and vegetation (Maune, 2001). Used widely in works related to laser scanning and UAV applications.

Table 3.4-1: Various historical and current definitions of DEM, DSM and DTM.

3.4.2 DEM generation

The data sources and processing methods for generating DEMs have evolved rapidly over the past 20–30 years — from ground surveying and topographic map conversion to remote sensing with LiDAR, RADAR and UAVs (among others). Nelson et al. (2009) and Wilson (2012) provide an excellent overview of DEM production and generating sources, and they define three possible sources for DEM data: (1) Ground survey techniques, (2) digitalization of existing topographic maps, (3) remote sensing (airborne and satellite, laser systems, interferometry, and unmanned systems – airborne, terrestrial, underwater – and Time of Flight (ToF), hand-held or supported cameras). A succinct summary of the significant features of each of these options and their typical application scale is shown in (Table 3.4-2).

Scale	DEM reso-	Data source	Accuracy	Example of applications
	lution			
Micro-	< 1 m	Ground survey	< 0.1 m v,h	Detailed hydrological
scale		GPS/dGPS	< 1 m v,h	modelling
		LiDAR	< 1 m v, 1 m h	Precision agriculture
		Unmanned systems – air-	< 1 m v,h	Soil mapping
		borne, terrestrial, under-	[accuracy also de-	Erosion mapping
		water – Time of Flight	pend on the accura-	Flume experiments
		(ToF) cameras hand-held	cy of georeferencing	
		or supported cameras	system i.e. Ground-	
			Control-Points -	
			GCPs]	
Fine	1 m–10 m	Orthophotography	< 1 m v,h	Civil engineering
topo-		LiDAR	< 1 m v, 1 m h	Landscape mapping
scale		IfSar/InSar	< 2 m v, < 10 m h	Spatial hydrological
		Stereo-satellites (Ikonos,	< 4 m v, < 6 m h	modelling
		Geoeye, Pleiades)		Spatial analysis of soil
				properties
Coarse	10 m-100 m	Satellites (Aster, SPOT,	< 20 m v, < 10 m h	Broad-scale hydrological
topo-		SRTM)		modelling Subcatchment
scale		Map digitalization		analysis for lumped
				parameter hydrological
				modelling
Meso-	100 m–1 km	Satellites	Medium v,h	Elevation-dependent
scale		Map digitalization		representations of sur-
				face temperature and
				precipitation
Macro-	1 km-	Satellites	Medium v,h	Global circulation mo-
scale	100 km	Map digitalization		dels

Table 3.4-2: Significant features of survey options and their application scale [inspired and modified from (Nelson et al., 2009; John P. Wilson, 2012)] [v = vertical, h = horizontal accuracy].

LiDAR surveys from aerial or terrestrial laser scanner are generally the preferred support to represent fine-scale (in space and time) elements and obtain high-quality, high-resolution data. However, despite the high vertical and horizontal accuracy, LiDAR surveys often do not provide

the areal coverage or temporal conditions required for particular studies. Finer space-time resolution topographic data can be derived from UAVs surveys and techniques based on Structure from Motion (SfM) and Multi-View Stereo (MVS). However, logistical constraints related to repeat surveys in the field, or the extent of coverage still exists (Eltner et al., 2016; Pearson et al., 2017; Smith & Vericat, 2015; Carrivick et al., 2016; Smith et al. 2015). Importantly, higher-resolution data require great storage and computing capacity, and this restricts their existence to populated areas in wealthier nations, or to limited locations where researchers conduct their study.

A tremendous advantage in surveying techniques has been given by the use of spaceborne platforms for DEM generation. Notwithstanding the issues related to cloud coverage, DEMs can nowadays be quickly produced over large and inaccessible areas (near) real-time or within a relatively short time at a remarkable cheaper cost (Saeed et al., 2020; Purinton & Bookhagen, 2017). The ALOS World 3D – 30 m (AW3D30), ASTER Global DEM Version 2 (GDEM2), and SRTM-30 m, the TANDEM-X DEM (90 m), the MERIT DEM (90 m) have become available to the general public free of charge. A disadvantage of these DEMs, however, is that their resolution is insufficient for most applications except where relief is high, and the fact that many of the DEMs currently available are over a decade old. With the development of 1 m optical and stereo imagery acquired from satellite-borne sensors, precision in the elevations of derived DEMs of meter scale is currently possible (Lane & Chandler, 2003). Examples of improved resolution global DEMs are offered by the High Mountain Asia (HMA) DEM (8 m) by NASA, the Arctic DEM (~0.5 m resolution) (also provided free of charge), the newly produced TANDEM-X (~12 m resolution in North-South direction), or the Pleiades-derived DEMs. Further improvement can be expected with the use of spaceborne LiDAR data (i.e. ICESat-2 data (Neuenschwander et al., 2019)) to be used, for example, for processing improvements, elevation control, void-filling and merging with data unavailable at the time of other spaceborne DEMs productions.

3.4.3 Data processing and construction

DEMs can be interpolated from irregularly spaced three-dimensional points collected from various sources (Table 3.4-2). However, with differences related to the remote sensing sensor, before DEM interpolation, it is generally necessary to preprocess the data, to reduce systematic and random errors, and to enrich the quality of the DEMs.

It is widely accepted that the UAV-derived DEM accuracy from SfM-MVS, i.e., aerial or terrestrial photogrammetry processing, is influenced by flight design and planning factors, such as GSD (ground sample distance), inclusion (or not) of oblique images, sensor and camera lens, flight pattern and georeferencing method, etc. (Manfreda et al., 2019). As well, flight altitude influences the DEM quality, where lower flights produce better DEMs; in a similar fashion, overcast weather conditions are preferable, but weather conditions and other factors influence DEM quality as well. Many works (Harwin & Lucieer, 2012; Hudzietz & Saripalli, 2011; James et al. 2017b) have analysed the effects of each of them. Standard DEM generation algorithms also suffer from typical errors obtained by the use of an onboard Global Positioning System (GPS) receiver, antenna and inertial measurement unit (IMU), incurring by prevalent systematic error or "drifts" in GPS camera positions.

Further pre-processing to remove non-ground points is also needed, especially to achieve accurate UAV-based DEMs for geomorphological applications. For this, many ground filtering algorithms exist, but the lack of standard data and unified evaluation systems limit objective comparisons of different methods (Uysal et al., 2015; Ozcan & Akay, 2018; Chiabrando et al., 2017). Filtering methods are generally classified into four different categories (Sithole & Vosselman, 2004): slope-based (Vosselman, 2000); surface-based (Wan & Zhang, 2006); clustering/ segmentation (Sithole & Vosselman, 2005); and block-minimum algorithms (Sithole, 2005). Discussions about standard algorithm performances can be found in Uysal et al. (2015); Ozcan and Akay (2018); Chiabrando et al. (2017); Sithole and Vosselman (2004); Sithole and Vosselman (2005); Wan and Zhang (2006); Sithole and Vosselman (2005); Sithole, (2005). While these works refer mostly to LiDAR filtering, similar approaches can be used for UAV-based surveys, and further filtering approaches can be found in Pijl et al. (2020); Yilmaz and Gungor (2018); Yilmaz et al. (2018); Zeybek and Şanlıoğlu (2019).

According to literature, surface-based algorithms are the most commonly used, and generally perform better (at least with high-resolution data). This is maybe because they use more context compared with other filtering algorithms (Sithole & Vosselman, 2004). The basic concept of surface-based filtering algorithms is to create a parametric surface that can approximate the actual ground surface. According to previous studies (Zhang and Lin, 2012), surface-based filtering algorithms are generally divided into three subcategories, including morphology-based; iterative-interpolation-based; and progressive-densification-based filters. Morphology-based filters conduct a series of morphological operations such as the opening and closing on rasterised point clouds. Alternatively, the progressive-densification-based filters utilise an initial triangular irregular network (TIN) to represent ground surface. The initial TIN surface is then progressive-ly densified under strong constraints. The iterative-interpolation-based filters iteratively approximate the true ground surface using various interpolation algorithms.

Once the data have been filtered, it is necessary to use interpolation to estimate the elevation values at a higher resolution (throughout the landscape). Theoretically, the resolution of such surface (or scale) and the density of measurements required to obtain a specified accuracy is dependent on the variability of each terrain. The point density must be high enough to capture the smallest terrain features, yet not too fine so as to over-sample the surface, in which case there

will be unnecessary data redundancy (Petrie & Kennie, 1987). The resolution of the obtainable DEMs also depends on the density of the input points: a pixel size of two or three times the average point distance should be preferred (see i.e. Anderson et al., 2006 for LiDAR).

Literature on UAVs generally considers standard DEM interpolation approaches as they are available in numerous commercial and non-commercial software. The following paragraphs will highlight possible interpolation cross-platform methods used in literature (Li et al., 2004). Interpolation methods generally fall into two groups: local and global. Local methods operate around the position of the predicted point (neighbourhood), within an extent smaller than that of the study area. Examples of local deterministic methods are the Inverse Distance Weighting (IDW), local polynomials, and Radial Basis Functions (RBFs). On the other hand, global interpolation methods (i.e. Kriging) use all the available sample points to generate predictions for the whole area of interest. These methods can be used to evaluate and remove global variations caused by physical trends in the data.

Among the most commonly considered local method, the IDW calculates the value as a distance-weighted average of sampled points in a defined neighbourhood (Manson et al., 1999). It considers that points closer to the query location will have more influence, and weights the sample points with inverse of their distance from the required point.

Nearest Neighbor interpolation finds the closest subset of input samples to a query point and applies weights to them based on proportionate areas (Sibson, 1981). It is a local deterministic method and interpolated heights are guaranteed to be within the range of the samples used. It does not produce peaks, pits, ridges or valleys that are not already present in the input samples, and adapts locally to the structure of the input data. It does not require input from the user and works equally well for regularly as well as irregularly distributed data, and it produces reliable surfaces for morphological analysis (Pirotti & Tarolli, 2010; Boissonnat & Cazals, 2001).

The Spline interpolation approach uses a mathematical function to minimise the surface curvature and produces a smooth surface that exactly fits the input points. Advantages of splining functions are that they can generate sufficiently accurate surfaces from only a few sampled points and they retain small features. A disadvantage is that they may have different minimum and maximum values than the data set and the functions are sensitive to outliers due to the inclusion of the original data values at the sample points.

The ANUDEM (Hutchinson, 2011) method uses an interpolation technique specifically designed to create a surface that more closely represents a natural drainage surface and preserves both ridgelines as well as stream networks.

Kriging (Wu, 2017) is a geo statistical interpolation method that utilizes variograms which depend on the spatial distribution of data rather than on actual values. Kriging weights are derived using a data-driven weighting function to reduce the bias toward input values, and it provides the best interpolation when good variogram models are available.

3.4.4 DEM accuracy

The accuracy of DEM is a function of several variables such as the roughness of the terrain surface, the interpolation function, interpolation methods and other attributes (accuracy, density, and distribution) of the source data. The latter is, as well, influenced by both systematic (e.g. accuracy of the survey equipment and of the method chosen) and random errors (e.g. tilting of the pole when surveying with a dGPS), that are uneven across a surface, with generally low error across uniform surfaces and increased error associated with breaks of slope.

Overall, DEM errors can refer to:

- 1. Data errors due to the age of data, the incomplete density of observations or results of spatial sampling.
- 2. Measurement errors such as positional accuracy, data entry faults, or observer bias.
- 3. Processing errors such as numerical errors in the computer, errors due to interpolation or classification and generalisation problems.

DEMs obtained through UAV aerial images appear to provide relatively high accuracy (Anders et al., 2013; Rusli et al., 2019; Mancini et al., 2013; Chandler et al., 2018; Colomina and Molina, 2014). Factors that influence the final error associated to UAV-derived DEM are for example (Uysal et al., 2015; Ruiz et al., 2013): camera-to-ground distance, camera-sensor system parameters, image network geometry, matching performance, terrain type, lighting conditions referencing methods.

DEM errors are not easily detectable and can introduce significant bias. Error assessment is often carried out with limited control data, and it generally only accounts for absolute horizontal and/or vertical accuracy. This measurement of accuracy, however, presents two significant limitations. It does not represent the accuracy of higher-order DEM derivatives (e.g., slope and curvature), geomorphic metrics, or landscape features of interest to geoscientists. The problem is especially acute given that relatively small elevation errors will propagate in the first (slope) and second (curvature) derivatives, potentially obscuring geomorphometric results (e.g., (Sofia et al., 2013; Albani et al., 2004; Oksanen & Sarjakoski, 2005). It does not incorporate spatial autocorrelation of uncertainty. Errors in spatial data are generally spatially auto-correlated. For example, an error in a benchmark measurement will affect resulting elevation values developed from that point. Thus, uncertainty regarding this error is also spatially dependent. This can create systematic biases in DEMs and poses a problem for non-spatial statistical methods used to define map accuracy (such as the Root Mean Square Error – RMSE –).

Many studies have investigated improved methods to identify systematic errors in DEMs (Sofia et al., 2013; Heritage et al., 2009; Oksanen & Sarjakoski, 2005; Xuejun & Lu, 2008; James et al., 2017b). Semivariograms and fractal dimensions have been shown to analytically confirm the presence and structure of systematic errors in DEMs, and multiple authors suggested filtering as a means to reduce biases (Milan et al., 2011; Brown & Bara, 1994). Further studies highlighted how to observe the DEM derivatives to infer about DEM errors by calculating the average value of the land surface parameter from multiple equiprobable realizations of the same DEM (Sofia et al., 2013; Zandbergen, 2011; Hengl, 2006). Fisher and Tate (2006) review the source and nature of errors in DEMs, and in the derivatives of such models, highlighting methods for the correction of errors and assessment of fitness for use. Wechsler (2007) brings together a discussion of research in fundamental topical areas related to DEM uncertainty that affect the use of DEMs for hydrologic applications. Januchowski et al. (2010) offers an interesting point of view on the benefits gained from having less error in a model or to the corresponding cost associated with reducing model error by choosing one product over another. While not being specifically for UAV-derived products, the mentioned works offer interesting starting point for investigating DEM quality and accuracy on UAV-based studies. Additionally, Goetz et al. (2018) provide an example of error determination for UAV-based SfM DEMs, and define how DEM error can be described differently depending on the available validation data. Examples of how to mitigate systematic error in topographic models derived from UAV and ground-based image networks are provided by James and Robson (2014).

3.4.5 Guidance

The real applicability of UAV or other sensors-derived DEMs, for any analysis should be assessed depending on the aim of the study. Ideally, it should be evaluated by investigating landforms (how accurate is the shape of the land in the digital landscape?), features (how accurate are ridges and flow lines within the landscape?), surface roughness (how accurately is landscape roughness portrayed in the digital realm?), and consistency (is elevation consistent throughout the landscape?) (Wilson, 2012). These questions should also help the image acquisition phase.

One approach to investigate the above-mentioned questions is the Explore-then-exploit technique (i.e. Roberts et al., 2017) that involves two phases. In the "explore" phase, an initial path is planned with a uniform distribution of views for the area to be reconstructed, similar to an offthe-shelf flight-planner. Next, images are quickly collected by the UAV and utilized to generate an initial rough model called a geometric proxy. This geometric proxy can be investigated to observe roughness, landforms, features and consistency. In the "exploit" phase, a new trajectory is planned according to the geometric proxy and the collection and reconstruction processes are repeated to generate a high-quality 3D model.

The real applicability of a DEM, guided by the above-mentioned principles, is highly influenced by all the processing phases, from data pre-processing and DEM creation.

Regarding the accuracy of landform, feature and roughness representation, the pre-processing phase is the most challenging. To model geomorphological or hydrological processes, it is important to retrieve the actual terrain surface, and not the vegetated surface. In surface models, trees and shrubs are represented as impenetrable obstacles, while in reality water and sediment flows around the stems of such vegetation. Modelling hydrological behaviour and/or sediment transport with surface models will likely to lead to wrong assumptions. Developing terrain surfaces from image-based point clouds, especially for areas under dense over-ground coverage (vegetation, buildings) is an area of active research, due to the difficulty of obtaining a suitable number of under-coverage images from multiple perspectives (Sammartano & Spanò, 2016). For UAV surveys of relatively smooth landscape, good filtering results can be achieved using algorithms that recognize objects according to their variation of height and density from ground (as an almost plane level). For more complex topographies, adaptive algorithms should be preferred, where the threshold for filtering varies depending on the slope of the terrain (i.e. Pijl et al., 2020; Sammartano & Spanò, 2016). Comparative studies highlighted how, among others, adaptive TIN algorithms perform better for the filtering of image-based data (Yilmaz & Gungor, 2018; Yilmaz et al., 2018), depending however on the characteristics of the study area.



Service Layer Credits: Source: Esri, DigitalGlobe, GeoEye, Earthstar Geographics, CNES/Airbus DS, USDA, USGS, AeroGRID, IGN, and the GIS User Community. PointCloud from Scott et al., 2018. DEM created using ArcGis(R) 10.6

Figure 3.4-2: Photogrammetric DEMs of a portion of the Tecolote Volcano, Pinacate Volcanic Field, Sonora, Mexico (a) (Scott et al., 2018) created using IDW (b), Natural Neighbor (c), Spline (d), and Kriging (e).

For the DEM creation, one should keep in mind that different interpolation methods applied over the same data sources may result in different results, and hence it would be preferable to evaluate the comparative suitability of these techniques. A challenge in error assessment is that, practically, it is not always possible to measure true elevation from ground because of time and accessibility. Instead of determining the absolute accuracy of the DEM, it is more common to measure the relative accuracy in comparison with sample point measurement known to be of a higher order of accuracy. Bell (2012) offers an exciting article summarising and identifying sources of error arising from the interpolation approach. This work enables to assess the statistical characteristics of error, their spatial statistical structure and deviance of distribution as a means to easily understand spatial structure. As an example, Figure 3.4-2 shows a photogrammetric model of the Tecolote Volcano, Pinacate Volcanic Field, Sonora, Mexico (Scott et al., 2018) created using IDW (b), Natural Neighbor (c), Spline (d), and Kriging (e). Table 3.4-3 reports some statistical measurements.

	Skewness	Mean	STD	Min	Max
IDW	-0.0869	338.02	18.72	284.35	383.84
Natural Neighbor	-0.0913	338.09	18.70	284.35	383.81
Spline	-0.0872	338.01	18.74	284.10	384.29
Kriging	-0.0872	338.01	18.73	284.33	383.82

Table 3.4-3: Some statistic measure of a DEM derived using different interpolation techniques. DEMs are showed in Figure 3.4-2.

From a visual interpretation (Figure 3.4-2), it appears that overall roughness of the models changes, depending on the interpolation technique used. The Spline model (d) emphasizes rocky outcrops and erosional elements, while the IDW (b) seems to present more distributed roughness and striping artifacts. A quick review of statistical parameters (Table 3) shows that all interpolated surfaces illustrate negative skewness quite close to zero, suggesting the high resolution of the SfM dataset enables accurate interpolation of surfaces. The Natural Neighbor model (d) performs least favourably in terms of skewness with the distribution being slightly more negatively skewed than other techniques. The standard deviation of the spline, however, is highest for all interpolation approaches demonstrating most significant variation in values around the mean. A greater spread of values and peak around mean suggests potential sources of error and a reduction in accuracy of the interpolation approach.

Given the example showed in Figure 3.4-2, it is essential that surface composition and topographic complexity are considered before selecting an interpolation algorithm. In fluvial geomorphology, for example, Delauney triangulation or TINs are often used (Brasington et al., 2000) or kriging (Fuller et al., 2003). Both of these schemes have been suggested as being the best interpolators for landscape surface data (Holmes, 2016), with TINs being computationally efficient and well suited to discontinuous shapes such as ridges, and breaks of slope (Wilson & Gallant, 2000a,b) and return lower elevation errors in comparison to other interpolation schemes.

Finally, for real DEM applicability, DEM pre-processing might also be required, and it strictly depends on the final aim of the study. An important aspect worth mentioning is the use of UAV DEMs for hydrological studies (i.e. Govedarica et al., 2018; Sammartano & Spanò, 2016; Pineux et al., 2017; Leitão et al., 2016). From a hydrologic perspective, the development of UAV techniques should be driven by the necessary inputs to a hydrologic model or the potential for utilizing the imagery to test the model predictions. Hydrological analysis requires the ability to simulate flow movements correctly in the digital landscape. For this type of pre-processing (hydrological correction), challenges are introduced with increasing resolution because of the effect of artefacts such as systematic DEM errors and small features creating blockages in the landscape, or, on the other hand, from the identification of sink that could be part of the investigated landscape (Callaghan & Wickert, 2019). Different pre-processing techniques produce different results (Lidberg et al., 2017). As well, hydrological pre-processing alters the landscape, to the point that the created DEM should not be applied for other analysis (i.e. morphological ones). Careful investigation of hydrologic correction can ensure that UAV based DEM make their way into products that directly quantify the hydrologic cycle and improve predictive skill at a range of resolutions.

3.4.6 DEM derivatives

A full objective description of landforms from DEMs is achieved through descriptive measure of the surface form (Evans, 2012) in their purest form as elevation, slope, and aspect, and with increasingly sophisticated measures. This chapter will provide a collection of DEM derivatives. The reader should refer to (Wilson, 2018; Hutchinson & Gallant, 2000a,b) to have a complete view of this subject.

Most local topographic variables can be derived from elevation (z) values within a neighbourhood of each point of the land surface (z). z is given by z=f(x,y) where x and y are plan Cartesian coordinates. This implies that caves and empty spaces are not currently possible to be represented by surface derivatives. The derived landscape parameters are functions of partial derivatives that can be calculated with regular (square-gridded) DEMs by various methods including several finite-difference methods using moving windows e.g. (Wood, 2009); and analytical

computations based on DEM interpolation by local splines or global approximation of a DEM by high-order orthogonal polynomials (Florinsky & Pankratov, 2016).

DEM derivatives and topographic parameters can be classified based on their mathematical properties (Florinsky, 2017; Evans & Minár, 2011) and can be grouped into four main classes: (1) local variables; (2) non-local variables; (3) two-field specific variables; and (4) combined variables.

A local morphometric variable is a single-valued bivariate function describing the geometry of the topographic surface in the vicinity of a given point of the surface (Speight, 1974) along directions determined by one of the two pairs of mutually perpendicular normal sections, and they include first order (i.e slope)and second order (i.e. curvature) derivatives.

A non-local (or regional) morphometric variable is a single-valued bivariate function describing a relative position of a given point on the topographic surface (Speight, 1974). To estimate non-local variables, we generally rely on flow routing (FR) algorithms. These algorithms determine a route along which a flow is distributed from a given point of the topographic surface to downslope points. FR algorithms can be classified based on their mathematical base: (1) single-flow direction (D8, Figure 3.4-3b) algorithms that use one of the eight possible directions separated by 45° to model a flow from a given point (Martz & Garbrecht, 1992); and (2) multiple-flow direction (MFD, Figure 3.4-3d) algorithms using the flow partitioning (Quinn et al., 1991). There are some methods combining D8 and MFD principles i.e. D-infinity (Figure 3.4-3c) (Tarboton, 1997). Overall, while both approaches perform within an acceptable rate of approximation for convergent hillslopes, in divergent landscapes the D8 method has disadvantages arising from the discretization of flow into only one of eight possible directions separated by $\pi/4$, which results in a loss of information about the real flow path and leads to biases of flow lengths (Figure 3.4-3b). Comparisons among algorithms can be found in Armitage (2019), Orladini et al. (2011) and Hutchinson et al. (2013).

A two-field specific morphometric variable is a single-valued bivariate function describing relations between the topographic surface (located in the gravity field) and other fields, in particular, solar irradiation and wind flow. These variables are functions of the first partial derivatives of elevation (as in local variables) and angles describing the position of the Sun in the sky. Example of this is topographic openness (Yokoyama et al., 2002) (Figure 3.4-3g, h).

Morphometric variables can be composed of local and non-local variables. Such attributes consider both the local geometry of the topographic surface and a relative position of a point on the surface, and focus on water flow/soil redistribution or energy/heat regimes (Wilson & Gallant, 2000a, b) Among combined morphometric variables are the topographic index and the stream power index (SPI, Figure 3.4-3f) (Wilson & Gallant, 2000a, b) and some others. Combined variables are derived from DEMs by the sequential application of methods for non-local and local variables, followed by a combination of the results.




Slope and aspect have been well known in geosciences for many decades, and so there is no need to specify their fields of application. Curvature (Figure 3.4-3e) is systematically used in geomorphic studies to describe, analyse and model landforms and their evolution, to study relationships in the topography-soil-vegetation system and to perform predictive soil and vegetation mapping, to reveal hidden faults as well as to study fold geometry (Drăgut & Dornik, 2013; Tarolli, Sofia et al., 2012), or to recognize thalweg (negative values, Figure 3.4-3e) and crest lines (positive values, Figure 3.4-3e) (Clubb et al., 2014; Passalacqua et al., 2010). Two-field specific variables are generally the most straightforward approach to visualise landscapes (hillshade or shaded-relief maps) (Chase et al., 2014; Devereux et al., 2008). Flow-routing compound indices, such as the Stream Power Index (SPI, Figure 3.4-3f) are widely used in hydrological and related soil, plant and geomorphic studies, or erosion and soil research (Ferencevic & Ashmore, 2012).

3.4.7 Redundancy and scale

Complexity emerges because geomorphometric analysis is currently implemented in many commercial or open-source software, and it is implemented through different methods and algorithms. The results of different workflows often conflict, leading to uncertainties about feature locations, and each one of these steps' bias and limitations is generally transferred and accumulated to the next step. Two aspects are worth to be mentioned, referring to DEM derivatives and their applicability: redundancy and scale.

Redundancy. Currently, more than 100 land surface parameters exist (Wilson, 2018). Many of these land surface parameters incorporate flow direction, and they make use of one or more of the many flow direction algorithms that have been proposed during the past decades. Some parameters might not be actually unique (Gessler et al., 2009). Different methods for parameter evaluation implies different characteristics of the map, and the results are always dependent on the generalisation/resolution and quality of the DEM. Figure 3.4-4 shows slope computed according to Zevenbergen and Thorne (1987) and Evans (1972) using a 1 m LiDAR DEM (Pirotti & Tarolli, 2010) and it displays differences between each map, especially in steep terrain.

Comparative studies in various disciplines, ranging from hydrology (Buchanan et al., 2014; Sørensen et al., 2006), natural hazard (Barbarella et al., 2017; Favalli & Fornaciai, 2017), watershed analysis (Liffner et al., 2018), soil science (Song et al., 2016) prove that a calculation method that performs best for all measured variables does not exist; instead, the best method is generally variable, site-specific and specific to each field-of-study. It is highlighted, therefore, the importance of clarifying the choice of the considered parameter, procedures and analysis should be described in a sufficiently detailed and in a transparent way. Without sufficient knowledge of the processes and the software being used, comparative studies can potentially invest greater confidence in the results than may be warranted.



Figure 3.4-4: Example of slope evaluated according to Evans (1972) (a) and Zevenbergen and Thorne (1987) (b) algorithms and relative changes (c). The slope is evaluated using SAGA. Parameters are evaluated from a 1 m DEM from LiDAR (Pirotti & Tarolli, 2010).

Scale. DEM resolution impact is a well-known subject in DEM application. Nonetheless, a further scale issue emerges regarding DEM derivatives. Literature discussed how the highest resolution does not always imply the optimal information, and the use of different scale of analysis algorithms produce multiple interpretations of a single phenomenon (see Sofia, 2020 for a full review). DEM derivatives are generally computed using a neighbourhood around the data (i.e. a moving window, generally of 3x3 pixels). DEM-derived parameters are much less sensitive to resolution changes than to variation in neighbourhood size (Sofia et al., 2013; Smith et al., 2006).

Figure 3.4-5 exemplifies the effect of choosing a correct window size to evaluate topographic parameters. Roughness can be associated with the presence of landslides or erosive processes (Booth et al., 2009; Tarolli, 2014). Cavalli et al. (2008) define roughness as the standard deviation of residual topography (Figure 3.4-5). A rougher topography is identified by high residual topography variability (Tarolli, 2014), and it can be measured over sampling windows of a fixed size that are moved over the DEM (i.e 3x3, Figure 3.4-5b, 15x15 Figure 3.4-5c, or 33x33 Figure 3.4-5d).

Generally, smaller windows are more sensitive to noise and errors (Figure 3.4-5b), but windows that are 'extremely' large, are not sufficient to capture the morphology of interest (Figure 3.4-5d). Windows that are two to three sizes the size of the feature of interest should be preferred (Pirotti & Tarolli, 2010).

A further issue to consider is related to microtopographic noise. This noise is ubiquitous, especially in high-resolution DEMs from LiDAR or SfM. A branch of literature addressed this issue by filtering techniques taken from image analysis such as diffusive smoothing, optimal Wiener filtering, or nonlinear diffusive or Perona-Malik filtering (Clubb et al., 2014; Pelletier, 2013; Pelletier & Perron, 2012; Passalacqua et al., 2010).



Service Layer Credits: Source: Esri, DigitalGlobe, GeoEye, Earthstar Geographics, CNES/Airbus DS, USDA, USGS, AeroGRID, IGN, and the GIS User Community

Figure 3.4-5: Examples of roughness index by Cavalli et al. (2008) for a landslide area in northern Italy (a) evaluated at different moving windows with size 3x3 (b), 15x15 (c) and 33x33 m (d). Roughness is evaluated using ArcGis 10.6. LiDAR data are provided by Pirotti and Tarolli (2010). The readers should refer to Sofia (2020), Drăguț & Dornik (2013); Drăguț et al. (2011); Drăguț & Eisank (2011a); Drăguț & Eisank (2011b); Sofia et al. (2011); Sofia et al. (2017), Minar & Evans (2015); Evans & Minár (2011); Minár & Evans (2007) for different views and applications of scales ranging from scale effects to scale optimisation techniques. As a general rule, elementary landscape forms (segments, units), as the signature of processes, are defined by constant values of fundamental morphometric properties and limited by discontinuities of the properties. This literature suggests that to identify the underlying process correctly, we must identify the scale that maximises internal homogeneity and external differences.

3.4.8 DEM of difference

A further step in landscape characterisation is offered by change detection techniques (İlsever & Ünsalan, 2012; James et al., 2012), which has gained significant attention due to its capability of providing variations of volumetric and planimetric measures. Readers should refer to (Qin et al., 2016) for a review. These techniques rely on the availability of multiple topographic data covering the same area of interest, real (across time) or simulated, to be used to compare topography. The change detection can either be applied volumetrically, using DEMs (e.g. Bangen et al., 2014; Wheaton et al., 2010; Lane et al., 2003), or in plan, where geomorphological features are delim-



Figure 3.4-6: Time-series change detection (e) between 2005 (a, b) and 2008 (c, d) for an anthropogenic landscape in Spain (LiDAR DEMs at 1 m resolution and orthophotos are from (Institut Cartografic De Catalunya (ICC) 2005; Institut Cartographic de Catalunya (ICC) 2008). Change detection was performed using the GCD toolbar for ArcGis 10.6.

ited from remote sensing imagery or cartography (e.g. Hooke & Yorke, 2010). For this chapter, we are focusing mostly on volumetric change detection, where two DEMs that share the same geodetic reference are subtracted from one another to reveal morphological changes related to processes (Figure 3.4-6), or to DEM processing (Figure 3.4-7).

Figure 3.4-6 shows an example of DoD related to two LiDAR Surveys, carried out in 2005 and 2008 for the same area. Summing the total change across the DoD quantifies volumetric changes, and highlight patterns related to either deposition (A in Figure 3.4-6e) or erosion (B in Figure 3.4-6e).

Applications of DoD in earth-surface processes research often center on monitoring and detecting change within a system over time. Nonetheless, this technique can be useful also to identify and assess the quality of a DEM as compared to a reference dataset (Figure 3.4-7). The advantage of using DoD to address error, is that it allows to identify patterns and location where such differences might be present. Figure 3.4-7 shows a LiDAR DEM at 30 m resolution as com-



Figure 3.4-7: Barringer Crater (AZ, USA (a)) and detection of errors (b) between a 30 m LiDAR (c) and the 30 m SRTM DEM (d). The original LiDAR at 0.25 m and the SRTM for the same area are free and available for download at http://opentopo.sdsc.edu/raster?opentopoID=OTSDEM.112011.26912.3 [LiDAR data acquisition and processing completed by the National Center for Airborne Laser Mapping (NCALM – http://www.ncalm.org). NCALM funding provided by NSF's Division of Earth Sciences, Instrumentation and Facilities Program. EAR-1043051; SRTM https://doi.org/10.5069/G9445JDF] Change detection was performed using the GCD toolbar for ArcGis 10.6.

pared to an SRTM DEM with the same pixel quality (30 m) (d). Applying a DoD between the two datasets reveals areas of differences, and it allows to highlight artifacts in the SRTM DEM. The elevation differences aligned in straight lines in Figure 3.4-7b are due to striping artifacts, a common error in SRTM DEMs (Stevenson et al., 2010)

Similar DoD studies, considering DEMs from UAVs and DEMs from a reference survey (i.e. airborne LiDAR), would allow to quantify errors related to the UAV survey, and define its accuracy.

3.4.9 Quantifying spatially variable uncertainty

Differencing sequential sets of DEMs can be used to detect and quantify geomorphic change to understand processes on infer about the quality of a DEM. Nonetheless, loss of valuable information concerning landscape change may result in areas where the mean error is higher than the change being measured. This is of crucial significance in small-scale erosion studies (e.g. Kaiser et al., 2018), where changes are often very subtle in nature, and their magnitude is similar to that of uncertainties.

It is, therefore, essential to understand the distinction between the process of estimating errors of individual DEMs (chapter 2.2), and the process of propagating those errors and choosing a technique by which to threshold the DoD to separate noise from signal. Researchers should also account for the fact that biases are likely to be spatially variable. Therefore, the signal to noise ratio is likely to vary across an area of interest, with different degrees depending on landscape complexity and the survey system.

At all scales and for all application, users must understand: (i) the technology and its limitations at the time of data collection; (ii) how post-processing steps (point cloud classification and generation of the gridded product) for each individual data set might affect the results; and (iii) georeferencing information for the original data, as systematic errors can be introduced at any one of these steps.

To produce a more realistic spatial representation of morphological changes, literature suggests taking into consideration the spatial patterns of DEM errors (Javernick et al., 2014; Lane et al., 2003; Milan et al., 2007). This can be accomplished, for example, through stochastic realisation of the same DEMs (Hawker et al., 2018), and by comparison with a reference survey (i.e. Figure 3.4-7). With these comparisons, it is possible to derive a spatially distributed estimation of errors, to be further considered in the DoD. Wheaton et al. (2010) also present a technique for estimating the magnitude of DEM uncertainty in a spatially variable manner through the use of fuzzy set theory.

An assessment of the error in the DoD derived quantity can be made formally, assuming that both inputs can be treated as independent (Brasington et al., 2000). Independently from the way

DEM errors are estimated (e.g. spatially uniform, fuzzy inference systems, user-specified spatially variable), there are various possible combinations for propagating these errors into the DoD.

In the simplest approach, accuracy measures are applied as 'minimum level of detection' (LoD) to account for the propagated error in the considered dataset, to perform the geomorphic detection. This approach presents one main limitation, which is that the statistic is generally averaged across the whole surface.

As an alternative, a probabilistic approach is suggested for the determination of the uncertainty in the magnitude of change for each data point in a DEM of difference (Lane et al., 2003; Brasington et al., 2003). They show how probabilistic thresholding can be carried out with a user-defined confidence interval. Following this method, an error-reduced DoD can then be obtained by discarding all changes with probability values less than the chosen threshold. As a more advanced approach, Wheaton et al. (2010) suggest using Bayesian statistics with updated additional information (e.g. spatial coherence filters) to define the threshold for the DoD. These more advanced approaches present less-conservative volumetric estimates, in comparison to using a spatially uniform LoD, and provide more plausible and physically meaningful results (Prosdocimi et al., 2016).

Poor quantification of uncertainty can erroneously over- or underestimate real change. Especially when applying uniform thresholds, overestimates change in areas where change would not be expected, such as stable hillslopes, and underestimates the changes in areas where it is expected. More appropriate results are obtained when using a spatially variable DEM error model that combines the influence of various error sources, such as slope, point density, and vegetation, for example) in a fuzzy inference system (Prosdocimi et al., 2017; Vericat et al., 2015; Wheaton et al., 2010).

3.4.10 Final remarks

DEMs and DoD are critical for geoscientific studies focusing on the description and classification of landforms, on the dynamical processes characterising their evolution and existence and on their relationship to and association with other forms and processes. Three critical points will yield substantial benefits in the use of DEMs for landscape analysis.

It is important to improve our knowledge of the presence of and propagation of errors in both the current and new remote sensing data sources that emerge. DEM quality and resolution must be consistent with the scale of the application and of the processes that are modelled, the size of the land surface features that are to be resolved, and the study objectives. DEM errors should always be accounted for, including information about their correlation and entity, and creating approaches that account for variable sources of errors, especially when dealing with DoD.

The second critical element concerns scale effects. The rapid advent and adoption of high-resolution remote sensing digital elevation data sources mean that there is an urgent need to improve our understanding of how these fine-scale data influence the computed land surface parameters. Higher resolution does not always imply a better representation of surfaces, but it also comes with higher level of possible noise being captured. As well, many vital parameters can be understood at lower-resolution, given careful consideration of how analyses are performed.

The availability of medium-sized global models also calls for a more comprehensive study of scale. We must also account for the scale at which we infer topography, in terms of window of analysis, and we must put careful consideration into how terrain analysis moves across scales.

The third point is critical for those interested in calculating one or more of the described land surface parameters as a part of some digital terrain modelling workflow and using the results as inputs in some environmental application(s). At each step (i.e. pre-processing, filtering, DEM interpolation, evaluation of derivatives) researchers must choose wisely among the various options available for each task, while paying particular attention to the research goal, the advantages and disadvantages of different data sources and digital terrain modelling techniques, the characteristics of their study area, and how errors might have been introduced and propagated in their workflows, and the significance of these errors for the results that are produced. Critical thinking must be put into the interpretation of results. The quality of the data and of our assumption about the process under investigation form the basis for the environmental application. A small blunder can set off a chain of errors that can go undetected for long periods. And when they do get noticed, it takes quite some time to recognise the source of the issue, and even longer to correct it.

Notwithstanding the complexity of terrain analysis and DEM applications, the use of digital terrain analysis offers interpretative, analytical investigations on past and current patterns of processes, and can help improve and possibly prediction earth surface processes for the future. This unique set of tools and techniques provide field evidence of changes to the landscape in response to various drivers, of natural or anthropogenic origin. Thus, they enhance our understanding of changes in geomorphic systems and vulnerabilities to landscapes and society at a variety of scales, from micro, to local, to global.

References for further reading

- Evans, I. & Minár J. (2011): A Classification of Geomorphometric Variables. In Geomorphometry 2011, Hengl, T., Evans, I. S., Wilson, J. P. and Gould, M. (eds), Redlands, CA, 105–8.
- Fisher, P. F. & Tate, N. J. (2006): Causes and Consequences of Error in Digital Elevation Models. Progress in Physical Geography, 30 (4), 467–489.
- James, M. & Robson, S. (2014b): Systematic Vertical Error in UAV-Derived Topographic Models: origins and Solutions. [online] https://eprints.lancs.ac.uk/id/eprint/69292/.
- Smith, M. W., Carrivick, J. L. & Quincey, D. J. (2015): Structure from Motion Photogrammetry in Physical Geography. Progress in Physical Geography, 40 (2), 1–29.
- Sofia, G. (2020): Combining Geomorphometry, Feature Extraction Techniques and Earth-Surface Processes Research: The Way Forward. Geomorphology, 355 (April), 107055.

3.5 Deformation measurements based on point clouds

Daniel Wujanz

3.5.1	Error budget of deformation measurement based on UAVs	298
3.5.2	Aliasing in 3D-data acquisition	299
3.5.3	Strategies for deformation measurement based on point clouds	299
	3.5.3.1 Model-free deformation measurement	300
	3.5.3.2 Segmentation-based deformation measurement	305
3.5.4	Summary and open issues	306

Geomorphometric computations rely on physical measurements of the Earth's surface that ultimately form the basis for understanding geomorphological processes. Despite the roots of this approach can be traced back to the early 1800s (Pike, 2002) it took more than a century until the geodetic strategies for data acquisition and processing emerged that are still being used today. Presumably the first realisation of geomorphometric measurements were carried out in the field of engineering surveying (Ganz, 1914) and is also referred to as change detection, deformation measurement, deformation monitoring or deformation analysis in the field of geodesy. In the following the term deformation measurement is used since the primary aim of this process is to quantify and finally visualise deformations. The analysis itself is an interpretational task which is finally carried out by an expert in the respective field – while the computation of deformations requires geodetic knowledge.

Deformation measurement is conducted by surveying an area of interest at different points in time, that are referred to as epochs. Geometric changes are then identified based on the captured data. Therefore, a stable reference frame is required which is determined by immovable control points – a methodology that is referred to as congruency modelling (Heunecke & Welsch, 2000). In order to achieve this prerequisite, both stable areas and those potentially subject to deformations need to be identified within the area under investigation. If stable points, e.g. in the case of tacheometry, or areas,

Daniel Wujanz

when using point clouds (Wujanz et al., 2018), have been detected, they can be used to transform a given epoch into a reference epoch for deformation measurement. As a final step, differences between the point clouds are computed that eventually reveal deformations. The outcome is generated by colour-coding the points of one dataset in dependence to their magnitude of deformation that can finally be used to draw conclusions about the geomorphometric behaviour of an area of interest.

The process chain of deformation measurement typically involves the following steps, regardless which strategy for data acquisition was chosen:

- Planning of a survey
- Acquisition of an epoch
- (Geo-) Referencing the data, see chapter 2.1 for details.
- Quantification of deformations

Sound summaries about deformation monitoring based on point clouds can be found in e.g., Jaboyedoff et al. (2012), Lindenbergh & Pietrzyk (2015) or Wujanz (2016).

3.5.1 Error budget of deformation measurement based on UAVs

Perfection is unfortunately just a theoretical concept and therefore beyond reach in practice – regardless of if we look at the accuracy of sensors, algorithms or computations performed by a computer. Hence, it is vital to consider potentially all relevant error sources that interfere with the desired outcome which is gathered in a so-called error budget (Soudarissanane, 2016). The more realistic the occurring errors can be estimated, the more realistic deformations can be distinguished from random or systematic errors that are provoked along the path of data processing. An error budget for an unmanned aerial vehicle that is applied for deformation measurement may contain, among others, the following components:

- Accuracy of the applied sensors for 3D-data acquisition (see e.g. chapter 2.3), positioning, and orientation (see chapter 2.1)
- Bore-sight calibration of all sensors (Jutzi et al., 2014)
- Registration/referencing of point clouds
- Sampling process/aliasing, see chapter 3.5.2
- Quantification of deformations, see chapter 3.5.3

Particularly critical aspects will be discussed in greater detail in the following.

3.5.2 Aliasing in 3D-data acquisition

The point sampling of all 3D-data acquisition techniques varies in dependence to the survey configuration, for instance flight altitude and relative orientation to the object of interest, as well as the selected sensor settings, such as the chosen resolution or frequency of data acquisition. Every 3D documentation of an object can thus be interpreted as a coherent geometric representation – a direct comparison with other descriptions of the same object, however, usually leads to pseudo-deformations. This is effect is illustrated in Figure 3.5-1. The left part of the figure shows three different geometric descriptions of an identical object. For the sake of clarity, a single profile of each point cloud is shown on the right. If we now triangulate the point clouds and look sideways at the resulting profiles, apparent differences emerge, especially in unsteady and poorly resolved areas. 3D-data acquisition techniques can therefore be interpreted as polymorphic measuring methods.



Figure 3.5-1: Genesis of pseudo-deformation as a consequence of aliasing (Wujanz, 2018; Copyright VDE Verlag; Used with permission – all rights reserved).

3.5.3 Strategies for deformation measurement based on point clouds

Point clouds that are enriched with temporal information can be interpreted and hence processed in several ways. Potential processing strategies can be based on:

- model-free assumptions, which is subject of chapter 3.5.3.1
- computed segments, as discussed in chapter 3.5.3.2, or
- an assumed model.

A peculiarity of the last-mentioned strategy is that changes of an object over time are not computed based on the original point cloud or subsets. Instead, the captured points are approximated with respect to an assumed model which characterises an object's shape. Deformations are given if differences among estimated parameters between epochs are of statistical significance. Even though this strategy could be useful for geomorphometry, for instance to characterise changes in steady landscapes such as dunes or snow cover, it will not be discussed in greater detail. This can be explained by its early scientific stage where current research primarily focuses on monitoring manmade structures (e.g. Holst et al., 2019). The following two sections will discuss the remaining strategies in detail.

3.5.3.1 Model-free deformation measurement

If no information is available regarding the assumed geometric shape of a point cloud or parts of it, it is referred to as model-free deformation measurement. Since this is the majority in most cases, model-free deformation measurement can be assumed to be the standard case. In principle, several procedures of model-free deformation measurement can be differentiated, mostly with regard to the chosen strategies of forming correspondences. The crux of this task arises from the already mentioned quasi-laminar characteristics of point clouds (Wujanz, 2016, p.1), which means that aliasing is inevitable, and that no repeatedly observable points can be recorded at different points in time. Therefore, the determined deformation vectors are of a purely interpretive nature and do not necessarily correspond to the physical direction of action of an occurred deformation since they cannot be assigned to a semantic object or specific points on the object. The following section describes the two most common methods to establish point correspondences which can be found in several implementations. Subsequently, three widely distributed algorithms for deformation measurement, that are all publicly available in Cloud-Compare (Girardeau-Montaut, 2011), will be discussed.

The correspondence problem

The key prerequisite for referencing and computing deformations based on point clouds is the formation of point correspondences. The simplest solution to achieve this is referred to as point-

to-point correspondences, in which point pairs are established based on the minimal distance between two point clouds. Examples are for instance Besl & McKay (1992) in the context of registration of point clouds and Girardeau-Montaut et al. (2005) for deformation measurement in laser scans. Figure 3.5-2 illustrates this concept, where points of a reference epoch are highlighted in green. In the left part of the figure, the red sphere indicates data from a subsequent epoch that were captured by the depicted scanner. The closest point between the reference epoch and the succeeding epoch is interpreted as the corresponding point, which is highlighted in yellow in the centre of the figure. The vector between the corresponding points can be interpreted as the geometrical difference respectively deformation that may occurred, which can be seen in the right part of the figure in form of a yellow line.

The main problem of this approach is that the computed geometrical difference based on point-to-point correspondences directly depends on local differences of point sampling of the point clouds and thus on the present resolution. Another disadvantage of this approach is that no distinction can be made regarding the sign of the deformation. In practice, this means that geometrical differences between epochs can be computed, yet it is not clear whether, for example, a material gain, or loss has occurred.



Figure 3.5-2: The concept of point-to-point correspondences (based on Wujanz, 2018).

To compensate for the inevitable effect of aliasing in capturing point clouds an alternative approach can be used to approximately solve the problem. Therefore, point-to-triangle correspondences are established, as suggested by Chen & Medioni (1992) for registration of point clouds and Cignoni et al. (1998) when determining deformations between epochs. The general concept is depicted in Figure 3.5-3. While the starting points are geometrically identical to the ones shown in Figure 3.5-2, the reference epoch was triangulated. Correspondences are established when a point from a subsequent epoch can be projected onto a triangle of the reference epoch. The vector between the base point and the point from the successive epoch, which is highlighted by a yellow line in the centre part of the figure, can be interpreted as a deformation. Consequently, its orientation determines the direction of action which, as in the case of point of point-to-point correspondences, does not necessarily coincides with the physical one that occurred in the object space.

While this strategy at least compensates for differences in local sampling – it also creates new problems as shown on the right of the figure. For the present example, another point was added, which consequently leads to an additional triangle. Since the point from the successive epoch can be projected onto both triangles, an ambiguity results since its correspondence cannot be clarified with certainty. This problem typically appears in unsteady landforms, e.g., block glaciers. In theory, the use of the normal direction allows to differentiate the sign of a deformation, i.e. whether it is a positive or negative change. If a point is located on the side to which the normal vector is pointing, this point receives a positive sign and could therefore be interpreted as a gain of matter or a motion towards the sensor. Since information concerning the survey configuration is typically lost in the process of registration of all point clouds and the unification into a common data set, an arbitrary orientation of the surface normal usually occurs. The essential information as to whether an area is subject to growth or loss can therefore only be determined by common sense or expert knowledge.

A routine, which is commonly used in practice, is to reduce the point density of the reference point cloud to save time during its triangulation. This course of action should be avoided at all costs since it most probably 'artificially' creates aliasing effects and consequently pseudo-deformations.



Figure 3.5-3: The concept of point-to-triangle correspondences (based on Wujanz, 2018; Copyright VDE Verlag; Used with permission – all rights reserved).

Computation of deformations

An ever-emerging problem in engineering is the question whether a given signal, in our case a geometric difference between point clouds, is notably larger than the given noise. In the field of Geodesy, the resulting noise level of an entire process chain is typically computed by means of error-propagation (Schaer et al., 2007; Mezian et al., 2016; Ghilani 2017) based on the afore-

mentioned error budget. If the ratio between signal and noise is of statistical significance (Teunissen et al., 2020) it can be assumed that deformation has occurred in between epochs. In the following we will have a look at how common algorithms for deformation measurement based on point clouds determine whether a geometric difference between point clouds is considered being deformation or noise. The final step of deformation measurement based on point clouds is the visualisation of the results which forms the basis for its interpretation. Therefore, points or triangles of one epoch are colour-coded in dependence to the magnitude of an associated deformation.

The two most widely deployed approaches for deformation measurement based on point clouds in science and industry are the Metro algorithm, as suggested by Cignoni et al. (1998), as well as Girardeau-Montaut et al. (2005). Both approaches do not consider an error budget at all which consequently means that deformations are distinguished from noise by setting fixed boundaries. Consequently, the colour scaling of the final results can be freely adjusted. As a result, arbitrary results can be generated. A sound statement as to whether a statistically significant deformation is present or not cannot be made. A detailed and recommendable study on algorithms for model-free deformation measurement based on point clouds was carried out by Holst et al. (2017).

To overcome the aforementioned drawback and to verify the statistical significance of deformations, Lague et al. (2013) determine stochastic measures for local point adjacencies in their Multiscale Model to Model Cloud Comparison (M3C2) algorithm. For this purpose, a cylinder diameter must be defined which determines the circumference in which points are considered for the calculation of the stochastic measures. The calculated numbers are finally assigned to so-called core points - the distance between core points from two epochs represent the geometric difference between point clouds. A statistical test assesses if the geometric difference is a significant deformation or not. Although this algorithm can be regarded as the most mature one among the publicly available solutions, it still deploys a rather simple error budget. Frankly speaking, the consideration of an applied sensor's uncertainty for 3D data acquisition is a very challenging and thus ongoing research question, especially in the field of laser scanning (Wujanz et al., 2017; Heinz et al., 2018). Hence, the given algorithm could be extended as soon as the corresponding research has reached a matured state. An error component that easily exceeds the uncertainty of 3D data acquisition is the influence of referencing/registration. This effect is however only considered rudimentarily in the M3C2 as a global error component while it is well known that this error is non-isotropic which means that its impact is not equally distributed within referenced point clouds – just as in any surveying technique (Ghilani, 2017).

In the following, a practical example will be processed by two different solutions that were previously discussed. The data, which was thankfully provided by the first author of Al-Rawabdeh et al. (2017), consists of two epochs featuring a landslide in Canada and was captured by a

UAV-mounted camera. The most active area can be seen in the upper half on the left of Figure 3.5-4. At first, the two referenced scans were processed by using a point-to-point-based strategy. The upper boundary was set to 3 m and hence restricts the largest distance between two points from different point clouds. Consequently, this setting also limits the largest magnitude of a deformation. The other end of the spectrum was set to 5 cm which means that all geometric differences smaller than this number are considered to be geometrically stable. Since no information about the local orientation of individual points is given, it is not possible to distinguish between, e.g., subsidence or heave. The centre part of the figure shows all points that are considered as being subject of deformation while the colour bar is given in metres. It is obvious that increasing the lower threshold would reject many of the shown points. From an interpretational point of view, a change of this global threshold would lead to the conclusion that this landslide and its surroundings is less active compared to the shown result. The right part of Figure 3.5-4 shows the outcome generated by the M3C2 using suggested parameters. Note that only core points are shown which is why the point density on the right is lower than the one in the centre. Since every core point also receives a computed face normal it is possible to distinguish differences in the direction of a deformation. Thus, the colour bar ranges from +3 m to -3 m. Comparing the figures in the centre and on the right do not reveal obvious differences in the upper range of deformations. However, the lower end of the spectrum differs notably and thus has a great impact when, e.g., areal changes are reported. This inconspicuous circumstance is of particular brisance when numbers are reported for areas of public interest, such as the retreat of a glacier as a consequence of changing climatic conditions or the featured landslide, that occurred in close proximity to a residential area. We should be aware that numbers are powerful information that can, as history has shown numerously, can be misused to discredit scientific evidence or measurements that are not in ones' favour in general. Thus, it should be our self-interest to produce sound and reproducible numbers - regardless of which sensors and algorithms were used.



Figure 3.5-4: RGB-image of the reference point cloud (left), deformation maps based on point-topoint correspondences (centre) and the M3C2-algorithm (right) (Wujanz, 2018; Copyright VDE Verlag; Used with permission – all rights reserved).

3.5.3.2 Segmentation-based deformation measurement

The outcome of model-free deformation measurement approaches allows to draw geometrical conclusions. However, in many fields of application, it is desirable to analyse deformation pattern or changes of an object at the level of single objects or distinguishable areas with different properties (Anders et al., 2021). This step requires a semantic layer and can be achieved by segmenting or classifying the input point clouds (Brodu & Lague, 2012; Poux, 2019). Up to now there is no proper definition of how to call these rather novel approaches that operate at segment level. Therefore, the term segmentation-based deformation measurement will be used throughout this section. Note that this strategy is ambiguous and can therefore be interpreted in several ways depending on how subsets of the original data are created and how changes are determined.

A prerequisite for this deformation model is a preceding segmentation or classification of the input point clouds based on geometric and/or radiometric information, for instance in form of intensity values captured by a laser scanner or RGB values from imagery. The result of this elementary pre-processing step corresponds to an object generation, where each point of the input data is assigned to exactly one segment. Consequently, the original point clouds are divided into subsets of points with equal characteristics. Typical classes in geomorphology could be for instance bedrock, vegetation, boulders, or deposit.

Geomorphometric measures, such as velocity and magnitude, are of great interest for geoscientists and can be derived by the algorithms described in the previous section. Yet, they are not capable to derive another vital measure namely the direction of action. Gojcic et al. (2018) addresses this drawback and thus present one possible interpretation of segment-based deformation measurement. Starting point of this algorithm is the segmentation of single boulders from the original point cloud. Subsequently, point-to-point correspondences between individual points on an object captured at different times are formed with the help of a local feature descriptor. Finally, the direction of action as well as the magnitude of the deformation can be determined on the basis of the determined correspondences.

Mayr et al. (2019) classify point clouds of a recorded landslide, as depicted on the left of Figure 3.5-5, into seven geomorphological classes (right part of the same figure) which provides the basis for a second interpretation of this strategy. Therefore, a combination of a supervised classification and a rule-based re-classification using object knowledge is used (Mayr et al., 2017). Deformations between different epochs are determined by an approach comparable to Lague et al. (2013). The generated semantic information allows a) to assign deformations to one of the seven geomorphological classes and b) to detect local changes regarding the classification outcome.



Figure 3.5-5: Documented landslide (left) and segmented point cloud (right) (Mayr et al., 2019). Reproduced with permission from the American Society for Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, Bethesda, Maryland, www.asprs.org.

3.5.4 Summary and open issues

Classical deformation measurement based on established surveying techniques, such as levelling or tacheometry, has always been a domain of a few highly specialised experts in the field of engineering geodesy for. The emergence of affordable and comparably precise sensors for contactless 3D-mapping and available algorithms for post-processing however initiated an inverse trend - deformation measurement can now be considered a mainstream tool that is carried out across many fields of specialisation. A downside of this development is that numerous studies appear to be carried out in the haze of superficial knowledge. Many users simply do not know how the applied algorithms work, how tuneable parameters influence the outcome, are not aware of error sources and how to consider them. Another problem is that the vast majority of scientific output about deformation measurement based on point clouds is just deploying existing software, while only a homeopathic fraction of publications suggests new implementations that account for known and critical shortcomings of existing ones. Even though 3D-mapping and processing has turned into a profitable market and is vividly used across many scientific disciplines, very few universities added this subject to their curriculum which could help to address these issues. Despite all existing problems deformation measurement based on contemporary 3D-mapping data is a giant leap forward in terms of spatial information density as well as its quality and thus provides a very powerful tool to geoscientists in their quest of revealing a deeper understanding in geomorphological processes (Zahs et al., 2020). Apart from very promising results generated by segmentation-based approaches recent research effort also

started to address the vital issue of error estimation, see for instance Fey et al. (2107), James et al (2017) or Mayr et al. (2020).

References

- James, M. R., Robson, S. & Smith, M. W. (2017): 3-D uncertainty-based topographic change detection with structure-from-motion photogrammetry: precision maps for ground control and directly georeferenced surveys. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms, 42(12), 1769–1788.
- Lague, D., Brodu, N. & Leroux, J. (2013): Accurate 3D comparison of complex topography with terrestrial laser scanner: Application to the Rangitikei canyon (NZ). ISPRS journal of photogrammetry and remote sensing, 82, 10–26.
- Lindenbergh, R. & Pietrzyk, P. (2015): Change detection and deformation analysis using static and mobile laser scanning. Applied Geomatics, 7(2), 65–74.
- Mayr, A., Rutzinger, M. & Geitner, C. (2019): Object-Based Point Cloud Analysis for Landslide and Erosion Monitoring. Photogrammetric Engineering & Remote Sensing, 85(6), 455–462.
- Wujanz, D., Avian, M., Krueger, D. & Neitzel, F. (2018): Identification of stable areas in unreferenced laser scans for automated geomorphometric monitoring. Earth Surface Dynamics, 6(2), 303–317.

4. Applications

4.1 UAVs in geology

Moritz Kirsch, Sandra Lorenz, Robert Zimmermann, Yuleika Madriz, Robert Jackisch, Samuel T. Thiele and Richard Gloaguen

4.1.1	Geological analysis using UAV-based photogrammetry	314
4.1.2	Geological analysis using UAV-based hyperspectral imaging	316
4.1.3	Geological analysis using UAV magnetics	318
4.1.4	Outlook and conclusions	320

Geological analysis is crucial for successful resource exploration, natural hazard assessment, infrastructure development and the scientific investigation of the Earth's history. However, the structural and compositional complexity of many geological terranes, combined with often limited exposure, make such analyses a challenging task. To overcome these difficulties, mapping efforts typically synthesise diverse datasets gained directly from geological outcrops and indirectly via geophysical methods that can measure physical properties of the subsurface.

UAVs provide an accessible, cost- and time-efficient tool for acquiring high-resolution, multi-sensor, multi-temporal and multi-perspective data, and so are increasingly used for geological purposes. A single UAV survey can cover areas of up to 10's of square kilometers at a cm-dm spatial resolution, bridging the scale gap between ground-based geological field work and airborne mapping campaigns. UAVs can also carry geophysical sensors that provide surface and subsurface lithological and structural information in areas that may be cumbersome, difficult or dangerous to access by traditional means.

Table 4.1.-1 gathers a non-exhaustive list of UAV sensors currently/potentially used for geological applications. In both geological research and the mining industry, the most widespread application of UAVs is the generation of digital outcrop models by Structure-from-Motion Multi-View Stereo (SfM-MVS) photogrammetry. These models can then be used to map structures or lithologies, capture fracture data for geotechnical analysis or fluid flow modelling, and monitor slope stability or raw material production. Magnetic and hyperspectral sensors are also being deployed on UAVs as emerging tools for exploration targeting, while thermal cameras and gas sensors are becoming prominent in the volcanology community (covered in the chapter on the application of UAVs in volcanology) and for hydrogeological applications.

Apart from these more common uses, there are few reports on the use of UAVs for surveys with miniaturized versions of geophysical sensors usually mounted on helicopters or airplanes such as light detection and ranging (LiDAR), very-low-frequency electromagnetics (VLF-EM), full tensor magnetic gradiometry (FTMG), and ground-penetrating radar (GPR). LiDAR sensors mounted to UAVs provide an alternative way of generating topographic data with the added benefit of being able to penetrate vegetation. UAV-borne VLF-EM sensors are a recent, more flexible adaptation of the airborne VLF-EM counterparts that have been used for environmental and exploration purposes since the 1960s. VLF-EM utilizes distant transmitters broadcasting at frequencies in the range of 15–30 kHz to map resistivity contrasts to depths of ca. 100 m below the surface. FTMG systems provide measurements of the full magnetic gradient tensor of the Earth's magnetic field, allowing the resolution of deep, small or weakly magnetic targets and a calculation of the remanent magnetisation vector. GPR-drone integrated systems are flown at low elevation and low speed to produce high-resolution, three-dimensional imaging data of the near surface (e.g. for soil-layer profiling) based on reflections of high-frequency radio waves induced into the ground. Additionally, UAV-mountable gravimeters have recently been developed, which should enable a more efficient solution for mapping density contrasts of rocks underground. However, for all the sensors mentioned in this paragraph, no geologic case studies have been published to date. This chapter will therefore focus on photogrammetry-derived digital outcrop models, hyperspectral imaging and magnetic surveys, describing challenges and best practices in terms of acquisition, processing and interpretation of these data for geological purposes.

Sensor type	Manufacturers,	Potential	Selected
	sensors	applications	publications
Multispectral, visible to	Parrot Sequoia;		
nearinfrared (VNIR)			
MicaSense RedEdge	Iron mineral mapping,	Fairley et al. (2018),	
	vegetation for masking	Padró et al. (2019),	
	or as lithological proxy	Jackisch et al. (2019)	

Table 4.1-1: Non-exhaustive compilation of UAV-based sensors and their applications in geological research.

Hyperspectral visible to	Senon Ontropics Hy-	Iron mineral manning	Jakob et al. (2017). Jak-
n serie from d (VNID)	n anon a strail Imagon. Cu	DEE detection	leight at al. (2019, 3010)
nearmirared (VINIK)	perspectral imager; Cu-	KEE detection	Kisch et al. $(2018, 2019)$,
	bert UHD 185-Firefly		Kirsch et al. (2018),
			Booysen et al. (2020)
Hyperspectral, short-	HySpex Mjolnir VS-	Lithologic mapping	
wave infrared (SWIR)	620; Headwall co-		
	aligned		
Thermal (broadband)	Workswell WIRIS Pro,	Monitoring volcanoes	Amici et al. (2013),
	FLIR, ICI, Nippon	and geothermal systems	Harvey et al. (2016),
	Avionics, Magnity		Mori et al. (2016), Chio
	Electronics Co		& Lin (2017)
Magnetic	GEMsystems GSMP-	Lineament mapping,	Funaki et al. (2014),
	35U, Ge-ometrics	mineral exploration	Cunningham et al.
	MagArrow; Sensys		(2018), Macharet et al.
	MagDrone R3		(2016), Malehmir et al.
			(2017), Jackisch et al.
			(2019, 2020)
Full tensor magnetic	Supracon	Fault mapping, mineral	
gradiometry		exploration	
Radiometric	Georadis D230A, Kro-	U prospecting and	Martin et al. (2015),
(gamma-ray)	mek GR-1, Medusa	environmental mon-	Pirttijärvi (2016), Šálek
	MS-1000	itoring, geothermal,	et al. (2018), Koomans
		detection of hydrother-	& Limburg (2020)
		mal alteration, regolith	
		mapping	
Gravity		Mineral exploration	Middlemiss et al. (2016)
Electromagnetic	GEM Systems GSM-	Mineral exploration,	Eröss et al. (2013,
	90AVU UAV VLF,	hydrocarbons	2017), Parshin et al.
	MGT Radio EM sys-		(2021)
	tem, AMKVO		
Lidar	Yellowscan Map-per II.	Topography below can-	Tong et al. (2015)
	Riegl miniVUX-1UAV.	opy, outcrop modelling.	
	Phoenix SCOUT-16	structural mapping.	
		rockfall monitoring	
		10010un montoring	

M. Kirsch, S. Lorenz, R. Zimmermann, Y. Madriz, R. Jackisch, S. T. Thiele, R. Gloaguen

Photogrammetry	Various	outcrop modelling,	Bemis et al (2014),
		volcano monitoring,	Tong et al. (2015), De-
		erosion/rockfall moni-	ring et al. (2019), De
		toring, reservoir char-	Beni et al. (2019), Rossi
		acterization, open pit	et al. (2017), Vanneschi
		mine surveying	et al. (2019), Menegoni
			et al. (2019)
Gas spectrometer	InterMet Systems	Volcanic hazard	Diaz et al. (2015), Mori
		assessment	et al. (2016) Rüdiger et
			al. (2018)

4.1.1 Geological analysis using UAV-based photogrammetry

One of the most common UAV-based datasets utilized for geological purposes are high resolution photographs that can be transformed into digital outcrop models by means of SfM-MVS photogrammetry (e.g., Ullman, 1979; Seitz et al., 2006; Westoby et al., 2012; James & Robson, 2012). Digital outcrop models are virtual representations of geologic outcrops that consist of either large point clouds or photo-textured meshes. These models provide a rapid and objective way of capturing outcrop information at sub-cm resolution over wide areas. Hence, they are an ideal dataset for lithological, stratigraphic and structural mapping (Bemis et al., 2014; Nesbit et al., 2018; Dering et al., 2019), erosion and rockfall monitoring (Vanneschi et al., 2019; Menegoni et al., 2019), reservoir characterization (Priddy et al., 2019) and open pit mine surveying (Chen et al., 2015; Ren et al., 2019).

Numerous software packages and algorithms have been developed for the purpose of visualizing and manipulating digital outcrop models (OpenPlot—Tavani et al., 2011; VRGS— Hodgetts et al., 2015; LIME—Buckley et al., 2019; CloudCompare—Girardeau-Montaut, 2011). These software packages can also be used to interpret datasets and extract structural measurements, though this can be a very time-consuming process for large, high-resolution models. A variety of automatic and semi-automatic methods are beginning to emerge to help optimise the interpretation process and improve objectivity and reproducibility (e.g. Vasuki et al., 2014; Dewez et al., 2016; Thiele et al., 2017, 2019; Guo et al., 2018). The natural variability and multi-scale nature of geological structures makes this a challenging task, so there is significant scope for new developments. Using these (semi-)automatic methods, unprecedentedly detailed datasets can be extracted (Figure 4.1-1), such as the planar orientations of lithologic contacts, faults, veins, and joints (Figure 4.1-1B), and derived measurement such as dike or layer thickness (Figure 4.1-1B), fracture spacing, density, and persistence. These data can then feed into 3D models (Figure 4.1-1C; e.g., Bistacchi et al., 2015; Hansman & Ring, 2019), e.g., for visualization, volume calculations, kinematic restauration, reservoir and geomechanical modelling.



Figure 4.1-1: Example digital outcrop model and interpreted stratigraphy (a) acquired by conducting a UAV survey of a cliff face in Caldera Taburiente, La Palma, Spain. Dykes and sills were mapped using the Compass plugin in CloudCompare (Thiele et al., 2017) and a large number of orientation and thickness measurements (b) extracted using the method described by Thiele et al. (2019). These data were then used to constrain a 3D reconstruction of the shallow volcanic plumbing system (c). Prepared by the author for this chapter.

Besides serving as photo-realistic 3D basemaps for the analysis of geologic structures, digital outcrop models and digital elevation models derived from UAV-based imagery are used for the topographic correction of hyperspectral imagery. Furthermore, the digital outcrop models can be fused with hyperspectral data and their derivatives (e.g., Lorenz et al., 2018; Kirsch et al., 2018, 2019) for improved interpretability of material properties and delineation of lithologic contacts.

4.1.2 Geological analysis using UAV-based hyperspectral imaging

Each pixel of a hyperspectral image (HSI) contains a continuous spectrum over a certain wavelength range. The spectrum is material specific, and thus, in geological contexts, yields information on mineralogical composition. Current UAV-borne hyperspectral sensors cover the VNIR ($0.4-1.0 \mu m$) and SWIR ($1.0-2.5 \mu m$) range of the electromagnetic spectrum, in which electronic processes and molecule vibrations cause characteristic absorption features for a variety of common geologic materials. This includes iron oxides, iron hydroxides, and iron sulfates as well as rare earth elements in the VNIR, and "alteration minerals", such as phyllosilicates, hydroxylated silicates, sulphates, carbonates, and ammonium minerals in the SWIR (e.g., Hunt, 1977; Pontual et al., 1997). These minerals can be identified and characterised in HSI using band ratios, minimum wavelength mapping, dimensionality reduction, mineral mapping/unmixing, and unsupervised or supervised classification (e.g., Contreras Acosta et al., 2019).

Acquisition routines for UAV-based hyperspectral imaging differ between frame-based and push-broom cameras. Frame-based systems can be operated in nadir or off-nadir setup (because corrections are accomplished through co-registration of bands within individual data cubes and subsequent georeferencing to an orthophoto). As images are acquired band-wise, it is recommended to fly at low speed (the exact speed depends on flight height) or in a stop-and-go mode to maximize the spatial overlap between bands. Push-broom sensors are best operated in automatic mode to minimize deviations from a nadir viewing angle. IMU data are essential to allow correction for roll, pitch and yaw of the drone in post-processing. Calibration panels with known spectral signatures should be placed in at least one of the scenes for radiometric correction of hyperspectral data (Figure 4.1-2B).

Drone-borne hyperspectral imaging requires a specific sequence of pre-processing steps to transform the raw data to meaningful spectroscopic information, including lens correction and band co-registration, conversion to radiance, orthorectification and georeferencing, and topographic correction. Whereas the conversion to radiance can usually be accomplished using proprietary software of the camera manufacturer, the other pre-processing steps can be realized with the Mineral Exploration Python Hyperspectral Toolbox (MEPHySTo, Jakob et al., 2017). Orthorectification, georeferencing and topographic corrections require a corresponding digital elevation model or digital outcrop model of the imaged scene, which is usually acquired separately, but can also be obtained from the hyperspectral images themselves if the overlap is sufficient.

Multi- and hyperspectral imaging for geologic mapping require an unobstructed view on the outcrops. Vegetation-free outcrops are more common either in arid or arctic environments, which are challenging regarding the operation of drones due to extreme weather conditions

and their remoteness. In more vegetated parts of the world, rocks are usually only exposed in sub-vertical outcrops (or underground), either in natural settings such as canyons or river valleys, or in artificial settings like road construction or open-pit mines. These circumstances often require a non-nadir sensor setup, which adds substantial complexity to acquisition and data processing routines. Hyperspectral imaging in the VNIR–SWIR region is a passive technique that requires an external light source, which, in outdoor settings, corresponds to reflected sun-light. As the light-scattering effect of moisture and dust can have a detrimental effect on the quality of spectroscopic data, hyperspectral surveys are best conducted in dry conditions at bright day-light, which can be a limiting factor in high latitude areas, in sites of high topography and in active mining environments.



Figure 4.1-2: UAV-based hyperspectral imaging of a gossanous ridge in the Rio Tinto area, southern Spain. (A) Rikola hyperspectral VNIR camera and (B) calibration panels. (C) Vegetation masked false colour image (Principal Components 2, 3 and 5) draped on a 3D orthophoto model, (D) image spectra (figures C and D modified after Jakob et al., 2017. Originally published under a CC BY license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/)).

Validation or ground truthing is an essential step in geologic remote sensing, as it allows the accuracy assessment of the mapping results with error metrics, and more importantly, allows the identification of real surface features such as orientation and lithologies. Likewise, ground validation helps to increase supervised classification accuracies, provides means for atmospheric

correction and geolocation by global navigation satellite system positioning. Methods of acquiring ground truth data are manifold, and range from traditional surface photography and specimen sampling with ensuing lab analysis, to the use of modern, portable analytical devices such as X-ray fluorescence (XRF) spectrometers, VNIR-SWIR spectroradiometers, Fourier transform infrared (FTIR) analysers, and handheld laser induced breakdown spectrometry (LIBS) instruments. Further validation sources include satellite imagery and spectral libraries.

Hyperspectral data can be combined with SfM point clouds to produce HSI-enhanced digital outcrop models (Lorenz et al., 2018; Kirsch et al., 2018, 2019), which provide a three-dimensional, distortion-free framework for intuitive geological outcrop visualisation and analysis. Within a 3D framework, these models can be used to delineate geologic contacts and structures as well as incorporate spatially referenced analytical validation data during interpretation.

4.1.3 Geological analysis using UAV magnetics

Airborne and ground based magnetic surveys are widely used in mineral exploration, particularly in situations where there is limited outcrop. Magnetic data can be used to directly detect magnetically anomalous mineral deposits (Figure 4.1-3), and indirectly to identify geologically favourable sites for potential mineralization. Magnetic data are interpreted in conjunction with geological data to establish a link between anomalies and their source location, depth and geometries (e.g., Isles & Rankin, 2013). Recent studies (Naude & Kumar, 2017; Jackisch et al, 2019) have demonstrated that UAV-based magnetic surveys can provide high-quality magnetic data at a lower cost than labour-intensive ground surveys, and with a minimal environmental footprint. Whereas traditional aeromagnetic surveys are useful for regional reconnaissance mapping, low altitude and dense UAV-based magnetic surveys are well suited for more detailed targeting as they have the ability to resolve small, shallow anomalies.

For acquisition of UAV-based magnetic data, it is recommended to follow the guidelines for aeromagnetic surveys given by Reid (1980) and Coyle et al. (2014). Because the response of a magnetic body falls off with the inverse cube of the distance, UAV magnetic surveys should be flown at low altitude to maximize resolution. Survey lines should be oriented perpendicular to the strike of the geological target to enhance the geological contacts detected, and line spacing chosen to resolve the smallest features of interest. Tie lines should be flown to enable tie line levelling corrections as a means to eliminate line-to-line errors. All magnetic surveys also require a ground-based magnetometer to be located in a magnetically quiet zone near the survey operation to measure and correct for diurnal variations of the magnetic field. Furthermore, a compensation test or calibration Figure 4.1-3 is advised, so post-processing adjustments can be made in account of the directional variations of a given magnetometer.

Electromagnetic interference produced by UAVs can compromise magnetic data quality. In order to avoid electromagnetic noise from the engines and payload electronics, the sensor should be placed at a distance from these sources, either in the tail end of a fixed wing drone (Figure 4.1-3B) or attached/towed underneath a multirotor UAV (Figure 4.1-3A). To prevent sudden changes of current to the engines, flights are best conducted in windless conditions, at constant barometric height, and in automatic flight mode. A gimbal can reduce artifacts in the measured magnetic field due to attitude variations of the UAV. Sources of cultural noise (e.g., power lines, railways, electric fences, radio towers, etc.) should be avoided.



Figure 4.1-3: Results from a UAV-based magnetic survey at Otanmäki, Finland (figures modified after Jackisch et al., 2019. Originally published under a CC BY license (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)). (A) Multicopter with SenSys MagDrone R1 fluxgate magnetometer. (B) Fixed-wing drone from Radai Oy. (C–E) Total magnetic intensity plots with survey lines and (F) geological map (black line delineates outcrop). Note differences in resolution of magnetic data captured at different elevations and good correlation between high magnetic intensities and mapped iron ore.

Processing of UAV magnetic data involves the removal of heading errors, diurnal variations, interference by the magnetic field of the UAV, compensations for the sensor movement and tie-line levelling. A commercial toolbox, i.e. the Seequent UAV Geophysics Extension for Oasis Montaj, optimized for specific types of sensors, is able to handle most of these operations. Regional-residual separation is a crucial step in the interpretation of magnetic data to constrain the distribution of the magnetic response. Since the total field is the result of all sources below the sensor, this analysis allows a differentiation between deeper and shallower anomalies based on the fact that the regional field spectrum is dominated by low frequencies that come from larger and deeper sources while the residual field is dominated by high frequencies that come from small and shallow sources.

Magnetic data are usually presented as maps of total magnetic intensity (TMI). Common enhancements for the interpretation of magnetic data include (a) the reduction-to-pole (RTP) transform, which removes the asymmetry of magnetic anomalies where the Earth's magnetic field is non-vertical, (b) vertical and horizontal derivatives that highlight discontinuities, and (c) analytic signal, in which all three directional gradients of the magnetic field are combined to help delineate geological bodies and resolve close-spaced bodies. TMI maps and derived datasets can then be interpreted to define geophysical domains, which can be correlated with other geophysical datasets (e.g. gravity) and geological constraints (e.g., Isles & Rankin, 2013). If the magnetic properties of rock units are known, then forward and inverse modelling techniques can be applied to gain further insight into the three-dimensional geological structure and test specific geometrical hypotheses.

4.1.4 Outlook and conclusions

UAVs have become an important, if not essential, tool in the study of geological targets. Remotely sensed datasets provide indispensable information on the topography, structure, and main mineral compositions of an area. This has enhanced the way conventional geological work is performed. By using multiple UAV sensors, geologists are able to map inaccessible areas, improve existing geological maps, and acquire valuable geological data rapidly and safely. Currently, academic efforts are focussed on efficient ways to combine multi-sensor data. There is an urgent need for innovative data processing methodologies (Artificial Intelligence [AI], Machine Learning [ML]) for exploiting the data acquired by UAV platforms at multiple spatial and temporal scales. These approaches will build the foundation of future predictive tools.

References for further reading

- Bemis, S. P., Micklethwaite, S., Turner, D., James, M. R., Akciz, S., Thiele, S. T. & Bangash, H. A (2014): Ground-based and UAV-Based photogrammetry: A multi-scale, high- resolution mapping tool for structural geology and paleoseismology. Journal of Structural Geology, 69, 163–178.
- Jackisch, R., Madriz, Y., Zimmermann, R., Pirttijärvi, M., Saartenoja, A., Heincke, B. H., Salmirinne, H., Kujasalo, J. P., Andreani, L. & Gloaguen, R (2019): Drone-Borne Hyperspectral and Magnetic Data Integration: Otanmäki FeTiV Deposit in Finland. Remote Sensing 11, 2084–27.
- Jakob, S., Zimmermann, R. & Gloaguen, R. (2017): The Need for Accurate Geometric and Radiometric Corrections of Drone-Borne Hyperspectral Data for Mineral Exploration: MEPHySTo – A Toolbox for Pre-Processing Drone-Borne Hyperspectral Data. Remote Sensing 9, 88–17.
- Nesbit, P. R., Durkin, P. R., Hugenholtz, C. H., Hubbard, S. M. & Kucharczyk, M. (2018): 3-D stratigraphic mapping using a digital outcrop model derived from UAV images and structure-from-motion photogrammetry. Geosphere, 1–18.
- Thiele, S. T., Grose, L., Cui, T., Cruden, A. R. & Micklethwaite, S. (2019): Extraction of high-resolution structural orientations from digital data: A Bayesian approach. Journal of Structural Geology 122, 106–115.

4.2 UAVs in geomorphology

Dirk Hoffmeister, Andreas Kaiser and Anette Eltner

4.2.1	Fluvial geomorphology	324
	4.2.1.1 Bathymetry	325
	4.2.1.2 Granulometry	326
	4.2.1.3 Change detection	327
	4.2.1.4 River habitats	328
4.2.2	Soil erosion	328
4.2.3	Gravitational processes	329
4.2.4	Tectonics	330
4.2.5	Marine and coastal applications	331

Geomorphology in general is the scientific area that examines the origin and evolution of the Earth surface and its landforms. It focuses on the landscape forming processes and magnitudes. In this context, UAVs generally enable to detect and document features. Most importantly, processes of change can be monitored much more easily with unprecedented spatial and temporal resolution. Therefore, UAVs allow for a paradigm change in geomorphologic measurements. The field of geomorphology is closely related to geomorphometry and often uses the analysis of DEMs (chapter 3.4). Likewise, geology (chapter 4.1), hydrology (chapter 4.3), as well as processes in the cryosphere (chapter 4.5) and volcanology (chapter 4.6.) are parts of or closely related to this scientific area. Thus, in this chapter the major fields of UAV applications in a geomorphologic context are described (see also Figure 4.2-1) in the following, namely areas of fluvial geomorphology, erosion, gravitational processes, tectonics and from the area of coastal to marine applications.


Figure 4.2-1: Illustration (by Melanie Elias) of the UAV applications to observe geomorphological processes described in this chapter. (A) fluvial morphology (chapter 4.2.1) considering A1 bathymetry and granulometry, A2 change detection and A3 river habitats. (B) Erosion (chapter 4.2.2). (C) Gravitational Processes (chapter 4.2.3). (D) Marine and coastal applications (chapter 4.2.5). Prepared by the authors for this chapter.

4.2.1 Fluvial geomorphology

The repeated observation of rivers is important to assess the frequency and magnitude of flood events and to measure morphological controls on the impact of events. Furthermore, monitoring is needed for anthropogenic management of rivers, e.g. to control discharge, to evaluate the impact of channel changes and to measure the quality of aquatic ecosystems. The resulting observation data is also implemented in numerical models, for instance, to predict future flooding areas.

Airborne Lidar and traditional photogrammetry by airplanes are used to reconstruct the fluvial topography and bathymetry for geomorphological process understanding (Lane, 2000; Lane et al., 2003; Legleiter, 2012). However, these methods are expensive and less flexible, for instance, in the situation when the river has to be mapped immediately after a flood. On the ground total stations are applied to acquire river cross-sections, or terrestrial laser scanners are used for high-resolution topography data of a finite area (Baewert et al., 2014; Brasington et al., 2012). The former approach only allows for very low spatial resolutions and the latter is only suitable for smaller extents. Satellites are used to measure rivers, as well, but are less suitable for intermittent scales due to their coarser spatial resolution (Spence & Mengistu, 2016).

UAVs enable very frequent measurement of rivers at unprecedented scales (Carrivick & Smith, 2019). First applications of UAVs in fluvial geomorphology were the reconstruction of the topography of gravel bars and the bathymetry of rivers in France using paragliders (Lejot et al., 2007) and the automatic mapping of river corridors allowing the UAV to autonomously detect and track rivers (Rathinam et al., 2007). Overall, main areas of application are bathymetry, granulometry, change detection and river habitat assessment, which are discussed in more detail.

4.2.1.1 Bathymetry

Bathymetry describes the topography beneath the water surface. Bathymetric mapping can be performed with different approaches. The two most often applied techniques are either empirically, linking the attenuation of the radiation signal in the images with water depth, or geometrically, modelling and correcting the refraction impact and reconstructing the underwater area with SfM (chapter 2.2). The full 3D reconstruction of a river is possible from UAV data, including bathymetry and topography as well as flow velocity measurements (chapter 3.3) enabling even discharge estimation and therefore allowing for comprehensive hydromorphological monitoring (Cândido et al., 2020; Detert et al., 2017).

The acquisition of measurements below the water surface requires the compensation of the refraction, either with a simple correction factor suitable for applications with Nadir-viewing cameras (Woodget et al., 2015) or considering each camera perspective individually making the approach also suitable for Off-Nadir imagery (Dietrich, 2017; Mulsow et al., 2018). The refraction correction approach relies on the visibility of the submerged areas and on calm water conditions. Furthermore, accurate information about the water level is needed (Woodget et al., 2019). However, techniques exist to also estimate the position of the water level as another unknown parameter within a bundle adjustment procedure to reconstruct the bathymetry (Mulsow et al., 2018). The error of the underwater area calculation increases with increasing water depth (Woodget et al., 2015) and turbulences can hinder reconstruction completely because of complex refractions (Entwistle & Heritage, 2019). Challenges still to overcome for this method are the impact of water depth, water turbidity and water colour because of the decreased image texture and the following success of SfM reconstruction (Kasvi et al., 2019).

The empirical approach relates the water depths measured in the field to pixel intensity values in the image (Flener et al., 2013; Lejot et al., 2007; Tamminga et al., 2015). However,

limitations for this regression approach are the need for reference measurements. Furthermore, the river bed structure should be smooth and river flow conditions also have to be calm for correct results.

4.2.1.2 Granulometry

The measurement of grain sizes and their distribution, i.e. granulometry, is needed to assess flow conditions, e.g. turbulences and velocities, or to evaluate habitat conditions. Traditional granulometry approaches are either measurements performed in the field, which are very labour intense and high variability in the results are common, or photosieving, where grain sizes are measured in usually terrestrially acquired images either manually (Ibbeken & Schleyer, 1986) or automatically (Detert et al., 2017). UAVs enable the calculation of granulometry of entire river reaches due to the high-resolution imagery and thus significantly expanding the area of investigation of the traditional local sampling approaches.

To identify and classify grain sizes with UAV data on the one hand photosieving approaches are extended to the aerial imagery. This enables for instance the detection of multi-temporal changes of grain size distribution across point bar transects and therefore the quantification of change of the structure of an alluvial accumulation form due to flood events (Langhammer et al., 2017). Photosieving with UAV imagery has been improved to measure grain sizes in directly georeferenced imagery (chapter 4.2) without the need of any ground control or empirical data (Carbonneau et al., 2018) making the approach very useful for frequent mapping of large river reaches.

On the other hand, statistical relationships are established between image texture or topographic characteristics and average grain sizes (Carbonneau et al., 2018; Woodget & Austrums, 2017). Image-based approaches use texture measures such as GLCM (chapter 3.2) and topography-based methods usually consider roughness estimates, e.g. correlating standard deviation of heights to predict grain sizes (Vázquez-Tarrío et al., 2017). Choosing one of the two approaches depends on the applied scale and sediment characteristic. In a case study by Woodget and Austrums (2017) for a reach smaller than 1 km and data with cm-resolution, roughness was a better predictor. However, in a subsequent study, grain sizes were smaller and imbricated causing that the same parameter did not perform as good because the grain size was not as well represented by topography (Woodget et al., 2018). Considering additional information such as the patch facies can improve the estimation with roughness but challenges still remain for less sorted sediment (Pearson et al., 2017).

In flat terrain image texture can be better suited because texture relies on grain edges, thus grains might be well distinguished in 2D images but not necessarily in the 3D data. If image

texture is used to predict grain sizes, images without blur are a prerequisite (Woodget et al., 2018). Furthermore, image analysis should be performed in the original single image rather the orthomosaic as the calculation of mosaics leads to distortion of the original image content (Woodget et al., 2017), due to the interpolation of orthomosaic pixel values from overlapping images and error propagation of the estimated image geometry and dense point cloud into the final map.

4.2.1.3 Change detection

Change detection of fluvial environments is needed to assess the geomorphic impact of floods, the change of channels due to changing environmental conditions and to monitor the success of river restoration. UAV data can be used to calculate sediment budgets, roughness changes, channel pattern alterations or to perform connectivity analysis.

The evolution of point bars below and above the water surface can be observed to derive continuous wet-dry models (Flener et al., 2013). Furthermore, lateral bank shifts and river incision due to erosion during flood events and corresponding eroded volumes and changing channel patterns, such as river width and height variability, can be measured (Marteau et al., 2017; Mirijovskỳ & Langhammer, 2015; Tamminga et al., 2015). Another novel possibility is the immediate observation of the impact of extreme events. The topographic and bathymetric data of pre- and post-flood events can be used in hydrodynamic models to estimate peak discharges and consequently assess how well these models can describe the actual processes. Thereby, (Tamminga et al., 2015) could reveal that the impact of these extreme flood events is still not well understood and that changes of the morphology of the channel regime were mostly unrelated to pre-flood conditions. Furthermore, the propagation of knick-points, which again influence the spatial patterns of changes along the river, can be detected due to frequent data acquisition of river reaches (Marteau et al., 2017).

Automation of fluvial feature (e.g. ripples, deep and shallow areas, sidebars, river banks, gravel, sand and vegetation) detection becomes necessary to assess the changes of these features over time covering larger areas. On the one hand, 2D information can be used only considering the images in combination with machine learning techniques (chapter 3.2) such as artificial neuronal networks (Casado et al., 2015), random forest classifiers (Feng et al., 2015) or using supervised classifications (Flynn & Chapra, 2014). Feature-based mapping can be extended from 2D to 3D information, as performed by Langhammer and Vacková (2018), who detected fresh and old gravel, sand accumulations and bank erosion and could identify flood affected area in relation to water depth.

4.2.1.4 River habitats

Due to the high spatio-temporal resolution of UAV data, it is now possible to measure continuums instead of single samples to evaluate river habitats, at least supporting well-established classification approaches (Woodget et al., 2017). UAVs can even modernise surface flow type mapping because they provide a continuous and quantitative mapping of rivers at microscale but covering mesoscale areas and thus can be advantageous over less reliable and more error-prone traditional approaches because drones better capture the high spatio-temporal variability of river habitats (Woodget et al., 2016). To enable future frequent application of UAVs in fluvial geomorphology, for instance to implement the data in updated hydrodynamic modelling, direct referencing will be needed to capture river reaches at the km-scale (Hamshaw et al., 2017).

4.2.2 Soil erosion

Multi-temporal SfM (see DoD, chapter 3.4) by the recording of images with UAV platforms allow to measure soil surface changes on different scales in very high accuracy. Accuracies at a sub-mm level at low flying heights (below 10 m) and spatial resolutions of a sub-cm range are possible. However, to use UAV based photogrammetry for soil erosion measurement a very precise ground control point setup for multi-temporal data acquisition and sub-cm change detection is required (i.e. using stable reference points around the area of interest measured with mm-accuracy).

Although, UAVs are improving the assessment of soil surface change detection, measurements remain most challenging at the smallest scale, i.e. interrill or diffuse erosion, because accuracy and resolution requirements are very high (Pineux et al., 2017). Nevertheless, interrill and rill erosion at hillslopes can be quantified, as shown in a fragile loess landscape (Eltner et al., 2015). By comparing both erosion forms, it was revealed that as soon as rills were forming interrill erosion decreased significantly. When rill erosion is assessed with UAVs, it becomes necessary to automatically extract these forms to effectively quantify their eroded volume (Bazzoffi, 2015; Carollo et al., 2015).

Gullies, as a geomorphologic feature of erosion in the landscape were early documented by analogue cameras on kites and blimps. For instance, d'Oleire-Oltmanns et al. (2012) published results from a gully documentation from 1995 to 1998 with an analogue camera. However, early fixed-wing systems already outpaced classic approaches (D'Oleire-Oltmanns et al., 2012). As undercuts and steep sidewalls occur in particular in gully morphology, images taken close to nadir hinder a full 3D surface reconstruction. Thus, images from a bird's eye perspective or a

combination of aerial and terrestrial images can therefore be beneficial with regard to precise volume calculation and hydrological analysis (Stöcker et al., 2015).

Badlands, as a landscape with a variety of erosional features, such as gullies, pipes, steep slopes and a dense drainage network can be monitored by UAVs. A detailed multi-temporal analysis in the Val d'Orcia, Italy with differences in vegetation cover, slope and aspect was mapped and different types of morphological changes across the catchment in sub-decimetre precision were revealed (Neugirg et al., 2016).

Besides height change measurements, high-resolution UAV data also enables to derive surface roughness, which is an important parameter for runoff formation and velocity (Eltner et al., 2018). Thereby, isotropic as well anisotropic roughness can be used to highlight for instance the importance of the connectivity of depressions across- and along the slope.

The unprecedented spatial resolution and accuracy of the UAV photogrammetry also allows to detect and measure other processes causing soil surface changes. Compaction, consolidation, swelling, shrinkage and hydrostatic impacts can cause complete masking of the erosion signal. Kaiser et al. (2018) highlight that for a robust and accurate soil erosion measurement further investigation (i.e. clay mineralogy) of these processes is needed in the future to potentially correct their influence at the surface change model.

4.2.3 Gravitational processes

Geomorphological analysis of gravitational mass movements needs to incorporate neighbouring disciplines such as geology, hydrology and soil science to acquire a holistic image of a certain area of interest. In various cases, analysis is additionally supported by an anthropo-geographical perspective, as in densely populated and geomorphologically active regions, human settlements and ground movements may lead to conflicts. When planning a UAV-surveying campaign, this multi-disciplinary nature should be considered to produce data of interest for all potential users.

UAVs are beneficial to researches as areas of active slope failures, rockfall or slow earth flow are inherently difficult or dangerous to access. Early experiences with UAV applications in landslide documentation date back a decade, when Rau et al. (2011) presented mapping results after 2009 Typhoon Morakot triggered nationwide landslides. Different from recent applications, they flew at 1.400 m above ground to capture an area of 21.3 km². A GSD of 17 cm was sufficient to document damages. Repeated campaigns allow for change quantification (see DoD, chapter 3.4) at high spatial and desired temporal resolution. Clapuyt et al. (2016) monitored a ~17 ha landslide in the northern foothills of the Swiss Alps with an annual interval at a flying altitude of 60 m. This relatively low repetition time was considered suitable with regard to the *in situ* dynamics. However, they explicitly pointed out that different natural hazards may need increased frequencies, which UAVs are an appropriate tool for. Turner et al. (2015) mapped a 7,500 m^2 landslide at seven dates over four years and were able to separate surface areas according to their respective dynamics.

In surveying gravitational mass movements, a combination of platforms and sensors can be fruitful. Casagli et al. (2017) present various applications from satellite earth observation to ground-based systems with UAVs therebetween. The authors underline that choice of temporal and spatial resolution is case-dependent and can differ in all phases of an event. While satellite imagery is sufficient for post-disaster damage assessment, landslide inventories and mapping at e.g. basin scale, UAVs are recommended for periodic checks of detailed movements, volume measurements and rapid assessments at slope-scale.

4.2.4 Tectonics

The detection and monitoring of existing tectonic surface features allows for insights in tectonic processes and e.g. photogrammetric approaches from airborne data help by improving data density, especially in hardly accessible terrain. Deformations of the surrounding bedrock, orientation and shape and also the texture of dykes allow the reconstruction of formation conditions and thus reflect ancient events. Orthoimagery and point cloud analysis allows for detailed and precise mapping of such features and are therefore well-received in geological surveys. The advantage of high-density data acquisition goes along with a challenging analysis and interpretation due to the large amount of produced data. A need for semi-automatic handling of orthoimages, DEMs and point clouds is therefore a requirement for post-processing of such surveys. Vasuki et al. (2014) present an approach to map geological structures from high-resolution data, either fully automatic or semi-automatically. The latter reduces mapping duration from roughly seven hours in a classic manual method to 10 min. They test and make use of different feature detection approaches and segment linking in a MATLAB workflow to produce a structure map, including faults and dip directions unguided or controlled through user inputs.

Dering et al. (2019) sublime best practise instructions for mapping of dykes on unvegetated surfaces with assistance from the choice of UAV, depending on area to be covered and needed detail in the produced data to data analysis, interpretation and examples. High-end analysis can be achieved by surface brightness gradients and colour contrast, automatic and semi-automatic fracture and lithology mapping e.g. by freely available applications such as the CloudCompare plugins Compass and Facets or a QGIS' GeoTrace and sophisticated 3D structural analysis techniques such as Lime (Buckley et al., 2017) or OpenPlot (Tavani et al., 2011). Both, 2.5D raster and orthomosaic in GIS-based analysis and 3D point cloud analysis offer high potential and depending on the application show their advantages over other approaches. The authors also point

out that for the monitoring of tectonic or dyke-related displacements and respective change detection approaches fixed ground control points should be avoided and rather recommend UAVs with differential GPS capabilities. The study of intrusive systems may also benefit from UAVbased sensors outside of the visible range, i.e. thermal infrared, hyperspectral, aeromagnetic and maybe gravitational measurements, but there is need for research in this domain.

A case study by Fazio et al. (2019) underlines the usability of UAVs in geological mapping in an experimental design that combines in-situ mapping with drones. On a hardly accessible cliff wall, they map geological features and point out the benefits of small airborne systems over terrestrial LiDAR or terrestrial photogrammetry, boat-based mobile laser scanners and total stations. Their results point at tectonic conditions during bedrock formation and reveal differences in aperture width indicating different ages of genesis.

Another structural mapping approach is given by Vollgger and Cruden (2016), who produced spatial datasets in sub-cm resolution for South-Eastern Australian basement and cover rocks. They offer detailed joint orientation histograms and produce a 3D structural trend model derived from the dense photogrammetric point cloud. Detailed bedding trend surfaces could thus be derived and visualised and wavelength of anticlines and synclines could be reconstructed.

Tectonic control on geyser activity could be shown in a study by Walter et al. (2020), who combined an optical and TIR UAV and underwater cameras in an Icelandic geothermal field. They recommended a night time data acquisition for the thermal imagery to reduce solar interference with heated surfaces around the AoI. The produced thermal anomaly map enabled the authors to count and locate hot spots and link them to the seismicity of analogue orientation across the area. Supplemented by the underwater camera, the UAV survey proved the fracture-controlled nature of the geyser through recording the cross-sections of the conduit.

4.2.5 Marine and coastal applications

In particular, for the high dynamic coastal areas, monitoring by UAVs instead of GPS-based transects or any other surveying method is easier and faster. The detected changes as results of multi-temporal surveys enable to quantify these dynamics, e.g. for sandy beaches (Casella et al., 2016) and cliffs (Ružić et al., 2014). Dune development can be related to stabilising vegetation coverage achieved from the orthophotos (De Giglio et al., 2017; Hugenholtz et al., 2013; Nolet et al., 2018). Morphodynamics of foredunes at seasonal time-scales was studied by Taddia et al. (2019) and revealed an overall positive evolution of the system within two years, as well as erosion occurring in interdunal depressions and at the upper backshore. Furthermore, dif-

ferent magnitudes of changes of various forms were distinguished. Most changes occurred at the youngest embryo dunes, dunes at further distances to the shore migrated seaward and the back dunes remained stable. In another study, inland migration and average vertical accretion of foredunes as well as lowering of the beach during winter season due to high-energy waves was observed (Laporte-Fauret et al., 2019).

Single to larger fields of boulders dislocated by storm or tsunami events are an additional area for monitoring approaches, as SfM allows to reconstruct the dimensions of boulders, as well as to detect changes of moving boulders or their surrounding area. These (3D) boulder dimensions are also used in hydrodynamic equations in order to estimate necessary wave heights or velocities for the dislocation process (Autret et al., 2018; Hoffmeister et al., 2020).

However, the acquisition by UAVs can only be applied under calmer wind conditions. Corrosion by marine spray can cause severe damages and permits are important. Depending on visitors, other survey options, e.g. terrestrial laser scanning (Hoffmeister et al., 2020) or kites (Autret et al., 2018) might be necessary. Likewise, the application of image matching in textureless sandy beach environments can be challenging and other sensors, i.e. LiDAR, might be preferable. Solazzo et al. (2018) observed a significantly higher point density with ULS (UAV based laser scanning) compared to the image-based 3D reconstruction approach. In addition, ULS can partly penetrate vegetation cover and therefore allow for more accurate estimation of dune growth below sediment catching plant patches. For monitoring approaches, fixed surveying points or any other constant targets are important, usually surveyed by real-time kinematic (RTK) measurements or total stations. All of these studies use a raster-based DoD approach or apply a comparison of point clouds from different time-steps (chapter 3.4 and chapter 3.5). The results of these monitoring approaches can be compared to modelled or measured wave heights or inundation depths and show insights on storm impact and recovery (Turner et al., 2016).

Besides these monitoring applications, nearshore bathymetry can indirectly be extracted by analysing the speed of wave crest lines (Matsuba & Sato, 2018). The detection and tracking of marine species are possible from fixed images out of recorded videos (Colefax et al., 2018) and the successful mapping of meadow areas by object-based (OBIA) segmentation of the orthophotos (Ventura et al., 2018). For all previous investigations, low-cost UAVs with small and simple RGB-based cameras were used. In contrast, hyperspectral images were successfully applied in a more complex approach by Parsons et al. (2018) for mapping of coral bleaching. Likewise, multispectral and thermal imagery shows an enhanced potential for wildlife detection (Colefax et al., 2018). However, for all surveys, the clearness of the water (normally measured in Secchi depths) is hampered by the turbidity of the water, effects of sun glare, as well as wave heights and shoaling. Typically, surveys should be conducted close to midday, with mostly calmer water and less shadow.

References for further reading

- Aber, J. S., Marzolff, I., Ries, J. B. & Aber, S. W. (2019): Small-format aerial photography and UAS imagery. Principles, techniques and geoscience applications. 2nd ed. Amsterdam: Elsevier Academic Press.
- Autret, R., Dodet, G., Suanez, S., Roudaut, G. & Fichaut, B. (2018): Long-term variability of supratidal coastal boulder activation in Brittany (France). Geomorphology 304, 184–200.
- Carrivick, J., Smith, M., Quincey, D. & Carver, S. (2013): Developments in budget remote sensing for the geosciences. Geology Today, 29(4), 138–143.
- Turner, D., Lucieer, A. & de Jong, S. M. (2015): Time series analysis of landslide dynamics using an Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV). Remote Sens. 7, 1736–1757.

4.3 UAVs in hydrology

Flavia Tauro

4.3.1	Streamflow monitoring	
	4.3.1.1 Surface flow velocity field	
	4.3.1.2 Water level	
4.3.2	Land surface – atmosphere interactions	
	4.3.2.1 Soil moisture	
	4.3.2.2 Evapotranspiration	
	4.3.2.3 Accuracy and limitations	
4.3.3	Comments and recommendations	

Close-range remote sensing through UASs is revolutionizing hydrological sciences by affording the observation of novel variables and by increasing the temporal and spatial resolution at which natural phenomena can be observed. Airborne-based remote sensing is bridging the gap between ground-based sensing systems and satellites: not only have UASs offered refined observations, but also large spatial coverage and flight repeatability.

UAS-based remote sensing can significantly contribute to unveil the inherent complexity of hydrological processes. Indeed, water phenomena occur at heterogeneous spatial scales, spanning from micro-rills up to the entire catchment. Also, such processes evolve rapidly in time, and potentially continuous or frequent observations may highly advance our comprehension of the response of natural systems. Historically, hydrological sciences have been increasingly enhanced by experimental studies, which are though often expensive, time-consuming, and risky (if, for instance, observations during extreme flood events are considered). UAS-based remote sensing has mitigated all these criticalities by enabling the mapping of fine-scale details as well as allowing non-invasive observations. Limited costs (as compared, for instance, to satellite missions) as well as simplicity of use of UASs have contributed to the spread of such approaches to numerous research groups, organizations, and the public sector worldwide. Despite such unde-

niable advantage, taking UAS-based observations to the level of standard measurement systems is still a challenge.

UASs have been equipped with a multitude of sensors (RGB cameras, thermal infrared cameras, multispectral, hyperspectral cameras, etc) to dissect diverse aspects of natural catchments. Streamflow, vegetation dynamics, soil moisture, and evapotranspiration are some of the hydrological processes and aspects whose comprehension has improved thanks to UAS remote sensing. Many of these earth system observations intersect with diverse realms of science and can be found in other chapters of this book. Regarding hydrological applications, the innovative use of UASs has enabled considerable advances in flow monitoring and land surface – atmosphere energy fluxes estimation.

4.3.1 Streamflow monitoring

The estimation of flow discharge, streamflow in the rest of this chapter, is of paramount importance to hydrological modelling and engineering practice. Streamflow is traditionally estimated through rating curves, which are relationships experimentally established between water level and flow discharge at selected cross-sections along the stream. The development of rating curves relies on the acquisition of the bathymetry and velocity at the stream cross-section through the deployment of expensive and bulky equipment (such as, for instance, current meters or acoustic Doppler current profilers). Such experimental campaigns are expensive; furthermore, measurements are not taken in challenging conditions (during floods or difficult-to-access environments), which may pose personnel and equipment at risk. Due to technical complexities in developing rating curves, such relationships are not frequently updated and morphological changes of the bathymetry are rarely considered. Also, expensive and time-consuming campaigns have led to a gradual decrease in gauging stations in Europe since the 1990s, with small hydrological catchments (less than 500 km²) lacking hydrometric observations (Tauro et al., 2018a). In developing countries, these issues are typically exacerbated (van de Giesen et al., 2014; Feki et al., 2017).

Once rating curves are determined for a selected stream cross-section, gauging stations are installed to monitor water level. Existing gauging stations mostly feature point-wise sensors, such as ultrasonic meters and radars, which afford non-contact estimation of the water level. However, such measurements are related to a single point along the cross-section and may not be representative of the actual flow dynamics occurring in the stream.



Figure 4.3-1: Sketch of the measurements currently enabled by UASs in river systems. All images were prepared by the author for this chapter.

The use of UASs has opened new frontiers towards the observation of streamflow (Tauro et al., 2018c; Manfreda et al., 2018). Latest efforts largely encompass the use of such platforms to: i) reconstruct the stream surface flow velocity field along stream reaches of several squared meters, ii) estimate water level, and iii) develop stream bathymetry models. The measurements of such parameters may revolutionize the way streamflow is currently measured. Even if UAS-based remote sensing does not (or at least, not yet) solve problems such as directly capturing 3D streamflow characteristics, this approach is highly innovative. In fact, reconstructing the stream surface flow velocity field or the water level of the free surface may directly lead to streamflow estimation without the need for traditional point-wise gauging stations. Also, distributed, rather than point-wise, measurements of the stream surface are now feasible and have the potential to shed new light on several processes, including river erosion and ecosystem dynamics. Obvious-ly, traditional ground-based measurements are still needed to verify and improve UAS-based observations. Figure 4.3-1 displays a sketch of the latest measurements enabled in river systems by UASs. In most cases, the evaluation of these parameters relies on image acquisition and processing.

4.3.1.1 Surface flow velocity field

Digital images have been successfully adopted in fluid dynamics laboratories to noninvasively (that is, without deploying sensors and probes in the flow) visualize the flow and to quantitatively reconstruct the 2D and 3D velocity field (Adrian, 1991; Raffel et al., 2007). A similar approach has been implemented on UAS platforms retrofitted with cameras (mostly RGB and thermal) and, in some cases, with laser devices that create reference points in the field of view (Tauro et al., 2015; 2016a,b and Detert & Weitbrecht, 2015) to reconstruct the 2D surface flow velocity field in natural rivers.

Data acquisition consists in flying the platform (typically a multirotor but images recorded from fixed wing systems may be adapted and utilized as well) in the hovering mode above the region of interest (frequently, the region spans several meters along the stream and includes both stream banks) for a few minutes. The onboard camera axis can be either orthogonal or at an angle with respect to the water surface, whereby inclined cameras enable the acquisition of larger fields of view. The camera captures high-definition videos of the stream surface, where floating objects may be naturally transiting or artificially dispersed (Powers et al., 2018).

4.3.1.2 Water level

Water levels have been estimated from UASs adopting an array of diverse technologies. Miniature lidar systems have been mounted onboard UASs to estimate both water level and bathymetry. Green wavelength lidars, scanning lasers, and NIR lasers have afforded measurements at accuracies of a few centimeters (Höfle et al., 2009; Mandlburger et al., 2016; Huang et al., 2018). Such systems can typically be affected by difficulties in discriminating between the returns from the water surface and stream bed. The level of turbidity (suspended particles) and the optical properties of natural river beds are crucial factors for the reconstruction of river topography. In some cases, river beds reflect less light than a Secchi disc, thus hindering the estimation of the water depth level (Flener et al., 2013). Also, the air-water interface and synchronization between sensors are major technical issues which sensibly influence measurement accuracy.

Radars, sonars, and custom-built developed camera-based laser distance sensors have been used in Bandini et al. (2017b, 2018) to measure the range of the platform to the water surface. The orthometric water level has then been retrieved by subtracting such range from the Global Navigation Satellite System (GNSS) receiver mounted onboard the platform. Such technologies have proved accuracies of approximately 4 cm. UAS photogrammetry offers much lighter-weight payloads than lidars towards the estimation of water level (Ridolfi & Manciola, 2018).

4.3.2 Land surface - atmosphere interactions

Surface energy fluxes highly influence the water cycle and water resources management. In recent years, remarkable efforts have entailed the use of UASs rather than traditional instrumentation to facilitate the remote estimation of land surface atmosphere interactions. In the following, we present latest results on soil moisture and evapotranspiration observations, see Figure 4.3-2.

Data acquisition for surface energy fluxes observations can be executed with both multirotor and fixed-wing platforms. Sometimes, the UAS is conveniently flown in the autonomous mode and images can be automatically georeferenced using information on the UAS attitude.

Typically, UASs are equipped with multispectral sensor payloads at sub-meter resolution. The flight mission is pre-programmed with GPS-waypoint navigation. In most cases, data may exhibit diverse spatial resolution (for instance, thermal imagery tends to have worse definition than RGB), and data re-sampling and interpolation is necessary. Importantly, UAS-based acquisitions frequently need ground-based calibration and are often complemented with ground sampling to estimate soil characteristics and texture, field capacity, and wilting point.



Figure 4.3-2: Sketch of UAS-based measurements of surface energy fluxes.

4.3.2.1 Soil moisture

Soil moisture is a fundamental driver of physical processes in natural ecosystems and a crucial parameter for agricultural management. It is traditionally measured with in situ sensors (gravimeters, time and frequency domain reflectometers, and neutron probes) which typically lead to accurate estimations in areas of limited extension and upon laborious campaigns (Andreasen et al., 2017; Bogena et al., 2015). However, the use of such probes on large scale environments can be rather impractical and time-consuming.

Surface soil moisture (that is, moisture within the first 10 cm of the soil) can be remotely estimated through satellite-based earth observations. Optical, thermal, multispectral, and microwave remote sensing have demonstrated to provide accurate representations of the land surface-atmosphere flux exchanges with minimum parameterization (Petropoulos et al., 2009). However, satellites also offer low revisit times, are affected by cloud cover, exhibit low spatial resolutions and may not overpass the entire globe (Wang et al., 2018a). UASs mitigate several of the satellite criticalities: they can be flown at lower altitudes thus affording higher spatial resolutions; platforms can monitor difficult-to-access areas at high temporal frequencies, at low costs and in cloudy periods.

Approaches to estimate soil moisture with UASs leverage existing remote sensing methods. They include optical sensing (Filion et al., 2016; Anne et al., 2014), integrated approaches that combine optical sensing and thermal infrared observations (Carlson, 2007) and microwave remote sensing methods (Kornelsen & Coulibaly, 2013). One of the first instances of UAS platforms for surface soil moisture estimation is the AggieAir, a 14-pound fixed-wing platform that can fly up to one hour at a speed of 30 miles per hour (Jensen et al., 2009). Surface soil moisture maps can be transferred onto large scale areas based on the relation with image-based vegetation indices. Distributed acquisitions for such indices are then used as inputs to soil moisture models. Examples of such indices include the normalized difference vegetation index (NDVI), enhanced vegetation index (EVI), and vegetation condition index (VCI), among others. Computation of the indices relies on the acquisition of high-resolution imagery from UASs in the visual spectrum, near-infrared, and infrared/thermal bands. Images in the visible bands also allow for generating digital elevation models, which can be helpful to reconstruct orthorectified mosaics.

To develop surface soil moisture maps, optical vegetation indices and ground-based measurements serve as inputs to models. Alternatively, the thermal inertia approach relates soil moisture to the difference in maximum and minimum soil and crop canopy temperatures during the day (Idso et al., 1975). The crop water stress index is another methodology that relates the components of the surface energy balance to changes in soil moisture. Several machine learning approaches exploit vegetation indices to calculate soil water content (Hassan-Esfahani et al., 2015, 2017). In Wang et al. (2018b), soil moisture at the root-zone (down to 30 cm) is estimated by coupling a modified version of the temperature-vegetation triangle approach (from thermal, multispectral, and RGB imagery sensed with a multirotor) with information on surface roughness (related to the aerodynamic resistance to heat transfer) gathered from the structure-from-motion technique.

4.3.2.2 Evapotranspiration

Increasing global population and climate variability are challenging water resources availability and management. Improved agricultural yield as well as enhanced resilience against water shortage can be achieved through multi-sensor high spatial and temporal resolution observations. In this vein, remote sensing missions have proved instrumental for monitoring evapotranspiration at large spatial scales. Specifically, thermal imaging and hyperspectral and multispectral measurements have been widely adopted as proxy for evapotranspiration estimation (Price, 1982; Govender et al., 2007). Unlike satellites, UASs offer much more time-refined observations at higher spatial resolution, which have the potential to significantly improve agricultural practice, such as the timing and amount of crop irrigation (Kustas et al., 2018) and the selection of genotypes that are resilient to water deficit (Ludovisi et al., 2017).

Similar to surface soil moisture, proximal sensing-based evapotranspiration frequently relies on energy balance models fed with thermal and multispectral imagery. UASs simultaneously capture images at diverse bands that are processed to yield vegetation indices and to estimate the energy balance components (Ortega-Farías et al., 2016). Surface energy balance models have been developed since the 1940s based on the assumption that the rate of exchange of heat and mass between the ground and atmosphere is caused by a difference in the potential of the land surface-atmosphere system as well as by resistances due to the local land and vegetation properties (Kalma et al., 2008). One-source surface energy balance models treat energy fluxes between soil, vegetation and the atmosphere, whereby no distinction is made between evaporation from the soil surface and transpiration from the vegetation (Monteith, 1965). On the other hand, two source-models regard the evapotranspiration fluxes as the sum of the contributions from the soil surface and vegetation (Shuttleworth & Wallace, 1985). These approaches involve meteorological variables which are frequently estimated from local sparse networks of weather stations at the time of UAS surveys. Also, camera radiometric calibration with ground-based measurements is often required.

Evapotranspiration has been estimated with two-source energy balance models in agricultural crops at very high resolution (Hoffmann et al., 2016). To this end, thermal images have been captured from fixed wing or multirotor UAVs, mosaicked, and input to energy balance models. Such data need to be complemented with meteorological variables typically obtained at local stations and eddy covariance towers. In Wang et al. (2019a), image resolution consistent with

canopy size (1.5 m) is found to be sufficient to capture the spatial heterogeneity of evapotranspiration fluxes.

4.3.2.3 Accuracy and limitations

UAS-based sensing approaches afford surface soil moisture and evapotranspiration estimation at large scales, which is advantageous given the high heterogeneity of such parameters and their dependence on a multitude of factors (such as, for instance, vegetation, topography, human activities). Also, these proximal sensing methods can be employed to yield quantitative estimations at incredibly refined spatial resolutions (meter level).

A recent study has proposed a methodology to fully exploit the potential offered by UASs earth observations by temporally interpolating sparse estimates of land surface variables, such as soil moisture. This approach interpolates land surface state variables obtained from UAS-based snapshot data to upscale instantaneous to daily observations. In the future, UAS observations may be complemented with a few meteorological and remote sensing data to yield temporally continuous land surface-atmosphere flux exchanges at high spatial resolution (Wang et al., 2019b).

4.3.3 Comments and recommendations

Despite the promise demonstrated by the use of UASs in stream flow monitoring and energy balance estimations, the technology is still struggling to become a standardized procedure. Many data acquisition procedures, including planning the flight mission and processing parameters, heavily rely on the expertise of the user. Regarding stream flow monitoring, even if a general agreement has been achieved on the image processing workflow toward surface flow velocity extraction, no guidelines have been developed to inform the choice of stabilization approaches and velocimetry algorithms. While it is generally agreed that velocimetry algorithms may exhibit diverse performance based on flow regime or the presence of tracers, major efforts still focus on the development and enhancement of velocity estimation tools rather than on collaborative activities toward the standardization of the procedures.

In the realm of energy fluxes estimation, platforms are typically fitted with numerous pieces of instrumentation (visible, thermal, and multispectral cameras), which considerably raise costs and manageability. In some cases, the integration of data sources with diverse spatial and temporal resolution may involve the use of machine learning algorithms and sharpening tools that are needed to combine data of different dimensionality, thus complicating data handling and extraction. Also, ground-based measurements are still essential for running energy balance models.

Current challenges that still need to be addressed involve flying UASs in windy and rainy conditions. Inaccuracies in image stabilization can be highly detrimental for measurements and accurate data geolocalization, even if platform technological ameliorations are expected to sensibly mitigate these issues in the near future.

References for further reading

- Bandini, F., Butts, M., Jacobsen, T. V. & Bauer-Gottwein, P. (2017a): Water level observations from unmanned aerial vehicles for improving estimates of surface water-groundwater interaction. Hydrological Processes 31, 4371–4383.
- Tauro, F., Tosi, F., Mattoccia, S., Toth, E., Piscopia, R. & Grimaldi, S. (2018b): Optical tracking velocimetry (OTV): leveraging optical flow and trajectory-based filtering for surface stream flow observations. Remote Sensing 10, 2010.
- Tauro, F., Porfiri, M. & Grimaldi, S. (2016a): Surface flow measurements from drones. Journal of Hydrology 540, 240–245.
- Wang, S., Garcia, M., Ibrom, A., Jakobsen, J., Josef Köppl, C., Mallick, K., Looms, M. C. & Bauer-Gottwein, P. (2018b): Mapping root-zone soil moisture using a temperature-vegetation triangle approach with an unmanned aerial system: incorporating surface roughness from structure from motion. Remote Sensing 10, 1978.
- Wang, S., Garcia, M., Bauer-Gottwein, P., Jakobsen, J., Zarco-Tejada, P. J., Bandini, F., Sobejano Paz, V. & Ibrom, A. (2019a): High spatial resolution monitoring land surface energy, water and CO₂ fluxes from an Unmanned Aerial System. Remote Sensing of Environment 229, 14–31.

4.4 UAVs in forestry

Markus Hollaus and Livia Piermattei

4.4.1	UAV images for forestry	347
	4.4.1.1 Forest structure parameters	350
	4.4.1.2 Forest mapping and classification and forest health	352
	4.4.1.3 Forest biomass	355
4.4.2	UAV LiDAR for forestry	357
4.4.3	Synthetic Aperture Radar	359
4.4.4	Strength, limitations and future directions of operational applications	360
4.4.5	Conclusions	363

Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAV) platforms are emerging as one of the most promising remote sensing technology to provide data for research and operational applications in a wide range of disciplines, including forestry.

This chapter provides a coherent synthesis and framework by which UAVs can be used through passive and active sensors in forest-related disciplines. The general goal is to advise foresters and forestry-oriented researchers on choosing, by means of examples, the appropriate UAV and sensor according to the application. Furthermore, we summarise suitable approaches to get reliable results and information on forest systems and their dynamics. The focus of this chapter is on the use of UAV images and on UAV LiDAR data and their derived forest information by including the applied methods and achievable accuracies. Furthermore, a brief description of radar UAV applications in forestry is given. Finally, the challenges and technical considerations of UAVs for possible operational applications in forestry are discussed.

Forests are viewed, defined, and assessed from different perspectives (Chazdon et al., 2016). The formal definition of forest is based on the economic, social, ecological and political value of the tree-covered land. Furthermore, each country has its own legal forest definition(s), whereas

the FAO provides a worldwide one (FAO/FRA, 2000). Forests can be classified according to the amount of human alteration (plantation or 'natural' stands), on climate, and on the predominant tree species composition (i.e. broadleaf trees, coniferous or needle-leaved trees, mixed and tropical forest). In general, forests are composed of layers such as forest floor, shrub layer, understory, canopy, and emerging trees in a tropical forest, each with a different set of functions.

The management of forests is referred to as forestry, i.e. the science and practice of managing, using, preserving, monitoring and creating forests, woodlands and associated resources for multiple uses. The overall goal of forest management is to create a sustainable or maintainable forest that continues to grow and produce its goods and benefits (FAO/FRA, 2000). This can be done in many different ways such as reforestation, even- and uneven-aged methods, controlled burns or selective and reduced impact logging. Depending on the management objectives and methods, the information about the following issues is required: forest health and diseases, tree species, canopy height, tree growing, timber stock, stand density (i.e. the number of trees per area), canopy cover (i.e. the area of ground under the tree canopy), forest gaps (i.e. abrupt vertical changes occurring between trees), tree crown, basal area (i.e. the section of land that is occupied by the cross-section of tree trunks), definition of boundaries and acreage, as well as biological inventory. For national and local forest inventories additional parameters such as e.g. vertical canopy structure, wood quality, tree positions, topographic and moisture condition are required, which are traditionally collected by in-situ field measurements in a regular interval, need to be measured and observed.

Sustainable forest management requires accurate spatial information in high temporal and spatial resolution (Imangholiloo et al., 2019). Although airborne remote sensing is widely used in forestry, one of the most critical barriers to their applications is the lack of timely data collection over target areas (Tang und Shao, 2015) and the cost of data collection especially for developing countries.

On the contrary, with a UAV platform the data acquisition over small to medium areas is quite flexible and, thus, the surveying can be repeated in shorter time intervals, which can be practical for monitoring under different phenological condition or after a meteorological or anthropogenic event (Tang und Shao, 2015). Moreover, the UAV platform can be equipped with different sensors targeted to the forest parameter.

UAVs has experienced increasing scientific attention in forestry in the last years, as summarised in a number of reviews (Assmann et al., 2019; Banu et al., 2016; Frey et al., 2018; Goodbody et al., 2017b; Hernandez-Santin et al., 2019; Liu et al., 2018; Pádua et al., 2017; Tang und Shao, 2015; Torresan et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2016). The most commonly used terms in these articles are emphasized in Figure 4.4-1.

The construction of the platform, e.g. fixed-wing, copter or a combination of both, determines the ground coverage, the payload, the starting, and landing capability, the flight time, stability,

and quality (Adler et al., 2018). The operational altitude of a UAV in forestry usually varies from 50 to 300 m above ground (for small UAVs). Smallest UAVs can also fly close to the forest canopy (~20 m) and custom platforms also under the forest canopy (Chisholm et al., 2013; Jiang et al., 2016; Krisanski et al., 2018a; Krisanski et al., 2018b; Tang und Shao, 2015). However, so far there has been very limited research on the potential of below-canopy UAV for forest mapping.

Often, a fixed-wing UAV is a more suitable platform for covering large areas: up to 200 ha with one flight and up to 1000 ha in one working day in optimal weather and topographic conditions using multiple batteries on a lightweight fixed-wing UAV (Giannetti et al., 2018). Multi-copters are also used, especially for multispectral and hyperspectral sensors. The types of sensors currently used in forestry are digital true colour (i.e. RGB) cameras, multispectral cameras and LiDAR (Light Detection and Ranging) followed by hyperspectral cameras, thermal detectors/ cameras, and radar.



Figure 4.4-1: Sketch of the keywords used in the review papers on UAV in forestry (Jason Davies visualization). Unless otherwise stated, all images were prepared by the author for this chapter.

4.4.1 UAV images for forestry

By applying Structure from Motion (SfM) photogrammetry and image matching algorithms, UAV image sequences are commonly processed into coherent data sets, providing structural

and spectral information of the canopy surface in the form of reflectance orthomosaic, three-dimensional (3D) point cloud, and 2.5D digital surface models (DSMs). The latter is often used to determine the canopy height model (CHM) of forests by subtracting the height of the ground in the form of digital terrain models (DTM).

There is a growing body of literature on the use of UAV image-based technologies for forest studies. In order to provide an overview of the trend of recent studies and applications using UAV images in forestry, we conducted a comprehensive literature search of scientific studies such as accessible journal paper, conference proceedings articles and official thesis using Google Scholar and citation tracking. We searched the terms 'UAV', 'unmanned aerial vehicle', 'UAS', 'unmanned aerial system', and 'drone' in combination with the terms 'forest', 'forestry', 'invasive species, 'forest fire', 'vegetation', 'canopy' in the time period from 2012 to 2019 (Figure 4.4-2). The reviewed articles are categorized into the following thirteen UAV applications: forest pre-post harvesting, biodiversity, fire, monitoring, health, above ground biomass, structural parameters, and methods. Figure 4.4-2 compares the number of studies per application and shows the number of studies compared to the date of publication for each application. In this figure, we have only reported the keywords for each application. However, the full description of each classified application, as well as the list of references for each application, are reported as supplementary material. Please note that the statistics shown in the figure are calculated on the basis of the found articles. Studies are assigned to only one application; however, some applications overlap. For example, the canopy height, which is a forest structure parameter, is also calculated in the forest inventory, used for the detection and segmentation of individual trees and as a variable for above ground biomass estimation.

Our literature search reflects the general trend of an increasing numbers of UAV studies (35 % were published in the past three years) and UAV applications in forestry over the last three years (Figure 4.4-2). Moreover, the literature search pointed to the recent innovative applications of UAV, in various fields of forestry such as the estimation of phytovolume (i.e. the volume under vegetal canopy), insecticide effect in forest (Leroy et al., 2019), light transmission and canopy shadow effect in river temperature models (Dugdale et al., 2019), seedlings detection (Feduck et al., 2018; Imangholiloo et al., 2019), soil disturbance from forest machinery (Pierzchała et al., 2014), monitoring greenhouse gas emissions from forests (Mlambo et al., 2017), census of an Endangered Plant Species (Rominger und Meyer, 2019) and liana infestation (Waite et al., 2019).

More popular is the use of UAV imagery to support the estimation of forest structure and forest inventory parameters, forest fire management, and biodiversity characteristics such as canopy gaps and dead wood (Inoue et al., 2014) and species identification. Other tasks include monitoring of protected areas, harvesting activities, forest change and recovery, and the monitoring of forest health and pest infestation. Furthermore, a wide variety of studies have inves-

tigated the technical and methodological challenges of using UAVs in forestry (Figure 4.4-2, Methods) and the integration of UAV data with terrestrial images (Mikita et al., 2016), terrestrial LiDAR(Aicardi et al., 2017; Mtui, 2017), aerial LiDAR (Kotivuori et al., 2020) and satellite data (Abdollahnejad et al., 2018; Martin et al., 2018; Martínez-Sánchez et al., 2019; Navarro et al., 2019; Puliti et al., 2018; Rossi et al., 2018).



Figure 4.4-2: Applications of UAV imagery in the reviewed studies from 2012 to 2019. Number of articles versus the application category (top) and number of articles versus publication date for each application (bottom). The reference list for each application is reported in the appendix.

Based on our literature research, forest structural parameters are the one that has received the highest attention followed by forest biomass, forest health and forest classification (Figure 4.4-2, the highlighted sectors). These applications are discussed in the following sub-chapters.

4.4.1.1 Forest structure parameters

Forest structure refers to the spatial (i.e. vertical and horizontal) arrangement of the components of a forest ecosystem and describes properties such as the distribution and abundance of vegetative elements (Lindenmayer et al., 2000). In detail, forest structural components include tree density, tree position, canopy cover and tree crown area, tree species composition, foliage distribution, canopy gaps, and light penetration and availability for the understory vegetation (Palace et al., 2016). In the field of forest inventory, forest parameters also include the presence of death trees, basal area, diameter at the breast height (DBH), trunk size distribution, and tree canopy height. The latter is often expressed through descriptive statistics such as the maximum height, mean height (i.e. the arithmetic mean of heights), standard deviation of the height values as well as the coefficient of variation of heights and height percentiles often calculated between 10 % and 90 %. These structural components are important indicators for the investigation and modelling of forest dynamics, biological diversity and ecological processes (Awad, 2017; Lu et al., 2016; Molinier et al., 2016; Rahimizadeh et al., 2019) and their measurements are also used to estimate biomass and growing stock volume (Grznárová et al., 2019) and to derive disturbance mechanism.

Technological advances in remote sensing related to forestry contribute to the arrival of relatively new term such as "Precision Forestry", i.e. the provision of reliable, accurate and detailed information on the structural and ecological aspects of forests with high spatial and temporal resolution, even at the individual tree level (Holopainen et al., 2014).

Airborne laser scanning (ALS) data has been tested for efficacy in measuring forest structure properties through and under the top of the canopy (Sullivan et al., 2014). Due to the similarity between UAV photogrammetric and ALS point cloud in the sense that vertical information can be represented in a dataset (White et al., 2013), UAV photogrammetric point clouds are increasingly used for calculating forest structure parameters (Balenović et al., 2017; Banu et al., 2016; Birdal et al., 2017; Bohlin et al., 2012; Dandois und Ellis, 2013; Goodbody et al., 2017a; Hird et al., 2017; Jayathunga et al., 2018a; Mohan et al., 2017; Ota et al., 2017; Torresan et al., 2016; Vastaranta et al., 2013; Zarco-Tejada et al., 2014). However, it is worth noting that compared to ALS, photogrammetric point cloud does not provide the same level of penetration into the canopy, and therefore cannot provide the same level of information on the vertical stratification of vegetation layers and the terrain (Torresan et al., 2016; White et al., 2013) (Figure 4.4-3).



Figure 4.4-3: Point clouds derived from UAV LiDAR (Riegl VUX1 – blue-green-yellow dots) and Sony Alpha imagery (red dots) over a forest scene. Profile width is 1 m.

The extraction of canopy height and vertical canopy profile from UAV images often relies on the algorithms developed for LiDAR data (Silva et al., 2015). Therefore, the potential of using spectral and textural information is not fully exploiting yet. In addition, several studies have highlighted that UAV photogrammetry often requires an auxiliary very high-resolution DTM (González-Jaramillo et al., 2019; Messinger et al., 2016; Ota et al., 2015; Ullah et al., 2019), such as ALS-derived DTM, to generate accurate information of canopy height and consequently stem volume and basal area. Only for forests with low stem density, 3D points from the terrain and consequently a DTM can be derived from UAV imagery. For example, Lin et al. (2018) demonstrated the feasibility of deriving a photogrammetric DTM and tree height from oblique RGB photographs for a sparse subalpine coniferous forest.

Based on UAV image data structural forest parameters are commonly extracted from the CHM model rather than the 3D point cloud. Among the forest parameters, the estimation of the tree height and crown diameter from UAV imagery received the highest attention, likely because from these measurements individual tree characteristics can be estimated (e.g. stem diameter and volume).

To extract tree positions and heights from UAV CHMs or point clouds, local maxima algorithms are commonly used (Abdollahnejad et al., 2018; Guerra-Hernández et al., 2018; Mohan et al., 2017). Other studies derived the tree position based on a segmentation into tree crowns and the tree heights based on the highest DSM values within the tree crown segments (Ganz et al., 2019). However, local maxima approaches based on CHM works efficient for forests that have a well-defined apex, where tree tops are sufficiently separated from each other, where tree heights are uniform (e.g. conifers), where there are no trees hidden under or between taller and larger ones as in mixed and/or multi-layered forests (Balsi et al., 2018).

Concerning the tree height estimation Alexander et al. (2018) developed an alternative approach for assessing the height of emergent trees in a tropical rainforest only from DSM and the slope of the DSM without the requirement for a terrain model.

Recent studies have shown very high precision (i.e. repeatability) of within-season tree height growth measurements of individual trees or forest stands using UAVs (Dempewolf et al., 2017; Guerra-Hernández et al., 2017; Krause et al., 2019; Mohan et al., 2017), although the topic merits further study. Multitemporal UAV surveys have also been successfully conducted for ecological monitoring (Zhang et al., 2016) and for quantifying the leaf phenology of individual trees (Park et al., 2019).

One aspect common to almost all studies is that ALS and field-based measurements are used for validation by analysing the root mean square error (RMSE) and the R² for each parameter. Several studies comparing UAV and ALS canopy height report R² values of 0.8 or higher (Dandois und Ellis, 2013; Jensen und Mathews, 2016; Lisein et al., 2013; Torresan et al., 2016; Zahawi et al., 2015; Zarco-Tejada et al., 2014). In comparison to indirect field-based measurements, which are however also potentially subjected to error propagation (Larjavaara und Muller-Landau, 2013; Wang et al., 2019b), the R² ranges between 0.63–0.84 (Fankhauser et al., 2018). High accuracy was also found in comparison to terrestrial LiDAR (Roşca et al., 2018).

The differences between structural metric estimates from ALS and UAV images are attributed to the limited ability of UAV images to penetrate the canopy layer, hence the overestimation of lower height percentiles and canopy density values. In addition, it is worth noting that differences in observed accuracy values are due to differences in data sources, in the variation of the surveyed forest types, flight configurations, image acquisition parameters, camera resolution, ground control points (GCP) and processing workflows used.

4.4.1.2 Forest mapping and classification and forest health

The characteristics of the sensor (i.e. spectral and spatial resolution) play an important role in the ability to monitor forest health, recognize plant diseases, map tree species and classify forest types and land cover from UAV image-based technologies. The following paragraphs summarise the main methodologies currently used for forest mapping and classification by means of UAV imaging technologies and provide an overview of the use of multispectral, hyperspectral and thermal technologies for forest health assessment. Information on state-of-the-art remote sensing of forest health and on the integration of spectral technology on UAV platforms can be found in the extensive reviews provided by Hall et al. (2016), Senf et al. (2017), Lausch et al. (2016; 2017), and Aasen et al. (2018). The detailed description of different types of UAV sensors and their calibration goes beyond the scope of this chapter.

Understanding the spatial distribution of individual trees, their species and size is important for biodiversity assessment, forest biomass prediction, ecosystem services and in general in the sustainable management of forest resources. For example, the relationship between DBH and biomass is species-specific, and therefore there is an increasing need to classify tree species with high accuracy.

Classification of tree species, land cover and determination of vegetation species are often performed with semi-automatic approaches rather than only manual mapping. The classification method and the features used for classification play an important role in the accuracy of the classification. In classification processes, spectral, spatial and temporal features derived from UAV images are used independently or combined. The incorporation of temporal features (i.e. based on UAV time-series images) to help classifying tree species is not fully exploited yet while spectral and spatial characteristics are widely used for object-based analyses. For tree species classification, spatial-based features can be textural images or segmentation of crown size and shape, crown closure and stand density. For tree crown delineation and crown diameter extraction, the use of the watershed segmentation approach applied to UAV DSM or CHM (Grznárová et al., 2019) in combination with manual single tree crown delineation on orthomosaic (lizuka et al., 2017) is very common. However, the visual quality of the photogrammetric CHM varies between stand species and forest density (Lisein et al., 2013).

Spectral features take advantage of different forest structures and chlorophyll content to differentiate forest types (e.g. broadleaf forest versus needle forest). Spectral information can be derived directly from the UAV orthophoto, but more often the vegetation indices are calculated from the orthophoto according to the available spectral band and specific purpose. Multispectral sensors are more powerful than the visible camera to detect the spectral response from the forest canopy and other surfaces. Multispectral sensors on board of UAV usually operate in the visible, red-edge and near-infrared (NIR) spectral regions. Based on the NIR and Red band, the normalized difference vegetation index (NDVI) is commonly used to assess the greenness of the trees, to detect dead trees and to delineate canopy gaps as well as to estimate biophysical parameters. In addition to NIR images, RGB images are also used to calculate various vegetation indices as a basis for forest mapping and classification (Zhang et al., 2019).

Multispectral UAV sensors were used to monitor changes in land cover (Minařík und Langhammer, 2016), and tree species classification (Gini et al., 2014; Gini et al., 2018; Komárek et al., 2018) as well as for mapping forest health (Brovkina et al., 2018), insect damage (Lehmann et al., 2015), disease outbreak (Dash et al., 2017) and estimating forest canopy fuels (Shin et al., 2018). A comprehensive literature review of the current state of UAVs for invasive alien plant research is provided by Dash et al. (2019).

As reported, many variables from spectral features, vegetation indices, texture, and structural information can be used for forest classification and mapping. However, to date, it is not yet clear

how different features and data sources influence land cover or forest classification and which classification algorithm provides the best performance.

Pixel-based classification (PBC) was conducted on orthorectified RGB and multispectral UAV images to assess tree density, tree height and canopy cover (Durfee et al., 2019). However, PBC only works on the spectral features (i.e., reflectance values) of each pixel to assign class labels according to specified ranges (Fraser und Congalton, 2019). As a result, crown textures, gaps, and shadows reduce the accuracy of the classification. With the availability of very high spatial resolution images from UAV, object-based classification (OBC) is the predominant choice for reducing spectral variability within the classes. In fact, OBC works with groups of homogeneous and contiguous pixels, also known as segments, as basic elements to perform a classification (De Luca et al., 2019; Torres-Sánchez et al., 2015). Therefore, OBC also takes into account spatial characteristics to differentiate classes (Bothra et al., 2017).

Among the different classification algorithms from statistical-based algorithms (e.g., cluster analysis, k-nearest neighbour, maximum likelihood) to machine learning algorithms (e.g. support vector machine, decision tree and artificial neural networks) in the literature search, random forest classification algorithm (Breiman, 2001) is the most used non-parametric learning algorithm. This algorithm is successfully applied for tree species classification (Franklin und Ahmed, 2017), forest regeneration monitoring (Goodbody et al., 2017a), and for selecting the most important 3D metrics and spectral features for further inspections (Imangholiloo et al., 2019; Saarinen et al., 2017).

Hyperspectral imageries from UAV have recently been used for detecting damaged and dead trees (Näsi et al., 2015), identifying the different stages of bark beetle infestations (i.e., healthy, infested, and dead trees) (Näsi et al., 2018), in mapping biodiversity indicators (Saarinen et al., 2018) and identifying tree species (Cao et al., 2018; Li et al., 2019b; Nevalainen et al., 2017; Sandino et al., 2018) and vegetation classification in general (Yan et al., 2019). These studies highlight the great value of hyperspectral data for vegetation classification and forest health management and its advantages over RGB imagery and multispectral data. According to the authors, the tree species classification based on hyperspectral imagery can further be improved by adding structural information (i.e. three-dimensional point cloud or surface model) of forest canopies. This information helps to reduce misclassification due to the shade and varying illumination conditions and to discriminate species with similar spectral signatures, but different structural characteristics (Cao et al., 2018; Sankey et al., 2017).

Thermal sensors that provide the temperature of the plant/forest canopy (Zarco-Tejada et al., 2012) are commonly used for stress detection (Junttila et al., 2016), due to the linear relationship between leaf or canopy temperature and transpiration (Maes & Steppe, 2012) (i.e. higher canopy temperatures likely lower transpiration rates). Using airborne thermal imagery, Scherrer et al. (2011) assessed the drought sensitivity of deciduous forest tree species. Berni et al. (2009) were the first to test a helicopter-based UAV equipped with inexpensive thermal and narrowband multispectral imaging sensors for estimating water stress detection and canopy temperature for vegetation monitoring. Recently UAV thermal systems are employed to monitor surface temperature dynamics on distinct land cover classes e.g. disease-induced canopy temperature rise (Smigaj et al., 2015), high-stress level in conifer forests (i.e. 1.5°C temperature difference) (Smigaj et al., 2017) and to quantify phenotypic traits of moderately stressed and non-stressed trees (Ludovisi et al., 2017). Other UAV thermal investigations have shown a correlation between canopy temperature depression and disease level (Smigaj et al., 2019). Specifically, Maes et al. (2018) demonstrated that infrared thermography based on UAV provides a new method to study the plant-water relations of mistletoe and their host plants. With UAV thermal infrared images Lapidot et al. (2019) showed that the transpiration rate is close to the measured values of direct gas exchange.

4.4.1.3 Forest biomass

Biomass refers to the amount of material accumulated by plants in a unit area (McKendry, 2002). Forest biomass is the main index to measure the carbon sequestration capacity of a forest (Réjou-Méchain et al., 2019), and consequently the carbon emission from deforestation and forest degradation. In this respect, there is an increasing need for consistent monitoring of forest biomass under the Reduction of Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (REDD+) program.

As the underground portion of forest biomass is difficult to obtain, the Aboveground Biomass (AGB) of forest is usually estimated (Lin et al., 2018). The largest part of forest biomass consists of wood (70 % to 90 % of AGB) in which the dominant trees (~25–30 m) contain more than 75 % of total carbon (Cuni Sanchez und Lindsell, 2016). Therefore, the most important predictors of AGB of a tree are its trunk diameter, total height, wood specific gravity, and forest type (dry, moist, or wet) (Chave et al., 2005).

Forest AGB is rarely directly measured (Qureshi et al., 2012) and thus, indirect estimations are mainly achieved by the biomass and forest yield models, carbon flux measurements, forest inventory-based approaches, and remote sensing methods (Qureshi et al., 2012). Remote sensing based methodologies either infer biomass through relationships between field-based estimation of biomass and spectral signal, or through estimations of some other forest variables and employment of allometric analysis (Lu et al., 2016). Within both approaches, actual forest cover, forest type and forest species mapping as well as tree height and DBH are very important source of information (Galidaki et al., 2016). The latter two parameters are commonly measured in forest inventories to estimate AGB by applying allometric equations.

Several studies have shown that from ALS data AGB and carbon stock can be estimated accurately in various forest types (Asner et al., 2011; Gobakken et al., 2012; Hansen et al., 2015; Ioki et al., 2014; Lefsky et al., 2002; Montagnoli et al., 2015; Næsset et al., 2013; Næsset et al., 2004). In recent years, UAVs have been gradually utilized in AGB estimations of forests as an alternative to using ALS (Lin et al., 2018; Messinger et al., 2016). Although most of the literature in this respect is focused on UAV-based LiDAR data (Balsi et al., 2018; Brede et al., 2017), recent studies demonstrate that repeated UAV imagery can be used to estimate changes in the AGB, for instance linked to selective logging in tropical forests (Ota et al., 2019). Similarly, Jayathunga et al. (2018b), demonstrated that the digital photogrammetry of UAV imagery, when combined with LiDAR DTM can be used effectively for the estimation of plot-level stem volume and carbon stock of uneven-aged mixed conifer-broadleaf forest, with comparable accuracy to ALS data. Their reported RMSE of the UAV-estimated volume was comparable to other studies that used UAV-photogrammetry with LiDAR DTM (Puliti et al., 2015; Tuominen et al., 2015).

Since the UAV-based biomass estimation relies on the availability of reliable DTMs, Kachamba et al. (2016) tested different ground filtering to generate DTM from UAV imagery in miombo woodlands. Except for the DTM based on shuttle radar topography mission (SRTM), the differences between the tested DTMs were minor when comparing to the final biomass estimates. In similar environment, Domingo et al. (2019) assessed the influence of image resolution, camera type and side overlap on prediction accuracy of biomass constructed from ground-based data and UAV data. The results showed that a reduction of side overlap from 80 to 70 %, while keeping a fixed forward overlap of 90 %, might be an option for reducing flight time and cost of acquisitions without decreasing the achieved accuracy. The analysis of terrain slope effect in biomass predictions showed that error increases with steeper slopes, especially on slopes greater than 35 %, but the effects were small in magnitude.

However, it is known from other ongoing studies that a reduction of the overlap below 85/85 % can lead to alignment errors especially for leaf-off data sets. Therefore, it is strongly recommended the have a side and forward overlap > 85 %.

To estimate the AGB in a natural tropical mountain forest, González-Jaramillo et al. (2019) tested two methods based on UAV RGB images, from where they derived the tree height and DBH, and the second based on multispectral camera used to calculate the NDVI index. Their study found that the NDVI-based AGB estimates were less accurate due to the saturation effect in dense tropical forests, while the RGB photogrammetric approach provided reliable AGB (Mg/ ha) estimates comparable to LiDAR surveys.

4.4.2 UAV LiDAR for forestry

LiDAR is widely used in forestry applications because of its ability to provide 3D information of canopy structure and terrain information, even under dense canopy cover. The main product from LiDAR is a 3D point cloud, which is the basis for deriving high resolution DTMs, DSMs, CHMs, as well as normalized point clouds and consequently a multitude for forest parameters. In forest areas with dense crown cover, the advantage of LiDAR towards photogrammetry is more pronounced thanks its ability to penetrate vegetation retrieving terrain information. This would merit the choice of the more expensive LiDAR scanner in applications where the vertical distribution of vegetation is of importance (Jensen et al., 2018), and/or where high-resolution DTMs from national LiDAR acquisitions are not available.

The first UAV-LiDAR system optimized for forestry applications is described in Wallace et al. (2012). The developed TerraLuma UAV-LiDAR system is a low-cost UAV system that combines GPS, IMU LiDAR and High Definition (HD) camera data. The developed workflow for processing the data fuses observations from GPS, IMU and HD video camera to determine the precise trajectory, which is a pre-requisite to achieve high geo-location accuracies of the derived 3D point cloud. Furthermore, Wallace et al. (2012) assessed the feasibility of UAV-based LiDAR for monitoring high resolution changes within an Eucalyptus Nitens plantation, in Tasmania, Australia. They used their developed TerraLuma UAV-borne LiDAR system mounted on a multirotor UAV to acquire point clouds for extracting plot level forest metrics. Within this study, they could confirm the repeatability of assessing these forest metrics with high accuracy.

Chisholm et al. (2013) used a LiDAR mounted on a UAV without any localization device for mapping a 20 x 20 m forest patch of roadside trees. They could detect trees greater than 20 cm DBH with an accuracy of 73 % within a 3 m flight path. Smaller and more distant trees could not be detected reliably. The DBH for the detected trees could be assessed with an absolute error of 18.1 %.

Due to the fast development in the UAV and LiDAR sensor domains Amon et al. (2015) presented the survey-grade Riegl VUX-1 UAV mounted on a RiCopter. Several research groups used this system for acquiring high precision 3D points from forest areas. For example, Brede et al. (2017) presented first UAV-based LiDAR data with accuracies comparable to TLS point clouds. Furthermore, Brede et al. (2017) reported that from this UAV-based LiDAR data DBH could be assessed with a correlation coefficient of 0.98 and a RMS of 4.24 cm compared to TLS-derived DBHs. For estimating DBH they applied Quantitative Structural Modelling (QSM) (Raumonen et al., 2013) combined with cylinder fitting. Also Wieser et al. (2017) summarize that DBH > 20 cm can be reconstructed with almost 100 % with relative differences to the reference DBH of 9 % (DBH 20–30 cm) down to 1.8 % for DBH > 40 cm. They used a cylinder fitting approach for a dense LiDAR data set acquired over a complex alluvial forest scene in Austria. In addition to the Riegl VUX Scanner also Velodyne scanners were used in different studies. For example, Liu et al. (2018) used UAV-LiDAR data to estimate forest structural attributes (i.e., DBH, Lorey's mean height, basal area, stem density, volume and AGB) for ginkgo plantation forests under different silvicultural treatments. They used a Velodyne Puck VLP-16 sensor mounted on a GV1300 multi-rotor UAV platform. The flight altitude was approx. 60 m above ground level, resulting in 160 pts m-2. Based on plot- and individual tree level metrics derived from LiDAR point clouds, different classification approaches (i.e., PLS, k-NN model and RF) were evaluated to derive the forest attributes. The found out that models based on both plot-level and individual-tree level (CV-R² = 0.66–0.97, rRMSE = 2.83–23.35 %) performed better than models based on the plot-level metrics only (CV-R² = 0.62–0.97, rRMSE = 3.81–27.64 %). For the point cloud density sensitivity analysis, the canopy volume metrics showed a higher dependence on point cloud density than other metrics. Individual-tree results showed relatively high accuracies (F1-score > 74.9 %) when the point cloud density was > 16 pts m⁻², whereas the correlations between AGB and the metrics of height percentiles, lower height level of canopy return densities and canopy cover appeared stable across different point cloud densities (i.e., point cloud density reduced from 80 pts m⁻² to 8 pts m⁻²).

Also, Guo et al. (2017) used a Velodyne Puck VLP-16 LiDAR scanner for acquiring 3D data for different forest types in China. They conclude that very high-resolution 3D terrain and canopy height models, canopy cover, LAI and AGB information can be derived from LiDAR data, which opens new possibilities to provide comprehensive 3D habitat information for biodiversity studies.

Furthermore, Yin & Wang (2019) used UAV-based LiDAR data, acquired with a Velodyne HDL32E LiDAR scanner mounted on an eight-rotor UAV platform, for extracting individual mangrove tree parameters (i.e. position of tree, tree height, crown size) by applying a marker controlled watershed segmentation algorithm to the CHM. The flying height was 40 m above ground, resulting in a main point density of 91 pts m⁻². They could delineate 46 % of the field measured mangroves, which was promising considering the complexity of mangrove forests.

Wang et al. (2019a) used UAV-LiDAR as sampling tool to combine field plots and Sentinel-2 imagery for mapping height and AGB of the mangroves on Hainan Island in China. The UAV-Li-DAR data was acquired with a Velodyne VLP-16 Puck sensor mounted on a DJI M600 UAV. The flight altitude was about 52 m above ground resulting in a mean point density of all collected LiDAR data of 94 pts m⁻². From the UAV-LiDAR data a DTM, DSM, and height-, density- and canopy volume metrics were derived for grids with a cell size of 10 x 10 m, comparable with the Sentinel-2 pixel. The UAV-LiDAR derived metrics serve as input for a random forest-based approach for mapping AGB and height of mangroves. The results show that the UAV-LiDAR based estimation models for AGB and canopy height performed better than the traditional remote sensing method that directly relates ground plots and Sentinel-2 data. Furthermore, the results show that the UAV-LiDAR metrics describing the canopy thickness are the most important variables for mangrove AGB estimation.

Finally, an extensive summary about the potential of ultra-high-density drone LiDAR data for forestry application is given by Kellner et al. (2019). They conclude that the derived 3D model can clearly resolve branch and stem structure, which is comparable to results derived from terrestrial laser scans.

4.4.3 Synthetic Aperture Radar

The use of Synthetic Aperture Radar (SAR) mounted on UAVs can only be evaluated in a few academic studies. Indeed, there are many acquisition challenges especially for estimating forest parameters that still need to be overcome such as the UAV flight planning according to the beam width (i.e. the area covered) and the radar measurement geometry patterns (incidence angle and spatial resolution), as well as the impact of forest structure and site characteristics (slope, aspect, soil moisture content) (Robinson et al., 2013). Furthermore, SAR data are technically challenging to process. In this context, in the study of UAV SAR, researchers focused mainly on system design, signal processing, and data acquisition (Aguasca et al., 2013; Dewantari et al., 2018; Ding et al., 2019; Edwards et al., 2008; Essen et al., 2012; Li et al., 2018; Lort et al., 2018). For instance, the Finnish Geospatial Research Institute developed a Ku-band UAV-borne profiling radar (i.e., waveform) to better understand the backscatter radar response for forest mapping and inventories. The application over boreal forests showed that the profiling radar successful detected the top of the forest canopy and the ground surface with accuracy comparable to simultaneous Lidar measurements (Piermattei et al., 2017) (Figure 4.4-4).



Figure 4.4-4: (a) Ku-band vertical profile and Lidar points within one footprint cone and (b) the comparison between one profiling radar waveform and the corresponding
Lidar points for a high tree (Piermattei et al., 2017. Originally published under a Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/)).
4.4.4 Strength, limitations and future directions of operational applications

The UAV technology in forestry undoubtedly implies many advantages, such as frequent data collection and low operating cost and, thus, it has great potential to become the new operational standard for small forest properties. In fact, aerial photogrammetry based on UAVs allows any user like private forest owners, to purchase a relatively cheap platform and to acquire high-resolution 3D data and even process it on their desktop.

In the last year, the UAV market has made huge strides in supporting novice UAV users by continuing to invest in fully autonomous UAV solutions, with continued improvements in the software and sensors, providing training and even data processing for those without computer experience (Paneque-Gálvez et al., 2014). In this direction, several companies are growing, such as OpenForests, Delair, DroneDeploy, TimberDrone, Mosaicmill just to cite few of them that support forest managers and organizations to acquire UAV data (camera and LiDAR) over small and medium-size forest properties as well as to assist them on the data processing and analysis. This type of service contributes to a significant advance of the operational use of UAVs in forest-ry and in general of the interest in UAV forest surveys.

Despite these advances, the operational use of UAVs in forestry is still in an early stage. In fact, there remain a number of inefficiencies and limitations in the use of UAV data, their collection, and processing which are addressed below.

At present, UAVs equipped with LiDAR sensors are considerably more expensive compared with UAVs equipped with digital consumer cameras (Roşca et al., 2018). Unlike ALS, photogrammetric UAV point clouds are generated through image matching only on surfaces captured by the camera, which is reflecting in the absence of points below dense forest canopy. This makes it very difficult to generate a reliable terrain model in dense forests from only UAV photogrammetry data (Torresan et al., 2016), which is essential for deriving canopy height (Dandois und Ellis, 2013; Lisein et al., 2013; Puliti et al., 2015; Tuominen et al., 2015). Moreover, the placing of ground control points can be challenging as the points under the canopy are not well visible on imagery and thus hinder accurate georeferencing. Another limiting factor is wind during the image acquisitions, which leads to errors in the image matching process.

The option of using freely available DTM data e.g., SRTM-DTM failed to produce accurate canopy height estimations because of low resolution (e.g. 30 m) and errors associated with SRTM-DTM (Jayathunga et al., 2018a; Su und Guo, 2014). Therefore, an accurate high-resolution DTM such as LiDAR DTM is recommended to achieve accurate normalization of photogrammetric point clouds from UAV in case of dense canopy (Jayathunga et al., 2018b). Furthermore, it is worth noting that for the accurate estimation of canopy structure and canopy height

a high-quality co-registration of all involved data sources is required, which often represent a significant challenge.

As observed in many comparisons of photogrammetric-CHM with LiDAR-CHMs, photogrammetric CHMs tend to be overestimate the canopy heights as a result of occlusions, (i.e. point clouds could not penetrate to ground level to define crown boundaries), shadows and smoothing (Saarinen et al., 2017). Particularly, coniferous stands with numerous and abrupt fine-scale peaks and gaps in the outer canopy seem to suffer more from the smoothing effect induced by the dense-matching (Lisein et al., 2013).

The major limitation of UAVs' application that hinders their operation independently by the equipped sensor, is the limited flight endurance (Torresan et al., 2016) and thus the mapped areas. A trade-off between areal coverage, which is primarily a function of flying height and sensor viewshed, and point-cloud density or resolution is always necessary. Therefore, further work is required to fully explore the potential of areal upscaling from the scale of individual trees and small forest stands, to the geometric characterization of entire forests and plantations. The use of larger aircraft powered by gasoline engines will allow data collection over much larger areas with more advanced imaging sensors. For example, UAV under development at the Wake Forest UAV Lab will provide the capability to carry 5 kg of sensors or other equipment for over four hours, allowing for coverage of approximately 13 000 ha per flight at a GSD of 7.7 cm (Messinger et al., 2016).

Another aspect to consider is that for the possible combinations of sensors and flight configurations, it is still unclear what the optimal methods might be for accurately measuring/mapping forest parameters using these techniques (Dandois et al., 2015).

Within the planning phase of image acquisition, various decisions must be made which influence the results in a significant way. In fact, the quality of UAV photogrammetric point cloud such as geometric positioning accuracy, point cloud density, and canopy penetration, estimates of canopy structure, and point cloud color radiometric quality varies as a function of different observation conditions and acquisition strategies e.g., the images overlap or the flight altitude (Dandois und Ellis, 2013), and the choice of the sensor for a given application.

Some research was undertaken to define an appropriate template for UAV acquisition in forested areas, although the efficiency of the used method depends on the complexity of the forest's stand structure (Brieger et al., 2019). Dandois et al. (2015) evaluated the flight height and image overlap for the reconstruction of tree heights, canopy penetration, and point cloud density. The 3D point cloud density and the canopy penetration are strongly related to forward photographic overlap. They showed that 80 % photographic side-overlap and 80 m altitude above the canopy with optimal conditions of clear skies resulted in estimates of canopy height that were highly correlated with both field and LiDAR estimates of canopy height ($R^2 = 0.86$ and 0.99, respectively). Similarly, Balenović et al. (2019) found that high image overlaps, contributed considerably to the accuracy of image orientation. Additional slight improvements were achieved by replacing single-frequency GNSS measurements with dual-frequency GNSS measurements. However, the application of this methodology to more geometrically complex multilayered forest environments remains a question for further research.

Choosing the sensor should always be a trade-off between the potential gain in accuracy, spectral information and the cost associated with more sophisticated sensors (Barbedo, 2019). In forestry, the UAV-based photogrammetry system mainly carries RGB and multispectral cameras since the data acquisition and processing of hyperspectral and thermal sensors on board of UAVs are more complex and limited to good weather conditions. Their operational limitations concern the need of necessary pre-flight operations (e.g. spectral calibration (Lucieer et al., 2014)) and post-flight pre-processing (e.g. radiometric and geometric corrections (Hruska et al., 2012)) to ensure the usefulness of hyperspectral and thermal information (Aasen et al., 2018; Adão et al., 2017; Proctor und He, 2015). Furthermore, to date, there are only a few single-camera systems that allow collecting hyperspectral and structural information from the same sensor (Honkavaara et al., 2012). Similar issue for thermal images. Webster et al. (2018) are the first to combine thermal and RGB images simultaneously acquired by the UAV platform, to generate separate thermal and RGB point clouds of 3D structures. Currently, the processing of 2D thermal imagery to produce fully 3D models containing thermal information has to be fully explored in the context of forest canopy structure in the future. For the derivation of accurate plant temperature measurements from UAV thermal imagery, users need to be aware of the impact of environmental factors such as air temperature, humidity, radiation, wind speed (Leinonen et al., 2006), and the amount of shaded leaves at the canopy level (Gonzalez-dugo et al., 2013). Some experiments have shown that the most favourable time of day to acquire thermal images is around midday (Berni et al., 2009) and that measurements should always be taken at the same time of the day. Other aspects requiring further examination include the impacts of target emissivity and sensor calibration, error characterization and spatiotemporal non-uniformity corrections, and identification of in-flight effects (i.e., wind-speed, directional viewing effects, and ambient temperature) on sensor stability and temperature estimation (Kelly et al., 2019; Malbeteau et al., 2018).

Improvements in sensor resolution are needed for identifying individual diseased trees. In case of hyperspectral images, the greater the number of bands, the lower the resolution for each spectral band (Iseli und Lucieer, 2019), with effects on the level of spatial detail and, therefore, on the range of flight heights and the size of the regions that can be captured (Guijun et al., 2017). Li et al. (2019a) integrated a low-cost multisensory UAV system, composed of a GNSS receiver, an IMU, a global shutter camera, a multispectral camera, and a laser scanner. Such a multi-sensor system enables the fusion of imagery and laser scanning data for reliable forest

inventory applications. However, further research is needed to use such multi-sensor systems for operational forest applications.

4.4.5 Conclusions

The use of UAVs for the monitoring and protection of forests and other natural resources is currently in an expansion phase, encouraged by the constant development of new UAV platforms, sensors and software solutions. From UAV LiDAR data high precision topographic models, forest structure parameters such as tree position, tree height, crown shape and size, crown coverage, vertical structure distribution, LAI, etc. can be derived. For extracting 3D models of the stem and branches only survey-grade UAV-LiDAR systems are capable to acquire data with the required accuracy until now. Based on such high precision 3D LiDAR data several forest parameters can be derived in a highly automated way, which can be integrated into operational forestry applications. The increasing accessibility in terms of cost and size for LiDAR sensors along with data combining methodologies will highly improve the utilization of UAVs in forestry. However, UAV image-based technologies (e.g., RGB, multispectral, or hyperspectral) currently provide an alternative cost-effective data source to UAV LiDAR and conventional remote sensing data. Particularly where field data collection can be costly, field locations can be hardly accessible, or the use of remote sensing to complement the field sampling is advisable. In addition, UAV image-based technologies have consistently proven to be useful for forest mapping, classification of forest and tree species in a wide variety of forest types. Future generations of UAVs will continually evolve and offer increased flight time and improved sensors. Therefore, future applications will include studies over a large range of forestry fields, covering a large variety of situations that occur in the operational management of forests.

References for further reading

- Giannetti, F., Chirici, G., Gobakken, T., Næsset, E., Travaglini, D. & Puliti, S. (2018): A new approach with DTM-independent metrics for forest growing stock prediction using UAV photogrammetric data. Remote Sensing of Environment 213, 195–205.
- Goodbody, T. R. H., Coops, N. C., Hermosilla, T., Tompalski, P. & Crawford, P. (2017): Assessing the status of forest regeneration using digital aerial photogrammetry and unmanned aerial systems. International Journal of Remote Sensing 39, 5246–5264.
- Kellner, J. R., Armston, J., Birrer, M., Cushman, K. C., Duncanson, L., Eck, C., Falleger, C., Imbach, B., Král, K., Krůček, M., Trochta, J., Vrška, T. & Zgraggen, C. (2019): New Opportunities for Forest Remote Sensing Through Ultra-High-Density Drone Lidar. Surveys in geophysics 40, 959–977.

- Nevalainen, O., Honkavaara, E., Tuominen, S., Viljanen, N., Hakala, T., Yu, X., Hyyppä, J., Saari, H., Pölönen, I., Imai, N. N. & Tommaselli, A. M. G. (2017): Individual Tree Detection and Classification with UAV-Based Photogrammetric Point Clouds and Hyperspectral Imaging. Remote Sensing 9, 185.
- Puliti, S., Saarela, S., Gobakken, T., Ståhl, G. & Næsset, E. (2018): Combining UAV and Sentinel-2 auxiliary data for forest growing stock volume estimation through hierarchical model-based inference. Remote Sensing of Environment 204, 485–497.

4.5 UAVs in cryosphere research

Mark W. Smith, J. Chambers and Jonathan L. Carrivick

4.5.1	Mapping surface features	367
4.5.2	Topographic data of glaciated terrain	368
4.5.3	Detecting bed topography and layering within snow and ice	369
4.5.4	Quantifying snow depth	370
4.5.5	Quantifying glacier melt rates and retreat	371
4.5.6	Ice velocity measurement	372
4.5.7	Estimating aerodynamic roughness	373
4.5.8	Albedo measurement	374
4.5.9	Surface temperature measurement	374
4.5.10	0 Challenges and future opportunities	375

Earth observation methods have long been used to supplement cryosphere field campaigns as part of detailed and systematic survey and monitoring programmes. This has in part been due to the large scale and inaccessibility of the cryosphere. However, the challenging weather, low air pressure, poor reception of GPS signals and hazardous ice and snow-covered terrain has meant that adoption of UAVs by cryospheric scientists has lagged behind that within some other environmental sciences. Indeed, in a previous systematic review of UAV studies in glaciological research, Bhardwaj et al. (2016) identified just 20 studies using UAVs in glaciological research.



Figure 4.5-1: Cartoon showing the main applications of UAVs in the cryosphere. (A) mapping surface features (chapter 4.5.1). (B) collecting topographic data from glaciated terrain, e.g. terminal moraines and lateral moraines, (chapter 4.5.2). (C) using ice penetrating radar to observe internal structure and bed topography (chapter 4.5.3). (D) measuring snow depth (subtracting DEMs with snow from snow-free DEMs) (chapter 4.5.4). (E) calculating melt and retreat rates using DEMs of difference (chapter 4.5.5). (F) obtaining ice velocity from feature tracking across multi-temporal imagery (chapter 4.5.6). (G) estimating aerodynamic roughness from microtopographic data (chapter 4.5.7). (H) observing changes in albedo caused by differences in reflectance, e.g. by cryoconite (chapter 4.5.8). (I) detecting variation in surface temperature caused by debris cover such as medial moraines (chapter 4.5.9). All figures were prepared by the authors for this chapter. Despite these challenges, there has been a proliferation of UAV use in cryospheric research over the last four years with an order of magnitude increase in published research utilising the technology. The primary motivation for this increased popularity is the spatial resolution of UAV imagery; centimetric ground sampling distances outperform very-high resolution satellite imagery and, for the first time, enable detailed glacier-scale observation of a variety of surface features. As such, this chapter aims to review the scope of glaciological applications of UAVs (Figure 4.5-1) and provide examples of progress and challenges of each.

From the first applications of UAVs, the resulting aerial imagery has been used primarily as a mapping tool (4.5.1). In particular, topographic surveys of glacial areas (4.5.2) are able to cover larger areas than ground-based surveys. Radar instruments mounted on UAVs provide further information on the subsurface ice and snow structures (4.5.3). Through repeat aerial survey, topographic changes can be quantified, typically to determine snow depths (4.5.4) or melt rates (4.5.5). Similar comparisons of aerial imagery provide glacier surface velocity estimates (4.5.6). Interrogation of UAV-derived imagery or topographic data permits calculation of specific properties of ice and snow, such as aerodynamic roughness (4.5.7), albedo (4.5.8) or temperature (4.5.9).

4.5.1 Mapping surface features

Aerial imagery from UAVs provides an opportunity for centimetric resolution mapping of surface features. Within the cryospheric sciences, an early application of UAV imagery for mapping was that of Hodson et al. (2007) which identified the spatial concentrations of cryoconites across the snow-free surface of the Midtre Lovénbreen glacier in Svalbard. Using a supervised classification of UAV images, cryoconites could be mapped accurately; however, small, dispersed granules of cryoconite (< 0.25 cm²) could not be resolved. On the same glacier, Rippin et al. (2015) used a UAV to map the supra-glacial drainage network and used their UAV imagery to identify a relationship between channel density, surface roughness and surface reflectance which has important implications for glacier surface energy balance.

The mapping of larger scale features is typically undertaken using more readily available satellite imagery; however, UAV data are still crucial to identify biases in satellite-based methods and to aid the interpretation of the satellite imagery. In this way, Inoue et al. (2008) obtained UAV imagery of melt ponds on sea ice on the Beaufort Sea. By thresholding RGB colour-distribution histograms in the UAV imagery, pond concentration was mapped and used to identify a negative bias in estimates derived from satellite passive microwave-based observations. At the same site, Tschundi et al. (2008) also used UAV imagery to validate melt pond concentration estimates from the daily MODIS surface reflectance product and observed that reflectance-based estimates performed well. More recently, Wang et al. (2018c) used a similar method to map melt pond fraction over arctic sea ice.

Snow extent has also been mapped automatically by classifying UAV-based orthophotographs (Niedzielski et al., 2018) (see also chapter 6.5.5). Similarly, at the Forni glacier in the Italian Alps, Fugazza et al. (2015) developed a semi-automatic approach to mapping surface features from UAV imagery that was shown to outperform satellite-based approaches and identify much smaller features, including individual crevasses.

4.5.2 Topographic data of glaciated terrain

Mapping of surface features from UAV imagery is often combined with acquisition of topographic datasets. While UAV-based LiDAR systems have been applied to map ice topography (e.g. Crocker et al., 2012), more commonly topographic datasets are obtained from UAVs via Structure-from-Motion (SfM) photogrammetry (chapter 2.2) which have been shown to perform well even on relatively featureless ice surfaces in validation tests against laser altimeter data (Solbø & Storvold, 2013). The aerial images and topographic derivative data sets act in combination to provide an effective geomorphological mapping tool and permit identification and quantitative analysis of a variety of supraglacial and especially proglacial features (Figure 4.5-2).

The requirement for a well-distributed network of accurately surveyed Ground Control Points (GCPs) can limit the applicability of SfM photogrammetry over large scales or in areas of inaccessible or hazardous terrain, as typically encountered in cryospheric research (Carrivick et al., 2016). To circumvent this requirement, Chudley et al. (2019) demonstrate an alternative 'direct georeferencing' approach (chapter 2.1) where the location of the imagery is recorded to a high accuracy. This enabled the production of decimetre-scale accuracy topographic models over the calving front of Store Glacier in western Greenland and has since been adopted by other researchers working in such inaccessible environments (Jouvet et al., 2019a). Certainly, the increased accuracy of directly georeferenced SfM topographic models represents an exciting future development to further facilitate UAV-based research in the cryosphere.

Proglacial applications of UAV-based topographic data include mapping and dimension analyses of drumlins (Clayton, 2012) and flutes (Clayton, 2017). Early tests against total station data note that UAV-based topographic mapping of formerly glaciated areas can be effective in areas without dense vegetation cover (Tonkin et al., 2014). At Isfallsglaciären in arctic Sweden, Ely et al. (2017) derived a geomorphological map from a 2 cm horizontal resolution orthophoto and Digital Elevation Model (DEM) obtained via UAV. The dataset compared favourably to larger valley-scale DEM obtained via Terrestrial Laser Scanning (Carrivick et al. 2015) and was used to clearly identify moraines, fans, channels and flutes alongside the association of the latter with the presence of boulders. Ewertowski et al. (2019) undertook a similar study at the foreland of Hørbyebreen, Svalbard to identify flutes, ridges and crevasse traces. They even suggest that the high-resolution imagery can be used to provide an impression of clast shape and aid geomorphological interpretations. By upscaling patch-scale relationships identified between grain size and surface roughness to UAV-based topographic data, Westoby et al. (2015) present a distributed grain-size map of Antarctic moraines to inform sedimentological characterization. Dąbski et al. (2017) undertook such geomorphological interpretations of periglacial landforms on King George Island from fixed-wing UAV-based images and derived topography. The resulting dataset is sufficiently detailed for polygons of classified landforms to be established (e.g. solifluction landforms, scarps, taluses, patterned ground) and their relative surface cover quantified.



Figure 4.5-2: Mavic Pro 2 UAV (left) used as part of a glacier-scale SfM topographic survey at Quelccaya ice cap, Peru (example UAV image, right).

Furthermore, UAV-derived topographic data has been used as input for hydraulic modelling of glacial outburst floods and as part of hazard assessment in general, as demonstrated by Watson et al. (2019) in the Himalayas.

4.5.3 Detecting bed topography and layering within snow and ice

More experimentally, UAV-mounted sensors have been used to map features beneath the surface. Leuschen et al. (2014) used a dual-frequency UAV-mounted radar in Antarctica to obtain the first ever successful glacier bed topographic data from a UAV. Keshmiri et al. (2017) later deployed the same UAV-based system to obtain a radar echo sounding of Russell glacier in Greenland (also reported in Rodriguez-Morales et al. (2017) and Arnold et al. (2018)) where deployment of ground-based radar is problematic owing to insufficient snowfall to infill crevasses and thereby render the glacier travel unsafe by snowmobile and sledge even in winter.

Similarly, Jenssen et al. (2016) presented an Ultra Wide Band (UWB) radar used to measure snow layering in avalanche starting zones and identify potential failure planes for slab avalanches to form. Preliminary results compared well with density observations and, while clearly in an early experimental phase, provide a promising alternative to upscaling from often high-risk point-based snow pit observations. The UWB radar was mounted on a UAV flown just 1 m above the surface (Jenssen et al., 2018) and could identify detailed snow stratigraphy.

4.5.4 Quantifying snow depth

One of the more common applications of UAVs in cryospheric research is the production of detailed distributed maps of snow depth (Sturm, 2015). Such maps are very important for water resource management in alpine areas; yet prior to the availability of UAVs, snow depth was notoriously difficult to measure or even estimate over mountainous terrain. UAV-derived snow depth maps have been produced over a range of spatial scales and terrain types and using a number of different depth calculation methodologies. While Hawley & Millstein (2019) used assumptions on the structure of underlying topography to use a UAV to quantify snow drifting around structures at Summit Station, Greenland, more commonly, snow depth is obtained by acquiring topographic data via UAV-based SfM photogrammetry and subtracting a summer reference topographic model.

In an early application for mapping the extent of avalanche debris, Eckerstorfer et al. (2015) used a 10 m topographic basemap in the absence of a summer reference. Across multiple studies, validation of UAV-based snow depth estimates indicates that sub-decimetre accuracy can be obtained where ground control is available in favourable conditions (Vander Jagt et al., 2015; De Michele et al., 2016; Bühler et al. 2016; Harder et al., 2016; Cimoli et al., 2017), with direct georeferencing approaches exhibiting twice that error (Vander Jagt et al., 2015). The approach improves on the previous use of interpolated point measurements of snow depth (Bühler et al., 2016) while allowing the spatial structure and auto-correlation of snow depth to be investigated (e.g. Redpath et al., 2018). UAV-based snow depth estimates yield similar errors to those observed from piloted aircraft (Nolan et al., 2015) and slightly lower errors than estimates from very high resolution (Pléiades) satellite stereo-imagery (Marti et al., 2016). While Nolan et al. (2015) point out that piloted aircraft are more useful in remote areas by removing the need for expeditions and owing to the larger survey areas, fixed-wing UAVs have been used to cover areas of ~1 km² (Harder et al., 2016) and offer the potential for more cost-effective and regular

on-demand operational measurements for water storage and avalanche prediction applications (Bühler et al., 2016).

Despite the popularity of the approach, substantial accuracy challenges remain for UAV-based snow depth estimates. The study of Cimoli et al. (2017) evaluated the method in six locations in Svalbard and West Greenland and observed that variable snow surface patterns, lighting conditions, vegetation and topography influence the achievable accuracy. Fernandes et al. (2018) note that the use of a snow-free topographic model is perhaps the limiting factor in snow depth estimates as errors were similar to vegetation heights. In an extensive evaluation in the Canadian Rocky Mountains, Harder et al. (2016) suggest that meaningful snow depth estimates can only be obtained where the depth is > 30 cm. Bernard et al. (2017b) note that the use of a summer reference as part of the DoD methodology assumes no underlying changes in topography during the survey interval, although in highly-active mountainous and arctic environments geomorphological activity and moraine dynamics are both observed to be sizeable (Bernard et al., 2017a). Typically, these studies undertake a straightforward DEM Differencing approach; while this may be appropriate given the magnitude of topographic changes involved, progress using spatially-variable levels of detection and precision maps in geomorphological research (Wheaton et al., 2010; James et al., 2017a) could reduce the magnitude of errors observed and the overall reliability of the technique.

The application of SfM photogrammetry as part of the workflow proves challenging on often rather featureless snow surfaces where image matching algorithms fail to detect sufficient keypoint correspondences for accurate surface reconstruction (Smith et al., 2015). To overcome this considerable challenge, Near-infrared imagery has been used owing to the higher contrast and lower reflection on snow-covered areas (e.g. Bühler et al., 2016; Miziński & Niedzielski, 2017; Bühler et al., 2017) and has been shown by Adams et al. (2018) to offer improvements over images in the visible spectrum.

4.5.5 Quantifying glacier melt rates and retreat

The same DEM Differencing approach applied to glacier ice can be used to measure glacier elevation changes and hence melt rates. Rates of glacier terminus retreat can also be quantified. With sub-decimetre errors, the use of UAVs offers improvements in precision over satellite-based glacier monitoring systems but also provides spatially-distributed estimates rather than the at-a-point measurements that result from field monitoring using ablation stakes. UAVs also allow regular low-cost on-demand multi-temporal surveys to better identify spatial patterns and controls on glacier melt rates and can supplement or continue longer time series of aerial surveys (e.g. Mölg et al., 2019). Whitehead et al. (2013, 2014) present an early example of UAV-based glacier monitoring of Fountain Glacier on Bylot Island in the Canadian Arctic. Immerzeel et al. (2014) applied a UAV-based glacier monitoring system to a debris-covered Himalayan glacier. While the observed glacier mass loss was limited, the high-resolution, detailed distributed map of topo-graphic change achievable with a UAV revealed very high spatial variability of melt rates. The ability to couple DoDs with orthophotos further enabled them to make the observation that areas around ice cliffs and supra-glacial ponds were often associated with mass losses an order of magnitude higher than average. Wigmore and Mark (2017) observed similar variability and association with ice cliffs in the Cordillera Blanca in Peru, while Seier et al. (2017) detected ice collapses at a lateral crevasse field in addition to mean glacier surface lowering in Pasterze Glacier, Austria. As with snow depth monitoring, sub-decimetre errors are reported in these studies.

The DEM Differencing approach has also been used to investigate moraine dynamics by Bernard et al. (2017a) and to capture and quantify a high magnitude catastrophic subsidence event on Dålk Glacier, East Antarctica by Florinsky and Bliakharskii (2019). The collapse of an englacial cavern led to the formation of an ice depression up to 43 m deep over an area of ~40,000 m². With UAV surveys captured ten days before, one hour after and ten days after the event, the development of the subsidence could be observed, triggered by supraglacial water accumulation over a thin cavern roof.

At a larger scale, Ryan et al. (2015) used repeat SfM surveys from a fixed-wing UAV to obtain mass loss estimates from a 5.3 km wide calving ice front on Store Glacier, Greenland. To achieve the larger spatial coverage, a higher flight altitude was required (~500 m vs ~100 m of previous mountain glacier examples) which resulted in DEM errors of around 2 m. However, this is more than adequate given the scale of the glaciological application. More recently, Jouvet et al. (2019a) scaled this approach up even further by quantifying volumetric changes over six calving glaciers in Inglefield Bredning, northwest Greenland.

4.5.6 Ice velocity measurement

Imagery obtained from UAVs is frequently used for feature tracking glacier surfaces to determine glacier flow rates (chapter 3.3). While this can be undertaken by manually identifying objects in multiple co-registered images to obtain movement vectors (e.g. Immerzeel et al., 2014; Dall'Asta et al., 2015; Wigmore and Mark, 2017; Rossini et al., 2018), image correlation tools (e.g. normalized cross-correlation, COSI-Corr) can be used to obtain distributed image-to-image displacements between co-registered orthomosaics. Kraaijenbrink et al. (2016) used this technique to identify considerable spatial and seasonal differences in surface velocity for a debris-covered Lirung glacier in the Himalayas. Jouvet et al. (2019a) also successfully used this method to obtain ice surface displacement fields for six calving tidewater glaciers in Greenland. However, Whitehead et al. (2013) reported challenges in obtaining sufficient image correlation on relatively featureless ice-covered surfaces. Alternatively, Chudley et al. (2019) used particle image velocimetry software to generate velocity fields across the calving front of Store Glacier, though manual filtering of erroneous values was required. Nevertheless, while there is a more established history of applying feature-tracking techniques to satellite imagery (e.g. Quincey et al., 2009), it is the superior spatial resolution of UAV-imagery that permits lower flow velocities to be detected or smaller survey intervals to be interrogated. For example, local variations in the direction of the velocity field, as detected around a lateral crevasse field by Seier et al. (2017), can be observed clearly from UAV data.

In a related application, McGill et al. (2011) document the deployment of a UAV off the deck of a research ship in the Southern Ocean with the objective of identifying and tracking free floating icebergs. In this case, the iceberg movement was tracked via GPS tags dropped onto the icebergs that communicated regular position reports. Most recently, Jouvet et al. (2019b) used the on-board differential GNSS receiver of the UAV itself as a method of in-situ sensing of glacial motion by landing the UAV on the fast moving Eqip Sermia tidewater Glacier in west Greenland and recording its movement over several hours.

4.5.7 Estimating aerodynamic roughness

UAV-based roughness surveys offer the opportunity to more adequately represent the heterogeneity of glacier surfaces and better parameterise the ice aerodynamic roughness length (z_0) in distributed melt models. The high-resolution topographic data generated via UAV-based LiDAR or SfM photogrammetry is often gridded at ~10^o-10² m scale horizontal resolution. Yet, the raw point clouds are often of a much higher resolution. Several studies have sought to take advantage of this data abundance to produce sub-grid metrics and thus to obtain distributed maps of ice surface roughness for both sea ice (e.g. Crocker et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2018c) and mountain glaciers (e.g. Rippin et al., 2015; Rossini et al., 2018). Chambers et al. (2020) demonstrate that roughness data obtained via a UAV can be used to obtain an estimate of z_0 , which is an important control over turbulent heat fluxes on glaciers. Whereas melt modelling studies often assume spatially and temporally uniform value of z_0 , field evidence notes variability over several orders of magnitude (Brock et al., 2006); although issues with scale-dependency remain, UAVs offer an ability to provide distributed maps of z_0 for use in such melt models.

4.5.8 Albedo measurement

Albedo is an additional important uncertainty in ice and snow surface energy balance modelling and plays a crucial role in modulating the fraction of absorbed shortwave radiation. Yet, albedo measurements have been subject to the same data limitations described above for z_0 . Field studies have observed pronounced spatial and temporal albedo variability (e.g. Jonsell et al., 2003); however, the coarse pixel resolution of satellite-based estimates (typically several hundreds of metres) limits their ability to detect this. UAV-based digital imagery has been interrogated by Rippin et al. (2015) who proposed that pixel RGB values can be used to provide a crude 'albedo proxy', albeit subject to relatively large errors arising from variable illumination conditions.

Ryan et al. (2017) evaluated the performance of similar image-based analysis of albedo over 280 km² of the Greenland ice sheet by comparing estimates with the ratio of upward and downward reflectance as measured by a pair of broadband pyranometers also mounted on the UAV. A white Teflon reference target was used to convert downward radiation into digital numbers and correct for the variable illumination issue. In the resulting 20 cm resolution albedo field, distinct patterns were observed; the influence of local topographic variability on albedo was pronounced with crevassed areas exhibiting lower albedo values than low relief areas. In an intercomparison study, Burkhart et al. (2017) noted that although UAV-based reflectance estimates were slightly higher than MODIS-based values, they were in close agreement and UAV-based values have potential to provide insight into sub-pixel variability of MODIS data products.

To examine the effect of Saharan mineral dust on snow albedo in the European Alps, Di Mauro et al. (2015) combined ground-based high-resolution measurements of reflectance spectra with UAV-derived orthophotographs. They developed a relationship between mineral dust concentration and the normalized ratio between red and green wavelengths thereby permitting an estimation of the spatial variability of mineral dust deposits and their influence on surface reflectance.

4.5.9 Surface temperature measurement

Mounting thermal sensors on UAVs offers the potential for distributed maps of surface temperature (chapter 2.4). Kraaijenbrink et al. (2018) demonstrate this potential on the debris-covered Lirung Glacier in the Central Himalaya. Given the complex, nonlinear influence of supraglacial debris layers on surface energy budgets (via enhanced radiation absorption when the layer is thin and insulation of the ice when the layer is > 5 cm), an enhanced understanding the variability of surface temperature yields important insight into the glacier melt process. Higher surface temperatures are assumed to indicate more effective insulation of the cold ice by thicker debris layers. For ground control, targets were wrapped in aluminium foil to ensure a distinct radiant temperature from the surrounding surface. In common with glacier surface parameters described above, repeat UAV-based thermal imagery of the debris-covered glacier revealed pronounced spatial and temporal variability in surface temperatures over the glacier (Kraaijenbrink et al., 2018) including a range of nearly 50°C observed in a single morning. While methodological issues relating to sensor bias and estimation of spatially distributed emissivity remain, the UAV-based measurements revealed pronounced patterns that could not be established from either satellite-based measurement or relatively sparse in situ temperature measurements.

4.5.10 Challenges and future opportunities

As previous sections have demonstrated, the potential of UAVs for progressing cryospheric research is being exploited increasingly. UAVs offer a valuable platform on which to mount a number of different sensors (e.g. radar systems, pyranometers, thermal sensors) to obtain a range of measurements of great importance to the discipline. A common theme emerges in relation to scale and resolution. For the most part, measurements taken from UAVs bridge the scale gap between challenging, time consuming and often expensive and hazardous direct field measurement of glacial properties at a single or several points and distributed yet course satellite estimates of the same properties. The size and remoteness of glaciers and ice sheets dictates that sparse field observations be interpolated; yet, where field measurements do exist, local heterogeneities are observed that could not be detected from satellite-based estimates.

UAV-based studies of melt rates, surface roughness, ice surface velocity, surface temperature and albedo have each quantified pronounced spatio-temporal heterogeneity. Early work with UAV-mounted radar sensors suggest that heterogeneities are also present on a glacier bed and within snow and ice. The landscape-scale variability in all properties reveals an underlying complexity of pattern and process. While this has been regularly observed and reported qualitatively, UAVs now provide the ability to quantify and formalise these observations. Moreover, the ability to derive a wide range of measurements from a single sensor has permitted several authors to examine relationships between each of these; for example, Rossini et al. (2018) quantify the effect of glacial brightness and roughness on surface lowering, all of which were derived from a UAV. Yet, the use of UAVs for each of the above applications remains in its infancy and has yet to be used operationally to provide distributed inputs to surface energy balance models thereby reducing the uncertainties of restrictive of assumptions of spatial and temporal uniformity.

That is not to suggest that UAVs represent a panacea for cryospheric data collection. In the high altitude and/or low latitude locations where cryospheric research is typically undertaken,

Mark W. Smith, J. Chambers and Jonathan L. Carrivick

meteorological conditions are at best unfriendly to UAVs and often exceed all operational limits (Bühler et al., 2017). Mountain glaciers are often located in places with poor GNSS signals, while high winds (Arnold et al., 2018) and low air pressure at altitude (Wigmore & Mark, 2017) present further obstacles to undertaking safe and effective UAV surveys. Given these challenging conditions, it is inevitable that UAVs will be lost or experience crash landings (e.g. McGill et al., 2011; Jouvet et al., 2019b; Figure 4.5-3). Poor visibility also reduces available survey time, though Wang et al. (2018c) were able to implement a 'defogging' algorithm to extract useable data from UAV-based images during periods of light fog. Moreover, extreme cold weather limits battery life and reduces the time available for aerial surveys. In mountain areas, large and smooth landing sites can be challenging to locate; Bühler et al. (2016) note that multirotor UAVs with vertical take-off and landing capabilities offer an advantage in such areas, though Harder et al. (2016) note that fixed-wing systems now have landing accuracies within ~5 m. Meanwhile, in high latitude applications, beyond-visual-line-of-sight surveys mean that landing sites can be tens of kilometres from target survey areas (Zmarz et al., 2018).



Figure 4.5.-3: Poor GNSS signals coupled with mountain winds result in more UAV take-offs than landings in cryospheric research.

Low solar angles of high latitude cryospheric surveys add complexity to studies requiring consistent lighting (Cimoli et al., 2017) and the surface texture of ice and snow can prove especially challenging for photogrammetric surveys. While snow surfaces yield lower survey point densities than other environments, Gindraux et al. (2017) suggest that only fresh snow surfaces are problematic in this regard and that point density improves with each additional day. Finally, in common with other UAV applications, legislation continues to evolve and present limits to the use of UAVs in cryospheric research, even in remote locations such as Antarctica (Leary, 2017).

On balance, it seems that the proliferation of UAV-based cryospheric studies in just the last few years indicates that the benefits of UAV-use outweigh the challenges. Clearly, UAVs are set to remain a key component of the glaciologists' toolbox moving forward.

References for further reading

- Chudley, T. R., Christoffersen, P., Doyle, S. H., Abellan, A. & Snooke, N. (2019): High-accuracy UAV photogrammetry of ice sheet dynamics with no ground control. The Cryosphere 13, 955–968.
- Immerzeel, W. W., Kraaijenbrink, P. D. A., Shea, J. M., Shrestha, A. B., Pellicciotti, F., Bierkens, M. F. P. & De Jong, S. M. (2014): High-resolution monitoring of Himalayan glacier dynamics using unmanned aerial vehicles. Remote Sensing of Environment 150, 93–103.
- Kraaijenbrink, P. D. A., Shea, J. M., Litt, M., Steiner, J. F., Treichler, D., Koch, I. & Immerzeel, W. W. (2018): Mapping surface temperatures on a debris-covered glacier with an unmanned aerial vehicle. Frontiers in Earth Science 6, 64.
- Ryan, J. C., Hubbard, A. L., Box, J. E., Todd, J., Christoffersen, P., Carr, J. R., Holt, T. O. & Snooke, N. A. (2015): UAV photogrammetry and structure from motion to assess calving dynamics at Store Glacier, a large outlet draining the Greenland ice sheet. The Cryosphere 9, 1–11.
- Whitehead, K., Moorman, B. J. & Hugenholtz, C. H. (2013): Brief Communication: Low-cost, on-demand aerial photogrammetry for glaciological measurement. The Cryosphere 7(6), 1879–1884.
- Nagatani, K., Akiyama, K., Yamauchi, G., Yoshida, K., Hada, Y., Yuta, S., Izu, T. & Mackay, R. (2014): Development and field test of teleoperated mobile robots for active volcano observation. In 2014 IEEE RSJ International Conference on Intelligent Robots and Systems, 1932–1937.

4.6 UAVs in Volcanology

Einat Lev

4.6.1	UAV application for volcano science	380
	4.6.1.1 Imaging applications	380
	4.6.1.2 Non-imaging applications	385
	4.6.1.3 Geophysical measurements	389
4.6.2	UAVs for volcanic disaster response	391
4.6.3	Summary	391

Volcanologists study volcanic systems for two main reasons: first is to improve our understanding of volcanoes and volcanic eruptions in order to provide better hazard assessment and support risk reduction; second is using volcanoes as portals that connect the Earth's interior to the outside environment of the biosphere and atmosphere in which we live. Questions that volcanologists try to answer include: What are the precursors to an eruption? How long before an eruption can we identify the precursors? Once an eruption begins, how will it evolve and when will it end? More fundamental questions include: what is the relationship between the magmatic/volcanic evolution of a region and its tectonic history? What is the ratio between the volume of magma that erupts extrusively as lava and ash, and magma that is emplaced intrusively and builds the crust internally? What messages do volcanic products tell us about mantle processes such as plate subduction and plumes?

To answer these questions, volcanologists collect a wide range of observations, depending on the goal of the study as well as the situation (that is, peace time or during unrest of an eruption crisis). For example, to assess the flux of magma at a volcano, scientists need to measure the volume of eruptive products such as lava and ash, as close to the time of the eruption and over as many eruption cycles as possible. To predict how an erupted lava flow would travel from the vent and provide appropriate warning to down-flow communities, scientists must have an up-todate knowledge of the existing topography and its roughness, as well as how quickly the lava is coming out of the vent (lava flux) and the lava's physical properties (e.g., temperature, viscosity, density). Measuring the flux and composition of gases emitted from volcanoes is critical – gases released by volcanoes during and between eruptions are harmful to health and vegetation, and at the same time can provide important clues about movement of magma underground and the potential for an imminent eruption.

Unfortunately, collecting observations at volcanoes can be a difficult task. Volcanoes, especially active ones, are usually rugged terrains characterized by unsteady ground and rock surfaces, such as glassy and fragile lava flows or poorly consolidated ash layers. The topography at volcanoes is often challenging, with many volcanoes towering steeply to high elevations above their surrounding. The eruption products which volcanologists want to study, such as ash layers, tephra and lava flows often extend over large areas. These factors make collecting observations on foot difficult, time consuming, and often dangerous. During volcanic unrest, just before or during an active eruption, it is hazardous or even illegal to approach the volcano, even to collect data. For these reasons, UAVs and their ability to provide access to difficult areas have been revolutionizing volcanology for over a decade now, with a rapid increase in their use since the introduction of low-cost platforms.

4.6.1 UAV application for volcano science

Over the past two decades UAVs have proved extremely useful for volcanologists, providing a wide range of observations, including both imaging and non-imaging examples. The following sections review examples of applications of UAVs to volcanology, for purposes of scientific research as well as disaster response. The examples are divided to imaging, which covers applications based on photo or video data, and non-imaging applications, which includes sampling of gases, ash, and water, geophysical measurements, as well as instrument deployment. Interested readers are referred to a recent article (James et al., 2020b) that provides thorough review of techniques, equipment, and applications of using UAVs in volcanology.

4.6.1.1 Imaging applications

As discussed in previews sections, modern small UAVs are frequently equipped with cameras, and collecting aerial pictures and videos are some of the most common uses of UAVs. Cameras mounted on a UAV can be visible-light cameras, or sensitive to thermal infrared or multispectral radiation. Images and videos collected by these cameras can be used for a wide range of applications, which this section reviews.

Pre-eruption baseline topography

It is essential for volcanologists to know the pre-eruptive topography of the areas to be covered by eruption products such as ash and lava. This baseline topography facilitates accurate hazard assessment as it serves as the input for forward flow models that predict the routing of lava flows, lahars and pyroclastic density currents. It also allows a more accurate assessment of the total volume of eruptive products, and thus the per-eruption magmatic flux. UAVs help obtain topographic data through two main techniques: image-based Structure-from-Motion (SfM) and UAV-mounted Laser Imaging, Detection, and Ranging (LiDAR) units. Both SfM and LiDAR techniques were described in detail in chapters 2.2 and 2.6, respectively. Favalli et al. (2018) conducted both LiDAR and UAV-based SfM topographic surveys of the same 1974 lava flow on Etna, and compared the advantages and disadvantages of each method. The higher spatial resolution obtained with the UAV allowed the scientists to capture flow features such as cracks, folds and blocks, which reveal details about flow emplacement rates and dynamics.

SfM applications usually use visible-light images. However, given the thermal anomalies often associated with volcanoes, thermal infrared (IR) images often provide additional data that can be used in SfM analysis. This is particularly helpful when the view of the region of interest (e.g., a crater, a vent or an active fissure) is obstructed by opaque clouds of gases.

Lava flows

One of the first notable applications of a UAV to study the emplacement of an active lava flow was during the 2014-2015 eruption of Kīlauea volcano in Hawai'i. An extensive lava flow field erupted from a vent on the eastern flank of the volcano and made its way towards the city of Hilo and its suburbs. Repeated surveys of the flow field with UAVs provided time-dependent topography data and allowed scientists to measure the flow's advance rate and volumetric flux, and detect flow inflation and stalling. These measurements fed directly into the flow routing models used by the USGS to provide rapid hazard assessment and update forecasting (Turner et al., 2017). During later eruptions at Kīlauea, UAV-derived topographic and thermal data revealed details of the development of flow breakouts and a tube system (Biass et al., 2019; Dietterich et al., 2018, e.g.,). The use of UAVs for mapping lava flow extent and thickness has been poplar at Mount Etna in Italy. De Beni et al. (2019) documented the diversion and divergence of a 2017 lava flow by a topographic obstacle (a small mountain) that stood in its path.

The 2018 eruption of Kīlauea volcano provided a testing bed for UAVs in the context of an active volcanic eruptions; Figure 4.6-1 shows an example – Videos captured by UAVs that hovered almost stationary over specific spots along the flow channel yielded unprecedented estimates of flow velocity and flux and their change over time (Patrick et al., 2019). These videos have also been used to constrain the rheology of the flowing lava by providing a constraint against which to test numerical models of lava flow (Conroy and Lev, 2021).



Figure 4.6-1: UAV-derived observations were key in documenting the evolution of lava flows during the 2018 eruption of Kīlauea volcano, Hawai'i. Hovering over the lava channel, UAVs captured videos of the flowing lavas and documented changes surges in lava flux. (A) View of a lava channel during a high-flow time. (B) View of the lava channel during a low-flow time. (C) average and (D) cross-channel profiles of lava velocity during high and low flow times as measured using particle image velocimetry analysis on the captured videos. From Patrick et al. 2019, reprinted with permission of the American Association for the Advancement of Science. All Rights Reserved.

Lava flows are classified by their surface morphology (e.g., two of the main types of lava deposits, called "pahoehoe" and "a'a", have smooth and very rough surface morphologies, respectively). Flow morphologies are indicative of the conditions of their emplacement. It is thus useful to characterize and classify past and new lava flows. However, assessing morphology on foot can

be dangerous, time consuming, and often unfeasible over large areas. UAVs have been used recently to help classify large areas of lava flows. For example, two classification efforts of the 2018 lava flows of Sierra Negra volcano in the Galapagos utilized: 1) machine learning analysis of the orthomosaic visible image of the flow (Soule et al., 2019), and 2) a combination of roughness estimates from an SfM-based DEM and the grain size proxy of ground heating rate (Carr et al., in review; See Figure 4.6-2). Both efforts proved that a few hours of data collection from the safety of a UAV launch point, a large area can be mapped and analyzed efficiently and accurately.



Figure 4.6-2: An example of surface deposit (lava flow and tephra) morphology classification using data collected by a UAV. Top left: heating r C/hr, measured by flying an infrared thermal camera three times (before, at and after sunrise) and measuring the change in apparent temperatures; Top right: Small-scale surface roughness, derived from a 20 cm/pixel DEM constructed from visible light images using SfM; Bottom: Automated classification results using the k-means method with 3 categories. Image reprinted from Carr et al., 2021, with permission from Elsevier. All Rights Reserved.

Lava domes

When the lava erupting from the vent is highly viscous, for example due to its high-silica composition or relatively low temperature, it forms a dome. Domes are particularly dangerous, since they can become unstable and collapse, forming hazardous pyroclastic density currents, even without active effusion. Such collapses are difficult to predict, and present a challenge for hazard assessment and mitigation. In some cases, a dome collapse can relieve enough pressure from the underlying magma to trigger a large eruption. It is therefore important to track the growth, and assess the structure and stability of domes during and beyond their emplacement. Domes are usually inaccessible targets, making them an attractive target for UAVs. Figures 4.6-3 and 4.6-4 show examples of domes documented by UAVs at two volcanoes in Indonesia.



Figure 4.6-3: Topographic change analysis of a lava dome at Merapi volcano, Indonesia. (a) Shaded reliefs of the 2012 and (b) 2015 Digital Elevation Models and (c) cross-section profiles of lines h-i and j-k show detailed geometry of the open fissures and lava dome at Merapi Volcano before and after a series of steam explosions that occurred between 2012 and 2014. Coordinates are in UTM meters. (d) Changes in topography reveals the aftermath of the explosions, where red areas indicate deposited areas and blue areas indicate loss areas. Also an unstable block is identified. Image reprinted from Darmawan et al., (2018), with permission from Elsevier.



Figure 4.6-4: Figure 4.6-5: Lava dome stability analysis made possible through UAV topography mapping. The lava dome at Sinabung Volcano, Indonesia, grew between 2010 and 2018. Carr et al. (in prep.) performed a UAV survey (A) to gather images, from which they built a DEM that was compared with the pre-eruption DEM from 2010 to reveal dome growth (red) and collapse (blue) sites (B). The DEM was used as input to a numerical slope stability software which calculates the Factor of Safety (FoS), a parameter that quantifies the likelihood of collapse. For Fos<1, the lower the value of FoS, the more unstable the section.

Topographic change at volcanic craters

The accessibility and relative ease of using UAVs makes them ideal for detecting change through repeat surveys. UAVs that use pre-programmed flight paths can easily re-fly the same path over and over, facilitating highly accurate change detection. This ability has already been used in several volcanoes to quantify syn-eruptive change in rapidly evolving crater areas. For example, Smets et al. (2018) measured the amount of lava (6.9×106 m3) that filled the crater of Nyamulagira volcano, in D.R. of Congo during lava fountain eruptions 2014. During the 2018 eruption of Kīlauea volcano, daily surveys of the summit caldera with UAVs produced an extensive data set documenting the collapse of the caldera floor in response to the emptying of the underlying magma chamber as magma migrated through the East Rift Zone and erupted as lava flows (Neal et al., 2019; Figure 4.6-5). The repeated topographic surveys allowed scientists to assess the connection between the summit reservoir and the eruption site and helped improve warnings for changes in effusion rates.

4.6.1.2 Non-imaging applications

The range of observations that volcanologists seek in their pursuit to understand volcanoes better goes far beyond appearance and topography that can be viewed and documented using images. This section reviews non-imaging applications, where scientists relied on UAVs to collect samples, make geophysical measurements, and deploy instruments on volcanoes.

Gas sampling

As magma ascends within volcanoes, it releases gases such as SO2, CO2, and H2S. The amount and composition of the gases being released can change over time and provide an indication that magma is getting closer the surfaces or that fresh magma has been added to the reservoir (e.g., Aiuppa et al., 2007). These signals can suggest that an eruption is approaching, thus providing important information for hazard assessment.



Figure 4.6-5: The collapse of the summit caldera at Kīlauea volcano in 2018, as documented by repeat UAV surveys. The caldera collapsed in response to emptying of the magma reservoir, as magma flowed into the East Rift Zone and erupted as lava flows. Top: oblique aerial view of the caldera; Middle: Shaded relief maps of the caldera topography from before (2009) and after (August 2018) the eruption. Bottom: change along the cross-section line marked in the maps. From Neal et al. (2019), reprinted with permission of the American Association for the Advancement of Science. All Rights Reserved.

In recent years, UAVs have been equipped with small gas sensors that either collect gas samples to bring back to the ground, or with sensors that measure gas composition and concentration as they fly through the volcanic gas plume. The utilization of UAVs to collect and measure volcanic gas has a significant advantage over past methods such as ground-based gas detectors (e.g., DOAS, UV cameras) or aerial gas surveys using manned helicopters, which puts the crew at a great risk and comes at a large cost. For these reasons, the field of volcanic gases have seen an explosion of applications. Efforts have focused on minimizing sensors so that they can be carried by smaller and cheaper platforms and on combining sensors for different gases, to make data collection most effective (Figure 4.6-6).

Ash sampling

Another volcanic product that is important to collect is ash. Ash particles are a major hazard to local communities as they are a respiratory irritant and damage crops and structures. They are also dangerous for aircraft engines and can cause airspace closures. Scientifically, ash particles are important as they are the freshest eruption products and quench immediately upon exiting the volcano, and thus preserve critical information such as ascent rates and magma storage depths. Ash is light and often gets dispersed soon after the eruption, so it is important to collect samples quickly, in competition with the obvious danger of doing so. UAVs can assist with this challenge by collecting ash samples from inaccessible locations and during an eruptive crisis (Figure 4.6-7). Examples where this has been done are reported by Nagatani et al. (2013, 2014, 2018), who collected ash samples from the ground of Asama, Fuj, Izu Oshima, Unzen and Sakurajima volcanoes in Japan using a remotely operated roller-based soil sampler suspended from UAVs. Schellenberg et al. (2019) mounted sticky stubs used in scanning electron microscopes (SEMs) to collect ash while flying through the plume of Volcan de Fuego, Guatemala.

Einat Lev



Figure 4.6-6: Examples of UAV platforms used for collecting volcanic gas information, and the data gathered by them. (A) Multicopter carrying a multigas and a gas collecting pump-and-bag unit used during the Geldingadalir eruption in 2021 (photo: Yves Moussallam) (B) A minaturized Flame spectrometer (by Ocean Insight) combined with a Raspberry Pi controller, before being mounted on a multicopter during the 2021 Cumbre Vieja eruption in Spain (photo: Mike Burton). (C-D) A SIERRA fixed wing UAV that carried a miniaturized mass spectrometer (inset) in its nose compartment, and the data that Pieri et al. (2013) collected with it at Turrialba volcano, Costa Rica. (E) Measurements (top-right inset) of multiple gas types measured by an Ai450 drone model Aeroterrascan (bottom left inset) carrying a Multi-GAS instrument. The background shows the topography of Agung volcano, Indonesia, and the flight path. Image from Syahbana et al. (2019), originally published under a CC BY license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/)
(F) CO2 sampling by a remotely-operated pump and bag system suspended beneath a DJI Inspire 1 UAV as it is flown through the plume of Po as volcano, Costa Rica (James et al., 2020a, photo by Fiona D'Arcy. Image originally published under a CC BY license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/). The collected sample will then be analyzed in the laboratory.



Figure 4.6-7: Ash sampling using UAVs. (A) An example of a roller-based ash collector. © 2014 *IEEE. Reprinted, with permission, from Yajima et al. (2014). (B) Ash particles collected by sticking to an SEM stub mounted on a UAV, by Schellenberg et al. (2019), originally published under a CC BY license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).*

Water sampling

Water in volcanic systems often interacts with the magma to form hydrothermal systems. As such, changes in water composition and temperature can reveal clues about changes in the subsurface magmatic system, such as an intrusion of fresh magma. Sampling water from UAVs has been done using non-metallic bottles or pistons fitted with one-way ball valves that seal as the device is pulled up. Example locations include a lake that formed in the collapsed crater of Kīlauea volcano post the 2018 eruption, the Yugama crater lake at Kusatsu-Shirane volcano, Japan (Terada et al., 2018), and low viscosity water-rich muds at Lusi mud volcnao (Di Stefano et al., 2018).

4.6.1.3 Geophysical measurements

Geophysical measurements such as gravity, electrical conductivity, and magnetism are a common tool in imaging the structure of volcanoes, as they can reveal the properties of volcanic deposits and point to changes in the position of melt and gas pockets. For example, mafic rocks show a higher magnetic intensity, and silicic rocks show a lower magnetic intensity; magnetic intensity can also track lava cooling and hydrothermal alteration of deposits (Koyama et al., 2013). Conducting geophysical studies on land at volcanoes can be difficult for all the reasons discussed previously. Aerial surveys can help. In recent years, geophysical sensors have become sufficiently small and light to be fitted on UAVs and used to survey volcanoes. Examples of aeromagnetic surveys using UAVs come mainly from Japan, and include Izu-Oshima volcano (Kaneko et al., 2011), Kuchinoerabu-jima Volcano (Ohminato et al., 2017), and during the 2011 eruption of Shinmoe-dake volcano, Japan (Koyama et al., 2013). UAV-based gravity surveys are yet to be conducted at volcanoes.

Instrument deployment

UAVs are capable not only of collecting data using on-board sensors, but also of deploying sensors that will collect data on the ground (Figure 4.6-8). UAVs have the advantage of being able to place such sensors in inaccessible places, such as an active volcano's crater or on fresh deposits, or during an eruption. Sensors deployed this way must be capable of transmitting their data remotely, since in most cases retrieval of these sensors is impossible and they are likely to be destroyed by an eruption. They also must be light-weight and autonomous. For example, small, glass-shelled sensor capsules nicknamed 'Dragon Eggs' are being developed and will allow deployment of flexible sensor networks at volcanoes. Each Dragon Egg is equipped with sensor packages, including gas sensors (SO2, H2S, relative humidity, temperature, pressure), GPS receivers, and vibration sensors (Wood et al., 2018). The UAV deploying the Dragon Eggs is equipped with a remotely operated custom release hook that is triggered once the sensor unit had been 'placed' (not dropped) in at the desired site. Ohminato et al. (2017) reported depositing specially-designed seismometers near the vent of Kuchinoerabu-jima volcano, Japan, an area inaccessible in other ways. The solar-powered seismometers weighed just 5kg, to fit within the aircraft's payload, and were equipped with an aluminum tripod landing gear to stabilize their placement on the ground. Data was transmitted through a commercial cellphone network, an advantage not always available in remote volcanic areas.



Figure 4.6-8: Instrument deployment at volcanoes by UAV. A) An unmanned helicopter deploying a seismic observation module at Kuchinoerabu-jima volcano, Japan (see Ohminato et al., 2017). The left panel shows the winch and cable system used to lower the seismic observation module onto the volcano; The middle panel shows the component of the package, including ground motion sensor, aluminum tripod, solar panel and battery, cellular phone antenna, and GPS antenna. Photos: Takayuki Kaneko and Takao Ohminato. B) A multirotor UAV (DJI M100) deploying a "dragon-egg" sensor package at Tavurvur volcano, Papua New Guinea to measure fumarole activity (Wood et al., 2018). The package included SO2, H2S, relative humidity, temperature, pressure and pressure sensors, GPS receivers, and vibration sensors. Photo: Kieran Wood.

4.6.2 UAVs for volcanic disaster response

Volcanoes are of course not just a fascinating scientific target, but are a source of risk for communities who call them home or neighbors. UAVs now take an important role in assisting emergency crews and government agencies in their response and management to an active volcanic disaster. During the 2018 eruption of Kīlauea, UAVs flown by the local university and the USGS provided night-time observations of new fissure opening and lava flow advance when no other helicopter or plane could fly. UAVs hovered over the flowing lava and provided real-time estimates of lava flux and speed, which the USGS immediately entered into hazard models. Moreover, during the 2018 Kīlauea eruption, a UAV was used to guide a stranded residence out from their home to safety. During an active or on-going eruption, governments usually declare a nofly zone for manned aircraft due to the danger to the crew. This risk is alleviated when using UAVs, that can provide real-time monitoring of the summit or vent areas even they are obstructed by crater walls or a plume of ash or gases, as is often the case.

4.6.3 Summary

The role of UAVs in reshaping volcanology into a data-rich science cannot be overestimated. UAV capabilities are now within reach of even the more cash-strapped scientists and observatories, opening the door to a wide range of data that was previously impossible to collect due to cost, danger, or inaccessibility. The near future will undoubtedly see new applications, as different sensors become small enough for a UAV to carry or deploy and data collection and processing methods mature.

References for further reading

- James, M., Carr, B., D'Arcy, F., Diefenbach, A., Dietterich, H., Fornaciai, A., Lev, E., Liu, E., Pieri, D., Rodgers, M. et al. (2020): Volcanological applications of unoccupied aircraft systems (UAS): Developments, strategies, and future challenges. Volcanica, 3(1), 67–114.
- Liu, E., Wood, K., Mason, E., Edmonds, M., Aiuppa, A., Giudice, G., Bitetto, M., Francofonte, V., Burrow, S., Richardson, T. et al. (2019): Dynamics of outgassing and plume transport revealed by proximal unmanned aerial system (uas) measurements at volc an villarrica, chile. Geochemistry, Geophysics, Geosystems, 20(2), 730–750.
- Favalli, M., Fornaciai, A., Nannipieri, L., Harris, A., Calvari, S. & Lormand, C. (2018): Uav-based remote sensing surveys of lava flow fields: a case study from etna's 1974 channel-fed lava flows. Bulletin of Volcanology, 80(3), 29.

- Pieri, D., Diaz, J.A., Bland, G., Fladeland, M., Madrigal, Y., Corrales, E., Alegria, O., Alan, A., Realmuto, V., Miles, T. et al. (2013): In situ observations and sampling of volcanic emissions with NASA and UCR unmanned aircraft, including a case study at Turrialba Volcano, Costa Rica. Geological Society, London, Special Publications, 380(1), 321–352.
- Nagatani, K., Akiyama, K., Yamauchi, G., Yoshida, K., Hada, Y., Yuta, S., Izu, T. & Mackay, R. (2014): Development and field test of teleoperated mobile robots for active volcano observation. In 2014 IEEE RSJ International Conference on Intelligent Robots and Systems, 1932–1937.

4.7 UAVs in agriculture

Dirk Hoffmeister

4.7.1	Spectral data	395
	4.7.2.1 Thermal	396
	4.7.2.2 RGB imagery	396
	4.7.2.3 Multi- and hyperspectral	398
4.7.3	Structural data	400
	4.7.3.1 Multi-temporal approach	400
	4.7.3.2 LiDAR	401
4.7.4	Further applications	401

Agricultural intensification is necessary for feeding a rapidly growing human population (1 %/a; currently 7.8 bn will reach 10 bn by 2057). This agricultural intensification needs efficient irrigation, fertilisation, and pest control. An overapplication of these components is a financial waste and leads to environmental threads, such as soil erosion and degradation. The most important factor is the nitrogen (N) – application (70 % of all fertilizers), which shows only an efficiency of 30–50 % and the overapplication leads to extensive nitrate concentration in rivers and seas, as well as contamination of ground water. Likewise, global warming (e.g. increased temperatures, higher variability of rain) and restricted access to fertilizer (increasing costs) and water (more irrigation needed) are further future effects on agricultural productivity.

Therefore, agricultural production must be as efficient as possible to maximise food production, while minimizing effects on the environment (e.g. by using too much fertilizers or water for irrigation). For an efficient nitrogen application, representing every other stated factor, the 'right rate, right type, right placement, and right timing' (Houlton et al., 2019, p. 867) is important. Thus, an accurate and easy measurement of a plant status and allowing to adjust management measures is important. These targets are summarized in the area of precision agriculture, which aims to optimize all management tasks on field-level. Therefore, biochemical, and biophysical properties must be monitored, and homogenous zones for management should automatically characterized and delineated. This overall aim can be subdivided in research areas of phenotyping and yield assessment, as well as abiotic and biotic stress detection (Olson and Anderson, 2021) (see Figure 4.7-1).

For this purpose, aerial images, also with infrared bands, have been in use for disease detection since the 1920s (Colwell, 1956; Gerten and Wiese, 1987). First applications with petrol-based fixed-wing UAVs or helicopters were conducted in the early 2000s, but also the solar powered NASA's Pathfinder-Plus UAV was used for agricultural monitoring tests (Herwitz et al., 2004). Early examples are the successful application to shrub estimation (Quilter and Anderson, 2001), estimating plant biomass and nitrogen content with a multispectral imaging sensor (Hunt et al., 2005), the documentation of water stress in crops (Berni et al., 2009), and mapping rangeland vegetation (Laliberte and Rango, 2009).

The quick acquisition at critical points during the growing period is an advantage. In contrast to satellite imagery, which needs to be ordered and planned in advance, no cloud obstructions occur in UAV-based surveys. Likewise, all other advantages of UAVs, e.g. covering larger areas fastly, in combination with miniaturisation of sensors are of importance for this area of application. Main advantage and research target are the non-destructive determination of plant parameters, such as plant height. In general, UAV-based surveys are cost-effective, and enable to acquire high-resolution (resolution in centimeter ground sampling distance) images, which are needed for applications in precision agriculture. In contrast, lighting conditions strong-ly affect acquisition and results. Good weather conditions, two hours around local noon, the recommended time slot, are not always the case. Likewise, all regulations concerning UAV applications, access, and ownerships rights (chapter 1.4), close by habitat areas and birds of prey are actual problems, which may prevent or disrupt an acquisition. Further, the complexity of applying thermal, multi-, and hyperspectral sensors, analysis steps, as well as the acquisition of stable, high accurate ground-referencing points might be additional barriers for these applications.

However, applications of UAVs in agriculture are manifold and one of the major application areas of UAVs at all. Mainly, crop height and crop growth distribution, yield estimations, and crop health status, as well as disease detection from pathogens, weeds and insect problems are areas of research (see Figure 4.7-1). All of the approaches aim to finally increase effectiveness of input and optimize output of any crop, also in terms of environmental protection, by adjusted farm management. Therefore, single surveys or multiple surveys over time are conducted, ranging from single overviews to enhanced analysis using nearly every sensor shown in previous chapters. Overall, the application of UAVs in agriculture is a huge market, and in terms of environmental protection an important factor. Most often, UAV-based applications are used for phenotyping and further experimental trial areas, in general agricultural management, viticulture and horticulture. Phenotyping thereby is an area of science, which focuses on the complex interaction between a specific genotype and the environment in which the plant develops in order to monitor plant breeding.



Figure 4.7-1: Overview on selected issues and actions in agricultural applications of UAV-based sensors. Prepared by the author for this chapter.

In this chapter, basic principles and examples of corresponding applications will be shown. The chapter is divided into passively recording spectral sensors (thermal, RGB, multi- and hyperspectral approaches) focusing on biochemical plant properties, a short review of achieving biophysical, structural plant data, such as plant height, finally ending with further specific sensors.

4.7.1 Spectral data

Spectral sensors capture the partly reflected electromagnetic radiation of surfaces, ranging from visible (~400 nm) to near infrared, also called thermal infrared (~14 μ m). The sensors record, as introduced in chapter 2.5, this radiation in wavelengths of different ranges as bands, whereas multispectral sensors use up to ten bands with uneven ranges and hyperspectral sensors use about 200 bands with narrow, even bands. Thus, usual RGB-based cameras are a multispectral sensor, capturing reflections by three bands located in the visible area of the electromagnetic spectrum (~400–700 nm). The reflection is stored as digital numbers (DN)
per band and needs further calculations or calibrations to retrieve the reflectance. Different surfaces show different reflectance patterns and calculations on different bands resulting in indices allow to estimate the status of a surface, e.g. its temperature or vitality. The received values of the before mentioned multi- and hyperspectral measurements, the band values per pixel, can be used to calculate indices. The Normalized Difference Vegetation Index (NDVI) is the most commonly known index for plants, reusing the knowledge-based relation of green plants, not highly reflecting in the red area of the electromagnetic spectrum, but highly reflecting in the near infrared area:

$$NDVI = rac{\left(NIR - Red\right)}{\left(NIR + Red\right)}$$

where *Red* and *NIR* represent measured values from the specific wavelength area of visible red and near-infrared reflection, resulting in values between -1 to 1. This easier index is widely used for the estimation of a plant's health status and its spatial distribution and in general for vegetation detection, but this index shows a saturation after a certain plant development. R² values in relation to biomass greater than 0.5 are typically found.

4.7.2.1 Thermal

As pointed out in chapter 2.4, cameras acquiring thermal-infrared (TIR) information are for UAV applications uncooled instruments, allowing only a lower resolution. However, these instruments are widely used in agriculture applications, as the provision of the plant water status is possible. This is an important information for irrigation monitoring and irrigation will be even more important in the future, due to climate change. Common indices build on the derived temperatures (plant canopy and air temperature), such as the CWSI and WDI, shown in chapter 2.4 are applied. Likewise, the thermal information helps to detect diseases and lodging (Liu et al., 2018) as well. Mostly, the complexity and a warm-up time for the cameras is denoted.

4.7.2.2 RGB imagery

An orthomosaic derived from RGB images already allows a general overview by visual inspection, e.g. colour and density differences, as well as areas of lodging are easily manually detectable and also measurable, which is an important result for insurances. In addition, the RGB information is usable to detect these kinds of differences in a crop stand by data-driven approaches. For instance, OBIA, an image-based segmentation into homogenous areas is used, which is followed by classification of the image segments in order to derive areas with invasive species (e.g., Alberto et al., 2020; Peña et al., 2013; Wijesingha et al., 2020). For the segmentation, information derived from the RGB images, by transforming to another colour model, here intensity, hue and saturation (IHS), can be used for successful classifications (Laliberte et al., 2010).



Figure 4.7-2: Orthomosaic and derived RGBVI (bottom) from a grassland trial site showing greener, healthier areas with a higher index value (green colors) then areas with low vitality or with bare-earth (red colors) (details in Possoch et al., 2016).

Likewise, lacking of integrable sensors and trying to use low-cost solutions, specific digital RGB-cameras, which can be modified to acquire NIR light, were applied (called 'modified CIR'). This is conducted by removing the internal hot-mirror filter and replace a blue-blocking filter in front of the lens. With a radiometric calibration and extensive post-processing, the raw digital camera image can be converted into a red, green and NIR false-colour image, which can be used to provide normalized difference vegetation index (NDVI) images, delivering similar results as obtained from the multispectral cameras. Finally, an implementation in an effective crop health monitoring, allowing to react is possible. Hunt et al. (2010) for instance, found that modified CIR, allows to calculate the green normalized difference vegetation index (GNDVI) and a regression model can be derived with an R² of 0.85 to the leaf area index (LAI), which represents a structural plant parameter as the relation of the leaf area to a given unit of land area.

Further, machine learning approaches can be used on RGB imagery in order to estimate lodging (Zhang et al., 2020) and in addition, spectral indices are built on the three spectral bands (Red, Green, Blue) of the reflected visible light. The indices are for example, the Greeness Index (GI) (Gitelson et al., 1996) or the triangular greenness index (TGI) (Hunt et al., 2011). An example of an RGB-based analysis is given in Figure 4.7-2, where a grassland experiment with differently fertilized plots is shown and the RGB Vegetation Index (RGBVI) was derived. The latter shows areas of more developed grass from more fertilizer in contrast to areas with less fertilizer and corresponding less developed plots of grass, as well as areas harmed by lodging or destruction from animals. All details are presented in Possoch et al. (2016). These indices can also be related to the distribution of chlorophyll content or can be reused for instance to estimate and monitor the vegetation cover or the gaps within, calculated as the vegetation fraction (Torres-Sánchez et al., 2014).

4.7.2.3 Multi- and hyperspectral

Multi- and hyperspectral sensors measure the passively reflected amount of light of objects in specific bands, covering selected wavelength ranges of the electromagnetic spectrum. The information additional to the visible, commonly used, RGB-sensor information enables to further distinguish objects and in particular enables to estimate a plant's health status. This is conducted by using data-driven approaches, band combinations or relations set to corresponding measurements of plants, e.g. the biomass.

However, particularly for multi- and hyperspectral sensors, which measure digital numbers per pixel calibrations for further analysis and comparisons are necessary. More details on these effects can be found in chapter 2.5. Besides a geometric calibration, a radiometric calibration is necessary. Mostly the sensors are pre-calibrated (e.g. concerning vignetting effects, sensor contamination between bands and corrections for different exposure times, apertures sizes or ISO settings) and only a short calibration before and after each flight is necessary, in order to adjust to actual environmental conditions. This is usually conducted by capturing images of a white reflectance panel with known reflectance values. In addition, several sensors are coupled with illumination sensors ('Downwelling Light Sensor (DLS)' or 'sunshine sensors') capturing the actual lightning conditions of each image during the flight, for correction in post-processing, most effectively for completely cloudy conditions (overcast). For more accurate results a smoothing of the DLS data might be necessary (Olsson et al., 2021). The DLS readings cannot correct shadowed parts of images or are less reliable in constant illumination environments (e.g. sunny, clear days), as the error of the sensor is higher. Another possibility for the changing illumination conditions, particularly with higher flight heights, correction is also possible by integration atmospheric modelling approaches, mostly known from satellite imagery analysis.

As a further procedure for radiometric correction, the empirical line method/calibration (ELM or ELC) can be used. ELM derives the coefficients needed to fit uncalibrated or adjust multispectral images (chapter 2.5). This calibration is conducted by placing several levelled, larger calibration panels in different black to white colours in a central location within the flight path of the UAV platform. Spectral measurements for field calibration are taken on calibration targets with a field spectrometer in the same spectral range (e.g. 350–1,050 nm) as the sensor and at nearly the same time of image acquisition. The reference spectra are to be used later for the empirical line calibration method. For multi-temporal approaches, a calibration can be based on similar targets and procedures, or on artificial targets, such as roads, parking areas, traffic paintings, and buildings. In general, it is recommended to compare sensor values with ground-truth values, sensors need a warm up time of several minutes.

Besides the above mentioned NDVI-index, a huge number of other indices exist, which are used in agricultural applications. Some of these enhance the NDVI (green normalized difference vegetation index, GNDVI; red-edge normalized difference vegetation index, RENDVI), adjust for bare-soil influences (soil-adjusted vegetation index, SAVI; optimized-SAVI, OSAVI) or estimate chlorophyll content (green chlorophyll index, GCI). An overview on these indices is given on https://www.indexdatabase.de/. Likewise, the implementation of information in the shortwave infrared wavelengths (SWIR) is possible (Jenal et al., 2020). The correction of the NDVI by a fraction cover enhances the estimation of leaf nitrogen content (Xu et al., 2021). Other possibilities to achieve insights in plant health distribution are statistical and enhanced machine learning based approaches in order to use the sensor values in relation to plant parameters. These are, as examples, multiple linear regression and stepwise multiple linear regression and random forests.

The additional information of the non-visible reflection range allows to enhance classification results in any kind of application.

Results of index-based and other calculations are often related to the LAI. Several devices for ground truth measurements, which are more time consuming, are available. The LAI is an indication for yield, and is useful to determine the correct amounts of pesticides or fungicides that are needed to protect a crop. LAI can also diagnose the nitrogen status for timely correct applications of fertilizers to boost yield. In addition, LAI is an important parameter for modelling mass and energy exchange between the biosphere and atmosphere, and connected to photosynthesis, evaporation, rainfall interception, and carbon flux.

4.7.3 Structural data

4.7.3.1 Multi-temporal approach

Another approach of achieving biomass indications of a crop, instead of using relations of indices, is to use multi-temporal height calculations. Therefore, multiple derived digital crops surface models (CSMs) or the original point clouds of a crop stand are established. The CSMs, as DSMs of a crop, are built by using the dense 3D point cloud achieved from image matching algorithms (chapter 2.2), representing the top canopy. The 3D information can be stored as a 2.5D raster image. By building the difference between different points in time, the crop development (growth or decline) and the crop height by using a bare-earth height or base model, can be achieved in a high spatial resolution (Hoffmeister, 2016; Hoffmeister et al., 2010). This is represented by the following equations:

$$CH_{t} = CSM_{t} - DTM$$
$$CD_{t2-t1} = CSM_{t2} - CSM_{t1}$$

where CH_t is crop height at a time *t*, derived from the CSM_t minus the digital terrain model (DTM, or bare-earth model); crop difference CD_{t2-t1} is the difference between CSMs of certain points in time.

The bare-earth height, or DTM, is either a result of a survey before crop emergence or an estimated value, e.g. by interpolation of open areas or reconstructed by manual measurements. The derived crop height or any statistical size per area (e.g. median, minimum, maximum or percentiles) compared to manual measurements or biomass usually result in high regression results (e.g., Gilliot et al., 2020), also allowing to establish models for yield estimations. In addition, this biophysical information plant height can be combined with previously mentioned indices in order to enhance estimations (Bendig et al., 2015; Lu et al., 2019).

4.7.3.2 LiDAR

Small LiDAR sensors (chapter 2.6) are also applied to agriculture in order to estimate biomass amount and distribution, as shown before. In contrast, these systems actively send laser impulses and their reflected signal is captured. As the signal travels by group velocity, light-velocity in atmosphere, the distance can be accurately calculated ('time-of-flight'-principle). With accurate angle determinations and connected INS, a 3D point cloud can directly be achieved, contrasting the photogrammetric approach, which needs the recalculation of images. The intensity of the reflected signal allows to distinguish objects and the signal partly penetrates through vegetation allowing to achieve ground or bare-earth points. The latter enables to achieve plant heights without a multi-temporal approach and shows a density information.

For example, Zhang et al. (2021) used Velodyne's HDL-32E UAV LiDAR and the Riegl VUX-1 UAV LiDAR system to study grassland and showed that these sensors are capable of effectively extracting vegetation parameters and derive above ground biomass. For this purpose, as typical for laser scanning applications, the raw point clouds as a result, are classified in different groups, e.g. ground, vegetation, trees, and noise. Afterwards, ground points are used for a bare-earth, digital terrain model reconstruction and the digital surface model representing the crop height, as shown before, is used to build a difference. Likewise, the fractional canopy cover, as the ratio of the number of vegetation returns to all returns for a given area is used in order to represent the density of a crop surface. Both factors then are used in linear and nonlinear regression models to estimate biomass by (usually dried) samples. From derived canopy height and fractional vegetation coverage (FVC), aboveground biomass is derived by the first two components as predictors ($R^2 = 0.54$). It was also shown that different flight heights ranging from 40 to 110 m only have a minor influence on the results. Insights in wheat plant structure and development over time for an entire agricultural field by using multispectral indices in combination with LiDAR-results are presented by Bates et al. (2021).

4.7.4 Further applications

Another bigger part of research is spraying or sprinkling systems on UAVs, which allow automatically to apply pesticides or nutrients at the right spot within a field. For example, this spot wise, effective method allows to save investments in fertilizers, which is particularly important for orchards and viticulture (Martinez-Guanter et al., 2020). Likewise, workflows are enhanced (e.g. by cloud-computing of UAV-based imagery) for decision making processes on a farm. The derived data can be used to automatically adjust spraying amounts of a tractor. Instead of indirectly measuring reflectance and adjusting these values to biochemical or biophysical plant parameters, sensing of the solar induced chlorophyll fluorescence is possible, closely related to important photosynthetic activity of a plant. However, the relatively low intensity of the signal, a comparison of upwelling radiance and downwelling irradiance is challenging (Bendig et al., 2020; Vargas et al., 2020). Active sensing by using artificial lights might overcome illumination problems from passive remote sensing (Li et al., 2018). A combined approach of thermal, multispectral and LiDAR also enables to accurately determine soil salinity (Ivushkin et al., 2019), representing that a mixture of data might help to most accurately estimate agriculture parameters.

References for further reading

- Bates, J. S., Montzka, C., Schmidt, M. & Jonard, F. (2021): Estimating canopy density parameters time-series for winter wheat using uas mounted lidar. Remote Sens. 13.
- Cohen, Y. & Alchanatis, V. (2019): Spectral and Spatial Methods for Hyperspectral and Thermal Image-Analysis to Estimate Biophysical and Biochemical Properties of Agricultural Crops. Biophys. Biochem. Charact. Plant Species Stud., 73–101.
- Ivushkin, K., Bartholomeus, H., Bregt, A. K., Pulatov, A., Franceschini, M. H. D., Kramer, H., van Loo, E. N., Jaramillo Roman, V. & Finkers, R. (2019): UAV based soil salinity assessment of cropland. Geoderma 338, 502–512.
- Messina, G. & Modica, G. (2020): Applications of UAV thermal imagery in precision agriculture: State of the art and future research outlook. Remote Sens. 12.
- Vargas, J. Q., Bendig, J., Mac Arthur, A., Burkart, A., Julitta, T., Maseyk, K., Thomas, R., Siegmann, B., Rossini, M., Celesti, M., Schüttemeyer, D., Kraska, T., Muller, O. & Rascher, U. (2020): Unmanned aerial systems (UAS)-based methods for solar induced chlorophyll fluorescence (SIF) retrieval with non-imaging spectrometers: State of the art. Remote Sens. 12.

4.8 UAVs in conservation research

Serge A. Wich, Denise Spaan, Lilian Pintea, Russell Delahunty and Jeff Kerby

4.8.1	Traditional methods	403
4.8.2	Land-cover classification and change detection	405
4.8.3	Animal detection	411
4.8.4	Poaching	417
4.8.5	Discussion	418

Conservation needs to address animal distribution and density, habitat conservation, and poaching. Widespread and steep declines in biodiversity have and will continue to result from anthropogenic pressures (Maxwell et al., 2016; Powers & Jetz, 2019). These include land conversion for agriculture, infrastructure and urban areas; killing animals for food or as a result of human-animal conflict; disease; pollution and climate change (Benítez-López et al., 2019; Lanz et al., 2018; Spooner et al., 2018; Leendertz et al., 2017; Carvalho et al., 2019; Strona et al., 2018; Cooke et al., 2019; Johnston, 2019). To manage biodiversity and mitigate anthropogenic threats there is an urgent need for scale-appropriate information on the distribution and density of plants and animals, and land-cover classification and change over time.

4.8.1 Traditional methods

Traditionally animal distribution and density data have been collected using an array of different survey methods, primarily through terrestrial (e.g. line transects), marine (e.g. with ships) or aerial (with occupied aircraft) approaches where researchers collect data on animal presence and numbers along transects, in plots, or from point samples (Buckland et al., 2001, 2004, 2010; Franklin, 2010). Data on species' distribution are often used in combination with environmental layers to model species' distributions (Franklin, 2010). To derive animal density from observations researchers commonly use analyses based on the distance of the individual/group from the transect or point (Buckland et al., 2010). Such data from distributions and densities have also been combined into density-distribution models, which result in an overall abundance for species (e.g. Voigt et al., 2018; Santika et al., 2017).

In addition to observations from the ground and occupied aircraft, researchers have been using camera traps and autonomous acoustic recorders to obtain data on animal distribution and density (Campos-Cerqueira & Aide, 2016; Wrege et al., 2017; Marques et al., 2013; Ahumada et al., 2020). These techniques have led to a wealth of data and knowledge, particularly from elusive species that are otherwise difficult to obtain data from through other survey means.

Despite the existence of these survey techniques, we still lack data on the distribution, and particularly population density of many species, contributing to them being classified as data deficient on the IUCN Red List (Jetz & Freckleton, 2015). As a result, within primates we do not have total abundance estimates for most species, or for those we do time series are lacking which hampers our ability to determine trends in abundance (White, 2019). For instance, we only have species-level abundance estimates for a few of the great ape species, a set of species that are particularly well studied (Voigt et al., 2018; Wich et al., 2016a, 2019). This severe lack of density and distribution data is partially a consequence of the high costs that are associated with surveys and the lack of funding for such data collection (Jetz & Freckleton, 2015). There is therefore a strong need to develop new methods to obtain animal distribution and density data.

Simultaneously, there is a need to map and monitor the habitat that animals reside in. To support conservation efforts, it is often necessary to classify the various land-cover types that a species occurs in and monitor change in those over time. Often such land-cover classification and change detection are conducted using satellite images using a variety of the bands in the electromagnetic spectrum (Horning et al., 2010). There are however several potential challenges with the use of satellites. First, in the humid tropics and the Arctic persistent cloud cover is a challenge for obtaining cloud-free images at regular intervals (Hansen et al., 2008; Mulaca et al., 2011). Second, the interval between the data that the sensors on satellites collect is often predetermined by the orbit of the satellite, and tasking satellites for data collection at other moments comes at a premium price. Third, even though the resolution of freely available images acquired by satellites is improving, it may not meet the requirements of specific conservation projects. Although higher resolution satellite data may be available, the costs of such images is often prohibitively high for conservation projects.

Drone mounted sensors may be able to provide data on both animals and their habitats, and at lower costs and more scale-appropriate resolutions than alternative methods (e.g. very high-resolution images of the canopy of a tropical rainforest, (Wich & Koh, 2018; Anderson & Gaston, 2013)). In this chapter, we will review three aspects of conservation for which drones

are being used: 1) classification of land-cover types and changes therein for areas in which animals occur; 2) obtaining data on the distribution, behaviour, and density of animals; 3) anti-poaching efforts.

4.8.2 Land-cover classification and change detection

Land-cover classification and the detection of change in land cover over time are important aspects of conservation and drones have been used for such studies in areas ranging from the Arctic to the tropics (Wich & Koh, 2018). Land-cover maps can provide a wealth of information for conservation decision-makers. For instance, land cover maps can inform conservation managers about the land cover types constituting the home range of an animal species of interest, in which areas they occur most often, and in which part of the home range they sleep most often. Subsequently, the land-cover change detection can provide crucial information on which areas of an animal's home range experienced the most loss or conversion to another land-cover type. A variety of sensors have been mounted on drones to acquire images that can be used for land-cover classification and land-cover change detection (Wich & Koh, 2018; see Box 1). Because conservation researchers often need to map relatively large surface areas, the use of fixed-wing drones instead of multirotor drones for land-cover classification studies may be more effective (see Box 2). Most commonly, researchers use visual spectrum cameras (Red Green Blue (RGB)) to obtain images and then process these images using Structure-from-Motion (SfM) software to obtain orthomosaics (chapter 2.2). The resulting orthomosaics and digital surface models (DSMs) are then processed further to classify land-cover types or detect specific features such as a particular tree species (e.g. Wich et al., 2018; Reid et al., 2011; Laliberte et al., 2007; Cunliffe et al., 2016). Because traditional RGB cameras capture non-radiometrically calibrated spectral data, they can be less effective than radiometrically calibrated cameras in traditional spectral classification workflows. This particularly relates to land-cover classification and change detection as well as the ability to calculate vegetation health indices (e.g. Normalized Difference Vegetation Index (NDVI), Green NDVI (GNDVI), etc, Assmann et al., 2019; Michez et al., 2016). Despite this, there are examples of RGB images being used successfully to determine land-cover classes, leaf-area index, and vegetation (Wich et al., 2018; Liu & Wang, 2018; Silver et al., 2019). Hyperspectral cameras are increasingly being used, but their high cost and increased logistical and processing burdens currently limit their widespread adoption (Mitchell et al., 2012, 2016). Most studies use pixel or object-based supervised or unsupervised classification methods that use reflectance for land-cover classification (Wich et al., 2018; Dunford et al., 2009; Laliberte & Rango, 2009; Fraser et al., 2016), but some take advantage of the point clouds that are generated during SfM to distinguish vegetation types by vegetation height (Cunliffe et al., 2016). The accuracy with which land-cover classes are classified varies extensively for the different land-cover classes within and between studies. These differences are associated with variability in methods, scale of inquiry and measurement, as well as the available data (review in chapter 7 of Wich & Koh, 2018). Selecting the best analytical method and scale of observation for a particular set of data is therefore not straightforward (Levin, 1992) and when feasible carefully considering spectral and/or spatial grain requirements and testing several methods could offer advantages. The majority of studies have focused on one-off mapping of land cover and land-cover change mapping with drones for conservation is still rare (Wich & Koh, 2018; see Box 2 for an example).

Drones have not only been used for mapping terrestrial areas but also for marine systems where they have been used to monitor shoreline environments (Mancini et al., 2013), mapping of coral reefs and their (Muslim et al., 2019; Etienne et al., 2015), and mapping seagrass coverage (Duffy et al., 2018). As for terrestrial monitoring, drones will augment data collection on the ground, from occupied aircraft and satellites but likely not replace any of these completely (Johnston, 2019).

The high spatial resolution data that can be obtained with drones can potentially also be important for Payment for Ecosystem Services (PES) mechanisms such as REDD (Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and forest Degradation) which have gained a large amount of interest in conservation (IPCC, 2007; Panfil & Harvey, 2016). An important component of such mechanisms is measuring above-ground carbon content for which drones can be used (Jones et al., 2020; González-Jaramillo et al., 2019). Such carbon mapping is not only important for estimating carbon content of forest landscapes but also in blue carbon ecosystem (mangroves, seagrasses, and salt marshes) (Jones et al., 2020; Pham et al., 2019).

Box 1: Using drones with a multispectral sensor to classify tree species in Tanzania

Ever since the development of the Normalised Difference Vegetation Index, or NDVI (Tucker, 1979) near-infrared radiation (NIR) has become the essential component in remotely sensed vegetation assessments. Near-Infrared (NIR) radiation is widely considered to be an essential component in remotely sensed land cover assessments. NIR and its relationship with regards to other wavelengths – Red in particular – has led to the development of some valuable classification indices, such as the Normalised Difference Vegetation Index, or NDVI (Tucker, 1979). The high sensitivity of all types of vegetation to NIR radiation makes it an extremely useful tool for large-scale land cover assessments (Townshend et al., 1991; De-Fries et al., 1995) and discriminating between various types of vegetation (Running et al., 1995; Schmidt & Skidmore, 2003). In this example, we investigate whether subtle variations in NIR reflectance can be used as a predictor for identifying tree species in a miombo region (vegetation dominated by *Brachystegia* and *Julbernardia* species) of Western Tanzania. Tree health, height, size, prevalence, and leaf density are all potential factors that will influence NIR reflection and contrive to produce a spectral signature unique to each tree. If the spectral signature of individual trees is representative of that particular species as a whole, then there is potential to map large areas of forest and quickly discriminate tree species from above. This ability to perform rapid biodiversity assessments of the miombo woodland would have benefits for ecologists and conservationists alike.

Methodology. The data were collected at the Greater Mahale Ecosystem Research and Conservation (GMERC) camp in Western Tanzania (5°30'14.59"S, 30°33'44.49"E). The local landscape is characterised by miombo woodland, wet and dry grasslands, and well-established gallery forest in riparian valleys (Piel et al., 2015). Ground truthing assessment took place over two research trips (2018 & 2019) and data on over 400 individual trees in areas of miombo woodland were recorded. These data comprised the tree species, DBH, qualitative canopy description (to assist orthomosaic delineation) and the GPS coordinates for each tree, taken from the trunk. RGB data capture (included in Figure 4.8-1 as a visual reference and not used for analysis) was carried out using a DJI Mavic Pro in conjunction with the DJI GS Pro flight planning application. Multispectral data were obtained by flying over the groundtruthed areas at 120 m (400ft) and using a high side-lap setting of 90 %. The aircraft was a custom-built DJI F550 hexacopter operating a PIXHawk flight controller, carrying a Parrot Sequoia multispectral sensor set-up to capture data in four bands, Green (530–570 nm) Red (640–680 nm) Red Edge (640–680 nm) and Near Infrared (770–810 nm). A calibration panel of known reflectance values was photographed before each flight to allow for images captured under changing illumination conditions to be spectrally corrected and standardised during processing. The recorded data were processed with Pix4D software to produce single-band grayscale reflectance maps that were subsequently combined to generate a 4-band false-colour orthomosaic using ArcMap (Figure 4.8-1). Tree GPS coordinates were overlaid onto these rasters and the laborious process of canopy delineation began. A total of 377 canopies across 14 different species were determined to be identifiable and selected for analysis. Quantitative pixel data was extracted from each raster band (Green, Red, Red Edge & NIR) for each identified tree, and the data combined into basic statistics for the 14 different species (Min, Max, Mean, Median & Std Dev). These descriptive statistics were then analysed in R Studio under a range of classification techniques, such as Linear Discriminant Analysis, Support Vector Machines (SVM) and Random Forest, to find the highest accuracies and the best approach for tree identification.

Results. These data were analysed under two groupings, Species and Genus. A highest classification accuracy of 61 % was achieved for the dataset containing fourteen species using a variant of SVM. The same analysis also gave the best classification accuracy of 75 % when using the genus dataset, which further reduced the data to7 classes. The more established techniques of SVMs and Discriminant Analysis generated the highest accuracies, whilst newer approaches such as Neural Networks tended to struggle. This trend was not readily apparent during earlier testing using larger, full-pixel datasets rather than condensed averages, suggesting that Neural Networks require a much larger dataset to generate better prediction accuracy.



Figure 4.8-1: Left panel – Traditional RGB orthomosaic of the study site, GMERC Camp, Western Tanzania. Middle panel – False colour orthomosaic of the study site (showing the same area as Figure 4.8-1) displayed through NIR, Red, and Green channels. Right panel –
False colour orthomosaic of the study site, with six of the most numerous tree species displayed as delineated canopy polygons. BB – Brachystegia boehmii; BM – Brachystegia microphylla; BS – Brachystegia spiciformis; JG – Julbernardia globiflora; MA – Monotes africana; PC – Parinari curatellifolia. All figures were prepared by the authors for this chapter.

Box 2: Community monitoring of land-cover change in Tanzanian forest reserves

Forest ecosystems are threatened worldwide by human activities like conversion to agriculture, settlements, charcoal production, mining and logging. There is a need to monitor the status and trends in forest cover, forest structure and threats at temporal and spatial scales meaningful to inform local decisions. Drones could be powerful tools to quickly collect, visualize and share detail information on forests and human activities at the local scales and monitor land cover and land use change as part of a participatory decision-making process. In this box we give a brief overview of how local communities and government decision makers could potentially use drones combined with participatory mapping approaches to monitor the enforcement and implementation of village land use plans and community own protected areas.

The Greater Gombe Ecosystem (GGE) is an area of 640 km² located on the eastern shore of Lake Tanganyika in the Kigoma region of western Tanzania (Pintea et al., 2016). It includes Gombe National Park and adjacent community lands covering 27 villages. At Gombe studies of wild chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes schweinfurthii*) began in 1960 with the research of Dr. Jane Goodall (Wilson et al., 2020). Over the last few decades, there has been significant deforestation and environmental degradation outside the park. In addition to chimpanzee habitat loss and fragmentation, deforestation in hilly terrain of the ecosystem also resulted in unstable watersheds, threatening local settlements with more frequent and severe landslides and flash floods (Pintea et al., 2012).

In 1994 the Jane Goodall Institute (JGI) started the Lake Tanganyika Catchment Reforestation and Education (TACARE) program designed to engage communities as key stakeholders in forest and chimpanzee conservation. Now known as Tacare, it represents the Jane Goodall Institute's (JGI) community-centered conservation approach. Tacare is rooted in participation and inclusion. By directly engaging with local communities, a holistic approach develops understanding of how people are connected to ecosystems: combining traditional knowledge with science and appropriate use of innovative technologies, such as drones.

The Tacare process ensures that local communities own and drive the conservation effort on their lands. It includes facilitating local communities to secure land tenure and rights to natural resources according to the government land policies. In the case of Tanzania this involves a Participatory Village Land Use Planning process that facilitates local communities to resolve any land disagreements and agree on village boundaries and land uses to meet specific community needs from access to clean water to farmland. This forms a foundation for other interventions targeting natural resource management, health, and sustainable livelihoods.

In GGE, participatory village land-use plans were prepared by the communities and facilitated and supported by JGI, including the use of high-resolution satellite imagery, GIS and other mapping tools.

By 2009,13 villages voluntarily assigned 9,690 ha, or 26 %, of their lands as Village Land Forest Reserves (Pintea, 2011). The location of these reserves was guided by one spatial vision developed as part of the GGE Conservation Action Plan (GGE-CAP, 2009) that resulted in an interconnected network of village forest reserves that covered 68 % of the original historic chimpanzee habitat in GGE (Pintea, 2007).



Figure 4.8-2: Upper panel showing part of the orthomosaic from 2015, middle panel showing part of the orthomosaic in 2016 and the lower panel showing the difference in the digital surface model between the two images draped over the shaded relief derived from 2015 DSM.

JGI and partners are now engaged in building capacity of village governments to implement their land-use plans, including restoring and managing their Village Forest Reserves. This includes supporting village forest monitors to use Survey 123 (a mobile app to collect spatial data) and mobile technologies to patrol their forests on the ground and interpretation of very high-resolution imagery from Maxar satellites and drones. This improves transparency and establishes a common language and understanding of how local communities enforce their village land use plans.

Figure 4.8-2 shows an area of Kalinzi village forest reserve in GGE acquired from a fixedwing drone with a RGB camera in 2015 and 2016. Such imagery could be used by local communities to visually detect both increase in tree cover and new threats such as conversion of trees to new farms or logging. Permanent and temporary houses could be seen as well as the type of crops used for farming. Visual interpretation could be complemented by change detection algorithms using datasets derived from drone imagery. For example, Figure 4.8-2 shows normalized differences in surface heights detected from 2015 and 2016 Digital Surface Models (DSM) estimated as (DSM2016-DSM2015)/DSM2016+DSM2015). Note that this approach could quickly highlight areas of tree cover loss and gain that could be confirmed by visual interpretation (Pintea, 2016).

4.8.3 Animal detection

A major part of the drone research in conservation has focused on detecting and locating animals (or their signs) in their environment and then using these data to inform distribution, density and abundance estimates (Wich & Koh, 2018; Chabot & Bird, 2015; Christie et al., 2016). Recent studies reveal that sensors on drones can be used to detect a large number of species across a broad range of terrestrial and aquatic habitats. In terrestrial habitats examples range from large elephants in open savanna areas (Vermeulen et al., 2013) to small birds in fields (Israel & Reinhard, 2017). Studies in aquatic environments include marine mammals (Hodgson et al., 2013; Koski et al., 2015), sea turtles (Rees et al., 2018), sharks (Rieucau et al., 2018; Kiszka et al., 2016), fish in rivers (Groves et al., 2016; Harris et al., 2019) and marine conservation (Johnston, 2019). Drones have been used in a variety of environments from polar regions to the tropics and highland plateaus (Su et al., 2018; Duffy et al., 2017; Fiori et al., 2017). Although most work on animal detection has been done using drones equipped with visual spectrum cameras there is a growing number of studies using thermal sensors mounted to drones with the aim of detecting animals when visual spectrum cameras are ineffective (e.g. low-light, camouflage, partial cover under vegetation) (Scholten et al., 2019; Spaan et al., 2019; Burke et al., 2019; Rashman et al., 2018; Gonzalez et al., 2016; Kays et al., 2019; Seymour et al., 2017). While these studies overcome limitations of visual spectral data, a challenge of using thermal data is the difficulty in distinguishing species when sizes are similar (Burke et al., 2019b; Kays et al., 2019). Kays et al. (2019) suggest that combining flash photography or IR illumination for RGB images in combination with thermal sensors might reduce such challenges.

Several studies have used drones to obtain data on the distribution and/or density of animals, and some have even used those data to obtain abundance estimates. A recent study of chinstrap penguins (*Pygoscelis antarcticus*) derived the total abundance of 14 colonies from data obtained with a fixed wing drone (Pfeifer et al., 2019). Two other recent studies used fixed wing drones to obtain data on several large wild and domestic herbivores on the Tibetan Plateau and Chang Tang National Nature Reserve in China and estimate their abundance (Guo et al., 2018; Hu et al., 2018). Obtaining density estimates from animals with drones has also been used in marine settings as for example in a study on blacktip reef sharks (*Carcharhinus melanopterus*) where standard visual spectrum cameras have been used to detect sharks in relatively shallow and clear waters (Rieucau et al., 2018).

An important aspect of the work with drones is comparing how similar drone counts are to those obtained with other methods (see Box 3). Studies have investigated this issue with visual spectrum and thermal sensors and for both animal and animal sign counts (Spaan et al., 2019; Burke et al., 2019b; Wich et al., 2016b; Gooday et al., 2018) but the results vary. For instance, fewer orangutan nests were observed with drones equipped with a visual spectrum camera than on the ground, but the ground and aerial counts were correlated (Wich et al., 2016b). A carefully designed study with fake birds indicated that counts on visual spectrum drone images were more accurate than ground counts (Hodgson et al., 2018). Several studies with thermal imaging cameras indicated that counts from the thermal data were comparable with ground data or had higher counts for animals living high up in the forest canopy (Spaan et al., 2019; Burke et al., 2019b; Corcoran et al., 2019), but were fewer in areas where canopy cover was high, for example in the case of New Zealand fur seals (*Arctocephalus forsteri*) (Gooday et al., 2018). Likewise, in one study, fewer primates were observed in a dense forest on the thermal images than during ground counts due to the high canopy cover (Kays et al., 2019).

Box 3: Using drones and thermal cameras to count spider monkeys

Spider monkey (*Ateles* spp.) populations are declining across their range (Mexico–Bolivia) due to deforestation and hunting but determining population abundance by traditional methods is difficult as these species are arboreal, live in closed-canopy forests and have a high degree of fission-fusion dynamics (Ramos-Fernández & Wallace, 2008). For this reason, Spaan et al. (2019) assessed the effectiveness of using a drone fitted with a thermal infrared camera

(TIR) to survey Geoffroy's spider monkeys (*A. geoffroyi*) at their sleeping sites in Los Arboles Tulum (20°17'50"N, 87°30'59"W), Mexico. They compared the number of spider monkeys counted by observers on the ground (ground counts) to the number of spider monkeys counted from TIR drone footage (drone counts) using a concordance analysis.

Ground and drone counts were compared for a total of 28 drone flights at three spider monkey sleeping sites. Between sunset and sunrise, the temperature of the environment differed the greatest from the spider monkey skin temperature, presenting the ideal time to fly the drone with the TIR camera. However, due to restrictions in national regulations, flights were performed around sunset and sunrise. The authors performed a combination of both grid and hover flights at 60–70 m above ground level. Grid flights consisted of the drone flying in a grid pattern over the sleeping site and during hover flights the drone hovered above a single sleeping tree for several minutes. A group of observers counted the number of monkeys in a subgroup from the ground as the drone was flying over the same area simultaneously. The number of monkeys observed in the TIR footage collected by the drone was determined post-flight. Using hand-drawn maps they determined the visual field of ground observers and only compared the number of monkeys observed from the drone TIR footage to the number of monkeys counted on the ground that fell within that area.

The researchers flew a custom-made quadcopter fitted with a TeAx Fusion Zoom dual-vision TIR/RGB camera. The camera was fitted to a gimbal to keep the footage steady during flights. Grid and hover flights were planned on the Mission Planner software (v1.3.52.0; http://ardupilot.org/planner/)

The authors used Lin's concordance coefficient to test agreement between the methods (Lin, 1989), where agreement is measured from -1 (no agreement) to 1 (perfect agreement) (McBride, 2005). As individual monkeys are more likely to be missed during ground surveys when subgroups are larger in size (Defler & Pintor, 1985; Chapman et al., 2015), the authors predicted that the two survey methods would show no agreement for large subgroups, i.e. the drone would count more monkeys than ground observers. Contrastingly, when spider monkey subgroups were small, they predicted a high level of agreement between the methods, i.e. the drone and ground counts would not differ. To test the hypotheses, they compared drone and ground counts for small subgroups (≤ 9 individuals) and large subgroups (≥ 10 individuals).

When spider monkey subgroups were small, the two methods agreed (rc = 0.90 [95 % CI: 0.79–0.95]), indicating that the drone performed equally well as observers on the ground. However, when spider monkey subgroups were large (i.e. included ten or more individuals), drone counts were higher than ground counts (i.e. no agreement between the methods: rc = 0.08 [95 % CI: -0.38–0.40], Figure 4.8-3).

As expected, drone counts were higher than ground counts for large subgroups. They attributed this difference to the difficulty of observing primates from the ground as they tend to blend in with their surroundings, whereas the monkeys appeared as clearly distinguishable white objects on the TIR footage. Additionally, TIR footage from drones can be replayed multiple times after flights have been completed, aiding detection of the animal of interest. The authors recommended the use of drones fitted with thermal cameras for surveying arboreal primates as they can cover larger areas and count monkeys equally well or better than ground observers.

To overcome the short flight limitations of quadcopters, future avenues will explore the use of fixed-wing drones fitted with thermal cameras to cover larger areas in single flights. Research should focus on flying over sleeping sites at night, to ensure that the entire group can be counted in a single flight or a series of back-to-back flights and thereby obtain (near) complete counts of spider monkey groups.



Figure 4.8-3: Bar chart showing the differences in the number of monkeys counted from the TIR drone footage and by observers on the ground for small and large subgroups.

Researchers have been using drones fitted with visual spectrum cameras for a variety of other interesting research and/or conservation questions that go beyond detecting animals. Assessing the health of animals is an important topic for conservation and innovative work shows that visual spectrum images acquired with drones can be used to obtain body-size measurements of Australian fur seals (*Arctocephalus pusillus doriferus*) as indices of their body condition (Allan et

al., 2019). In other work researchers have used images obtained from drones to study the social interactions in Barren-ground caribou (*Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus*) (Torney et al., 2018) and blacktip reef sharks (*Carcharhinus melanopterus*) (Rieucau et al., 2018). These studies are indicative of the emergence of new ways to analyse drone data to answer ecological questions.

Researchers have also ventured beyond imaging sensors and are using an array of different sensors for studies that are important for conservation. A very promising, but vastly understudied topic is the use of acoustic sensors mounted to drones to detect species through their calls. A consistent challenge for such studies is how to avoid having the noise from the drone influence the recordings of the animals' calls. One option is to increase the distance from the drone to the microphone by having the microphone (with or without the recorder) attached to a cable or rope below the drone. This approach was used in a study on a number of bird species and compared to ground counts only produced slightly lower species richness estimates and comparable number of birds per point count even though for species with low-frequency songs the drone estimates were lower (Wilson et al., 2017). Another study used a Styrofoam baffle to reduce the noise from the drone and successfully recorded the echolocation calls of the Brazilian free-tailed bat (*Ta-darida brasiliensis*) (Kloepper & Kinniry, 2018; Fu et al., 2018).

An important aspect of many conservation projects is to locate animals and subsequently determine their home-range (Thomas et al., 2012). A multitude of methods is being used for this including hand-held radio receivers to locate VHF tags on animals and GPS tags which record GPS locations at predetermined intervals that can be uploaded to phone networks or satellites (Thomas et al., 2012). These methods have their challenges such as the difficulties of locating VHF tags over large and often inaccessible areas or in the case of GPS tags the costs of obtaining data through satellites or the size of GPS tags being too large for the animal of interest. As a result, several studies have investigated using drones to locate VHF tags on animals but most of these are still in experimental phases (Muller et al., 2019; Nguyen et al., 2019; Desrochers et al., 2018; Cliff et al., 2015). A recent study on yellow-eyed penguins (*Megadyptes antipodes*) was able to use a drone to locate VHF tagged penguins faster and with a lower search effort than other methods (on the ground VHF tracking and manual ground searching) (Muller et al., 2019). Although this technology will take some time to mature and become widely available, the results are promising and could facilitate conservation efforts tremendously.

Core challenges preventing drones from becoming an efficient tool for conservation are the burdens of data curation and post-processing, activities that rely on skills not traditionally prioritized in conservation science curricula. At the moment a large number of the analyses performed using data captured by drones are conducted by humans who count the animals manually. This means that the efficiency of data collection gained by using drones is potentially offset by the costs and time needed to manually count animals or other objects of interest. This challenge is not unique to the usage of drones in conservation but applies to other methods of collecting

data as well (e.g. camera traps) (Weinstein, 2018). There are two important aspects to counting animals: detection and in the case of multiple species, classification (Wich & Koh, 2018). There have been several studies that applied computer vision methods to automate detection of animals or their signs (e.g. nests) with almost all studies focusing on a single species (Wich & Koh, 2018; Weinstein, 2018; Kellenberger et al., 2018a). Particularly promising are machine learning methods that have been applied to both thermal and visual spectrum images (Corcoran et al., 2019; Kellenberger et al., 2018b). In some cases, non machine learning methods that use thresholding and classification methods have been successful as well (Vayssade et al., 2019). Despite the promise of automated detection and classification of multiple species, more research is needed that incorporates a number of important characteristics such as the sensors used, habitat type, size of the animal, number of species in the area, colour of the animal, and so forth on detection and classification accuracies. At the same time there is a need to make machine learning methods more accessible to non-computer scientists, increase access to large training datasets (potentially in collaboration with citizen science projects), and methods to deal with small and unbalanced datasets (Weinstein, 2018; Kellenberger et al., 2018b). Collaborations between computer scientists, ecologists and large companies that can provide the required computing power are increasingly becoming important to achieve these goals. Universities could facilitate this as well by incorporating machine learning into the curriculum for conservation science students.

It is important to discuss the potential disturbance that drones can cause animals and how to minimize potential sources of disturbance (Mulero-Pázmány et al., 2017; Hodgson & Koh, 2016). There have been several studies conducted on disturbance to animals caused by drones (reviews in Wich & Koh, 2018; Mulero-Pázmány et al., 2017) and this research area continues to grow (e.g. Brunton et al., 2019; Bennitt et al., 2019). These studies indicate that disturbance ranges from being absent (at least in terms of an observable change in the behaviour of an animal) to leading to strong behavioural reactions by animals such as flying away and alarm calling (see Table 6.2 in Wich & Koh (2018). The review by Mulero-Pázmány et al. (2017) shows that reactions depend on aspects related to the animals themselves (species, life-history, breeding or non-breeding, and aggregation level) and characteristics of the drone (multirotor, fixed wing, powering system) and flight pattern (grid flight or flight that specifically approaches the animal). Specifically, flights with larger drones and those that are powered by fuel instead of batteries lead to stronger reactions by wildlife. In addition, birds are generally more likely to be disturbed by drones than other taxa (Mulero-Pázmány et al., 2017). As a result of these studies, researchers started to develop guidelines to minimize disturbance (Wich & Koh, 2018; Hodgson & Koh, 2016). It is important to compare the potential disturbance of drones to the potential of alternative survey methods (Wich & Koh, 2018). A set of two observers walking a trail in a rainforest to count non-habituated primates will often also lead to disturbance (Schaik et al., 1983), a manned aircraft flying over penguins can lead to pronounced disturbance even at large distances (Wilson

et al., 1991) and even camera traps have been found to have some influence on animals (Meek et al., 2014, 2016). There is therefore a strong need to conduct comparative studies in which several survey methods are evaluated in terms of the disturbance they cause to animals (e.g. Scholten et al., 2019). These studies should, ideally, go beyond the visually observable behaviour of animals and incorporate physiological measures of stress as well. To date, almost no research has been conducted on this, except for the measurement of physiological responses to drones in bears (Ditmer et al., 2015).

4.8.4 Poaching

Poaching is a core issue for animal conservation and generally considered one of the two main threats facing wildlife (the other being land-cover change) (Benítez-López et al., 2017, 2019; Fa & Brown, 2009; Wich & Marshall, 2016). Given the limited resources available to protected area managers for deploying anti-poaching missions and the risks involved with such missions (Olivares-Mendez et al., 2013), there is an interest in determining whether drones could support anti-poaching missions (review in Wich & Koh (2018)). The most important aspect of such missions is to detect poachers before they reach the target animal(s) and several organizations have been deploying drones for such efforts (e.g. WWF, Air Shepherd¹⁰). It is difficult to determine the success of these efforts as understandably few details of such operations are provided by the organizations involved. It is known, however, that poachers have been detected and that on at least one occasion this has led to poachers being intercepted¹¹. Despite this, little has been published on how often poachers might have been missed during operations and which factors are important for detection. An experimental study in which poachers were mimicked by students and research staff in Tanzania showed that a thermal sensor led to a higher detection probability than a visual spectrum sensor at dawn and dusk, but that a higher canopy density and larger distance from the line of flight led to decreased detection probability on thermal images (Hambrecht et al., 2019). The study also found that image analysts differed in their detection probability and suggested that machine learning might solve that issue. As with the detection of animals a future avenue is to automate the detection of poachers through machine learning. Some promising work on automating the detection using machine learning is being conducted and once fully operational in the field should facilitate the use of drones in anti-poaching missions (Bondi et al., 2018; Fang et al., 2019). For anti-poaching missions, near-real-time detection must be achieved.

¹⁰ https://www.dronezon.com/drones-for-good/wildlife-conservation-protection-using-anti-poachingdrones-technology/

¹¹ https://www.smartparks.org/track-record/

At least three options are interesting to explore. First, detection on the drone and in case of a detection an alert being send to a ranger indicating location and object. Second, detection on live images at a remote server through a GSM network (Bondi et al., 2018). Third, detection on live images on a local computer in the field.

While drones might have many benefits, it is important to evaluate the social impacts that the use of drones for anti-poaching or other conservation efforts might have (Wich & Koh, 2018; Sandbrook, 2015; Humle et al., 2014; Wich et al., 2016c; Nowlin et al., 2019). The use of drones raises a set of questions surrounding data security, privacy, safety, negative implications for local communities, and so forth that require more discussion (Sandbrook, 2015; Nowlin et al., 2019). It is relevant to mention that these do not necessarily only apply to drones but might also apply to other remote sensors being used for conservation efforts such as camera traps, satellites, and acoustic sensors (Wich et al., 2016c). Technology such as drones can, however, be used by local communities to map their lands which can be part of effort from local communities to resist dispossession of their lands (Millner, 2020; Radjawali et al., 2017). Although not widespread, studies conducted in Guatemala and Indonesia show that drones can be used by local communities to map their lands and use such maps to counter land use plans from the government (Millner, 2020; Radjawali et al., 2017).

4.8.5 Discussion

The past decade or so has seen tremendous progress in the use of drones for conservation research (Wich & Koh, 2018). This progress has been facilitated by the growth and affordability of the consumer drone market, the development of drones for industries such as agriculture and mining, and the large open-source community for software (e.g. Mission Planner¹²) and hardware (e.g. Pixhawk¹³) that allowed for bespoke drone development for specific purposes. As a result, drones are now used in three important aspects of conservation: land-cover classification and change detection, animal counts, and to assess human behaviour (e.g. poacher detection). For the latter social and privacy implications need to be considered carefully (Sandbrook, 2015; Humle et al., 2014; Nowlin et al., 2019) and eventhough there has been a proliferation of drone use for conservation it seems much of this is still in a research phase, and that as far as we are aware drones rarely form part of the standard operations of day-to-day conservation area management. In the case of anti-poaching usage of organizations such as Air Shepherd¹⁴, there are

¹² http://ardupilot.org/planner/

¹³ https://pixhawk.org/

¹⁴ https://airshepherd.org/

sustained operations in a small number of areas, but such operations are not yet widespread nor are drones being used often operationally in conservation area management for mapping and animal counting. This might partially be due to the complexity of using drones and analysing the data as well as integrating the results with real-time decision making in the case of poaching. Thus, the usage of drones for conservation is still in its infancy and it will likely take several years before this technology will have matured sufficiently for sustained operational usage in a large number of conservation management and research settings.

There are likely several reasons why the uptake of the technology at a large scale has not happened yet. First, despite the relative ease with which data can be collected in certain circumstances the analyses of the data, particularly for animal counts is still largely manual, thereby increasing the costs and potentially preventing drones from being more cost efficient than other data collection methods. There is thus a strong need for (semi) automated methods. Second, in many countries the regulations prevent or make it quite complicated to fly beyond the visual line of sight. Because this distance is ~500 m from the pilot, it restricts the use of drones to quite small areas. Whilst regulations are crucial for the safe operation of drones it is worth evaluating a risk-oriented approach in which such distances can be increased in areas of low risk to other air users, people, and property. These low-risk areas are often where conservationists would like to use drones: remote national parks, marine reserves, and so forth. Third, even though many drone systems, in particular multirotor systems, have become very user friendly there is still a hurdle for the adoption of the technology by those who have had less opportunity to use technology (Paneque-Gálvez et al., 2014) and even with the consumer grade drones accidents can happen due to insufficient experience (Semel et al., 2019). This hampers uptake and bespoke, sometimes costly, training is required to overcome this at the short term (Radjawali et al., 2017; Paneque-Gálvez et al., 2014, 2017). Fourth, drone usage often relies on access to internet for updates in firmware, ground control software, downloading base maps, and potentially uploading data to cloud servers for analyses. In many areas where conservationists would like to operate drones there is no mobile network nor offices with wifi connection from satellites which can make operations more cumbersome (Paneque-Gálvez et al., 2014, 2017). Fifth, drone repair opportunities are often limited. Consumer systems repairs are often difficult due to propriety systems and lack of availability of spare parts. In contrast, bespoke systems can often be repaired in the field given that spare parts and a drone engineer area are available, however this rarely is the case (Paneque-Gálvez et al., 2014). Sixth, the durability of drones is limited and often not well quantified (Paneque-Gálvez et al., 2014). It is for instance in most cases not known after how many hours of use a motor should be repaired because durability testing with most parts of a drone either have not been conducted or have not been made available by companies. The challenges outlined above are by no means meant to be an exhaustive list, but just some that we have encountered in our work and have found in the literature. In addition to these the location one aims to operate in can pose some additional challenges such as cold temperatures influencing flying time when using LiPo batteries, sand and corrosion when flying in coastal or marine settings can wear drone parts (Duffy et al., 2017).

Even though drones offer rich data acquisition opportunities, combining drones with other technologies can lead to the integration of various types of data (e.g. acoustic, visual, vibration) and/or similar data collected using multiple data sensors (e.g. visual spectrum images from a camera on a drone and from camera traps on the ground) (Wich & Koh, 2018). Drones could be used for both data acquisition and data transmission in this type of sensor network. Exciting steps in this direction are being taken by initiatives such as Smart Parks who have been operating in several National Parks in Africa and track animals through long range (LoRa) networks¹⁵. Given the variety of sensors to detect poaching events or poachers for instance, there is a wealth of opportunity to link sensors together to achieve a better anti-poaching system (Kamminga et al., 2018). Such integration of sensors is also becoming more common in ecological research and combined with the rapid developments in machine learning will likely lead to very exciting new research and conservation approaches during the coming decade (Allan et al., 2018).

References for further reading

Wich, S. A. & Koh, L. P. (2018): Conservation Drones. Oxford University Press.

- Assmann, J. J., Kerby, J. T., Cunliffe, A. M. & Myers-Smith, I. H. (2019): Vegetation monitoring using multispectral sensors – best practices and lessons learned from high latitudes. Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 7, 54–75.
- Chabot, D. & Bird, D. M. (2015): Wildlife research and management methods in the 1st century: Where do unmanned aircraft fit in? Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 3, 137–155.
- Fiori, L., Doshi, A., Martinez, E., Orams, M. B. & Bollard-Breen, B. (2017): The Use of Unmanned Aerial Systems in Marine Mammal Research. Remote Sensing 9, 543.
- Duffy, J. P., Cunliffe, A. M., DeBell, L., Sandbrook, C., Wich, S. A., Shutler, J. D., Myers-Smith, I. H., Varela, M. R. & Anderson, K. (2017): Location, location, location: Considerations when using lighweight drones in challenging environments. Remote Sens Ecol Conserv, 4, 7–19.

¹⁵ https://www.smartparks.org/work/.

Abbreviations

ADC	Analog-Digital Converter
AI	Artificial Intelligence
ALS	Airborne Laser Scanning
ANN	Artificial Neural Networks
AoI	Area of Interest
APD	Avalanche Photo Diode
BBA	Bundle Block Adjustment
BVLOS	Beyond the Visual Line Of Sight
CART	Classification and Regression Trees
CNN	Convolutional Neural Networks
СР	Check Point
CSM	Crops Surface Models
CWSI	Crop Water Stress Index
DEM	Digital Elevation Model
dGPS/	differential GPS/differential GNSS
dGNSS	
DN	Digital Numbers
DoD	DEM of Difference
DOP	Digital Ortho Photo
dSLR	digital Single Lens Reflex
DSM	Digital Surface Model
DTM	Digital Terrain Model
DSLR	Digital Single Lens Reflex
ECEF	Earth-Centered-Earth-Fixed
EASA	European Aviation Safety Agency
FCN	Fully Convolutional Networks
FOV	Field of View
FR	Flow Routing
FTIR	Fourier Transform Infra-Red
FTMG	Full Tensor Magnetic Gradiometry

FVC	Fractional Vegetation Coverage			
FWHM	Full Width at Half Maximum			
GCI	Green Chlorophyll Index			
GCP	Ground Control Point			
GI	Greeness Index			
GIS	Geo-Information System			
GLCM	Grey-Level Co-occurrence Matrix			
GML	Gaussian Maximum Likelihood			
GMT	Greenwich Mean Time			
GNDVI	Green Normalized Difference Vegeta-			
	tion Index			
GNSS	Global Navigation Satellite System			
GPR	Ground-Penetrating Radar			
GPS	Global Positioning System			
GSD	Ground Sampling Distance			
HS	Hyper-Spectral			
HIS	Hyper-Spectral Image			
IDW	Inverse Distance Weighted			
ILSVRC	ImageNet Large-Scale Visual Recogni-			
	tion Challenge			
IMU	Inertial Measurement Unit			
INS	Inertial Navigation System			
LAI	Leaf Area Index			
LBP	Linear Binary Pattern			
LIBS	Laser Induced Breakdown Spectrometry			
LiDAR	Light Detection and Ranging			
LoD	Level of Detection			
LSM	Leas-Square Matching			
LWIR	Long-Wave Infra-Red			

M3C2	Multiscale Model to Model Cloud Com-	SFAP	Small Format Aerial Photography
	parison	SfM	Structure from Motion
M3C2	Multiscale Model to Model Cloud	SGD	Stochastic Gradient Descent
-PM	Comparison – Precision Maps	SLR	Single Lens Reflex
MAE	Mean Absolute Error	SNR	Signal-to-Noise-Ratio
MFD	Multiple-Flow Direction	sUAS,	small UAS, small UAV
ML	Machine Learning	sUAV	
MLP	Multi-Layer Perceptron	SBS	Sequential Backward Selection
MS	Multi-Spectral	SEM	Scanning Electron Microscope
MTOM	Maximum Take-Off Mass	SFS	Sequential Forward Selection
MVS	Multi-View Stereo	SSD	Sum of Squared Differences
MWIR	Mid-Wave Infra-Red	SVM	Support Vector Machine
NCC	Normalized Cross-Correlation	SWIR	Short-Wave Infra-Red
NDVI	Normalized Difference Vegetation Index	TGCP	Thermal Ground Control Point
NIR	Near Infra-Red	TGI	Triangular Greenness Index
NMAD	Normalized Median Absolute Deviation	TIN	Triangulated Irregular Network
OA	Overall Accuracy	TIR	Thermal Infra-Red
OBIA	object-based image analysis	TLS	Terrestrial Laser Scanning
PA	Producer Accuracy	TMI	Total Magnetic Intensity
PA	Precision Agriculture	ToF	Time of Flight
РРК	Post-Processed Kinematic	UA	User Accuracy
PPR	Pulse Repetition Rate	UAV	Unmanned/uncrewed/unoccupied Ae-
Q-Q	Quantile-Quantile		rial Vehicle
RBF	Radial Basis Functions	UAS	Unmanned/uncrewed/unoccupied Ae-
RENDVI	Red-Edge Normalized Difference Vege-		rial System
	tation Index	ULS	UAV Laser Scanning
RF	Random Forest	UWB	Ultra Wide Band
RGB	Red Green Blue	VIS	Visible Spectrum
RGBVI	RGB Vegetation Index	VLF-EM	Very-Low-Frequency Electro Magnetics
RMSE	Root Mean Square Error	VNIR	Visible and Near-Infra-Red
RPAS	Remotely Piloted Aircraft System	VTOL	Vertical Take-Off and Landing
RTK	Real-Time Kinematic	WGS	World Geodetic System
SAVI	Soil-Adjusted Vegetation Index	XRF	X-Ray Fluorescence
SBET	Smoothed Best Estimate of Trajectory		

References

- Aasen, H., Honkavaara, E., Lucieer, A. and Zarco-Tejada, P. (2018): Quantitative Remote Sensing at Ultra-High Resolution with UAV Spectroscopy: A Review of Sensor Technology, Measurement Procedures, and Data Correction Workflows. Remote Sens. 10, 1091.
- Abdollahnejad, A., Panagiotidis, D. and Surový, P. (2018): Estimation and Extrapolation of Tree Parameters Using Spectral Correlation between UAV and Pléiades Data. Forests 9 (2).
- Aber, J. S., Jensen, W. E., Allison, A. J., Pettit, C. M. and Aber, S. E. (2020): Ross Natural History Reservation: A review of recent dynamics from aerial photography. Transactions of the Kansas Academy of Science 123, 51–71.
- Aber, J. S., Marzolff, I., Ries, J. B. and Aber, S. W. (2019): Small-format aerial photography and UAS imagery. Principles, techniques and geoscience applications. 2nd ed. Amsterdam: Elsevier Academic Press.
- Ackermann, F. (1984): Digital image correlation: performance and potential application in photogrammetry. Photogrammetric Record 11, 429–439.
- Adams, M. S., Bühler, Y. and Fromm, R. (2018): Multitemporal accuracy and precision assessment of unmanned aerial system photogrammetry for slope-scale snow depth maps in Alpine terrain. Pure and Applied Geophysics, 1–22.
- Adão, T., Hruška, J., Pádua, L., Bessa, J., Peres, E., Morais, R. and Sousa, J. (2017): Hyperspectral imaging: A review on UAV-based sensors, data processing and applications for agriculture and forestry. Remote Sensing 9 (11), 1110.
- Adler, P., Ganz, S., Uhl, A., K\u00e4ndler, G. and Riemer, U. (2018): Surveying forest stands and single trees using drones. [online] https://www.waldwissen.net/en/technique-and-planning/forest-inventory/drone-technology. Last access date: 19.05.2021.
- Adrian, R. J. (1991): Particle-imaging techniques for experimental fluid-mechanics. Annual Review of Fluid Mechanics 23, 261–304.
- Aguasca, A., Acevo-Herrera, R., Broquetas, A., Mallorqui, J. and Fabregas, X. (2013): ARBRES: Light-Weight CW/FM SAR Sensors for Small UAVs. Sensors 13 (3), 3204–3216.
- Ahmadabadian, A. H., Robson, S., Boehm, J., Shortis, M. R., Wenzel, K. and Fritsch, D. (2013): A comparison of dense matching algorithms for scaled surface reconstruction using stereo camera rigs. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 78, 157–167.
- Ahumada, J., Fegraus, E., Birch, T., Flores, N., Kays, R., O'Brien, T., Palmer, J., Schuttler, S., Zhao, J., Jetz, W., Kinnaird, M., Kulkarni, S., Lyet, A., Thau, D., Duong, M., Oliver, R. and Dancer, A. (2020): Wildlife insights: A platform to maximize the potential of camera trap and other passive sensor wildlife data for the planet. Environ. Conserv. 47, 1–6.
- Aicardi, I., Dabove, P., Lingua, A. M. and Piras, M. (2017): Integration between TLS and UAV photogrammetry techniques for forestry applications. iForest – Biogeosciences and Forestry 10 (1), 41–47.
- Aiuppa, A., Moretti, R., Federico, C., Giudice, G., Gurrieri, S., Liuzzo, M., Papale, P., Shinohara, H. and Valenza, M. (2007): Forecasting Etna eruptions by real-time observation of volcanic gas composition. Geology 35(12), 1115–1118.

- Alba, M., Bernardini, G., Giussani, A., Ricci, P. P., Roncoroni, F., Scaioni, M., Valgoi, P. and Zhang, K. (2008): Measurement of dam deformations by terrestrial interferometric techniques. Int. Arch. Photogramm. Remote Sens. Spat. Inf. Sci. 37, 133–139.
- Albani, M., Klinkenberg, B., Andison, D. W. and Kimmins, J. P. (2004): The Choice of Window Size in Approximating Topographic Surfaces from Digital Elevation Models. International Journal of Geographical Information Science 18, 577–593.
- Alberto, R. T., Rivera, J. C. E., Biagtan, A. R. and Isip, M. F. (2020): Extraction of onion fields infected by anthracnose-twister disease in selected municipalities of Nueva Ecija using UAV imageries. Spat. Inf. Res. 28, 383–389.
- Alexander, C., Korstjens, A. H., Hankinson, E., Usher, G., Harrison, N., Nowak, M. G., Abdullah, A., Wich, S. A. and Hill, R. A. (2018): Locating emergent trees in a tropical rainforest using data from an Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV). International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation 72, 86–90.
- Allan, B., Nimmo, D., Ierodiaconou, D., VanDerWal, J., Pin Koh, L. and Ritchie, E. (2018): Futurecasting ecological research: the rise of technoecology. Ecosphere 9, e02163.
- Allan, B. M., Ierodiaconou, D., Hoskins, A. J. and Arnould, J. P. (2019): A Rapid UAV Method for Assessing Body Condition in Fur Seals. Drones 3, 24.
- Al-Rawabdeh, A., Moussa, A., Foroutan, M., El-Sheimy, N. and Habib, A. (2017): Time series UAV imagebased point clouds for landslide progression evaluation applications. Sensors 17(10), 2378.
- Altan, M. O., Celikoyan, T. M., Kemper, G. and Toz, G. (2004): Balloon photogrammetry for cultural heritage. International Archives of Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences 35, 964–968.
- Altstädter, B., Platis, A., Wehner, B., Scholtz, A., Lampert, A., Wildmann, N., Hermann, M., Käthner, R., Bange, J. and Baars, H. (2014): Aladina—An unmanned research aircraft for observing vertical and horizontal distributions of ultrafine particles within the atmospheric boundary layer. Atmos. Meas. Tech. Discussions 7, 12283–12322.
- Amici, S., Turci, M., Giammanco, S., Spampinato, L. and Giulietti, F. (2013): UAV Thermal Infrared Remote Sensing of an Italian Mud Volcano. ARS 02, 358–364.
- Amon, P., Riegl, U., Rieger, P. and Pfennigbauer, M. (2015): UAV-based laser scanning to meet special challenges in LiDAR surveying. In Proceedings of the Geomatics Indaba 2015—Stream 2, Ekurhuleni, South Africa, 11–13 August 2015, 138–147.
- Anders, K., Winiwarter, L., Mara, H., Lindenbergh, R., Vos, S. E. and Höfle, B. (2021): Fully automatic spatiotemporal segmentation of 3D LiDAR time series for the extraction of natural surface changes. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 173, 297–308.
- Anderson, J. O., Thundiyil, J. G. and Stolbach, A. (2012): Clearing the air: a review of the effects of particulate matter air pollution on human health. Journal of Medical Toxicology 8(2), 166–175.
- Anderson, K. and Gaston, K. J. (2013): Lightweight unmanned aerial vehicles will revolutionize spatial ecology. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 11, 138–146.
- Anderson, E. S., Thompson, J. A., Crouse, D. A. and Austin, R. E. (2006): Horizontal resolution and data density effects on remotely sensed LIDAR-based DEM, Geoderma 132, 406–415.

- Andreasen, M., Jensen, K., Desilets, D., Franz, T., Zreda, M., Bogena, H. and Looms, M. (2017): Status and perspectives on the cosmic-ray neutron method for soil moisture estimation and other environmental science applications. Vadose Zone Journal 16(8), 1–11.
- Anne, N. J. P., Abd-Elrahman, A. H., Lewis, D. B. and Hewitt, N. A. (2014): Modeling soil parameters using hyperspectral image reflectance in subtropical coastal wetlands. International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation 33, 47–56.
- Archibald, D. F. (1884): An account of some preliminary experiments with Biram's anemometers attached to kite strings or wires. Nature 31, 66–68.
- Arefi, H. and Hahn, M. (2005): A hierarchical procedure for segmentation and classification of airborne LIDAR images. International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium, 4950.
- Armitage, J. J. (2019): Short Communication: Flow as Distributed Lines within the Landscape. Earth Surface Dynamics 7(1), 67–75.
- Arnold, E., Rodriguez-Morales, F., Paden, J., Leuschen, C., Keshmiri, S., Yan, S., Ewing, M., Hale, R., Mahmood, A., Blevins, A., Mishra, A., Karidi, T., Miller, B. and Sonntag, J. (2018): HF/VHF Radar Sounding of Ice from Manned and Unmanned Airborne Platforms. Geosciences 8(5), 182.
- Arroyo-Mora, J. P., Kalacska, M., Inamdar, D., Soffer, R., Lucanus, O., Gorman, J., Naprstek, T., Schaaf, E. S., Ifimov, G., Elmer, K. and Leblanc, G. (2019): Implementation of a UAV-Hyperspectral Pushbroom Imager for Ecological Monitoring. Drones 3, 12.
- Asner, G. P., Mascaro, J., Muller-Landau, H. C., Vieilledent, G., Vaudry, R., Rasamoelina, M., Hall, J. S. and van Breugel, M. (2011): A universal airborne LiDAR approach for tropical forest carbon mapping. Oecologia 168(4), 1147–1160.
- ASPRS (ed.) (1997): Proceedings of the First North American Symposium on Small Format Aerial Photography, Oct 14–17 1997, Cloquet, Minnesota, USA (ASPRS, Bethesda).
- Assmann, J. J., Kerby, J. T., Cunliffe, A. M. and Myers-Smith, I. H. (2019): Vegetation monitoring using multispectral sensors – best practices and lessons learned from high latitudes. Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 7, 54–75.
- Autret, R., Dodet, G., Suanez, S., Roudaut, G. and Fichaut, B. (2018): Long-term variability of supratidal coastal boulder activation in Brittany (France). Geomorphology 304, 184–200.
- Awad, M. M. (2017): Forest mapping: a comparison between hyperspectral and multispectral images and technologies. Journal of Forestry Research 29(5), 1395–1405.
- Aylor, D. E., Boehm, M. T. and Shields, E. J. (2006): Quantifying aerial concentrations of maize pollen in the atmospheric surface layer using remote-piloted airplanes and Lagrangian stochastic modeling. Journal of Applied Meteorology and Climatology 45(7), 1003–1015.
- Ayoub, F., Leprince, S. and Keene, L. (2009): User's Guide to COSI-CORR Co-registration of Optically Sensed Images and Correlation. 38 pages.
- Badrinarayanan, V., Kendall, A. and Cipolla, R. (2017): SegNet: A Deep Convolutional Encoder-Decoder Architecture for Image Segmentation. IEEE Transactions on Pattern Analysis and Machine Intelligence 39(12), 2481–2495.
- Baewert, H., Bimböse, M., Bryk, A., Rascher, E., Schmidt, K.-H. and Morche, D. (2014): Roughness determination of coarse grained alpine river bed surfaces using Terrestrial Laser Scanning data. Zeitschrift für Geomorphol. Suppl. 58, 81–95.

- Baker, A. K. M., Fitzpatrick, R. W. and Koehne, S. R. (2004): High resolution low altitude aerial photography for recording temporal changes in dynamic surficial environments. Regolith, Roach, I. C. (ed), (CRC LEME, Kensington, Australia), 21–25.
- Balenovic, I., Jurjevic, L., Simic, M. A., Gašparovi, c. M., Ivankovic, D. and Seletkovic, A. (2019): Testing the Applicability of the Official Croatian DTM for Normalization of UAV-based DSMs and Plot-level Tree Height Estimations in Lowland Forests. Croatian Journal of Forest Engineering: Journal for Theory and Application of Forestry Engineering 40(1), 163–174.
- Balenovic, I., Simic Milas, A. and Marjanovic, H. (2017): A Comparison of Stand-Level Volume Estimates from Image-Based Canopy Height Models of Different Spatial Resolutions. Remote Sensing 9(3), 205.
- Balsi, M., Esposito, S., Fallavollita, P. and Nardinocchi, C. (2018): Single-tree detection in high-density LiDAR data from UAV-based survey. European Journal of Remote Sensing 51(1), 679–692.
- Bandini, F., Lopez-Tamayo, A., Alonoso, G., Olesen, D., Jakobsen, J., Wang, S., Garcia, M. and Bauer-Gottwein, P. (2018): Unmanned aerial vehicle observations of water surface elevation and bathymetry in the cenotes and lagoons of the Yucatan Peninsula, Mexico. Hydrogeology Journal 26, 2213–2228.
- Bandini, F., Butts, M., Jacobsen, T. V. and Bauer-Gottwein, P. (2017a): Water level observations from unmanned aerial vehicles for improving estimates of surface water-groundwater interaction. Hydrological Processes 31, 4371–4383.
- Bandini, F., Jakobsen, J., Olesen, D., Reyna-Gutierrez, J. A. and Bauer-Gottwein, P. (2017b): Measuring water level in rivers and lakes from lightweight unmanned aerial vehicles. Journal of Hydrology 548, 237–250.
- Bangen, S. G., Wheaton, J. M., Bouwes, N., Bouwes, B. and Jordan, C. (2014): A Methodological Intercomparison of Topographic Survey Techniques for Characterizing Wadeable Streams and Rivers. Geomorphology 206, 343–361.
- Banu, T. P., Borlea, G. F. and Banu, C. (2016): The Use of Drones in Forestry. Journal of Environmental Science and Engineering B5(11).
- Barazzetti, L., Scaioni, M. and Remondino, F. (2010): Orientation and 3d modelling from markerless terrestrial images: Combining accuracy with automation. The Photogrammetric Record 25, 356–381.
- Barbarella, M., Fiani, M. and Zollo, C. (2017): Assessment of DEM Derived from Very High-Resolution Stereo Satellite Imagery for Geomorphometric Analysis. European Journal of Remote Sensing 50(1), 534–549.
- Barbedo, J. G. A. (2019): A Review on the Use of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Imaging Sensors for Monitoring and Assessing Plant Stresses. Drones 3(2), 40.
- Barreto, M., Johansen, K., Angel, Y. and McCabe, M. (2019): Radiometric Assessment of a UAV-Based Push-Broom Hyperspectral Camera. Sensors 19, 4699.
- Bates, J. S., Montzka, C., Schmidt, M. and Jonard, F. (2021): Estimating canopy density parameters time-series for winter wheat using uas mounted lidar. Remote Sens. 13.
- Batut, A. (1890): La photographie aérienne par cerf-volant (Gauthier-Villars et fils, Paris). [online] https:// gallica.bnf.fr/ark:/12148/bpt6k1102849 [15.11.2020].
- Bay, H., Ess, A., Tuytelaars, T. and Van Gool, L. (2006): Speeded-Up Robust Features (SURF). Computer Vision and Image Understanding 110(3), 346–359.
- Bazzoffi, P. (2015): Measurement of rill erosion through a new UAV-GIS methodology. Ital. J. Agron. 10(S1).

- Beauffort, G., de and Dusariez, M. (1995): Aerial photographs taken from a kite: yesterday and today. Brussels: KAPWA-Foundation Pub.
- Belgiu, M. and Dragut, L. (2016): Random forest in remote sensing: A review of applications and future directions. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 114, 24–31.
- Bell, A. D. F. (2012): Creating DEMs from Survey Data: Interpolation Methods and Determination of Accuracy Interpolation methods available for creating DEMs. Geomorphol. Tech. 1–9.
- Bemis, S., Micklethwaite, S., Turner, D., James, M., Akciz, S., Thiele, S. and Bangash, H. (2014): Ground-based and UAV-Based photogrammetry: A multi-scale, high-resolution mapping tool for structural geology and paleoseismology. Journal of Structural Geology 69, 163–178.
- Benassi, F., Dall'Asta, E., Diotri, F., Forlani, G., di Cella U. M., Roncella, R. and Santise, M. (2017): Testing accuracy and repeatability of UAV blocks oriented with GNSS-supported aerial triangulation. Remote Sensing 9, 172.
- Bendig, J., Malenovsky, Z., Gautam, D. and Lucieer, A. (2020): Solar-Induced Chlorophyll Fluorescence Measured from an Unmanned Aircraft System: Sensor Etaloning and Platform Motion Correction. IEEE Trans. Geosci. Remote Sens. 58, 3437–3444.
- Bendig, J., Yu, K., Aasen, H., Bolten, A., Bennertz, S., Broscheit, J., Gnyp, M. L. and Bareth, G. (2015): Combining UAV-based plant height from crop surface models, visible, and near infrared vegetation indices for biomass monitoring in barley. Int. J. Appl. Earth Obs. Geoinf. 39, 79–87.
- Benediktsson, J. A., Swain, P. H. and Ersoy, O. K. (1990): Neural Network Approaches Versus Statistical Methods In Classification Of Multisource Remote Sensing Data. IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing 28(4), 540–552.
- Benítez-López, A., Alkemade, R., Schipper, A., Ingram, D., Verweij, P., Eikelboom, J. and Huijbregts, M. (2017): The impact of hunting on tropical mammal and bird populations. Science 356, 180–183.
- Benítez-López, A., Santini, L., Schipper, A. M., Busana, M. and Huijbregts, M. A. J. (2019): Intact but empty forests? Patterns of hunting-induced mammal defaunation in the tropics. PLOS Biology 17, e3000247.
- Benjamin, A. R., O'Brien, D., Barnes, G., Wilkinson, B. E. and Volkmann, W. (2020): Improving Data Acquisition Efficiency: Systematic Accuracy Evaluation of GNSS-Assisted Aerial Triangulation in UAS Operations. Journal of Surveying Engineering 146(1), 1–15.
- Bennitt, E., Bartlam-Brooks, H. L. A., Hubel, T. Y. and Wilson, A. M. (2019): Terrestrial mammalian wildlife responses to Unmanned Aerial Systems approaches. Scientific Reports 9, 2142.
- Bergado, J. R., Persello, C. and Gevaert, C. (2016): A deep learning approach to the classification of sub-decimetre resolution aerial images. 2016 IEEE International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium (IGARSS). IEEE, 1516–1519.
- Berger, B., Parent, B. and Tester, M. (2010): High-throughput shoot imaging to study drought responses. Journal of Experimental Botany 61, 3519–3528.
- Berk, A., Conforti, P., Kennett, R., Perkins, T., Hawes, F. and van den Bosch, J. (2014): MODTRAN6: a major upgrade of the MODTRAN radiative transfer code. Velez-Reyes, M. and Kruse, F. A. (eds). 90880H.
- Berman, E. S. F., Fladeland, M. L. J., Kolyer, R. and Gupta, M. (2012): Greenhouse gas analyzer for measurements of carbon dioxide, methane, and water vapor aboard an unmanned aerial vehicle. Sens. Actuators B Chem. 169, 128–135.

- Bernard, É., Friedt, J. M., Tolle, F., Marlin, C. and Griselin, M. (2017a): Using a small COTS UAV to quantify moraine dynamics induced by climate shift in Arctic environments. International Journal of Remote Sensing 38(8–10), 2480–2494.
- Bernard, É., Friedt, J. M., Tolle, F., Griselin, M., Marlin, C. and Prokop, A. (2017b): Investigating snowpack volumes and icing dynamics in the moraine of an Arctic catchment using UAV photogrammetry. The Photogrammetric Record 32(160), 497–512.
- Berni, J. A. J., Zarco-Tejada, P. J., Suárez, L. and Fereres, E. (2009): Thermal and narrowband multispectral remote sensing for vegetation monitoring from an unmanned aerial vehicle. IEEE Trans. Geosci. Remote Sens. 47, 722–738.
- Besl, P. J. and McKay, N. D. (1992): Method for registration of 3-D shapes. Sensor Fusion IV: Control Paradigms and Data Structures, International Society for Optics and Photonics, 586–607.
- Beyer, F., Jurasinski, G., Couwenberg, J. and Grenzdörffer, G. (2019): Multisensor data to derive peatland vegetation communities using a fixed-wing unmanned aerial vehicle. Int. J. Remote Sens. 40, 9103–9125.
- Bezdan, T. and Bacanin Džakula, N. (2019): Convolutional Neural Network Layers and Architectures. Sinteza 2019 – International Scientific Conference on Information Technology and Data Related Research. Singidunum University, 445–451.
- Bhardwaj, A., Sam, L., Martín-Torres, F. J. and Kumar, R. (2016): UAVs as remote sensing platform in glaciology: Present applications and future prospects. Remote Sensing of Environment 175, 196–204.
- Bian, Z., Roujean, J.-L., Cao, B., Du, Y., Li, H., Gamet, P., Fang, J., Xiao, Q. and Liu, Q. (2021): Modeling the directional anisotropy of fine-scale TIR emissions over tree and crop canopies based on UAV measurements. Remote Sensing of Environment 252, 112150.
- Biass, S., Orr, T. R., Houghton, B. F., Patrick, M. R., James, M. R. and Turner, N. (2019): Insights into pahoehoe lava emplacement using visible and thermal structure-from-motion photogrammetry. Journal of Geophysical Research: Solid Earth 124(6), 5678–5695.
- Bigras, C. (1997): Kite aerial photography of the Axel Heiberg Island Fossil Forest. Proceedings of the First North American Symposium on Small Format Aerial Photography, Oct 14–17 1997, Cloquet, Minnesota, USA, ASPRS (eds) (ASPRS, Bethesda), 147–153.
- Bioucas-Dias, J., Plaza, A., Dobigeon, N., Parente, M., Du, Q., Gader, P. and Chanussot, J. (2012): Hyperspectral Unmixing Overview: Geometrical, Statistical, and Sparse Regression-Based Approaches IEEE Journal of Selected Topics in Applied Earth Observations and Remote Sensing 5(2), 354–379.
- Birdal, A. C., Avdan, U. and Türk, T. (2017): Estimating tree heights with images from an unmanned aerial vehicle. Geomatics, Natural Hazards and Risk 8(2), 1144–1156.
- Bishop, M. P., James, L. A., Shroder, J. F. and Walsh, S. J. (2012): Geospatial Technologies and Digital Geomorphological Mapping: Concepts, Issues and Research. Geomorphology 137(1), 5–26.
- Bistacchi, A., Balsamo, F., Storti, F., Mozafari, M., Swennen, R., Solum, J., Tueckmantel, D. and Taberner, C. (2015): Photogrammetric digital outcrop reconstruction, visualization with textured surfaces, and three-dimensional structural analysis and modeling: Innovative methodologies applied to fault-related dolomitization (Vajont Limestone, Southern Alps, Italy). Geosphere 11, 2031–2048.
- Blaschke, T. (2010): Object based image analysis for remote sensing. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing. Elsevier, 65(1), 2–16.

- Bogena, H. R., Huisman, J, Güntner, A., Hübner, C., Kusche, J., Jonard, F., Vey, S. and Vereecken, H. (2015): Emerging methods for non-invasive sensing of soil moisture dynamics from field to catchment scale: A review. WIREs Water 2, 635–647.
- Bohlin, J., Wallerman, J. and Fransson, J. E. S. (2012): Forest variable estimation using photogrammetric matching of digital aerial images in combination with a high-resolution DEM. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 27(7), 692–699.
- Boike, J. and Yoshikawa, K. (2003): Mapping of periglacial geomorphology using kite, balloon aerial photography. Permafrost and Periglacial Processes 14, 81–85.
- Boissonnat, J.-D. and Cazals, F. (2001): Natural Neighbor Coordinates of Points on a Surface. Computational Geometry: Theory and Applications 19(2), 155–173.
- Bondi, E., Fang, F., Hamilton, M., Kar, D., Dmello, D., Choi, J., Hannaford, R., Iyer, A., Joppa, L., Tambe, M. and Nevatia, R. (2018): SPOT Poachers in Action: Augmenting ConservationDrones with Automatic Detection in Near Real Time. Thirty-Second AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence, 7742–7746.
- Booth, A. M., Roering, J. J. and Perron, T. (2009): Automated Landslide Mapping Using Spectral Analysis and High-Resolution Topographic Data: Puget Sound Lowlands, Washington, and Portland Hills, Oregon. Geomorphology 109(3–4), 132–147.
- Booysen, R., Jackisch, R., Lorenz, S., Zimmermann, R., Kirsch, M., Nex, P. A. M. and Gloaguen, R. (2020): Detection of REEs with lightweight UAV-based hyperspectral imaging. Scientific Reports, 1–12.
- Bothra, B., Panda, A. R., Pradhan, S., Hussain, M. A. and Dash, D. (2017): Low RCS Target Detection: A Review. International Journal of Engineering Trends and Technology 45(4), 137–144.
- Boubanga Tombet, S., Marcotte, F., Guyot, É., Chamberland, M. and Farley, V. (2019): Toward UAV based compact thermal infrared hyperspectral imaging solution for real-time gas detection identification and quantification (Conference Presentation). Chemical, Biological, Radiological, Nuclear, and Explosives (CBRNE) Sensing XX. Guicheteau, J. A. and Howle, C. R. (eds).
- Brady, J. M., Stokes, M. D., Bonnardel, J. and Bertram, T. H. (2016): Characterization of a quadrotor unmanned aircraft system for aerosol-particle-concentration measurements. Environmental science and technology 50(3), 1376–1383.
- Brasington, J., Rumsby, B. T. and McVey, R. A. (2000): Monitoring and Modelling Morphological Change in a Braided Gravel-Bed River Using High Resolution GPS-Based Survey. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms: The Journal of the British Geomorphological Research Group 25(9), 973–990.
- Brasington, J., Langham, J. and Rumsby, B. (2003): Methodological sensitivity of morphometric estimates of coarse fluvial sediment transport. Geomorphology 53, 299–316.
- Brasington, J., Vericat, D. and Rychkov, I. (2012): Modeling river bed morphology, roughness, and surface sedimentology using high resolution terrestrial laser scanning. Water Resour. Res. 48.
- Breach, M. and Schofield, W. (2007): Engineering Surveying, 6th ed. Boca Raton, Florida: CRC Press.
- Brede, B., Lau, A., Bartholomeus, H. M. and Kooistra, L. (2017): Comparing RIEGL RiCOPTER UAV Li-DAR Derived Canopy Height and DBH with Terrestrial LiDAR. Sensors 17(10), 2371.
- Breiman, L. (2001): Random Forests. Machine Learning 45(1), 5-32.
- Brieger, F., Herzschuh, U., Pestryakova, L. A., Bookhagen, B., Zakharov, E. S. and Kruse, S. (2019): Advances in the Derivation of Northeast Siberian Forest Metrics Using High-Resolution UAV-Based Photogrammetric Point Clouds. Remote Sensing 11(12), 1447.

- Briese, C., Pfennigbauer, M., Lehner, H., Ullrich, A., Wagner, W. and Pfeifer, N. (2012): Radiometric calibration of multi-wavelength airborne laser scanning data. ISPRS Annals of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences I-7, 335–340.
- Briscoe, N. J., Handasyde, K. A., Griffiths, S. R., Porter, W. P., Krockenberger, A., and Kearney, M. R. (2014): Tree-hugging koalas demonstrate a novel thermoregulatory mechanism for arboreal mammals. Biology Letters 10(6), 20140235.
- Brock, B. W., Willis, I. C. and Sharp, M. J. (2006): Measurement and parameterization of aerodynamic roughness length variations at Haut Glacier d'Arolla, Switzerland. Journal of Glaciology 52(177), 281– 297.
- Brodu, N. and Lague, D. (2012): 3D terrestrial lidar data classification of complex natural scenes using a multi-scale dimensionality criterion: Applications in geomorphology. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 68, 121–134.
- Brosy, C. and Kunstmann, H. (2017): Simultaneous multicopter-based air sampling and sensing of meteorological variables. Atmos. Meas. Tech. 10, 2773–2784.
- Brovkina, O., Cienciala, E., Surový, P. and Janata, P. (2018): Unmanned aerial vehicles (UAV) for assessment of qualitative classification of Norway spruce in temperate forest stands. Geo-spatial Information Science 21(1), 12–20.
- Brown, D. G. and Bara, T. J. (1994): Recognition and Reduction of Systematic Error in Elevation and Derivative Surfaces from 7 1,2 Minute {DEM}s. Photogrammetric Engineering and Remote Sensing 60(2), 189–194.
- Brunton, E., Bolin, J., Leon, J. and Burnett, S. (2019): Fright or Flight? Behavioural Responses of Kangaroos to Drone-Based Monitoring. Drones 3, 41.
- Bruzzone, L. and Persello, C. (2009): Approaches Based on Support Vector Machine to Classification of Remote Sensing Data, in Chen, C. H. (ed.) Handbook of Pattern Recognition and Computer Vision. World Scientific, 329–352.
- Buchanan, B. P., Fleming, M., Schneider, R. L., Richards, B. K., Archibald, J., Qiu, Z. and Walter, M. T. (2014): Evaluating Topographic Wetness Indices across Central New York Agricultural Landscapes. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences 18(8), 3279–3299.
- Buckland, S., Anderson, D., Burnham, K., Laake, J., Borchers, D. and Thomas, L. (2001): Introduction to Distance Sampling. Oxford University Press.
- Buckland, S., Anderson, D., Burnham, K., Laake, J., Borchers, C. and Thomas, L. (2004): Advanced Distance Sampling: Estimating Abundance of Biological Populations. Oxford University Press.
- Buckland, S. T., Plumptre, A. J., Thomas, L. and Rexstad, E. A. (2010): Design and analysis of line transect surveys for primates. International Journal of Primatology 31, 833–847.
- Buckley, S., Ringdal, K., Naumann, N., Dolva, B., Kurz, T., Howell, J. and Dewez, T. (2019): LIME: Software for 3-D visualization, interpretation, and communication of virtual geoscience models. Geosphere 15, 222–235.
- Buckley, S., Ringdal, K., Dolva, B., Naumann, N. and Kurz, T. (2017): LIME 3D visualisation and interpretation of virtual geoscience models, in: EGU General Assembly Conference Abstracts, EGU General Assembly Conference Abstracts, 15952.
- Bühler, Y., Adams, M. S., Bösch, R. and Stoffel, A. (2016): Mapping snow depth in alpine terrain with unmanned aerial systems (UASs): potential and limitations. The Cryosphere 10(3), 1075–1088.

- Bühler, Y., Adams, M. S., Stoffel, A. and Boesch, R. (2017): Photogrammetric reconstruction of homogenous snow surfaces in alpine terrain applying near-infrared UAS imagery. International Journal of Remote Sensing 38(8–10), 3135–3158.
- Burges, C. J. C. (1998): A Tutorial on Support Vector Machines for Pattern Recognition. Data Mining and Knowledge Discovery. Kluwer Academic Publishers 2(2), 121–167.
- Burke, C., Rashman, M., Wich, S., Symons, A., Theron, C. and Longmore, S. (2019a): Optimizing observing strategies for monitoring animals using drone-mounted thermal infrared cameras. International Journal of Remote Sensing, 40, 439–467.
- Burke, C., Rashman, M., Longmore, S., McAree, O., Glover-Kapfer, P., Ancrenaz, M. and Wich, S. (2019b): Successful observation of orangutans in the wild with thermal-equipped drones. Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 7(3).
- Bürkert, A., Mahler, F. and Marschner, H. (1996): Soil productivity management and plant growth in the Sahel: potential of an aerial monitoring technique. Plant and Soil 180, 29–38.
- Burkhart, J. F., Kylling, A., Schaaf, C. B., Wang, Z., Bogren, W., Storvold, R., Solbø, S., Pedersen, C. A. and Gerland, S. (2017): Unmanned aerial system nadir reflectance and MODIS nadir BRDF-adjusted surface reflectances intercompared over Greenland. The Cryosphere 11(4), 1575–1589.
- Burud, I. (2019): Hyperspectral photoluminescence imaging as a tool to study defects in silicon solar cell materials (Conference Presentation). Image Sensing Technologies: Materials, Devices, Systems, and Applications VI. Dhar, N. K., Dutta, A. K. and Babu, S. R. (eds).
- Callaghan, K. L. and Wickert, A. (2019): Computing Water Flow through Complex Landscapes, Part 1: Incorporating Depressions in Flow Routing Using FlowFill. Earth Surface Dynamics Discussions, 1–25.
- Caltabiano, D., Muscato, G., Orlando, A., Federico, C., Giudice, G. and Guerrieri, S. (2005): Architecture of a UAV for volcanic gas sampling. IEEE Int. C. Emerg. 1, 739–744.
- Campos-Cerqueira, M. and Aide, T. M. (2016): Improving distribution data of threatened species by combining acoustic monitoring and occupancy modelling. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 7, 1340–1348.
- Cândido, B. M., Quinton, J. N., James, M. R., Silva, M. L. N., de Carvalho, T. S., de Lima, W., Beniaich, A. and Eltner, A. (2020): High-resolution monitoring of diffuse (sheet or interrill) erosion using structure-from-motion. Geoderma 375, 114477.
- Cao, J., Leng, W., Liu, K., Liu, L., He, Z. and Zhu, Y. (2018): Object-Based Mangrove Species Classification Using Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Hyperspectral Images and Digital Surface Models. Remote Sensing 10 (2), 89.
- Carbonneau, P. E. and Dietrich, J. T. (2017): Cost-effective non-metric photogrammetry from consumergrade sUAS: implications for direct georeferencing of structure from motion photogrammetry. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 42, 473–486.
- Carbonneau, P. E., Bizzi, S., Marchetti, G. (2018): Robotic photosieving from low-cost multirotor sUAS: a proof-of-concept. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 43, 1160–1166.
- Carlson, T. (2007): An overview of the "triangle method" for estimating surface evapotranspiration and soil moisture from satellite imagery. Sensors 7, 1612–1629.
- Carollo, F. G., Di Stefano, C., Ferro, V. and Pampalone, V. (2015): Measuring rill erosion at plot scale by a drone-based technology. Hydrol. Process. 29, 3802–3811.
- Carr, B. B., Lev, E., Vanderkluysen, L., Moyer, D., Marliyani, G. I. and Clarke, A. B. (in prep): Lava dome stability at Sinabung Volcano, Indonesia: insight from UAS-derived 4D structure and slope stability models. Journal of Volcanology and Geothermal Research.
- Carr, B. B., Lev, E., Vanderkluysen, L., Moyer, D., Marliyani, G. I. and Clarke, A. B. (in revision): The stability and collapse of lava domes: insight from UAS-derived 4D structure and slope stability models applied to Sinabung Volcano (Indonesia). Frontiers of Earth Sciences.
- Carr, B. B., Lev, E., Sawi, T., Bennett, K. A., Edwards, C. S., Soule, S. A., Silvia, V.-V. and Marliyani, G. I. (2021): Mapping and classification of volcanic deposits using multi-sensor Unoccupied Aerial Systems. Remote Sensing of Environment 264.
- Carrivick, J. L., Smith, M. W. and Carrivick, D. M. (2015): Terrestrial laser scanning to deliver high-resolution topography of the upper Tarfala valley, arctic Sweden. Journal of the Geological Society of Sweden 137(4), 383–396.
- Carrivick, J. L., Smith, M. W. and Quincey, D. J. (2016): Structure from Motion in the Geosciences. John Wiley and Sons.
- Carrivick, J. L. and Smith, M. W. (2019): Fluvial and aquatic applications of Structure from Motion photogrammetry and unmanned aerial vehicle,drone technology. Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Water 6, e1328.
- Carvalho, J., Graham, B., Rebelo, H., Bocksberger, G., Meyer, C., Wich, S. and Kühl, H. (2019): A global risk assessment of primates under climate and land use/cover scenarios. Global Change Biology 25(9), 3163–3178.
- Casado, M. R., Gonzalez, R. B., Kriechbaumer, T. and Veal, A. (2015): Automated identification of river hydromorphological features using UAV high resolution aerial imagery. Sensors 15, 27969–27989.
- Casagli, N., Tofani, V., Morelli, S., Frodella, W., Ciampalini, A., Raspini, F. and Intrieri, E. (2017): Remote Sensing Techniques in Landslide Mapping and Monitoring, Keynote Lecture, in: Advancing Culture of Living with Landslides, Mikoš, M., Arbanas, Ž., Yin, Y. and Sassa, K. (eds). WLF 2017. Springer, Cham., 1–19.
- Casella, E., Rovere, A., Pedroncini, A., Stark, C. P., Casella, M., Ferrari, M. and Firpo, M. (2016): Drones as tools for monitoring beach topography changes in the Ligurian Sea (NW Mediterranean). Geo-Marine Lett, 1–13.
- Cavalli, M., Tarolli, P., Marchi, L., and Dalla Fontana, G. (2008): The Effectiveness of Airborne LiDAR Data in the Recognition of Channel-Bed Morphology. Catena 73(3), 249–260.
- Chabot, D. and Bird, D. M. (2015): Wildlife research and management methods in the 21st century: Where do unmanned aircraft fit in? Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 3, 137–155.
- Chambers, J. R., Smith, M. W., Quincey, D. J., Carrivick, J. L., Ross, A. N. and James, M. R. (2020): Glacial aerodynamic roughness estimates: uncertainty, sensitivity and precision in field measurements. Submitted to: Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface 125(2), e2019JF005167.
- Chandler, B., Lovell, H., Boston, C., Lukas, S., Barr, I., Benediktsson, I. and Benn, D. (2018): Glacial Geomorphological Mapping: A Review of Approaches and Frameworks for Best Practice. Earth-Science Reviews, 185 (October), 806–846.
- Chandra, M., and Tanzi, T. J. (2015): Feasibility-Assessment of a Drone-Borne Ground Penetrating Radar Sensor for Humanitarian Applications in the Context of Disaster Management. 1st URSI Atlantic Radio Science Conference (URSI AT-RASC).

- Chandrashekar, G. and Sahin, F. (2014): A survey on feature selection methods. Computers and Electrical Engineering 40(1), 16–28.
- Chapman, C. A., Schoof, V. A. M., Bonnell, T. R., Gogarten, J. F. and Calme, S. (2015): Competing pressures on populations: long-term dynamics of food availability, food quality, disease, stress and animal abundance. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 370, 20140112–20140112.
- Chase, A. F., Chase, D. Z., Awe, J. J., Weishampel, J. F., Iannone, G., Moyes, H., Yaeger, J., et al. (2014): Ancient Maya Regional Settlement and Inter-Site Analysis: The 2013 West-Central Belize LiDAR Survey. Remote Sensing 6(9), 8671–8695.
- Chave, J., Andalo, C., Brown, S., Cairns, M. A., Chambers, J. Q., Eamus, D., Fölster, H., Fromard, F., Higuchi, N., Kira, T., Lescure, J. P., Nelson, B. W., Ogawa, H., Puig, H., Riéra, B. and Yamakura, T. (2005): Tree allometry and improved estimation of carbon stocks and balance in tropical forests. Oecologia 145(1), 87–99.
- Chazdon, R. L., Brancalion, P. H. S., Laestadius, L., Bennett-Curry, A., Buckingham, K., Kumar, C., Moll-Rocek, J., Vieira, I. C. G. and Wilson, S. J. (2016): When is a forest a forest? Forest concepts and definitions in the era of forest and landscape restoration. Ambio 45(5), 538–550.
- Chehata, N., Guo, L. and Mallet, C. (2009): Airborne Lidar feature Selection for urban classification using Random Forests. International Archives of Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences, XXXVIII (Part 3, W8), 207–212.
- Chen, J., Li, K., Chang, K.-J., Sofia, G. and Tarolli, P. (2015): Open-pit mining geomorphic feature characterisation. International Journal of Applied Earth Observations and Geoinformation 42, 76–86.
- Chen, Y. and Medioni, G. (1992): Object modelling by registration of multiple range images. Image and vision computing 10(3), 145–155.
- Chiabrando, F., Sammartano, G. and Spanò, A. (2017): A Comparison among Different Optimization Levels in 3D Multi-Sensor Models. A Test Case in Emergency Context: 2016 Italian Earthquake. The International Archives of Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences XLII-2/W3, 155–162.
- Chio, S.-H. and Lin, C.-H. (2017): Preliminary Study of UAS Equipped with Thermal Camera for Volcanic Geothermal Monitoring in Taiwan. Sensors 17(7), 1649.
- Chisholm, R. A., Cui, J., Lum, S. K. Y. and Chen, B. M. (2013): UAV LiDAR for below-canopy forest surveys. Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 1(1), 61–68.
- Choi, M., Jacobs, J. M., Anderson, M. C. and Bosch, D. D. (2013): Evaluation of drought indices via remotely sensed data with hydrological variables. Journal Hydrology 476, 265–273.
- Chrétien, L., Théau, J. and Ménard, P. (2016): Visible and thermal infrared remote sensing for the detection of white-tailed deer using an unmanned aerial system. Wildlife Society Bulletin 40, 181-191.
- Christie, K. S., Gilbert, S. L., Brown, C. L., Hatfield, M. and Hanson, L. (2016): Unmanned aircraft systems in wildlife research: current and future applications of a transformative technology. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 14, 241–251.
- Chudley, T. R., Christoffersen, P., Doyle, S. H., Abellan, A. and Snooke, N. (2019): High-accuracy UAV photogrammetry of ice sheet dynamics with no ground control. The Cryosphere 13, 955–968.
- Cignoni, P., Rocchini, C., and Scopigno, R. (1998): Measuring error on simplified surfaces. Computer Graphics Forum, 167–174.

- Cimoli, E., Marcer, M., Vandecrux, B., Bøggild, C. E., Williams, G. and Simonsen, S. B. (2017): Application of low-cost UASs and digital photogrammetry for high-resolution snow depth mapping in the Arctic. Remote Sensing 9(11), 1144.
- Civco, D. L. (1989): Topographic normalization of Landsat Thematic Mapper digital imagery. Photogramm. Eng. Remote Sens. 55, 1303–1309.
- Clapuyt, F., Vanacker, V., Schlunegger, F. and Van Oost, K. (2017): Unravelling Earth Flow Dynamics with 3-D Time Series Derived from UAV-SfM Models. Earth Surface Dynamics 5(4), 791–806.
- Clapuyt, F., Vanacker, V. and Van Oost, K. (2016): Reproducibility of UAV-based earth topography reconstructions based on Structure-from-Motion algorithms. Geomorphology 260, 4–15.
- Clark, J. A. (1976): Effects of surface emissivity and viewing angle on errors in thermography. Acta Therm. 1, 138–141.
- Clark, R. N. (1999): Chapter 1: Spectroscopy of Rocks and Minerals, and Principles of Spectroscopy. Manual of Remote Sensing, Volume 3, Remote Sensing for the Earth Sciences, 3–58.
- Clayton, A. I. (2012): Remote sensing of subglacial bedforms from the British Ice Sheet using an Unmanned Aerial System (UAS): Problems and Potential. Durham University, Master thesis.
- Clayton, A. I. (2017): In situ monitoring and physical modelling of sub-glacial deformation at Skalafellsjokull. University of Southampton, Doctoral Thesis.
- Cliff, O. M., Fitch, R., Sukkarieh, S., Saunders, D. L. and Heinsohn, R. (2015): Online localization of radiotagged wildlife with an autonomous aerial robot system. Proceedings of Robotics Science and Systems XI, 13–17.
- Clubb, F. J., Mudd, S. M., Milodowski, D. T., Hurst, M. D. and Slater, L. J. (2014): Objective Extraction of Channel Heads from High-Resolution Topographic Data. Water Resources Research 50(5), 4283–4304.
- Cohen, Y. and Alchanatis, V. (2019): Spectral and Spatial Methods for Hyperspectral and Thermal Image-Analysis to Estimate Biophysical and Biochemical Properties of Agricultural Crops. Biophys. Biochem. Charact. Plant Species Stud., 73–101.
- Colefax, A. P., Butcher, P. A. and Kelaher, B. P. (2018): The potential for unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) to conduct marine fauna surveys in place of manned aircraft. ICES J. Mar. Sci. 75, 1–8.
- Colomina, I. and Molina, P. (2014): Unmanned aerial systems for photogrammetry and remote sensing: A review. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 92, 79–97.
- Colomina, I., Blázquez, M., Molina, P., Parés, M. E. and Wis, M. (2008): Towards a new paradigm for high-resolution low-cost photogrammetry and remote sensing. IAPRSandSIS, 37(B1), 1201–1206.
- Colwell, R. N. (1956): Determining the prevalence of certain cereal crop diseases by means of aerial photography. Hilgardia 26, 223–286.
- Colwell, R. N. (1997): History and place of photographic interpretation. W.R. Philipson (ed.), Manual of photographic interpretation, 2nd ed. Bethesda, Maryland: American Society for Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 3–47.
- Conroy, C. and Lev, E. (2021): A discontinuous Galerkin finite element model for fast channelized lava flows v1.0. Geophysical model development.
- Contreras Acosta, C. I., Khodadadzadeh, M., Tusa, L., Ghamisi, P. and Gloaguen, R. (2019): A Machine Learning Framework for Drill-Core Mineral Mapping Using Hyperspectral and High-Resolution Mineralogical Data Fusion. IEEE J. Sel. Top. Appl. Earth Observations Remote Sensing, 1–14.

- Cook, R. L. and Torrance, K. E. (1981): A reflectance model for computer graphics. ACM SIGGRAPH Comput. Graph. 15, 307–316.
- Cooke, R. S. C., Eigenbrod, F. and Bates, A. E. (2019): Projected losses of global mammal and bird ecological strategies. Nature Communications 10, 2279.
- Cooley, T. et al. (2002): FLAASH, a MODTRAN4-based atmospheric correction algorithm, its application and validation. IEEE International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium 3, 1414–1418.
- Corcoran, E., Denman, S., Hanger, J., Wilson, B. and Hamilton, G. (2019): Automated detection of koalas using low-level aerial surveillance and machine learning. Scientific Reports 9, 3208.
- Cortes, C. and Vapnik, V. (1995): Support-vector networks. Machine Learning. Kluwer Academic Publishers 20(3), 273–297.
- Coyle, M., Dumont, R., Keating, P., Kiss, F. and Miles, W. (2014): Geological Survey of Canada aeromagnetic surveys: Design, quality assurance, and data dissemination. (Geological Survey of Canada).
- Crawford, O. G. S. (1923): Air Survey and Archaeology. The Geographical Journal 61, 342–360.
- Creutin, J. D., Muste, M., Bradley, A. A., Kim, S. C. and Kruger, A. (2003): River gauging using PIV techniques: a proof of concept experiment on the Iowa River. J. Hydrol. 277, 182–194.
- Cristianini, N. and Shawe-Taylor, J. (2000): An Introduction to Support Vector Machines and Other Kernel-based Learning Methods. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Crocker, R. I., Maslanik, J. A., Adler, J. J., Palo, S. E., Herzfeld, U. C. and Emery, W. J. (2012): A sensor package for ice surface observations using small unmanned aircraft systems. IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing 50(4), 1033–1047.
- Cucci, D. A., Rehak, M. and Skaloud, J. (2017): Bundle adjustment with raw inertial observations in UAV applications. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 130, 1–12.
- Cummings, A., McKee, A., Kulkarni, K. and Markandey, N. (2017): The rise of UAVs. Photogrammetric Engineering and Remote Sensing 83, 317–325.
- Cuni Sanchez, A. and Lindsell, J. A. (2016): The role of remnant trees in carbon sequestration, vegetation structure and tree diversity of early succession regrowing fallows in eastern Sierra Leone. African Journal of Ecology 55 (2), 188–197.
- Cunliffe, A. M., Brazier, R. E. and Anderson, K. (2016): Ultra-fine grain landscape-scale quantification of dryland vegetation structure with drone-acquired structure-from-motion photogrammetry. Remote Sens. Environ. 183, 129–143.
- Cunningham, M., Samson, C., Wood, A. and Cook, I. (2018): Aeromagnetic Surveying with a Rotary-Wing Unmanned Aircraft System: A Case Study from a Zinc Deposit in Nash Creek, New Brunswick, Canada. Pure appl. geophys. 175, 3145–3158.
- D'Oleire-Oltmanns, S., Marzolff, I., Peter, K. and Ries, J. (2012): Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV) for Monitoring Soil Erosion in Morocco. Remote Sens. 4, 3390–3416.
- Dabski, M., Zmarz, A., Pabjanek, P., Korczak-Abshire, M., Karsznia, I. and Chwedorzewska, K. J. (2017): UAV-based detection and spatial analyses of periglacial landforms on Demay Point (King George Island, South Shetland Islands, Antarctica). Geomorphology 290, 29–38.
- Dal Sasso, S. F., Pizarro, A., Samela, C., Mita, L. and Manfreda, S. (2018): Exploring the optimal experimental setup for surface flow velocity measurements using PTV. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 190, 460.

- Dalamagkidis, K. (2015): Definitions and Terminology. K. P. Valavanis and G. J. Vachtsevanos (ed.), Handbook of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles. Dordrecht: Springer, 43–55.
- Dall'Asta, E., Delaloye, R., Diotri, F., Forlani, G., Fornari, M., di Cella, U.M., Pogliotti, P., Roncella, R. and Santise, M. (2015): Use of UAS in a high mountain landscape: the case of Gran Sommetta rock glacier. The International Archives of Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences XL-3/ W3, 391–397.
- Dandois, J. P. and Ellis, E. C. (2013): High spatial resolution three-dimensional mapping of vegetation spectral dynamics using computer vision. Remote Sensing of Environment 136, 259–276.
- Dandois, J. P., Olano, M. and Ellis, E. C. (2015): Optimal altitude, overlap, and weather conditions for computer vision UAV estimates of forest structure. Remote Sensing 7(10), 13895–13920.
- Darmawan, H., Walter, T. R., Brotopuspito, K. S., Nandaka, I. G. M. A., et al. (2018): Morphological and structural changes at the Merapi lava dome monitored in 2012–15 using unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs). Journal of Volcanology and Geothermal Research 349, 256–267.
- Dash, J. P., Watt, M. S., Paul, T. S. H., Morgenroth, J. and Pearse, G. D. (2019): Early Detection of Invasive Exotic Trees Using UAV and Manned Aircraft Multispectral and LiDAR Data. Remote Sensing 11(15), 1812.
- Dash, J. P., Watt, M. S., Pearse, G. D., Heaphy, M. and Dungey, H. S. (2017): Assessing very high resolution UAV imagery for monitoring forest health during a simulated disease outbreak. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 131, 1–14.
- De Beni, E., Cantarero, M. and Messina, A. (2019): UAVs for volcano monitoring: A new approach applied on an active lava flow on Mt. Etna (Italy), during the 27 February–02 March 2017 eruption. JVGR 369, 250–262.
- De Castro, E. and Morandi, C. (1987): Registration of Translated and Rotated Images Using Finite Fourier Transforms. IEEE Transactions on Pattern Analysis and Machine Intelligence 9, 700–703.
- De Giglio, M., Goffo, F., Greggio, N., Merloni, N., Dubbini, M. and Barbarella, M. (2017): Satellite and unmanned aerial vehicle data for the classification of sand dune vegetation. ISPRS Int. Arch. Photo-gramm. Remote Sens. Spat. Inf. Sci. XLII-3/W2, 43–50.
- De Luca, G. N., Silva, J. M., Cerasoli, S., Araújo, J., Campos, J., Di Fazio, S. and Modica, G. (2019): Object-Based Land Cover Classification of Cork Oak Woodlands using UAV Imagery and Orfeo ToolBox. Remote Sensing 11(10), 1238.
- De Michele, C., Avanzi, F., Passoni, D., Barzaghi, R., Pinto, L., Dosso, P., Ghezzi, A., Gianatti, R. and Vedova, G. D. (2016): Using a fixed-wing UAS to map snow depth distribution: an evaluation at peak accumulation. The Cryosphere 10(2), 511–522.
- Debella-Gilo, M. and Kääb, A. (2011): Sub-Pixel precision image matching for measuring surface displacements on mass movements using normalized cross-correlation. Remote Sensing of Environment 115, 130–142.
- Defler, T. and Pintor, D. (1985): Censusing primates by transect in a forest of known primate density. International Journal of Primatology 6, 243–259.
- DeFries, R., Hansen, M. and Townshend, J. (1995): Global discrimination of land cover types from metrics derived from AVHRR pathfinder data. Remote Sensing of Environment 54, 209–222.
- Dellenback, P. A., Macharivilakathu, J. and Pierce, S. R. (2000): Contrast-enhancement techniques for particle-image velocimetry. Appl. Opt. 39, 5978–5990.

- Demantké, J. et al. (2012): Dimensionality based scale selection in 3D lidar point clouds. ISPRS International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences, XXXVIII-5, 97–102.
- Dempewolf, J., Nagol, J., Hein, S., Thiel, C. and Zimmermann, R. (2017): Measurement of Within-Season Tree Height Growth in a Mixed Forest Stand Using UAV Imagery. Forests 8(7), 231.
- Dering, G. M., Micklethwaite, S., Thiele, S. T., Vollgger, S. A. and Cruden, A. R. (2019): Review of drones, photogrammetry and emerging sensor technology for the study of dykes: Best practises and future potential. JVGR 373, 1–20.
- Desrochers, A. et al. (2018): Estimating Wildlife Tag Location Errors from a VHF Receiver Mounted on a Drone. Drones 2, 44.
- Detert, M. and Weitbrecht, V. (2015): A low-cost airborne velocimetry system: proof of concept. Journal of Hydraulic Research 53, 532–539.
- Detert, M., Johnson, E. D. and Weitbrecht, V. (2017): Proof-of-concept for low-cost and non-contact synoptic airborne river flow measurements. Int. J. Remote Sens. 38, 2780–2807.
- Devereux, B. J., Amable, G. S. and Crow, P. (2008): Visualisation of LiDAR Terrain Models for Archaeological Feature Detection. Antiquity, 82 (316), 470–479.
- Dewantari, A., Kim, J., Jeon, S. Y., Kim, S. and Ka, M. H. (2018): F lared SIW antenna design and transceiving experiments for W-band SAR. International Journal of RF and Microwave Computer-Aided Engineering 28(9), e21416.
- Dewez, T. J. B., Girardeau-Montaut, D., Allanic, C., and Rohmer, J. (2016): FACETS: A CloudCompare plugin to extract geological planes from unstructured 3D point clouds: The International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences XLI-B5, 799–804.
- Di Mauro, B., Fava, F., Ferrero, L., Garzonio, R., Baccolo, G., Delmonte, B. and Colombo, R. (2015): Mineral dust impact on snow radiative properties in the European Alps combining ground, UAV, and satellite observations. Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres 120(12), 6080–6097.
- Di Stefano, G., Romeo, G., Mazzini, A., Iarocci, A., Hadi, S. and Pelphrey, S. (2018): The Lusi drone: A multidisciplinary tool to access extreme environments. Marine and Petroleum Geology 90, 26–37.
- Diaz, J. A., Pieri, D., Wright, K., Sorensen, P., Kline-Shoder, R., Arkin, C. R., Fladeland, M., Bland, G., Buongiorno, M. F., Ramirez, C., Corrales, E., Alan, A., Alegria, O., Diaz, D. and Linick, J. (2015): Unmanned Aerial Mass Spectrometer Systems for In-Situ Volcanic Plume Analysis. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 26, 292–304.
- Diaz-Varela, R. A., Zarco-Tejada, P. J., Angileri, V., and Loudjani, P. (2014): Automatic Identification of Agricultural Terraces through Object-Oriented Analysis of Very High Resolution {DSMs} and Multispectral Imagery Obtained from an Unmanned Aerial Vehicle. Journal of Environmental Management 134, 117–126.
- Dietrich, J. T. (2017): Bathymetric Structure-from-Motion: extracting shallow stream bathymetry from multi-view stereo photogrammetry. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 42, 355–364.
- Dietterich, H. R., Patrick, M. R., Diefenbach, A. K., Parcheta, C., Lev, E. and Foks, N. L. (2018): Lava flow hazard modeling and the assessment of effusion rates and topographic change with uas and lidar during the 2018 Kilauea lower east rift zone eruption. AGU Fall meeting, V21B–03.

- Ding, M., Tang, L., Zhou, L., Wang, X., Weng, Z. and Qu, J. (2019): W Band Mini-SAR on Multi Rotor UAV Platform, 2019 IEEE 2nd International Conference on Electronic Information and Communication Technology (ICEICT).
- Ditmer, M. A. et al. (2015): Bears show a physiological but limited behavioral response to unmanned aerial vehicles. Curr. Biol. 25, 2278–2283.
- Dold, J. (1996): Influence of large targets on the results of photogrammetric bundle adjustment. Int. Arch. Photogram. Remote Sensing 31, 119–123.
- Domingo, D., Ørka, H. O., Næsset, E., Kachamba, D. and Gobakken, T. (2019): Effects of UAV Image Resolution, Camera Type, and Image Overlap on Accuracy of Biomass Predictions in a Tropical Woodland. Remote Sensing 11(8), 948.
- Dragut, L., and Dornik, A. (2013): Land-Surface Segmentation as Sampling Framework for Soil Mapping. In Geomorphometry 2013. Nanjing, China.
- Dragut, L., and Eisank, C. (2011a): Automated Classification of Topography from SRTM Data Using Object-Based Image Analysis, in: Geomorphometry, Hengl, T., Evans, I. S., Wilson, J. P. and Gould, M. (eds), Redlands, CA, 113–116.
- Dragut, L., and Eisank, C. (2011b): Object Representations at Multiple Scales from Digital Elevation Models. Geomorphology 129, 183–189.
- Dragut, L., Eisank, C. and Strasser, T. (2011): Local Variance for Multi-Scale Analysis in Geomorphometry. Geomorphology 130(3–4), 162–172.
- Drusch, M., del Bello, U., Carlier, S., Colin, O., Fernandez, V., Gascon, F., Hoersch, B., Isola, C., Laberinti, P. and Martimort, P. (2012): Sentinel-2: ESA's Optical High-Resolution Mission for GMES Operational Services. Remote Sensing of Environment 120, 25–36.
- Duan, Z., Li, Y., Wang, J., Zhao, G. and Svanberg, S. (2019): Aquatic environment monitoring using a drone-based fluorosensor. Appl. Phys. B 125.
- Dubuisson, P., Giraud, V., Chomette, O., Chepfer, H. and Pelon, J. (2005): Fast radiative transfer modeling for infrared imaging radiometry. Journal of Quantitative Spectroscopy and Radiative Transfer 95, 201–220.
- Duffy, J. P. and Anderson, K. A (2016): 21st-century renaissance of kites as platforms for proximal sensing. Progress in Physical Geography 40, 352–361.
- Duffy, J. P., Cunliffe, A., DeBell, L., Sandbrook, C., Wich, S., Shutler, J., Myers-Smith, I., Varela, M. and Anderson, K. (2017): Location, location, location: Considerations when using lighweight drones in challenging environments. Remote Sensing in Ecology and Conservation, 4, 7–19.
- Duffy, J. P., Pratt, L., Anderson, K., Land, P. E. and Shutler, J. D. (2018): Spatial assessment of intertidal seagrass meadows using optical imaging systems and a lightweight drone. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 200, 169–180.
- Dugdale, S. J., Malcolm, I. A. and Hannah, D. M. (2019): Drone-based Structure-from-Motion provides accurate forest canopy data to assess shading effects in river temperature models. Science of The Total Environment 678, 326–340.
- Dunford, R., Michel, K., Gagnage, M., Piégay, H. and Trémelo, M.-L. (2009): Potential and constraints of Unmanned Aerial Vehicle technology for the characterization of Mediterranean riparian forest. International Journal of Remote Sensing 30, 4915–4935.

- Durfee, N., Ochoa, C. and Mata-Gonzalez, R. (2019): The Use of Low-Altitude UAV Imagery to Assess Western Juniper Density and Canopy Cover in Treated and Untreated Stands. Forests 10(4), 296.
- EASA (2009): Airworthiness certification of unmanned aircraft systems (UAS), Policy Statement E.Y013-01. [online] https://www.easa.europa.eu/sites/default/files/dfu/E.Y013-01_%20UAS_%20Policy.pdf [15.11.2020].
- EASA (2015): Riga Declaration on Remotely Piloted Aircraft (drones). Riga, Latvia.
- Eckerstorfer, M., Solbø, S. A. and Malnes, E. (2015): Using "structure-from-motion" photogrammetry in mapping snow avalanche debris. Wiener Schriften zur Geographie und Kartographie 21, 171–187.
- Edwards, M., Madsen, D., Stringham, C., Margulis, A., Wicks, B. and Long, D. G. (2008): microASAR: A Small, Robust LFM-CW SAR for Operation on UAVs and Small Aircraft, IGARSS 2008 2008 IEEE International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium. IEEE.
- Eisenbeiss, H. (2004): A mini unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV): System overview and image acquisition. International Archives of Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences 36, 1–4.
- Eisenbeiss, H. (2009): UAV photogrammetry. PhD Dissertation Thesis, Technische Universität Dresden.
- Eling, C., Klingbeil, L., Wieland, M. and Kuhlmann, H. (2014): Direct georeferencing of micro aerial vehicles – system design, system calibration and first evaluation tests. Photogrammetrie, Fernerkundung, Geoinformation 4, 227–237.
- Eltner, A. and Schneider, D. (2015): Analysis of Different Methods for 3D Reconstruction of Natural Surfaces from Parallel-Axes UAV Images. Photogrammetric Record 30(151), 279–299.
- Eltner, A. and Sofia, G. (2020): Structure from Motion photogrammetric technique. Developments in Earth Surface Processes 23, 1–24.
- Eltner, A., Baumgart, P., Maas, H. G. and Faust, D. (2015): Multi-temporal UAV data for automatic measurement of rill and interrill erosion on loess soil. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 40, 741–755.
- Eltner, A., Kaiser, A., Castillo, C., Rock, G., Neugirg, F. and Abellan, A. (2016): Image-based surface reconstruction in geomorphometry – merits, limits and developments. Earth Surface Dynamics 4, 359–389.
- Eltner, A., Maas, H. G. and Faust, D. (2018): Soil micro-topography change detection at hillslopes in fragile Mediterranean landscapes. Geoderma 313, 217–232.
- Eltner, A., Sardemann, H. and Grundmann, J. (2020): Technical Note: Flow velocity and discharge measurement in rivers using terrestrial and UAV imagery. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences 24, 1429–1445.
- Ely, J. C., Graham, C., Barr, I. D., Rea, B. R., Spagnolo, M. and Evans, J. (2017): Using UAV acquired photography and structure from motion techniques for studying glacier landforms: application to the glacial flutes at Isfallsglaciären. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 42(6), 877–888.
- Entwistle, N. S. and Heritage, G. L. (2019): Small unmanned aerial model accuracy for photogrammetrical fluvial bathymetric survey. J. Appl. Remote Sens. 13, 14523.
- Eröss, R., Stoll, J. B., Bergers, R. and Tezkan, B. (2013): Three-component VLF using an unmanned aerial system as sensor platform. First Break 31.
- Eröss, R., Tezkan, B., Stoll, J. B. and Bergers, R. (2017): Interpretation of Very Low Frequency Measurements Carried Out with an Unmanned Aerial System by 2D Conductivity Models. Journal of Environmental and Engineering Geophysics 22, 83–94.

- Escobar Villanueva, J. R., Iglesias Martínez, L. and Pérez Montiel, J. I. (2019): DEM Generation from Fixed-Wing UAV Imaging and LiDAR-Derived Ground Control Points for Flood Estimations. Sensors 19(14), 3205.
- Essen, H., Johannes, W., Stanko, S., Sommer, R., Wahlen, A. and Wilcke, J., (2012): High resolution W-band UAV SAR. 2012 IEEE International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium.
- EU (2020): Dronerules Europe. [online] https://dronerules.eu/en/ [07.02.2020].
- European Commission (2019): Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2019,947 on the rules and procedures for the operation of unmanned aircraft.
- European Parliament (2018): Regulation (EU) 2018, 1139 on common rules in the field of civil aviation and establishing a European Union Aviation Safety Agency.
- Evans, I. S. (1972): General Geomorphometry, Derivatives of Altitude, and Descriptive Statistics, in: Spatial Analysis in Geomorphology, Chorley, R. (ed), Harper and Row, 17–90.
- Evans, I., and Minár, J. (2011): A Classification of Geomorphometric Variables, in: Geomorphometry 2011, Hengl, T., Evans, I. S., Wilson, J. P. and Gould, M. (eds), Redlands, CA., 105–108.
- Evans, I. S. (2012): Geomorphometry and Landform Mapping: What Is a Landform? Geomorphology 137(1), 94–106.
- Ewald, E. (1924): Das Luftbild im Unterricht. Zentralinstitut für Erziehung und Unterricht in Berlin, Bild und Schule: Schriften über Bildbeschaffung und Bildverwendung in der Schule 1. Breslau: Hirt.
- Ewertowski, M., Tomczyk, A., Evans, D., Roberts, D. and Ewertowski, W. (2019): Operational Framework for Rapid, Very-high Resolution Mapping of Glacial Geomorphology Using Low-cost Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Structure-from-Motion Approach. Remote Sensing 11(1), 65.
- Fa, J. E. and Brown, D. (2009): Impacts of hunting on mammals in African tropical moist forests: a review and synthesis. Mammal Review 39, 231–264.
- Fairley, I., Mendzil, A., Togneri, M. and Reeve, D. (2018): The Use of Unmanned Aerial Systems to Map Intertidal Sediment. Remote Sensing 10, 1918–1923.
- Fang, F., Tambe, M., Dilkina, B. and Plumptre, A. (2019): Automatic Detection of Poachers and Wildlife with UAVs. Chapter in: Artificial Intelligence and Conservation. Artificial Intelligence for Social Good. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 77–100.
- Fankhauser, K., Strigul, N. and Gatziolis, D. (2018): Augmentation of Traditional Forest Inventory and Airborne Laser Scanning with Unmanned Aerial Systems and Photogrammetry for Forest Monitoring. Remote Sensing 10(10), 1562.
- FAO/FRA (2000): Definitions of Forest and Forest Change. In Forest Resources Assessment Programme, FAO: Rome, Italy, 15.
- Faugeras, O. D. and Maybank, S. (1990): Motion from point matches: Multiplicity of solutions. International Journal of Computer Vision 4, 225–246.
- Favalli, M., Fornaciai, A., Nannipieri, L., Harris, A., Calvari, S. and Lormand, C. (2018): Uav-based remote sensing surveys of lava flow fields: a case study from etna's 1974 channel-fed lava flows. Bulletin of Volcanology 80(3), 29.
- Favalli, M. and Fornaciai, A. (2017): Visualization and Comparison of DEM-Derived Parameters. Application to Volcanic Areas. Geomorphology 290, 69–84.

- Faye, E., Dangles, O. and Pincebourde, S. (2016b): Distance makes the difference in thermography for ecological studies. Journal of Thermal Biology 56, 1–9.
- Faye, E., Rebaudo, F., Yánez-Cajo, D., Cauvy-Fraunié, S. and Dangles, O. (2016a): A toolbox for studying thermal heterogeneity across spatial scales: from unmanned aerial vehicle imagery to landscape metrics. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 7, 437–446.
- Fazio, N. L., Perrotti, M., Andriani, G. F., Mancini, F., Rossi, P., Castagnetti, C., Lollino, P. (2019): A new methodological approach to assess the stability of discontinuous rocky cliffs using in-situ surveys supported by UAV-based techniques and 3-D finite element model: a case study. Eng. Geol. 260, 105205.
- Federal Aviation Administration (2016): Remote Pilot in Command Certification and Responsibilities. [online] https://www.faa.gov/uas/media/part_107_summary.pdf [19.05.2021].
- Federal Aviation Administration (2018): Airspace 101 rules of the sky. [online] https://www.faa.gov/uas/ recreational_fliers/where_can_i_fly/airspace_101/ [07.02.2020].
- Feduck, C., McDermid, G. and Castilla, G. (2018): Detection of Coniferous Seedlings in UAV Imagery. Forests 9 (7), 432.
- Feki, H., Slimani, M. and Cudennec, C. (2017): Geostatistically based optimization of a rainfall monitoring network extension: case of the climatically heterogeneous Tunisia. Hydrology Research 48, 514–541.
- Feng, Q., Liu, J. and Gong, J. (2015): Urban flood mapping based on unmanned aerial vehicle remote sensing and random forest classifier-A case of yuyao, China. Water 7, 1437–1455.
- Ferencevic, M. V. and Ashmore, P. (2012): Creating and evaluating digital elevation model-based streampower map as a stream assessment tool. River Research and Applications 28(9), 1394–1416.
- Fernandes, R., Prevost, C., Canisius, F., Leblanc, S. G., Maloley, M., Oakes, S., Holman, K. and Knudby, A. (2018): Monitoring snow depth change across a range of landscapes with ephemeral snowpacks using structure from motion applied to lightweight unmanned aerial vehicle videos. The Cryosphere 12(11), 3535–3550.
- Feurer, D., Planchon, O., El Maaoui, M. A., Ben Slimane, A., Boussema, M. R., Pierrot-Deseilligny, M. and Raclot, D. (2018): Using kites for 3-D mapping of gullies at decimetre-resolution over several square kilometres: a case study on the Kamech catchment, Tunisia. Nat. Hazards Earth Syst. Sci. 18, 1567–1582.
- Fey, C. and Wichmann, V. (2017): Long-range terrestrial laser scanning for geomorphological change detection in alpine terrain-handling uncertainties. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms, 42(5), 789–802.
- Filion, R., Bernier, M., Paniconi, C., Chokmani, K., Melis, M., Soddu, A., Talazac, M. and Lafortune, F. (2016): Remote sensing for mapping soil moisture and drainage potential in semi-arid regions: Applications to the Campidano plain of Sardinia, Italy. Science of the Total Environment 543, 862–876.
- Finn, R. L. and Wright, D. (2016): Privacy, data protection and ethics for civil drone practice: A survey of industry, regulators and civil society organisations. Computer Law and Security Review 32, 577–586.
- Fiori, L., Doshi, A., Martinez, E., Orams, M. B. and Bollard-Breen, B. (2017): The Use of Unmanned Aerial Systems in Marine Mammal Research. Remote Sensing 9, 543.
- Fiorillo, F., Remondino, F., Barba, S., Santoriello, A., De Vita, C. and Casellato, A. (2013): 3D Digitization and Mapping of Heritage Monuments and Comparison With Historical Drawings. ISPRS Annals of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences II-5/W1, 133–138.
- Fischler, M. A. and Bolles, R. C. (1981): Random Sample Consensus: a paradigm for model fitting with applications to image analysis and automated cartography. Communications of the ACM 24, 381–395.

- Fisher, P. F, and Tate, N. J (2006): Causes and Consequences of Error in Digital Elevation Models. Progress in Physical Geography 30(4), 467–489.
- Flener, C., Vaaja, M., Jaakkola, A., Krooks, A., Kaartinen, H., Kukko, A., Kasvi, E., Hyyppä, H., Hyyppä, J. and Alho, P. (2013): Seamless mapping of river channels at high resolution using mobile liDAR and UAV-photography. Remote Sens. 5, 6382–6407.
- Florinsky, I. V. and Pankratov, A. N. (2016): A Universal Spectral Analytical Method for Digital Terrain Modeling. International Journal of Geographical Information Science, 30(12), 2506–2528.
- Florinsky, I. V. and Bliakharskii, D. P. (2019): The 2017 catastrophic subsidence in the Dålk Glacier, East Antarctica: unmanned aerial survey and terrain modelling. Remote Sensing Letters 10(4), 333–342.
- Florinsky, Igor V. (2017): An Illustrated Introduction to General Geomorphometry. Progress in Physical Geography: Earth and Environment, 41(6), 723–52.
- Flynn, K. F. and Chapra, S. C. (2014): Remote sensing of submerged aquatic vegetation in a shallow nonturbid river using an unmanned aerial vehicle. Remote Sens. 6, 12815–12836.
- Foody, G. M. (2020): Explaining the unsuitability of the kappa coefficient in the assessment and comparison of the accuracy of thematic maps obtained by image classification. Remote Sensing of Environment 239, 111630.
- Förstner, F. and Wrobel, B. P. (2016): Photogrammetric computer vision: Statistics, Geometry, Orientation and Reconstruction. Basel: Springer International Publishing AG.
- Förstner, W. (1982): On the geometric precision of digital correlation. International Archives of Photogrammetry 24, 176–189.
- Fouché, P. S. and Booysen, N. W. (1994): Assessment of crop stress conditions using low altitude aerial color-infrared photography and computer image processing. Geocarto International, 2, 25–31.
- Franklin, J. (2010): Mapping species distributions: spatial inference and prediction. Cambridge University Press.
- Franklin, S. E. and Ahmed, O. S. (2017): Deciduous tree species classification using object-based analysis and machine learning with unmanned aerial vehicle multispectral data. International Journal of Remote Sensing 39, 5236–5245.
- Fraser, B. T. and Congalton, R. G. (2019): Evaluating the Effectiveness of Unmanned Aerial Systems (UAS) for Collecting Thematic Map Accuracy Assessment Reference Data in New England Forests. Forests 10(1), 24.
- Fraser, C. (2001): Photogrammetric Camera Component Calibration: A Review of Analytical Techniques. Calibration and Orientation of Cameras in Computer Vision (eds. A. Gruen and T. S. Huang). Berlin and Heidelberg: Springer. 95–121.
- Fraser, C. S. (1993): High-accuracy ground surface displacement monitoring. Photogramm. Rec. 14, 505–521.
- Fraser, C. S. (2013): Automatic camera calibration in close range photogrammetry. Photogramm. Eng. Remote Sens. 79, 381–388.
- Fraser, R., Olthof, I., Lantz, T. C. and Schmitt, C. (2016): UAV Photogrammetry for Mapping Vegetation in the Low-Arctic Arctic Science.

- Frey, J., Kovach, K., Stemmler, S. and Koch, B. (2018): UAV Photogrammetry of Forests as a Vulnerable Process. A Sensitivity Analysis for a Structure from Motion RGB-Image Pipeline. Remote Sensing 10 (6), 912.
- Frost, A., Exclusive, S. and For, W. (2016): LiDAR: Driving the Future of Autonomous Navigation LiDAR: Driving the Future of Autonomous Navigation Analysis of LiDAR technology for advanced safety, 1–30.
- Fu, Y., Kinniry, M. and Kloepper, L. N. (2018): The Chirocopter: a UAV for recording sound and video of bats at altitude. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 9, 1531–1535.
- Fugazza, D., Senese, A., Azzoni, R.S., Smiraglia, C., Cernuschi, M., Severi, D. and Diolaiuti, G. A. (2015): High-resolution mapping of glacier surface features. The UAV survey of the Forni Glacier (Stelvio National Park, Italy). Geografia Fisica e Dinamica Quaternaria 38, 25–33.
- Fuller, I. C., Large, A. R. G. and Milan, D. J. (2003): Quantifying Channel Development and Sediment Transfer Following Chute Cutoff in a Wandering Gravel-Bed River. Geomorphology. "Geomorphic Change Detection Software." n.d. [online] https://gcd.riverscapes.xyz/ [February 25, 2020].
- Funaki, M. et al. (2014): Small unmanned aerial vehicles for aeromagnetic surveys and their flights in the South Shetland Islands, Antarctica. Polar Science 8, 342–356.
- Galidaki, G., Zianis, D., Gitas, I., Radoglou, K., Karathanassi, V., Tsakiri-Strati, M., Woodhouse, I. and Mallinis, G. (2016): Vegetation biomass estimation with remote sensing: focus on forest and other wooded land over the Mediterranean ecosystem. International Journal of Remote Sensing 38(7), 1940–1966.
- Ganz, S. (1914): Die Gipfelbewegung der Rosablanche. SAC-Jahrbuch Nr. 50 1914,15.
- Ganz, S., Käber, Y. and Adler, P. (2019): Measuring Tree Height with Remote Sensing—A Comparison of Photogrammetric and LiDAR Data with Different Field Measurements. Forests 10 (8), 694.
- Gerke, M. and Przybilla, H. J. (2016): Accuracy analysis of photogrammetric UAV image blocks: Influence of onboard RTK-GNSS and cross flight patterns. Photogrammetrie, Fernerkundung, Geoinformation 1, 17–30.
- Gerten, D. M. and Wiese, M. V. (1987): Microcomputer-Assisted Video Image Analysis of Lodging in Winter Wheat. Photogramm. Eng. Remote Sens. 53, 83–88.
- Gessler, P., Pike, R., MacMillan, R. A., Hengl, T. and Reuter, H. I. (2009): Chapter 28: The Future of Geomorphometry, in: Developments in Soil Science, Hengl, T. and Reuter, H. I. (eds) 33, Elsevier, 637–652.
- Gevaert, C. M. et al. (2017): Informal settlement classification using point-cloud and image-based features from UAV data. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 125, 225–236.
- Gevaert, C. M., Persello, C. et al. (2018b): Context-Based Filtering of Noisy Labels for Automatic Basemap Updating From UAV Data. IEEE Journal of Selected Topics in Applied Earth Observations and Remote Sensing, 11(8), 2731–2741.
- Gevaert, C. M., Persello, C., Nex, F. and Vosselman, G. (2018a): A deep learning approach to DTM extraction from imagery using rule-based training labels. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 142, 106–123.
- GGE-CAP (2009): The Greater Gombe Ecosystem Conservation Action Plan.
- Ghamisi, P. et al. (2017): Advances in Hyperspectral Image and Signal Processing: A Comprehensive Overview of the State of the Art. IEEE Geosci. Remote Sens. Mag. 5, 37–78.
- Ghilani, C. D. (2017): Adjustment computations: spatial data analysis. John Wiley and Sons.

- Giannetti, F., Chirici, G., Gobakken, T., Næsset, E., Travaglini, D. and Puliti, S. (2018): A new approach with DTM-independent metrics for forest growing stock prediction using UAV photogrammetric data. Remote Sensing of Environment 213, 195–205.
- Gilliot, J. M., Michelin, J., Hadjard, D. and Houot, S. (2020): An accurate method for predicting spatial variability of maize yield from UAV-based plant height estimation: a tool for monitoring agronomic field experiments. Precis. Agric.
- Gilliot, J.-M., Domenzain, L. M., Faroux, R. and Michelin, J. (2018): Correction of in-flight luminosity variations in multispectral UAV images, using a luminosity sensor and camera pair for improved biomass estimation in precision agriculture, in: Autonomous Air and Ground Sensing Systems for Agricultural Optimization and Phenotyping III, Thomasson, J. A., McKee, M. and Moorhead, R. J. (eds).
- Gini, R., Passoni, D., Pinto, L. and Sona, G. (2014): Use of Unmanned Aerial Systems for multispectral survey and tree classification: a test in a park area of northern Italy. European Journal of Remote Sensing 47(1), 251–269.
- Gini, R., Sona, G., Ronchetti, G., Passoni, D. and Pinto, L. (2018): Improving Tree Species Classification Using UAS Multispectral Images and Texture Measures. ISPRS International Journal of Geo-Information 7(8), 315.
- Girardeau-Montaut, D. (2011): CloudCompare-OpenSource Project. [online] http://cloudcompare.org/ [19.05.2021].
- Girardeau-Montaut, D., Roux, M., Marc, R. and Thibault, G. (2005): Change detection on points cloud data acquired with a ground laser scanner. International Archives of Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences, WGIII/3, 30–35.
- Gislason, P. O., Benediktsson, J. A. and Sveinsson, J. R. (2006): Random Forests for land cover classification. Pattern Recognition Letters. North-Holland 27(4), 294–300.
- Gitelson, A. A., Kaufman, Y. J., Merzlyak, M. N. (1996): Use of a green channel in remote sensing of global vegetation from EOS-MODIS. Remote Sens. Environ. 58, 289–298.
- Glira, P. (2018): Hybrid Orientation of LiDAR Point Clouds and Aerial Images. TU Vienna. [online] https://repositum.tuwien.at/handle/20.500.12708/1953 [19.05.2021].
- Glira, P., Pfeifer, N. and Mandlburger, G. (2016): Rigorous Strip Adjustment of UAV-based Laserscanning Data Including Time-Dependent Correction of Trajectory Errors. Photogrammetric Engineering and Remote Sensing 82(12), 945–954.
- Glira, P., Pfeifer, N. and Mandlburger, G. (2019): Hybrid orientation of airborne LIDAR point clouds and aerial images. ISPRS Annals of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences IV-2/W5, 567–574.
- Glira, P., Pfeifer, N., Briese, C. and Ressl, C. (2015a): A Correspondence Framework for ALS Strip Adjustments based on Variants of the ICP Algorithm. Photogrammetrie, Fernerkundung, Geoinformation 2015(4), 275–289.
- Glira, P., Pfeifer, N., Briese, C. and Ressl, C. (2015b): Rigorous strip adjustment of airborne laserscanning data based on the ICP algorithm. ISPRS Annals of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences, II-3/W5, 73–80.
- Gobakken, T., Næsset, E., Nelson, R., Bollandsås, O. M., Gregoire, T. G., Ståhl, G., Holm, S., Ørka, H. O. and Astrup, R. (2012): Estimating biomass in Hedmark County, Norway using national forest inventory field plots and airborne laser scanning. Remote Sensing of Environment 123, 443–456.

- Goetz, J., Brenning, A., Marcer, M. and Bodin, X. (2018): Modeling the precision of structure-from-motion multi-view stereo digital elevation models from repeated close-range aerial surveys. Remote Sens. Environ. 210, 208–216.
- Gojcic, Z., Zhou, C. and Wieser, A. (2018): Learned compact local feature descriptor for TLS-based geodetic monitoring of natural outdoor scenes. ISPRS Annals of Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences IV-2, 113–120.
- Goldstein, N. et al. (2018): Compact visible to extended-SWIR hyperspectral sensor for unmanned aircraft systems (UAV), in: Algorithms and Technologies for Multispectral, Hyperspectral, and Ultraspectral Imagery XXIV, Messinger, D. W. and Velez-Reyes, M. (eds).
- Gómez-Candón, D., Virlet, N., Labbé, S., Jolivot, A. and Regnard, J. (2016): Field phenotyping of water stress at tree scale by UAV-sensed imagery: new insights for thermal acquisition and calibration. Precision Agriculture 17, 786–800.
- Gonzalez, F., Castro, M. P. G., Narayan, P., Walker, R. and Zeller, L. (2011): Development of an autonomous unmanned aerial system to collect time-stamped samples from the atmosphere and localize potential pathogen sources. J. Field Robot. 28, 961–976.
- Gonzalez, L. F. et al. (2016): Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAVs) and artificial intelligence revolutionizing wildlife monitoring and conservation. Sensors 16, 97.
- Gonzalez-dugo, V., Zarco-Tejada, P., Nicolás, E., Nortes, P. A., Alarcón, J. J., Intrigliolo, D. and Fereres, E. (2013): Using high resolution UAV thermal imagery to assess the variability in the water status of 5 fruit tree species within a commercial orchard. Precision Agriculture 14(6).
- González-Jaramillo, V., Fries, A. and Bendix, J. (2019): AGB Estimation in a Tropical Mountain Forest (TMF) by Means of RGB and Multispectral Images Using an Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV). Remote Sensing 11, 1413.
- Gooday, O. J., Key, N., Goldstien, S. and Zawar-Reza, P. (2018): An assessment of thermal-image acquisition with an unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) for direct counts of coastal marine mammals ashore. Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 6, 100–108.
- Goodbody, T. R.H., Coops, N. C., Hermosilla, T., Tompalski, P. and Crawford, P. (2017a): Assessing the status of forest regeneration using digital aerial photogrammetry and unmanned aerial systems. International Journal of Remote Sensing 39, 5246–5264.
- Goodbody, T. R.H., Coops, N. C., Marshall, P. L., Tompalski, P. and Crawford, P. (2017b): Unmanned aerial systems for precision forest inventory purposes: A review and case study. The Forestry Chronicle 93(1), 71–81.
- Gottwald, T. R. and Tedders, W. L. (1985): A spore and pollen trap for use on aerial remotely piloted vehicles. Phytopathology 75(7), 801–807.
- Govedarica, M., Jakovljevic, G. and Álvarez Taboada, F. (2018): Flood Risk Assessment Based on LiDAR and UAV Points Clouds and DEM. Remote Sensing for Agriculture, Ecosystems, and Hydrology XX.
- Govender, M., Chetty, K. and Bulcock, H. (2007): A review of hyperspectral remote sensing and its application in vegetation and water resource studies. Water Sa 33. [online] https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ wsa/article/view/49049 [19.05.2021].
- Granshaw, S. I. (2018): RPV, UAV, UAS, RPAS ... or just drone?. The Photogrammetric Record 33, 160-170.
- Grayson, B., Penna, N. T., Mills, J. P. and Grant, D. S. (2018): GPS precise point positioning for UAV photogrammetry. Photogramm. Rec. 33, 427–447.

- Grewal, M. S., Andrews, A. P. and Bartone, C. G. (2013): Global Navigation Satellite Systems, Inertial Navigation, and Integration. 3rd ed. New York, NY, USA: Wiley-Interscience.
- Griffiths, D. and Burningham, H. (2019): Comparison of pre- and self-calibrated camera calibration models for UAS-derived nadir imagery for a SfM application. Progress in Physical Geography Earth and Environment 43, 215–235.
- Groves, P. A., Alcorn, B., Wiest, M. M., Maselko, J. M. and Connor, W. P. (2016): Testing unmanned aircraft systems for salmon spawning surveys. FACETS 1, 187.
- Groves, P. D. (2013): Principles of GNSS, Inertial, and Multisensor Integrated Navigation Systems, 2nd ed. Boston: Artech House.
- Gruen, A. and Beyer, H. A. (2001): System calibration through self-calibration, in: Calibration and Orientation of Cameras in Computer Vision, Gruen, A. and Huang, T. (eds). Springer: Berlin, 163–193.
- Gruen, A. (2012): Development and Status of Image Matching in Photogrammetry. The Photogrammetric Record 26, 36–57.
- Grznárová, A., Mokroš, M., Surový, P., Slavík, M., Pondelík, M. and Merganic, J. (2019): The crown diameter estimation from fixed wing type of UAV imagery. ISPRS – International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences XLII-2/W13, 337–341.
- Gu, D. and Gillespie, A. (1998): Topographic Normalization of Landsat TM Images of Forest Based on Subpixel Sun-Canopy-Sensor Geometry. Remote Sens. Environ., 64, 166–175.
- Gualtieri, J. A. and Chettri, S. (2000): Support vector machines for classification of hyperspectral data. IGARSS 2000. IEEE 2000 International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium. Taking the Pulse of the Planet: The Role of Remote Sensing in Managing the Environment. Proceedings (Cat. No.00CH37120), 813–815.
- Guenther, G., Cunningham, A., Laroque, P. and Reid, D. (2000): Meeting the accuracy challenge in airborne lidar bathymetry. Proceedings of the 20th EARSeL Symposium: Workshop on Lidar Remote Sensing of Land and Sea. Dresden, Germany.
- Guerra-Hernández, J., Cosenza, D. N., Rodriguez, L. C. E., Silva, M., Tomé, M., Díaz-Varela, R. A. and González-Ferreiro, E. (2018): Comparison of ALS- and UAV(SfM)-derived high-density point clouds for individual tree detection in Eucalyptus plantations. International Journal of Remote Sensing 39, 5211–5235.
- Guerra-Hernández, J., González-Ferreiro, E., Monleón, V., Faias, S., Tomé, M. and Díaz-Varela, R. (2017): Use of Multi-Temporal UAV-Derived Imagery for Estimating Individual Tree Growth in Pinus pinea Stands. Forests 8(8), 300.
- Guijun, Y., Li, C., Wang, Y., Yuan, H., Feng, H., Xu, B. and Xiaodong, Y. (2017): The DOM Generation and Precise Radiometric Calibration of a UAV-Mounted Miniature Snapshot Hyperspectral Imager. Remote Sensing 9, 642.
- Guo, J., Wu, L., Zhang, M., Liu, S. and Sun, X. (2018): Towards automatic discontinuity trace extraction from rock mass point cloud without triangulation. International Journal of Rock Mechanics and Mining Sciences 112, 226–237.
- Guo, Q., Su, Y., Hu, T., Zhao, X., Wu, F., Li, Y., Liu, J., Chen, L., Xu, G., Lin, G., Zheng, Y., Lin, Y., Mi, X., Fei, L. and Wang, X. (2017): An integrated UAV-borne lidar system for 3D habitat mapping in 3 forest ecosystems across China. International Journal of Remote Sensing 38, 2954–2972.

- Guo, X. et al. (2018): Application of UAV Remote Sensing for a Population Census of Large Wild Herbivores – Taking the Headwater Region of the Yellow River as an Example. Remote Sensing 10, 1041.
- Guyon, I. et al. (2002): Gene selection for cancer classification using support vector machines. Machine learning 46(1–3), 389–422.
- Hakala, T. et al. (2018): Direct Reflectance Measurements from Drones: Sensor Absolute Radiometric Calibration and System Tests for Forest Reflectance Characterization. Sensors 18, 1417.
- Hall, R. J., Castilla, G., White, J. C., Cooke, B. J. and Skakun, R. S. (2016): Remote sensing of forest pest damage: a review and lessons learned from a Canadian perspective. The Canadian Entomologist 148(S1), S296–S356.
- Hambrecht, L., Brown, R. P., Piel, A. K. and Wich, S. A. (2019): Detecting 'poachers' with drones: Factors influencing the probability of detection with TIR and RGB imaging in miombo woodlands, Tanzania. Biological Conservation 233, 109–117.
- Hamshaw, S. D., Bryce, T., Rizzo, D. M., O'Neil-Dunne, J., Frolik, J. and Dewoolkar, M. M. (2017): Quantifying streambank movement and topography using unmanned aircraft system photogrammetry with comparison to terrestrial laser scanning. River Res. Appl. 33, 1354–1367.
- Hamshaw, T. H. (1920): Aircraft photography in war and peace. Lecture III: Aeroplane photography in time of peace. Journal of the Royal Society of Arts 68, 777–781.
- Han, J., Xu, Y., Di, L. and Chen, Y. (2013): Low-cost multi-UAV technologies for contour mapping of nuclear radiation field. J. Intell. Robot. Syst. 70, 401–410.
- Hansard, M., Lee, S., Choi, O. and Horaud, R. P. (2012): Time-of-flight cameras: principles, methods and applications. Springer Science and Business Media.
- Hansen, E., Gobakken, T., Bollandsås, O., Zahabu, E. and Næsset, E. (2015): Modeling Aboveground Biomass in Dense Tropical Submontane Rainforest Using Airborne Laser Scanner Data. Remote Sensing 7(1), 788–807.
- Hansen, M. C. et al. (2008): A method for integrating MODIS and Landsat data for systematic monitoring of forest cover and change in the Congo Basin. Remote Sens. Environ. 112, 2495–2513.
- Hansman, R. J. and Ring, U. (2019): Workflow: From photo-based 3-D reconstruction of remotely piloted aircraft images to a 3-D geological model. Geosphere 15(4), 1393–1408.
- Haralick, R. M., Shanmugam, K. and Dinstein, I. (1973): Textural Features for Image Classification. IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics, SMC-3(6), 610–621.
- Harder, P., Schirmer, M., Pomeroy, J. and Helgason, W. (2016): Accuracy of snow depth estimation in mountain and prairie environments by an unmanned aerial vehicle. The Cryosphere 10(6), 2559.
- Hardin, P. J. and Jackson, M. W. (2005): An unmanned aerial vehicle for rangeland photography. Rangeland Ecology and Management 58, 439–442.
- Harris, A. T. (2006): Spectral mapping tools from the earth sciences applied to spectral microscopy data. Cytometry A, 69A, 872–879.
- Harris, C. and Stephens, M. (1988): A Combined Corner and Edge Detector. Proc. of 4th Alvey Vision Conference, 147–155.
- Harris, J. M., Nelson, J. A., Rieucau, G. and Broussard III, W. P. (2019): Use of Drones in Fishery Science. Transactions of the American Fisheries Society 148, 687–697.

- Harrison, W. A., Lary, D. J., Nathan, B. J. and Moore, A. G. (2015): Using remote control aerial vehicles to study variability of airborne particulates. Air Soil Water Res 8, 43–51.
- Hartley R. and Zisserman, A. (2004): Multiple view geometry in computer vision. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Harvey, M., Rowland, J. and Luketina, K. (2016): Drone with Thermal Infrared Camera Provides high resolution georeferenced imagery of the Waikite Geothermal Area, New Zealand. JVGR 325, 61–69.
- Harwin, S., Lucieer, A. and Osborn, J. (2015): The impact of the calibration method on the accuracy of point clouds derived using unmanned aerial vehicle multi-view stereopsis. Remote Sensing 7, 11933–11953.
- Harwin, S. and Lucieer, A. (2012): Assessing the Accuracy of Georeferenced Point Clouds Produced via Multi-View Stereopsis from Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV) Imagery. Remote Sensing 4(6), 1573–1599.
- Hassan-Esfahani, L., Torres-Rua, A., Jensen, A. and McKee, M. (2015): Assessment of surface soil moisture using high-resolution multi-spectral imagery and artificial neural networks. Remote Sensing 7, 2627–2646.
- Hassan-Esfahani, L., Torres-Rua, A., Jensen, A. and Mckee, M. (2017): Spatial root zone soil water content estimation in agricultural lands using bayesian-based artificial neural networks and high-resolution visual, NIR, and thermal imagery. Irrigation and Drainage 66, 273–288.
- Hastedt, H. and Luhmann, T. (2015): Investigations on the quality of the interior orientation and its impact in object space for UAV photogrammetry. Int. Arch. Photogramm. Remote Sens. Spatial Inf. Sci. XL-1(W4), 321–328.
- Hawker, L., Rougier, J., Neal, J., Bates, P., Archer, L. and Yamazaki, D. (2018): Implications of Simulating Global Digital Elevation Models for Flood Inundation Studies. Water Resources Research.
- Hawley, R. L. and Millstein, J. D. (2019): Quantifying snow drift on Arctic structures: A case study at Summit, Greenland, using UAV-based structure-from-motion photogrammetry. Cold Regions Science and Technology 157, 163–170.
- Hebel, M. and Stilla, U. (2012): Simultaneous calibration of ALS systems and alignment of multiview Li-DAR scans of urban areas. IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing 50(6), 2364–2379.
- Heinz, E., Mettenleiter, M., Kuhlmann, H. and Holst, C. (2018): Strategy for determining the stochastic distance characteristics of the 2d laser scanner Z+ F profiler 9012a with special focus on the close range. Sensors 18(7), 2253.
- Hengl, T. (2006): Finding the Right Pixel Size. Computers and Geosciences.
- Heritage, G. L., Milan, D. J., Large, A. R. G. and Fuller, I. C. (2009): Influence of Survey Strategy and Interpolation Model on DEM Quality. Geomorphology 112(3–4), 334–344.
- Hernandez-Santin, L., Rudge, M. L., Bartolo, R. E. and Erskine, P. D. (2019): Identifying Species and Monitoring Understorey from UAS-Derived Data: A Literature Review and Future Directions. Drones 3(1), 9.
- Heunecke, O. and Welsch, W. (2000): Terminology and classification of deformation models in engineering surveys. Journal of Geospatial Engineering 2(1), 35–44.
- Herwitz, S. R., Johnson, L. F., Dunagan, S. E., Higgins, R. G., Sullivan, D. V., Zheng, J., Lobitz, B. M., Leung, J. G., Gallmeyer, B. A., Aoyagi, M. and Slye, R. E. and Brass, J. A. (2004): Imaging from an unmanned aerial vehicle: Agricultural surveillance and decision support. Comput. Electron. Agric. 44, 49–61.

- Hird, J., Montaghi, A., McDermid, G., Kariyeva, J., Moorman, B., Nielsen, S. and McIntosh, A. (2017): Use of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles for Monitoring Recovery of Forest Vegetation on Petroleum Well Sites. Remote Sensing 9(5), 413.
- Hirschmüller, H. (2005): Accurate and efficient stereo processing by semi-global matching and mutul information. IEEE Computer Society Conference on Computer Vision, 807–814.
- Hirschmüller, H. (2008): Stereo processing by semiglobal matching and mutual information. IEEE Transactions on Pattern Analysis and Machine Intelligence 30(2), 328–341.
- Hodgetts, D., Seers, T., Head, W. and Burnham, B. S. (2015): High performance visualisation of multiscale geological outcrop data in single software environment, in 77th European Association of Geoscientists and Engineers (EAGE) Conference and Exhibition: Proceedings for the 2015 EAGE meeting in Madrid, Spain.
- Hodgson, A., Kelly, N. and Peel, D. (2013): Unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) for surveying marine fauna: a dugong case study. PloS one 8, e79556.
- Hodgson, J. C. and Koh, L. P. (2016): Best practice for minimising unmanned aerial vehicle disturbance to wildlife in biological field research. Curr. Biol. 26, R404–R405.
- Hodgson, J. C. et al. (2018): Drones count wildlife more accurately and precisely than humans. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 9, 1160–1167.
- Hodson, A., Anesio, A. M., Ng, F., Watson, R., Quirk, J., Irvine-Fynn, T., Dye, A., Clark, C., McCloy, P., Kohler, J. and Sattler, B. (2007): A glacier respires: quantifying the distribution and respiration CO2 flux of cryoconite across an entire Arctic supraglacial ecosystem. Journal of Geophysical Research: Biogeosciences 112(G4).
- Hoffmann, H. et al. (2016): Estimating evapotranspiration with thermal UAV data and 2 source energy balance models. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences 20, 697–713.
- Hoffmeister, D., Curdt, C. and Bareth, G. (2020): Monitoring the sedimentary budget and dislocated boulders in western Greece results since 2008. Sedimentology 67, 1411–1430.
- Hoffmeister, D. (2016): Laser Scanning Approaches for Crop Monitoring, Comprehensive Analytical Chemistry. Elsevier Ltd.
- Hoffmeister, D., Bolten, A., Curdt, C., Waldhoff, G. and Bareth, G. (2010): High resolution crop surface models (CSM) and crop volume models (CVM) on field level by terrestrial laser scanning, in: Proceedings of SPIE – The International Society for Optical Engineering.
- Höfle, B. and Pfeifer, N. (2007): Correction of laser scanning intensity data: Data and model-driven approaches. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 62(6), 415–433.
- Höfle, B., Vetter, M., Pfeifer, N., Mandlburger, G. and Stötter, J. (2009): Water surface mapping from airborne laser scanning using signal intensity and elevation data. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 34, 1635–1649.
- Hohle, J. and Hohle, M. (2009): Accuracy assessment of digital elevation models by means of robust statistical methods. ISPRS-J. Photogramm. Remote Sens. 64, 398–406.
- Holmes, M. H. (2016): Interpolation. Texts in Computational Science and Engineering.
- Holopainen, M., Vastaranta, M. and Hyyppä, J. (2014): Outlook for the Next Generation's Precision Forestry in Finland. Forests 5(7), 1682–1694.

- Holst, C., Nothnagel, A., Haas, R. and Kuhlmann, H. (2019): Investigating the gravitational stability of a radio telescope's reference point using a terrestrial laser scanner: Case study at the Onsala Space Observatory 20-m radio telescope. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 149, 67–76.
- Holst, C., Schmitz, B. and Kuhlmann, H. (2017): Investigating the applicability of standard software packages for laser scanner based deformation analyses. In Proceedings of the FIG Working Week.
- Honkavaara, E. et al. (2012): A Process for Radiometric Correction of UAV Image Blocks Verfahren zur radiometrischen Korrektur von UAV Bildblöcken. Photogramm. – Fernerkund. – Geoinformation, 2012, 115–127.
- Honkavaara, E., Kaivosoja, J., Mäkynen, J., Pellikka, I., Pesonen, L., Saari, H., Salo, H., Hakala, T., Markelin, L. and Rosnell, T. (2012): Hyperspectral reflectance signatures and point clouds for precision agriculture by light weight UAV imaging system. ISPRS Annals of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences I-7.
- Hooke, J. M., and Yorke, L. (2010): Rates, Distributions and Mechanisms of Change in Meander Morphology over Decadal Timescales, River Dane, UK. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 35(13), 1601–1614.
- Horning, N., Robinson, J., Sterling, E., Turner, W. and Spector, S. (2010): Remote sensing for ecology and conservation. Oxford University Press.
- Horstrand, P. et al. (2019): A UAV Platform Based on a Hyperspectral Sensor for Image Capturing and On-Board Processing. IEEE Access, 7, 66919–66938.
- Houlton, B. Z., Almaraz, M., Aneja, V., Austin, A. T., Bai, E., Cassman, K. G., Compton, J. E., Davidson, E. A., Erisman, J. W., Galloway, J. N., Gu, B., Yao, G., Martinelli, L. A., Scow, K., Schlesinger, W. H., Tomich, T. P., Wang, C. and Zhang, X. (2019): A World of Cobenefits: Solving the Global Nitrogen Challenge. Earth's Futur. 7, 865–872.
- Hruska, R., Mitchell, J., Anderson, M. and Glenn, N. F. (2012): Radiometric and geometric analysis of hyperspectral imagery acquired from an unmanned aerial vehicle. Remote Sensing 4(9), 2736–2752.
- Hu, J., Wu, X. and Dai, M. (2018): Estimating the population size of migrating Tibetan antelopes Pantholops hodgsonii with unmanned aerial vehicles. Oryx, 1–9.
- Huang, W.-C., Young, C.-C. and Liu, W.-C. (2018): Application of an automated discharge imaging system and LSPIV during typhoon events in Taiwan. Water 10, 280.
- Hudzietz, B. P., and Saripalli, S. (2011): An Experimental Evaluation of 3d Terrain Mapping with an Autonomous Helicopter. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Unmanned Aerial Vehicle in Geomatics (UAV-G). Zurich, Switzerland.
- Hugenholtz, C. H., Whitehead, K., Brown, O.W., Barchyn, T.E., Moorman, B.J., LeClair, A., Riddell, K. and Hamilton, T. (2013): Geomorphological mapping with a small unmanned aircraft system (sUAS): Feature detection and accuracy assessment of a photogrammetrically-derived digital terrain model. Geomorphology 194, 16–24.
- Humle, T. et al. (2014): Biology's drones: Undermined by fear. Science 344, 1351-1351.
- Hunt, E. R., Cavigelli, M., Daughtry, C. S. T., McMurtrey III, J. and Walthall, C. L. (2005): Evaluation of digital photography from model aircraft for remote sensing of crop biomass and nitrogen status. Precision Agriculture 6, 359–378.
- Hunt, E. R., Daughtry, C. S. T., Eitel, J. U. H. and Long, D. S. (2011): Remote sensing leaf chlorophyll content using a visible band index. Agron. J. 103, 1090–1099.

- Hunt, E. R., Dean Hively, W., Fujikawa, S. J., Linden, D. S., Daughtry, C. S. T. and McCarty, G. W. (2010): Acquisition of NIR-green-blue digital photographs from unmanned aircraft for crop monitoring. Remote Sens. 2, 290–305.
- Hunt, G. R. (1977): Spectral Signatures of Particulate Minerals In The Visible And Near Infrared. GEO-PHYSICS 42, 501–513.
- Hutchinson, M. F. (2011): ANUDEM Version 5.3, User Guide. Canberra: Fenner School of Environment and Society, Australian National University. [online] http://fennerschool.anu.edu.au/files/usedem53_ pdf_16552.pdf [19.05.2021].
- Hutchinson, M. F., and Gallant, J. C. (2000): Digital Elevation Models and Representation of Terrain Shape. In Terrain Analysis: Principles and Applications, Wilson, J. and Gallant, J. (eds), Wiley, 29–50.
- Hutchinson, M. F., Stein, J., Gallant, J. and Dowling, T. I. (2013): New Methods for Incorporating and Analysing Drainage Structure in Digital Elevation Models. In Geomorphometry, 2013. Nanjing, China.
- Ibbeken, H. and Schleyer, R. (1986): Photo-sieving: A method for grain-size analysis of coarse-grained, unconsolidated bedding surfaces. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 11, 59–77.
- ICAO (1944): Convention on International Civil Aviation. [online] https://www.icao.int/publications/documents/7300_orig.pdf [19.05.2021].
- ICAO (2015): Manual on remotely piloted aircraft systems (RPAS). [online] https://skybrary.aero/bookshelf/books/4053.pdf [19.05.2021].
- Idso, S. B., Schmugge, T. J., Jackson, R. D. and Reginato, R. J. (1975): The utility of surface temperature measurements for the remote sensing of surface soil water status. Journal of Geophysical Research 80, 3044–3049.
- Idso, S., Jackson, R., Pinter, P., Reginato, R. and Hatfield, J. (1981): Normalizing the stress-degree-day parameter for environmental variability. Agricultural Meteorology 24, 45–55.
- Iizuka, K., Yonehara, T., Itoh, M. and Kosugi, Y. (2017): Estimating Tree Height and Diameter at Breast Height (DBH) from Digital Surface Models and Orthophotos Obtained with an Unmanned Aerial System for a Japanese Cypress (Chamaecyparis obtusa) Forest. Remote Sensing 10(2), 13.
- Illingworth, S., Allen, G., Percival, C., Hollingsworth, P., Gallagher, M., Ricketts, H., Hayes, H., Ladosz, P., Crawley, D. and Roberts, G. (2014): Measurement of boundary layer ozone concentrations on-board a skywalker unmanned aerial vehicle. Atmos. Sci. Lett. 15, 252–258.
- Ilsever, M. and Ünsalan, C. (2012): Two-Dimensional Change Detection Methods: Remote Sensing Applications. Springer Science and Business Media.
- Imangholiloo, M., Saarinen, N., Markelin, L., Rosnell, T., Näsi, R., Hakala, T., Honkavaara, E., Holopainen, M., Hyyppä, J. and Vastaranta, M. (2019): Characterizing Seedling Stands Using Leaf-Off and Leaf-On Photogrammetric Point Clouds and Hyperspectral Imagery Acquired from Unmanned Aerial Vehicle. Forests 10(5), 415.
- Immerzeel, W. W., Kraaijenbrink, P. D. A., Shea, J. M., Shrestha, A. B., Pellicciotti, F., Bierkens, M. F. P. and De Jong, S. M. (2014): High-resolution monitoring of Himalayan glacier dynamics using unmanned aerial vehicles. Remote Sensing of Environment 150, 93–103.
- Inoue, J., Curry, J. A. and Maslanik, J. A. (2008): Application of Aerosondes to melt-pond observations over Arctic sea ice. Journal of Atmospheric and Oceanic Technology 25(2), 327–334.

- Inoue, T., Nagai, S., Yamashita, S., Fadaei, H., Ishii, R., Okabe, K., Taki, H., Honda, Y., Kajiwara, K. and Suzuki, R. (2014): Unmanned Aerial Survey of Fallen Trees in a Deciduous Broadleaved Forest in Eastern Japan. PLoS ONE 9(10), e109881.
- Institut Cartografic De Catalunya (ICC) (2005): Informe Del Levantamiento LiDAR Del Territorio Historico de Gipuzkoa.
- Institut Cartographic de Catalunya (ICC) (2008): Informe Final Del Proyecto MDT LiDAR Del Territorio Historico de Gipuzkoa.
- Ioki, K., Tsuyuki, S., Hirata, Y., Phua, M.-H., Wong, W. V. C., Ling, Z.-Y., Saito, H. and Takao, G. (2014): Estimating above-ground biomass of tropical rainforest of different degradation levels in Northern Borneo using airborne LiDAR. Forest Ecology and Management 328, 335–341.
- IPCC (2007): Climate change (2007): Climate change impacts, adaptation and vulnerability. Geneva, Switzerland.
- IPCC (2013): Climate Change (2013): The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Stocker, T. F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M., Allen, S. K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V. and Midgley, P.M. (eds.). Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA: Cambridge University Press, 1535.
- Iseli, C. and Lucieer, A. (2019): Tree species classification based on 3D spectral point clouds and orthomosaics acquired by snapshot hyperspectral UAS sensor. ISPRS – International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences XLII-2/W13, 379–384.
- Isles, D. J. and Rankin, L. R. (2013): Geological Interpretation of Aeromagnetic Data: Australian Society of Exploration Geophysicists, Perth, Australia, 357.
- ISO (1994): ISO 5725-1: Accuracy (trueness and precision) of measurement methods and results Part 1: General principles and definitions.
- ISO (2019): ISO 21384-3: Unmanned aircraft systems Part 3: Operational procedures. [online] https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:21384:-3:ed-1:v1:en [31.05.2021].
- Israel, M. and Reinhard, A. (2017): 2017 International Conference on Unmanned Aircraft Systems (ICU-AS). 1199–1207.
- Ives, H. E. (1920): Airplane Photography. Philadelphia and London: J. B. Lippincott and Co.
- Ivushkin, K., Bartholomeus, H., Bregt, A. K., Pulatov, A., Franceschini, M. H. D., Kramer, H., van Loo, E. N., Jaramillo Roman, V. and Finkers, R. (2019): UAV based soil salinity assessment of cropland. Geoderma 338, 502–512.
- Jaboyedoff, M., Oppikofer, T., Abellán, A., Derron, M. H., Loye, A., Metzger, R., and Pedrazzini, A. (2012): Use of LIDAR in landslide investigations: a review. Natural Hazards 61(1), 5–28.
- Jackisch et al. (2019): DroneBorne Hyperspectral and Magnetic Data Integration: Otanmäki FeTiV Deposit in Finland. Remote Sensing 11, 2084–27.
- Jackisch, R., Lorenz, S., Kirsch, M., Zimmermann, R., Tusa, L., Pirttijärvi, M., Saartenoja, A., Ugalde, H., Madriz, Y., Savolainen, M., and Gloaguen, R. (2020): Integrated Geological and Geophysical Mapping of a Carbonatite-Hosting Outcrop in Siilinjärvi, Finland, Using Unmanned Aerial Systems. Remote Sensing 12, 2998–31.
- Jackisch, R., Lorenz, S., Zimmermann, R., Möckel, R. and Gloaguen, R. (2018): Drone-Borne Hyperspectral Monitoring of Acid Mine Drainage: An Example from the Sokolov Lignite District. Remote Sensing 10(3), 385.

- Jakob, S., Zimmermann, R. and Gloaguen, R. (2017): The Need for Accurate Geometric and Radiometric Corrections of Drone-Borne Hyperspectral Data for Mineral Exploration: MEPHySTo—A Toolbox for Pre-Processing Drone-Borne Hyperspectral Data. Remote Sens. 9, 88.
- James, L. A., Hodgson, M. E., Ghoshal, S. and Latiolais, M. M. (2012): Geomorphic Change Detection Using Historic Maps and DEM Differencing: The Temporal Dimension of Geospatial Analysis. Geomorphology 137(1), 181–198.
- James, M. R. and Robson, S. (2012): Straightforward reconstruction of 3D surfaces and topography with a camera: Accuracy and geoscience application. Journal of Geophysical Research 117, F03017.
- James, M. R. and Robson, S. (2014a): Mitigating systematic error in topographic models derived from UAV and ground-based image networks. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 39, 1413–1420.
- James, M. R., Antoniazza, G., Robson, S. and Lane, S. N. (2020b): Mitigating systematic error in topographic models for geomorphic change detection: Accuracy, precision and considerations beyond off-nadir imagery, in: Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 45(10), 2251–2271.
- James, M. R., Carr, B., D'Arcy, F., Diefenbach, A., Dietterich, H., Fornaciai, A., Lev, E., Liu, E., Pieri, D., Rodgers, M., Smets, B., Terada, A., von Aulock, F., Walter, T., Wood, K. and Zorn, E. (2020a): Volcanological applications of unoccupied aircraft systems (UAV): Developments, strategies, and future challenges. Volcanica 3(1), 67–114.
- James, M. R., Robson, S. and Smith, M. W. (2017a): 3-D uncertainty-based topographic change detection with structure-from-motion photogrammetry: precision maps for ground control and directly georeferenced surveys. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 42, 1769–1788.
- James, M. R., Robson, S., d'Oleire-Oltmanns, S. and Niethammer, U. (2017b): Optimising UAV Topographic Surveys Processed with Structure-from-Motion: Ground Control Quality, Quantity and Bundle Adjustment. Geomorphology 280, 51–66.
- James, M. and Robson, S. (2014b): Systematic Vertical Error in UAV-Derived Topographic Models: origins and Solutions. [online] https://eprints.lancs.ac.uk/id/eprint/69292/1/James_Robson_EGU2014_3120_ poster.pdf [19.05.2021].
- Januchowski, S. R., Pressey, R. L., VanDerWal, J. and Edwards, A. (2010): Characterizing Errors in Digital Elevation Models and Estimating the Financial Costs of Accuracy. International Journal of Geographical Information Science 24(9), 1327–1347.
- Javernick, L., Brasington, J. and Caruso, B. (2014): Modeling the topography of shallow braided rivers using Structure-from-Motion photogrammetry. Geomorphology 213, 166–182.
- Jayathunga, S., Owari, T. and Tsuyuki, S. (2018a): Evaluating the Performance of Photogrammetric Products Using Fixed-Wing UAV Imagery over a Mixed Conifer-Broadleaf Forest: Comparison with Airborne Laser Scanning. Remote Sensing 10(2), 187.
- Jayathunga, S., Owari, T. and Tsuyuki, S. (2018b): The use of fixed-wing UAV photogrammetry with LiDAR DTM to estimate merchantable volume and carbon stock in living biomass over a mixed conifer-broadleaf forest. International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation 73, 767–777.
- JCGM (2008): JCGM 100:2008 Evaluation of measurement data: Guide to the expression of uncertainty in measurement. Geneva and Sèvres: BIPM.
- JCGM (2012): JCGM 200:2012 International vocabulary of metrology: Basic and general concepts and associated terms (VIM). 3rd ed. Geneva and Sèvres: BIPM.

- Jenal, A., Lussem, U., Bolten, A., Leon, M., Jürgen, G., Jörg, S., Bongartz, J. and Bareth, G. (2020): Investigating the Potential of a Newly Developed UAV - based VNIR/SWIR Imaging System for Forage Mass Monitoring. PFG – J. Photogramm. Remote Sens. Geoinf. Sci.
- Jensen, A. M., Chen, Y.-Q., McKee, M., Hardy, T. and Barfuss, S. L. (2009): AggieAir a low-cost autonomous multispectral remote sensing platform: new developments and applications. In 2009 IEEE International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium 4, IV-995.
- Jensen, J. and Mathews, A. (2016): Assessment of Image-Based Point Cloud Products to Generate a Bare Earth Surface and Estimate Canopy Heights in a Woodland Ecosystem. Remote Sensing 8(1), 50.
- Jensen, J. R. (2007): Remote Sensing of the Environment: An Earth Resource Perspective. Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Jensen, S. A., Kynde, S. A. R., Nielsen, M. S. and Garnæs, J. (2018): Good practice guide for large scale drone based measurements.
- Jenssen, R. O. R., Eckerstorfer, M., Jacobsen, S. and Storvold, R. (2018): Drone-mounted UWB radar system for measuring snowpack properties: Technical implementation, specifications and initial results. In International Snow Science Workshop, Innsbruck, Austria.
- Jenssen, R. O. R., Eckerstorfer, M., Vickers, H., Høgda, K. A., Malnes, E. and Jacobsen, S. K. (2016): October. Drone-based UWB radar to measure snow layering in avalanche starting zones. In International Snow Science Workshop.
- Jetz, W. and Freckleton, R. P. (2015): Towards a general framework for predicting threat status of data-deficient species from phylogenetic, spatial and environmental information. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 370, 20140016.
- Jiang, S., Stol, K.A., Xu, W. and Graham, B. (2016): Towards autonomous flight of an unmanned aerial system in plantation forests, 2016 International Conference on Unmanned Aircraft Systems (ICUAS). IEEE.
- Jodeau, M., Hauet, A., Paquier, A., Le Coz, J. and Dramais, G. (2008): Application and evaluation of LS-PIV technique for the monitoring of river surface velocities in high flow conditions. Flow Meas. Instrum. 19, 117–127.
- Johnston, D. W. (2019): Unoccupied aircraft systems in marine science and conservation. Annual review of marine science 11, 439–463.
- Jolivot, A., Gómez-Candón, D., Labbé, S., Virlet, N. and Regnard, J. (2017): Acquisition d'images thermiques par drone: corrections radiométriques à partir de données terrain. Revue française de Photogrammétrie et de Télédétection n° spécial drones, 117–123.
- Jones, A. R. et al. (2020): Estimating Mangrove Tree Biomass and Carbon Content: A Comparison of Forest Inventory Techniques and Drone Imagery. Frontiers in Marine Science.
- Jones, H. and Sirault, X. (2014): Scaling of Thermal Images at Different Spatial Resolution: The Mixed Pixel Problem. Agronomy 4, 380–396.
- Jones, H. (1992): Plants and microclimate. Camb. U.P.
- Jonsell, U., Hock, R., and Holmgren, B. (2003): Spatial and temporal variations in albedo on Storglaciären, Sweden. Journal of Glaciology 49, 59–68.
- Jordan, B. R. (2019): Collecting field data in volcanic landscapes using small UAS (sUAS) drones. Journal of Volcanology and Geothermal Research.

- Jouvet, G., van Dongen, E., Lüthi, M. P. and Vieli, A. (2019b): In-situ measurements of the ice flow motion at Eqip Sermia glacier using a remotely controlled UAV. Geoscientific Instrumentation Methods and Data Systems Discussions, 1–15.
- Jouvet, G., Weidmann, Y., Kneib, M., Detert, M., Seguinot, J., Sakakibara, D. and Sugiyama, S. (2018): Short-lived ice speed-up and plume water flow captured by a VTOL UAV give insights into subglacial hydrological system of Bowdoin Glacier. Remote Sensing of Environment 217, 389–399.
- Jouvet, G., Weidmann, Y., van Dongen, E., Luethi, M., Vieli, A. and Ryan, J. (2019a): High-endurance UAV for monitoring calving glaciers: Application to the Inglefield Bredning and Eqip Sermia, Greenland. Frontiers in Earth Science 7, 206.
- Junttila, S., Vastaranta, M., Hämäläinen, J., Latva-käyrä, P., Holopainen, M., Hernández Clemente, R., Hyyppä, H. and Navarro-Cerrillo, R. M. (2016): Effect of forest structure and health on the relative surface temperature captured by airborne thermal imagery – Case study in Norway Spruce-dominated stands in Southern Finland. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 32(2), 154–165.
- Jutzi, B. and Stilla, U. (2005): Waveform processing of laser pulses for reconstruction of surfaces in urban areas. ISPRS Joint Conference 3rd International Symposium Remote Sensing and Data Fusion over Urban Areas (URBAN 2005), 5th International Symposium Remote Sensing of Urban Areas (URS 2005).
- Kaasalainen, S., Pyysalo, U., Krooks, A., Vain, A., Kukko, A., Hyyppä, J. and Kaasalainen, M. (2011): Absolute radiometric calibration of ALS intensity data: Effects on accuracy and target classification. Sensors 11, 10586–10602.
- Kachamba, D., Ørka, H., Gobakken, T., Eid, T. and Mwase, W. (2016): Biomass Estimation Using 3D Data from Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Imagery in a Tropical Woodland. Remote Sensing 8(11), 968.
- Kaiser, A., Erhardt, A. and Eltner, A. (2018): Addressing Uncertainties in Interpreting Soil Surface Changes by Multitemporal High-Resolution Topography Data across Scales. Land Degradation and Development, 29(8), 2264–2277.
- Kalma, J. D., McVicar, T. R. and McCabe, M. F. (2008): Estimating land surface evaporation: A review of methods using remotely sensed surface temperature data. Surveys in Geophysics 29, 421–469.
- Kamminga, J., Ayele, E., Meratnia, N. and Havinga, P. (2018): Poaching detection technologies—a survey. Sensors 18, 1474.
- Kaneko, T., Koyama, T., Yasuda, A., Takeo, M., Yanagisawa, T., Kajiwara, K. and Honda, Y. (2011): Lowaltitude remote sensing of volcanoes using an unmanned autonomous helicopter: an example of aeromagnetic observation at Izu-Oshima volcano, Japan. International Journal of Remote Sensing, 32(5), 1491–1504.
- Karras, G. E., Mavromati, D., Madani, M., Mavrelis, G., Lymperopoulos, E., Kambourakis, A. and Gesafidis, S. (1999): Digital orthophotography in archaeology with low-altitude non-metric images. International Archives of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 32, 8–11.
- Kashani, A. G., Olsen, M. J., Parrish, C. E. and Wilson, N. (2015): A review of LIDAR radiometric processing: From ad hoc intensity correction to rigorous radiometric calibration. Sensors (Switzerland), 15(11), 28099–28128.
- Kasvi, E., Salmela, J., Lotsari, E., Kumpula, T. and Lane, S. N. (2019): Comparison of remote sensing based approaches for mapping bathymetry of shallow, clear water rivers. Geomorphology 333, 180–197.
- Kays, R. et al. (2019): Hot monkey, cold reality: surveying rainforest canopy mammals using drone-mounted thermal infrared sensors. International Journal of Remote Sensing 40, 407–419.

- Kellenberger, B., Marcos, D. and Tuia, D. (2018): Detecting mammals in UAV images: Best practices to address a substantially imbalanced dataset with deep learning. Remote Sens. Environ. 216, 139–153.
- Kellenberger, B., Marcos, D., Courty, N. and Tuia, D. (2018): IGARSS 2018 2018 IEEE International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium. 3643–3646.
- Kellner, J. R., Armston, J., Birrer, M., Cushman, K. C., Duncanson, L., Eck, C., Falleger, C., Imbach, B., Král, K., Krucek, M., Trochta, J., Vrška, T. and Zgraggen, C. (2019): New Opportunities for Forest Remote Sensing Through Ultra-High-Density Drone Lidar. Surveys in geophysics 40(4), 959–977.
- Kelly, J., Kljun, N., Olsson, P., Mihai, L., Liljeblad, B., Weslien, P., Klemedtsson, L. and Eklundh, L. (2019): Challenges and Best Practices for Deriving Temperature Data from an Uncalibrated UAV Thermal Infrared Camera. Remote Sensing, 11, 567.
- Kennedy, R. E., Cohen, W. B. and Takao, G. (1997): Empirical methods to compensate for a view-angledependent brightness gradient in AVIRIS imagery. Remote Sens. Environ., 62, 277–291.
- Kerkech, M., Hafiane, A. and Canals, R. (2020): Vine disease detection in UAV multispectral images using optimized image registration and deep learning segmentation approach. Computers and Electronics in Agriculture, 174, 105446.
- Kern, C., Lopez, T. M., Diaz, J. A., Vanderwaal, S. J. and Levy, A. (2015): Integration and Testing of Miniaturized Volcanic Gas-Sensing Instruments on UAS Platforms. Geophysical Union Fall Meeting.
- Keshmiri, S., Arnold, E., Blevins, A., Ewing, M., Hale, R., Leuschen, C., Lyle, J., Mahmood, A., Paden, J., Rodriguez-Morales, F. and Yan, S. (2017): Radar ECHO sounding of Russell glacier at 35 mHz using compact radar systems on small unmanned aerial vehicles, in: Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium (IGARSS), 2017 IEEE International, 5900–5903.
- Kieffer, H. H. (1996): Detection and correction of bad pixels in hyperspectral sensors. 93-108.
- Kinzel, P. J. and Legleiter, C. J. (2019): Suas-based remote sensing of river discharge using thermal particle image velocimetry and bathymetric lidar. Remote Sensing 11, 2317.
- Kirsch, M. et al. (2018): Integration of Terrestrial and Drone-Borne Hyperspectral and Photogrammetric Sensing Methods for Exploration Mapping and Mining Monitoring. Remote Sensing 10, 1366.
- Kirsch, M. et al. (2019): Hyperspectral outcrop models for palaeoseismic studies. The Photogrammetric Record 34(168), 385–407.
- Kiszka, J. J., Mourier, J., Gastrich, K. and Heithaus, M. R. (2016): Using unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) to investigate shark and ray densities in a shallow coral lagoon. Marine Ecology Progress Series 560, 237–242.
- Kloepper, L. N. and Kinniry, M. (2018): Recording animal vocalizations from a UAV: bat echolocation during roost re-entry. Scientific reports 8, 7779.
- Kokaly, R. F. et al. (2017): USGS Spectral Library Version 7.
- Komárek, J., Kloucek, T. and Prošek, J. (2018): The potential of Unmanned Aerial Systems: A tool towards precision classification of hard-to-distinguish vegetation types? International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation 71, 9–19.
- Konrad, T. G., Hill, M. L., Rowland, J. R. and Meyer, J. H. (1970): A small, radiocontrolled aircraft as a platform for meteorological sensors. APL Tech. Dig. 10, 11–19.
- Koo, T. K. (1993): Low altitude, small format aerial photogrammetry. The Australian Surveyor 38, 294–297.

- Koomans, R. and Limburg, H. (2020): Drone-borne gamma-ray spetrometry a dream come true! in Bell, R. (ed.): Drone Geophysics and Remote Sensing (25.3), FastTIMES, Environmental and Engineering Geophysical Society (EEGS).
- Kornelsen, K. C. and Coulibaly, P. (2013): Advances in soil moisture retrieval from synthetic aperture radar and hydrological applications. Journal of Hydrology 476, 460–489.
- Koski, W. R. et al. (2015): Evaluation of UAS for photographic re-identification of bowhead whales, Balaena mysticetus. Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 3, 22–29.
- Kotivuori, E., Kukkonen, M., Mehtätalo, L., Maltamo, M., Korhonen, L. and Packalen, P. (2020): Forest inventories for small areas using drone imagery without in-situ field measurements. Remote Sensing of Environment 237, 111404.
- Koyama, T., Kaneko, T., Ohminato, T., Yanagisawa, T., Watanabe, A. and Takeo, M. (2013): An aeromagnetic survey of Shinmoe-dake volcano, Kirishima, Japan, after the 2011 eruption using an unmanned autonomous helicopter. Earth, Planets and Space, 65(6), 657–666.
- Kraaijenbrink, P., Meijer, S. W., Shea, J. M., Pellicciotti, F., De Jong, S. M. and Immerzeel, W. W. (2016): Seasonal surface velocities of a Himalayan glacier derived by automated correlation of unmanned aerial vehicle imagery. Annals of Glaciology 57(71), 103–113.
- Kraaijenbrink, P. D. A., Shea, J. M., Litt, M., Steiner, J. F., Treichler, D., Koch, I. and Immerzeel, W. W. (2018): Mapping surface temperatures on a debris-covered glacier with an unmanned aerial vehicle. Frontiers in Earth Science 6, 64.
- Kraus, K. (1993): Photogrammetry, Vol. 1: Fundamentals and Standard Processes. Bonn: Dümmlers.
- Kraus, K. (2007): Photogrammetry: Geometry from Images and Laser Scans. 2nd ed. Berlin: De Gruyter.
- Krause, S., Sanders, T. G. M., Mund, J.-P. and Greve, K. (2019): UAV-Based Photogrammetric Tree Height Measurement for Intensive Forest Monitoring. Remote Sensing 11(7), 758.
- Krisanski, S., Perugia, B.D., Taskhiri, M. S. and Turner, P. (2018a): Below-canopy UAS photogrammetry for stem measurement in radiata pine plantation, Proc. SPIE 10783, Remote Sensing for Agriculture, Ecosystems, and Hydrology XX, 1078309 (10 October 2018).
- Krisanski, S., Taskhiri, M. and Turner, P. (2018b): 3.3. A comparison of helicopter-based VUX-1LR LiDAR with below-canopy UAV photogrammetry and manual measurements, Optimizing remotely acquired, high resolution remotely sensed data for plantation inventory (Final Report: PNC377-1516), Forest and Wood Products Australia, Australia.
- Kustas, W. P. et al. (2018): The grape remote sensing atmospheric profile and evapotranspiration experiment. Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society 99, 1791–1812.
- Kustas, W., Norman, J., Anderson, M. and French, A. (2003): Estimating subpixel surface temperatures and energy fluxes from the vegetation index-radiometric temperature relationship. Remote Sensing of Environment, 85, 429–440.
- Lague, D., Brodu, N. and Leroux, J. (2013): Accurate 3D comparison of complex topography with terrestrial laser scanner: Application to the Rangitikei canyon (N-Z). ISPRS-J. Photogramm. Remote Sens. 82, 10–26.
- Laliberte, A. S., Herrick, J. E., Rango, A. and Winters, C. (2010): Acquisition, orthorectification, and objectbased classification of unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) imagery for rangeland monitoring. Photogramm. Eng. Remote Sensing 76, 661–672.

- Laliberte, A. S. and Rango, A. (2009): Texture and scale in object-based analysis of subdecimeter resolution unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) imagery. Geoscience and Remote Sensing, IEEE Transactions on 47, 761–770.
- Laliberte, A. S., Rango, A. and Herrick, J. (2007): ASPRS Annual Conference Proceedings.
- Lambert, J. H. (1760): Photometria, sive de Mensura et Gradibus Luminis, Colorum et Umbrae.
- Lane, S. N. and Chandler, J. H. (2003): Editorial: The Generation of High Quality Topographic Data for Hydrology and Geomorphology: New Data Sources, New Applications and New Problems. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms, 28(3), 229–30.
- Lane, S. N., Westaway, R. M. and Hicks, D. M. (2003): Estimation of erosion and deposition volumes in a large, gravel-bed, braided river using synoptic remote sensing. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms, 28, 249–271.
- Lane, S. N. (2000): The measurement of river channel morphology using digital photogrammetry. Photogramm. Rec. 16, 937–961.
- Langhammer, J., Lendzioch, T., Mirijovsk, J. and Hartvich, F. (2017): UAV-based optical granulometry as tool for detecting changes in structure of flood depositions. Remote Sens. 9, 240.
- Langhammer, J. and Vacková, T. (2018): Detection and Mapping of the Geomorphic Effects of Flooding Using UAV Photogrammetry. Pure Appl. Geophys. 175, 3223–3245.
- Lanz, B., Dietz, S. and Swanson, T. (2018): The expansion of modern agriculture and global biodiversity decline: An integrated assessment. Ecological Economics 144, 260–277.
- Lapidot, O., Ignat, T., Rud, R., Rog, I., Alchanatis, V. and Klein, T. (2019): Use of thermal imaging to detect evaporative cooling in coniferous andbroadleaved tree species of the Mediterranean maquis. Agricultural and Forest Meteorology 271, 285–294.
- Laporte-Fauret, Q., Marieu, V., Castelle, B., Michalet, R., Bujan, S. and Rosebery, D. (2019): Low-Cost UAV for High-Resolution and Large-Scale Coastal Dune Change Monitoring Using Photogrammetry. J. Mar. Sci. Eng. 7, 63.
- Larjavaara, M. and Muller-Landau, H. C. (2013): Measuring tree height: a quantitative comparison of 2 common field methods in a moist tropical forest. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 4(9), 793–801.
- Lausch, A., Erasmi, S., King, D., Magdon, P. and Heurich, M. (2016): Understanding Forest Health with Remote Sensing – Part I – A Review of Spectral Traits, Processes and Remote-Sensing Characteristics. Remote Sensing 8(12), 1029.
- Lausch, A., Erasmi, S., King, D., Magdon, P. and Heurich, M. (2017): Understanding Forest Health with Remote Sensing – Part II – A Review of Approaches and Data Models. Remote Sensing 9(2), 129.
- Le Coz, J., Hauet, A., Pierrefeu, G., Dramais, G. and Camenen, B. (2010): Performance of image-based velocimetry (LSPIV) applied to flash-flood discharge measurements in Mediterranean rivers. J. Hydrol. 394, 42–52.
- Leary, D. (2017): Drones on ice: an assessment of the legal implications of the use of unmanned aerial vehicles in scientific research and by the tourist industry in Antarctica. Polar Record 53(4), 343–357.
- LeCun, Y. et al. (1998): Gradient-Based Learning Applied to Document Recognition. Proceedings of the IEEE, 86(11).
- LeCun, Y., Bengio, Y. and Hinton, G. (2015): Deep learning. Nature. Nature Publishing Group, 521(7553), 436–444.

- Lee, W. T. (1922): The face of the earth as seen from the air. A study in the application of airplane photography to geography. New York: American Geographical Society.
- Leendertz, S. A. J. et al. (2017): Ebola in great apes current knowledge, possibilities for vaccination, and implications for conservation and human health. Mammal Review 47, 98–111.
- Lefsky, M. A., Cohen, W. B., Parker, G. G. and Harding, D. J. (2002): Lidar Remote Sensing for Ecosystem Studies. BioScience 52(1), 19–30.
- Legleiter, C. J. (2012): Remote measurement of river morphology via fusion of LiDAR topography and spectrally based bathymetry. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 37, 499–518.
- Lehmann, J., Nieberding, F., Prinz, T. and Knoth, C. (2015): Analysis of Unmanned Aerial System-Based CIR Images in Forestry—A New Perspective to Monitor Pest Infestation Levels. Forests 6(12), 594–612.
- Leionen, I., Grant, O. M., Tagliavia, C. P. P., Chaves, M. M. and Jones, H. G. (2006): Estimating stomatal conductance with thermal imagery. Plant, Cell and Environment 29, 1508–1518.
- Leitão, J. P., de Vitry, M. M., Scheidegger, A. and Rieckermann, J. (2016): Assessing the Quality of Digital Elevation Models Obtained from Mini Unmanned Aerial Vehicles for Overland Flow Modelling in Urban Areas. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences, 20(4), 1637.
- Lejot, J., Delacourt, C., Piégay, H., Fournier, T., Trémélo, M.-L. and Allemand, P. (2007): Very high spatial resolution imagery for channel bathymetry and topography from an unmanned mapping controlled platform. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 32, 1705–1725.
- Leprince, S., Barbot, S., Ayoub, F. and Avouac, J.-P. (2007): Automatic and Precise Orthorectification, Coregistration, and Subpixel Correlation of Satellite Images, Application to Ground Deformation Measurements. IEEE Transactions on geoscience and remote sensing 45, 1529–1558.
- Leroy, B. M. L., Gossner, M. M., Lauer, F. P. M., Petercord, R., Seibold, S., Jaworek, J. and Weisser, W. W. (2019): Assessing Insecticide Effects in Forests: A Tree-Level Approach Using Unmanned Aerial Vehicles. Journal of Economic Entomology 112(6), 2686–2694.
- Leuschen, C., Hale, R., Keshmiri, S., Yan, J. B., Rodriguez-Morales, F., Mahmood, A. and Gogineni, S. (2014): UAS-based radar sounding of the polar ice sheets. IEEE Geoscience and Remote Sensing Magazine 2(1), 8–17.
- Leutenegger, S., Chli, M. and Siegwart, R. (2011): BRISK: Binary robust invariant scalable keypoints. IEEE International Conference on Computer Vision, 2548–2555.
- Levin, S. A. (1992): The Problem of Pattern and Scale in Ecology: The Robert H. MacArthur Award Lecture. Ecology 73, 1943–1967.
- Lewis, Q. W. and Rhoads, B. L. (2018): LSPIV Measurements of Two-Dimensional Flow Structure in Streams Using Small Unmanned Aerial Systems: 1. Accuracy Assessment Based on Comparison With Stationary Camera Platforms and In-Stream Velocity Measurements. Water Resour. Res. 54, 8000–8018.
- Li, J., Chen, J., Wang, P. and Li, C. (2018): Sensor-oriented path planning for multiregion surveillance with a single lightweight UAV SAR. Sensors 18(2).
- Li, J., Yang, B., Chen, C. and Habib, A. (2019a): NRLI-UAV: Non-rigid registration of sequential raw laser scans and images for low-cost UAV LiDAR point cloud quality improvement. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 158, 123–145.
- Li, N., Liu, C. and Pfeifer, N. (2019b): Improving LiDAR classification accuracy by contextual label smoothing in post-processing. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 148, 13–31.

- Li, S., Ding, X., Kuang, Q., Ata-UI-Karim, S. T., Cheng, T., Liu, X., Tian, Y., Zhu, Y., Cao, W. and Cao, Q. (2018): Potential of UAV-based active sensing for monitoring rice leaf nitrogen status. Front. Plant Sci. 871, 1–14.
- Li, Z., Zhu, C. and Gold, C. (2004): Digital Terrain Modeling: Principles and Methodology. [online] https://www.routledge.com/Digital-Terrain-Modeling-Principles-and-Methodology/Li-Zhu-Gold/p/ book/9780415324625 [19.05.2021].
- Lidberg, W., Nilsson, M., Lundmark, T. and Ågren, A. M. (2017): Evaluating Preprocessing Methods of Digital Elevation Models for Hydrological Modelling. Hydrological Processes, 31(26), 4660–4668.
- Liffner, J. W., Hewa, G. A. and Peel, M. C. (2018): The Sensitivity of Catchment Hypsometry and Hypsometric Properties to DEM Resolution and Polynomial Order. Geomorphology, 309, 112–120.
- Lin, J., Wang, M., Ma, M. and Lin, Y. (2018): Aboveground Tree Biomass Estimation of Sparse Subalpine Coniferous Forest with UAV Oblique Photography. Remote Sensing 10(11), 1849.
- Lin, L. I.-K. (1989): A concordance correlation coefficient to evaluate reproducibility. Biometrics. International Biometric Society 45, 255–268.
- Lin, P.-H. and Lee, C.-S. (2008): The eye-wall-penetration reconnaissance observation of typhoon longwang (2005) with unmanned aerial vehicle, aerosonde. J. Atmos. Ocean. Technol. 25, 15–25.
- Lin, Y.-C., Cheng, Y.-T., Zhou, T., Ravi, R., Hasheminasab, S. M., Flatt, J. E., Troy, C. and Habib, A. (2019): Evaluation of UAV LiDAR for Mapping Coastal Environments. Remote Sensing.
- Lindenbergh, R. and Pietrzyk, P. (2015): Change detection and deformation analysis using static and mobile laser scanning. Applied Geomatics, 7(2), 65–74.
- Lindenmayer, D. B., Margules, C. R. and Botkin, D. B. (2000): Indicators of Biodiversity for Ecologically Sustainable Forest Management. Conservation Biology 14(4), 941–950.
- Lisein, J., Pierrot-Deseilligny, M., Bonnet, S. and Lejeune, P. (2013): A Photogrammetric Workflow for the Creation of a Forest Canopy Height Model from Small Unmanned Aerial System Imagery. Forests 4(4), 922–944.
- Liu, E. J., Wood, K., Mason, E., Edmonds, M., Aiuppa, A., Giudice, G., Bitetto, M., Francofonte, V., Burrow, S., Richardson, T. et al. (2019): Dynamics of outgassing and plume transport revealed by proximal unmanned aerial system (uas) measurements at volc 'an villarrica, chile. Geochemistry, Geophysics, Geosystems 20(2), 730–750.
- Liu, K., Shen, X., Cao, L., Wang, G. and Cao, F. (2018): Estimating forest structural attributes using UAV-Li-DAR data in Ginkgo plantations. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 146, 465–482.
- Liu, T., Li, R., Zhong, X., Jiang, M., Jin, X., Zhou, P., Liu, S., Sun, C. and Guo, W. (2018): Estimates of rice lodging using indices derived from UAV visible and thermal infrared images. Agric. For. Meteorol. 252, 144–154.
- Liu, X. and Wang, L. (2018): Feasibility of using consumer-grade unmanned aerial vehicles to estimate leaf area index in mangrove forest. Remote sensing letters 9, 1040–1049.
- Long, J., Shelhamer, E. and Darrell, T. (2015): Fully convolutional networks for semantic segmentation. 2015 IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), 3431–3440.
- Lorenz, S. et al. (2018): Radiometric Correction and 3D Integration of Long-Range Ground-Based Hyperspectral Imagery for Mineral Exploration of Vertical Outcrops. Remote Sensing 10, 176–23.

- Lorenz, S. et al. (2019): The Potential of Reflectance and Laser Induced Luminescence Spectroscopy for Near-Field Rare Earth Element Detection in Mineral Exploration. Remote Sens. 11, 21.
- Lort, M., Aguasca, A., Lopez-Martinez, C. and Marin, T. M. (2018): Initial Evaluation of SAR Capabilities in UAV Multicopter Platforms. IEEE Journal of Selected Topics in Applied Earth Observations and Remote Sensing 11(1), 127–140.
- Lowe, D. G. (2004): Distinctive image features from scale-invariant keypoints. International Journal of Computer Vision 60, 60–91.
- Lu, D., Chen, Q., Wang, G., Liu, L., Li, G. and Moran, E. (2016): A survey of remote sensing-based aboveground biomass estimation methods in forest ecosystems. International Journal of Digital Earth 9(1), 63–105.
- Lu, N., Zhou, J., Han, Z., Li, D., Cao, Q., Yao, X., Tian, Y., Zhu, Y., Cao, W. and Cheng, T. (2019): Improved estimation of aboveground biomass in wheat from RGB imagery and point cloud data acquired with a low-cost unmanned aerial vehicle system. Plant Methods 15, 1–16.
- Lucas, B. and Kanade, T. (1981): An iterative image registration technique with an application to stereo vision. Proceedings of the 7th International Joint Conference on Artificial Intelligence, 121–130.
- Lucieer, A., Jong, S. M. de and Turner, D. (2014): Mapping landslide displacements using Structure from Motion (SfM) and image correlation of multi-temporal UAV photography. Prog. Phys. Geogr. Earth Environ. 38, 97–116.
- Lucieer, A., Malenovský, Z., Veness, T. and Wallace, L. (2014): HyperUAS—Imaging Spectroscopy from a Multirotor Unmanned Aircraft System. Journal of Field Robotics 31 (4), 571–590.
- Ludovisi, R. et al. (2017): UAV-based thermal imaging for high-throughput field phenotyping of black poplar response to drought. Frontiers in Plant Science 8, 1681.
- Ludovisi, R., Tauro, F., Salvati, R., Khoury, S., Mugnozza Scarascia, G. and Harfouche, A. (2017): UAV-Based Thermal Imaging for High-Throughput Field Phenotyping of Black Poplar Response to Drought. Frontiers in Plant Science 8.
- Luhmann, T., Robson, S., Kyle, S. and Boehm, J. (2019): Close-Range Photogrammetry and 3D Imaging. 3rd ed. Berlin: De Gruyter.
- Lüscher, H. (1920): Photogrammetrie. Einfache Stereo- u. Luftphotogrammetrie. Leipzig and Berlin: Teubner.
- Macharet, D. G. et al. (2016): Autonomous aeromagnetic surveys using a fluxgate magnetometer. Sensors 16, 1–19.
- Maes, W. and Steppe, K. (2012): Estimating evapotranspiration and drought stress with ground-based thermal remote sensing in agriculture: a review. Journal of Experimental Botany 63, 4671–4712.
- Maes, W. H. and Steppe, K. (2018): Perspectives for remote sensing with unmanned aerial vehicles in precision agriculture. Trends in Plant Science. 24(2), 152–164.
- Maes, W. H. and Steppe, K. (2012): Estimating evapotranspiration and drought stress with ground-based thermal remote sensing in agriculture: a review. Journal of Experimental Botany 63(13), 4671–4712.
- Maes, W. H., Huete, A. R., Avino, M., Boer, M. M., Dehaan, R., Pendall, E., Griebel, A. and Steppe, K. (2018): Can UAV-Based Infrared Thermography Be Used to Study Plant-Parasite Interactions between Mistletoe and Eucalypt Trees? Remote Sensing 10(12), 2062.

- Malbeteau, Y., Parkes, S., Aragon, B., Rosas, J. and McCabe, M. (2018): Capturing the Diurnal Cycle of Land Surface Temperature Using an Unmanned Aerial Vehicle. Remote Sensing 10, 1407.
- Malehmir, A., Dynesius, L., Paulusson, K., Paulusson, A., Johansson, H., Bastani, M., Wedmark, M. and Marsden, P. (2017): The potential of rotary-wing UAV-based magnetic surveys for mineral exploration: A case study from central Sweden. The Leading Edge, 36, 552–557.
- Mallet, C. and Bretar, F. (2009): Full-waveform topographic lidar: State-of-the-art. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 64(1), 1–16.
- Mancini, F., Dubbini, M., Gattelli, M., Stecchi, F., Fabbri, S. and Gabbianelli, G. (2013): Using Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAV) for High-Resolution Reconstruction of Topography: The Structure from Motion Approach on Coastal Environments. Remote Sensing 5(12), 6880–6898.
- Mandlburger, G., Pfennigbauer, M., Riegl, U., Haring, A., Wieser, M., Glira, P. and Winiwarter, L. (2015): Complementing airborne laser bathymetry with UAV-based lidar for capturing alluvial landscapes. Proc. SPIE, 9637.
- Mandlburger, G., Pfennigbauer, M., Schwarz, R., Flöry, S. and Nussbaumer, L. (2020): Concept and performance evaluation of a novel UAV-borne topo-bathymetric LiDAR sensor. Remote Sensing 12, 986.
- Mandlburger, G., Pfennigbauer, M., Wieser, M., Riegl, U. and Pfeifer, N. (2016): Evaluation of a novel UAVborne topo-bathymetric laser profiler. International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences 41.
- Manfreda, S., Herban, S., Arranz Justel, J., Perks, M., Mullerova, J., Dvorak, P. and Vuono, P. (2019): Assessing the Accuracy of Digital Surface Models Derived from Optical Imagery Acquired with Unmanned Aerial Systems. Drones 3, 15.
- Manfreda, S., McCabe, M., Miller, P., Lucas, R., Pajuelo Madrigal, V., Mallinis, G., Ben Dor, E., Helman, D., Estes, L., Ciraolo, G., Müllerová, J., Tauro, F., Lima, M. de, Lima, J. de, Maltese, A., Frances, F., Caylor, K., Kohv, M., Perks, M., Ruiz-Pérez, G., Su, Z., Vico, G. and Toth, B. (2018): On the use of unmanned aerial systems for environmental monitoring. Remote Sensing 10, 641.
- Manson, S. M., Burrough, P. A. and McDonnell, R. A. (1999): Principles of Geographical Information Systems: Spatial Information Systems and Geostatistics. Economic Geography.
- Marani, M., Belluco, E., Ferrari, S., Silvestri, S., D'Alpaos, A., Lanzoni, S., Feola, A. and Rinaldo, A. (2006): Analysis, synthesis and modelling of high-resolution observations of salt-marsh eco-geomorphological patterns in the Venice lagoon. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 69, 414–426.
- Marques, T. A. et al. (2013): Estimating animal population density using passive acoustics. Biological Reviews 88, 287–309.
- Marteau, B., Vericat, D., Gibbins, C., Batalla, R. J. and Green, D. R. (2017): Application of Structure-from-Motion photogrammetry to river restoration. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 42, 503–515.
- Marti, R., Gascoin, S., Berthier, E., Pinel, M.D., Houet, T. and Laffly, D. (2016): Mapping snow depth in open alpine terrain from stereo satellite imagery. The Cryosphere 10(4), 1361–1380.
- Martin, F.-M., Müllerová, J., Borgniet, L., Dommanget, F., Breton, V. and Evette, A. (2018): Using Singleand Multi-Date UAV and Satellite Imagery to Accurately Monitor Invasive Knotweed Species. Remote Sensing 10(10), 1662.
- Martin, P. G., Payton, O. D., Fardoulis, J. S., Richards, D. A. and Scott, T. B. (2015): The use of unmanned aerial systems for the mapping of legacy uranium mines. Journal of Environmental Radioactivity 143, 135–140.

- Martin, S., Bange, J. and Beyrich, F. (2011): Meteorological profiling of the lower troposphere using the research UAV "m2av carolo". Atmos. Meas. Tech. 4, 705–716.
- Martinez-Guanter, J., Agüera, P., Agüera, J., Pérez-Ruiz, M. (2020): Spray and economics assessment of a UAV-based ultra-low-volume application in olive and citrus orchards. Precis. Agric. 21, 226–243.
- Martínez-Sánchez, J., González-de Santos, L. M., Novo, A. and González-Jorge, H. (2019): UAV and satellite imagery applied to alien species mapping in NW spain. ISPRS – International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences XLII-2/W13, 455–459.
- Martz, L. W. and Garbrecht, J. (1992): Numerical Definition of Drainage Network and Subcatchment Areas from Digital Elevation Models. Computers and Geosciences, 18(6), 747–761.
- Marzocchi, O. (2015): Privacy and Data Protection Implications of the Civil Use of Drones, European Parliament. Brussels, Belgium.
- Marzolff, I. and Poesen, J. (2009): The potential of 3D gully monitoring with GIS using high-resolution aerial photography and a digital photogrammetry system. Geomorphology 111, 48–60.
- Marzolff, I. and Ries, J. B. (1997): 35-mm photography taken from a hot-air blimp: Monitoring land degradation in Northern Spain. Proceedings of the First North American Symposium on Small Format Aerial Photography, Oct 14–17 1997, Cloquet, Minnesota, USA, ASPRS (eds), (ASPRS, Bethesda), 91–101.
- Marzolff, I. (1999): Großmaßstäbige Fernerkundung mit einem unbemannten Heißluftzeppelin für GISgestütztes Monitoring von Vegetationsentwicklung und Geomorphodynamik in Aragón (Spanien). PhD Dissertation Thesis, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg.
- Marzolff, I., Ries, J. B. and Albert, K.-D. (2003): Kite aerial photography for gully monitoring in sahelian landscapes. Proceedings of the Second Workshop of the EARSeL Special Interest Group on Remote Sensing for Developing Countries, 1–9.
- Matese, A. and Di Gennaro, S. F. (2018): Practical Applications of A Multisensor UAV Platform Based on Multispectral, Thermal and RGB High Resolution Images in Precision Viticulture. Agriculture 8, 116.
- Matese, A., Toscano, P., Di Gennaro, S. F., Genesio, L., Vaccari, F. P., Primicerio, J., Belli, C., Zaldei, A., Bianconi, R. and Gioli, B. (2015): Intercomparison of UAV, aircraft and satellite remote sensing platforms for precision viticulture. Remote Sensing, 7, 2971–2990.
- Matsuba, Y. and Sato, S. (2018): Nearshore bathymetry estimation using UAV. Coast. Eng. J. 60, 1–9.
- Maune, D. F, ed. (2001): Digital Elevation Model Technologies and Applications: The DEM Users Manual. Bethesda, MD: American Society for Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing.
- Maxwell, S. L., Fuller, R. A., Brooks, T. M. and Watson, J. E. (2016): Biodiversity: The ravages of guns, nets and bulldozers. Nature 536, 143–145.
- Mayer, S., Sandvik, A., Jonassen, M. O. and Reuder, J. (2012): Atmospheric profiling with the UAS SUMO: a new perspective for the evaluation of fine-scale atmospheric models. Meteorology and Atmospheric Physics 116(1–2), 15–26.
- Mayr, A., Bremer, M. and Rutzinger, M. (2020): 3D point errors and change detection accuracy of unmanned aerial vehicle laser scanning data. ISPRS Annals of Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences, 5(2).
- Mayr, A., Rutzinger, M., Bremer, M., Oude Elberink, S., Stumpf, F. and Geitner, C. (2017): Object-based classification of terrestrial laser scanning point clouds for landslide monitoring. The Photogrammetric Record 32(160), 377–397.

- Mayr, A., Rutzinger, M. and Geitner, C. (2019). Object-Based Point Cloud Analysis for Landslide and Erosion Monitoring. Photogrammetric Engineering and Remote Sensing 85(6), 455–462.
- McAdie, A. (1885): Atmospheric electricity at high altitudes. Proceedings of the American Academy of Arts and Sciences 21, 129–134.
- McBride, G. (2005): A proposal for strength-of-agreement criteria for Lin's concordance correlation coefficient. NIWA Client Report: HAM2005-062.
- McGill, P. R., Reisenbichler, K. R., Etchemendy, S. A., Dawe, T. C. and Hobson, B. W. (2011): Aerial surveys and tagging of free-drifting icebergs using an unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV). Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography 58(11–12), 1318–1326.
- McKendry, P. (2002): Energy production from biomass (part 1): overview of biomass. Bioresource Technology 83 (1), 37–46.
- Meek, P. D. et al. (2014): Camera Traps Can Be Heard and Seen by Animals. PLOS ONE 9, e110832.
- Meek, P., Ballard, G., Fleming, P. and Falzon, G. (2016): Are we getting the full picture? Animal responses to camera traps and implications for predator studies. Ecology and Evolution 6, 3216–3225.
- Meier, F., Scherer, D., Richters, J. and Christen, A. (2011): Atmospheric correction of thermal-infrared imagery of the 3D urban environment. Atmospheric Measurement Techniques 4, 909–922.
- Menditto, A., Patriarca, M. and Magnusson, B. (2007): Understanding the meaning of accuracy, trueness and precision. Accreditation and Quality Assurance 12, 45–47.
- Menegoni, N., Giordan, D., Perotti, C. and Tannant, D. D. (2019): Detection and geometric characterization of rock mass discontinuities using a 3D high-resolution digital outcrop model generated from RPAS imagery – Ormea rock slope, Italy. Engineering Geology 252, 145–163.
- Mesas-Carrascosa, F., Pérez-Porras, F., Meroño de Larriva, J., Mena Frau, C., Agüera-Vega, F., Carvajal-Ramírez, F., Martínez-Carricondo, P. and García-Ferrer, A. (2018): Drift Correction of Lightweight Microbolometer Thermal Sensors On-Board Unmanned Aerial Vehicles. Remote Sensing 10, 615.
- Messina, G. and Modica, G. (2020): Applications of UAV thermal imagery in precision agriculture: State of the art and future research outlook. Remote Sens. 12.
- Messinger, M., Asner, G. and Silman, M. (2016): Rapid Assessments of Amazon Forest Structure and Biomass Using Small Unmanned Aerial Systems. Remote Sensing 8(8), 615.
- Mezian, C., Vallet, B., Soheilian, B. and Paparoditis, N. (2016): Uncertainty Propagation for Terrestrial Mobile Laser Scanner, in: International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences, 331–335.
- Michez, A., Piégay, H., Lisein, J., Claessens, H. and Lejeune, P. (2016): Classification of riparian forest species and health condition using multi-temporal and hyperspatial imagery from unmanned aerial system. Environmental monitoring and assessment 188, 1–19.
- Middlemiss, R. P. et al. (2016): Measurement of the Earth tides with a MEMS gravimeter. Nature 531, 614–617.
- Mikhail, E., Bethel, J. S. and McGlone, J. C. (2001): Introduction to Modern Photogrammetry. Hoboken: John Wiley and Sons.
- Mikita, T., Janata, P. and Surový, P. (2016): Forest Stand Inventory Based on Combined Aerial and Terrestrial Close-Range Photogrammetry. Forests 7(12), 165.

- Milan, D. J., Heritage, G. L. and Hetherington, D. (2007): Application of a 3D Laser Scanner in the Assessment of Erosion and Deposition Volumes and Channel Change in a Proglacial River. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms, 32 (11), 1657–1674.
- Milan, D. J., Heritage, G. L., Large, A. R. G. and Fuller, I. C. (2011): Filtering Spatial Error from DEMs: Implications for Morphological Change Estimation. Geomorphology, 125(1), 160–171.
- Miller, C. L, and Laflamme, R. A (1958): The Digital Terrain Model-Theory and Application. Photogrammetric Engineering and Remote Sensing, 24(3), 433–442.
- Millner, N. (2020): As the drone flies: Configuring a vertical politics of contestation within forest conservation. Political Geography 80, 102163.
- Mills, J. P., Newton, I. and Graham, R. W. (1996): Aerial photography for survey purposes with a high resolution, small format, digital camera. Photogrammetric Record 15, 575–587.
- Minár, J. and Evans, I. S. (2007): Elementary Forms for Land Surface Segmentation: The Theoretical Basis of Terrain Analysis and Geomorphological Mapping. Geomorphology in press.
- Minar, J., Minar Jr, J. and Evans, I. S. (2015): Towards Exactness in Geomorphometry. In Geomorphometry for Geosciences, Jasiewicz, J., Zwolinski, Z., Mitasova, H. and Hengl, T. (eds), Poznan, Poland: Bogucki Wydawnictwo Naukowe, Adam Mickiewicz University in Poznan – Institute of Geoecology and Geoinformation, 27–30.
- Minarík, R. and Langhammer, J. (2016): Use of a multispectral UAV photogrammetry for detection and tracking of forest disturbance dynamics. ISPRS International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences XLI-B8, 711–718.
- Minnaert, M. (1941): The reciprocity principle in lunar photometry. Astrophys. J. 93, 403.
- Mirijovsk, J. and Langhammer, J. (2015): Multitemporal monitoring of the morphodynamics of a midmountain stream using UAS photogrammetry. Remote Sens.
- Mitchell, J. J. et al. (2012): 2012 4th Workshop on Hyperspectral Image and Signal Processing: Evolution in Remote Sensing (WHISPERS). 1–10.
- Mitchell, J., Glenn, N., Anderson, M. and Hruska, R. (2016): Flight Considerations and Hyperspectral Image Classifications for Dryland Vegetation Management from a Fixed-wing UAS. 2016 5, 17.
- Mizinski, B. and Niedzielski, T. (2017): Fully-automated estimation of snow depth in near real time with the use of unmanned aerial vehicles without utilizing ground control points. Cold Regions Science and Technology 138, 63–72.
- Mlambo, R., Woodhouse, I., Gerard, F. and Anderson, K. (2017): Structure from Motion (SfM) Photogrammetry with Drone Data: A Low Cost Method for Monitoring Greenhouse Gas Emissions from Forests in Developing Countries. Forests 8(3), 68.
- Mohan, M., Silva, C., Klauberg, C., Jat, P., Catts, G., Cardil, A., Hudak, A. and Dia, M. (2017): Individual Tree Detection from Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV) Derived Canopy Height Model in an Open Canopy Mixed Conifer Forest. Forests 8(9), 340.
- Mölg, N., Bolch, T., Walter, A. and Vieli, A. (2019): Unravelling the evolution of Zmuttgletscher and its debris cover since the end of the Little Ice Age. The Cryosphere 13, 1889–1909.
- Molinier, M., López-Sánchez, C., Toivanen, T., Korpela, I., Corral-Rivas, J., Tergujeff, R. and Häme, T. (2016): Relasphone—Mobile and Participative In Situ Forest Biomass Measurements Supporting Satellite Image Mapping. Remote Sensing 8(10), 869.

- Mongus, D., Lukac, N. and Žalik, B. (2014): Ground and building extraction from LiDAR data based on differential morphological profiles and locally fitted surfaces. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 93, 145–156.
- Montagnoli, A., Fusco, S., Terzaghi, M., Kirschbaum, A., Pflugmacher, D., Cohen, W. B., Scippa, G. S. and Chiatante, D. (2015): Estimating forest aboveground biomass by low density lidar data in mixed broad-leaved forests in the Italian Pre-Alps. Forest Ecosystems 2(1).
- Monteith, J. L. (1965): Evaporation and environment. In Symposia of the society for experimental biology, vol. 19, Cambridge University Press (CUP) Cambridge, 205–234.
- Moran, M., Clarke, T., Inoue, Y. and Vidal, A. (1994): Estimating crop water deficit using the relation between surface-air temperature and spectral vegetation index. Remote Sensing of Environment 49, 246–263.
- Mori, T. et al. (2016): Volcanic plume measurements using a UAV for the 2014 Mt. Ontake eruption. Earth Planet Space 1–18.
- Mosbrucker, A. R., Major, J. J., Spicer, K. R. and Pitlick, J. (2017): Camera system considerations for geomorphic applications of SfM photogrammetry. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 42, 969–986.
- Mtui, Y. P. (2017): Tropical rainforest above Ground Biomass and Carbon Stock Estimation for Upper and Lower canopies Using Terrestrial Laser Scanner and Canopy Height Model from Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV) Imagery in Ayer-Hitam, Malaysia. Master of Science in Geo-information Science and Earth Observation Thesis, Faculty of Geo-Information Science and Earth Observation, University of Twente.
- Mugnier, C. J., Förstner, W., Wrobel, B., Paderes, F. and Munjy, R. (2013): The Mathematics of Photogrammetry. Manual of Photogrammetry (ed. J. C. McGlone). ASPRS. 235–357.
- Mulaca, B., Storvoldb, R. and Weatherhead, E. (2011): Proceedings of 34th International Symposium on Remote Sensing of Environment, Sydney, Australia, 10–15.
- Mulero-Pázmány, M. et al. (2017): Unmanned aircraft systems as a new source of disturbance for wildlife: A systematic review. PloS one 12, e0178448.
- Muller, C. G. et al. (2019): Aerial VHF tracking of wildlife using an unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV): comparing efficiency of yellow-eyed penguin (Megadyptes antipodes) nest location methods. Wildlife Research.
- Mulsow, C., Kenner, R., Bühler, Y., Stoffel, A. and Maas, H. (2018): Subaquatic Digital Elevation Models From Uav-Imagery XLII, 4–7.
- Muslim, A. M., Chong, W. S., Safuan, C. D. M., Khalil, I. and Hossain, M. S. (2019): Coral Reef Mapping of UAV: A Comparison of Sun Glint Correction Methods. Remote Sensing 11, 2422.
- Næsset, E., Bollandsås, O. M., Gobakken, T., Gregoire, T. G. and Ståhl, G. (2013): Model-assisted estimation of change in forest biomass over an 11year period in a sample survey supported by airborne LiDAR: A case study with post-stratification to provide "activity data". Remote Sensing of Environment 128, 299–314.
- Næsset, E., Gobakken, T., Holmgren, J., Hyyppä, H., Hyyppä, J., Maltamo, M., Nilsson, M., Olsson, H., Persson, Å. and Söderman, U. (2004): Laser scanning of forest resources: The nordic experience. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 19(6), 482–499.

- Nagatani, K., Akiyama, K., Yamauchi, G., Otsuka, H., Nakamura, T., Kiribayashi, S., Yoshida, K., Hada, Y., Yuta, S., Fujino, K., Izu, T. and Mackay, R. (2013): Volcanic ash observation in active volcano areas using teleoperated mobile robots – introduction to our robotic-volcano-observation project and field experiments. In 2013 IEEE International Symposium on Safety, Security, and Rescue Robotics (SSRR), 1–6.
- Nagatani, K., Akiyama, K., Yamauchi, G., Yoshida, K., Hada, Y., Yuta, S., Izu, T. and Mackay, R. (2014): Development and field test of teleoperated mobile robots for active volcano observation. In 2014 IEEE, RSJ International Conference on Intelligent Robots and Systems, 1932–1937.
- Nagatani, K., Kiribayashi, S., Yajima, R., Hada, Y., Izu, T., Zeniya, A., Kanai, H., Kanasaki, H., Minagawa, J. and Moriyama, Y. (2018): Micro-unmanned aerial vehicle-based volcano observation system for debris flow evacuation warning. Journal of Field Robotics 35(8), 1222–1241.
- Nair, V. and Hinton, G. E. (2010): Rectified linear units improve restricted boltzmann machines. Proceedings of the 27th international conference on machine learning (ICML-10), 807–814.
- Näsi, R., Honkavaara, E., Lyytikäinen-Saarenmaa, P., Blomqvist, M., Litkey, P., Hakala, T., Viljanen, N., Kantola, T., Tanhuanpää, T. and Holopainen, M. (2015): Using UAV-Based Photogrammetry and Hyperspectral Imaging for Mapping Bark Beetle Damage at Tree-Level. Remote Sensing 7(11), 15467–15493.
- Näsi, R., Viljanen, N., Kaivosoja, J., Alhonoja, K., Hakala, T., Markelin, L. and Honkavaara, E. (2018): Estimating Biomass and Nitrogen Amount of Barley and Grass Using UAV and Aircraft Based Spectral and Photogrammetric 3D Features. Remote Sensing 10(7), 1082.
- Nathan, B. J., Golston, L. M., O'Brien, A. S., Ross, K., Harrison, W. A., Tao, L., Lary, D. J., Johnson, D. R., Covington, A. N., Clark, N. N. and Zondlo, M. A. (2015): Near-field characterization of methane emission variability from a compressor station using a model aircraft. Environ. Sci. Technol. 49, 7896–7903.
- Naude, C. and Kumar, M. (2017): Remote Mapper: An Unmanned Aerial Vehicle acquiring high-resolution magnetic data. In Extended Abstracts 15th SAGA Biennial Conference and Exhibition.
- Navarro, J. A., Algeet, N., Fernández-Landa, A., Esteban, J., Rodríguez-Noriega, P. and Guillén-Climent, M. L. (2019): Integration of UAV, Sentinel-1, and Sentinel-2 Data for Mangrove Plantation Aboveground Biomass Monitoring in Senegal. Remote Sensing 11(1), 77.
- Neal, C. A., Brantley, S. R., Antolik, L., Babb, J. L., Burgess, M., Calles, K., Cappos, M., Chang, J. C., Conway, S., Desmither, L. et al. (2019): The 2018 rift eruption and summit collapse of kilauea volcano. Science, 363(6425), 367–374.
- Nelson, A., Reuter, H. I. and Gessler, P. (2009): Chapter 3 DEM Production Methods and Sources. Developments in Soil Science.
- Nelson, J. R., Grubesic, T. H., Wallace, D. and Chamberlain, A. (2019): The View from Above: A Survey of the Public's Perception of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles and Privacy. Journal of Urban Technology 26(1), 83–105.
- Nesbit, P. R. and Hugenholtz, C. H. (2019): Enhancing UAV-SfM 3D model accuracy in high-relief landscapes by incorporating oblique images. Remote Sensing 11, 239.
- Nesbit, P. R., Durkin, P. R., Hugenholtz, C. H., Hubbard, S. M. and Kucharczyk, M. (2018): 3-D stratigraphic mapping using a digital outcrop model derived from UAV images and structure-from-motion photogrammetry. Geosphere, 1–18.
- Neuenschwander, A. L., Popescu, S. C., Nelson, R. F., Harding, D., Pitts, K. L. and Robbins, J. (2019): AT-LAS, ICESat-2 L3A Land and Vegetation Height, Version 1. Boulder, Colorado USA. NASA National Snow and Ice Data Center Distributed Active Archive Center.
- Neugirg, F., Stark, M., Kaiser, A., Vlacilova, M., Della Seta, M., Vergari, F., Schmidt, J., Becht, M. and Haas, F. (2016): Erosion processes in calanchi in the Upper Orcia Valley, Southern Tuscany, Italy based on multitemporal high-resolution terrestrial LiDAR and UAV surveys. Geomorphology 269, 8–22.
- Neumann, P. P., Bennetts, V. H., Lilienthal, A. J., Bartholmai, M. and Schiller, J. H. (2013): Gas source localization with a micro-drone using bioinspired and particle filter-based algorithms. Adv. Robot. 27, 725–738.
- Nevalainen, O., Honkavaara, E., Tuominen, S., Viljanen, N., Hakala, T., Yu, X., Hyyppä, J., Saari, H., Pölönen, I., Imai, N. and Tommaselli, A. (2017): Individual Tree Detection and Classification with UAV-Based Photogrammetric Point Clouds and Hyperspectral Imaging. Remote Sensing 9(3), 185.
- Nex, F. and Remondino, F. (2014): UAV for 3D mapping applications: a review. Applied Geomatics, 6(1), 1–15.
- Nguyen, H. V., Chesser, M., Koh, L. P., Rezatofighi, S. H. and Ranasinghe, D. C. (2019): TrackerBots: Autonomous unmanned aerial vehicle for real-time localization and tracking of multiple radio-tagged animals. Journal of Field Robotics 36, 617–635.
- Nicodemus, F. E., Richmond, J. C., Hsia, J. J., Ginsberg, I. W. and Limperis, T. (1977): Geometrical Considerations and Nomenclature for Reflectance.
- Niedzielski, T., Spallek, W. and Witek-Kasprzak, M. (2018): Automated Snow Extent Mapping Based on Orthophoto Images from Unmanned Aerial Vehicles. Pure and Applied Geophysics, 1–18.
- Noh, H., Hong, S. and Han, B. (2015): Learning Deconvolution Network for Semantic Segmentation. Intenational Conference of Computer Vision, 1520–1528.
- Nolet, C., van Puijenbroek, M., Suomalainen, J., Limpens, J. and Riksen, M. (2018): UAV-imaging to model growth response of marram grass to sand burial: Implications for coastal dune development. Aeolian Res. 31, 50–61.
- Nowlin, M. B., Roady, S. E., Newton, E. and Johnston, D. W. (2019): Applying Unoccupied Aircraft Systems to study human behavior in marine science and conservation programs. Frontiers in Marine Science 6, 567.
- O'Connor, J., Smith, M. J. and James, M. R. (2017): Cameras and settings for aerial surveys in the geosciences: optimising image data. Progr. Phys. Geogr. 41(3), 325–344.
- Ohminato, T., Kaneko, T., Koyama, T., Watanabe, A., Kanda, W., Tameguri, T. and Kazahaya, R. (2017): Observations using an unmanned aerial vehicle in an area in danger of volcanic eruptions at Kuchinoe-rabu-jima Volcano, southern Kyushu, Japan. Journal of Natural Disaster Science 38(1), 85–104.
- Ojala, T., Pietikainen, M. and Maenpaa, T. (2002): Multiresolution gray-scale and rotation invariant texture classification with local binary patterns. IEEE Transactions on Pattern Analysis and Machine Intelligence 24(7), 971–987.
- Oksanen, J., and Sarjakoski, T. (2005): Error Propagation of DEM-Based Surface Derivatives. Computers and Geosciences 31(8), 1015–27.
- Olbrycht, R., Wiecek, B. and De Mey, G. (2012): Thermal drift compensation method for microbolometer thermal cameras. Applied Optics 51, 1788.
- Olivares-Mendez, M. A., Bissyandé, T. F., Somasundar, K., Klein, J., Voos, H. and Le Traon, Y. (2013): The NOAH project: Giving a chance to threatened species in Africa with UAVs. International Conference on e-Infrastructure and e-Services for Developing Countries, Springer, Cham, 198–208.

- Olson, D. and Anderson, J. (2021): Review on unmanned aerial vehicles, remote sensors, imagery processing, and their applications in agriculture. Agron. J., 1–22.
- Olsson, P. O., Vivekar, A., Adler, K., Garcia Millan, V. E., Koc, A., Alamrani, M. and Eklundh, L. (2021): Radiometric correction of multispectral uas images: Evaluating the accuracy of the parrot sequoia camera and sunshine sensor. Remote Sens. 13, 1–26.
- Onnen, N., Eltner, A., Heckrath, G. and van Oost, K. (2020): Monitoring soil surface roughness under growing winter wheat with low-altitude UAV sensing: Potential and limitations. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 45, 3747–3759.
- Orlandini, S., Tarolli, P., Moretti, G. and Dalla Fontana, G. (2011): On the Prediction of Channel Heads in a Complex Alpine Terrain Using Gridded Elevation Data. Water Resources Research, 47(2).
- Ortega-Farías, S. et al. (2016): Estimation of energy balance components over a drip-irrigated olive orchard using thermal and multispectral cameras placed on a helicopter-based unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV). Remote Sensing 8, 638.
- Ota, T., Ahmed, O. S., Minn, S. T., Khai, T. C., Mizoue, N. and Yoshida, S. (2019): Estimating selective logging impacts on aboveground biomass in tropical forests using digital aerial photography obtained before and after a logging event from an unmanned aerial vehicle. Forest Ecology and Management 433, 162–169.
- Ota, T., Ogawa, M., Mizoue, N., Fukumoto, K. and Yoshida, S. (2017): Forest Structure Estimation from a UAV-Based Photogrammetric Point Cloud in Managed Temperate Coniferous Forests. Forests 8(9), 343.
- Ota, T., Ogawa, M., Shimizu, K., Kajisa, T., Mizoue, N., Yoshida, S., Takao, G., Hirata, Y., Furuya, N., Sano, T., Sokh, H., Ma, V., Ito, E., Toriyama, J., Monda, Y., Saito, H., Kiyono, Y., Chann, S. and Ket, N. (2015): Aboveground Biomass Estimation Using Structure from Motion Approach with Aerial Photographs in a Seasonal Tropical Forest. Forests 6(12), 3882–3898.
- Otsu, N. (1979): A threshold selection method from gray-level histograms. IEEE Trans. Sys. Man. Cyber. 9, 62–66.
- Ozcan, O. and Akay, S. S. (2018): Modeling Morphodynamic Processes in Meandering Rivers with UAV-Based Measurements. IGARSS 2018 – 2018 IEEE International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium.
- Pabian, F. (2015): Commercial Satellite Imagery as an Evolving Open-Source Verification Technology: Emerging Trends and Their Impact for Nuclear Nonproliferation Analysis. EUR27687.
- Padró, J.-C. et al. (2019): Monitoring opencast mine restorations using Unmanned Aerial System (UAS) imagery. Science of the Total Environment 657, 1602–1614.
- Pádua, L., Vanko, J., Hruška, J., Adão, T., Sousa, J. J., Peres, E. and Morais, R. (2017): UAS, sensors, and data processing in agroforestry: a review towards practical applications. International Journal of Remote Sensing 38(8–10), 2349–2391.
- Pajares, G. (2015): Overview and current status of remote sensing applications based on unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs). Photogrammetric Engineering and Remote Sensing 81, 281–330.
- Pal, M. and Mather, P. M. (no date): A comparison of decision tree and backpropagation neural network classifiers for land use classification. IEEE International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium, 503–505.
- Palace, M., Sullivan, F. B., Ducey, M. and Herrick, C. (2016): Estimating Tropical Forest Structure Using a Terrestrial Lidar. PLOS ONE 11(4), e0154115.

- Paneque-Gálvez, J., McCall, M. K., Napoletano, B. M., Wich, S. A. and Koh, L. P. (2014): Small drones for community-based forest monitoring: An assessment of their feasibility and potential in tropical areas. Forests 5, 1481–1507.
- Paneque-Gálvez, J., McCall, M., Napoletano, B., Wich, S. and Koh, L. (2014): Small Drones for Community-Based Forest Monitoring: An Assessment of Their Feasibility and Potential in Tropical Areas. Forests 5(6), 1481–1507.
- Paneque-Gálvez, J., Vargas-Ramírez, N., Napoletano, B. and Cummings, A. (2017): Grassroots Innovation Using Drones for Indigenous Mapping and Monitoring. Land 6, 86.
- Panfil, S. N. and Harvey, C. A. (2016): REDD+ and biodiversity conservation: A review of the biodiversity goals, monitoring methods, and impacts of 80 REDD+ projects. Conservation Letters 9, 143–150.
- Paola, J. D. and Schowengerdt, R. A. (1995): A detailed comparison of backpropagation neural network and maximum-likelihood classifiers for urban land use classification. IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing 33(4), 981–996.
- Park, J. Y., Muller-Landau, H. C., Lichstein, J. W., Rifai, S. W., Dandois, J. P. and Bohlman, S. A. (2019): Quantifying Leaf Phenology of Individual Trees and Species in a Tropical Forest Using Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV) Images. Remote Sensing 11(13), 1534.
- Parshin, A., Bashkeev, A., Davidenko, Y., Persova, M., Iakovlev, S., Bukhalov, S., Grebenkin, N. and Tokareva, M. (2021): Lightweight Unmanned Aerial System for Time-Domain Electromagnetic Prospecting— The Next Stage in Applied UAV-Geophysics. Applied Sciences 11(5), 2060.
- Parsons, M., Bratanov, D., Gaston, K. J. and Gonzalez, F. (2018): UAVs, hyperspectral remote sensing, and machine learning srevolutionising reef monitoring. Sensors 18, 1–20.
- Parvar, K., Braun, A., Layton-Matthews, D. and Burns, M. (2018): UAV magnetometry for chromite exploration in the Samail ophiolite sequence, Oman. Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 6, 57–69.
- Passalacqua, P., Belmont, P., Staley, D. M., Simley, J. D., Arrowsmith, J. R., Bode, C. A., Crosby, C. et al. (2015): Analyzing High Resolution Topography for Advancing the Understanding of Mass and Energy Transfer through Landscapes: A Review. Earth-Science Reviews 148, 174–193.
- Passalacqua, P., Trung, T. D., Foufoula-Georgiou, E., Sapiro, G. and Dietrich, W. E. (2010): A Geometric Framework for Channel Network Extraction from LiDAR: Nonlinear Diffusion and Geodesic Paths. Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface 115(F1), F01002.
- Patrick, M. R., Dietterich, H. R., Lyons, J. J., Diefenbach, A. K., Parcheta, C., Anderson, K. R., Namiki, A., Sumita, I., Shiro, B. and Kauahikaua, J. P. (2019): Cyclic lava effusion during the 2018 eruption of kilauea volcano. Science 366(6470).
- Pearson, E., Smith, M. W., Klaar, M. J. and Brown, L. E. (2017): Can High Resolution 3D Topographic Surveys Provide Reliable Grain Size Estimates in Gravel Bed Rivers? Geomorphology 293, 143–155.
- Pelletier, J. D. (2013): A Robust, Two-Parameter Method for the Extraction of Drainage Networks from High-Resolution Digital Elevation Models (DEMs): Evaluation Using Synthetic and Real-World DEMs. Water Resources Research 49(1).
- Pelletier, J. D. and Perron, J. T. (2012): Analytic Solution for the Morphology of a Soil-Mantled Valley Undergoing Steady Headward Growth: Validation Using Case Studies in Southeastern Arizona. Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface 117(F2), F02018.

- Peña, J. M., Torres-Sánchez, J., de Castro, A. I., Kelly, M. and López-Granados, F. (2013): Weed Mapping in Early-Season Maize Fields Using Object-Based Analysis of Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV) Images. PLoS One 8, 1–11.
- Peppa, M. V., Mills, J. P., Moore, P., Miller, P. E. and Chambers, J. E. (2017): Brief communication: Landslide motion from cross correlation of UAV-derived morphological attributes. Nat. Hazards Earth Syst. Sci. 17, 2143–2150.
- Perlewitz, P. (1926): Die Luftfahrt im Dienste der Geographie. Geographische Zeitschrift 32, 8–18.
- Persello, C. and Bruzzone, L. (2016): Kernel-Based Domain-Invariant Feature Selection in Hyperspectral Images for Transfer Learning. IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing 54(5), 2615–2626.
- Persello, C. and Stein, A. (2017): Deep Fully Convolutional Networks for the Detection of Informal Settlements in VHR Images. IEEE Geoscience and Remote Sensing Letters 14(12), 2325–2329.
- Persello, C. et al. (2019): Delineation of agricultural fields in smallholder farms from satellite images using fully convolutional networks and combinatorial grouping. Remote Sensing of Environment. Elsevier, 231, 111253.
- Petrie, G. and Kennie, T. J. M. (1987): Terrain Modelling in Surveying and Civil Engineering. Computer-Aided Design and Applications 19(4), 171–187.
- Petropoulos, G., Carlson, T. N., Wooster, M. J. and Islam, S. (2009): A review of Ts,VI remote sensing based methods for the retrieval of land surface energy fluxes and soil surface moisture. Progress in Physical Geography 33, 224–250.
- Pfeifer, C. et al. (2019): Using Fixed-Wing UAV for Detecting and Mapping the Distribution and Abundance of Penguins on the South Shetlands Islands, Antarctica. Drones 3, 39.
- Pfeifer, N., Mandlburger, G. and Glira, P. (2015): Laserscanning. C. Heipke (ed.), Photogrammetrie und Fernerkundung (1st ed.), Berlin Heidelberg: Springer, 1–51.
- Pfennigbauer, M., Wolf, C., Weinkopf, J. and Ullrich, A. (2014): Online waveform processing for demanding target situations. Proc. SPIE (p. 90800J).
- Pham, T. D. et al. (2019): A Review of Remote Sensing Approaches for Monitoring Blue Carbon Ecosystems: Mangroves, Seagrassesand Salt Marshes during 2010–2018. Sensors 19, 1933.
- Piel, A. K. et al. (2015): Population status of chimpanzees in the Masito-Ugalla Ecosystem, Tanzania. American Journal of Primatology 77, 1027–1035.
- Pieri, D., Diaz, J. A., Bland, G., Fladeland, M., Madrigal, Y., Corrales, E., Alegria, O., Alan, A., Realmuto, V., Miles, T. et al. (2013): In situ observations and sampling of volcanic emissions with NASA and UCR unmanned aircraft, including a case study at Turrialba Volcano, Costa Rica. Geological Society, London, Special Publications 380(1), 321–352.
- Piermattei, L., Hollaus, M., Milenkovic, M., Pfeifer, N., Quast, R., Chen, Y., Hakala, T., Karjalainen, M., Hyyppä, J. and Wagner, W. (2017): An Analysis of Ku-Band Profiling Radar Observations of Boreal Forest. Remote Sensing 9(12), 1252.
- Pierzchala, M., Talbot, B. and Astrup, R. (2014): Estimating Soil Displacement from Timber Extraction Trails in Steep Terrain: Application of an Unmanned Aircraft for 3D Modelling. Forests 5(6), 1212–1223.
- Pijl, A., Bailly, J.-S., Feurer, D., El Maaoui, M. A., Boussema, M. R. and Tarolli, P. (2020): TERRA: Terrain Extraction from Elevation Rasters through Repetitive Anisotropic Filtering. International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation 84, 101977.

- Pike, R. J. (2002): A bibliography of terrain modeling (geomorphometry), the quantitative representation of topography. USGS Open file report, 02-465.
- Pineux, N., Lisein, J., Swerts, G., Bielders, C. L., Lejeune, P., Colinet, G. and Degré, A. (2017): Can DEM Time Series Produced by UAV Be Used to Quantify Diffuse Erosion in an Agricultural Watershed? Geomorphology 280, 122–136.
- Pintea, L. (2007): Applying remote sensing and GIS for chimpanzee habitat change detection, behaviour and conservation. University of Minnesota.
- Pintea, L. et al. (2012): Long term changes in Africa's Rift Valley: impacts on biodiversity and ecosystems. (ed A. J. Plumptre) 194–210. Nova.
- Pintea, L. P. (2011): From maps to geodesign: Conserving great ape landscapes in Africa. [online] https:// www.esri.com/news/arcnews/summerllarticles/from-maps-to-geodesign.html [19.05.2021].
- Pintea, L. P. (2016): Geodesign restores chimpanzee habitats in Tanzania. [online] https://www.esri.com/ about/newsroom/arcnews/geodesign-restores-chimpanzee-habitats-in-tanzania/ [19.05.2021].
- Pintea, L. P. et al. (2016): 20 years and counting: Adaptive management of chimpanzee habitats in the Greater Gombe Ecosystem, Tanzania, in: Conservation Measures Partnership Open Standards for the Practice of Conservation. [online] https://docs.google.com/document/d/1WXt0tSDKfEIbraoG4jcAL7hVx0M-DEap2Lfdtu50a3FM/edit?usp=sharing [19.05.2021].
- Pinton, D., Canestrelli, A. and Fantuzzi, L. A. (2020): UAV-based dye-tracking technique to measure surface velocities over tidal channels and salt marshes. Journal of Marine Science and Engineering 8, 364.
- Pirotti, F. and Tarolli, P. (2010): Suitability of LiDAR Point Density and Derived Landform Curvature Maps for Channel Network Extraction. Hydrological Processes 24(9), 1187–1197.
- Pizer, S., Amburn, E., Austin, J., Cromartie, R., Geselowitz, A., Greer, T., Romeny, B., Zimmerman, J. and Zuideverld, K. (1987): Adaptive histogram equalization and its variations. Computer Vision, Graphics and Image Processing 39, 355–368.
- Planck, M. (1914): The Theory of Heat Radiation. Dover Publications, Inc.
- Pollanen, R., Toivonen, H., Perajarvi, K., Karhunen, T., Smolander, P., Ilander, T., Rin-tala, K., Katajainen, T., Niemela, J., Juusela, M. and Palos, T. (2009): Performance of an air sampler and a gamma-ray detector in a small unmanned aerial vehicle. J. Radioanal. Nucl. Chem. 282, 433–437.
- Pollefeys, M., Van Gool, L., Vergauwen, M., Verbiest, F., Cornelis, K., Tops, J. and Kock, R. (2004): Visual modeling with a hand-held camera. International Journal of Computer Vision 59(3), 207–232.
- Pontual, S., Merry, N. and Gamson, P. (1997): Spectral Analysis Guides for Mineral Exploration; AusSpec International Pty.: Arrowtown, New Zealand.
- Possoch, M., Bieker, S., Hoffmeister, D., Bolten, A. A., Schellberg, J. and Bareth, G. (2016): Multi-Temporal crop surface models combined with the rgb vegetation index from UAV-based images for forage monitoring in grassland. Int. Arch. Photogramm. Remote Sens. Spat. Inf. Sci. – ISPRS Arch. 2016-Janua, 991–998.
- Poux, F. (2019): The Smart Point Cloud: Structuring 3D intelligent point data. Dissertation at the University of Liège, Belgium.
- Powers, C., Hanlon, R. and Schmale, D. (2018): Tracking of a fluorescent dye in a freshwater lake with an unmanned surface vehicle and an unmanned aircraft system. Remote Sensing 10, 81.

- Powers, R. P. and Jetz, W. (2019): Global habitat loss and extinction risk of terrestrial vertebrates under future land-use-change scenarios. Nature Climate Change 9, 323–329.
- Price, J. C. (1982): Estimation of regional scale evapotranspiration through analysis of satellite thermal-infrared data. IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 286–292.
- Priddy, C. L., Pringle, J. K., Clarke, S. M. and Pettigrew, R. P. (2019): Application of photogrammetry to generate quantitative geobody data in ephemeral fluvial systems. Photogram Rec 17, 67–17.
- Proctor, C. and He, Y. (2015): Workflow for building a hyperspectral UAV: Challenges and opportunities. Int. Arch. Photogramm. Remote Sens. Spatial Inf. Sci. XL-1/W4, 415–419.
- Prosdocimi, M., Burguet, M., Di Prima, S., Sofia, G., Terol, E., Comino, J. R., Cerdà, A. and Tarolli, P. (2017): Rainfall Simulation and Structure-from-Motion Photogrammetry for the Analysis of Soil Water Erosion in Mediterranean Vineyards. The Science of the Total Environment 574, 204–215.
- Prosdocimi, M., Calligaro, S., Sofia, G., Dalla Fontana, G. and Tarolli, P. (2016): Bank Erosion in Agricultural Drainage Networks: New Challenges from Structure-from-Motion Photogrammetry for Post-Event Analysis. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 40, 1891–1906.
- Przybilla, H. J. and Wester-Ebbinghaus, W. (1979): Bildflug mit ferngelenktem Kleinflugzeug. Bildmessung und Luftbildwesen 47, 137–142.
- Przybilla, H. J., Bäumker, M., Luhmann, T., Hastedt, H. and Eilers, M. (2020): Interaction between Direct Georeferencing, Control Point Configuration and Camera Self-Calibration for Rtk-Based UAV Photogrammetry. Int. Arch. Photogram. Remote Sensing Spatial Info. Sci. XLIII-B1-2020, 485–492.
- Puliti, S., Ørka, H. O., Gobakken, T. and Næsset, E. (2015): Inventory of small forest areas using an unmanned aerial system. Remote Sensing 7(8), 9632–9654.
- Puliti, S., Saarela, S., Gobakken, T., Ståhl, G. and Næsset, E. (2018): Combining UAV and Sentinel-2 auxiliary data for forest growing stock volume estimation through hierarchical model-based inference. Remote Sensing of Environment 204, 485–497.
- Purinton, B. and Bookhagen, B. (2017): Validation of Digital Elevation Models (DEMs) and Comparison of Geomorphic Metrics on the Southern Central Andean Plateau. Earth Surface Dynamics, 5(2), 211–237.
- Qin, R., Tian, J. and Reinartz, P. (2016): 3D Change Detection Approaches and Applications. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing: Official Publication of the International Society for Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 122, 41–56.
- Quilter, M. C. and Anderson, V. J. (2001): A proposed method for determining shrub utilization using (LA/LS) imagery. J. Range Manag. 54, 378–381.
- Quincey, D. J., Luckman, A. and Benn, D. (2009): Quantification of Everest region glacier velocities between 1992 and 2002, using satellite radar interferometry and feature tracking. Journal of Glaciology 55(192), 596–606.
- Quinn, P., Beven, K., Chevallier, P. and Planchon, O. (1991): The Prediction of Hillslope Flow Paths for Distributed Hydrological Modelling Using Digital Terrain Models. Hydrological Processes.
- Qureshi, A., Pariva, Badola, R. and Hussain, S. A. (2012): A review of protocols used for assessment of carbon stock in forested landscapes. Environmental Science and Policy 16, 81–89.
- Radjawali, I., Pye, O. and Flitner, M. (2017): Recognition through reconnaissance? Using drones for counter-mapping in Indonesia. The Journal of Peasant Studies 44, 817–833.

- Raffel, M., Willert, C. E., Wereley, S. T. and Kompenhans, J. (2007): Particle Image Velocimetry. A practical guide. Springer, New York.
- Rahimizadeh, N., Babaie Kafaky, S., Sahebi, M. R. and Mataji, A. (2019): Forest structure parameter extraction using SPOT-7 satellite data by object- and pixel-based classification methods. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 192(1).
- Ramana, M. V., Ramanathan, V., Kim, D., Roberts, G. C. and Corrigan, C. E. (2007): Albedo, at-mospheric solar absorption and heating rate measurements with stacked UAVs. Q. J. R. Meteorol. Soc. 133, 1913–1931.
- Ramanathan, V., Ramana, M. V., Roberts, G., Kim, D., Corrigan, C., Chung, C. and Winker, D. (2007): Warming trends in Asia amplified by brown cloud solar absorption. Nature 448(7153), 575.
- Ramos-Fernández, G. and Wallace, R. B. (2008): Spider monkey conservation in the twenty-first century: recognizing risks and opportunities. Spider monkeys: Behavior, ecology and evolution of the genus Ateles, 351–376.
- Rango, A. and Laliberte, A. S. (2010): Impact of flight regulations on effective use of unmanned aircraft systems for natural resources applications. Journal of Applied Remote Sensing 4(1), 043539.
- Rao, B., Gopi, A. G. and Maione, R. (2016): The societal impact of commercial drones. Technology in Society 45, 83–90.
- Rashman, M. F., Steele, I. A., Burke, C., Longmore, S. N. and Wich, S. (2018): Adapting thermal-infrared technology and astronomical techniques for use in conservation biology. SPIE Astronomical Telescopes + Instrumentation. 10.
- Rathinam, S., Almeida, P., Kim, Z. W., Jackson, S., Tinka, A., Grossman, W. and Sengupta, R. (2007): Autonomous searching and tracking of a river using an UAV. Proc. 2007 Am. Control Conf. 359–364.
- Rau, J. Y., Jhan, J. P., Lo, C. F. and Lin, Y. S. (2011): Landslide Mapping Using Imagery Acquired by a Fixed-Wing Uav. ISPRS – Int. Arch. Photogramm. Remote Sens. Spat. Inf. Sci. 3822, 195–200.
- Raumonen, P., Kaasalainen, M., Åkerblom, M., Kaasalainen, S., Kaartinen, H., Vastaranta, M., Holopainen, M., Disney, M. and Lewis, P. (2013): Fast Automatic Precision Tree Models from Terrestrial Laser Scanner Data. Remote Sensing 5(2), 491–520.
- Rautenberg, A., Graf, M., Wildmann, N., Platis, A. and Bange, J. (2018): Reviewing Wind Measurement Approaches for Fixed-Wing Unmanned Aircraft. Atmosphere 9(11), 422.
- Redpath, T. A., Sirguey, P. and Cullen, N. J. (2018): Repeat mapping of snow depth across an alpine catchment with RPAS photogrammetry. The Cryosphere 12(11), 3477–3497.
- Rees, A. F. et al. (2018): The potential of unmanned aerial systems for sea turtle research and conservation: a review and future directions. Endangered Species Research 35, 81–100.
- Rehak, M., Mabillard, R. and Skaloud, J. (2014): A micro aerial vehicle with precise position and attitude sensors. Photogrammetrie, Fernerkundung, Geoinformation 4, 239–251.
- Reid, A. B. (1980): Aeromagnetic survey design. Geophysics 45, 973–976.
- Reid, A., Ramos, F. and Sukkarieh, S. (2011): Robotics and Automation (ICRA), 2011 IEEE International Conference, 2953–2959.

- Réjou-Méchain, M., Barbier, N., Couteron, P., Ploton, P., Vincent, G., Herold, M., Mermoz, S., Saatchi, S., Chave, J., de Boissieu, F., Féret, J.-B., Takoudjou, S. M. and Pélissier, R. (2019): Upscaling Forest Biomass from Field to Satellite Measurements: Sources of Errors and Ways to Reduce Them. Surveys in Geophysics 40(4), 881–911.
- Remondino, F. (2006): Symposium of ISPRS Commission III Photogrammetric Computer Vision PCV 06. (eds W. Förstner and R. Steffen). Int. Arch. Photogram. Remote Sensing, 49–54.
- Ren, H., Zhao, Y., Xiao, W. and Hu, Z. (2019): A review of UAV monitoring in mining areas: current status and future perspectives. International Journal of Coal Science and Technology 6, 320–333.
- Renzaglia, A., Reymann, C. and Lacroix, S. (2016): Monitoring the evolution of clouds with UAVs. IEEE International Conference on Robotics and Automation (ICRA), 278–283.
- Ressl, C., Kager, H. and Mandlburger, G. (2008): Quality checking of als projects using statistics of strip differences. IAPRS XXXVII, 253–260.
- Ressl, C., Pfeifer, N. and Mandlburger, G. (2011): Applying 3D affine transformation and least squares matching for airborne laser scanning strips adjustment without GNSS, IMU trajectory data. International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences – ISPRS Archives, 38.
- Reuder, J., Jonassen, M. and Ólafsson, H. (2012): The small unmanned meteorological observer sumo: Recent developments and applications of a micro-uas for atmospheric boundary layer research. Acta Geophys 60, 1454–1473.
- Ribeiro-Gomes, K., Hernández-López, D., Ortega, J., Ballesteros, R., Poblete, T. and Moreno, M. (2017): Uncooled Thermal Camera Calibration and Optimization of the Photogrammetry Process for UAV Applications in Agriculture. Sensors 17, 2173.
- Richards, J. A. (2013): Feature Reduction. Remote Sensing Digital Image Analysis: An Introduction. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 343–380.
- Richter, R. and Schläpfer, D. (2018): Atmospheric, Topographic Correction for Satellite Imagery.
- Ridolfi, E. and Manciola, P. (2018): Water level measurements from drones: A pilot case study at a dam site. Water 10, 297.
- Rieucau, G. et al. (2018): Using unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) surveys and image analysis in the study of large surface-associated marine species: a case study on reef sharks Carcharhinus melanopterus shoaling behaviour. Journal of Fish Biology 93, 119–127.
- Rippin, D. M., Pomfret, A. and King, N. (2015): High resolution mapping of supra-glacial drainage pathways reveals link between micro-channel drainage density, surface roughness and surface reflectance. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 40(10), 1279–1290.
- Roberts, M., Shah, S., Dey, D., Truong, A., Sinha, S., Kapoor, A., Hanrahan, P. and Joshi N. (2017): Submodular trajectory optimization for aerial 3D scanning, in: IEEE International Conference on Computer Vision (ICCV). Venice, IEEE.
- Robinson, C., Saatchi, S., Neumann, M. and Gillespie, T. (2013): Impacts of Spatial Variability on Aboveground Biomass Estimation from L-Band Radar in a Temperate Forest. Remote Sensing 5(3), 1001–1023.
- Rodriguez-Morales, F., Arnold, E., Hale, R., Keshmiri, S., Leuschen, C., Li, J. and Paden, J. (2017): Multispectral radar measurements of ice and snow using manned and unmanned aircraft. In Geoscience and Remote Sensing (GRSS-CHILE), 2017 First IEEE International Symposium 1–4.

- Rominger, K. and Meyer, S. (2019): Application of UAV-Based Methodology for Census of an Endangered Plant Species in a Fragile Habitat. Remote Sensing 11(6), 719.
- Roncat, A., Briese, C. and Pfeifer, N. (2016): A comparison of lidar reflectance and radiometrically calibrated hyperspectral imagery. International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences – ISPRS Archives 41, 705–710.
- Roncat, A., Pfeifer, N. and Briese, C. (2012): A linear approach for radiometric calibration of full-waveform Lidar data. Image and Signal Processing for Remote Sensing XVIII, 853, 853708.
- Ronneberger, O., Fischer, P. and Brox, T. (2015a): U-net: Convolutional networks for biomedical image segmentation. Lecture Notes in Computer Science (including subseries Lecture Notes in Artificial Intelligence and Lecture Notes in Bioinformatics) 9351, 234–241.
- Ronneberger, O., Fischer, P. and Brox, T. (2015b): U-Net: Convolutional Networks for Biomedical Image Segmentation. Springer, Cham, 234–241.
- Rosca, S., Suomalainen, J., Bartholomeus, H. and Herold, M. (2018): Comparing terrestrial laser scanning and unmanned aerial vehicle structure from motion to assess top of canopy structure in tropical forests. Interface Focus 8(2), 20170038.
- Rossi, F., Fritz, A. and Becker, G. (2018): Combining Satellite and UAV Imagery to Delineate Forest Cover and Basal Area after Mixed-Severity Fires. Sustainability 10(7), 2227.
- Rossi, M., Brunelli, D., Adami, A., Lorenzelli, L., Menna, F. and Remondino, F. (2014): Gas-drone: Portable gas sensing system on UAVs for gas leakage localization. Proceedings of IEEE SENSORS, 1431–1434.
- Rossi, P., Mancini, F., Dubbini, M., Mazzone, F. and Capra, A. (2017): Combining nadir and oblique UAV imagery to reconstruct quarry topography: methodology and feasibility analysis. European Journal of Remote Sensing 50, 1–12.
- Rossini, M., Di Mauro, B., Garzonio, R., Baccolo, G., Cavallini, G., Mattavelli, M., De Amicis, M. and Colombo, R. (2018): Rapid melting dynamics of an alpine glacier with repeated UAV photogrammetry. Geomorphology 304, 159–172.
- Rubio, E. (1997): Emissivity measurements of several soils and vegetation types in the 8–14, μm Wave band: Analysis of 2 field methods. Remote Sensing of Environment 59, 490–521.
- Rüdiger, J. et al. (2018): Implementation of electrochemical, optical and denuder-based sensors and sampling techniques on UAV for volcanic gas measurements: examples from Masaya, Turrialba and Stromboli volcanoes. Atmos. Meas. Tech. 11, 2441–2457.
- Ruiz, J. J., Diaz-Mas, L., Perez, F. and Viguria, A. (2013): Evaluating the Accuracy of DEM Generation Algorithms from UAV Imagery. Int. Arch. Photogramm. Remote Sens. Spat. Inf. Sci 40, 333–337.
- Running, S. W., Loveland, T. R., Pierce, L. L., Nemani, R. R. and Hunt, E. R. (1995): A remote sensing based vegetation classification logic for global land cover analysis. Remote Sensing of Environment 51, 39–48.
- Rusli, N., Majid, M. R., Auni, N. F. and Yaacob, N. F. F. (2019): Accuracy Assessment of DEM from UAV and TanDEM-X Imagery. 2019 IEEE 15th International Colloquium on Signal Processing and Its Applications (CSPA).
- Russakovsky, O. et al. (no date): ImageNet Large Scale Visual Recognition Challenge. [online] https://www. image-net.org/challenges/LSVRC/ [19.05.2021].
- Ružic, I., Marovic, I., Benac, C. and Ilic, S. (2014): Coastal cliff geometry derived from Structure-from-Motion photogrammetry at Stara Baška, Krk Island, Croatia. Geo-Marine Lett. 34, 555–565.

- Ryan, J. C., Hubbard, A., Box, J. E., Brough, S., Cameron, K., Cook, J. M., Cooper, M., Doyle, S. H., Edwards, A., Holt, T. and Irvine-Fynn, T. (2017): Derivation of high spatial resolution albedo from UAV digital imagery: application over the Greenland Ice Sheet. Frontiers in Earth Science 5, 40.
- Ryan, J. C., Hubbard, A. L., Box, J. E., Todd, J., Christoffersen, P., Carr, J. R., Holt, T. O. and Snooke, N. A. (2015): UAV photogrammetry and structure from motion to assess calving dynamics at Store Glacier, a large outlet draining the Greenland ice sheet. The Cryosphere 9, 1–11.
- Saarinen, N., Vastaranta, M., Näsi, R., Rosnell, T., Hakala, T., Honkavaara, E., Wulder, M., Luoma, V., Tommaselli, A., Imai, N., Ribeiro, E., Guimarães, R., Holopainen, M. and Hyyppä, J. (2018): Assessing Biodiversity in Boreal Forests with UAV-Based Photogrammetric Point Clouds and Hyperspectral Imaging. Remote Sensing 10(2), 338.
- Saarinen, N., Vastaranta, M., Näsi, R., Rosnell, T., Hakala, T., Honkavaara, E., Wulder, M. A., Luoma, V., Tommaselli, A. M. G., Imai, N. N., Ribeiro, E. A. W., Guimarães, R. B., Holopainen, M. and Hyyppä, J. (2017): UAV-based photogrammetric point clouds and hyperspectral imaging for mapping biodiversity indicators in boreal forests. ISPRS – International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences XLII-3/W3, 171–175.
- Saeed, N., Davood, S. and Yusof, G. (2020): Accuracy Assessment of DEMs in Different Topographic Complexity Based on an Optimum Number of GCP Formulation and Error Propagation Analysis. Journal of Surveying Engineering, 146(1), 04019019.
- Salamí, E., Barrado, C. and Pastor, E. (2014): UAV flight experiments applied to the remote sensing of vegetated areas. Remote Sensing. 6(11), 11051–11081.
- Šálek, O., Matolín, M. and Gryc, L. (2018): Mapping of radiation anomalies using UAV mini-airborne gamma-ray spectrometry. Journal of Environmental Radioactivity 182, 101–107.
- Salgadoe, A. S. A., Robson, A. J., Lamb, D. W. and Schneider, D. (2019): A Non-Reference Temperature Histogram Method for Determining T-c from Ground-Based Thermal Imagery of Orchard Tree Canopies. Remote Sensing 11(6), 714.
- Sammartano, G. and Spanò, A. (2016): DEM Generation Based on UAV Photogrammetry Data in Critical Areas. Proceedings of the 2nd International Conference on Geographical Information Systems Theory, Applications and Management.
- Sandbrook, C. (2015): The social implications of using drones for biodiversity conservation. Ambio 44, 636–647.
- Sandholt, I., Rasmussen, K. and Andersen, J. (2002): A simple interpretation of the surface temperature, vegetation index space for assessment of surface moisture status. Remote Sensing of Environment 79, 213–224.
- Sandino, J., Pegg, G., Gonzalez, F. and Smith, G. (2018): Aerial Mapping of Forests Affected by Pathogens Using UAVs, Hyperspectral Sensors, and Artificial Intelligence. Sensors 18(4), 944.
- Sankey, T., Donager, J., McVay, J. and Sankey, J. B. (2017): UAV lidar and hyperspectral fusion for forest monitoring in the southwestern USA. Remote Sensing of Environment 195, 30–43.
- Santika, T. et al. (2017): First integrative trend analysis for a great ape species in Borneo. Scientific Reports 7, 1–8.
- Sanz-Ablanedo, E., Chandler, J. H., Ballesteros-Pérez, P. and Rodríguez-Pérez, J. R. (2020): Reducing systematic dome errors in digital elevation models through better UAV flight design. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 45.

- Schaer, P., Skaloud, J., Landtwing, S. and Legat, K. (2007): Accuracy Estimation for Laser Point Cloud Including Scanning Geometry. In Proceedings of the 5th International Symposium on Mobile Mapping Technology, Padova, Italy, 29–31 May.
- Schaik, C. P. v., Noordwijk, M. A. v., Warsono, B. and Sutriono., E. (1983): Party size and early detection of predators in Sumatran forest primates. Primates 24, 211–221.
- Schellenberg, B., Richardson, T., Watson, M., Greatwood, C., Clarke, R., Thomas, R., Wood, K., Freer, J., Thomas, H., Liu E.et al. (2019): Remote sensing and identification of volcanic plumes using fixed-wing uavs over volcán de fuego, guatemala. Journal of Field Robotics 36(7), 1192–1211.
- Scherrer, D. and Koerner, C. (2010): Infra-red thermometry of alpine landscapes challenges climatic warming projections. Global Change Biology 16(9), 2602–2613.
- Scherrer, D., Bader, M. K.-F. and Körner, C. (2011): Drought-sensitivity ranking of deciduous tree species based on thermal imaging of forest canopies. Agricultural and Forest Meteorology 151 (12), 1632–1640.
- Schläpfer, D., Popp, C. and Richter, R. (2018): Towards Atmospheric Compensation of Low Altitude High Spatial Resolution UAV Based Imagery. Unpublished.
- Schlick, C. (1994): An Inexpensive BRDF Model for Physically-based Rendering. Comput. Graph. Forum, 13, 233–246.
- Schmidt, K. S. and Skidmore, A. K. (2003): Spectral discrimination of vegetation types in a coastal wetland. Remote Sensing of Environment 85, 92–108.
- Schölkopf, B. and Smola, A. J. (2002): Learning with kernels: support vector machines, regularization, optimization, and beyond. MIT Press.
- Scholten, C. et al. (2019): Real-time thermal imagery from an unmanned aerial vehicle can locate ground nests of a grassland songbird at rates similar to traditional methods. Biological Conservation 233, 241–246.
- Schönberger, J. L. and Frahm, J. M. (2016): Structure-from-Motion Revisited. IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition, 4104–4113.
- Schwalbe, E. (2013): Entwicklung von Verfahren zur Bestimmung räumlich-zeitlich hochaufgelöster Bewegungsvektorfelder an Gletschern aus monoskopischen Bildsequenzen. Dissertation Thesis, TU Dresden.
- Scott, C. P., Scott, T., Lao-Davila, D. A., Clarke, A. B., Arrowsmith, J. R. and Lynch, D. (2018): Photogrammetric model of the Tecolote Volcano, Pinacate Volcanic Field, Sonora, Mexico (point cloud [563M points], orthophoto [4 cm,pix], and DEM [8 cm,pix]). Distrib. by OpenTopography.
- Seier, G., Kellerer-Pirklbauer, A., Wecht, M., Hirschmann, S., Kaufmann, V., Lieb, G. K. and Sulzer, W. (2017): UAS-based change detection of the glacial and proglacial transition zone at Pasterze Glacier, Austria. Remote Sensing 9(6), 549.
- Seitz, S. M., Curless, B., Diebel, J., Scharstein, D. and Szeliski, R. (2006): A comparison and evaluation of mulit-view stereo reconstruction algorithms, paper presented at IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition, IEEE Comp. Soc., New York, 17–22 June.
- Semel, B. P., Karpanty, S. M., Vololonirina, F. F. and Rakotonanahary, A. N. (2019): Eyes in the Sky: Assessing the Feasibility of Low-Cost, Ready-to-Use Unmanned Aerial Vehicles to Monitor Primate Populations Directly. Folia Primatologica.
- Senf, C., Seidl, R. and Hostert, P. (2017): Remote sensing of forest insect disturbances: Current state and future directions. International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation 60, 49–60.

- Seymour, A. C., Dale, J., Hammill, M., Halpin, P. N. and Johnston, D. W. (2017): Automated detection and enumeration of marine wildlife using unmanned aircraft systems (UAS) and thermal imagery. Scientific Reports 7, 45127.
- Shan, J. and Toth, C. K. (2018): Topographic Laser Ranging and Scanning: Principles and Processing, Second Edition. Taylor and Francis.
- Shi, J. and Tomasi, C. (1994): Good Features to Track. 9th IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition, 593–600.
- Shin, P., Sankey, T., Moore, M. and Thode, A. (2018): Evaluating Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Images for Estimating Forest Canopy Fuels in a Ponderosa Pine Stand. Remote Sensing 10(8), 1266.
- Shortis, M. R., Clarke, T. A. and Robson, S. (1995): Practical testing of the precision and accuracy of target image centering algorithms. Videometrics IV – SPIE, 2598, 65–76.
- Shuttleworth, W. J. and Wallace, J. S. (1985): Evaporation from sparse crops-an energy combination theory. Quarterly Journal of the Royal Meteorological Society 111, 839–855.
- Sibson, R. (1981): A Brief Description of Natural Neighbor Interpolation. In Interpreting Multivariate Data, Barnet, V. (ed), Wiley, Chi, 21–36.
- Silva, C. A., Crookston, N. L., Hudak, A. T. and Vierling, L. A. (2015): rLiDAR: LiDAR Data processing and Visualization.
- Silver, M., Tiwari, A. and Karnieli, A. (2019): Identifying Vegetation in Arid Regions Using Object-Based Image Analysis with RGB-Only Aerial Imagery. Remote Sensing 11, 2308.
- Simic Milas, A., Sousa, J. J., Warner, T. A., Teodoro, A. C., Peres, E., Gonçalves, J. A., Delgado Garcia, J., Bento, R., Phinn, S. and Woodget, A. (2018): Unmanned Aerial Systems (UAS) for environmental applications special issue preface. International Journal of Remote Sensing 39, 4845–4851.
- Simonyan, K. and Zisserman, A. (2015): Very Deep Convolutional Networks for Large-Scale Image Recognition. Proc. Int. Conf. Learn. Represent., 1–14.
- Sithole, G. and Vosselman, G. (2005): Filtering of Airborne Laser Scanner Data Based on Segmented Point Clouds. International Archives of Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences, 36/W19.
- Sithole, G. (2005): Segmentation and Classification of Airborne Laser Scanner Data. Publications on Geodesy, 59. [online] https://repository.tudelft.nl/islandora/object/uuid%3A80855c3a-5b0a-41e7-b751-f7aeec8b6d3a [19.05.2021].
- Sithole, G. and Vosselman, G. (2004): Experimental Comparison of Filter Algorithms for Bare-Earth Extraction from Airborne Laser Scanning Point Clouds. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing: Official Publication of the International Society for Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 59(1), 85–101.
- Skaloud, J. and Lichti, D. (2006): Rigorous approach to boresight self-calibration in airborne laser scanning. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 61(1), 47–59.
- Sledz, A., Unger, J. and Heipke, C. (2018): Thermal IR imaging: Image quality and orthophoto generation. International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences-ISPRS Archives 42, Nr. 1, 42(1), 413–420.
- Slota, M. (2015): Full-waveform data for building roof step edge localization. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 106, 129–144.

- Smets, B., Wauthier, C., Dille, A., Paris, R., Samyn, D., dOreye, N. and Kervyn, F. (2018): Monitoring ground deformation and lava accumulation in volcanic craters using uas image acquisitions and 4d photogrammetry. AGU Fall Meeting, (2018), V23D–0106.
- Smigaj, M., Gaulton, R., Barr, S. L. and Suárez, J. C. (2015): UAV-Borne thermal imaging for forest health monitoring: Detection of disease-induced canopy temperature increase. ISPRS – International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences XL-3/W3, 349–354.
- Smigaj, M., Gaulton, R., Suarez, J. and Barr, S. (2017): Use of Miniature Thermal Cameras for Detection of Physiological Stress in Conifers. Remote Sensing 9(9), 957.
- Smigaj, M., Gaulton, R., Suárez, J. C. and Barr, S. L. (2019): Canopy temperature from an Unmanned Aerial Vehicle as an indicator of tree stress associated with red band needle blight severity. Forest Ecology and Management 433, 699–708.
- Smith, G. M. and Milton, E. J. (1999): The use of the empirical line method to calibrate remotely sensed data to reflectance. Int. J. Remote Sens. 20, 2653–2662.
- Smith, M. J., Chandler, J. H. and Rose, J. (2009): High spatial resolution data acquisition for the geosciences: kite aerial photography. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 34, 155–161.
- Smith, M. W. and Vericat, D. (2015): From experimental plots to experimental landscapes: topography, erosion and deposition in sub-humid badlands from Structure-from-Motion photogrammetry. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 40, 1656–1671.
- Smith, M. W., Carrivick, J. L. and Quincey, D. J. (2015): Structure from Motion Photogrammetry in Physical Geography. Progress in Physical Geography 40 (2), 1–29.
- Smith, M. W., Carrivick, J. L. and Quincey, D. J. (2016): Structure from motion photogrammetry in physical geography. Progress in Physical Geography 40, 247–275.
- Smith, M. P., Zhu, A-X., Burt, J. E. and Stiles, C. (2006): The Effects of DEM Resolution and Neighborhood Size on Digital Soil Survey. Geoderma.
- Sofia, G. (2020): Combining Geomorphometry, Feature Extraction Techniques and Earth-Surface Processes Research: The Way Forward. Geomorphology, 355, 107055.
- Sofia, G., Tarolli, P., Cazorzi, Z., Dalla Fontana, G., Cazorzi, F. and Dalla Fontana, G. (2011): An Objective Approach for Feature Extraction: Distribution Analysis and Statistical Descriptors for Scale Choice and Channel Network Identification. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences 15(5), 1387–1402.
- Sofia, G., Di Stefano, C., Ferro, V. and Tarolli, P. (2017): Morphological Similarity of Channels: From Linear Erosional Features (Rill, Gully) to Alpine Rivers. Land Degradation and Development 28(5), 1717–1728.
- Sofia, G., Pirotti, F. and Tarolli, P. (2013): Variations in Multiscale Curvature Distribution and Signatures of LiDAR DTM Errors. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 38(10), 1116–1134.
- Solazzo, D., Sankey, J. B., Sankey, T. T. and Munson, S. M. (2018): Mapping and measuring aeolian sand dunes with photogrammetry and LiDAR from unmanned aerial vehicles (UAV) and multispectral satellite imagery on the Paria Plateau, AZ, USA. Geomorphology 319, 174–185.
- Solbø, S. and Storvold, R. (2013): Mapping Svalbard glaciers with the Cryowing UAS. ISPRS-International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences XL-1/W2, 373–377.
- Song, X.-D., Zhang, G.-L. and Liu, F. (2016): Predictive Mapping of Soil Organic Matter at a Regional Scale Using Local Topographic Variables: A Comparison of Different Polynomial Models. In Digital Soil Mapping Across Paradigms, Scales and Boundaries, Zhang, G.-L., Brus, D., Liu, F., Song, X.-D. and Lagacherie, P. (eds), Singapore: Springer Singapore, 219–231.

- Sørensen, R., Zinko, U. and Seibert, J. (2006): On the Calculation of the Topographic Wetness Index: Evaluation of Different Methods Based on Field Observations. Vol. 10.
- Soudarissanane, S. (2016): The Geometry of Terrestrial Laser Scanning Identification of Errors, Modeling and Mitigation of Scanning Geometry. PhD Thesis, Delft University of Technology.
- Soule, S. A., Karlstrom, L., Lev, E., Carr, B. B., Jones, M., Vargas, S. V., Córdova Aguilar, M. D., Mikesell, D., Paustian, J., Kubo, A. et al. (2019): Multiscale and multisensor mapping of the 2018 sierra negra eruption, galápagos, ecuador. AGU Fall meeting, (2019), V23C–02.
- Spaan, D. et al. (2019): Thermal Infrared Imaging from Drones Offers a Major Advance for Spider Monkey Surveys. Drones 3, 34.
- Speight, J. G. (1974): A Parametric Approach to Landform Regions. In Progress in Geomorphology, Special Publication No.7, 213–230.
- Spence, C. and Mengistu, S. (2016): Deployment of an unmanned aerial system to assist in mapping an intermittent stream. Hydrol. Process. 30, 493–500.
- Spiess, T., Bange, J., Buschmann, M. and Vörsmann, P. (2007): First Application of the Meteorological Mini-UAV 'M2AV'. Meteorologische Zeitschrift 16(2), 159–169.
- Spooner, F. E., Pearson, R. G. and Freeman, R. (2018): Rapid warming is associated with population decline among terrestrial birds and mammals globally. Global change biology 24, 4521–4531.
- Stevenson, J. A., Sun, X. and Mitchell, N. C. (2010): Despeckling SRTM and Other Topographic Data with a Denoising Algorithm. Geomorphology 114(3), 238–252.
- Still, C., Powell, R., Aubrecht, D., Kim, Y., Helliker, B., Roberts, D. and Goulden, M. (2019): Thermal imaging in plant and ecosystem ecology: applications and challenges. Ecosphere, 10(6).
- Stix, J., de Moor, J. M., Rüdiger, J., Alan, A., Corrales, E., D'Arcy, F., Diaz, J. A. and Liotta, M. (2018): Using drones and miniaturized instrumentation to study degassing at Turrialba and Masaya volcanoes, Central America. Journal of Geophysical Research: Solid Earth 123(8), 6501–6520.
- Stöcker, C. (2021): Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Mapping for Responsible Land Administration. ITC Dissertation Number 407. University of Twente, Enschede. DOI 10.3990/1.9789036553032.
- Stöcker, C., Bennett, R. M., Nex, F., Gerke, M. and Zevenbergen, J. A. (2017): Review of the current state of UAV regulations. Remote Sensing 9(5), 459.
- Stöcker, C., Eltner, A. and Karrasch, P. (2015): Catena Measuring gullies by synergetic application of UAV and close range photogrammetry — A case study from Andalusia, Spain. Catena 132, 1–11.
- Strona, G. et al. (2018): Small room for compromise between oil palm cultivation and primate conservation in Africa. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 115, 8811–8816.
- Sturm, M. (2015): White water: Fifty years of snow research in WRR and the outlook for the future. Water Resources Research 51(7), 4948–4965.
- Su, X. et al. (2018): Using an unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) to study wild yak in the highest desert in the world. International journal of remote sensing 39, 5490–5503.
- Su, Y. and Guo, Q. (2014): A practical method for SRTM DEM correction over vegetated mountain areas. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 87, 216–228.
- Sullivan, F. B., Palace, M. and Ducey, M. J. (2014): Multivariate statistical analysis of asynchronous lidar data and vegetation models in a neotropical forest. Remote Sensing of Environment 154, 368–377.

- Summers, F. and Summers, G. (1994): The mountain top city on Kerkenes Dag (Yozgat) in Cappadocia. Arkeoloji ve Sanat, 62–63, 2–20.
- Taddia, Y., Corbau, C., Zambello, E. and Pellegrinelli, A. (2019): UAVs for Structure-From-Motion Coastal Monitoring: A Case Study to Assess the Evolution of Embryo Dunes over a Two-Year Time Frame in the Po River Delta, Italy. Sensors 19, 1717.
- Tamminga, A. D, Eaton, B. C. and Hugenholtz, C. H. (2015): UAS-based remote sensing of Wuvial change following an extreme Wood event. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 40, 1464–1476.
- Tang, L. and Shao, G. (2015): Drone remote sensing for forestry research and practices. Journal of Forestry Research 26(4), 791–797.
- Tarboton, D. G. and David, G. (1997): A New Method for the Determination of Flow Directions and Upslope Areas in Grid Digital Elevation Models. Water Resources Research 33(2), 309–319.
- Tarolli, P. (2014): High-Resolution Topography for Understanding Earth Surface Processes: Opportunities and Challenges. Geomorphology 216, 295–312.
- Tarolli, P., Sofia, G. and Dalla Fontana, G. (2012): Geomorphic Features Extraction from High-Resolution Topography: Landslide Crowns and Bank Erosion. Natural Hazards 61(1), 65–83.
- Tauro, F. and Grimaldi, S. (2017): Ice dices for monitoring stream surface velocity. J. Hydro-Environ. Res. 14, 143–149.
- Tauro, F., Tosi, F., Mattoccia, S., Toth, E., Piscopia, R. and Grimaldi, S. (2018b): Optical tracking velocimetry (OTV): leveraging optical flow and trajectory-based filtering for surface stream flow observations. Remote Sensing 10, 2010.
- Tauro, F. et al. (2018c): Measurements and Observations in the XXI century (MOXXI): innovation and multidisciplinarity to sense the hydrological cycle. Hydrological Sciences Journal 63, 169–196.
- Tauro, F., Pagano, C., Phamduy, P., Grimaldi, S. and Porfiri, M. (2015): Large scale particle image velocimetry from an unmanned aerial vehicle. IEEE ASME Transactions on Mechatronics 20, 3269–3275.
- Tauro, F., Petroselli, A. and Arcangeletti, E. (2016b): Assessment of drone-based surface flow observations. Hydrological Processes 30, 1114–1130.
- Tauro, F., Petroselli, A. and Grimaldi, S. (2018a): Optical sensing for stream flow observations: a review. Journal of Agricultural Engineering 49.
- Tauro, F., Piscopia, R. and Grimaldi, S. (2017): Streamflow Observations From Cameras: Large-Scale Particle Image Velocimetry or Particle Tracking Velocimetry?. Water Resour. Res. 53, 10374–10394.
- Tauro, F., Porfiri, M. and Grimaldi, S. (2016a): Surface flow measurements from drones. Journal of Hydrology 540, 240–245.
- Tavani, S., Arbues, P., Snidero, M., Carrera, N. and Muñoz, J. A. (2011): Open Plot Project: an open-source toolkit for 3-D structural data analysis. Solid Earth 2(1), 53–63.
- Teillet, P. M., Guindon, B. and Goodenough, D. G. (1982): On the Slope-Aspect Correction of Multispectral Scanner Data. Can. J. Remote Sens. 8, 84–106.
- Terada, A., Morita, Y., Hashimoto, T., Mori, T., Ohba, T., Yaguchi, M. and Kanda, W. (2018): Water sampling using a drone at Yugama crater lake, Kusatsu-Shirane volcano, Japan. Earth, Planets and Space, 70(1), 1–9.
- Teunissen, P. J. G., Zaminpardaz, S. and Tiberius, C. C. J. M. (2020): On the integrity of deformation monitoring. Geomatics, Natural Hazards and Risk 11(1), 399–413.

- Thiele, S. T. et al. (2017): Rapid, semi-automatic fracture and contact mapping for point clouds, images and geophysical data. Solid Earth 8, 1241–1253.
- Thiele, S. T., Grose, L., Cui, T., Cruden, A. R. and Micklethwaite, S. (2019): Extraction of high-resolution structural orientations from digital data: A Bayesian approach. Journal of Structural Geology 122, 106–115.
- Thomas, B., Holland, J. D. and Minot, E. O. (2012): Wildlife tracking technology options and cost considerations. Wildlife Research 38, 653–663.
- Titterton, D. and Weston, J. (2005): Strapdown Inertial Navigation Technology: Radar, Sonar and Navigation Series 17, 2nd ed. London: The Institution of Engineering and Technology.
- Tmušic, G., Manfreda, S., Aasen, H., James, M. R., Gonçalves, G., Ben-Dor, E., Brook, A., Polino-va, M., Arranz, J. J., Mészáros, J., Zhuang, R., Johansen, K., Malbeteau, Y., Lima, I. P. de, Davids, C., Herban, S. and McCabe, M. F. (2020): Current practices in UAS-based environmental monitoring. Remote Sensing, 12, 1001.
- Tong, X. et al. (2015): Integration of UAV-Based Photogrammetry and Terrestrial Laser Scanning for the Three-Dimensional Mapping and Monitoring of Open-Pit Mine Areas. Remote Sensing 7, 6635–6662.
- Tong, X. Y. et al. (2020): Land-cover classification with high-resolution remote sensing images using transferable deep models. Remote Sensing of Environment. Elsevier Inc. 237, 111322.
- Tonkin, T. N., Midgley, N. G., Graham, D. J. and Labadz, J. C. (2014): The potential of small unmanned aircraft systems and structure-from-motion for topographic surveys: A test of emerging integrated approaches at Cwm Idwal, North Wales. Geomorphology 226, 35–43.
- Torney, C. J. et al. (2018): Inferring the rules of social interaction in migrating caribou. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 373, 20170385.
- Torresan, C., Berton, A., Carotenuto, F., Di Gennaro, S. F., Gioli, B., Matese, A., Miglietta, F., Vagnoli, C., Zaldei, A. and Wallace, L. (2016): Forestry applications of UAVs in Europe: a review. International Journal of Remote Sensing 38(8–10), 2427–2447.
- Torres-Rua, A. (2017): Vicarious Calibration of UAS Microbolometer Temperature Imagery for Estimation of Radiometric Land Surface Temperature. Sensors 17, 1499.
- Torres-Sánchez, J., López-Granados, F. and Peña, J. M. (2015): An automatic object-based method for optimal thresholding in UAV images: Application for vegetation detection in herbaceous crops. Computers and Electronics in Agriculture 114, 43–52.
- Torres-Sánchez, J., Peña, J. M., de Castro, A. I. and López-Granados, F. (2014): Multi-temporal mapping of the vegetation fraction in early-season wheat fields using images from UAV. Comput. Electron. Agric. 103, 104–113.
- Townshend, J., Justice, C., Li, W., Gurney, C. and McManus, J. (1991): Global land cover classification by remote sensing: present capabilities and future possibilities. Remote Sensing of Environment 35, 243–255.
- Trinder, J. C. (1989): Precision of digital target location. Photogrammetric Engineering and Remote Sensing, 55, 883–886.
- Troll, C. (1939): Luftbildplan und ökologische Bodenforschung: Ihr zweckmäßiger Einsatz für die wissenschaftliche Erforschung und praktische Erschließung wenig bekannter Länder. Zeitschrift der Gesellschaft für Erdkunde zu Berlin, 7, 241–298.
- Tucker, C. J. (1979): Red and photographic infrared linear combinations for monitoring vegetation. Remote sensing of Environment 8, 127–150.

- Tuominen, S., Balazs, A., Saari, H., Pölönen, I., Sarkeala, J. and Viitala, R. (2015): Unmanned aerial system imagery and photogrammetric canopy height data in area-based estimation of forest variables. Silva Fennica 49(5).
- Turner, D., Lucieer, A. and Jong, S. de (2015): Time series analysis of landslide dynamics using an unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV). Remote Sensing 7, 1736–1757.
- Turner, D., Lucieer, A. and Wallace, L. O. (2013): Direct Georeferencing of Ultrahigh-Resolution UAV Imagery. IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 52, 2738–2745.
- Turner, I. L., Harley, M. D. and Drummond, C. D. (2016): UAVs for coastal surveying. Coast. Eng. 114, 19-24.
- Turner, N. R., Perroy, R. L. and Hon, K. (2017): Lava flow hazard prediction and monitoring with uas: a case study from the 2014–2015 pāhoa lava flow crisis, hawaii. Journal of Applied Volcanology, 6(1), 1–11.
- Ullah, S., Dees, M., Datta, P., Adler, P., Schardt, M. and Koch, B. (2019): Potential of Modern Photogrammetry Versus Airborne Laser Scanning for Estimating Forest Variables in a Mountain Environment. Remote Sensing 11(6), 661.
- Ullman, S. (1979): The interpretation of structure from motion, Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 203, 405–426.
- Ullmann, H. (1971): Hochmoor-Luftbilder mit Hilfe eines Kunststoffballons. Österreichische Botanische Zeitschrift 119, 549–556.
- Ullrich, A. and Pfennigbauer, M. (2016): Linear LIDAR versus Geiger-mode LIDAR: impact on data properties and data quality. Proc. SPIE, 9832, 983204–983217.
- Uysal, M., Toprak, A. S. and Polat, N. (2015): DEM Generation with UAV Photogrammetry and Accuracy Analysis in Sahitler Hill. Measurement, 73 (September), 539–543.
- van Blyenburgh, P. (2018): RPAS Yearbook 2018. Remotely Piloted Aerial Vehicles: The Global Perspective. Paris: Blyenburgh and Co.
- van de Giesen, N., Hut, R. and Selker, J. (2014): The Trans-African Hydro-Meteorological Observatory (TAHMO). Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Water 1, 341–348.
- van der Meer, F. et al. (2018): Wavelength feature mapping as a proxy to mineral chemistry for investigating geologic systems: An example from the Rodalquilar epithermal system. Int. J. Appl. Earth Obs. Geoinformation 64, 237–248.
- Vander Jagt, B., Lucieer, A., Wallace, L., Turner, D. and Durand, M. (2015): Snow depth retrieval with UAS using photogrammetric techniques. Geosciences 5(3), 264–285.
- Vanneschi, C., Di Camillo, M., Aiello, E., Bonciani, F. and Salvini, R. (2019): SfM-MVS Photogrammetry for Rockfall Analysis and Hazard Assessment Along the Ancient Roman Via Flaminia Road at the Furlo Gorge (Italy). IJGI 8, 325–23.
- Vapnik, V. N. (1998): Statistical learning theory. Wiley. [online] https://www.wiley.com/en-it/Statistical+Learning+Theory-p-9780471030034 [20.08.2019].
- Vargas, J. Q., Bendig, J., Arthur, A. Mac, Burkart, A., Julitta, T., Maseyk, K., Thomas, R., Siegmann, B., Rossini, M., Celesti, M., Schüttemeyer, D., Kraska, T., Muller, O. and Rascher, U. (2020): Unmanned aerial systems (UAS)-based methods for solar induced chlorophyll fluorescence (SIF) retrieval with non-imaging spectrometers: State of the art. Remote Sens. 12.

- Vastaranta, M., Wulder, M. A., White, J. C., Pekkarinen, A., Tuominen, S., Ginzler, C., Kankare, V., Holopainen, M., Hyyppä, J. and Hyyppä, H. (2013): Airborne laser scanning and digital stereo imagery measures of forest structure: comparative results and implications to forest mapping and inventory update. Canadian Journal of Remote Sensing 39(5), 382–395.
- Vasuki, Y., Holden, E.-J., Kovesi, P. and Micklethwaite, S. (2014): Semi-automatic mapping of geological structures using UAV-based photogrammetric data: An image analysis approach. Computers and Geosciences 69, 22–32.
- Vayssade, J.-A., Arquet, R. and Bonneau, M. (2019): Automatic activity tracking of goats using drone camera. Computers and Electronics in Agriculture 162, 767–772.
- Vázquez-Tarrío, D., Borgniet, L., Liébault, F. and Recking, A. (2017): Using UAS optical imagery and SfM photogrammetry to scharacterise the surface grain size of gravel bars in a braided river (Vénéon River, French Alps). Geomorphology 285, 94–105.
- Ventura, D., Bonifazi, A., Gravina, M. F., Belluscio, A. and Ardizzone, G. (2018): Mapping and classification of ecologically sensitive marine habitats using unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) imagery and Object-Based Image Analysis (OBIA). Remote Sens. 10, 1–23.
- Vericat, D., Wheaton, J. M. and Brasington, J. (2015): Revisiting the Morphological Approach: Opportunities and Challenges with Repeat High Resolution Topography. Gbr8, no. 210, 1–45.
- Vermeulen, C., Lejeune, P., Lisein, J., Sawadogo, P. and Bouché, P. (2013): Unmanned aerial survey of elephants. PloS one 8, e54700.
- Vermote, E. F., Tanre, D., Deuze, J. L., Herman, M. and Morcette, J.-J. (1997): Second Simulation of the Satellite Signal in the Solar Spectrum, 6S: an overview. IEEE Trans. Geosci. Remote Sens. 35, 675–686.
- Versteeg, R., McKay, M., Anderson, M., Johnson, R., Selfridge, B. and Bennett, J. (2007): Feasibility Study for an Autonomous UAV-Magnetometer System. IDAHO NATIONAL LAB IDAHO FALLS. [online] https://www.serdp-estcp.org/index.php/content/download/8195/100898/file/MM-1509-FR.pdf [19.05.2021].
- Viles, H. (2016): Technology and Geomorphology: Are Improvements in Data Collection Techniques Transforming Geomorphic Science? Geomorphology 270, 121–133.
- Villa, T., Gonzalez, F., Miljievic, B., Ristovski, Z. and Morawska, L. (2016): An overview of small unmanned aerial vehicles for air quality measurements: Present applications and future prospectives. Sensors 16(7), 1072.
- Voigt, M. et al. (2018): Global Demand for Natural Resources Eliminated More Than 100,000 Bornean Orangutans. Curr. Biol. 28, 761–769.
- Vollgger, S. A. and Cruden, A. R. (2016): Mapping folds and fractures in basement and cover rocks using UAV photogrammetry, Cape Liptrap and Cape Paterson, Victoria, Australia. J. Struct. Geol. 85, 168–187.
- Vollmer, M. and Möllmann, K. P. (2010): Fundamentals of infrared thermal imaging. Infrared Thermal Imaging, Fundamentals, Research and Applications, 1–71.
- Vosselman, G. and Maas, H.-G. (eds.). (2010): Airborne and {T}errestrial {L}aser {S}canning. UK: Whittles Publishing.
- Vosselman, G. (2000): Slope Based Filtering of Laser Altimetry Data. International Archives of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 33 (B3,2; PART 3), 935–942.
- Vosselman, G. (2013): Point cloud segmentation for urban scene classification. ISPRS International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences, XL-7/W2(2), 257–262.

- Wagner, W. (2010): Radiometric calibration of small-footprint full-waveform airborne laser scanner measurements: Basic physical concepts. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 65(6), 505– 513.
- Wagner, W., Ullrich, A., Ducic, V., Melzer, T. and Studnicka, N. (2006): Gaussian decomposition and calibration of a novel small-footprint full-waveform digitising airborne laser scanner. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 60(2), 100–112.
- Waite, C. E., Heijden, G. M. F., Field, R. and Boyd, D. S. (2019): A view from above: Unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) provide a new tool for assessing liana infestation in tropical forest canopies. Journal of Applied Ecology 56 (4), 902–912.
- Wallace, L., Lucieer, A., Watson, C. and Turner, C. (2012): Assessing the feasibility of UAV-based LiDAR for high resolution forest change detection. Int. Arch. Photogramm. Remote Sens. Spatial Inf. Sci. XXXIX-B7, 499–504.
- Wallace, L., Lucieer, A., Watson, C. and Turner, D. (2012): Development of a UAV-LiDAR System with Application to Forest Inventory. Remote Sensing 4(6), 1519–1543.
- Walter, C. A., Braun, A. and Fotopoulos, G. (2018): Impact of 3-D attitude variations of a UAV magnetometry system on magnetic data quality.
- Walter, T. R., Jousset, P., Allahbakhshi, M., Witt, T., Gudmundsson, M. T. and Hersir, G. P. (2020): Underwater and drone based photogrammetry reveals structural control at Geysir geothermal field in Iceland. J. Volcanol. Geotherm. Res. 391, 106282.
- Wan, Y. and Zhang, S. (2006): Filtering LIDAR Intensity Image Based on Orientation Gradient of Distance Image. Geoinformatics: Remotely Sensed Data and Information.
- Wang, D., Wan, B., Qiu, P., Zuo, Z., Wang, R. and Wu, X. (2019a): Mapping Height and Aboveground Biomass of Mangrove Forests on Hainan Island Using UAV-LiDAR Sampling. Remote Sensing 11(18), 2156.
- Wang, M., Su, J., Li, T., Wang, X., Ji, Q., Cao, Y., Lin, L. and Liu, Y. (2018c): Determination of Arctic melt pond fraction and sea ice roughness from Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV) imagery. Advances in Polar Science 29, 181–189.
- Wang, S., Garcia, M., Ibrom, A., Jakobsen, J., Josef Köppl, C., Mallick, K., Looms, M. C. and Bauer-Gottwein, P. (2018b): Mapping root-zone soil moisture using a temperature-vegetation triangle approach with an unmanned aerial system: incorporating surface roughness from structure from motion. Remote Sensing 10, 1978.
- Wang, S., Garcia, M., Bauer-Gottwein, P., Jakobsen, J., Zarco-Tejada, P. J., Bandini, F., Sobejano Paz, V. and Ibrom, A. (2019a): High spatial resolution monitoring land surface energy, water and CO2 fluxes from an Unmanned Aerial System. Remote Sensing of Environment 229, 14–31.
- Wang, S., Garcia, M., Ibrom, A. and Bauer-Gottwein, P. (2019b): Temporal interpolation of land surface fluxes derived from remote sensing results with an Unmanned Aerial System. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences Discussions 2019, 1–27.
- Wang, S., Ibrom, A., Bauer-Gottwein, P. and Garcia, M. (2018a): Incorporating diffuse radiation into a light use efficiency and evapotranspiration model: An 11-year study in a high latitude deciduous forest. Agricultural and forest meteorology 248, 479–493.

- Wang, Y., Lehtomäki, M., Liang, X., Pyörälä, J., Kukko, A., Jaakkola, A., Liu, J., Feng, Z., Chen, R. and Hyyppä, J. (2019b): Is field-measured tree height as reliable as believed – A comparison study of tree height estimates from field measurement, airborne laser scanning and terrestrial laser scanning in a boreal forest. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 147, 132–145.
- Wanzke, H. (1984): The employment of a hot-air ship for the stereophotogrammetric documentation of antique ruins. International Archives of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 25, 746–756.
- Warner, T. A., Foody, G. M. and Nellis, M. D. (2009): The SAGE handbook of remote sensing. Sage Publications.
- Warner, W. S., Graham, R. and Read, R. E. (1996): Small format aerial photography. Bethesda, Maryland: American Society for Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing.
- Washington, A., Clothier, R., Williams, B. P. and Silva, J. (2019): Challenges to the Risk-based Regulation of Unmanned Aircraft Systems. Australian International Aerospace Congress (AIAC18).
- Watai, T., Machida, T., Ishizaki, N. and Inoue, G. (2006): A lightweight observation system for atmospheric carbon dioxide concentration using a small unmanned aerial vehicle. Journal of Atmospheric and Oceanic Technology 23(5), 700–710.
- Watson, C. S., Kargel, J. S. and Tiruwa, B. (2019): UAV-Derived Himalayan Topography: Hazard Assessments and Comparison with Global DEM Products. Drones 3(1), 18.
- Watts, A., Ambrosia, V. and Hinkley, E. (2012): Unmanned Aircraft Systems in Remote Sensing and Scientific Research: Classification and Considerations of Use. Remote Sensing 4, 1671–1692.
- Webster, C., Westoby, M., Rutter, N. and Jonas, T. (2018): Three-dimensional thermal characterization of forest canopies using UAV photogrammetry. Remote Sensing of Environment 209, 835–847.
- Wechsler, S. P. (2007): Uncertainties Associated with Digital Elevation Models for Hydrologic Applications: A Review. [online] https://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/hal-00305087 [19.05.2021].
- Weinmann, M. et al. (2015): Semantic point cloud interpretation based on optimal neighborhoods, relevant features and efficient classifiers. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 105, 286–304.
- Weinstein, B. G. (2018): A computer vision for animal ecology. Journal of Animal Ecology 87, 533-545.
- Westfeld, P., Mader, D. and Maas, H.-G. (2015): Generation of TIR-attributed 3D point clouds from UAVbased thermal imagery. Photogrammetrie-Fernerkundung-Geoinformation 5, 381–393.
- Westoby, M., Dunning, S., Woodward, J., Hein, A., Marrero, S., Winter, K. and Sugden, D. (2015): Sedimentological characterization of Antarctic moraines using UAVs and Structure-from-Motion photogrammetry. Journal of Glaciology 61(230), 1088–1102.
- Westoby, M. J., Brasington, J., Glasser, N. F., Hambrey, M. J. and Reynolds, J. M. (2012): "Structure-from-Motion" photogrammetry: A low-cost, effective tool for geoscience applications. Geomorphology 179, 300–314.
- Wheaton, J. M., Brasington, J., Darby, S. E. and Sear, D. A. (2010): Accounting for uncertainty in DEMs from repeat topographic surveys: improved sediment budgets. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 35, 136–156.
- White, E. R. (2019): Minimum Time Required to Detect Population Trends: The Need for Long-Term Monitoring Programs. BioScience 69, 40–46.

- White, J. C., Wulder, M. A., Vastaranta, M., Coops, N. C., Pitt, D. and Woods, M. (2013): The Utility of Image-Based Point Clouds for Forest Inventory: A Comparison with Airborne Laser Scanning. Forests 4, 518–536.
- Whitehead, K., Hugenholtz, C. H., Myshak, S., Brown, O., LeClair, A., Tamminga, A., Barchyn, T. E., Moorman, B. and Eaton, B. (2014): Remote sensing of the environment with small unmanned aircraft systems (UASs), part 2: Scientific and commercial applications. Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 2(3), 86–102.
- Whitehead, K., Moorman, B. J. and Hugenholtz, C. H. (2013): Brief Communication: Low-cost, on-demand aerial photogrammetry for glaciological measurement. The Cryosphere 7(6), 1879–1884.
- Wich, S. A. and Koh, L. P. (2018): Conservation Drones. Oxford University Press.
- Wich, S. A. and Marshall, A. J. (2016): An introduction to primate conservation. Oxford University Press.
- Wich, S. A. et al. (2016a): Land-cover changes predict steep declines for the Sumatran orangutan (Pongo abelii). Science Advances 2, e1500789.
- Wich, S. A., Fredriksson, G., Usher, G., Kühl, H. S. and Nowak, M. G. (2019): The Tapanuli orangutan: Status, threats, and steps for improved conservation. Conservation Science and Practice, 1–4.
- Wich, S., Dellatore, D., Houghton, M., Ardi, R. and Koh, L. P. (2016b): A preliminary assessment of using conservation drones for Sumatran orang-utan (Pongo abelii) distribution and density. Journal of Unmanned Vehicle Systems 4, 45–52.
- Wich, S., Koh, L. P. and Szantoi, Z. (2018): New geospatial approaches to the anthropological sciences. Anemone, R. L. and Conroy, G. C. (eds). School of Advances Research Press, 121–136.
- Wich, S., Scott, L. and Koh, L. P. (2016c): The Good Drone (eds Kristin. B. Sandvik and Maria. G. Jumbert) 153–167.
- Wieser, M., Mandlburger, G., Hollaus, M., Otepka, J., Glira, P. and Pfeifer, N. (2017): A Case Study of UAS Borne Laser Scanning for Measurement of Tree Stem Diameter. Remote Sensing 9(11), 1154.
- Wigmore, O. and Mark, B. (2018): High altitude kite mapping: evaluation of kite aerial photography (KAP) and structure from motion digital elevation models in the Peruvian Andes. International Journal of Remote Sensing 39, 4995–5015.
- Wigmore, O. and Mark, B. G. (2017): Monitoring tropical debris-covered glacier dynamics from high-resolution unmanned aerial vehicle photogrammetry, Cordillera Blanca, Peru. The Cryosphere 11, 2463.
- Wijesingha, J., Astor, T., Schulze-Brüninghoff, D. and Wachendorf, M. (2020): Mapping Invasive Lupinus polyphyllus Lindl. in Semi-natural Grasslands Using Object-Based Image Analysis of UAV-borne Images. PFG – J. Photogramm. Remote Sens. Geoinf. Sci. 88, 391–406.
- Wilson, A. M., Barr, J. and Zagorski, M. (2017): The feasibility of counting songbirds using unmanned aerial vehicles. The Auk 134, 350–362.
- Wilson, J. P., and Gallant, J. C. (2000a): Secondary Topographic Attributes. In Terrain Analysis: Principles and Applications, Wilson, J. P. and Gallant, J. C. (eds), 87–131.
- Wilson, J. P. (2012): Digital Terrain Modeling. Geomorphology, 137(1), 107-121.
- Wilson, J. P. (2018): Geomorphometry: Today and Tomorrow.
- Wilson, J. P. and Gallant, J. C. (2000b): Terrain Analysis: Principles and Applications. John Wiley and Sons.

- Wilson, M. L. et al. (2020): Research and conservation in the greater Gombe ecosystem: Challenges and opportunities. Biological Conservation 252, 108853.
- Wilson, R. P., Culik, B., Danfeld, R. and Adelung, D. (1991): People in Antarctica—how much do Adélie Penguins Pygoscelis adeliae care? Polar Biology 11, 363–370.
- Wood, J. (2009): Chapter 14: Geomorphometry in LandSerf. Developments in Soil Science 33, 333-349.
- Wood, K., Verbelen, Y., Kaluvan, S., Liu, E., Scott, T. B., Richardson, T. and Watson, M. (2018): "dragon eggs" – drone deployed autonomous volcanic sensing networks. AGU Fall Meeting, (2018), V23D– 0113.
- Woodget, A. S. and Austrums, R. (2017): Subaerial gravel size measurement using topographic data derived from a UAV-SfM approach. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 42, 1434–1443.
- Woodget, A. S., Austrums, R., Maddock, I. P. and Habit, E. (2017): Drones and digital photogrammetry: from classifications to continuums for monitoring river habitat and hydromorphology. Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Water 4, e1222.
- Woodget, A. S., Carbonneau, P. E., Visser, F. and Maddock, I. P. (2015): Quantifying submerged fluvial topography using hyperspatial resolution UAS imagery and structure from motion photogrammetry. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 40, 47–64.
- Woodget, A. S., Dietrich, J. T. and Wilson, R. T. (2019): Quantifying below-water fluvial geomorphic change: The implications of refraction correction, water surface elevations, and spatially variable error. Remote Sens. 11.
- Woodget, A. S., Fyffe, C. and Carbonneau, P. E. (2018): From manned to unmanned aircraft: Adapting airborne particle size mapping methodologies to the characteristics of sUAS and SfM. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 43, 857–870.
- Woodget, A. S., Visser, F., Maddock, I. P. and Carbonneau, P. E. (2016): The accuracy and reliability of traditional surface flow type mapping: Is it time for a new method of scharacterising physical habitat type? River Res. Appl. 32, 1902–1914.
- Wrege, P. H., Rowland, E. D., Keen, S. and Shiu, Y. (2017): Acoustic monitoring for conservation in tropical forests: examples from forest elephants. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 8, 1292–1301.
- Wu, C. (2017): Interpolation: Kriging. International Encyclopaedia of Geography: People, the Earth, Environment and Technology.
- Wujanz, D. (2016): Terrestrial Laser Scanning for Geodetic Deformation Monitoring. Dissertation, Technische Universität Berlin, Germany.
- Wujanz, D. (2018): Identifizierung von statistisch signifkanten Deformationen in multi-temporalen Laserscans unter Berücksichtigung eines erweiterten Fehlerhaushaltes. Proceedings of the Oldenburger 3D-Tage, Oldenburg, Germany
- Wujanz, D., Avian, M., Krueger, D. and Neitzel, F. (2018): Identification of stable areas in unreferenced laser scans for automated geomorphometric monitoring. Earth Surface Dynamics 6(2), 303–317.
- Wujanz, D., Burger, M., Mettenleiter, M. and Neitzel, F. (2017): An intensity-based stochastic model for terrestrial laser scanners. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing 125, 146–155.
- Xia, X., Persello, C. and Koeva, M. (2019): Deep Fully Convolutional Networks for Cadastral Boundary Detection from UAV Images. Remote Sensing 11(14), 1725.

- Xiang, T.-Z., Xia, G.-S. and Zhang, L. (2019): Mini-Unmanned Aerial Vehicle-Based Remote Sensing: Techniques, applications, and prospects. IEEE Geosci. Remote Sens. 7, 29–63.
- Xu, X., Fan, L., Li, Z., Meng, Y., Feng, H., Yang, H. and Xu, B. (2021): Estimating leaf nitrogen content in corn based on information fusion of multiple-sensor imagery from uav. Remote Sens. 13, 1–17.
- Xu, Z., Shen, X., Cao, L., Coops, N. C., Goodbody, T. R., Zhong, T., Zhao, W., Sun, Q., Ba, S., Zhang, Z. and Wu, X. (2020): Tree species classification using UAS-based digital aerial photogrammetry point clouds and multispectral imageries in subtropical natural forests. International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation, 92, 102173.
- Xuejun, L. and Lu, B. (2008): Accuracy Assessment of DEM Slope Algorithms Related to Spatial Autocorrelation of DEM Errors. Lecture Notes in Geoinformation and Cartography.
- Yajima, R., Nagatani, K. and Yoshida, K. (2014): Development and field testing of UAV-based sampling devices for obtaining volcanic products. IEEE International Symposium on Safety, Security, and Rescue Robotics (2014), 1–5.
- Yan, Y., Deng, L., Liu, X. and Zhu, L. (2019): Application of UAV-Based Multi-Angle Hyperspectral Remote Sensing in Fine Vegetation Classification. Remote Sensing 11(23), 2753.
- Yang, G., Liu, J., Zhao, C., Li, Z., Huang, Y., Yu, H., Xu, B., Yang, X., Zhu, D., Zhang, X., Zhang, R., Feng, H., Zhao, X., Li, Z., Li, H. and Yang, H. (2017): Unmanned aerial vehicle remote sensing for field-based crop phenotyping: Current status and perspectives. Frontiers in Plant Science 8, 26.
- Yao, H., Qin, R. and Chen, X. (2019): Unmanned aerial vehicle for remote sensing applications A review. Remote Sensing 11, 1443.
- Yilmaz, C. S. and Gungor, O. (2018): Comparison of the Performances of Ground Filtering Algorithms and DTM Generation from a UAV-Based Point Cloud. Geocarto International 33(5), 522–537.
- Yilmaz, V., Konakoglu, B., Serifoglu, C., Gungor, O., and Gökalp, E. (2018): Image Classification-Based Ground Filtering of Point Clouds Extracted from UAV-Based Aerial Photos. Geocarto International 33(3), 310–320.
- Yin, D. and Wang, L. (2019): Individual mangrove tree measurement using UAV-based LiDAR data: Possibilities and challenges. Remote Sensing of Environment 223, 34–49.
- Yokoya, N., Miyamura, N. and Iwasaki, A. (2010): Preprocessing of hyperspectral imagery with consideration of smile and keystone properties. eds. Larar, A. M., Chung, H.-S. and Suzuki, M. 78570B.
- Yokoyama, R., Shirasawa, M. and Pike, R. J. (2002): Visualizing Topography by Openness: A New Application of Image Processing to Digital Elevation Models. Photogrammetric Engineering and Remote Sensing 68(3), 257–265.
- Yon, J. J., Mottin, E. and Tissot, J. L. (2008): Latest amorphous silicon microbolometer developments at LETI LIR. Infrared technology and Applications XXXIV, Vol. 6940, 69401W.
- Yu, F. and Koltun, V. (2016): Multi-Scale Context Aggregation by Dilated Convolutions. ICLR.
- Zahawi, R. A., Dandois, J. P., Holl, K. D., Nadwodny, D., Reid, J. L. and Ellis, E. C. (2015): Using lightweight unmanned aerial vehicles to monitor tropical forest recovery. Biological Conservation 186, 287–295.
- Zahs, V., Hämmerle, M., Anders, K., Hecht, S., Sailer, R., Rutzinger, M., Williams, J. G. and Höfle, B. (2019): Multi-temporal 3D point cloud-based quantification and analysis of geomorphological activity at an alpine rock glacier using airborne and terrestrial LiDAR. Permafrost and Periglacial Processes 30(3), 222–238.

- Zandbergen, P. A. (2011): Error Propagation Modeling for Terrain Analysis Using Dynamic Simulation Tools in ArcGIS Modelbuilder, in: Geomorphometry 2011, Hengl, T., Evans, I. S., Wilson, J. P. and Gould, M. (eds), Redlands, CA, 57–60.
- Zarco-Tejada, P. J., Diaz-Varela, R., Angileri, V. and Loudjani, P. (2014): Tree height quantification using very high resolution imagery acquired from an unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) and automatic 3D photo-reconstruction methods. European Journal of Agronomy 55, 89–99.
- Zarco-Tejada, P. J., González-Dugo, V. and Berni, J. A. J. (2012): Fluorescence, temperature and narrowband indices acquired from a UAV platform for water stress detection using a micro-hyperspectral imager and a thermal camera. Remote Sensing of Environment 117, 322–337.
- Zevenbergen, L. W. and Thorne, C. R. (1987): Quantitative Analysis of Land Surface Topography. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms.
- Zeybek, M. and Sanlioglu, I. (2019): Point Cloud Filtering on UAV Based Point Cloud. Measurement 133, 99–111.
- Zhang, X., Bao, Y., Wang, D., Xin, X., Ding, L., Xu, D., Hou, L. and Shen, J. (2021): Using uav lidar to extract vegetation parameters of inner mongolian grassland. Remote Sens. 13, 1–18.
- Zhang, Z., Flores, P., Igathinathane, C., Naik, D. L., Kiran, R. and Ransom, J. K. (2020): Wheat lodging detection from UAS imagery using machine learning algorithms. Remote Sens. 12.
- Zhang, J. X. and Lin, X. G. (2012): Object-Based Classification of Urban Airborne LiDAR Point Clouds with Multiple Echoes Using SVM. ISPRS Annals of Photogrametry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences 1, 135–140.
- Zhang, J., Hu, J., Lian, J., Fan, Z., Ouyang, X. and Ye, W. (2016): Seeing the forest from drones: Testing the potential of lightweight drones as a tool for long-term forest monitoring. Biological Conservation 198, 60–69.
- Zhang, K., Jiao, L., Zhao, X. and Dong, D. (2016): An instantaneous approach for determining the infrared emissivity of swine surface and the influencing factors. Journal of Thermal Biology 57, 78–83.
- Zhang, X., Zhang, F., Qi, Y., Deng, L., Wang, X. and Yang, S. (2019): New research methods for vegetation information extraction based on visible light remote sensing images from an unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV). International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation 78, 215–226.
- Zhou, H. et al. (2017): On Detecting Road Regions in a Single UAV Image. IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems 18(7), 1713–1722.
- Zhu, X. X. et al. (2017): Deep Learning in Remote Sensing: A Comprehensive Review and List of Resources. IEEE Geoscience and Remote Sensing Magazine 5(4), 8–36.
- Zmarz, A., Rodzewicz, M., Dabski, M., Karsznia, I., Korczak-Abshire, M. and Chwedorzewska, K. J. (2018): Application of UAV BVLOS remote sensing data for multi-faceted analysis of Antarctic ecosystem. Remote Sensing of Environment 217, 375–388.

Wir haben uns bemüht, sämtliche Bildrechteinhaber ausfindig zu machen. Sollte dies nicht in allen Fällen gelungen sein und sollten Bildrechte geltend gemacht werden können, bitten wir um Kontaktaufnahme. Die Nutzungsrechte werden in diesen Fällen nach branchenüblichen Sätzen vergütet.

All reasonable attempts have been made to trace and contact the copyright holders of all images. However, this might not have been possible in each and every case. You are invited to contact us if your image was used without identification or acknowledgment. A compensation will be in accordance with standard market terms. A team of international experts has written this book to provide a comprehensive overview of UAVs in environmental sciences. Technical basics, principles and methods of data processing and examples of applications are provided. Nowadays, UAVs gain attention as an emerging tool to efficiently capture data of the Earth surface with high resolution. Many different sensors can be applied allowing for a range of utilization in various contexts. This book is targeted at graduate students, researchers and academics interested in the usage of UAVs to observe, analyse, and map the environment.



